Handbook ofSPRINGERHydrocarbon and Lipid MicrobiologyREFERENCESeries Editors: Kenneth N. Timmis (Editor-in-Chief)Matthias Boll • Otto Geiger • Howard Goldfine • Tino KrellSang Yup Lee • Terry J. McGenity • Fernando RojoDiana Z. Sousa • Alfons J. M. Stams • Robert J. Steffan • Heinz Wilkes

Matthias Boll Editor

Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids



Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology

Series Editors

Kenneth N. Timmis (Editor-in-Chief) Emeritus Professor Institute of Microbiology Technical University Braunschweig Braunschweig, Germany

Matthias Boll Microbiology, Faculty of Biology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

Institute of Biology II, Microbiology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

Otto Geiger Centro de Ciencias Genómicas Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México Cuernavaca, Morelos, Mexico

Howard Goldfine Department of Microbiology University of Pennsylvania Philadelphia, PA, USA

Tino Krell Department of Environmental Protection Estación Experimental del Zaidín Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas, Granada, Granada, Spain

Sang Yup Lee Dept. Chem. Engineer. and BioProcess Korea Adv. Inst. Science and Techn. Taejon, Korea (Republic of) Terry J. McGenity School of Life Sciences University of Essex Colchester, UK

Fernando Rojo CSIC Centro Nacional de Biotecnología Madrid, Spain

Diana Z. Sousa Laboratory of Microbiology Wageningen University and Research Wageningen, The Netherlands

Alfons J. M. Stams Laboratory of Microbiology Wageningen University and Research Wageningen, The Netherlands

Robert J. Steffan Blue Crab Lure Company Cape Coral, FL, USA

Centre of Biological Engineering University of Minho Braga, Portugal

Heinz Wilkes Organic Geochemistry, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM) Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany This handbook is the unique and definitive resource of current knowledge on the diverse and multifaceted aspects of microbial interactions with hydrocarbons and lipids, the microbial players, the physiological mechanisms and adaptive strategies underlying microbial life and activities at hydrophobic material:aqueous liquid interfaces, and the multitude of health, environmental and biotechnological consequences of these activities.

Scientific Advisory Board

Victor de Lorenzo, Eduardo Diaz, Otto Geiger, Ian Head, Sang Yup Lee, Terry J. McGenity, Colin Murrell, Balbina Nogales, Roger Prince, Juan Luis Ramos, Wilfred Röling, Eliora Ron, Burkhard Tümmler, Jan Roelof van der Meer, Willy Verstraete, Friedrich Widdel, Heinz Wilkes and Michail Yakimov.

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/13884

Matthias Boll Editor

Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids

With 84 Figures and 14 Tables



Editor Matthias Boll Microbiology, Faculty of Biology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany Institute of Biology II, Microbiology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

ISBN 978-3-319-50390-5 ISBN 978-3-319-50391-2 (eBook) ISBN 978-3-319-50392-9 (print and electronic bundle) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Preface

Hydrocarbons are characterized by their chemical inertness owing to the great stability of their C-H bonds and their low water solubility. For these reasons, hydrocarbons are generally classified as recalcitrant compounds. Until the 1990s, there was general consensus that biodegradation of hydrocarbons is essentially limited to aerobic bacteria and fungi. These microorganisms make intensive use of mono- or dioxygenases that use molecular oxygen as co-substrate for the oxidative attack of C-H bonds of aliphatic, alicyclic, or aromatic hydrocarbons. However, in the past decades the number of known anaerobic bacteria that completely degrade hydrocarbons to CO₂ coupled to the reduction of nitrate, sulfate, metal oxides, carbon dioxide, or protons has continuously been growing. These bacteria employ a fundamentally different enzyme inventory for the difficult attack of non activated C-H bonds or resonance-stabilized aromatic systems of hydrocarbons. Indeed, the anaerobic degradation of hydrocarbons has developed into a treasure trove of novel enzymology. Many of the only very recently identified key enzymes of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation follow unprecedented principles and are often catalyzed by metal or radical enzymes. These key enzymes follow different mechanistic strategies to attack hydrocarbons without oxygen, depending on the nature of substrate and the strength of the C-H-bond to be cleaved. Major biocatalysts involved in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation are (i) Mo-dependent dehydrogenases that hydroxylate secondary or tertiary carbons with water, (ii) the glycyl-radical alkyl-/arylsuccinate synthases that add alkyl groups to fumarate, (iii) (de)carboxylases of the UbiDenzyme family, (iv) reversely operating alkyl-CoM reductases, or (v) metal containing enzymes catalyzing Birch-like dearomatization reactions.

The initial identification and biochemical characterization of these key players of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation opened the door for multidisciplinary approaches to study anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation. The identification of their conserved encoding genes in genomes and metagenomes in a big variety of phylogenetically non-related bacteria served as starting point for a wealth of omics-based studies. They serve as valuable functional markers of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation at environmental sites such as marine, freshwater sediments, aquifers, or oil reservoirs. Protein-based stable isotope probing has developed into a powerful tool to identify the key enzymes of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation in environmental samples and to assign them to individual species. The mechanistic insights obtained from key reactions of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation represent a prerequisite for the application of compound-specific isotope fractionation, which is meanwhile widely used for the evaluation of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation at contaminated sites.

This volume presents a compendium of current knowledge in the field of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation from a biochemical, microbiological, and environmental perspective. The contributions span a bridge from basic research on the enzymology involved in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation up to novel bioremediation strategies for future applications.

Matthias Boll

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany Institute of Biology II, Microbiology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

Contents

Par Hyo	t I Biochemistry of Anaerobic Degradation of drocarbons	1
1	Anaerobic Degradation of Hydrocarbons: Mechanisms ofHydrocarbon Activation in the Absence of OxygenMatthias Boll, Sebastian Estelmann, and Johann Heider	3
2	Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in AnaerobicMethane OxidationSilvan Scheller, Ulrich Ermler, and Seigo Shima	31
3	Catabolic Pathways Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Saturated HydrocarbonsHeinz Wilkes and Ralf Rabus	61
4	Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the AnaerobicDegradation of Monocyclic Aromatic CompoundsMatthias Boll, Sebastian Estelmann, and Johann Heider	85
5	Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the AnaerobicDegradation of Polycyclic Aromatic HydrocarbonsMatthias Boll and Sebastian Estelmann	135
6	Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the AnaerobicDegradation of TerpenesJens Harder and Robert Marmulla	151
7	Anaerobic Biodegradation of Steroids	165
Par Hye	t II Functional Genomics of Anaerobic Degradation of drocarbons	197
8	Functional Genomics of Anaerobic Degradation ofHydrocarbons: An IntroductionRalf Rabus and Heinz Wilkes	199

. ..

9	Functional Genomics of Denitrifying Bacteria Degrading Hydrocarbons Ralf Rabus and Heinz Wilkes	203
10	Functional Genomics of Sulfate-Reducing BacteriaDegrading HydrocarbonsRalf Rabus and Heinz Wilkes	225
11	Functional Genomics of Metal-Reducing Microbes DegradingHydrocarbons	233
Par Hyc	t III Ecophysiology and Diversity of Anaerobic Irocarbon Degradation	255
12	Next-Generation Sequencing of Functional Marker Genes for Anaerobic Degraders of Petroleum Hydrocarbons in Contaminated Environments Frederick von Netzer, Michael S. Granitsiotis, Anna R. Szalay, and Tillmann Lueders	257
13	Protein-Based Stable Isotope Probing (Protein-SIP): Applications for Studying Aromatic Hydrocarbon Degradation in Microbial Communities Nico Jehmlich and Martin von Bergen	277
14	Compound-Specific Isotope Analysis for Studying the Biological Degradation of Hydrocarbons Carsten Vogt, Florin Musat, and Hans-Hermann Richnow	285
15	Compound-Specific Stable Isotope Analysis (CSIA) for Evaluating Degradation of Organic Pollutants: An Overview of Field Case Studies	323
16	Signature Metabolite Analysis to Determine In SituAnaerobic Hydrocarbon BiodegradationLisa M. Gieg and Courtney R. A. Toth	361
17	Anaerobic Methane Oxidation in Freshwater Environments Jörg Stefan Deutzmann	391
Ind	ex	405

About the Series Editor-in-Chief



Kenneth N. Timmis Emeritus Professor Institute of Microbiology Technical University Braunschweig Braunschweig, Germany

Kenneth Timmis studied microbiology and obtained his Ph.D. at Bristol University. He undertook postdoctoral training at the Ruhr-University Bochum, Yale and Stanford, at the latter two as a Fellow of the Helen Hay Whitney Foundation. He was then appointed Head of an independent research group at the Max Planck Institute for Molecular Genetics in Berlin and subsequently Professor of Biochemistry in the University of Geneva, Faculty of Medicine. Thereafter, for almost 20 years, he was Director of the Division of Microbiology at the National Research Centre for Biotechnology (GBF)/now the Helmholtz Centre for Infection Research (HZI), and concomitantly Professor of Microbiology in the Institute of Microbiology of the Technical University Braunschweig. He is currently Emeritus Professor in this institute.

The Editor-in-Chief has worked for more than 30 years in the area of environmental microbiology and biotechnology, has published over 400 papers in international journals, and is an ISI Highly Cited Microbiology-100 researcher. His group has worked for many years, inter alia, on the biodegradation of oil hydrocarbons, especially the genetics and regulation of toluene degradation, and on the ecology of hydrocarbon-degrading microbial communities, discovered the new group of marine oil-degrading hydrocarbonoclastic bacteria, initiated genome sequencing projects on bacteria that are paradigms of microbes that degrade organic compounds (*Pseudomonas putida* and *Alcanivorax borkumensis*), and pioneered the topic of experimental evolution of novel catabolic activities.

He is Fellow of the Royal Society, Member of the European Molecular Biology Organisation, Fellow of the American Academy of Microbiology, Member of the European Academy of Microbiology, and Recipient of the Erwin Schrödinger Prize. He is the founder and Editor-in-Chief of the journals *Environmental Microbiology, Environmental Microbiology Reports*, and *Microbial Biotechnology*.

About the Volume Editor



Matthias Boll Microbiology, Faculty of Biology

Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

Institute of Biology II, Microbiology Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

Matthias Boll studied Biology at the University of Freiburg and started his Ph.D. thesis in the group of Prof. Dr. Georg Fuchs at the University of Ulm and finished his thesis on dearomatizing benzoyl-CoA reductases at the University of Freiburg. He stayed as postdoctoral researcher in the group of Dr. David Lowe, John Innes Centre, Norwich, UK, where he performed spectroscopic studies on different metalloenzymes. Back at the University of Freiburg, he started his own research group and received his habilitation in the field of Microbiology. In 2006 he received a full professorship at the University of Leipzig in the Institute of Biochemistry where he studied basic and applied environmental aspects of anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds. Since 2012 he has a full professorship at the University of Freiburg, where he was responsible for the newly established B.Sc. and M.Sc. studies. From 2008 to 2014 M. Boll was the principle coordinator of the Scientific Priority Program of the Germany Research Foundation (DFG) SPP1319: "Biological transformation of hydrocarbons without oxygen: from the molecular to the global scale." He is in an internationally leading position in the field of biochemistry and metabolism of anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds and steroids. M. Boll has authored around 100 articles in journals such as *Nature Chemical Biol*ogy, *Nature Communications*, *PNAS*, *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, *Angewandte Chemie*, and *ISME Journal*.

Contributors

Matthias Boll Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Institute of Biology II, Microbiology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Yin-Ru Chiang Biodiversity Research Center, Academia Sinica, Taipei, Taiwan

Jörg Stefan Deutzmann The Spormann Laboratory, Stanford University, Stanford, CA, USA

Heinrich Eisenmann Isodetect GmbH, Leipzig, Germany

Ulrich Ermler Max-Planck-Institut für Biophysik, Frankfurt on the Main, Germany

Sebastian Estelmann Faculty of Biology, Institute of Biologie II, Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Anko Fischer Isodetect GmbH, Leipzig, Germany

Lisa M. Gieg Department of Biological Sciences, University of Calgary, Calgary, AB, Canada

Michael S. Granitsiotis Research Unit Comparative Microbiome Analysis, Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Neuherberg, Germany

Department of Energy, Joint Genome Institute, Walnut Creek, CA, USA

Department of Environmental and Natural Resources Management, University of Patras, Agrinio, Greece

Jens Harder Department of Microbiology, Max Planck Institute for Marine Microbiology, Bremen, Germany

Johann Heider Fachbereich Biologie, Universität Marburg, Marburg, Germany

Laboratory of Microbial Biochemistry, and LOEWE-Center for Synthetic Microbiology, Philipps-University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany

Wael Ismail Environmental Biotechnology Program, Life Sciences Department, College of Graduate Studies, Arabian Gulf University, Manama, Kingdom of Bahrain

Nico Jehmlich Department of Molecular Systems Biology, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

Kevin Kuntze Isodetect GmbH, Leipzig, Germany

Tillmann Lueders Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Institute of Groundwater Ecology, Neuherberg, Germany

Robert Marmulla Department of Microbiology, Max Planck Institute for Marine Microbiology, Bremen, Germany

Florin Musat Department of Isotope Biogeochemistry, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

Ralf Rabus General and Molecular Microbiology, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany

Hans-Hermann Richnow Department of Isotope Biogeochemistry, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

Silvan Scheller Department of Bioproducts and Biosystems, Aalto University, Espoo, Finland

Seigo Shima Max Planck Institute for Terrestrial Microbiology, Marburg, Germany

Anna R. Szalay Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Institute of Groundwater Ecology, Neuherberg, Germany

Courtney R. A. Toth Department of Biological Sciences, University of Calgary, Calgary, AB, Canada

Pier-Luc Tremblay School of Chemistry, Chemical Engineering and Life Science, Wuhan University of Technology, Wuhan, People's Republic of China

Bioelectrochemical Systems, The Novo Nordisk Foundation Center for Biosustainability, Technical University of Denmark, Hørsholm, Denmark

Carsten Vogt Department of Isotope Biogeochemistry, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

Martin von Bergen Department of Molecular Systems Biology, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

Frederick von Netzer Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Institute of Groundwater Ecology, Neuherberg, Germany

Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, USA

Heinz Wilkes Organic Geochemistry, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany

Tian Zhang School of Chemistry, Chemical Engineering and Life Science, Wuhan University of Technology, Wuhan, People's Republic of China

Bioelectrochemical Systems, The Novo Nordisk Foundation Center for Biosustainability, Technical University of Denmark, Hørsholm, Denmark

Part I

Biochemistry of Anaerobic Degradation of Hydrocarbons



1

Anaerobic Degradation of Hydrocarbons: Mechanisms of Hydrocarbon Activation in the Absence of Oxygen

Matthias Boll, Sebastian Estelmann, and Johann Heider

Contents

1	Intro	duction	4
2	Energetics of Hydrocarbon C–H Bonds		
3	Mechanisms of Oxygen-Independent Biochemical Hydrocarbon Activation		
	3.1	Anaerobic Hydroxylation	8
	3.2	Fumarate Addition	12
	3.3	Carboxylation	15
	3.4	Hydration of Alkenes and Alkynes	17
	3.5	Reverse Methanogenesis	19
4	Rese	arch Needs	21
Re	ferenc	ces	21

Abstract

Hydrocarbons are highly abundant in nature and are formed either via geochemical or biological processes. Their high C–H bond dissociation energies are responsible for low chemical reactivities. Due to the toxicity of many

M. Boll (🖂)

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Institute of Biology II, Microbiology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany e-mail: matthias.boll@biologie.uni-freiburg.de

S. Estelmann

Faculty of Biology, Institute of Biologie II, Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany e-mail: sebastian.estelmann@biologie.uni-freiburg.de

J. Heider

Fachbereich Biologie, Universität Marburg, Marburg, Germany

Laboratory of Microbial Biochemistry, and LOEWE-Center for Synthetic Microbiology, Philipps-University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany e-mail: heider@biologie.uni-marburg.de; johann.heider@staff.uni-marburg.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_2

hydrocarbons, their biological degradation is of environmental concern. In the presence of oxygen, the C-H bond is activated by oxygenases involving enzymebound reactive oxygen species in exergonic reactions. In contrast, anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria use a number of alternative enzymatic reactions for the mechanistically sophisticated C-H bond activation. Some of these reactions are only known from anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation pathways, and some follow unprecedented biochemical mechanisms. The known oxygen-independent activation reactions of hydrocarbons comprise (1) hydroxylation with water by enzymes containing molybdenum or flavin cofactors, (2) addition to fumarate by glycyl-radical enzymes, (3) carboxylation, (4) water addition at multiple bonds, and (5) reverse methanogenesis. Our current knowledge of these enzymes varies greatly. Whereas an ethylbenzene hydroxylating molybdenum enzyme, a glycyl-radical enzyme adding alkyl groups to fumarate, and different types of enzymes adding water to C=C double and triple bonds have structurally and functionally been characterized, less is known about enzyme(s) involved in naphthalene carboxylation and methane degradation via reverse methanogenesis. The initial mode of benzene activation is still at issue (carboxylation vs. hydroxylation).

1 Introduction

The ability of many bacteria or fungi to fully degrade aliphatic or aromatic hydrocarbons to CO_2 has been recognized in the 1940s, and the enzymatic reactions involved have extensively been studied for several decades. However, hydrocarbon degradation has long been considered as an exclusive feature of aerobic microorganisms, because the initial attack at hydrocarbons is always dependent on dioxygen as a cosubstrate for mono- or dioxygenase reactions in these species. These enzymes usually bind and activate O_2 molecules to highly reactive metal-bound oxo- or dioxo-complexes that enable the abstraction of hydrogen atoms from the highly inert C–H bonds of hydrocarbons, resulting in the hydroxylation of aliphatic alkane side chains or aromatic rings via radical-based mechanisms (Harayama et al. 1992; McLeod and Eltis 2008; Fuchs et al. 2011). For example, with alkylated aromatic hydrocarbons, typical products of these initial reactions are alcohols with terminal or subterminal hydroxyl groups in their side chains or phenolic compounds with one or two hydroxyl functions in their aromatic rings.

It has only been established in 1990 that aliphatic or aromatic hydrocarbons are also degraded under completely anaerobic conditions and that these processes play an important role in nature. Typical natural environments for these processes are hydrocarbon-contaminated marine sediments or aquifers, but also deep subsurface environments, where the limited amount of oxygen as terminal electron acceptor is used up and where more easily degradable substrates (e.g., sugars, fatty acids, alcohols) are depleted. Although the use of oxygenases at such sites is no more an option, hydrocarbon degradation is still going on, indicating the need for alternative initial reactions attacking these highly inert compounds (Rabus et al. 2016a). After some of these alternative initial mechanisms have been identified during the last decades, very interesting additional tools for assessing the amount of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation and the principal pathways involved have been developed in recent years, such as stable isotope fractionation analysis or sampling for functional marker genes (Musat et al. 2016; von Netzer et al. 2016). In the last three decades, the number of known anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria and of enzymatic mechanisms replacing those of oxygenases for the initial reactions has increased continuously. A number of genome sequences of hydrocarbon-degrading anaerobic bacteria and archaea became available, enabling easier access to the genes and enzymes involved in their degradation pathways. Studies on anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolism have revealed unprecedented enzymatic mechanisms involved in C–H bond activation, which are already well understood in a few cases (e.g., ethylbenzene hydroxylation or benzylsuccinate formation) but still are at issue in others (e.g., anaerobic benzene degradation).

A number of reviews focusing on different aspects of anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolism have been published in recent years (Heider et al. 1998;Widdel and Rabus 2001; Boll et al. 2002; Heider 2007; Heider and Rabus 2008; Thauer and Shima 2008; Caldwell et al. 2008; Boll and Heider 2009; Carmona et al. 2009; Knittel and Boetius 2009; Fuchs et al. 2011; Thauer 2010, 2011; Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011; Heider and Schühle 2013; Cui et al. 2015; Meckenstock et al. 2015, 2016; Heider et al. 2016a, b; Rabus et al. 2016a, b). This report is intended to present an overview of the known enzyme reactions involved in initial attack on hydrocarbons under anaerobic conditions. Note that some cases of anaerobic hydrocarbondegrading bacteria have been discovered which appear to produce their own O_2 (or equivalent chemically reactive molecules) from anaerobic electron acceptors such as chlorate (Weelink et al. 2007; Salinero et al. 2009) or even nitrate or nitrite (Ettwig et al. 2010; Zedelius et al. 2011). These so-called "intra-aerobic" organisms are apparently capable of generating enough O_2 to fuel standard mono- or dioxygenases for hydrocarbon degradation, even if it does not suffice for aerobic respiration. We will not include these organisms into the topics of this chapter but rather concentrate on presenting the biochemical principles of the characterized or proposed mechanisms of the truly oxygen-independent metabolic enzymes. We also include some general considerations on the activation energies of C-H bonds of different hydrocarbons and correlate these to the types of individual enzymatic reactions involved.

2 Energetics of Hydrocarbon C–H Bonds

Table 1 shows the relatively high C–H bond dissociation energies of some selected aliphatic and aromatic hydrocarbons, as well as phenolic compounds. The energies range from ca. 350 kJ/mol to more than 550 kJ/mol, which suggests that not all of these compounds can be activated via the same mechanism. It is obvious that the enzymes catalyzing the initial attack on the hydrocarbons must use different strategies, depending on the amount of energy required for C–H bond cleavage.

Table 1 C–H bond dissociation energies of selected hydrocarbons and types of reactions/enzymes/ cofactors involved in their activation in anaerobic bacteria. Reactions/cofactors with questions marks have not been confirmed biochemically or genetically so far. Values for C–H bond dissociation energies were taken from Blanksby and Ellison (2003), Luo (2003), and Thauer and Shima (2008). Note that several different values of dissociation energies are found in the literature for most of these compounds. The numbers given here represent representative values, which may vary by 5–10 kJ/mol in different original analyses (Luo 2003)

	Dissociation	Mechanism of		
Compound	energy (kJ mol ^{-1})	attack	Enzyme	Cofactors
HC≡C−H	556	Water addition	Acetylene	W-cofactor,
Acetylene			hydratase	FeS cluster
	473	Carboxylation?	Unknown	Unknown
		Hydroxylation?	Unknown	Unknown
Benzene				
∕∕∕ ^H	469 (C-1)	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown
	468 (C-2)	Carboxylation	UbiD-like	Unknown
			Carboxylase	
Naphthalene				
$H_2C = C - H$	464	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown
Ethylene				
H ₃ C–H	439	Reverse	Methyl-CoM	F430/Ni
Methane		methanogenesis	reductase	450
H ₃ C-CH ₂ -CH ₂ -H	423	Addition to	Glycyl-radical	Glycyl-
Propane (C-1)		fumarate	enzyme?	radical/FeS?
H ₃ C-CH-CH ₃	405	Addition to	Glycyl-radical	Glycyl-
H.		fumarate	enzyme?	radical/ FeS?
Propane (C-2)				
CH ^{CH2-H}	417 (C-1)	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown
 	414 (C-2)	Addition to	Glycyl-radical	Glycyl-
Hexane		fumarate	enzyme	radical/FeS
	400	Addition to	Glycyl-radical	Glycyl-
CH-H		fumarate	enzyme?	radical/FeS?
Cyclohexane				
	384	Hydroxylation	Flavin enzyme	FAD?
→ CH ₂ -H	501	by water	i lavin enzyme	THD.
Limonono		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		
	276	Addition to	Donzylauppingto	Cluavi
CH2-H	570	fumarate	synthese	radical/FeS
		Tumarate	synthase	radical/1 CB
Toluene				
H ₃ C	367	Addition to	Benzylsuccinate	Glycyl-
		fumarate	synthase	radical/FeS
«				
<i>m</i> -Xylene				
	363	Addition to	Glycyl-radical	Glycyl-
→CH ₂ -H		fumarate	enzyme	radical/FeS?
/ \/ n-Cymene		Hydroxylation	Ethylbenzene	Mo-cofactor
p cymene		by water	dehydrogenase-like	FeS
				Heme b
				<i>.</i>

(continued)

Compound	Dissociation energy (kJ mol ⁻¹)	Mechanism of attack	Enzyme	Cofactors
CH ₂ -H 2-Methylnaphthalene	358	Addition to fumarate	Glycyl-radical enzyme	Glycyl- radical/FeS
СН-СН3	355	Addition to fumarate	Glycyl-radical enzyme	Glycyl- radical/FeS?
Éthylbenzene		Hydroxylation by water	Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase	Mo-Cofactor FeS Heme b
НО-СН2-Н	335	Addition to fumarate	Glycyl-radical enzyme	Glycyl- radical/FeS?
p-Cresol		Hydroxylation by water	<i>p</i> -Cresol methylhydroxylase	FAD Heme c

Table 1 (continued)

The C–H bond dissociation energies of unsaturated C atoms range around 460–475 kJ/mol in aliphatic compounds with double bonds or in aromatic compounds like benzene or naphthalene and even at 556 kJ/mol in case of the alkyne acetylene. These compounds exhibit by far the highest C–H dissociation energies among all hydrocarbons (Table 1). They are followed by the C–H dissociation energies of saturated alkanes, which start at a relatively high value of 439 kJ/mol for methane and sharply drop to values between 400 and 417 kJ/mol for open-chain or cyclic alkanes of longer chain lengths. It is also clear that dissociation of the terminal methyl groups of the alkanes requires more energy than that of subterminal or internal methylene groups (Table 1). Because of the inductive effects of aromatic rings, alkyl-substituted aromatic compounds exhibit even lower values of C–H bond dissociation at the C atom directly attached to the aromatic ring, mostly ranging between 350 and 370 kJ/mol (Table 1).

In aerobic organisms, the low chemical reactivity of hydrocarbons expressed by their high C-H dissociation energies is always overcome by using highly reactive metal-bound oxygen species for the initial reactions. In case of monooxygenases, a bound dioxygen molecule is partially reduced to water and an enzyme-bound oxoferryl species, which initiates a radical-based hydroxylation mechanism (Lieberman and Rosenzweig 2004; Thauer and Shima 2008). Note that the dissociation energy of H₂O to form a free hydroxyl radical is at 497 kJ/mol, indicating the potential of this type of reactive oxygen radical to cleave any C-H bond (except for that in acetylene) in an exergonic reaction. However, even the most stable hydrocarbons, such as methane, benzene, or acetylene, have been observed to be oxidized and degraded under anoxic environments in a widely distributed manner in natural habitats. It is especially hard to reconcile the very high energies of C-H bond dissociation of benzene, naphthalene, methane, or unsaturated hydrocarbons with their apparently abundant natural turnover, although these compounds usually exhibit high recalcitrance under anoxic conditions. A small number of so-called "intra-aerobic" anaerobic bacteria generate O₂ from anaerobic electron acceptors, enabling a lifestyle with

hydrocarbons degraded via standard mono- or dioxygenases, but examples of truly anaerobic degradation pathways are known for all types of hydrocarbons, even those with the highest C–H dissociation energies. The topic of this review is these truly anaerobic enzyme reactions used by hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria that cannot generate reactive oxygen species and therefore need to use alternative mechanisms for hydrocarbon activation.

The current view on anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolism indicates five different general strategies for oxygen-independent initial reactions. These involve (1) oxygenindependent hydroxylation reactions of the alkyl chains of alkylbenzenes or secondary or tertiary C atoms of aliphatic hydrocarbons, which are catalyzed by periplasmic molybdenum enzymes or flavin-containing hydroxylases. Typically, these enzymes utilize hydrocarbons or phenolic compounds with lower C-H bond dissociation energies in the range of 350–400 kJ/mol (*p*-cresol, *p*-ethylbenzene, ethylbenzene, propylbenzene, p-cymene, isoprenoid side chains of sterols, aliphatic alkanes with chain lengths > C10). (2) Addition of hydrocarbons to the fumarate cosubstrate that has been recognized as a second major initial reaction in many anaerobic bacteria. This results in the formation of succinate adducts of the respective hydrocarbon via the action of specialized glycyl-radical-containing, fumarate-adding enzymes. The prototype of these reactions is the conversion of toluene to (R)-benzylsuccinate, but analogous reactions have been reported for substituted toluenes, 2-methylnaphthalene, and even alkanes of C3 and longer chain lengths, including compounds with bond dissociation energies up to 417 kJ/mol. (3) Compounds like benzene or naphthalene with very high bound very high bond dissociation energies are proposed to be directly carboxylated by unique carboxylases of the UbiD enzyme family. (4) Acetylene or alkenes exhibit the highest C-H bond dissociation energies and seem to be degraded via water addition to the C=C double bond by different types of enzymes, avoiding the need to break the highly stable C-H bonds of the substrate. Finally, (5) methane is anaerobically degraded by a unique pathway of "reverse methanogenesis" that is established in specialized Archaea, mostly in syntrophic associations with sulfatereducing bacteria.

3 Mechanisms of Oxygen-Independent Biochemical Hydrocarbon Activation

3.1 Anaerobic Hydroxylation

The first case of an oxygen-independent hydroxylation of a hydrocarbon has been observed in the anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene and propylbenzene by denitrifying bacteria. This reaction is catalyzed by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EBDH), a soluble periplasmic molybdenum enzyme hydroxylating ethylbenzene stereospecifically with water to (S)-1-phenylethanol and two electron equivalents (Fig. 1a; Ball et al. 1996; Rabus and Heider 1998; Johnson and Spormann 1999; Johnson et al. 2001; Kniemeyer and Heider 2001). EBDH belongs to the dimethyl sulfoxide reductase family of molybdenum enzymes, and its structure has been

solved at 1.88 Å (Kloer et al. 2006). It consists of three subunits: the α -subunit carries a molybdenum-*bis*-molybdopterin guanine dinucleotide (MGD) cofactor and a [4Fe-4S] cluster, the β -subunit carries four further FeS clusters, and the γ -subunit contains an unusually ligated b-type cytochrome. Next to ethylbenzene, EBDH was found to hydroxylate more than 30 further substrates with exquisite stereospecificity (Szaleniec et al. 2007; Knack et al. 2012). However, the enzyme seems to be limited to substrates with side chains of two or more C atoms, since all tested analogs with methyl side chains act as inhibitors (Knack et al. 2012). A reaction mechanism (Fig. 1e) was proposed from structural and kinetic data (Kloer et al. 2006; Szaleniec et al. 2007) and further assessed by quantum mechanical (QM) and molecular mechanical modeling (QM/MM), which predicts the stepwise transfer of two



Fig. 1 Hydrocarbon hydroxylation reactions catalyzed by EBDH-like molybdenum enzymes. (a) Ethylbenzene hydroxylation by EBDH. (b) Hydroxylation of steroid side chains by cholesterol-C25-hydroxylase. (c) Putative alkane hydroxylation to iso-alcohols. (d) Hydroxylation of *p*-cymene. (e) Mechanistic model of ethylbenzene hydroxylation: E:S, substrate bound state; TS-1, transition state 1; E:I, bound intermediate in active site; TS-2, transition state 2; E:P, product bound state. ΔE indicates the relative energetic positions of the various states

electrons and one proton from the substrate to the MGD cofactor, reducing a Mo^{VI} oxo starting state to a Mo^{IV} -hydroxy species with a liganded carbocation intermediate of the substrate. The last step of the mechanism then consists of a rebound reaction of the hydroxyl ligand to the carbocation intermediate, generating the alcohol products (Szaleniec et al. 2010, 2014). The model of the reaction mechanism also allowed to predict that the observed strict stereospecificity of the reaction is caused by structural prerequisites of the active site that allow a much faster reaction rate for removing the pro-(*S*) hydrogen from C1 of ethylbenzene, compared to the pro-(*R*) hydrogen (Szaleniec et al. 2014). Finally, the Mo^{VI} state of the cofactor is regenerated by the transfer of single electrons through the enzyme via the FeS clusters to the heme b-cofactor, which acts as exit site for further electron transfer to external carriers such as cytochrome c (Heider et al. 2016a).

Very recently, similar reactions have been discovered in the anaerobic degradation of the aromatic terpenoid hydrocarbon *p*-cymene, which is attacked at the methyl group to produce 4-isopropylbenzyl alcohol in *Aromatoleum aromaticum* (Fig. 1d; Strijkstra et al. 2014; Rabus et al. 2016b), and in anaerobic cholesterol metabolism in the related denitrifying bacterium *Sterolibacterium denitrificans*. In the latter case, a tertiary carbon atom of the isoprenoid side chain is anaerobically hydroxylated to a tertiary alcohol (Fig. 1b; Chiang et al. 2007; Dermer and Fuchs 2012; Heider et al. 2016a). Moreover, an EBDH-like enzyme may even be involved in an alternative pathway of anaerobic alkane degradation by the sulfate-reducing bacterium *Desulfococcus oleovorans* which does not utilize the more common alkane activation reaction via fumarate addition but rather hydroxylates alkanes at the subterminal methylene group to *iso*-alcohols (Fig. 1c; Heider and Schühle 2013; Heider et al. 2016a; Sünwoldt and Heider unpublished results).

Oxygen-independent hydroxylation reactions of alkyl substituents are also known to initiate the degradation pathways of hydrocarbon-like phenolic compounds such as *p*-Cresol (*p*-methylphenol) or *p*-ethylphenol to the corresponding alcohols or aldehydes, as demonstrated in aerobic, denitrifying, and Fe(III)-reducing bacteria (Fig. 2; Peters et al. 2007; Wöhlbrand et al. 2008). The corresponding methyl- or methylenehydroxylases have been intensively studied and appear to be similar to each other, albeit completely different from EBDH (Reeve et al. 1989; Cunane et al. 2000, 2005; Efimov et al. 2004). They are localized in the periplasm either as soluble enzymes (Reeve et al. 1989; Cunane et al. 2005) or as parts of larger membrane-bound complexes (Johannes et al. 2008) and do not contain a molybdenum cofactor. Rather, they are flavocytochromes with a covalently attached FAD cofactor at the active site, which abstract a hydride equivalent from the C1 atom of the respective alkyl group, yielding relatively stable neutral quinone methide intermediates. Water addition to the C=C double bond then results in the production of the respective alcohol. In the case of *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase a subsequent slower hydroxylation of the intermediate, 4-hydroxybenzyl alcohol, followed by water elimination from the resulting geminal alcohol, produces 4-hydroxybenzaldehyde as main product (Fig. 2a; Efimov et al. 2004; Peters et al. 2007). The reaction mechanism implies that hydroxylation by these enzymes is only possible for



Fig. 2 Hydroxylation reactions catalyzed by flavin-containing hydroxylases. (a) p-Cresol methylhydroxylase catalyzing a two-step oxidation to 4-hydroxybenzaldehyde. (b) p-Ethylphenol methylenehydroxylase. (c) Limonene methylhydroxylase

substrates which can produce stabilized quinoid intermediates, e.g., via the 4hydroxy substituent. Stabilization of the quinoid intermediate is also the main factor for the significantly lower energy of C–H bond dissociation for *p*-cresol, compared to hydrocarbon analogs (Table 1). A recent study with cell extracts of *A. aromaticum* grown either with ethylbenzene or *p*-ethylphenol showed indeed that the former exhibit hydroxylation activity with both substrates (via EBDH), but the latter are active only with *p*-ethylphenol (via methylenehydroxylase), not with ethylbenzene (Muhr et al. 2015).

Finally, a recent report described oxygen-independent hydroxylation as the initial step of anaerobic degradation of the terpenoid hydrocarbon limonene in the denitrifying betaproteobacterium *Castellaniella defragrans*, generating the corresponding perillyl alcohol (Fig. 2c; Petasch et al. 2014). The enzyme responsible has been identified on the basis of transposon mutants in the respective genes and is predicted to be a FAD-containing enzyme related to phytoene dehydrogenase, which

introduces additional double bonds during the conversion of phytoene to carotenoids (Petasch et al. 2014). While this reaction represents a methyl hydroxylation of an actual hydrocarbon substrate, the reactivity seems to depend on the presence of an adjacent C=C double bond in the substrate (Fig. 2c). Although the formal C-H dissociation energy of the methyl group is quite high (Table 1), the presence of the additional double bond is expected to stabilize partially oxidized intermediates (e.g., a carbocation intermediate after abstraction of a hydride equivalent by the flavin cofactor). The energy required for C-H bond cleavage at the methyl group should be considerably decreased by this effect, analogous to the effect of quinoid intermediates in *p*-cresol or *p*-ethylphenol hydroxylation. These "facilitated" hydroxylation reactions appear to be feasible with flavin cofactors, which are able to abstract hydride equivalents in one step, whereas the hydroxylation reactions of alkyl side chains or even alkanes in molecules without stabilizing substituents may need a molybdenum cofactor-based one-electron transfer mechanism to proceed.

3.2 Fumarate Addition

The discovery of benzylsuccinate as excreted metabolite in toluene-degrading cultures (Beller et al. 1992; Evans et al. 1992) and later as the actual initial intermediate of anaerobic toluene degradation (Biegert et al. 1996) led to the identification of a novel biochemical reaction, namely, the addition of nonactivated alkyl chains to the double bond of a fumarate cosubstrate. The enzymes involved form the subbranch of fumarate-adding enzymes (FAE) within the glycyl-radical enzymes (GRE), which also include pyruvate formate lyases or anaerobic ribonucleotide reductases (Selmer et al. 2005). The FAE are involved in anaerobic C-H bond activation for many substrates including toluene, xylenes, ethylbenzene, cresols, methylnaphthalene, cyclohexane, and *n*-alkanes reaching from propane to chain lengths of >16 C atoms. Increasing numbers of reports have been coming out in recent years on FAE, of which we selected some important original descriptions and reviews here (Biegert et al. 1996; Müller et al. 2001; Rabus et al. 2001; Wilkes et al. 2002; Kniemeyer et al. 2003, 2007; Morasch et al. 2004; Safinowski and Meckenstock 2004; Selmer et al. 2005; Heider 2007). A similar reaction has recently been discussed as alternative possible activation pathway for anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to denitrification (Thauer and Shima 2008), but disproven since, in accordance with the much higher C-H dissociation energy of methane compared to those of the known substrates of FAE (Table 1). In the following the principles of C-H bond activation by addition to fumarate are presented for benzylsuccinate synthase (BSS), the prototype of this class of enzymes, and the principal differences of FAE activating other substrates are pointed out.

BSS isoenzymes have initially been isolated and characterized from the denitrifying bacteria *Thauera aromatica* (Leuthner et al. 1998) and *Azoarcus* strain T (Beller and Spormann 1999). BSS catalyzes the first step in anaerobic toluene catabolism, the stereospecific addition of toluene to fumarate yielding (R)-benzylsuccinate (Biegert et al. 1996; Beller and Spormann 1998; Leutwein

and Heider 1999). The reaction has also been shown to involve a syn-addition of the benzyl portion and the initially abstracted hydrogen from toluene to fumarate and to result in an inversion of the configuration of the methyl group of toluene (Oiao and Marsh 2005; Seyhan et al. 2016). Like all members of the GRE, BSS needs to be activated by an S-adenosylmethionine-dependent radical-generating (SAM-radical) enzyme and is extremely oxygen labile in the activated state due to the presence of the glycyl-radical in the peptide chain. The presence of a glycyl-radical is indicated by a typical electron paramagnetic resonance spectrum (Krieger et al. 2001; Duboc-Toia et al. 2003; Verfürth et al. 2004) and results in the irreversible peptide chain cleavage at the position of the radical species after exposure to oxygen (Leuthner et al. 1998). The glycyl-radical is not considered to be directly involved in catalysis; it rather represents a relatively stable form of an enzyme radical that initiates the catalytic cycle by abstracting a proton from a nearby cysteine residue forming a much more reactive thiyl "working" radical (Boll et al. 2002; Himo 2005; Fig. 3). BSS is composed of three subunits with an $(\alpha\beta\gamma)_2$ heterohexamer architecture, and its structure has recently been solved (Funk et al. 2015): the large α -subunit carries the glycyl-radical and the active site, and both smaller subunits carry unusual FeS clusters which structurally resemble the clusters from high-potential iron proteins (HIPIP) but exhibit extremely low redox potentials (Funk et al. 2015; Hilberg et al. 2012). The small subunits are positioned at the outside of the complex, and their role for BSS activity is not clear (Funk et al. 2015).

Mechanistic models of the BSS reaction have been calculated by quantum mechanics methods in gas phase systems (Himo 2005), and recently an initial QM model was also based on the actual enzyme structure (Szaleniec and Heider 2016). These models support the initially proposed catalytic mechanism (Heider et al. 1998) to be initiated by the generation of thiyl radical which abstracts a hydrogen atom from the methyl group of toluene, yielding a benzyl radical. The benzyl radical then adds to the distal atom of the C=C double bond of fumarate (relative to the conserved cysteine), yielding an (R)-benzylsuccinyl radical, which re-abstracts a hydrogen atom from the conserved cysteine of the enzyme at the proximal C atom (Szaleniec and Heider 2016). This reaction sequence yields benzylsuccinate in the active site, while the reaction cycle is closed by regeneration of the glycyl-radical,



Fig. 3 Reaction mechanism of BSS. The active site cavity accessible for the substrates is indicated by the dotted ovals. Transfer steps of hydrogen atoms are indicated by broken arrows

followed by the release of the product and binding of two new substrates (Fig. 3). The modeled mechanism explains the strict stereospecificity of the reaction and also predicts the observed *syn*-addition mechanism and stereochemical inversion of the configuration of the methyl group (Szaleniec and Heider 2016). The energetics calculation of the BSS reaction predicts a clearly exergonic overall reaction as expected for the formation of a stable new C–C σ –bond at the expense of the weaker π –bond of fumarate ($\Delta G^{\circ \prime}$ of -56 kJ mol⁻¹ for gas-state models and of -32 kJ mol⁻¹ for enzyme-bound substrates and product in the thiyl radical state of BSS). Therefore, the reaction should be considered to be essentially irreversible, although one study reported a very slow apparent backward reaction, albeit under harsh experimental conditions (Li and Marsh 2006). The QM calculation of an active site model predicts the hydrogen transfer from toluene to the conserved cysteine as rate-limiting reaction with the highest activation energy requirement, which is consistent with the rather high observed kinetic isotope effects of BSS with deuterated toluenes (Seyhan et al. 2016; Li and Marsh 2006).

Fumarate addition is still the only known initiation mechanism for anaerobic toluene degradation so far, but not limited to this substrate. The compounds activated by FAE have steadily been increasing in number and are shown in Fig. 4. It has been noticed quite early that BSS from toluene-degrading organisms is quite flexible in converting other substrates, such as cresols, fluorotoluenes, or xylenes (Biegert et al. 1996; Beller and Spormann 1999; Verfürth et al. 2004). It appears that different strain-specific BSS isoenzymes vary in their substrate recognition patterns: BSS from the toluene and *m*-xylene-degrading *Azoarcus* strain T is apparently involved in either pathway and converts all three xylene isomers in addition to toluene, whereas BSS from *T. aromatica* strain K172, which only degrades toluene, does not convert any xylene isomer (Verfürth et al. 2004). The enzymes classified as BSS from different phylogenetic groups of anaerobic toluene degraders form a broad clade with several branches in a phylogenetic tree analysis (Heider et al. 2016b), consistent with the observation of subtle biochemical differences, not only in their substrate



Fig. 4 Known substrates of fumarate-adding GRE. The C atom added to fumarate is labeled by a black dot

specificities but also in their properties related to stable isotope fractionations (Kümmel et al. 2013). In addition to the BSS isoenzymes with primary specificity toward toluene, a number of even further divergent FAE have been described that exhibit different substrate specificities (Heider et al. 2016b; see Fig. 4 for an overview). Among these are a *p*-cymene-activating enzyme adding fumarate to the methyl group of this substrate to generate 4-isopropylbenzylsuccinate (Strijkstra et al. 2014), a specific substrate-induced p-cresol-converting enzyme, which is encoded in the genome of the sulfate-reducing bacterium Desulfobacula toluolica as a second FAE copy next to toluene-converting BSS (Wöhlbrand et al. 2013), and an enzyme adding fumarate to 2-methylnaphthalene (Selesi et al. 2010). Finally, a last branch of FAE has been implicated in anaerobic alkane degradation (Wilkes et al. 2016; Heider et al. 2016b). This has first been shown for anaerobic alkane degradation by a denitrifying bacterium (Rabus et al. 2001; Grundmann et al. 2008) but since been demonstrated for degradation of long-chain alkanes (Herath et al. 2016; Wawrik et al. 2016) as well as for short gaseous alkanes like butane or propane (Kniemeyer et al. 2007). Fumarate addition to alkanes appears to occur generally at the subterminal methylene atom of the alkane chain, except for propane which is either activated at C2 or C1 (Kniemeyer et al. 2007; Wilkes et al. 2016). This is probably caused by the lower required energy to dissociate the C-H bond of a secondary C atom, compared to a methyl group (Table 1). All known FAE seem to share the same principal mechanism with BSS, as evident form analyzing the stereochemistry of hexane activation, which showed inversion of the configuration at the corresponding methylene carbon (Jarling et al. 2012). Subtle mechanistic differences between the isoenzymes are indicated by different patterns of deuterium exchange during the reactions, but there are not enough data available to point out their molecular basis (Rabus et al. 2011; Kümmel et al. 2013; Jarling et al. 2015). Further cases of fumarate addition to secondary methylene groups of hydrocarbons have been reported for sulfate-reducing bacteria degrading ethylbenzene (Kniemeyer et al. 2003) or cyclohexane (Jaekel et al. 2015) or for methanogenic consortia degrading isoalkanes (Abu Laban et al. 2015), but no further information on the type of enzymes is available. The different clades of FAE activating different types of substrates also seem to vary widely in their cometabolic substrate preferences. For example, the alkane-activating FAE of a denitrifying bacterium was shown to slowly cometabolize toluene, whereas toluene-activating BSS isoenzymes have never been observed to activate an alkane (Rabus et al. 2011; Jarling et al. 2015).

3.3 Carboxylation

The initial reactions involved in anaerobic degradation of benzene and naphthalene were difficult to identify because of the lack of well-growing model organisms and their slow growth rates and low yields. Most of the current knowledge has been obtained with a handful of existing naphthalene-degrading pure or highly enriched cultures and only two or three benzene-degrading enrichment cultures, which consist mostly of sulfate-reducing bacteria (Meckenstock et al. 2016). A direct carboxylation



Fig. 5 Degradation pathways of naphthalene (**a**) and benzene (**b**). After an initial carboxylation, the generated organic acids are activated with CoA and subjected to ring reduction. A potential alternative pathway may involve benzene hydroxylation to phenol in some organisms

of naphthalene to 2-naphthoic acid (Fig. 5a) has been discussed as initial reaction based on labeling studies with ^{13/14}C-bicarbonate (Zhang and Young 1997; Zhang et al. 2000). Additional evidence for an initial activation of naphthalene by carboxylation has been provided in studies with different marine sulfate-reducing and naphthalene-degrading bacteria (Musat et al. 2009; Bergmann et al. 2011a, b) and the biochemical identification of a highly complex naphthalene carboxylase (Mouttaki et al. 2012; see also ► Chap. 5, "Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons" of this handbook). Previous hypotheses on the initiation of naphthalene metabolism by methylation to 2-methylnaphthalene (Annweiler et al. 2002; Safinowski and Meckenstock 2006) were disproven in recent years, leaving carboxylation as the only feasible initiation reaction (Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011; Meckenstock et al. 2016). In contrast, 2-methylnaphthalene is degraded to 2-naphthoic acid independently from naphthalene by addition to fumarate and β -oxidation in analogy to anaerobic toluene degradation (Safinowski and Meckenstock 2004; Fig. 4). When grown on naphthalene, these organisms metabolized 2-methylnaphthalene only after a lag phase and a BSS α -subunit-like protein probably involved in methyl group activation was only present during growth on 2-methylnaphthalene, but not during growth on naphthalene.

Anaerobic degradation of benzene has been demonstrated in sulfate-reducing, Fe(III)-reducing, and nitrate-reducing enrichment cultures and even in methanogenic consortia (Ulrich et al. 2005; Kunapuli et al. 2008; Musat and Widdel 2008; Abu Laban et al. 2009; Sakai et al. 2009; Luo et al. 2015, and references therein). Recently, denitrifying *Azoarcus* and iron(III)-reducing *Geobacter* strains were

described as benzene-degrading pure cultures, but the evidence remains circumstantial, and no initial activation reaction of benzene has been reported (Kasai et al. 2006, 2007; Zhang et al. 2012, 2013). The dissociation energy of the C–H bond of benzene is even higher than that of methane (Table 1), which implies that a yet-unknown enzymatic reaction is involved. The mechanisms currently proposed are carboxylation to benzoate or hydroxylation to phenol, while methylation to toluene has been disfavored (Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011).

Recent studies with Fe(III)-respiring benzene-degrading enrichment cultures using ¹³C-labeled compounds provided convincing evidence for a direct carboxylation of benzene to benzoic acid (Kunapuli et al. 2008; Abu Laban et al. 2010). The concept of benzene carboxylation was supported by the fact that the culture degraded benzene but neither toluene nor phenol, the expected intermediates in case of initial methylation or hydroxylation (Kunapuli et al. 2008; Musat and Widdel 2008). Subunits of the putative benzene carboxylase involved in benzene degradation were identified by proteomic analysis of substrate-induced proteins and show similarity to several subunits of naphthalene carboxylase (Abu Laban et al. 2010). Moreover, both alleged carboxylases for benzene and naphthalene appear to belong to the UbiD-family of enzymes, which also includes decarboxylases involved in ubiquinone biosynthesis and phenylphosphate carboxylase, which initiates anaerobic phenol metabolism and carboxylates its substrate to 4-hydroxybenzoate (Schühle and Fuchs 2004). In contrast to phenol, benzene and naphthalene cannot be activated by an ATP-dependent phosphorylation, which is necessary for phenol carboxylation. Thus, if carboxylation indeed represents the first step in benzene or naphthalene degradation, the putative carboxylases have to operate via a different, as-yet unknown mechanism. An alternative initiation reaction for anaerobic benzene metabolism may be hydroxylation to phenol, as reported in several cases (Caldwell and Suflita 2000; Kunapuli et al. 2008; Zhang et al. 2012, 2013). A recent study reports on several genes that seem to be required for benzene degradation via phenol in G. metallireducens (Zhang et al. 2014), but none of the corresponding gene products can be correlated to any probable function. Therefore, a possible alternative hydroxylation-based pathway of benzene degradation is still highly speculative, especially since it has been shown that benzene may easily be hydroxylated by chemical side reactions of hydroxyl radicals, which may be formed accidentally during the handling of samples (Kunapuli et al. 2008).

Anaerobic carboxylation reactions have also been reported as initial steps for degrading some other hydrocarbons, such as biphenyl, phenanthrene, or even alkanes (Zhang and Young 1997; So et al. 2003; Callaghan et al. 2006; Selesi and Meckenstock 2009), but such reports need to be interpreted cautiously as incorporation of labeled carbon dioxide into intermediates does not necessarily prove the assumed direct carboxylation reaction of the hydrocarbon substrates.

3.4 Hydration of Alkenes and Alkynes

Unsaturated hydrocarbons like alkenes and alkynes exhibit ever higher energies for C–H bond dissociation than saturated compounds (Table 1). Therefore, their

biological degradation is mostly initiated at the multiple bond. Still, aerobic alkene degradation requires molecular oxygen as cosubstrate for monooxygenases, e.g., to convert the alkene into an epoxide intermediate. Conversely, microbial degradation of these compounds under anaerobic conditions is initiated by enzymatic addition of water at the multiple bond. While this topic has not been studied in detail, there are at least two completely different types of enzymes known that catalyze water addition at unsaturated hydrocarbons and initiate their anaerobic degradation, the tungsten cofactor containing acetylene hydratase (Boll et al. 2016), and a cofactor-less linalool dehydratase/isomerase (Brodkorb et al. 2010).

Acetylene hydratase (ACH) was purified and characterized from the fermentative bacterium Pelobacter acetylenicus and is involved in fermentation of acetylene as only substrate by this species (Schink 1985). The enzyme belongs to the DMSO reductase family of molybdenum enzymes but contains tungsten in the form of a W-bis-MGD cofactor rather than molybdenum. It has been studied in great detail over the last 30 years, including its structure and biochemical and computational studies on its reaction mechanism (Boll et al. 2016). The W-cofactor in the active site is ligated by the two MGD cofactors, a cysteine side chain of the protein and a tightly coordinated water molecule, and appears to be permanently in the reduced W^{IV} form (Seiffert et al. 2007). As indicated by biochemical experiments with mutant variants and computational modeling, the mechanism of ACH is believed to involve the water ligand of the W-cofactor, which is supposed to be added to the triple bond of acetylene aided by a close-by aspartate, although the exact mechanistic details are still unclear (tenBrink et al. 2011; Liao and Thiel 2013; Boll et al. 2016). The initially formed product is vinyl alcohol, which tautomerizes spontaneously to acetaldehyde (Fig. 6a). After acetylene has been converted to acetaldehyde by ACH, the organisms disproportionate the aldehyde to acetate (via acetyl-CoA) and ethanol to fuel its energy metabolism, resulting in almost equal concentrations of acetate and ethanol as fermentation products (Fig. 6a). Energy conservation is possible by substrate level phosphorylation from acetyl-CoA, which is generated by a CoA-acylating aldehyde dehydrogenase (Schink 1985).

An enzyme involved in anaerobic degradation of an alkene hydrocarbon substrate has recently been characterized from the terpenoid-degrading denitrifying *Betaproteobacteria Castellaniella defragrans* and *Thauera linaloolentis* (Brodkorb et al. 2010; Lüddeke et al. 2012; Marmulla et al. 2016a, b). The enzyme from *C. defragrans* is located in the periplasm and has been classified as linalool dehydratase/isomerase (LDI, Fig. 6b). It was shown to catalyze the stereospecific reversible hydration of the acyclic terpenoid alkene β -myrcene to the terpenoid alcohol (*S*)-linalool (Brodkorb et al. 2010; Lüddeke and Harder 2011), as well as an exchange reaction of the hydroxyl groups of linalool and geraniol (Brodkorb et al. 2010). The structure of LDI has recently been solved and consists of an α_5 pentameric complex with active site cavities fitting well to the substrates to be turned over. In particular, the active site contains two tightly bound water ligands which are positioned exactly adjacent to the double bonds of β -myrcene to be hydrated (Weidenweber et al. 2016). The partial reactions of LDI comprising two hydrations, an isomerization and a dehydration are perfectly balanced within the active site,



Fig. 6 Water addition reactions to unsaturated hydrocarbons. (a) Acetylene conversion to acetaldehyde catalyzed by ACH, followed by disproportionation to acetate and ethanol. (b) Degradation of the terpenoid hydrocarbon β -myrcene via hydration to linalool and isomerization to geraniol by LDI, followed by oxidation to geranic acid. (c). Proposed water addition as initial hydration reaction of long-chain alkene degradation

which explains (Brodkorb et al. 2010; Weidenweber et al. 2016). The observed preference for forming linalool over geraniol during β -myrcene hydration is probably due to the kinetically more favorable formation of the tertiary alcohol, compared to a primary alcohol. Further degradation involves a two-step oxidation of geraniol to geranic acid, which is apparently degraded by a modified β -oxidation pathway (Lüddeke and Harder 2011; Petasch et al. 2014).

Finally, it has long been known that long-chain alkenes like 1-hexadecene are degraded by many species of sulfate-reducing bacteria. These organisms generally also degrade long-chain alkanes (see Sects. 3.1 and 3.2), but by completely different pathways. The degradation of 1-alkenes seems to be initiated by water addition to the C1atom, yielding the corresponding fatty alcohol (Fig. 6c), which is then further oxidized to the fatty acid and degraded via β -oxidation or incorporated into the cellular lipid pool (Aeckersberg et al. 1998; So et al. 2003; Callaghan et al. 2006). No information is available about the enzyme(s) catalyzing this alkene hydration event.

3.5 Reverse Methanogenesis

Only since 2000 clear evidence is available that anaerobic methane oxidation is of important ecological relevance (Boetius et al. 2000; Niemann et al. 2006;

Raghoebarsing et al. 2006; Thauer 2011; Haroon et al. 2013). The organisms capable of anaerobic methane oxidation were originally limited to archaea affiliated with the order Methanosarcinales that apparently form syntrophic associations with sulfatereducing Deltaproteobacteria in different phylogenetic compositions, called ANME-1 to ANME-3 (Knittel et al. 2005; Nauhaus et al. 2005). The coupling of methane oxidation to sulfate reduction in these syntrophic associations is predicted to conserve just enough energy for survival and growth of both partner organisms at very slow growth rates (Boetius et al. 2000; Thauer and Shima 2008; Thauer 2011). Only recently, a new physiological type of anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to nitrate reduction was discovered (Raghoebarsing et al. 2006; Ettwig et al. 2008), which is apparently brought about by new types of Archaea affiliated to the methanogenic genus Methanoperedens, that should be less restrictive in terms of retrievable energy (Haroon et al. 2013; Arshad et al. 2015). Enormous progress has been made in recent years about the molecular basis of the process as well as the required interspecies electron transfer mechanisms driving the syntrophic metabolism (reviewed, e.g., in Caldwell et al. 2008; Knittel and Boetius 2009; Cui et al. 2015; Thauer 2010, 2011).

Biochemical analysis of anaerobic methane-oxidizing microbial mats from the bottom of the Black Sea revealed high concentrations (10% of total protein) of two Ni-containing methyl-coenzyme M reductases (MCR) (Krüger et al. 2003). MCR is usually involved in the last step of methanogenesis and catalyzes the formation of methane and a heterodisulfide from methyl-coenzyme M and coenzyme B (CoB). Surprisingly, one of the two types of MCR from the Black Sea mats contained a modified Ni-tetrapyrrole cofactor (F430) with an additional methylthic residue, which is missing in usual F430 cofactors (Thauer and Shima 2008), but this seems not to be universally conserved in all examples of ANME consortia (Thauer 2011). Detailed biochemical and biophysical studies together with an X-ray structure of MCRs showing preference for methane generation or oxidation (Shima et al. 2012; Scheller et al. 2010, 2013; Thauer 2011) revealed that either form of MCR is principally reversible, while the modified "reverse MCR" versions from methaneoxidizing mats appear to have indeed a greater propensity for methane oxidation to methyl-CoM with concomitant release of CoB from heterodisulfide than "standard" MCRs involved in methanogenesis (Harmer et al. 2008; Scheller et al. 2010, 2013). Final proof for the feasibility of the concept of reverse methanogenesis came recently from transferring the genes for a "reverse MCR" into cells of the "normal" methanogenic species Methanosarcina acetivorans, generating a synthetic methaneoxidizing organism (Soo et al. 2016).

The mechanism of the necessary transfer of redox equivalents from the methaneoxidizing Archaea to the sulfate-reducing bacteria in the ANME consortia has been an open question for over a decade. In some recent studies, it has been found that zero-valent sulfur species may be involved as redox carriers between the syntrophic partners (Milucka et al. 2012), while another study implies electron-conductive nanowires between the cells as means of redox equivalent transfer in a thermophilic anaerobic methane-oxidizing consortium (Wegener et al. 2015). Another recent study demonstrated the necessity of some kind of redox mediation by decoupling methane oxidation and sulfate reduction with the addition of artificial electron acceptors (Scheller et al. 2016). Taken together, the new evidence shows clearly that all currently known examples of anaerobic methane oxidation can be explained by reverse methanogenesis. While some peripheral reactions, such as the mechanism of redox equivalent transfer, may differ between the different types of ANME consortia, the actual methane-oxidizing reaction seems to be always retained in the archaeal partner and catalyzed by special "reverse MCR" isoenzymes.

4 Research Needs

The anaerobic metabolism of hydrocarbons is still a treasure chamber of novel, only poorly understood enzymatic reactions. These comprise the initial reactions involved in benzene and naphthalene degradation as well as in the anaerobic methane oxidation. Furthermore, almost nothing is known about the enzymology involved in the degradation of polycyclic aromatic or alicyclic hydrocarbons. Among all of the many proposed glycyl-radical enzymes involved in the degradation of alkanes and aromatic hydrocarbons, only benzylsuccinate synthase has been studied in some detail, and likewise only ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and cholesterol-C25 hydroxylase have been studied in detail among the hydrocarbon-hydroxylating enzymes. Studying structure-function relationships of the enzymatic reactions involved in C-H bond activation reactions without oxygen will enable insights into novel biochemical processes but may also open a door for applications of these enzymes or their variants in biotechnology, bioremediation, and ecophysiology. First pilot studies on potential biotechnological applications have actually already been published in recent years: ethylbenzene dehydrogenase has been used as model system to assess biological effects of azaborine substrate analogs (a class of compounds promising potential new therapeutic agents; Knack et al. 2013) and tested as a new way for biotechnological generation of chiral alcohols (Tataruch et al. 2014), and a synthetic anaerobic methane-oxidizing organism may be useful in turning methane into biomass (Soo et al. 2016). Moreover, the known enzymes and genes involved in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation have been used to develop new tools to be applied in the field for applications ranging from environmental monitoring to petroleum prospecting (von Netzer et al. 2016; Muhr et al. 2016).

References

- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Jobelius C, Meckenstock RU (2009) Anaerobic benzene degradation by Gram-positive sulfate-reducing bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 68:300–311
- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796
- Abu Laban N, Dao A, Semple K, Foght J (2015) Biodegradation of C₇ and C₈ *iso-*alkanes under methanogenic conditions. Environ Microbiol 17:4898–4915
- Aeckersberg F, Rainey FA, Widdel F (1998) Growth, natural relationships, cellular fatty acids and metabolic adaptation of sulfate-reducing bacteria that utilize long-chain alkanes under anoxic conditions. Arch Microbiol 170:361–369
- Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2002) Identical ring cleavage products during anaerobic degradation of naphthalene, 2-methylnaphthalene, and tetralin indicate a new metabolic pathway. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:852–858
- Arshad A, Speth DR, de Graaf RM, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Welte CU (2015) A metagenomics-based metabolic model of nitrate-dependent anaerobic oxidation of methane by *methanoperedens*-like archaea. Front Microbiol 6:1423
- Ball HA, Johnson HA, Reinhard M, Spormann AM (1996) Initial reactions in anaerobic ethylbenzene oxidation by a denitrifying bacterium, strain EB1. J Bacteriol 178:5755–5761
- Beller HR, Spormann AM (1998) Analysis of the novel benzylsuccinate synthase reaction for anaerobic toluene activation based on structural studies of the product. J Bacteriol 180:5454–5457
- Beller HR, Spormann AM (1999) Substrate range of benzylsuccinate synthase from *Azoarcus* sp. strain T. FEMS Microbiol Lett 178:147–153
- Beller HR, Reinhard M, Grbić-Galić D (1992) Metabolic by-products of anaerobic toluene degradation by sulfate-reducing enrichment cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 58:3192–3195
- Bergmann F, Selesi D, Weinmaier T, Tischler P, Rattei T, Meckenstock RU (2011a) Genomic insights into the metabolic potential of the polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degrading sulfatereducing Deltaproteobacterium N47. Environ Microbiol 13:1125–1137
- Bergmann FD, Selesi D, Meckenstock RU (2011b) Identification of new enzymes potentially involved in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. Arch Microbiol 193:241–250
- Biegert T, Fuchs G, Heider J (1996) Evidence that anaerobic oxidation of toluene in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* is initiated by formation of benzylsuccinate from toluene and fumarate. Eur J Biochem 238:661–668
- Blanksby SJ, Ellison GB (2003) Bond dissociation energies of organic molecules. Acc Chem Res 36:255–263
- Boetius A, Ravenschlag K, Schubert CJ, Rickert D, Widdel F, Gieseke A, Amann R, Jørgensen BB, Witte U, Pfannkuche O (2000) A marine microbial consortium apparently mediating anaerobic oxidation of methane. Nature 407:623–626
- Boll M, Heider J (2009) Anaerobic degradation of hydrocarbons: mechanisms of C-H-bond activation in the absence of oxygen. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 1011–1024
- Boll M, Fuchs G, Heider J (2002) Anaerobic oxidation of aromatic compounds and hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Microbiol 6:604–611
- Boll M, Einsle O, Ermler U, Kroneck PM, Ullmann GM (2016) Structure and function of the unusual tungsten enzymes acetylene hydratase and class II benzoyl-coenzyme A reductase. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:119–137
- Brodkorb D, Gottschall M, Marmulla R, Lüddeke F, Harder J (2010) Linalool dehydrataseisomerase, a bifunctional enzyme in the anaerobic degradation of monoterpenes. J Biol Chem 285:30436–30442
- Caldwell EC, Suflita JM (2000) Detection of phenol and benzoate as intermediates of anaerobic benzene biodegradation under different terminal electron-accepting conditions. Environ Sci Technol 34:1216–1220
- Caldwell SL, Laidler JR, Brewer EA, Eberly JO, Sandborgh SC, Colwell FS (2008) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: mechanisms, bioenergetics, and the ecology of associated microorganisms. Environ Sci Technol 42:6791–6799
- Callaghan AV, Gieg LM, Kropp KG, Suflita JM, Young LY (2006) Comparison of mechanisms of alkane metabolism under sulfate-reducing conditions among two bacterial isolates and a bacterial consortium. Appl Environ Microbiol 72:4274–4282
- Carmona M, Zamarro MT, Blázquez B, Durante-Rodríguez G, Juárez JF, Valderrama JA, Barragán MJ, García JL, Díaz E (2009) Anaerobic catabolism of aromatic compounds: a genetic and genomic view. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 73:71–133

- Chiang Y, Ismail W, Müller M, Fuchs G (2007) Initial steps in the anoxic metabolism of cholesterol by the denitrifying *Sterolibacterium denitrificans*. J Biol Chem 282:13240–13249
- Cui M, Ma A, Qi H, Zhuang X, Zhuang G (2015) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: an "active" microbial process. Microbiology 4:1–11
- Cunane LM, Chen ZW, Shamala N, Mathews FS, Cronin CN, McIntire WS (2000) Structures of the flavocytochrome p-cresol methylhydroxylase and its enzyme-substrate complex: gated substrate entry and proton relays support the proposed catalytic mechanism. J Mol Biol 295:357–374
- Cunane LM, Chen Z, McIntire WS, Mathews FS (2005) *p*-Cresol methylhydroxylase: alteration of the structure of the flavoprotein subunit upon its binding to the cytochrome subunit. Biochemistry 44:2963–2973
- Dermer J, Fuchs G (2012) Molybdoenzyme that catalyzes the anaerobic hydroxylation of a tertiary carbon atom in the side chain of cholesterol. J Biol Chem 287:36905–36916
- Duboc-Toia C, Hassan AK, Mulliez E, Ollagnier-de Choudens S, Fontecave M, Leutwein C, Heider J (2003) Very high-field EPR study of glycyl radical enzymes. J Am Chem Soc 125:38–39
- Efimov I, Cronin CN, Bergmann DJ, Kuusk V, McIntire WS (2004) Insight into covalent flavinylation and catalysis from redox, spectral, and kinetic analyses of the R474K mutant of the flavoprotein subunit of p-cresol methylhydroxylase. Biochemistry 43:6138–6148
- Ettwig KF, Shima S, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Kahnt J, Medema MH, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Strous M (2008) Denitrifying bacteria anaerobically oxidize methane in the absence of Archaea. Environ Microbiol 10:3164–73
- Ettwig KF, Butler MK, Le Paslier D, Pelletier E, Mangenot S, Kuypers MM, Schreiber F, Dutilh BE, Zedelius J, de Beer D, Gloerich J, Wessels HJ, van Alen T, Luesken F, Wu ML, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Op den Camp HJ, Janssen-Megens EM, Francoijs K, Stunnenberg H, Weissenbach J, Jetten MS, Strous M (2010) Nitrite-driven anaerobic methane oxidation by oxygenic bacteria. Nature 464:543–548
- Evans PJ, Ling W, Goldschmidt B, Ritter ER, Young LY (1992) Metabolites formed during anaerobic transformation of toluene and *o*-xylene and their proposed relationship to the initial steps of toluene mineralization. Appl Environ Microbiol 58:496–501
- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816
- Funk MA, Marsh EN, Drennan CL (2015) Substrate-bound structures of benzylsuccinate synthase reveal how toluene is activated in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation. J Biol Chem 290:22398–22408
- Grundmann O, Behrends A, Rabus R, Amann J, Halder T, Heider J, Widdel F (2008) Genes encoding the candidate enzyme for anaerobic activation of n-alkanes in the denitrifying bacterium, strain HxN1. Environ Microbiol 10:376–385
- Harayama S, Kok M, Neidle EL (1992) Functional and evolutionary relationships among diverse oxygenases. Annu Rev Microbiol 46:565–601
- Harmer J, Finazzo C, Piskorski R, Ebner S, Duin EC, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Reiher M, Schweiger A, Hinderberger D, Jaun B (2008) A nickel hydride complex in the active site of methyl-coenzyme m reductase: implications for the catalytic cycle. J Am Chem Soc 130:10907–10920
- Haroon MF, Hu S, Shi Y, Imelfort M, Keller J, Hugenholtz P, Yuan Z, Tyson GW (2013) Anaerobic oxidation of methane coupled to nitrate reduction in a novel archaeal lineage. Nature 500:567–570
- Heider J (2007) Adding handles to unhandy substrates: anaerobic hydrocarbon activation mechanisms. Curr Opin Chem Biol 11:188–194
- Heider J, Rabus R (2008) Genomic insights in the anaerobic biodegradation of organic pollutants. Caister Academic, Norfolk
- Heider J, Schühle K (2013) Anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons including methane. In: Rosenberg E, Delong E, Lory S, Stackebrandt E, Thompson F (eds) The prokaryotes: prokaryotic physiology and biochemistry. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 601–630
- Heider J, Spormann AM, Beller HR, Widdel F (1998) Anaerobic bacterial metabolism of hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiol Rev 22:459–473

- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Martins BM, Seyhan D, Buckel W, Golding BT (2016a) Structure and function of benzylsuccinate synthase and related fumarate-adding glycyl radical enzymes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:29–44
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016b) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62
- Herath A, Wawrik B, Qin Y, Zhou J, Callaghan AV (2016) Transcriptional response of *Desulfatibacillum alkenivorans* AK-01 to growth on alkanes: insights from RT-qPCR and microarray analyses. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 92:fiw062
- Hilberg M, Pierik AJ, Bill E, Friedrich T, Lippert M, Heider J (2012) Identification of FeS clusters in the glycyl-radical enzyme benzylsuccinate synthase via EPR and Mössbauer spectroscopy. J Biol Inorg Chem 17:49–56
- Himo F (2005) C-C bond formation and cleavage in radical enzymes, a theoretical perspective. Biochim Biophys Acta 1707:24–33
- Jaekel U, Zedelius J, Wilkes H, Musat F (2015) Anaerobic degradation of cyclohexane by sulfatereducing bacteria from hydrocarbon-contaminated marine sediments. Front Microbiol 6:116
- Jarling R, Sadeghi M, Drozdowska M, Lahme S, Buckel W, Rabus R, Widdel F, Golding BT, Wilkes H (2012) Stereochemical investigations reveal the mechanism of the bacterial activation of n-alkanes without oxygen. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 51:1334–1338
- Jarling R, Kühner S, Basílio Janke E, Gruner A, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Rabus R, Wilkes H (2015) Versatile transformations of hydrocarbons in anaerobic bacteria: substrate ranges and regio- and stereo-chemistry of activation reactions. Front Microbiol 6:880
- Johannes J, Bluschke A, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2008) Purification and characterization of active-site components of the putative p-cresol methylhydroxylase membrane complex from *Geobacter metallireducens*. J Bacteriol 190:6493–6500
- Johnson HA, Spormann AM (1999) In vitro studies on the initial reactions of anaerobic ethylbenzene mineralization. J Bacteriol 181:5662–5668
- Johnson HA, Pelletier DA, Spormann AM (2001) Isolation and characterization of anaerobic ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel Mo-Fe-S enzyme. J Bacteriol 183:4536–4542
- Kasai Y, Takahata Y, Manefield M, Watanabe K (2006) RNA-based stable isotope probing and isolation of anaerobic benzene-degrading bacteria from gasoline-contaminated groundwater. Appl Environ Microbiol 72:3586–3592
- Kasai Y, Kodama Y, Takahata Y, Hoaki T, Watanabe K (2007) Degradative capacities and bioaugmentation potential of an anaerobic benzene-degrading bacterium strain DN11. Environ Sci Technol 41:6222–6227
- Kloer DP, Hagel C, Heider J, Schulz GE (2006) Crystal structure of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase from *Aromatoleum aromaticum*. Structure 14:1377–1388
- Knack D, Hagel C, Szaleniec M, Dudzik A, Salwinski A, Heider J (2012) Substrate and inhibitor spectra of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase: perspectives on application potential and catalytic mechanism. Appl Environ Microbiol 78:6475–6482
- Knack DH, Marshall JL, Harlow GP, Dudzik A, Szaleniec M, Liu S, Heider J (2013) BN/CC isosteric compounds as enzyme inhibitors: N- and B-ethyl-1,2-azaborine inhibit ethylbenzene hydroxylation as nonconvertible substrate analogues. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 52:2599–2601
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel hydrocarbon-oxidizing molybdenum/iron-sulfur/heme enzyme. J Biol Chem 276:21381–21386
- Kniemeyer O, Fischer T, Wilkes H, Glöckner FO, Widdel F (2003) Anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene by a new type of marine sulfate-reducing bacterium. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:760–768
- Kniemeyer O, Musat F, Sievert SM, Knittel K, Wilkes H, Blumenberg M, Michaelis W, Classen A, Bolm C, Joye SB, Widdel F (2007) Anaerobic oxidation of short-chain hydrocarbons by marine sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nature 449:898–901
- Knittel K, Boetius A (2009) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: progress with an unknown process. Annu Rev Microbiol 63:311–334

- Knittel K, Lösekann T, Boetius A, Kort R, Amann R (2005) Diversity and distribution of methanotrophic archaea at cold seeps. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:467–479
- Krieger CJ, Roseboom W, Albracht SP, Spormann AM (2001) A stable organic free radical in anaerobic benzylsuccinate synthase of *Azoarcus* sp. strain T. J Biol Chem 276:12924–12927
- Krüger M, Meyerdierks A, Glöckner FO, Amann R, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Kahnt J, Böcher R, Thauer RK, Shima S (2003) A conspicuous nickel protein in microbial mats that oxidize methane anaerobically. Nature 426:878–881
- Kümmel S, Kuntze K, Vogt C, Boll M, Heider J, Richnow HH (2013) Evidence for benzylsuccinate synthase subtypes obtained by using stable isotope tools. J Bacteriol 195:4660–4667
- Kunapuli U, Griebler C, Beller HR, Meckenstock RU (2008) Identification of intermediates formed during anaerobic benzene degradation by an iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 10:1703–1712
- Leuthner B, Leutwein C, Schulz H, Hörth P, Haehnel W, Schiltz E, Schägger H, Heider J (1998) Biochemical and genetic characterization of benzylsuccinate synthase from *Thauera aromatica*: a new glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the first step in anaerobic toluene metabolism. Mol Microbiol 28:615–628
- Leutwein C, Heider J (1999) Anaerobic toluene-catabolic pathway in denitrifying *Thauera aromatica*: activation and β -oxidation of the first intermediate, (R)-(+)-benzylsuccinate. Microbiology 145:3265–3271
- Li L, Marsh NE (2006) Mechanism of benzylsuccinate synthase probed by substrate and isotope exchange. J Am Chem Soc 128:16056–16057
- Liao R, Thiel W (2013) Convergence in the QM-only and QM/MM modeling of enzymatic reactions: a case study for acetylene hydratase. J Comput Chem 34:2389–2397
- Lieberman RL, Rosenzweig AC (2004) Biological methane oxidation: regulation, biochemistry, and active site structure of particulate methane monooxygenase. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol 39:147–164
- Lüddeke F, Harder J (2011) Enantiospecific (S)-(+)-linalool formation from β -myrcene by linalool dehydratase-isomerase. Z Naturforsch 66:409–412
- Lüddeke F, Dikfidan A, Harder J (2012) Physiology of deletion mutants in the anaerobic β-myrcene degradation pathway in *Castellaniella defragrans*. BMC Microbiol 12:192
- Luo YR (2003) Handbook of bond dissociation energies in organic compounds, 1st edn. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Luo F, Devine CE, Edwards EA (2015) Cultivating microbial dark matter in benzene-degrading methanogenic consortia. Environ Microbiol 18:2923. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.13121
- Marmulla R, Cala EP, Markert S, Schweder T, Harder J (2016a) The anaerobic linalool metabolism in *Thauera linaloolentis* 47 Lol. BMC Microbiol 16:76
- Marmulla R, Šafarić B, Markert S, Schweder T, Harder J (2016b) Linalool isomerase, a membraneanchored enzyme in the anaerobic monoterpene degradation in *Thauera linaloolentis* 47Lol. BMC Biochem 17:6
- McLeod MP, Eltis LD (2008) Genomic insights into the aerobic pathways for degradation of organic pollutants. Academic, Norfolk
- Meckenstock RU, Mouttaki H (2011) Anaerobic degradation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Biotechnol 22:406–414
- Meckenstock RU, Elsner M, Griebler C, Lueders T, Stumpp C, Aamand J, Agathos SN, Albrechtsen H, Bastiaens L, Bjerg PL, Boon N, Dejonghe W, Huang WE, Schmidt SI, Smolders E, Sørensen SR, Springael D, van Breukelen BM (2015) Biodegradation: updating the concepts of control for microbial cleanup in contaminated aquifers. Environ Sci Technol 49:7073–7081
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Kölschbach JS, Cunha Tarouco P, Weyrauch P, Dong X, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118
- Milucka J, Ferdelman TG, Polerecky L, Franzke D, Wegener G, Schmid M, Lieberwirth I, Wagner M, Widdel F, Kuypers MM (2012) Zero-valent sulphur is a key intermediate in marine methane oxidation. Nature 491:541–546

- Morasch B, Schink B, Tebbe CC, Meckenstock RU (2004) Degradation of o-xylene and m-xylene by a novel sulfate-reducer belonging to the genus *Desulfotomaculum*. Arch Microbiol 181:407–417
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774
- Muhr E, Schühle K, Clermont L, Sünwoldt K, Kleinsorge D, Seyhan D, Kahnt J, Schall I, Cordero PR, Schmitt G, Heider J (2015) Enzymes of anaerobic ethylbenzene and p-ethylphenol catabolism in 'Aromatoleum aromaticum': differentiation and differential induction. Arch Microbiol 197:1051–1062
- Muhr E, Leicht O, González Sierra S, Thanbichler M, Heider J (2016) A fluorescent bioreporter for acetophenone and 1-phenylethanol derived from a specifically induced catabolic operon. Front Microbiol 6:1561
- Müller JA, Galushko AS, Kappler A, Schink B (2001) Initiation of anaerobic degradation of pcresol by formation of 4-hydroxybenzylsuccinate in *Desulfobacterium cetonicum*. J Bacteriol 183:752–757
- Musat F, Widdel F (2008) Anaerobic degradation of benzene by a marine sulfate-reducing enrichment culture, and cell hybridization of the dominant phylotype. Environ Microbiol 10:10–19
- Musat F, Galushko A, Jacob J, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Wilkes H, Schink B, Rabus R (2009) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene by strains of marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:209–219
- Musat F, Vogt C, Richnow HH (2016) Carbon and hydrogen stable isotope fractionation associated with the aerobic and anaerobic degradation of saturated and alkylated aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:211–226
- Nauhaus K, Treude T, Boetius A, Krüger M (2005) Environmental regulation of the anaerobic oxidation of methane: a comparison of ANME-I and ANME-II communities. Environ Microbiol 7:98–106
- Niemann H, Lösekann T, de Beer D, Elvert M, Nadalig T, Knittel K, Amann R, Sauter EJ, Schlüter M, Klages M, Foucher JP, Boetius A (2006) Novel microbial communities of the Haakon Mosby mud volcano and their role as a methane sink. Nature 443:854–858
- Petasch J, Disch E, Markert S, Becher D, Schweder T, Hüttel B, Reinhardt R, Harder J (2014) The oxygen-independent metabolism of cyclic monoterpenes in *Castellaniella defragrans* 65Phen. BMC Microbiol 14:164
- Peters F, Heintz D, Johannes J, van Dorsselaer A, Boll M (2007) Genes, enzymes, and regulation of para-cresol metabolism in *Geobacter metallireducens*. J Bacteriol 189:4729–4738
- Qiao C, Marsh NE (2005) Mechanism of benzylsuccinate synthase: stereochemistry of toluene addition to fumarate and maleate. J Am Chem Soc 127:8608–8609
- Rabus R, Heider J (1998) Initial reactions of anaerobic metabolism of alkylbenzenes in denitrifying and sulfate-reducing bacteria. Arch Microbiol 170:377–384
- Rabus R, Wilkes H, Behrends A, Armstroff A, Fischer T, Pierik AJ, Widdel F (2001) Anaerobic initial reaction of n-alkanes in a denitrifying bacterium: evidence for (1-methylpentyl)succinate as initial product and for involvement of an organic radical in n-hexane metabolism. J Bacteriol 183:1707–1715
- Rabus R, Jarling R, Lahme S, Kühner S, Heider J, Widdel F, Wilkes H (2011) Co-metabolic conversion of toluene in anaerobic n-alkane-degrading bacteria. Environ Microbiol 13:2576–2586
- Rabus R, Boll M, Heider J, Meckenstock RU, Buckel W, Einsle O, Ermler U, Golding BT, Gunsalus RP, Kroneck PM, Krüger M, Lueders T, Martins BM, Musat F, Richnow HH, Schink B, Seifert J, Szaleniec M, Treude T, Ullmann GM, Vogt C, von Bergen M, Wilkes H (2016a) Anaerobic microbial degradation of hydrocarbons: from enzymatic reactions to the environment. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:5–28
- Rabus R, Boll M, Golding B, Wilkes H (2016b) Anaerobic degradation of p-alkylated benzoates and toluenes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:63–75
- Raghoebarsing AA, Pol A, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Smolders AJ, Ettwig KF, Rijpstra WI, Schouten S, Damsté JS, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Strous M (2006) A microbial consortium couples anaerobic methane oxidation to denitrification. Nature 440:918–921

- Reeve CD, Carver MA, Hopper DJ (1989) The purification and characterization of 4-ethylphenol methylenehydroxylase, a flavocytochrome from *Pseudomonas putida* JD1. Biochem J 263:431–437
- Safinowski M, Meckenstock RU (2004) Enzymatic reactions in anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation by the sulphate-reducing enrichment culture N 47. FEMS Microbiol Lett 240:99–104
- Safinowski M, Meckenstock RU (2006) Methylation is the initial reaction in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 8:347–352
- Sakai N, Kurisu F, Yagi O, Nakajima F, Yamamoto K (2009) Identification of putative benzenedegrading bacteria in methanogenic enrichment cultures. J Biosci Bioeng 108:501–507
- Salinero KK, Keller K, Feil WS, Feil H, Trong S, Di Bartolo G, Lapidus A (2009) Metabolic analysis of the soil microbe *Dechloromonas aromatica* str. RCB: indications of a surprisingly complex life-style and cryptic anaerobic pathways for aromatic degradation. BMC Genomics 10:351
- Scheller S, Goenrich M, Boecher R, Thauer RK, Jaun B (2010) The key nickel enzyme of methanogenesis catalyses the anaerobic oxidation of methane. Nature 465:606–608
- Scheller S, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Jaun B (2013) Methyl-coenzyme M reductase from methanogenic archaea: isotope effects on the formation and anaerobic oxidation of methane. J Am Chem Soc 135:14975–14984
- Scheller S, Yu H, Chadwick GL, McGlynn SE, Orphan VJ (2016) Artificial electron acceptors decouple archaeal methane oxidation from sulfate reduction. Science 351:703–707
- Schink B (1985) Fermentation of acetylene by an obligate anaerobe, *Pelobacter acetylenicus* sp. nov. Arch Microbiol 142:295–301
- Schühle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate carboxylase: a new C-C lyase involved in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:4556–4567
- Seiffert GB, Ullmann GM, Messerschmidt A, Schink B, Kroneck PM, Einsle O (2007) Structure of the non-redox-active tungsten/[4Fe:4S] enzyme acetylene hydratase. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:3073–3077
- Selesi D, Meckenstock RU (2009) Anaerobic degradation of the aromatic hydrocarbon biphenyl by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 68:86–93
- Selesi D, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Schmidt F, Rattei T, Tischler P, Lueders T, Meckenstock RU (2010) Combined genomic and proteomic approaches identify gene clusters involved in anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation in the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. J Bacteriol 192:295–306
- Selmer T, Pierik AJ, Heider J (2005) New glycyl radical enzymes catalysing key metabolic steps in anaerobic bacteria. Biol Chem 386:981–988
- Seyhan D, Friedrich P, Szaleniec M, Hilberg M, Buckel W, Golding BT, Heider J (2016) Elucidating the stereochemistry of enzymatic benzylsuccinate synthesis with chirally labeled toluene. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 55:11664. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.201605197
- Shima S, Krueger M, Weinert T, Demmer U, Kahnt J, Thauer RK, Ermler U (2012) Structure of a methyl-coenzyme M reductase from Black Sea mats that oxidize methane anaerobically. Nature 481:98–101
- So CM, Phelps CD, Young LY (2003) Anaerobic transformation of alkanes to fatty acids by a sulfate-reducing bacterium, strain Hxd3. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:3892–3900
- Soo VW, McAnulty MJ, Tripathi A, Zhu F, Zhang L, Hatzakis E, Smith PB, Agrawal S, Nazem-Bokaee H, Gopalakrishnan S, Salis HM, Ferry JG, Maranas CD, Patterson AD, Wood TK (2016) Reversing methanogenesis to capture methane for liquid biofuel precursors. Microb Cell Factories 15:11
- Strijkstra A, Trautwein K, Jarling R, Wöhlbrand L, Dörries M, Reinhardt R, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2014) Anaerobic activation of p-cymene in denitrifying betaproteobacteria: methyl group hydroxylation versus addition to fumarate. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:7592–7603
- Szaleniec M, Heider J (2016) Modeling of the reaction mechanism of enzymatic radical C-C coupling by benzylsuccinate synthase. Int J Mol Sci 17:514

- Szaleniec M, Hagel C, Menke M, Nowak P, Witko M, Heider J (2007) Kinetics and mechanism of oxygen-independent hydrocarbon hydroxylation by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase. Biochemistry 46:7637–7646
- Szaleniec M, Borowski T, Schühle K, Witko M, Heider J (2010) Ab initio modeling of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase reaction mechanism. J Am Chem Soc 132:6014–6024
- Szaleniec M, Dudzik A, Kozik B, Borowski T, Heider J, Witko M (2014) Mechanistic basis for the enantioselectivity of the anaerobic hydroxylation of alkylaromatic compounds by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase. J Inorg Biochem 139:9–20
- Tataruch M, Heider J, Bryjak J, Nowak P, Knack D, Czerniak A, Liesiene J, Szaleniec M (2014) Suitability of the hydrocarbon-hydroxylating molybdenum-enzyme ethylbenzene dehydrogenase for industrial chiral alcohol production. J Biotechnol 192(Pt B):400–409
- tenBrink F, Schink B, Kroneck PM (2011) Exploring the active site of the tungsten, iron-sulfur enzyme acetylene hydratase. J Bacteriol 193:1229–1236
- Thauer RK (2010) Functionalization of methane in anaerobic microorganisms. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 49:6712–6713
- Thauer RK (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of methane with sulfate: on the reversibility of the reactions that are catalyzed by enzymes also involved in methanogenesis from CO₂. Curr Opin Microbiol 14:292–299
- Thauer RK, Shima S (2008) Methane as fuel for anaerobic microorganisms. Ann NY Acad Sci 1125:158–170
- Ulrich AC, Beller HR, Edwards EA (2005) Metabolites detected during biodegradation of ¹³C₆-benzene in nitrate-reducing and methanogenic enrichment cultures. Environ Sci Technol 39:6681–6691
- Verfürth K, Pierik AJ, Leutwein C, Zorn S, Heider J (2004) Substrate specificities and electron paramagnetic resonance properties of benzylsuccinate synthases in anaerobic toluene and m-xylene metabolism. Arch Microbiol 181:155–162
- von Netzer F, Kuntze K, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Boll M, Lueders T (2016) Functional gene markers for fumarate-adding and dearomatizing key enzymes in anaerobic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation in terrestrial environments. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:180–194
- Wawrik B, Marks CR, Davidova IA, McInerney MJ, Pruitt S, Duncan KE, Suflita JM, Callaghan AV (2016) Methanogenic paraffin degradation proceeds via alkane addition to fumarate by *Smithella*' spp. mediated by a syntrophic coupling with hydrogenotrophic methanogens. Environ Microbiol 18:2604–2619
- Weelink SA, Tan NC, Ten Broeke H, van Doesburg W, Langenhoff AA, Gerritse J, Stams AJ (2007) Physiological and phylogenetic characterization of a stable benzene-degrading, chlorate-reducing microbial community. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 60:312–321
- Wegener G, Krukenberg V, Riedel D, Tegetmeyer HE, Boetius A (2015) Intercellular wiring enables electron transfer between methanotrophic archaea and bacteria. Nature 526:587–590
- Weidenweber S, Marmulla R, Ermler U, Harder J (2016) X-ray structure of linalool dehydratase/ isomerase from *Castellaniella defragrans* reveals enzymatic alkene synthesis. FEBS Lett 590:1375–1383
- Widdel F, Rabus R (2001) Anaerobic biodegradation of saturated and aromatic hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Biotechnol 12:259–276
- Wilkes H, Rabus R, Fischer T, Armstroff A, Behrends A, Widdel F (2002) Anaerobic degradation of n-hexane in a denitrifying bacterium: further degradation of the initial intermediate (1-methylpentyl)succinate via C-skeleton rearrangement. Arch Microbiol 177:235–243
- Wilkes H, Buckel W, Golding BT, Rabus R (2016) Metabolism of hydrocarbons in n-alkaneutilizing anaerobic bacteria. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:138–151
- Wöhlbrand L, Wilkes H, Halder T, Rabus R (2008) Anaerobic degradation of p-ethylphenol by "Aromatoleum aromaticum" strain EbN1: pathway, regulation, and involved proteins. J Bacteriol 190:5699–709
- Wöhlbrand L, Jacob JH, Kube M, Mussmann M, Jarling R, Beck A, Amann R, Wilkes H, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2013) Complete genome, catabolic sub-proteomes and key-metabolites of

Desulfobacula toluolica Tol2, a marine, aromatic compound-degrading, sulfate-reducing bacterium. Environ Microbiol 15:1334–1355

- Zedelius J, Rabus R, Grundmann O, Werner I, Brodkorb D, Schreiber F, Ehrenreich P, Behrends A, Wilkes H, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Widdel F (2011) Alkane degradation under anoxic conditions by a nitrate-reducing bacterium with possible involvement of the electron acceptor in substrate activation. Environ Microbiol Rep 3:125–135
- Zhang X, Young LY (1997) Carboxylation as an initial reaction in the anaerobic metabolism of naphthalene and phenanthrene by sulfidogenic consortia. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:4759–4764
- Zhang X, Sullivan ER, Young LY (2000) Evidence for aromatic ring reduction in the biodegradation pathway of carboxylated naphthalene by a sulfate reducing consortium. Biodegradation 11:117–124
- Zhang T, Bain TS, Nevin KP, Barlett MA, Lovley DR (2012) Anaerobic benzene oxidation by Geobacter species. Appl Environ Microbiol 78:8304–8310
- Zhang T, Tremblay P, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2013) Anaerobic benzene oxidation via phenol in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:7800–7806
- Zhang T, Tremblay P, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2014) Identification of genes specifically required for the anaerobic metabolism of benzene in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Front Microbiol 5:245



Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in Anaerobic Methane Oxidation

Silvan Scheller, Ulrich Ermler, and Seigo Shima

Contents

1	Introduction		32
2	Catabolic Pathways Involved in Methane Oxidation		33
	2.1	Geobiochemical Pathways of Methane Oxidation	33
	2.2	Anaerobic Oxidation of Methane (AOM): The Reverse of Methanogenesis	34
	2.3	AOM Coupled to Nitrate Reduction	35
	2.4	AOM Coupled to Sulfate Reduction	36
	2.5	AOM with Release of Single Electrons	38
	2.6	AOM Coupled to Metal Oxide Reduction	40
3	Enzymes Involved in AOM		40
	3.1	General Aspects of AOM Biochemistry	40
	3.2	Methyl-Coenzyme M Reductase (Mcr)	43
	3.3	Heterodisulfide Reductase (Hdr)	50
	3.4	Methyl-Tetrahydromethanopterin: Coenzyme M Methyltransferase (Mtr)	51
	3.5	Methylene-Tetrahydromethanopterin Reductase (Mer)	51
	3.6	Methylene-Tetrahydromethanopterin Dehydrogenase (Mtd), Cyclohydrolase (Mch),	
		and Formyltransferase (Ftr)	52
	3.7	Formylmethanofuran Dehydrogenase (Fmd and Fwd)	52
4	Research Needs		53
	4.1	Pathways	53
	4.2	Enzymes	54
References			54

S. Scheller (🖂)

U. Ermler

S. Shima

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

Department of Bioproducts and Biosystems, Aalto University, Espoo, Finland e-mail: silvan.scheller@aalto.fi

Max-Planck-Institut für Biophysik, Frankfurt on the Main, Germany e-mail: ulrich.ermler@biophys.mpg.de

Max Planck Institute for Terrestrial Microbiology, Marburg, Germany e-mail: shima@mpi-marburg.mpg.de

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_3

Abstract

Microbes use two distinct catabolic pathways for life with the fuel methane: aerobic methane oxidation carried out by bacteria and anaerobic methane oxidation carried out by archaea. The archaea capable of anaerobic oxidation of methane, anaerobic methanotrophs (ANME), are phylogenetically related to methanogens. While the carbon metabolism in ANME follows the pathway of reverse methanogenesis, the mode of electron transfer from methane oxidation to the terminal oxidant is remarkably versatile.

This chapter discusses the catabolic pathways of methane oxidation coupled to the reduction of nitrate, sulfate, and metal oxides. Methane oxidation with sulfate and metal oxides is hypothesized to involve direct interspecies electron transfer and extracellular electron transfer. Cultivation of ANME, their mechanisms of energy conservation, and details about the electron transfer pathways to the ultimate oxidants are rather new and quickly developing research fields, which may reveal novel metabolisms and redox reactions. The second section focuses on the carbon catabolism from methane to CO_2 and the biochemistry in ANME with its unique enzymes containing Fe, Ni, Co, Mo, and W that are compared with their homologues found in methanogens.

1 Introduction

Life can be sustained with energy from only slightly exergonic chemical reactions. The anaerobic oxidation of methane (AOM) with sulfate is an extreme example, as the overall free energy yield allows for the production of less than one ATP per methane oxidized. In addition to this small thermodynamic driving force, the activation energy for the non-catalyzed reaction is particularly high, because methane and sulfate are inert compounds. Nevertheless, AOM with sulfate is the globally most important anaerobic sink of the potent greenhouse gas methane and thus relevant in the context of global climate changes.

AOM with sulfate as the oxidant is carried out syntrophically (syntrophy = Greek, "eating together"), which means that this catabolic process is split into two distinct organisms. Anaerobic methanotrophs (ANME archaea) carry out the oxidative (anodic) half-reaction from methane to CO_2 and sulfate-reducing bacteria carry out the reductive (cathodic) half-reaction from sulfate to hydrogen sulfide. As a consequence, the two partners are strictly dependent on each other and need to share the small energy yield derived from their overall catabolism. This chapter summarizes current knowledge about the syntrophy of AOM with sulfate and discusses methane oxidation pathways with the oxidants nitrate and metal oxides.

2 Catabolic Pathways Involved in Methane Oxidation

2.1 Geobiochemical Pathways of Methane Oxidation

Around 1.5 Gt per year of methane are produced via microbial and geochemical processes. Microbes consume most of it via oxidation with various electron acceptors in the subsurface, which limit input into the atmosphere. Figure 1 summarizes the global methane cycle with its most important sources and sinks, indicating different electron acceptors used for methane oxidation.

In the presence of molecular oxygen, Alphaproteobacteria, Gammaproteobacteria (Semrau et al. 2010), and Verrucomicrobia (Op den Camp et al. 2009) can thrive from methane oxidation using methane monooxygenases that utilize oxygen-derived radicals for the activation of methane. Methanol is obtained as the first intermediate that is further catabolized via formaldehyde and formate to CO_2 (Chistoserdova et al. 2005). The anaerobic organism *Methylomirabilis oxyfera* developed the ability to produce its own oxygen for the conversion of methane to methanol. It uses nitrite as the oxidant and converts it via nitric oxide to N_2 and O_2 that is utilized for radical methane activation (Ettwig et al. 2010). *M. oxyfera* may thus be classified as an



Fig. 1 Summary of global methane cycle. In oxic environments, methane is oxidized with molecular oxygen, a very exergonic reaction that provides ample energy for bacterial growth. In the anaerobic zones, the alternative oxidants nitrite, nitrate, metal oxides, and sulfate are respired for microbial methane catabolism (Modified from Thauer 2011)

obligate anaerobe (Luesken et al. 2012) that carries out an aerobic pathway of methane activation. Here we describe pathways and enzymes related to methane oxidation devoid of molecular oxygen.

2.2 Anaerobic Oxidation of Methane (AOM): The Reverse of Methanogenesis

A special class of archaea termed anaerobic methanotrophs (ANME archaea) that are phylogenetically related to methanogens carry out AOM. It has originally been speculated that they carry out the reverse of hydrogenotrophic methanogenesis according to Eq. 1 (Hoehler et al. 1994):

$$CH_4 + 2H_2O = CO_2 + 4H_2 \ \Delta G'' = +131 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
 (1)

$$CH_4(80 \text{ bar}) + 2H_2O = CO_2(1 \text{ bar}) + 4H_2(10^{-6}\text{bar}) \Delta G' = \sim 0 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
 (1')

Metagenomic analysis (Hallam et al. 2004) and enzymatic studies (Scheller et al. 2010) support a catabolic pathway of CH₄ oxidation to CO₂ via the reverse of methanogenesis. The reducing equivalents from AOM, however, are not released via hydrogen formation, because hydrogen concentrations would need to be kept below 1 nM (ca. 10⁻⁶ bar) to conserve energy from Eq. 1 ($\Delta G' < 0$, Eq. 1'). At such low hydrogen concentrations, the possible maximal diffusion rates would be distinctly smaller than the diffusion rates calculated for the observed methane oxidation rates (Orcutt and Meile 2008).

The pathway of reverse methanogenesis is initiated by the enzyme methylcoenzyme M reductase (Mcr) that cleaves the C–H bond in methane using its nickel cofactor F430 (Jaun and Thauer 2007) and transfers the resulting methyl group to the thiolate moiety of coenzyme M. The sulfur-bound methyl-group in methyl-S-CoM is subsequently transferred to N5 of the C₁-carrier tetrahydromethanopterin (H₄MPT) and further oxidized to CO₂ as depicted in Fig. 2a.

The pathway from methyl-S-CoM to CO_2 is identical to the oxidative branch in methylotrophic methanogens, where methyl-S-CoM derived from methanol, methylamines, or methanethiol (X = O, N, or S) is disproportionated to CH_4 and CO_2 in a 3:1 stoichiometry (Fig. 2b). Therefore, only the reversal of the enzyme Mcr and the reversal of the heterodisulfide reductase (Hdr) are unique to AOM and unprecedented in methanogens.

For methylotrophs, the 6 electrons generated from the oxidation of the methyl group are internally re-cycled to reduce 3 heterodisulfides (CoM-S-S-CoB), which allows disposing these electrons via methane production (Fig. 2b). In the case of full methane oxidation, all 8 electrons obtained need to be disposed externally (Fig. 2a) via different transfer pathways to the ultimate oxidants as described below.



Fig. 2 Catabolic pathway of AOM and methanogenesis. *Mcr* methyl-S-CoM reductase. *Hdr* heterodisulfide reductase. C_1 -carriers and enzymes are discussed in the second part of this chapter; methylotrophic methanogenic archaea contain tetrahydrosarcinapterin (H₄SPT) instead of the H₄MPT. (a) Complete reverse methanogenesis pathway from CH₄ to CO₂ as present in ANME archaea. (b) Metabolism in methylotrophic methanogens that disproportionate the substrates methanol, methylamines, or methanethiol (CH₃-X) to CH₄ and CO₂ for comparison

2.3 AOM Coupled to Nitrate Reduction

Anaerobic oxidation of methane with nitrate (Raghoebarsing et al. 2006) is currently the best-understood mode of anaerobic methane oxidation, because highly enriched co-cultures are available that yielded comprehensive genomic and transcriptomic data (Haroon et al. 2013). AOM is carried out by *Candidatus "Methanoperedens nitroreducens*," also known as ANME-2d, which uses a nitrate reductase to dispose methane-derived electrons via the formation of nitrite (Eq. 2):

$$CH_4 + 4NO_3^- = CO_2 + 4NO_2^- + 2H_2O \Delta G'' = -521 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
 (2)

Reported enrichments of ANME-2d require co-cultures with partner-bacteria that remove the toxic product nitrite efficiently. Incubations with methane and nitrate as the sole energy substrates resulted in a co-culture dominated by ANME-2d and *M. oxyfera*, whereby both organisms carry out methane oxidation (Ettwig et al. 2008). The nitrogen metabolism is partitioned, ANME-2d reduces nitrate to nitrite (Eq. 2), and the *M. oxyfera* partner reduces nitrite to molecular nitrogen (Fig. 3a).

By feeding equimolar amounts of ammonium and nitrate to the methanotrophic culture, ANME-2d are enriched with Kuenia partner bacteria instead of *M. oxyfera* (Haroon et al. 2013). In this case, ANME-2d are the sole species with methanotrophic capabilities. The *Kuenenia* bacteria remove the toxic product nitrite via the anammox



Fig. 3 Co-cultures of ANME-2d with partner-bacteria that remove the toxic product nitrite efficiently. (a) Combination of anaerobic and aerobic methanotrophy involving ANME-2d and *M. oxyfera* (Raghoebarsing et al. 2006). (b) Co-culture of ANME-2d with Kuenenia for nitrite removal (Haroon et al. 2013)

pathway, the comproportionation of nitrite and ammonium to molecular nitrogen (Fig. 3b). Evaluation of the substrate and product fluxes in the bioreactors experimentally verified the expected stoichiometry between the overall substrates methane, nitrate, and ammonium and the product nitrogen (Eq. 3) (Haroon et al. 2013):

$$CH_4 + 4NO_3^- + 4NH_4^+ = CO_2 + 4N_2 + 10H_2O \Delta G'' = -1952 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
 (3)

ANME-2d may serve as the model ANME for physiological studies and for isolation of active enzymes, since highly enriched co-cultures are available. Genome sequencing confirmed the presence of all genes required for the pathway of reverse methanogenesis; most of them, in particular the key enzyme Mcr, are highly expressed (Haroon et al. 2013).

Metagenomic data of related organisms suggest that nitrate used as the oxidant for AOM might be fully reduced to ammonium by the ANME-2d alone (Arshad et al. 2015), but physiological details were not reported yet. Such studies highlight that we have just begun to gain control over the cultivation and physiology of some ANME members and that the microbial diversity is a treasure box filled with metabolic surprises.

2.4 AOM Coupled to Sulfate Reduction

Geochemists reported long before the discovery of ANME archaea that a pathway of methane oxidation coupled to sulfate reduction (Eq. 4) must be present at benthic methane seeps, based on inverse sulfate-methane concentration gradients measured (Iversen and Jorgensen 1985).

$$CH_4 + SO_4^{2-} + 2H^+ = CO_2 + H_2S_{(ac.)} + 2H_2O \quad \Delta G^{\circ\prime} = -21 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
 (4)

Fluorescence in situ hybridization with oligonucleotide probes targeting the 16S rRNA allowed the visualization of microorganisms apparently mediating AOM coupled to sulfate reduction (Fig. 4a) (Boetius et al. 2000).



Fig. 4 (a) Microscopy image of ANME-SRB consortium apparently mediating AOM: *red (dark color)* = ANME, *green (light color)* = SRB; scale bar = 5 μ m (transferred from Boetius et al. 2000). (b) Cartoon of the metabolism of AOM with sulfate and its compartmentalization into ANME archaea and SRB

The high diversity of ANME phylotypes involved in the AOM with sulfate can be dissected into two main groups with distinct morphology. ANME-1, which are related to methanogens of the order Methanomicrobiales, form loose associations with sulfate-reducing bacteria (SRB) and are often found as single cells (Orphan et al. 2002; Losekann et al. 2007). ANME-2a-c and ANME-3, which are related to Methanosarcinales (Knittel and Boetius 2009), form tight aggregates with SRB as exemplified in Fig. 4a.

The correlation of the phylogenetic identity with stable isotope analyses indicated that those archaea are carrying out methane oxidation (Orphan et al. 2001). AOM with sulfate is thus a syntrophic reaction requiring both ANME and SRB. This process can be considered as a single overall metabolism that is split into two distinct organisms, which requires transfer of reducing equivalents (Fig. 4b). ANME archaea are responsible for the carbon metabolism and SRB are responsible for the sulfur metabolism. A study involving sulfur stable isotope probing suggested that ANME may carry out both methane oxidation and sulfate reduction (Milucka et al. 2012), but the responsible archaeal genes for sulfate-reduction have not been assigned to date.

The mechanism of electron transfer from ANME to their SRB partners has been a mystery for a long time. Investigation of AOM communities is hampered by high genetic diversity, yielding only incomplete genomic data, and by the slow growth rates, with doubling times range between 2 and 9 months under laboratory conditions (Girguis et al. 2005; Nauhaus et al. 2007; Meulepas et al. 2009; Holler et al. 2011).

A major goal in the field is the decoupling of the syntrophy between ANME and SRB that would open the door to grow the individual organisms in pure cultures. Supplying the specific substrate (intermediate) for one partner only, or adding a compound that removes the specific product (intermediate) efficiently, should induce selective stimulation of only one type of organisms. Putative intermediates, such as hydrogen, formate, and acetate, have been extensively tested in laboratory studies (Nauhaus et al. 2005; Meulepas et al. 2010). For a thermophilic enrichment of ANME-1 and SRB, the bacterial partner of the ANME-1 could be stimulated by hydrogen addition (Wegener et al. 2015, 2016), which allowed to highly enrich (>95%) these

sulfate-reducing bacteria (Krukenberg et al. 2016). Hydrogen, however, appears to be an alternative electron donor for these particular SRB and not to be produced by the corresponding ANME during sulfate-driven AOM (Wegener et al. 2015, 2016). All attempts failed to detect diffusive intermediates consumed or produced by the ANME.

Single cell activity mapping via secondary-ion-mass-spectrometry at the nanometer scale of active AOM-SRB consortia in combination with metabolic modeling excluded diffusive intermediates as electron carriers and suggested that the syntrophy is based on direct interspecies electron transfer from the ANME to their bacterial partners (McGlynn et al. 2015).

2.5 AOM with Release of Single Electrons

Multiheme *c*-type cytochromes possibly involved in single electron transfer were discovered in metagenome sequence analyses (Meyerdierks et al. 2010; Kletzin et al. 2015). Later, the hypothesis of direct interspecies electron transfer (DIET) as the coupling mechanism between ANME and SRB could be derived from two independent studies using ANME-1 and ANME-2, respectively. In the study with ANME-1, evidence for methane oxidation via the release of single electrons was derived from putative nanowires visualized by electron-microscopy (Fig. 5a) and transcriptional studies (Wegener et al. 2015). In the study with ANME-2, the putative multiheme c-type cytochromes were stained in situ and localized by electron-microscopy (McGlynn et al. 2015).

Mechanistically, methane-derived electrons travel via electrical conductance to the bacterial partners of the ANME. The basis to achieve such an electron transfer is an "electron-hopping" mechanism following the array of aligned iron centers in the multiheme *c*-type cytochromes (Pirbadian and El-Naggar 2012). Catabolic pathways involving release of single electrons and DIET are known from the laboratory organisms *Shewanella* and *Geobacter* (Gorby et al. 2006; Gralnick and Newman 2007; Lovley 2012). According to this hypothesis of DIET in ANME-SRB consortia, electrons derived from reverse methanogenesis reduce the methanophenazine, which is present in the membrane of ANME, from which single electrons are transferred via multiheme *c*-type cytochromes to the surface of the cell, through the S-layer domain towards the bacterial partner that is tightly aggregated to the ANME (Fig. 5b).

Apparently both ANME-1 and ANME-2a-c simply carry out the half reaction of methane oxidation (Eq. 5), which suggests that the overall metabolism of methane oxidation with sulfate is equally split into the carbon and sulfur half reactions without transfer of molecular primary metabolites.

$$CH_4 + 2H_2O = CO_2 + 8H^+ + 8e^- E'' = -245 \text{ mV}$$
 (5)

Following this proposal, it should be possible to decouple AOM from sulfate reduction via an auxiliary cathodic half-reaction that removes single electrons. Experiments with single electron acceptors, such as anthraquinone-disulfonate (AQDS), demonstrated methane oxidation by ANME-2a + c in the absence of sulfate (Scheller et al. 2016) according to Eq. 6.

Fig. 5 Mechanism of electron transfer from ANME to SRB. (a) Putative microbial nanowires (arrows) between ANME-1 (A) and HotSeep-1 SRB (H) visualized via electron microscopy (scale bar = 300 nm; transferred from Wegener et al. 2015). (b) Simplified scheme for the electron transfer from ANME-2a-c to their SRB partners. Reducing equivalents from methane oxidation generate reduced methanophenazine (MPH₂) via different membrane-bound enzymes (putatively Hdr, Fpo, and Rnf). Multiheme *c*-type cytochromes (orange) transport the electrons from MPH₂ through the membrane and the S-layer domain to the outside of the cell to be taken up by the syntrophic partner (Modified from McGlynn et al. 2015)







Fig. 6 Extracellular electron transfer from ANME to the environment. (a) Electron transfer to soluble iron(III)-complexes reported for ANME-2a + c (Scheller et al. 2016) (b) Putative respiratory metabolism allowing for AOM coupled to metal oxide reduction (Rotaru and Thamdrup 2016)

$$CH_4 + 4AQDS + 2H_2O = CO_2 + 4AQH_2DS \Delta G'' = -46 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1}$$
 (6)

With AQDS, the catabolic rate of AOM and biomass synthesis in ANME-2a + c cells was similar as with the native oxidant sulfate, but the bacterial partners remained completely inactive (Scheller et al. 2016). Similar results were obtained with a range of different single electron acceptors, such as soluble iron(III)-complexes or humic acids, which is expected according to the hypothesis of DIET as the syntrophic mechanism between ANME and their sulfate-reducing partners.

This metabolic separation of archaeal methane oxidation from their partner bacteria lays the foundation to grow ANME in pure cultures, because the bacterial partners may be outcompeted by the auxiliary electron acceptors.

2.6 AOM Coupled to Metal Oxide Reduction

Iron and manganese oxides have been reported to serve as oxidants for methane oxidation (Beal et al. 2009), but no specific organism could be directly attributed to carry out this catabolism. The apparent ability of multiple members of ANME to carry out AOM with release of single electrons may explain these findings on the basis of extracellular electron transfer from ANME to the metal oxide particles (Fig. 6), a proposal that currently lacks direct experimental support.

While highly specialized in their carbon metabolism, ANME seem to be promiscuous for the terminal oxidant, implying that one specific type of organism may use sulfate-reducing bacteria or metal oxides as the sink for methane-derived electrons. Aggregates of ANME archaea belonging to different clades have been found to be active in the absence of a bacterial partner (Orphan et al. 2002), which could be explained by a metabolism of electron transfer from these ANME to redox active components present in the corresponding environment, such as metal oxide particles.

Extracellular electron transfer to various oxidants may be an evolutionary transient solution of a methanogen on its way to a syntrophic partnership with sulfate-reducing bacteria. Perhaps methylotrophs evolved coupling of AOM to metal oxide reduction as a first and syntrophy with sulfate-reducing bacteria as a second evolutionary step (Scheller et al. 2016). However, further research is needed to substantiate such a speculation and to shed light on the process of AOM coupled to metal oxide reduction.

3 Enzymes Involved in AOM

3.1 General Aspects of AOM Biochemistry

Homologues of methanogenic enzymes catalyze the oxidation of methane to CO_2 . This bi-directionality of the methanogenesis pathway is enabled via the relatively flat energy-profile of all intermediates involved (Thauer 1998, 2011; Hedderich and Whitman 2006; Thauer et al. 2008; Ferry 2010; Welte and Deppenmeier 2014; Costa and Leigh 2014). The utilization of the same catabolic pathway in both directions highlights the role of enzymes to simply lower transition state energies between intermediates. The equilibria between the intermediates and thus the directionality of the overall pathway are determined by the substrate and product concentrations, coupling to redox-cofactors, and by ion-gradient-consuming or producing enzymes. The exact mechanism of energy conservation in ANME is still speculative and may vary between different phylotypes. Figure 7 presents the catabolic pathway of reverse methanogenesis with its corresponding enzymes and redox-cofactors.

Reverse methanogenesis implicates a different chemistry for the challenging step of alkane activation in comparison to the pathway present in most organisms carrying out anaerobic oxidation of long-chain alkanes. For long-chain alkanes, enzyme-bound radicals abstract a H atom of the alkane, which is then transferred to fumarate (Widdel and Grundmann 2010). The only exception currently known is the anaerobic oxidation of butane by archaea, which has just recently been discovered (Laso-Pérez et al. 2016). For methane, the particularly strong C-H bond is cleaved via organometallic chemistry rather than via a conventional radical abstraction. This reaction is carried out by methylcoenzyme M reductase (Mcr) (Gunsalus and Wolfe 1980) that uses CoM-S-S-CoB as the oxidant. For the enzymatic part of this contribution, we discuss this unique reaction in detail. The Mcr-catalyzed reaction of methane activation and methyl-S-CoM formation is associated with a Gibbs free energy difference ($\Delta G^{\circ \prime}$) of +30 kJ mol⁻¹ at standard conditions. With 8 bars of methane and 1 mM intracellular CoM-S-S-CoB, for example, net methane oxidation occurs if the intermediates methyl-S-CoM and HS-CoB are kept at concentrations below 0.2 mM each ($\Delta G' = 0$). The enzymes Mtr and Hdr (Fig. 7) probably keep the concentrations of methyl-S-CoM and HS-CoB low in order to drive methane oxidation. Hdr catalyzes formation of CoM-S-S-CoB from HS-CoM, HS-CoB and reduced ferredoxin; the electron acceptor is postulated to be two molecules of F_{420} , but not experimentally confirmed.

The endergonic methyl group transfer from methyl-S-CoM to methyl-H₄MPT ($\Delta G^{\circ'} = +30 \text{ kJ/mol}$) is driven by coupling to the exergonic sodium ion influx through the cytoplasmic membrane ($\Delta G' = -30 \text{ kJ/mol}$) (Gottschalk and Thauer 2001; Thauer et al. 2008). Methyl-H₄MPT is dehydrogenated to methylene-H₄MPT ($\Delta G^{\circ'} = +6.2 \text{ kJ/mol}$). Methylene-H₄MPT is dehydrogenated to methylene-H₄MPT⁺ by F₄₂₀-dependent methylene-H₄MPT reductase reaction ($\Delta G^{\circ'} = -5.5 \text{ kJ/mol}$). Methenyl-H₄MPT⁺ is hydrolyzed to formyl-H₄MPT and then the formyl group is transferred to methanofuran. The last reaction in AOM is catalyzed by formylmethanofuran dehydrogenase (Fmd or Fwd), by which formylmethanofuran (formyl-MFR) is oxidized to CO₂ and methanofuran (MFR). This reaction is almost in equilibrium at standard conditions ($\Delta G^{\circ'} = 0 \text{ kJ/mol}$) because the redox potential of ferredoxins ($E_0' = -530 \text{ mV}$) are similar (Kaster et al. 2011).

The predicted metabolic pathway and the primary structure of the enzymes involved in reverse methanogenesis was deduced from metagenomic data of sulfate-dependent ANME-1 and ANME-2b and nitrate-dependent ANME-2d (Hallam et al. 2004; Meyerdierks et al. 2010; Stokke et al. 2012; Haroon et al. 2013; Arshad et al. 2015). Some ANME-1 enzymes have been heterologously



Fig. 7 Predicted reverse methanogenesis pathway operating in ANME-1 archaea, modified from (Shima 2014). The biochemistry for ANME-2 is discussed elsewhere (McGlynn 2017; Timmers et al. 2017). Genes encoding for the Mer enzyme (in gray) have not been found in the ANME-1 metagenome sequence, but they are present in ANME-2a and ANME-2d (see later in this document). Na⁺/H⁺ antiporters appear to be required for this pathway, but the genes are not annotated in the ANME-1 metagenome. *Mcr* methyl-S-CoM reductase. *Mtr* integral membrane methyltransferase. *Mer* F₄₂₀ dependent methylene-H₄MPT reductase. *Mtr* Lappendent methylene-H₄MPT dehydrogenase. *Mch* cyclohydrolase. *Ftr* formyltransferase. *Fwd* tungsten-containing formylmethanofuran dehydrogenase. *Hdr/MvhD/FrhB* hypothetical Hdr/F₄₂₀ oxidoreductase complex

produced and characterized (Kojima et al. 2014), and ANME Mcr could even be crystallized from extracted ANME-1 biomass derived from microbial mats (Krüger et al. 2003) as described below.

3.2 Methyl-Coenzyme M Reductase (Mcr)

3.2.1 Primary Structure and Isolation of ANME Mcr

Metagenome sequencing of microbial mats performing AOM always revealed genes encoding for ANME-1, 2, and 3 Mcr according to the three branches found (Caldwell et al. 2008; Meyerdierks et al. 2010; Reeburgh 2007). Sequence identities between AMNE and methanogenic, ANME-1 and ANME-2, as well as ANME-2 and ANME-3 Mcr are around 50%, 45%, and 70%, respectively. Methane metabolism on the basis of the methanogenic pathways has been suggested for various Bathyarchaeota (Evans et al. 2015), with sequence identities between Bathyarchaeota and methanogenic/ANME Mcr of around 45%/40%. Profound biochemical studies on isolated Mcr to prove its function are difficult because Bathyarchaeota and methanotrophic Euryarchaea are currently not available in pure cultures. Fortunately, microbial mats collected from the northwestern Black sea shelf, provided sufficient biomass of multispecies ANME consortia containing abundant but heterogeneous ANME-1 and ANME-2 Mcr. Chromatographic purification of these mat-extracts yielded a higher Ni-protein I population hosting methylthio-F430 (Fig. 8b) and a lower Ni-protein II population with F430 bound (Krüger et al. 2003). The Ni-protein I elution peak is composed of at least six different ANME-1 Mcr populations (Shima et al. 2012). SDS-PAGE analysis revealed the three Mcr subunits α , β , and γ as expected (Krüger et al. 2003). The catalytic activity and the substrate specificity are not measurable because ANME Mcr could only be isolated in an inactive form, which could not be reactivated so far. The capability of the phylogenetically related methanogenic Mcr to oxidize methane to methyl-S-CoM (Fig. 8a) at specific rates sufficient to account for those observed in vivo for AOM (Scheller et al. 2010) supports the postulated function of ANME Mcr as a methane oxidase. Structural data would allow more profound information about the active site and the applied substrates.

3.2.2 Structure of ANME-I Mcr

The proportion of the Ni-protein I in the mat extracts was calculated to be ca. 7% of the total protein extracted which opened a door for structural analysis (Krüger et al. 2003). Despite the highly heterogeneous sample solution after purification, crystals grew. The resulting crystal structure (Fig. 8c) at 2.1 Å resolution revealed ANME-1 Mcr of a single organism (D1JBK2–4) confirmed by a mass-spectrometric analysis of the dissolved crystal used for structure determination (Shima et al. 2012).

AMNE-1 Mcr was found as a compact heterohexameric $(\alpha\beta\gamma)_2$ complex of 300 kDa (Fig. 8c) which is virtually identical to that of methanogenic Mcr (Ermler et al. 1997; Grabarse et al. 2001). The protein complex harbors two active sites built up of subunits α , α' , β , and γ that are ca. 50 Å apart from each other. Each of them is positioned at the bottom of a 30 Å long funnel-shaped channel. Methylthio-F430 sits at its base and is noncovalently fixed to the polypeptide scaffold by multiple mostly polar interactions to its propionate, acetate, and acetamide side chains (Fig. 8d). In addition to the four equatorial nitrogens of the tetrapyrrole ring, the nickel centers are axially coordinated to the side chain amide oxygen of Glnα'155 (Fig. 8d).



Fig. 8 (a) Mcr-catalyzed reaction of methane and CoM-S-S-CoB to methyl-S-CoM and coenzyme B. requiring anaerobic conditions under participation of the unique nickel hydrocorphin cofactor F430. (b) Structure of cofactor F430. ANME-1 Mcr contains 17"-methylthio-F430 (Mayr et al. 2008) with $R = S-CH_3$ and ANME-2 + 3 contain F430 as found in methanogens with R = H. (c) Overall architecture of AMNE-I Mcr. The heterohexameric Mcr complex (α in light blue, α' in azure blue, β in orange red, β' in bright red, γ in bright green, and γ' in forest green) has a size of about 120 Å by 85 Å by 80 Å. Minor deviations in the overall structures between methanogenic and methylotrophic Mcr are found in a few loop regions and at the N- and C-terminal ends of the subunits only. Coenzyme F430 (C in *black*) sits at the channel bottom and HS-CoB (C in *black*) in its most narrow segment with the elongated thioheptanoyl pointing towards methylthio-F430 and the threoninephosphate group pointing towards its entrance. HS-CoM (C in *black*) sits in between methylthio-F430 and HS-CoB. (d) Active site. The active site state of ANME-1 Mcr is nearly congruent to that of the methanogenic Mcrox1-silent state. The main difference between ANME-1 and methanogenic Mcr is five pronounced cysteine residues between methylthio-F430 and the protein surface. This striking cysteine-rich patch might be used as a redox-relay system for the reduction of ANME-1 Mcr from the inactive Ni(II) to the active Ni(I) oxidation state (Prakash et al. 2014). Another source of structural diversity is several post-translational modifications that differ between the structurally known ANME-1 and methanogenic Mcr, but also within methanogenic Mcr variants (Wagner et al. 2016a).

The X-ray structure of ANME-1 Mcr contains nickel of methylthio-F430 in an inactive Ni(II) oxidation state and HS-CoM and HS-CoB in the same positions as found in the methanogenic Mcr_{ox1-silent} structure (Ermler et al. 1997). HS-CoM sits in front of its hydrocorphin plane of methylthio-F430. Its thiol group is coordinated to the sixth ligation site of the nickel and interacts with the hydroxyl groups of Tyr α 347 and Tyr β 363. HS-CoB sits above HS-CoM in the narrowest segment of the channel (Fig. 8d). Two hydrogen donors (the amide and peptide nitrogens of Asn α 500 and Val α 501) contact the sulfur of HS-CoB and thus facilitate the release of the proton. The space in the active site between nickel and the thiol group of HS-CoB is completely inaccessible for bulk solvent after binding of HS-CoB and lined up by an annular arrangement of hydrophobic aromatic residues (Phe α 344, Tyr α 347, Phe α 462, Phe β 357 and Tyr β 363) (Fig. 8d). No specific gas channel for methane could be detected in the ANME-1 structure, suggesting that methane enters via the substrate channel, but other possible routes via cavities adjacent to the active site cannot be excluded.

ANME-1 Mcr in complex with the substrates CoM-S-S-CoB and/or methane could not be structurally characterized, but the corresponding structure for the methanogenic (Mcr_{silent} state) is available that contains CoM-S-S-CoB (Ermler et al. 1997), albeit not in a catalytically competent position. The S-CoM moiety is shifted more than 4 Å apart from its binding site in the ANME-1 Mcr structure such that one oxygen atom of the sulfonate group becomes axially coordinated to Ni(II). Different enzyme states can be characterized via EPR spectroscopy, which depend on the redox state of the nickel center and on the nature of substrates, products, intermediates, artificial substrate analogs, or inhibitors bound. ¹⁹F-ENDOR data on active methanogenic Mcr in the presence of HS-CoM and CF₃-S-CoB indicated a shift of the 7-thioheptanovl chain towards nickel by more than 2 Å relative to its position in the structurally determined inactive form (Ebner et al. 2010), which reflects the potential of Mcr to undergo a major conformational change of the protein during catalysis. In the active conformation, the sulfonate tail of HS-CoM and the threonine phosphate tail of HS-CoB presumably remain fixed in their binding sites. The structural data for ANME and methanogenic Mcr reveal virtually identical overall and active site structures, as well as the same substrates and products, which implicates the same catalytic mechanism.

3.2.3 Mechanistic Basis of Methane Oxidation by Mcr

Methane oxidation under mild conditions, in aqueous solution and, in particular, in the absence of O_2 is a considerable chemical challenge due to the strong C–H bond in methane with a dissociation energy of 439 kJ/mol. Mcr with its Nickel cofactor F430 (Fig. 8b) is able to catalyze such a reaction by converting methane and a disulfide (CoM-S-S-CoB) into a methylthioether (methyl-S-CoM) and a thiol (HS-CoB). The catalytic mechanism is still disputed because no intermediates with the native substrates could be characterized and no precedence from laboratory chemistry is available for such a reaction.

To become enzymatically active, F430 Ni(II), or 17"-methylthio-F430 Ni(II), of the resting state has to be reduced to the reactive Ni(I) oxidation state (Goubeau et al. 1997). *In vivo*, Ni(II) to Ni(I) reduction is achieved by an protein complex using iron/ sulfur cluster containing proteins as electron donor whose redox potential is



decreased via ATP hydrolysis (Prakash et al. 2014). Interestingly, nickel has suitable redox and ligation properties for catalysis only after integration into a special hydrocorphin ring system created by nature exclusively for Mcr that allows metalcentered reduction and oxidation to Ni(I) and Ni(III) oxidation states, respectively (Jaun and Pfaltz 1986; Jaun 1990). Mcr is quite specific for the substrates methane and methyl-S-CoM. For Mcr from *M. marburgensis*, ethane and ethyl-S-CoM serve as alternative substrates, but overall turnovers are slow; propyl-S-CoM and ally-S-CoM do not react (Scheller et al. 2013a) although they bind to the active site (Goenrich et al. 2004). A new family of enzymes related to Mcr has been described to be responsible for the conversion of butane to butyl-S-CoM (Laso-Pérez et al. 2016), thereby enlarging the substrate repertoire of this type of reaction.

According to the principle of microscopic reversibility, the reaction mechanism is identical for both directions of the catalyzed reaction. Substantial net turnover *in vitro* can only be performed in the methanogenic direction, because the equilibrium for the Mcr-catalyzed reaction is on the methane side under standard conditions $(\Delta G^{\circ \prime} = -30 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1} \text{ for methane formation})$. Methane oxidation *in vitro* could be monitored under equilibrium conditions with the use of ¹²C and ¹³C isotopes (Scheller et al. 2010).

Figure 9 provides an overview of reaction pathways with their corresponding intermediates that are derived from EPR studies, DFT calculations, and analogies to organometallic laboratory chemistry. A central question is whether H abstraction from methane proceeds radically or in a nonradical fashion, which leads to two distinct types of mechanisms that are discussed here.

Intermediates on the upper half (labeled I-a to I-d) correspond to radical mechanisms and involve interaction of the nickel center with the sulfur atom of coenzyme M as the first step in both directions. Intermediates drawn on the lower half (labeled II-a to II-f) correspond to organometallic 2-electron mechanisms and involve interaction of the nickel center with carbon, hydrogen, or methane as the first step.

Radical Mechanisms

Based on hybrid density functional theory calculations (B3LYP method), a radical mechanism via intermediates I-a and I-b and transition state I-c has been proposed

Fig. 9 Intermediates for conceivable reaction pathways from the ternary enzyme + methane + CoM-S-S-CoB complex to the ternary enzyme + methyl-S-CoM + HS-CoB complex. The large ¹³C-kinetic isotope effect shows that C–S bond formation must be the rate-determining step (Scheller et al. 2013b), indicated "RDS." *Upper half:* Sequence involving radical intermediates and Ni(II), where the nickel center is interacting with the sulfur atom of methyl-S-CoM or CoM-S-S-CoB as a first step in both directions (Pelmenschikov and Siegbahn 2003). *Lower half:* Sequences involving nonradical intermediates highlighting alternative reaction pathways. In these sequences, the nickel center is interacting with methane, hydrogen, or carbon as a first step of catalysis. Methane activation may also be initiated via the Ni(III) complex I-d (reaction I-d to II-a). The bent in F430 symbolizes states where one tetrapyrrol ring is out of plane allowing for two adjacent coordination sites available for catalysis as inferred from EPR data (Harmer et al. 2008). Intermediates from the lower part may also be able to form species with nickel in the +2 oxidation state and sulfur-based radicals on the coenzymes

(Chen et al. 2012; Pelmenschikov and Siegbahn 2003), involving a highly endergonic hydrogen atom abstraction by a thiyl radical (Int I-b) from methane to form a methyl-radical (Intermediate I-c, or transition state I-c), which then immediately combines with a nickel(II)-thiolate to form methyl-S-CoM and F430 in the Ni(I) oxidation state (Fig. 9, upper half). This mechanism has been calculated using the following components: F430 without methyl-, acetamide-, or carboxylate substituents, p-cresols to mimic Tyr α 333 and Tyr β 367, acetamide to mimic Gln α '147, thioacetone to mimic HS-CoM, and ethane thiol to mimic HS-CoB. The methyl radical has originally been calculated to be an intermediate (int. I-c) (Pelmenschikov et al. 2002), which is not compatible with the experimental finding of net configurational inversion of the reaction (Ahn et al. 1991) because alkyl-radicals are expected to undergo rapid racemization. Therefore, the calculation was adjusted to a "transient methyl-radial" as a transition state (transition state I-c) that does not undergo racemization (Pelmenschikov and Siegbahn 2003). In this mechanistic proposal, homolytic cleavage of the C-H bond in methane and C-S bond formation occur in one step, which requires a linear array of five atoms (Ni, S, C, H, S) in the transition state (TS I-c), in which two bonds are broken and two bonds are formed simultaneously.

Using the substrate analog of HS-CoB that is one methylene-group shorter denoted "HS-CoB₆," the putative intermediate I-b has been characterized via MCD spectroscopy (Wongnate et al. 2016). Further, secondary deuterium isotope effects are in line with formation of a methyl radical (Scheller et al. 2013b). However, the thiyl radical in I-b could not be clearly identified via EPR spectroscopy (Wongnate et al. 2016).

Hydrogen atom abstraction from methane by a thiyl radical (int. I-b) is highly endergonic and has never been shown experimentally. It is unusual that the alkane is not interacting with the transition metal center directly, as this is the key feature to achieve alkane C–H bond activation in organometallic chemistry.

Organometallic Mechanisms

EPR spectroscopic data demonstrate that cofactor F430 is able to form Ni-C, Ni-H, and Ni–S bonds (Harmer et al. 2005, 2008; Hinderberger et al. 2006; Sarangi et al. 2009; Yang et al. 2007). We compiled conceivable intermediates that involve two-electron reactions (Fig. 9, lower half) as alternative pathways to the radical mechanism discussed above.

Nonradical C–H bond activation is initiated by a coordination of the methane to the nickel center of F430 to allow for an organometallic intermediate II-a or II-d, which is in analogy to a sigma-methane complex characterized for rhodium(I) (Bernskoetter et al. 2009). Such complexes are usually the first intermediates in alkane C–H bond cleavage reactions known from oxidative addition or Shilov reactions in laboratory chemistry.

In the methanogenic direction, S_N^2 reaction via nucleophilic attack of the nickel center on the methyl group of CH₃-S-CoM yielding intermediate II-c appears to be a reasonable mechanism analogous to the chemistry of Co(I) in cobalamine-dependent enzymes. Such a mechanism is supported by the methyl-Ni(III) formation observed

via CH₃-I addition to active enzyme as a replacement for methyl-S-CoM (Sarangi et al. 2009; Yang et al. 2007), but secondary deuterium isotope effects (1.19 per deuterium in the methyl-group) exclude an $S_N 2$ reaction as the rate-determining step (Scheller et al. 2013b). In addition, the putative intermediate characterized recently with the alternative substrate HS-CoB₆ contains nickel in the +2 oxidation state and not in the expected +3 state (Wongnate et al. 2016).

Involvement of nickel-hydrides (intermediates II-e or II-f) is conceivable based on Ni(III) hydrides characterized via EPR spectroscopy (Harmer et al. 2008). Furthermore, nickel-hydride formation before the rate-limiting step in the methanogenic direction would account for the large deuterium equilibrium isotope effect observed when enzymatic methane formation is carried out in deuterated medium; an equimolar mixture of H₂O and D₂O in the reaction buffer yields 21% CH₃D and 79% CH₄ without a significant kinetic isotope effect (Mayr 2009).

The existence of a rhombic nickel hydride in Mcr (Harmer et al. 2008) implies the availability of 2 adjacent coordination sites at F430 during catalysis that would enable formation of the methyl-hydrido-Ni(III) complex II-e that is prerequisite for a mechanism of reductive elimination/oxidative addition. However, the exact reaction pathway, in particular the reaction from intermediate II-e to II-f, is speculative and would possibly involve additional steps.

Mechanistic Conclusions

While the calculated radical mechanism (Pelmenschikov and Siegbahn 2003) is supported by recent spectroscopic evidence (Wongnate et al. 2016) and matches measured kinetic isotope effects (Scheller et al. 2013a, b), many experimental findings remain unexplained. The substrate analog allyl-S-CoM binds to the active site (Goenrich et al. 2004) but does not react at all (Scheller et al. 2013a), even though allyl-radical formation is expected to proceed much more readily than formation of methyl-radicals. The ability of Mcr to provide two adjacent coordination sites on F430 for catalysis (Harmer et al. 2008) and to undergo major conformational changes in the protein (Ebner et al. 2010) are likely relevant for enzyme performance, but are not accounted for in the calculated radical mechanism as currently formulated.

In summary, the catalytic mechanism of Mcr is still nebulous and further experimental data are required to unravel the exact chemistry behind this amazing transformation designed by nature that lacks precedent to manmade catalysts.

3.2.4 Optimization of Mcr Oxidation

The Mcr reaction is slow, $v_{max} = 100 \ \mu mol \ min^{-1} \ mg^{-1}$ measured for the *M. marburgensis* enzyme (Goubeau et al. 1997), and considered rate-limiting in the methanogenesis and AOM catabolism. Therefore, it is conceivable that nature created solutions to optimize catalysis on the level of the enzyme, cell, and organism, probably without directly changing the above-discussed enzymatic mechanism.

Because the active site is already highly optimized as reflected in its strict conservation among different Mcr variants, we speculate that post-translational modifications fine-tune the active site geometry/electrostatics in order to lower the activation barrier of the enzymatic process, if improvements by ordinary substitutions of amino acids are not possible anymore. Mcr from methanotrophic and methanogenic archaea contains several not strictly conserved post-translational modifications, which include 1-*N*-methylhistidine, *S*-methylcysteine, (*S*)-5-methylarginine, (*S*)-2-methylglutamine, 2,3-didehydroaspartate, 7-hydroxytryptophan, *S*-oxymethionine, and thiopeptide-bound thioglycine (Grabarse et al. 2000; Kahnt et al. 2007; Wagner et al. 2016a). All of them are close to the active site but do not appear to be directly involved in the catalytic cycle, perhaps except for the thioglycine.

Coupling of two active sites – 50 Å apart in Mcr (Fig. 8c) – in a manner that the energy produced in one active site is used to reduce the transition energy of the ratelimiting step in the second active site may further increase the catalytic efficiency. Structural studies suggest a connection between the two active sites via the tight associated subunits α and α' allowing the transfer of local conformational changes over long distances. Spectroscopic studies on Mcr of *M. marburgensis* substantiated this proposal as only 50% of the enzyme can be transformed between two active states (Mcr_{red1} into Mcr_{red2}) after addition of HS-CoM and HS-CoB (Goenrich et al. 2005). Conformational rearrangement of a glycine-rich loop in the active site and an increased flexibility over a wide protein area was found in the structure of the Mcr_{red-silent} state devoid of substrates (Grabarse et al. 2001) and a movement of HS-CoB towards the nickel during the reaction cycle presumably accompanied by conformational changes was inferred from ¹⁹F ENDOR studies (Ebner et al. 2010) and transient kinetic studies (Dey et al. 2010).

The rate of methane oxidation can also be increased by expressing larger amounts of ANME Mcr in the cell, which is realized by the ANME consortia in the Black sea where 7% and 3% of the total protein content is ANME-1 and 2 Mcr (Krüger et al. 2003). Many hydrogenotrophic methanogens synthesize two Mcr isoenzymes with a sequence identity of 60–70%, which is not found for methanotrophic archaea. Their differential expression in *M. marburgensis* is known to be regulated by the growth conditions – temperature and pH (Bonacker et al. 1992) – suggesting an adaptation of their respective active sites to specific environmental conditions. The microbial diversity of ANME consortia with slightly modified Mcr might serve the same purpose.

3.3 Heterodisulfide Reductase (Hdr)

The metagenome analysis indicated the presence of five copies of HdrABC in the genomes of ANME-1 archaea from the Black sea microbial mat (Meyerdierks et al. 2010). However, the genes encoding MvhABG, which is CoM-S-S-CoB reductase-associating hydrogenase found in methanogens, was not found in the genome of any ANME. The absence of genes encoding for MvhABG suggests that in ANME, the Hdr does not donate electrons to H⁺ forming H₂, although H₂ is the electron donor of soluble Hdr system in methanogenic archaea. Interestingly, one of the *hdr* gene clusters contains genes encoding MvhD and FdhB. MvhD is proposed to be an

electronic connector of the HdrABC-MvhAGD complex. FdhB belongs to an F_{420} binding protein family, which are associated with F_{420} -reducing enzymes, such as F_{420} -reducing hydrogenase (FrhAGB), which suggests that electrons from ferredoxin, HS-CoM and HS-CoB may be transferred to F_{420} in the methanotrophic direction (Meyerdierks et al. 2010).

ANME-2a and ANME-2d archaea contain an integral membrane Hdr (HdrDE), which catalyzes the reduction of methanophenazin ($E_0' = -165$ mV (Tietze et al. 2003)) with the oxidation of HS-CoM and HS-CoB ($E_0' = -143$ mV (Tietze et al. 2003)) to CoB-S-S-CoB. This endergonic reaction ($\Delta G^{\circ'} = +4.2$ kJ/mol) (Bäumer et al. 1998) could be driven by a proton ion influx. HdrABC type enzyme was also found in the genome of ANME-2a and ANME-2d. In the genome of ANME-2d, the encoding genes for MvhD- and FrhB-homologues are found near the genes encoding HdrABC, suggesting that FrhB might be complexed with HdrABC and serves as an enzyme complex catalyzing electron confurcation from reduced ferredoxin, HS-CoM and HS-CoB to two molecules of F₄₂₀ (Arshad et al. 2015). In the genome analysis of ANME-2a, presence of MvhD and the F₄₂₀-oxidoreductase subunit was not mentioned (Wang et al. 2014).

3.4 Methyl-Tetrahydromethanopterin: Coenzyme M Methyltransferase (Mtr)

In ANME archaea, the MtrA-H complex catalyzes methyl transfer from methyl-S-CoM to H₄MPT. This endergonic reaction is driven by a coupling to sodium-ion influx. There are two homologues mtrA genes encoded in methanogenic archaea from Methanomicrobiales and Methanococcales, one of which is fused with the mtrG and mtrF genes, respectively (Wang et al. 2015). In the mtr operon of ANME-1 archaea, only one mtrA gene is coded and fused with mtrF gene in an mtrA-H gene cluster (CBH38255). In ANME-2b archaea, two sets of mtrA-H genes are detected. One of the gene sets is expressed more strongly, suggesting that only this set is functional (Wang et al. 2014).

3.5 Methylene-Tetrahydromethanopterin Reductase (Mer)

In ANME-2, Mer catalyzes the reversible dehydrogenation of methyl-H₄MPT to methylene-H₄MPT with $F_{420}H_2$ as the electron acceptor. F_{420} is a deazaflavin derivative with a structure similar to flavin but with a redox potential of $E_0' = -360$ mV (Thauer 1998), like NAD(P)H ($E_0' = -320$ mV). The crystal structure of Mer from the methanogen *M. barkeri* complexed with F_{420} is available (Aufhammer et al. 2005). The Mer-encoding gene was found in the genomes of ANME-2a and ANME-2d but not in those of ANME-1 (Meyerdierks et al. 2010; Stokke et al. 2012). It has been proposed that a protein homologous to MetF, which is a methylene-tetrahydrofolate reductase structurally similar to Mer, could catalyze the Mer-reaction in ANME-1, but this hypothesis has not been tested yet

(Stokke et al. 2012). We tried to heterologously overexpress the metF gene homolog from ANME-1, but the protein formed inclusion bodies that disabled functional studies (Shima et al. unpublished result).

3.6 Methylene-Tetrahydromethanopterin Dehydrogenase (Mtd), Cyclohydrolase (Mch), and Formyltransferase (Ftr)

The genes from the metagenome sequences of ANME-1 were heterologously overexpressed and the enzymes Mtd, Mch, and Ftr were purified to homogeneity by column chromatography without tags (Kojima et al. 2014). The three enzymes revealed high activity at 10 °C, which is near the physiological temperature of the ANME-1 archaea harvested. The specific activity substantiated their predicted functions in the AOM pathway. Mtd is quite unstable in buffer solutions with low salt concentrations. Interestingly, the stability also decreases by lowering the temperature; the half-life of the enzymatic activity at 20 °C, 10 °C (near the in situ temperature of the Black Sea mat) and on ice were 10 h, 3 h, and 0.5 h, respectively. The Mtd enzyme from ANME-1 was stabilized by addition of 0.5 M potassium phosphate. The stability of Mch from ANME-1 is not dependent on the presence of salt, but the activity was found to be dependent on the presence of potassium phosphate, the maximum activity was observed at 0.6–0.8 M of potassium phosphate; at low salt concentrations, no activity could be detected.

It is known that the cytoplasm of the hyperthermophile *Methanopyrus kandleri* contains very high concentrations of salt, which is mainly composed of ~1 M cyclic 2,3-diphosphoglycerate, probably with potassium as the main cation. The activity and stability of some of the methanogenic enzymes are increased on the presence of lyotropic salts, i.e., with potassium phosphate, ammonium sulfate and potassium cyclic 2,3-diphosphoglycerate (Shima et al. 1998). Salt-dependent stabilization of Mtd and salt-dependent activation of Mch from ANME-1 archaea suggested that ANME-1 archaea contains high concentrations of lyotropic salts in the cells.

3.7 Formylmethanofuran Dehydrogenase (Fmd and Fwd)

The formyl group in formyl-methanofuran is oxidized and hydrolyzed to CO_2 by two enzyme variants, Fmd or Fwd. Ferredoxin serves as the natural electron acceptor. The two isoenzymes Fmd (ANME-2b and ANME-2d) and Fwd (ANME-1) contain molybdenum and tungsten in the pterin cofactor, respectively. The biochemically characterized Fwd complex from methanogenic archaea is composed of six subunits (FwdABCDFG) (Wagner et al. 2016b). FwdB contains the sequence motif for binding of the pterin cofactor. FwdA, an amidohydrolase, catalyzes the hydrolysis of formyl-methanofuran, and FwdF is a polyferredoxin and carries eight 4Fe-4S clusters. The genes-encoding Fwd proteins are found in ANME-1 archaea, but those for FwdG and FwdF iron-sulfur cluster proteins are not detected in this genome (Meyerdierks et al. 2010). However, FmdG and FmdF are annotated in the ANME-2b and ANME-2d genomes.

4 Research Needs

4.1 Pathways

Knowledge about the physiologies of different ANME clades has substantially increased over the last decade due to metagenomic sequencing, the enrichment of ANME-2d co-cultures, and via the recently proposed hypothesis of direct interspecies electron transfer as a syntrophic coupling mechanism for some members of ANME.

Now, the focus on AOM needs to transition from –omics-driven investigations towards the isolation of ANME in pure cultures, and activity studies that include detection and quantification of the metabolic reactions, biochemical characterization of active ANME enzymes. Hypotheses of energy conservation in distinct ANME clades need to be probed experimentally, the minimal energy requirements for growth tested, and the exact stoichiometries between methane molecules oxidized, ion-gradients formed, and ATP-yields quantified. Once elucidated, the distinct physiologies of ANME and methanogens can then be compared to gain a deeper understanding of the putative evolution of ANME from methanogens.

Niche differentiation among various ANME clades apparently doing the same overall reaction is poorly understood. ANME-1, for example, apparently lack the *mer*-gene that seems required for the primary metabolism of AOM. The Mer-step may be replaced by an alternative enzyme that needs to be characterized to understand why ANME-1 are not utilizing Mer. The metagenomics-derived proposal that some members of the ANME-2d clade carry out full denitrification from nitrate to ammonium requires clear experimental verification and isolation of the corresponding species in pure cultures to study their physiology in depth. The presence of multiheme *c*-type cytochromes in ANME-2d may also allow for extracellular electron transfer to oxidants other than nitrate.

The hypothesis of direct interspecies electron transfer from ANME-1 and ANME-2a-c to their partner-bacteria needs profound analysis to enable growth of ANME in pure cultures by substituting the electron-"disposing" partner-bacteria with suitable laboratory settings. Cultivation of ANME on electrodes with defined redox potential may serve as a platform to probe their physiology. The electrode can mimic the metal oxide particles and thus simulate specific environmental conditions.

Pure cultures of ANME open the door for genetic engineering enabling ultimate control over the AOM-process, which may be relevant to apply the mechanism of methane oxidation with release of single electrons for electric power generation from natural gas at ambient temperatures.

4.2 Enzymes

As all enzymes in reverse methanogenesis operate close to the thermodynamic equilibrium, they may reveal catalytic strategies of how enzymes are optimized to carry out difficult chemical transformations in an energy-efficient manner that may be useful for bio-catalytic conversions in an industrial setting. Heterologous expression of all enzymes involved in reverse methanogenesis is advantageous, but some of them require elucidation of the genes required to biosynthesize special cofactors and install the posttranslational modifications present, in particular Mcr with its F430 cofactor and the 6 posttranslational modifications.

The mechanism of the Mcr-catalyzed reaction remains mysterious despite progress made via DFT calculations, characterization of intermediates with substrate analogs and measurements of isotope effects. The reason for the ability of Mcr to provide two adjacent sites for catalysis on F430 concomitant with a major conformational change in the protein, as well as a chemical involvement of the thioglycine residue during catalysis needs to be elucidated. Understanding the nickel-chemistry of F430-driven methane activation may lead to an integration of the Mcr-reaction into the toolbox of organometallic chemistry to selectively functionalize alkanes with the cheap transition metal nickel. The recent discovery of nickel-catalyzed conversion of butane to butyl-S-CoM broadens the scope for this type of catalysis.

Finally, the study of multiheme *c*-type cytochromes as a tool in biology to conduct electrical current between microbes is in its infancy, but may find industrial utility as a tool to convert fuel-derived electrons directly to electricity. These processes require substantial empirical and theoretical research for a thorough understanding.

References

- Ahn YH, Krzycki JA, Floss HG (1991) Steric course of the reduction of ethyl coenzyme m to ethane catalyzed by methyl coenzyme m reductase from methanosarcina-barkeri. J Am Chem Soc 113:4700–4701
- Arshad A, Speth DR, de Graaf RM, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Welte CU (2015) A metagenomics-based metabolic model of nitrate-dependent anaerobic oxidation of methane by Methanoperedens-like archaea. Front Microbiol 6:1423
- Aufhammer SW, Warkentin E, Ermler U, Hagemeier CH, Thauer RK, Shima S (2005) Crystal structure of methylenetetrahydromethanopterin reductase (Mer) in complex with coenzyme F₄₂₀: architecture of the F₄₂₀/FMN binding site of enzymes within the nonprolyl cis-peptide containing bacterial luciferase family. Protein Sci 14:1840–1849
- Bäumer S, Murakami E, Brodersen J, Gottschalk G, Ragsdale SW, Deppenmeier U (1998) The F₄₂₀H₂:heterodisulfide oxidoreductase system from *Methanosarcina* species.
 2-Hydroxyphenazine mediates electron transfer from F₄₂₀H₂ dehydrogenase to heterodisulfide reductase. FEBS Lett 428:295–298
- Beal EJ, House CH, Orphan VJ (2009) Manganese- and iron-dependent marine methane oxidation. Science 325:184–187
- Bernskoetter WH, Schauer CK, Goldberg KI, Brookhart M (2009) Characterization of a rhodium(I) sigma-methane complex in solution. Science 326:553–556
- Boetius A, Ravenschlag K, Schubert CJ, Rickert D, Widdel F, Gieseke A, Amann R, Jorgensen BB, Witte U, Pfannkuche O (2000) A marine microbial consortium apparently mediating anaerobic oxidation of methane. Nature 407:623–626

- Bonacker LG, Baudner S, Thauer RK (1992) Differential expression of the two methyl-coenzyme M reductases in *Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum* as determined immunochemically via isoenzyme-specific antisera. Eur J Biochem 206:87–92
- Caldwell SL, Laidler JR, Brewer EA, Eberly JO, Sandborgh SC, Colwell FS (2008) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: mechanisms, bioenergetics, and the ecology of associated microorganisms. Environ Sci Technol 42:6791–6799
- Chen SL, Blomberg MRA, Siegbahn PEM (2012) How is methane formed and oxidized reversibly when catalyzed by Ni-containing methyl-coenzyme M reductase? Chem Eur J 18:6309–6315
- Chistoserdova L, Vorholt JA, Lidstrom ME (2005) A genomic view of methane oxidation by aerobic bacteria and anaerobic archaea. Genome Biol 6:208
- Costa KC, Leigh JA (2014) Metabolic versatility in methanogens. Curr Opin Biotechnol 29:70-75
- Dey M, Li XH, Kunz RC, Ragsdale SW (2010) Detection of organometallic and radical intermediates in the catalytic mechanism of methyl-coenzyme M reductase using the natural substrate methyl-coenzyme M and a coenzyme B substrate analogue. Biochemistry 49:10902–10911
- Ebner S, Jaun B, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Harmer J (2010) Binding of coenzyme B induces a major conformational change in the active site of methyl-coenzyme M reductase. J Am Chem Soc 132:567–575
- Ermler U, Grabarse W, Shima S, Goubeaud M, Thauer RK (1997) Crystal structure of methylcoenzyme M reductase: the key enzyme of biological methane formation. Science 278:1457–1462
- Ettwig KF, Shima S, Van De Pas-Schoonen KT, Kahnt J, Medema MH, Op Den Camp HJM, Jetten MSM, Strous M (2008) Denitrifying bacteria anaerobically oxidize methane in the absence of archaea. Environ Microbiol 10:3164–3173
- Ettwig KF, Butler MK, Paslier DL, Pelletier E, Mangenot S, Kuypers MMM, Schreiber F, Dutilh BE, Zedelius J, Dirk de Beer JG, Wessels HJCT, Theo van Alen FL, Wu ML, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Op den Camp HJM, Janssen-Megens EM, Francoijs K-J, Stunnenberg H, Weissenbach J, Jetten MSM, Strous M (2010) Nitrite-driven anaerobic methane oxidation by oxygenic bacteria. Nature 464:543–548
- Evans PN, Parks DH, Chadwick GL, Robbins SJ, Orphan VJ, Golding SD, Tyson GW (2015) Methane metabolism in the archaeal phylum Bathyarchaeota revealed by genome-centric metagenomics. Science 350:434–438
- Ferry JG (2010) The chemical biology of methanogenesis. Planet Space Sci 58:1775-1783
- Girguis PR, Cozen AE, DeLong EF (2005) Growth and population dynamics of anaerobic methaneoxidizing archaea and sulfate-reducing bacteria in a continuous-flow bioreactor. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:3725–3733
- Goenrich M, Mahlert F, Duin EC, Bauer C, Jaun B, Thauer RK (2004) Probing the reactivity of Ni in the active site of methyl-coenzyme M reductase with substrate analogues. J Biol Inorg Chem 9:691–705
- Goenrich M, Duin EC, Mahlert F, Thauer RK (2005) Temperature dependence of methyl-coenzyme M reductase activity and of the formation of the methyl-coenzyme M reductase red2 state induced by coenzyme B. J Biol Inorg Chem 10:333–342
- Gorby YA, Yanina S, McLean JS, Rosso KM, Moyles D, Dohnalkova A, Beveridge TJ, Chang IS, Kim BH, Kim KS (2006) Electrically conductive bacterial nanowires produced by *Shewanella* oneidensis strain MR-1 and other microorganisms. Proc Natl Acad Sci 103:11358–11363
- Gottschalk G, Thauer RK (2001) The Na⁺-translocating methyltransferase complex from methanogenic archaea. Biochim Biophys Acta 1505:28–36
- Goubeau M, Schreiner G, Thauer RK (1997) Purified methyl-coenzyme-M reductase is activated when the enzyme-bound coenzyme F430 is reduced to the nickel(I) oxidation state by titanium(III) citrate. Eur J Biochem 243:110–114
- Grabarse WG, Mahlert F, Shima S, Thauer RK, Ermler U (2000) Comparison of three methylcoenzyme M reductases from phylogenetically distant organisms: unusual amino acid modification, conservation and adaptation. J Mol Biol 303:329–344
- Grabarse W, Mahlert F, Duin EC, Goubeaud M, Shima S, Thauer RK, Lamzin V, Ermler U (2001) On the mechanism of biological methane formation: structural evidence for conformational changes in methyl-coenzyme M reductase upon substrate binding. J Mol Biol 309:315–330
- Gralnick JA, Newman DK (2007) Extracellular respiration. Mol Microbiol 65:1-11

- Gunsalus RP, Wolfe RS (1980) Methyl coenzyme-M reductase from *Methanobacterium*thermoautotrophicum – resolution and properties of the components. J Biol Chem 255:1891–1895
- Hallam SJ, Putnam N, Preston CM, Detter JC, Rokhsar D, Richardson PM, DeLong EF (2004) Reverse methanogenesis: testing the hypothesis with environmental genomics. Science 305:1457–1462
- Harmer J, Finazzo C, Piskorski R, Bauer C, Jaun B, Duin EC, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Van Doorslaer S, Schweiger A (2005) Spin density and coenzyme M coordination geometry of the ox1 form of methyl-coenzyme M reductase: a pulse EPR study. J Am Chem Soc 127:17744–17755
- Harmer J, Finazzo C, Piskorski R, Ebner S, Duin EC, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Reiher M, Schweiger A, Hinderberger D, Jaun B (2008) A nickel hydride complex in the active site of methyl-coenzyme M reductase: implications for the catalytic cycle. J Am Chem Soc 130:10907–10920
- Haroon MF, Hu SH, Shi Y, Imelfort M, Keller J, Hugenholtz P, Yuan ZG, Tyson GW (2013) Anaerobic oxidation of methane coupled to nitrate reduction in a novel archaeal lineage. Nature 501:567–570
- Hedderich R, Whitman WB (2006) In: Dworkin M, Falkow S, Rosenberg E, Schleifer K-H, Stackebrandt E (eds) The prokaryotes: volume 2: ecophysiology and biochemistry. Springer, New York, pp 1050–1079
- Hinderberger D, Piskorski RP, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Schweiger A, Harmer J, Jaun B (2006) A nickel-alkyl bond in an inactivated state of the enzyme catalyzing methane formation. Angew Chem Int Ed 45:3602–3607
- Hoehler TM, Alperin MJ, Albert DB, Martens CS (1994) Field and laboratory studies of methane oxidation in an anoxic marine sediment – evidence for a methanogen-sulfate reducer consortium. Glob Biogeochem Cycles 8:451–463
- Holler T, Widdel F, Knittel K, Amann R, Kellermann MY, Hinrichs KU, Teske A, Boetius A, Wegener G (2011) Thermophilic anaerobic oxidation of methane by marine microbial consortia. ISME J 5:1946–1956
- Iversen N, Jorgensen BB (1985) Anaerobic methane oxidation rates at the sulfate-methane transition in marine sediments from Kattegat and Skagerrak (Denmark). Limnol Oceanogr 30:944–955
- Jaun B (1990) Coenzyme F430 from methanogenic bacteria: oxidation of F430 pentamethyl ester to the nickel(III) form. Helv Chim Acta 73:2209–2217
- Jaun B, Pfaltz A (1986) Coenzyme F430 from methanogenic bacteria: reversible one-electron reduction of F430 pentamethyl ester to the nickel(I) form. J Chem Soc Chem Commun 17:1327–1329
- Jaun B, Thauer RK (2007) Methyl-coenzyme M reductase and its nickel corphin coenzyme F430 in methanogenic archaea. Met Ions Life Sci 2:323–356
- Kahnt J, Buchenau B, Mahlert F, Kruger M, Shima S, Thauer RK (2007) Post-translational modifications in the active site region of methyl-coenzyme M reductase from methanogenic and methanotrophic archaea. FEBS J 274:4913–4921
- Kaster AK, Moll J, Parey K, Thauer RK (2011) Coupling of ferredoxin and heterodisulfide reduction via electron bifurcation in hydrogenotrophic methanogenic archaea. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 108:2981–2986
- Kletzin A, Heimerl T, Flechsler J, van Niftrik L, Rachel R, Klingl A (2015) Cytochromes c in archaea: distribution, maturation, cell architecture, and the special case of *Ignicoccus hospitalis*. Front Microbiol 6:439
- Knittel K, Boetius A (2009) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: progress with an unknown process. Annu Rev Microbiol 63:311–334
- Kojima H, Moll J, Kahnt J, Fukui M, Shima S (2014) A reversed genetic approach reveals the coenzyme specificity and other catalytic properties of three enzymes putatively involved in anaerobic oxidation of methane with sulfate. Environ Microbiol 16:3431–3442

- Krüger M, Meyerdierks A, Glockner FO, Amann R, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Kahnt J, Böcher R, Thauer RK, Shima S (2003) A conspicuous nickel protein in microbial mats that oxidize methane anaerobically. Nature 426:878–881
- Krukenberg V, Harding K, Richter M, Glöckner FO, Gruber-Vodicka HR, Adam B, Berg JS, Knittel K, Tegetmeyer HE, Boetius A, Wegener G (2016) *Candidatus* Desulfofervidus auxilii, a hydrogenotrophic sulfate-reducing bacterium involved in the thermophilic anaerobic oxidation of methane. Environ Microbiol 18:3073–3091
- Laso-Pérez R, Wegener G, Knittel K, Widdel F, Harding KJ, Krukenberg V, Meier DV, Richter M, Tegetmeyer HE, Riedel D, Richnow H, Adrian L, Reemtsma T, Lechtenfeld OJ, Musat F (2016) Thermophilic archaea activate butane via alkyl-coenzyme M formation. Nature 539:396–401
- Losekann T, Knittel K, Nadalig T, Fuchs B, Niemann H, Boetius A, Amann R (2007) Diversity and abundance of aerobic and anaerobic methane oxidizers at the Haakon Mosby mud volcano, Barents Sea. Appl Environ Microbiol 73:3348–3362
- Lovley DR (2012) Electromicrobiology. Annu Rev Microbiol 66:391-409
- Luesken FA, Wu ML, Op den Camp HJM, Keltjens JT, Stunnenberg H, Francoijs K-J, Strous M, Jetten MSM (2012) Effect of oxygen on the anaerobic methanotroph 'Candidatus Methylomirabilis oxyfera': kinetic and transcriptional analysis. Environ Microbiol 14:1024–1034
- Mayr S (2009) PhD thesis from Eidgenoessische Technische Hochschule, Diss ETH Nr. 18549, p 175 (Zurich)
- Mayr S, Latkoczy C, Kruger M, Gunther D, Shima S, Thauer RK, Widdel F, Jaun B (2008) Structure of an F₄₃₀ variant from archaea associated with anaerobic oxidation of methane. J Am Chem Soc 130:10758–10767
- McGlynn SE (2017) Energy metabolism during anaerobic methane oxidation in ANME archaea. Microb Environ 32:5–13
- McGlynn SE, Chadwick GL, Kempes CP, Orphan VJ (2015) Single cell activity reveals direct electron transfer in methanotrophic consortia. Nature 526:531–535
- Meulepas RJW, Jagersma CG, Gieteling J, Buisman CJN, Stams AJM, Lens PNL (2009) Enrichment of anaerobic methanotrophs in sulfate-reducing membrane bioreactors. Biotechnol Bioeng 104:458–470
- Meulepas RJW, Jagersma CG, Khadem AF, Stams AJM, Lens PNL (2010) Effect of methanogenic substrates on anaerobic oxidation of methane and sulfate reduction by an anaerobic methanotrophic enrichment. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 87:1499–1506
- Meyerdierks A, Kube M, Kostadinov I, Teeling H, Glockner FO, Reinhardt R, Amann R (2010) Metagenome and mRNA expression analyses of anaerobic methanotrophic archaea of the ANME-1 group. Environ Microbiol 12:422–439
- Milucka J, Ferdelman TG, Polerecky L, Franzke D, Wegener G, Schmid M, Lieberwirth I, Wagner M, Widdel F, Kuypers MMM (2012) Zero-valent sulphur is a key intermediate in marine methane oxidation. Nature 491:541–546
- Nauhaus K, Treude T, Boetius A, Krueger M (2005) Environmental regulation of the anaerobic oxidation of methane: a comparison of ANME-I and ANME-II communities. Environ Microbiol 7:98–106
- Nauhaus K, Albrecht M, Elvert M, Boetius A, Widdel F (2007) In vitro cell growth of marine archaeal-bacterial consortia during anaerobic oxidation of methane with sulfate. Environ Microbiol 9:187–196
- Op den Camp HJM, Islam T, Stott MB, Harhangi HR, Hynes A, Schouten S, Jetten MSM, Birkeland N-K, Pol A, Dunfield PF (2009) Environmental, genomic and taxonomic perspectives on methanotrophic Verrucomicrobia. Environ Microbiol Rep 1:293–306
- Orcutt B, Meile C (2008) Constraints on mechanisms and rates of anaerobic oxidation of methane by microbial consortia: process-based modeling of ANME-2 archaea and sulfate reducing bacteria interactions. Biogeosciences 5:1587–1599
- Orphan VJ, House CH, Hinrichs KU, McKeegan KD, DeLong EF (2001) Methane-consuming archaea revealed by directly coupled isotopic and phylogenetic analysis. Science 293:484–487

- Orphan VJ, House CH, Hinrichs K-U, McKeegan KD, DeLong EF (2002) Multiple archaeal groups mediate methane oxidation in anoxic cold seep sediments. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:7663–7668
- Pelmenschikov V, Siegbahn PEM (2003) Catalysis by methyl-coenzyme M reductase: a theoretical study for heterodisulfide product formation. J Biol Inorg Chem 8:653–662
- Pelmenschikov V, Blomberg MRA, Siegbahn PEM, Crabtree RH (2002) A mechanism from quantum chemical studies for methane formation in methanogenesis. J Am Chem Soc 124:4039–4049
- Pirbadian S, El-Naggar MY (2012) Multistep hopping and extracellular charge transfer in microbial redox chains. Phys Chem Chem Phys 14:13802–13808
- Prakash D, Wu YN, Suh SJ, Duin EC (2014) Elucidating the process of activation of methylcoenzyme M reductase. J Bacteriol 196:2491–2498
- Raghoebarsing AA, Pol A, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Smolders AJP, Ettwig KF, Rijpstra WIC, Schouten S, Damste JSS, Op den Camp HJM, Jetten MSM, Strous M (2006) A microbial consortium couples anaerobic methane oxidation to denitrification. Nature 440:918–921
- Reeburgh WS (2007) Oceanic methane biogeochemistry. Chem Rev 107:486-513
- Rotaru A-E, Thamdrup B (2016) A new diet for methane oxidizers. Science 351:658–658
- Sarangi R, Dey M, Ragsdale SW (2009) Geometric and electronic structures of the Ni-I and methyl-Ni-III intermediates of methyl-coenzyme M reductase. Biochemistry 48:3146–3156
- Scheller S, Goenrich M, Boecher R, Thauer RK, Jaun B (2010) The key nickel enzyme of methanogenesis catalyses the anaerobic oxidation of methane. Nature 465:606–608
- Scheller S, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Jaun B (2013a) Methyl-coenzyme M reductase from methanogenic archaea: isotope effects on label exchange and ethane formation with the homologous substrate ethyl-coenzyme M. J Am Chem Soc 135:14985–14995
- Scheller S, Goenrich M, Thauer RK, Jaun B (2013b) Methyl-coenzyme M reductase from methanogenic archaea: isotope effects on the formation and anaerobic oxidation of methane. J Am Chem Soc 135:14975–14984
- Scheller S, Yu H, Chadwick GL, McGlynn SE, Orphan VJ (2016) Artificial electron acceptors decouple archaeal methane oxidation from sulfate reduction. Science 351:703–707
- Semrau JD, DiSpirito AA, Yoon S (2010) Methanotrophs and copper. FEMS Microbiol Rev 34:496-531
- Shima S (2014) Enzyme chemistry of methanogenesis and anaerobic oxidation of methane. Kagakutoseibutsu 52:307–312
- Shima S, Tziatzios C, Schubert D, Fukada H, Takahashi K, Ermler U, Thauer RK (1998) Lyotropicsalt-induced changes in monomer/dimer/tetramer association equilibrium of formyltransferase from the hyperthermophilic *Methanopyrus kandleri* in relation to the activity and thermostability of the enzyme. Eur J Biochem 258:85–92
- Shima S, Krueger M, Weinert T, Demmer U, Kahnt J, Thauer RK, Ermler U (2012) Structure of a methyl-coenzyme M reductase from Black Sea mats that oxidize methane anaerobically. Nature 481:98–101
- Stokke R, Roalkvam I, Lanzen A, Haflidason H, Steen IH (2012) Integrated metagenomic and metaproteomic analyses of an ANME-1-dominated community in marine cold seep sediments. Environ Microbiol 14:1333–1346
- Thauer RK (1998) Biochemistry of methanogenesis: a tribute to Marjory Stephenson. Microbiology 144:2377–2406
- Thauer RK (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of methane with sulfate: on the reversibility of the reactions that are catalyzed by enzymes also involved in methanogenesis from CO₂. Curr Opin Microbiol 14:292–299
- Thauer RK, Kaster AK, Seedorf H, Buckel W, Hedderich R (2008) Methanogenic archaea: ecologically relevant differences in energy conservation. Nat Rev Microbiol 6:579–591
- Tietze M, Beuchle A, Lamla I, Orth N, Dehler M, Greiner G, Beifuss U (2003) Redox potentials of methanophenazine and CoB-S-S-CoM, factors involved in electron transport in methanogenic archaea. Chembiochem 4:333–335
- Timmers PHA, Welte CU, Koehorst JJ, Plugge CM, Jetten MSM, Stams AJM (2017) Reverse methanogenesis and respiration in methanotrophic archaea. Archaea 2017:1–22
- Wagner T, Kahnt J, Ermler U, Shima S (2016a) Didehydroaspartate modification in methylcoenzyme M reductase catalyzing methane formation. Angew Chem Int Ed 55:10630–10633
- Wagner T, Ermler U, Shima S (2016b) The methanogenic CO₂ reducing-and-fixing enzyme is bifunctional and contains 46 [4Fe-4S] clusters. Science 354:114–117
- Wang FP, Zhang Y, Chen Y, He Y, Qi J, Hinrichs KU, Zhang XX, Xiao X, Boon N (2014) Methanotrophic archaea possessing diverging methane-oxidizing and electron-transporting pathways. ISME J 8:1069–1078
- Wang S, Chen Y, Cao Q, Lou H (2015) Long-lasting gene conversion shapes the convergent evolution of the critical methanogenesis genes. G3 (Bethesda) 5:2475–2486
- Wegener G, Krukenberg V, Riedel D, Tegetmeyer HE, Boetius A (2015) Intercellular wiring enables electron transfer between methanotrophic archaea and bacteria. Nature 526:587–590
- Wegener G, Krukenberg V, Ruff SE, Kellermann MY, Knittel K (2016) Metabolic capabilities of microorganisms involved in and associated with the anaerobic oxidation of methane. Front Microbiol 7:46
- Welte C, Deppenmeier U (2014) Bioenergetics and anaerobic respiratory chains of aceticlastic methanogens. Biochim Biophys Acta (BBA) – Bioenerget 1837:1130–1147
- Widdel F, Grundmann O (2010) In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 909–924
- Wongnate T, Sliwa D, Ginovska B, Smith D, Wolf MW, Lehnert N, Raugei S, Ragsdale SW (2016) The radical mechanism of biological methane synthesis by methyl-coenzyme M reductase. Science 352:953–958
- Yang N, Reiher M, Wang M, Harmer J, Duin EC (2007) Formation of a nickel-methyl species in methyl-coenzyme M reductase, an enzyme catalyzing methane formation. J Am Chem Soc 129:11028–11029



3

Catabolic Pathways Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Saturated Hydrocarbons

Heinz Wilkes and Ralf Rabus

Contents

1	Intro	duction	62
2	n-All	kanes	68
	2.1	Addition to Fumarate	68
	2.2	Dehydrogenation/Anaerobic Hydroxylation	73
	2.3	Transformation to Alkyl-Coenzyme M	73
	2.4	"Intra Aerobic" Oxidation	74
3	Bran	ched Alkanes	75
4	Cycl	oalkanes	76
5	Rese	arch Needs	77
Re	ferenc	es	78

Abstract

Structurally diverse saturated hydrocarbons (*n*-alkanes, branched alkanes, cycloalkanes) occur frequently and abundantly in microbial habitats. A diversity of enrichment and pure cultures of microorganisms which originate from such environments and degrade saturated hydrocarbons under strictly anoxic conditions have been characterized physiologically and phylogenetically. Typically, *n*-alkane-degrading anaerobic microorganisms exhibit more or less pronounced substrate specificities with respect to chain length range of utilizable *n*-alkanes; notably, very limited knowledge exists regarding anaerobic degradation of

H. Wilkes (🖂)

R. Rabus

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

Organic Geochemistry, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: heinz.wilkes@uni-oldenburg.de

General and Molecular Microbiology, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: rabus@icbm.de

M. Boll (ed.), *Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids*, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2 4

ethane. Currently, four different metabolic strategies are known to be employed by such organisms when growing anaerobically with *n*-alkanes. Best characterized is the pathway initiated by the addition of the hydrocarbon substrate to the co-substrate fumarate catalyzed by a glycyl radical enzyme. Other enzyme reactions apparently used for activation of the highly inert substrates include dehydrogenation/anaerobic hydroxylation, transformation to alkyl-coenzyme M, and "intra-aerobic" oxidation. Subsequent catabolic pathways necessarily differ depending on the chemical nature of the initial activation product. Branched alkanes and cycloalkanes appear to be metabolized through analogous activation reactions and catabolic pathways; however, their degradation by anaerobic microorganisms is less well understood.

1 Introduction

Hydrocarbons make up a quantitatively important portion of organic matter on Earth. They are believed to derive almost entirely from biomass, either directly as natural products or indirectly as products of heat-driven transformation reactions. The greatest portion of hydrocarbons occurs in deposits of fossil organic matter such as petroleum reservoirs. It has been recognized rather early that these hydrocarbon accumulations may be subject to biological alteration processes. This has remained enigmatic for long time since it was also clear that these habitats are devoid of oxygen which, however, had been believed to be essential as oxygen-independent enzyme reactions for the activation of hydrocarbon substrates were still unknown. In other words, the characteristic patterns of compositional alteration of crude oil recognized in petroleum reservoirs (Evans et al. 1971; Peters et al. 2005; Elias et al. 2007) could have been regarded as a clear evidence for the existence of a significant anaerobic biosphere capable of degrading hydrocarbons without oxygen. Today it is clear that the metabolic activity of this anaerobic biosphere is pivotal to the global carbon cycle, preventing that the deposition of fossil organic matter in sedimentary rocks may function as a permanent sink of carbon.

Hydrocarbons which by definition consist exclusively of atoms of the elements carbon and hydrogen are subdivided into several subclasses according to their structures and properties (Wilkes et al. 2019). This review deals with anaerobic degradation of fully saturated aliphatic hydrocarbons. Counterpart is the aromatic hydrocarbons whose anaerobic degradation is discussed in separate chapters of this volume (Boll et al. 2018; Boll and Estelmann 2018). Among the saturated hydrocarbons, *n*-alkanes are the subclass which so far has been studied most extensively with respect to their degradation by anaerobic microorganisms. This is easy to understand since *n*-alkanes do not only represent the major constituents of natural gas and pristine crude oil but do also occur in significant amounts as natural products, in particular as constituents of plant cuticular waxes. Anaerobic degradation of *n*-alkanes has been documented for a considerable chain length range from C₃ up to (ca.) C₅₀. While anaerobic oxidation of methane (C₁) is a key topic in microbiological and biogeochemical research (Scheller et al. 2017), only very limited information is available about the degradability of ethane under anoxic conditions. This is despite existing evidence from in situ studies that ethane may be degraded under anoxic conditions (for overview see Musat 2015). In contrast to *n*-alkanes, much less is known about the anaerobic degradation of other types of saturated hydrocarbons, i.e., branched alkanes and cycloalkanes.

Considering the widespread occurrence of hydrocarbons in the environment and the technosphere, it is not surprising that anaerobic microorganisms which are capable of degrading saturated hydrocarbons have been successfully enriched and isolated from a very wide variety of habitats (Table 1). Many of these habitats are man-shaped with respect to the presence of hydrocarbons, e.g., contaminated aquifers and sediments or petroleum production plants. It should, however, not be overlooked that hydrocarbons have been present in anoxic environments over geological timescales, e.g., in petroleum reservoirs or at natural hydrocarbon seeps, implying that the preconditions for the evolution of anaerobic microorganisms capable of degrading hydrocarbons have existed most likely throughout most of the Earth's history. The greatest variety of alkane-degrading enrichment or pure cultures is currently available among the sulfate reducers, which obviously is linked to the specific relevance of hydrocarbon occurrences in sulfate-rich marine ecosystems. A slightly lesser number of nitrate-reducing cultures have been described while reports on chlorate- and arsenate-reducing bacteria are scarce (Kaiya et al. 2012; Mehboob et al. 2009, 2016; Mohapatra et al. 2017). Up to now, no metal ionreducing bacteria have been described that are capable of utilizing saturated hydrocarbons. Very recently, it has been shown that anaerobic degradation of nalkanes may take place under conditions of electrophototrophy/electrode reduction (Venkidusamy and Megharaj 2016a, b). An emerging topic is the understanding of syntrophic communities, which utilize *n*-alkanes anaerobically (Gieg et al. 2014). Current evidence suggests that both bacteria and archaea may be responsible for initial activation of the hydrocarbon substrate as well as for consuming the reducing equivalents produced by their respective syntrophic partners in such communities. Obviously, the degradation of hydrocarbons by methanogenic communities attracts rapidly increasing attention, since anaerobic degradation of hydrocarbons in the quantitatively most significant hydrocarbon accumulations, i.e., the petroleum reservoirs, is known to yield huge amounts of secondary microbial methane (Milkov 2018) due to the fact that these habitats are typically devoid of any electron acceptor, not only oxygen.

This review summarizes our current understanding of activation mechanisms and catabolic pathways employed by these anaerobic microorganisms when utilizing saturated hydrocarbons as sole source of carbon and/or energy; it is structured according to compound types and eventually activation mechanisms. Various aspects of the topic have also been addressed by other recent review articles (Callaghan 2013a; Gieg et al. 2014; Heider and Schühle 2013; Abbasian et al. 2015; Musat 2015; Wilkes et al. 2016). Methane and terpenoid hydrocarbons have been excluded as they are covered by separate reviews in this volume (Scheller et al. 2017; Harder and Marmulla 2017).

	muent and pure cultures		under suricity amovic cond	IUUIIS	
Electron			Phylogenetic		
acceptor	Culture	Origin	affiliation	Substrates	References
Nitrate	Enrichment	Diesel fuel-contaminated aquifer material	Not reported	2,6,10,14- Tetramethylpentadecane (Pristane)	Bregnard et al. (1997)
Nitrate	Strain HxN1	Homogenized mixture of sediment samples from ditches	Betaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₆ -C ₈	Ehrenreich et al. (2000)
Nitrate	Strain OcN1	Homogenized mixture of sediment samples from ditches	Betaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₈ -C ₁₂	Ehrenreich et al. (2000)
Nitrate	Strain HdN1	Homogenized mixture of sediment samples from ditches	Gammaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₁₄ -C ₂₀	Ehrenreich et al. (2000)
Nitrate	Marinobacter sp. (BC36, BC38, BP42)	Not available	Gammaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Octadecane	Bonin et al. (2004)
Nitrate	Pseudomonas balearica (BerOc6)	Brackish lagoon	Gammaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C_{15} - C_{18}	Grossi et al. (2008)
Nitrate	Enrichment	Lake sediment	Alphaproteobacteria, Betaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Hexadecane	Callaghan et al. (2009)
Nitrate	Enrichment	Activated sludge from a wastewater treatment plant	Bacteroidetes, Betaproteobacteria, Gammaproteobacteria	Pristane, 2,6,10,14- Tetramethylhexadecane (Phytane)	Dawson et al. (2013)
Chlorate	Pseudomonas chloritidismutans (AW-1)	Biomass of a chlorate- reducing bioreactor	Gammaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes $C_7 - C_{12}$	Mehboob et al. (2009)

onditiono. ot 1., 1 + Prid Pride -+1+---7 ------Tahla 1 Kno

64

Arsenate	Rhizobium naphthalenivorans (TSY 03b)	Laboratory-scale semi- anaerobic PCDD/F- transforming microcosm	Alphaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Pentadecane, <i>n</i> -Nonadecane	Kaiya et al. (2012), Mohapatra et al. (2017)
Arsenate	Rhizobium arsenicireducens (KAs 5–22)	High As content groundwater	Alphaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Dodecane, <i>n</i> -Pentadecane, <i>n</i> -Nonadecane	Mohapatra et al. (2017)
Sulfate	Desulfococcus oleovorans (Hxd3)	Precipitates from an oil water separator in an oil production plant	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes $C_{12}-C_{20}$	Aeckersberg et al. (1991)
Sulfate	Desulfothermus naphthae (TD3, thermophilic, 60 °C)	Marine sediment	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₆ -C ₁₆	Rueter et al. (1994)
Sulfate	Strain Pnd3	Marine sediment	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C_{14} - C_{17}	Aeckersberg et al. (1998)
Sulfate	Desulfatibacillum alkenivorans (AK- 01)	Estuarine sediment with a history of chronic petroleum contamination	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes $C_{13}-C_{18}$	So and Young (1999)
Sulfate	Enrichment	Gas condensate- contaminated aquifer	Deltaproteobacteria, Firmicutes	Ethylcyclopentane	Rios-Hernandez et al. (2003)
Sulfate	Desulfatibacillum aliphaticivorans (CV2803)	Marine sediment	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes $C_{13}-C_{18}$	Cravo-Laureau et al. (2004)
Sulfate	Desulfoglaeba alkanexedens (ALDC)	Sludge from a naval, oily wastewater-storage facility	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes $C_{6}-C_{12}$	Davidova and Suffita (2005), Davidova et al. (2006)
Sulfate	Desulfoglaeba alkanexedens (Lake)	Produced water from an oilfield	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₆ -C ₁₀	Davidova and Suffita (2005), Davidova et al. (2006)
Sulfate	Strain BuS5	Marine sediment	Deltaproteobacteria	Propane, <i>n</i> -Butane	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)
					(continued)

Electron			Phylogenetic		
acceptor	Culture	Origin	affiliation	Substrates	References
Sulfate	Thermophilic (60 °C) enrichment (Propane60-GuB)	Marine sediment	Firmicutes	Propane	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)
Sulfate	Enrichment (Butane 12-GMe)	Marine sediment	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Butane	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)
Sulfate	Strain PL12	Marine sediment	Deltaproteobacteria	<i>n</i> -Hexane, <i>n</i> -Decane	Higashioka et al. (2009)
Sulfate	Enrichment	Hydrocarbon seep in a spring	Deltaproteobacteria	Propane, <i>n</i> -Pentane	Savage et al. (2010)
Sulfate, Thiosulfate	Archaeoglobus fulgidus (VC-16)	Marine hydrothermal system	Archaea	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₁₀ -C ₂₁	Khelifi et al. (2010, 2014)
Sulfate	Enrichment (Prop12- GMe)	Marine sediment associated with cold hydrocarbon seeps	Deltaproteobacteria	Propane, <i>n</i> -Butane	Jaekel et al. (2013)
Sulfate	Enrichment (But12- HyR)	Marine sediment associated with structure II gas hydrates	Deltaproteobacteria	Propane, <i>n</i> -Butane	Jaekel et al. (2013)
Sulfate	Syntrophic enrichment	Marine sediment	Archaea and Bacteria	<i>n</i> -Butane	Laso-Pérez et al. (2016)
Thiosulfate	Abyssivirga alkaniphila L81 ^T	Deep sea hydrothermal vent system	Firmicutes	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C_{5} - C_{25} , Pristane, Phytane	Schouw et al. (2016)
Methanogenesis	Enrichment	Ditch sediment	Deltaproteobacteria, Archaea	<i>n</i> -Hexadecane	Zengler et al. (1999)
Methanogenesis	Anaerobic sediment slurries	Marine sediment	not reported	Pristane	Grossi et al. (2000)
Methanogenesis	Enrichment	Oil sands tailings	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₆ -C ₈ , C ₁₀ , C ₁₄ , C ₁₆ , C ₁₈	Siddique et al. (2006, 2011, 2012)

Table 1 (continued)

Jones et al. (2008)	Gieg et al. (2008)	Wang et al. (2011)	Mbadinga et al. (2012)	Cheng et al. (2013), Ding et al. (2015)	Tan et al. (2013, 2015b)	Liang et al. (2016)	Wawrik et al. (2016)	Venkidusamy and Megharaj (2016a)	Venkidusamy and Megharaj (2016b)
<i>n</i> -Hexadecane	<i>n</i> -Alkanes (chain length not specified)	<i>n</i> -Alkanes	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₁₅ -C ₂₀	<i>n</i> -Hexadecane	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₆ -C ₁₀ , 2- Methylpentane, Methylcyclopentane	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C_{15} - C_{20}	<i>n</i> -Alkanes C ₂₈ -C ₅₀	<i>n</i> -Alkanes $C_{8}-C_{36}$	<i>n</i> -Alkanes (chain length not specified)
Deltaproteobacteria, Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Diverse Bacteria and Archaea	Gammaproteobacteria	Alphaproteobacteria
Brackish river sediment	Gas-condensate- contaminated subsurface sediments	Oil reservoir	Production water of a high- temperature petroleum reservoir	Disposal plant of an oilfield	Oil sands tailings	Produced water from an oilfield	Marine sediment	Hydrocarbon-fed microbial electrochemical remediation system	Hydrocarbon-fed microbial electrochemical remediation system
Enrichment	Enrichment	Enrichment	Enrichment	Enrichment	Enrichment	Enrichment	Enrichment	Stenotrophomonas maltophilia (MK2)	Rhodopseudomonas palustris (RP2)
Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Methanogenesis	Electrode respiration	Electrophototrophy

2 n-Alkanes

Saturated hydrocarbons are energy-rich substrates which, however, are highly inert. This is due to the fact that they contain exclusively apolar C–C and C–H σ -bonds but no functional groups. Therefore, their transformation to catabolizable, i.e., functionalized, compounds requires specific enzymatic reactions enabling energetically and/or mechanistically demanding C-H bond activation and eventually homolytic cleavage. Notably, the stability of alkyl radicals formed by homolytic bond cleavage differs significantly depending on the substitution pattern of the carbon atom from which a hydrogen atom is removed. Stabilization of carbon-centered radicals by alkyl substituents occurs through hyperconjugation resulting in C-H bond-dissociation energies which decrease in the order primary > secondary >tertiary. This general pattern may explain why activation of terminal C-H bonds apparently is less common compared to subterminal C-H bonds. Currently, evidence is available for the existence of four independent strategies employed by anaerobic microorganisms to activate *n*-alkanes for subsequent catabolism. Among these, the addition of the hydrocarbon substrate to fumarate has been most extensively studied and may be regarded as the currently by far best understood mechanism. The consecutive catabolic pathways differ to accommodate the different chemical nature of the initial activation products.

2.1 Addition to Fumarate

First evidence that *n*-alkanes may be activated by addition to fumarate – in analogy to the at that time already established activation of toluene via transformation to benzylsuccinate catalyzed by the gylcycl radical enzyme benzylsuccinate synthase (Bss) (Leuthner et al. 1998) – was provided for *n*-dodecane in a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture via tentative identification of the substituted succinate formed (Kropp et al. 2000). A concurrent study with denitrifying strain HxN1 and *n*-hexane provided the following important insights into the nature of this type of activation reaction (Rabus et al. 2001): (i) using synthetic reference standards, it was shown that two isomers of (1-methylpentyl)succinate (MPS) were formed during anaerobic growth with *n*-hexane; (ii) experiments with stable isotope-labeled *n*-hexane and fumarate proved fumarate dependency of MPS formation from *n*-hexane; and (iii) electron paramagnetic resonance spectroscopy revealed the presence of an organic radical in *n*-hexane-grown cells, which was absent in *n*-hexanoate-grown cells and whose signal was in agreement with a glycyl radical. Based on this evidence, it was suggested that *n*-hexane is activated at carbon atom 2 by a radical reaction and added to fumarate (co-substrate), yielding MPS as the first stable product (Fig. 1a) (Rabus et al. 2001). The postulated enzyme (1-methylalkyl)succinate synthase (Mas, also termed alkylsuccinate synthase, Ass) was identified by means of proteogenomics (Grundmann et al. 2008). Subsequently, it has been shown that (1-methylalkyl) succinates are formed by various denitrifying and sulfate-reducing bacteria during anaerobic growth with *n*-alkanes of different chain length (e.g. Callaghan et al. 2006;



Fig. 1 Overview of anaerobic enzymatic activation reactions and subsequent catabolic pathways of *n*-alkanes until the level of coenzyme-A-esters suitable for further degradation via β -oxidation; (a) addition to fumarate; (b) dehydrogenation/anaerobic hydroxylation; (c) formation of alkyl-coenzyme-M; (d) "intra aerobic" oxidation; 1, *n*-alkane; 2, (1-methylalkyl)succinate; 3, (1-methylalkyl)succinyl-CoA; 4, (2-methylhexyl)malonyl-CoA; 5, 4-methyloctanoyl-CoA; 6, alkan-2-ol; 7, alkan-2-one; 8, 2-acetylalkanoate; 9, 2-acetylalkanoyl-CoA, 10, alkanoyl-CoA; 11, 2-(butylsulfanyl)ethane-1-sulfonate (1-butyl-coenzyme M); 12, alkan-1-ol; 13, alkanal; 14, alkanoate

Cravo-Laureau et al. 2005; Davidova et al. 2005; Kniemeyer et al. 2007; Savage et al. 2010; Zedelius et al. 2011).

A detailed study of the stereochemistry of *n*-hexane addition to fumarate in strain HxN1 provided unprecedented insights into the putative reaction mechanism (Jarling et al. 2012). It was shown that (i) the $(2R,1^{\prime}R)$ - and $(2S,1^{\prime}R)$ -diastereoisomers of MPS are formed, (ii) exclusively the pro-S hydrogen atom is abstracted from the *n*-alkane, (iii) the reaction thus proceeds with inversion of configuration at the carbon atom of *n*-hexane that forms the new C–C bond, and (iv) the reaction is associated with a significant kinetic isotope effect for hydrogen >3, indicating that the cleavage of the C-H bond must be involved in the first irreversible step of the reaction mechanism. Based on these observations, it has been suggested that the addition of *n*-hexane to fumarate may proceed in a concerted reaction mechanism (Fig. 2), which would avoid the formation of a highly energetic free alkyl radical and could explain how the difference in bond-dissociation energy between a thiol and a C–H bond in an alkane of \approx 40 kJ/mol could be overcome. It has been hypothesized that even methane could be added to fumarate (Thauer and Shima 2008) although the difference in the bond-dissociation energies would be as high as ≈ 70 kJ/mol; however, evidence for such a reaction has never been reported. Based on results of quantum chemical calculations, it has been suggested that the addition of methane to fumarate itself is exothermic and has an overall energy change between 410 and 470 kJ/mol (Beasley and Nanny 2012). A gas-phase ab initio study provided



Fig. 2 Suggested mechanism for (1-methylalkyl)succinate formation via a concerted reaction. (Reprinted from Jarling et al. (2012), with permission from John Wiley and Sons)

evidence that the rate of *n*-alkane addition to fumarate is about 100 times slower than of toluene at 298 K and that the step of hydrogen abstraction is kinetically significant (Bharadwaj et al. 2015), which is in agreement with the hydrogen isotope effect mentioned above. Furthermore, it has been suggested that the stereochemical course of the reaction is controlled by the differences in the radical addition rate constants for the various isomers.

The only reported case of terminal activation of an *n*-alkane for addition to fumarate is that of propane, which is converted to a mixture of iso- and *n*-propylsuccinate by sulfate-reducing bacteria (Kniemeyer et al. 2007). Based on experiments with deuterium-labeled propane, it has been estimated that 70% of the propane activation events occur at the subterminal and 30% at the terminal carbon atoms (Jaekel et al. 2014). It has been argued that *n*-propylsuccinate formation from propane might be due to incomplete regioselectivity of the alkylsuccinate synthase involved (Jarling et al. 2015) similar to formation of (1-ethylbutyl)succinate as an apparent byproduct formed during growth of strain HxN1 with *n*-hexane (Rabus et al. 2001). It is currently unclear whether *n*-propylsuccinate is an intermediate of an energy-conserving catabolic pathway in the propane-utilizing, sulfate-reducing bacteria studied or not. Formation of short-chain *n*-alkylsuccinates (alkyl = C_1 - C_5) has also been observed during growth of sulfate-reducing strain TD3 with C7-C12 *n*-alkanes (Jarling et al. 2015). The pattern was such that *n*-alkylsuccinates with a C-odd alkyl group were specifically formed from C-even *n*-alkanes and vice versa. Thus, terminal activation of short-chain *n*-alkanes could be excluded in this case. It has been suggested that this metabolism might play a role in coping with solvent stress, particularly at elevated temperature. In line with this suggestion, Jarling et al. (2015) documented that the capability for co-metabolic addition of non growth supporting diverse hydrocarbons to fumarate was most pronounced in thermophilic strain TD3 among the denitrifying and sulfate-reducing bacteria compared. Previously, it has been shown that anaerobic n-alkane-degrading bacteria are capable of transforming toluene co-metabolically to benzylsuccinate, while by contrast anaerobic alkylbenzene-degrading bacteria apparently are incapable of transforming n-alkanes to alkylsuccinates (Rabus et al. 2011).

Genomic studies concerning the enzymatic addition of *n*-alkanes to fumarate have provided considerable insight into the relevance of this environmentally significant type of biochemical transformation. Grundmann et al. (2008) identified a gene cluster in strain HxN1 whose deduced proteins (Mas) are similar to benzylsuccinate synthases. Mas was characterized as a presumable heterotrimer (MasDEC), which like Bss, contains a motif (in MasD, the large subunit) characteristic for glycyl radical-bearing sites. Furthermore, Mas has been suggested to represent a separate line of descent within the glycyl radical enzymes. Likewise, the genome of sulfate-reducing Desulfatibacillum alkenivorans strain AK-01 contains two genes (assA1 and assA2) in different operons, which encode catalytic subunits of glycyl radical-type enzymes (Callaghan et al. 2008). A 95-kDa protein detected in *n*-hexadecane-grown cells of strain AK-01 which was absent in hexadecanoate-grown cells matched the deduced amino acid sequence encoded by *assA1*, based on which the involvement of AssA1 in n-alkane metabolism has been suggested. In line with this, the use of RT-PCR revealed induction of assA1 during growth with all tested *n*-alkane substrates, while induction of *assA2* was not observed (Herath et al. 2016). Alkylsuccinate synthases may also be encoded by genes of the *n*-alkane-degrading, arsenate-reducing bacterium Rhizobium arsenicireducens, which was isolated from arsenic-rich groundwater (Mohapatra et al. 2017). The capability to enzymatically add *n*-alkanes to fumarate is not restricted to the domain of Bacteria, according to recent findings with the nalkane-utilizing thiosulfate-reducing thermophilic sulfateand archaeon Archaeoglobus fulgidus strain VC-16 (DSM 4304). Its genome contains a gene previously annotated as pyruvate-formate lyase which based on three dimensional modeling of the corresponding protein and molecular dynamics simulations might rather encode an alkylsuccinate synthase (Khelifi et al. 2014). However, according to phylogenetic analysis, this gene is of bacterial origin and was likely acquired by horizontal gene transfer. First evidence for the presence of genes encoding methylpentylsuccinate viz. alkylsuccinate synthases in methanogenic consortia came from studies with thermophilic cultures derived from production waters of a high-temperature petroleum reservoir (Mbadinga et al. 2012). Metagenomic studies have revealed that genes encoding such enzymes occur widespread in methanogenic consortia of diverse origin (Liang et al. 2016; Tan et al. 2013, 2015a). Moreover, RT-PCR confirmed their expression in n-alkane-degrading methanogenic cultures (Tan et al. 2015b; Wawrik et al. 2016). Evidence has been provided that the genome of Smithella as a dominant bacterial member of such consortia may contain genes encoding such enzymes, and thus, that *Smithella* may play an important role in methanogenic degradation of *n*-alkanes (Tan et al. 2014); furthermore, genomic insights have been achieved on the multiple metabolic interactions between Smithella and its methanogenic partners (Embree et al. 2015). Two genes encoding glycyl radical enzymes related to the alkylsuccinate synthases of *D. alkenivorans* AK-01 have also been identified in the genome of the recently described strictly anaerobic, mesophilic, syntrophic, alkane-degrading strain, $L81^{T}$, which was isolated from a biofilm sampled from a black smoker chimney (Schouw et al. 2016). Following from these studies, PCR primers targeting genes for (1-methylpentyl) succinate viz. alkylsuccinate synthases are increasingly used to assess the occurrence and distribution of *n*-alkane-degrading anaerobic microorganisms in their natural habitats, particularly in marine sediments representing diverse biogeochemical regimes (Callaghan et al. 2010; Kleindienst et al. 2014; Gittel et al. 2015; Stagars et al. 2016). With certain exceptions, the succinate-derivatives formed by the enzymes targeted by these probes are highly specific products of the biochemical transformation of hydrocarbons under anoxic conditions and therefore have a high potential to function as signature metabolites for targeted metametabolomics in environmental studies (Agrawal and Gieg 2013; Callaghan 2013b).

The further catabolic pathway of MPS to carbon dioxide has been proposed on the basis of metabolite studies performed with strain HxN1 anaerobically growing with *n*-hexane (Fig. 1a) (Wilkes et al. 2002). After activation as coenzyme-Athioester, (1-methylpentyl)succinyl-CoA is rearranged to (2-methylhexyl)malonyl-CoA with the latter representing a suitable substrate for enzymatic decarboxylation yielding (R)-4-methyloctanoyl-CoA (Wilkes et al. 2002; Jarling et al. 2012). Key evidence for the proposed rearrangement was the 1.2-migration of a hydrogen atom observed in experiments with deuterium-labeled substrates in analogy to that occurring during transformation of succinyl-CoA to methylmalonyl-CoA (Rétey 1982). It has been suggested that the originally formed stereoisomer of MPS does not have the correct configuration for this rearrangement and thus requires an epimerization which would explain the observed occurrence of MPS as two stereoisomers and the exchange of the hydrogen atom at carbon atom two of MPS with external hydrogen (Rabus et al. 2001; Jarling et al. 2012). (R)-4-Methyloctanoyl-CoA is then subjected to β-oxidation yielding acetyl-CoA and (R)-2-methylhexanoyl-CoA. The latter requires another epimerization before it can be degraded via two further rounds of β-oxidation to give two acetyl-CoA and one propionyl-CoA (Wilkes et al. 2002, 2016). Thus, overall one molecule nhexane is converted to three molecules acetyl-CoA, which may be channeled into the TCA cycle and biosynthesis of cell constituents. It has also been suggested that propionyl-CoA may be used to regenerate fumarate, possibly involving transcarboxylation and coenzyme A transfer (Wilkes et al. 2002). Subsequently, it has been shown, also on the basis of metabolite studies, that an analogous pathway is employed by *n*-alkane-degrading sulfate-reducing bacteria (Callaghan et al. 2006; Davidova et al. 2005; Kniemeyer et al. 2007).

While complete genome sequences of three anaerobic *n*-alkane utilizers are publicly available (Callaghan 2013a), so far the annotation of the genome has only been published for *D. alkenivorans* AK-01 (Callaghan et al. 2012). The circular chromosome of this bacterium contains 5361 genes, 5296 of which encode proteins. Most importantly the annotated genome fully supports the catabolic pathway proposed on the basis of metabolite studies, including genes encoding the

glycyl radical enzyme activating the *n*-alkane (see above) as well as all enzymes required for further conversion of the activation product to acetyl-CoA and for the regeneration of fumarate from propionyl-CoA. *D. alkenivorans* AK-01 also has the necessary genes for completely oxidizing acetyl-CoA via the reverse Wood-Ljungdahl pathway. A transcriptomic analysis revealed upregulation of genes potentially involved in (1-methylalkyl)succinate metabolism, including methylmalonyl-CoA mutase and a putative carboxyl transferase during growth with *n*-alkanes (Herath et al. 2016).

2.2 Dehydrogenation/Anaerobic Hydroxylation

The first reported pure culture of an anaerobic bacterium capable of utilizing saturated hydrocarbons under strictly anoxic conditions was sulfate-reducing Desulfococcus oleovorans strain Hxd3 which had been isolated from an oil production plant and grows with C₁₂-C₂₀ *n*-alkanes (Aeckersberg et al. 1991). It was found that this bacterium produces cellular fatty acids with a predominantly even number of carbon atoms when utilizing *n*-alkanes with an odd number of carbon atoms and vice versa (Aeckersberg et al. 1998). Such a pattern is in disagreement with activation of long-chain *n*-alkanes via addition to fumarate during which formation of C-even fatty acids from C-even n-alkanes and C-odd fatty acids from C-odd nalkanes is expected. In line with this, evidence has been provided based on stable isotope-labeling experiments that formation of fatty acids in D. oleovorans strain Hxd3 goes along with removal of the terminal and subterminal carbon atoms from one end of the *n*-alkane while the carboxyl group (at the same end) originates from external inorganic carbon (So et al. 2003). Subsequently, similar patterns have been reported to occur during anaerobic biodegradation of *n*-hexadecane by a nitratereducing consortium (Callaghan et al. 2009). Key elements of a fitting catabolic pathway have been briefly discussed in review articles by Callaghan (2013a), Heider and Schühle (2013), and Heider et al. (2016). Crucial to it is the detection of genes in the publicly available genome sequence of *D. oleovorans*, which encode an ethylbenzene dehydrogenase-like protein, while genes encoding hydrocarbon-activating glycyl radical enzymes (alkylsuccinate synthases) apparently are absent. It thus has been suggested that long chain *n*-alkanes may be hydroxylated yielding alkan-2-ols, which after dehydrogenation to the corresponding alkan-2-ones would be carboxylated at carbon atom 3 (Fig. 1b). The resulting 2-acetylalkanoates, after transformation to the corresponding coenzyme A esters, may then be subject to further degradation by β -oxidation.

2.3 Transformation to Alkyl-Coenzyme M

Based on studies with a syntrophic enrichment culture (Butane50) originating from marine sediment from the Guaymas Basin in the Gulf of California, evidence has recently been provided for a further mode of activation of *n*-alkanes in anaerobic

microorganisms. In this syntrophic community, n-butane is initially activated and then completely oxidized by an archaeal member from whom reducing equivalents are channeled to a bacterial member (Laso-Pérez et al. 2016). The archaea (proposed Syntrophoarchaeum" genus *"Candidatus* which is closely related Methanosarcinales) apparently transform *n*-butane to 2-(butylsulfanyl)ethane-1sulfonate (1-butyl-coenzyme M) and 2-[(butan-2-yl)sulfanyl]ethane-1-sulfonate (2-butyl-coenzyme M) (Fig. 1c). Mechanistically, this resembles the well-known anaerobic oxidation of methane by archaea, which is initiated by enzymatic formation of methyl-coenzyme M catalyzed by methyl-coenzyme M reductase. This is supported by the detection of highly expressed genes encoding enzymes similar to methyl-coenzyme M reductase in "Ca. Syntrophoarchaeum," whereas genes encoding glycyl radical enzymes (assA/masD, bssA) that might be involved in anaerobic activation of hydrocarbons were not detected. The finding that "Ca. Syntrophoarchaeum" also expresses the genes encoding β -oxidation enzymes, carbon monoxide dehydrogenase, and reversible C1 methanogenesis enzymes led to the suggestion of a pathway for complete oxidation of *n*-butane. Furthermore, it has been proposed that reducing equivalents are channeled to HotSeep-1, a thermophilic sulfate-reducing partner bacterium known from the anaerobic oxidation of methane. It has been discussed that 2-(butylsulfanyl)ethane-1-sulfonate and not 2-[(butan-2yl)sulfanyl]ethane-1-sulfonate may more likely represent the genuine and directly metabolized activation product of *n*-butane, as it derives from C–H-bond activation at a terminal carbon atom which mechanistically is more similar to the corresponding transformation of methane by methyl-coenzyme-M reductase. Furthermore, evidence has been presented for propane-dependent formation of 2-(propylsulfanyl) ethane-1-sulfonate (propyl-coenzyme M) in the same enrichment culture.

2.4 "Intra Aerobic" Oxidation

The facultative anaerobic, gammaproteobacterial, denitrifying strain HdN1, which has been isolated from activated sludge from a sewage plant, utilizes C₆ - C₃₀ nalkanes under anoxic conditions with NO_3^- as electron acceptor (Ehrenreich et al. 2000). No hints for fumarate-dependent *n*-alkane activation in this bacterium could be deduced from analysis of genes in the complete genome sequence or from targeted analysis of metabolites in *n*-alkane-grown anaerobic cultures (Zedelius et al. 2011). In contrast to other *n*-alkane-utilizing denitrifying bacteria which grow with alkanes and NO3⁻, NO2⁻ or N2O added to the medium, strain HdN1 oxidizes *n*-alkanes only with the former two electron acceptors but not with added N₂O. However, N₂O serves as an electron acceptor during anaerobic growth with long-chain alcohols; furthermore, N₂O apparently does not inhibit growth with longchain *n*-alkanes when NO_3^- is also present. This evidence suggests that NO_2^- – or a subsequently formed nitrogen compound other than N_2O – is needed for *n*-alkane activation according to a currently unknown mechanism. Noteworthy, a putatively related mode of activation of methane in nitrite-reducing "Candidatus Methylomirabilis oxyfera" apparently involves dismutation of NO to N₂ and O₂,

with the latter serving as the co-substrate of particulate methane monooxygenase (Ettwig et al. 2010). It has been suggested that enzymes related to quinol-dependent NO reductases (qNORs) might be involved in this formation of oxygen in "Ca. M. oxyfera" (Ettwig et al. 2012). Similar electron acceptor-dependent formation of O_2 might enable strain HdN1 to employ oxygenases for substrate activation in anaerobic oxidation of long-chain *n*-alkanes. In the genome of strain HdN1, various candidate monooxygenases have been predicted (Zedelius et al. 2011) although it is currently not known which of these might be formed in aerobic and denitrifying cultures. The bacterium *Pseudomonas chloritidismutans* AW-1^T grows with C_7 - C_{12} *n*-alkanes both under oxic conditions as well as anaerobically with chlorate as electron acceptor (Mehboob et al. 2009). P. chloritidismutans is capable to produce oxygen along with chloride by dismutation of chlorite catalyzed by chlorate dismutase. The chlorite required for this reaction is generated by chlorate reductase. Both enzymes are constitutively present but most abundant under chlorate-reducing conditions (Mehboob et al. 2016). Proteomic analysis revealed the presence of all enzymes involved in aerobic oxidation of *n*-alkanes. Most importantly, an alkane monooxygenase was detected in *n*-decane-grown cells, but not in acetate-grown cells, both during aerobic respiration and chlorate reduction providing evidence that the same oxygen-dependent catabolic pathway is employed under oxic and anoxic conditions (Fig. 1d).

3 Branched Alkanes

Relatively limited information is available on the anaerobic degradation of branched alkanes. Low molecular weight branched alkanes are well known to occur in significant amounts in crude oil (Peters et al. 2005). Such hydrocarbons are important constituents of the so-called naphtha, the extraction solvent used in operations related to the exploitation of oil sands, and thus are of environmental concern for example with respect to processes occurring in oil sands tailings ponds (e.g., Siddique et al. 2015). A number of studies therefore have addressed their degradation under methanogenic conditions. Methanogenic enrichment cultures originating from oil sands tailings ponds degraded 2-methylbutane, 2- and 3-methylpentane, 2- and 3-methylhexane, and 2- and 4-methylheptane either as pure compounds or in mixture (Abu Laban et al. 2015; Siddique et al. 2015). Putative metabolites have been detected in such cultures which apparently indicate activation of these branched alkanes via addition to fumarate (Abu Laban et al. 2015; Tan et al. 2015b). Based on pyrotag sequencing, cloning and terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism of 16S rRNA genes, a novel member of the family Peptococcaceae (order *Clostridiales*), has been implicated to be responsible for this metabolism. Bacteria apparently have a limited potential to transform low molecular weight branched alkanes co-metabolically (Jarling et al. 2015). Three strains of *n*-alkane-utilizing anaerobic bacteria (two nitrate- and one sulfate-reducing) were found to only activate 2-methylpentane via addition to fumarate among the four branched C₆ alkane isomers.

hydrocarbons, pristane (2,6,10,14-tetra-Isoprenoid in particular methylpentadecane) and phytane (2,6,10,14-tetramethylhexadecane), are of high biogeochemical significance and well known to be susceptible to biodegradation, e.g., in petroleum reservoirs (Peters et al. 2005; Elias et al. 2007). Nitrate-reducing enrichment cultures originating from a diesel fuel-contaminated aquifer have been shown to efficiently degrade pristane (Bregnard et al. 1997). Also under nitratereducing conditions using incubations with samples obtained from an activated sludge from a wastewater treatment plant, not only pristane but also phytane were mineralized (Dawson et al. 2013). Pristane was also found to be degraded efficiently by a methanogenic consortium in anaerobic sediment slurry of marine origin under conditions limiting nitrate reduction (Grossi et al. 2000). The recently isolated Abyssivirga alkaniphila L81^T depleted pristane and phytane during growth with crude oil both during thiosulfate reduction and in methanogenic co-culture with Methanothermococcus okinawensis LG6 (Schouw et al. 2016). While these studies clearly indicate that multiple branched isoprenoid alkanes may be degraded under anoxic conditions, no insights have been reported into the putative activation reactions and catabolic pathways involved.

4 Cycloalkanes

Saturated hydrocarbons with five- and six-membered rings occur frequently in fossil organic matter, while smaller or larger rings are of much lesser relevance. This group of compounds does not only include monocyclic, but also polycyclic structures deriving from natural products with such carbon skeletons, e.g., steroids, hopanoids, and other triterpenoids. Yet so far only for certain monocyclic compounds, the utilization and degradation by anaerobic microorganisms has been reported. A sulfate-reducing enrichment culture obtained from a gas condensate-contaminated aquifer was capable of utilizing ethylcyclopentane which was completely oxidized (Rios-Hernandez et al. 2003). Gas chromatography-mass spectrometry provided evidence for the presence of (ethylpentyl)succinate, (ethylpentyl)propionate, ethylcyclopentylcarboxylate, and 2-ethylsuccinate in ethylcyclopentane-grown cultures. Based on this evidence it has been suggested that ethylcyclopentane, after addition to fumarate via a methylene group of the ring, is further degraded in analogy to the pathway used for the degradation of n-alkanes as described in Sect. 2.1. Unsubstituted cyclohexane is also degraded according to this pathway both in nitrate- and sulfate-reducing enrichment cultures, as evidenced by the identification of cyclohexylsuccinate and 3-cyclohexylpropionate as well as cyclohexanecarboxylate (Musat et al. 2010; Jaekel et al. 2015). The nitrate-reducing enrichment culture consisted of Geobacteraceae (75% of the bacterial cells) and "Candidatus Brocadia anammoxidans" (18% of the bacterial cells, anammox bacteria, member of the *Planctomycetales*). Reduction of nitrate to nitrite by the former through oxidation of cyclohexane is coupled to scavenging of nitrite and added ammonium by the latter to yield dinitrogen. The presence of long chain cyclohexyl-substituted fatty acids apparently indicated partial channeling of 3-cyclohexylpropionate into fatty acid biosynthesis (Musat et al. 2010). The sulfate-reducing enrichment culture was also able to utilize cyclopentane, methylcyclopentane, methylcyclohexane, and even the C_4-C_6 *n*-alkanes (Jaekel et al. 2015). A methanogenic enrichment culture originating from oil sands tailings has been shown to deplete methylcyclopentane with concomitant formation of a putative succinate derivative (Tan et al. 2015b). Different *n*-alkane-utilizing, nitrate- and sulfate-reducing bacteria apparently are capable of co-metabolically activating cyclopentane, methylcyclopentane, ethylcyclopentane, and to a lesser extent, cyclohexane (Wilkes et al. 2003; Jarling et al. 2015).

5 Research Needs

Despite significant progress over the past three decades, anaerobic catabolism of *n*alkanes is still an emerging topic. The only catabolic pathways that have by now been characterized relatively well are those initiated by addition of the inert substrates to fumarate catalyzed by glycyl radical-containing alkylsuccinate synthases. At least three other metabolic strategies exist, two of which have been discovered during the last decade. The associated catabolic pathways clearly require further research with respect to enzymes involved and their reaction mechanisms, proteogenomic characterization of the acting microorganisms, and the regulation of their catabolic networks. Furthermore, it should not be excluded that additional vet undiscovered modes of *n*-alkane transformation may exist. Overall, relatively little is known about anaerobic degradation of branched alkanes and cycloalkanes. With this in mind, the patterns of microbially driven compositional alteration of complex hydrocarbon assemblages in natural habitats, e.g., crude oil in petroleum reservoirs, should be considered as a very valuable source of information with respect to existing but as yet undiscovered degradative capabilities among anaerobic microorganisms. It is worth mentioning that the catabolic principles playing a role in anaerobic degradation of saturated hydrocarbons may be relevant for other compound classes as well. As an example, take the significant evidence that environmentally relevant linear alkylbenzene sulfonates apparently may be degraded under anoxic conditions via addition to fumarate and subsequently a pathway analogous to that of *n*-alkanes (Lara-Martín et al. 2010; Baena-Nogueras et al. 2014). To date not one single enzyme activating saturated hydrocarbons without oxygen has been characterized structurally. The recent studies into the structure of benzylsuccinate synthase (Funk et al. 2014, 2015) have commandingly underpinned the value of such research with respect to understanding mechanisms of unprecedented enzyme reactions. Activation of inert C-H bonds continues to be one of the most important research fields in chemistry, and investigations on the transformation of alkanes by anaerobic microorganisms have brought to light highly interesting enzymatic alternatives to the well-studied reactions catalyzed by oxygenases. In that perspective, the better understanding of biochemical principles of C-H bond activation may be an inspiring stimulation for the development of new biotechnological or biomimetic processes to convert inert saturated hydrocarbons to valuable components.

References

- Abbasian F, Lockington R, Mallavarapu M, Naidu R (2015) A comprehensive review of aliphatic hydrocarbon biodegradation by bacteria. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 176:670–699. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12010-015-1603-5
- Abu Laban N, Dao A, Semple K, Foght J (2015) Biodegradation of C₇ and C₈ iso-alkanes under methanogenic conditions. Environ Microbiol 17:4898–4915. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12643
- Aeckersberg F, Bak F, Widdel F (1991) Anaerobic oxidation of saturated hydrocarbons to CO₂ by a new type of sulfate-reducing bacterium. Arch Microbiol 156:5–14. https://doi.org/10.1007/ BF00418180
- Aeckersberg F, Rainey FA, Widdel F (1998) Growth, natural relationships, cellular fatty acids and metabolic adaptation of sulfate-reducing bacteria that utilize long-chain alkanes under anoxic conditions. Arch Microbiol 170:361–369. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002030050654
- Agrawal A, Gieg L (2013) In situ detection of anaerobic alkane metabolites in subsurface environments. Front Microbiol 4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00140
- Baena-Nogueras RM, Rojas-Ojeda P, Sanz JL, González-Mazo E, Lara-Martín PA (2014) Reactivity and fate of secondary alkane sulfonates (SAS) in marine sediments. Environ Pollut 189:35–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2014.02.019
- Beasley KK, Nanny MA (2012) Potential energy surface for anaerobic oxidation of methane via fumarate addition. Environ Sci Technol 46:8244–8252. https://doi.org/10.1021/es3009503
- Bharadwaj VS, Vyas S, Villano SM, Maupin CM, Dean AM (2015) Unravelling the impact of hydrocarbon structure on the fumarate addition mechanism - a gas-phase ab initio study. Phys Chem Chem Phys 17:4054–4066. https://doi.org/10.1039/C4CP04317K
- Boll M, Estelmann S (2018) Catabolic pathways and enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids, handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp XX–YY
- Boll M, Estelmann S, Heider J (2018) Catabolic pathways and enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of monocyclic aromatic compounds. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids, handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp XX–YY
- Bonin P, Cravo-Laureau C, Michotey V, Hirschler-Réa A (2004) The anaerobic hydrocarbon biodegrading bacteria: An overview. Ophelia 58:243–254. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 00785236.2004.10410232
- Bregnard T, Häner A, Höhener P, Zeyer J (1997) Anaerobic degradation of pristane in nitratereducing microcosms and enrichment cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:2077–2081
- Callaghan AV (2013a) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic oxidation of *n*-alkanes: from methane to long-chain paraffins. Front Microbiol:4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00089
- Callaghan AV (2013b) Metabolomic investigations of anaerobic hydrocarbon-impacted environments. Curr Opin Biotechnol 24:506–515. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2012.08.012
- Callaghan AV, Gieg LM, Kropp KG, Suflita JM, Young LY (2006) Comparison of mechanisms of alkane metabolism under sulfate-reducing conditions among two bacterial isolates and a bacterial consortium. Appl Environ Microbiol 72:4274–4282. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AEM.02896-05
- Callaghan AV, Wawrik B, Ní Chadhain SM, Young LY, Zylstra GJ (2008) Anaerobic alkanedegrading strain AK-01 contains two alkylsuccinate synthase genes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 366:142–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.11.094
- Callaghan AV, Tierney M, Phelps CD, Young LY (2009) Anaerobic biodegradation of *n*-hexadecane by a nitrate-reducing consortium. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:1339–1344. https://doi. org/10.1128/AEM.02491-08
- Callaghan AV, Davidova IA, Savage-Ashlock K, Parisi VA, Gieg LM, Suflita JM, Kukor JJ, Wawrik B (2010) Diversity of benzyl- and alkylsuccinate synthase genes in hydrocarbon-impacted

environments and enrichment cultures. Environ Sci Technol 44:7287-7294. https://doi.org/ 10.1021/es1002023

- Callaghan AV, Morris BEL, Pereira IAC, McInerney MJ, Austin RN, Groves JT, Kukor JJ, Suflita JM, Young LY, Zylstra GJ, Wawrik B (2012) The genome sequence of *Desulfatibacillum alkenivorans* AK-01: a blueprint for anaerobic alkane oxidation. Environ Microbiol 14:101–113. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2011.02516.x
- Cheng L, He Q, Ding C, Dai L-R, Li Q, Zhang H (2013) Novel bacterial groups dominate in a thermophilic methanogenic hexadecane-degrading consortium. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 85:568–577. https://doi.org/10.1111/1574-6941.12141
- Cravo-Laureau C, Matheron R, Cayol J-L, Joulian C, Hirschler-Rea A (2004) *Desulfatibacillum aliphaticivorans* gen. nov., sp. nov., an *n*-alkane- and *n*-alkene-degrading, sulfate-reducing bacterium. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 54:77–83. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.02717-0
- Cravo-Laureau C, Grossi V, Raphel D, Matheron R, Hirschler-Rea A (2005) Anaerobic *n*-alkane metabolism by a sulfate-reducing bacterium, *Desulfatibacillum aliphaticivorans* strain CV2803T. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:3458–3467. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.7.3458-3467.2005
- Davidova IA, Suflita JM (2005) Enrichment and isolation of anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria. In: Leadbetter JR (ed) Methods in Enzymology. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 17–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0076-6879(05)97002-X
- Davidova IA, Gieg LM, Nanny M, Kropp KG, Suflita JM (2005) Stable isotopic studies of *n*-alkane metabolism by a sulfate-reducing bacterial enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:8174–8182. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.12.8174-8182.2005
- Davidova IA, Duncan KE, Choi OK, Suflita JM (2006) *Desulfoglaeba alkanexedens* gen. nov., sp. nov., an *n*-alkane-degrading, sulfate-reducing bacterium. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 56:2737–2742. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.64398-0
- Dawson KS, Schaperdoth I, Freeman KH, Macalady JL (2013) Anaerobic biodegradation of the isoprenoid biomarkers pristane and phytane. Org Geochem 65:118–126. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.orggeochem.2013.10.010
- Ding C, Ma T, Hu A, Dai L, He Q, Cheng L, Zhang H (2015) Enrichment and characterization of a psychrotolerant consortium degrading crude oil alkanes under methanogenic conditions. Microb Ecol 70:433–444. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00248-015-0590-y
- Ehrenreich P, Behrends A, Harder J, Widdel F (2000) Anaerobic oxidation of alkanes by newly isolated denitrifying bacteria. Arch Microbiol 173:58–64. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002030050008
- Elias R, Vieth A, Riva A, Horsfield B, Wilkes H (2007) Improved assessment of biodegradation extent and prediction of petroleum quality. Org Geochem 38:2111–2130. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.orggeochem.2007.07.004
- Embree M, Liu JK, Al-Bassam MM, Zengler K (2015) Networks of energetic and metabolic interactions define dynamics in microbial communities. PNAS 112:15450–15455. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1506034112
- Ettwig KF, Butler MK, Le Paslier D, Pelletier E, Mangenot S, Kuypers MMM, Schreiber F, Dutilh BE, Zedelius J, de Beer D, Gloerich J, Wessels HJCT, van Alen T, Luesken F, Wu ML, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Op den Camp HJM, Janssen-Megens EM, Francoijs K-J, Stunnenberg H, Weissenbach J, Jetten MSM, Strous M (2010) Nitrite-driven anaerobic methane oxidation by oxygenic bacteria. Nature 464:543–548. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08883
- Ettwig KF, Speth DR, Reimann J, Wu ML, Jetten MSM, Keltjens JT (2012) Bacterial oxygen production in the dark. Front Microbiol 3. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2012.00273
- Evans CR, Rogers MA, Bailey NJL (1971) Evolution and alteration of petroleum in western Canada. Chem Geol 8:147–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/0009-2541(71)90002-7
- Funk MA, Judd ET, Marsh ENG, Elliott SJ, Drennan CL (2014) Structures of benzylsuccinate synthase elucidate roles of accessory subunits in glycyl radical enzyme activation and activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:10161–10166. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1405983111
- Funk MA, Marsh ENG, Drennan CL (2015) Substrate-bound structures of benzylsuccinate synthase reveal how toluene is activated in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation. J Biol Chem 290:22398–22408. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M115.670737

- Gieg LM, Duncan KE, Suflita JM (2008) Bioenergy production via microbial conversion of residual oil to natural gas. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:3022–3029. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00119-08
- Gieg LM, Fowler SJ, Berdugo-Clavijo C (2014) Syntrophic biodegradation of hydrocarbon contaminants. Curr Opin Biotechnol 27:21–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2013.09.002
- Gittel A, Donhauser J, Røy H, Girguis PR, Jørgensen BB, Kjeldsen KU (2015) Ubiquitous presence and novel diversity of anaerobic alkane degraders in cold marine sediments. Front Microbiol 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.01414
- Grossi V, Raphel D, Hirschler-Rea A, Gilewicz M, Mouzdahir A, Bertrand J-C, Rontani J-F (2000) Anaerobic biodegradation of pristane by a marine sedimentary bacterial and/or archaeal community. Org Geochem 31:769–772. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0146-6380(00)00060-7
- Grossi V, Cravo-Laureau C, Guyoneaud R, Ranchou-Peyruse A, Hirschler-Réa A (2008) Metabolism of *n*-alkanes and *n*-alkenes by anaerobic bacteria: A summary. Org Geochem 39:1197–1203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orggeochem.2008.02.010
- Grundmann O, Behrends A, Rabus R, Amann J, Halder T, Heider J, Widdel F (2008) Genes encoding the candidate enzyme for anaerobic activation of *n*-alkanes in the denitrifying bacterium, strain HxN1. Environ Microbiol 10:376–385. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2007.01458.x
- Harder J, Marmulla R (2017) Catabolic pathways and enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of terpenes. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids, handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp XX–YY
- Heider J, Schühle K (2013) Anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons including methane. In: Rosenberg E, DeLong E, Lory S, Stackebrandt E, Thompson F (eds) The Prokaryotes. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 605–634. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-30141-4_80
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62. https://doi.org/10.1159/000441357
- Herath A, Wawrik B, Qin Y, Zhou J, Callaghan AV (2016) Transcriptional response of Desulfatibacillum alkenivorans AK-01 to growth on alkanes: insights from RT-qPCR and microarray analyses. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 92:fiw062. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiw062
- Higashioka Y, Kojima H, Nakagawa T, Sato S, Fukui M (2009) A novel *n*-alkane-degrading bacterium as a minor member of *p*-xylene-degrading sulfate-reducing consortium. Biodegradation 20:383–390. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10532-008-9229-8
- Jaekel U, Musat N, Adam B, Kuypers M, Grundmann O, Musat F (2013) Anaerobic degradation of propane and butane by sulfate-reducing bacteria enriched from marine hydrocarbon cold seeps. ISME J 7:885–895. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2012.159
- Jaekel U, Vogt C, Fischer A, Richnow H-H, Musat F (2014) Carbon and hydrogen stable isotope fractionation associated with the anaerobic degradation of propane and butane by marine sulfatereducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 16:130–140. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12251
- Jaekel U, Zedelius J, Wilkes H, Musat F (2015) Anaerobic degradation of cyclohexane by sulfatereducing bacteria from hydrocarbon-contaminated marine sediments. Front Microbiol 6. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00116
- Jarling R, Sadeghi M, Drozdowska M, Lahme S, Buckel W, Rabus R, Widdel F, Golding BT, Wilkes H (2012) Stereochemical investigations reveal the mechanism of the bacterial activation of *n*-alkanes without oxygen. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 51:1334–1338. https://doi.org/10.1002/ anie.201106055
- Jarling R, Kühner S, Basílio Janke E, Gruner A, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Rabus R, Wilkes H (2015) Versatile transformations of hydrocarbons in anaerobic bacteria: substrate ranges and regio- and stereochemistry of activation reactions. Front Microbiol 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fmicb.2015.00880
- Jones DM, Head IM, Gray ND, Adams JJ, Rowan AK, Aitken CM, Bennett B, Huang H, Brown A, Bowler BFJ, Oldenburg T, Erdmann M, Larter SR (2008) Crude-oil biodegradation via methanogenesis in subsurface petroleum reservoirs. Nature 451:176–180. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nature06484

- Kaiya S, Rubaba O, Yoshida N, Yamada T, Hiraishi A (2012) Characterization of *Rhizobium* naphthalenivorans sp. nov. with special emphasis on aromatic compound degradation and multilocus sequence analysis of housekeeping genes. J Gen Appl Microbiol 58:211–224. https://doi.org/10.2323/jgam.58.211
- Khelifi N, Grossi V, Hamdi M, Dolla A, Tholozan J-L, Ollivier B, Hirschler-Rea A (2010) Anaerobic oxidation of fatty acids and alkenes by the hyperthermophilic sulfate-reducing archaeon Archaeoglobus fulgidus. Appl Environ Microbiol 76:3057–3060. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02810-09
- Khelifi N, Amin Ali O, Roche P, Grossi V, Brochier-Armanet C, Valette O, Ollivier B, Dolla A, Hirschler-Rea A (2014) Anaerobic oxidation of long-chain *n*-alkanes by the hyperthermophilic sulfate-reducing archaeon, *Archaeoglobus fulgidus*. ISME J 8:2153–2166. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/ismej.2014.58
- Kleindienst S, Herbst F-A, Stagars M, von Netzer F, von Bergen M, Seifert J, Peplies J, Amann R, Musat F, Lueders T, Knittel K (2014) Diverse sulfate-reducing bacteria of the *Desulfosarcina*/ *Desulfococcus* clade are the key alkane degraders at marine seeps. ISME J 8:2029–2044. https:// doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2014.51
- Kniemeyer O, Musat F, Sievert SM, Knittel K, Wilkes H, Blumenberg M, Michaelis W, Classen A, Bolm C, Joye SB, Widdel F (2007) Anaerobic oxidation of short-chain hydrocarbons by marine sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nature 449:898–901. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06200
- Kropp KG, Davidova IA, Suflita JM (2000) Anaerobic oxidation of *n*-dodecane by an addition reaction in a sulfate-reducing bacterial enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5393–5398. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.66.12.5393-5398.2000
- Lara-Martín PA, Gómez-Parra A, Sanz JL, González-Mazo E (2010) Anaerobic degradation pathway of linear alkylbenzene sulfonates (LAS) in sulfate-reducing marine sediments. Environ Sci Technol 44:1670–1676. https://doi.org/10.1021/es9032887
- Laso-Pérez R, Wegener G, Knittel K, Widdel F, Harding KJ, Krukenberg V, Meier DV, Richter M, Tegetmeyer HE, Riedel D, Richnow H-H, Adrian L, Reemtsma T, Lechtenfeld OJ, Musat F (2016) Thermophilic archaea activate butane via alkyl-coenzyme M formation. Nature 539:396–401. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature20152
- Leuthner B, Leutwein C, Schulz H, Hörth P, Haehnel W, Schiltz E, Schägger H, Heider J (1998) Biochemical and genetic characterization of benzylsuccinate synthase from *Thauera aromatica*: a new glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the first step in anaerobic toluene metabolism. Mol Microbiol 28:615–628. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2958.1998.00826.x
- Liang B, Wang LY, Zhou Z, Mbadinga SM, Zhou L, Liu JF, Yang SZ, Gu JD, Mu BZ (2016) High frequency of *Thermodesulfovibrio* spp. and *Anaerolineaceae* in Association with *Methanoculleus* spp. in a long-term incubation of *n*-alkanes-degrading methanogenic enrichment culture. Front Microbiol 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01431
- Mbadinga SM, Li KP, Zhou L, Wang LY, Yang SZ, Liu JF, Gu JD, Mu BZ (2012) Analysis of alkane-dependent methanogenic community derived from production water of a high-temperature petroleum reservoir. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 96:531–542. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00253-011-3828-8
- Mehboob F, Junca H, Schraa G, Stams AJM (2009) Growth of *Pseudomonas chloritidismutans* AW-1T on *n*-alkanes with chlorate as electron acceptor. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 83:739–747. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-009-1985-9
- Mehboob F, Oosterkamp MJ, Koehorst JJ, Farrakh S, Veuskens T, Plugge CM, Boeren S, de Vos WM, Schraa G, Stams AJM, Schaap PJ (2016) Genome and proteome analysis of *Pseudomonas chloritidismutans* AW-1T that grows on *n*-decane with chlorate or oxygen as electron acceptor. Environ Microbiol 18:3247–3257. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12880
- Milkov AV (2018) Secondary microbial gas. In: Wilkes H (ed) Hydrocarbons, oils, and lipids: diversity, origin, chemistry and fate, handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer Academic Publishing, pp XX–YY
- Mohapatra B, Sarkar A, Joshi S, Chatterjee A, Kazy SK, Maiti MK, Satyanarayana T, Sar P (2017) An arsenate-reducing and alkane-metabolizing novel bacterium, *Rhizobium arsenicireducens* sp. nov., isolated from arsenic-rich groundwater. Arch Microbiol 199:191–201. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00203-016-1286-5

- Musat F (2015) The anaerobic degradation of gaseous, nonmethane alkanes From in situ processes to microorganisms. Comput Struct Biotechnol J 13:222–228. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.csbj.2015.03.002
- Musat F, Wilkes H, Behrends A, Woebken D, Widdel F (2010) Microbial nitrate-dependent cyclohexane degradation coupled with anaerobic ammonium oxidation. ISME J 4:1290–1301. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2010.50
- Peters KE, Walters CC, Moldowan JM (2005) The Biomarker Guide, 2nd edn. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Rabus R, Wilkes H, Behrends A, Armstroff A, Fischer T, Pierik AJ, Widdel F (2001) Anaerobic initial reaction of n-alkanes in a denitrifying bacterium: Evidence for (1-methylpentyl)succinate as initial product and for involvement of an organic radical in *n*-hexane metabolism. J Bacteriol 183:1707–1715. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.183.5.1707-1715.2001
- Rabus R, Jarling R, Lahme S, Kühner S, Heider J, Widdel F, Wilkes H (2011) Co-metabolic conversion of toluene in anaerobic *n*-alkane-degrading bacteria. Environ Microbiol 13:2576–2586. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2011.02529.x
- Rétey J (1982) Methylmalonyl-CoA mutase. In: Dolphin D (ed) B₁₂. 2. Biochemistry and medicine. John Wiley & Sons, New York, pp 357–379
- Rios-Hernandez LA, Gieg LM, Suflita JM (2003) Biodegradation of an alicyclic hydrocarbon by a sulfate-reducing enrichment from a gas condensate-contaminated aquifer. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:434–443. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.69.1.434-443.2003
- Rueter P, Rabus R, Wilkes H, Aeckersberg F, Rainey FA, Jannasch HW, Widdel F (1994) Anaerobic oxidation of hydrocarbons in crude oil by new types of sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nature 372:455–458. https://doi.org/10.1038/372455a0
- Savage KN, Krumholz LR, Gieg LM, Parisi VA, Suflita JM, Allen J, Philp RP, Elshahed MS (2010) Biodegradation of low-molecular-weight alkanes under mesophilic, sulfate-reducing conditions: metabolic intermediates and community patterns. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 72:485–495. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2010.00866.x
- Scheller S, Ermler U, Shima S (2017) Catabolic pathways and enzymes involved in anaerobic methane oxidation. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids, handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp XX–YY
- Schouw A, Leiknes Eide T, Stokke R, Pedersen RB, Steen IH, Bødtker G (2016) Abyssivirga alkaniphila gen. nov., sp. nov., an alkane-degrading, anaerobic bacterium from a deep-sea hydrothermal vent system, and emended descriptions of Natranaerovirga pectinivora and Natranaerovirga hydrolytica. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 66:1724–1734. https://doi.org/ 10.1099/ijsem.0.000934
- Siddique T, Fedorak PM, Foght JM (2006) Biodegradation of short-chain *n*-alkanes in oil sands tailings under methanogenic conditions. Environ Sci Technol 40:5459–5464. https://doi.org/ 10.1021/es060993m
- Siddique T, Penner T, Semple K, Foght JM (2011) Anaerobic biodegradation of longer-chain *n*-alkanes coupled to methane production in oil sands tailings. Environ Sci Technol 45:5892–5899. https://doi.org/10.1021/es200649t
- Siddique T, Penner T, Klassen J, Nesbø C, Foght JM (2012) Microbial communities involved in methane production from hydrocarbons in oil sands tailings. Environ Sci Technol 46:9802–9810. https://doi.org/10.1021/es302202c
- Siddique T, Mohamad Shahimin MF, Zamir S, Semple K, Li C, Foght JM (2015) Long-term incubation reveals methanogenic biodegradation of C₅ and C₆ iso-alkanes in oil sands tailings. Environ Sci Technol 49:14732–14739. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b04370
- So CM, Young LY (1999) Isolation and characterization of a sulfate-reducing bacterium that anaerobically degrades alkanes. Appl Environ Microbiol 65:2969–2976
- So CM, Phelps CD, Young LY (2003) Anaerobic transformation of alkanes to fatty acids by a sulfate-reducing bacterium, strain Hxd3. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:3892–3900. https://doi. org/10.1128/AEM.69.7.3892-3900.2003

- Stagars MH, Ruff SE, Amann R, Knittel K (2016) High diversity of anaerobic alkane-degrading microbial communities in marine seep sediments based on (1-methylalkyl)succinate synthase genes. Front Microbiol 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.01511
- Tan B, Dong X, Sensen CW, Foght J (2013) Metagenomic analysis of an anaerobic alkanedegrading microbial culture: Potential hydrocarbon-activating pathways and inferred roles of community members. Genome 56:599–611. https://doi.org/10.1139/gen-2013-0069
- Tan B, Nesbo C, Foght J (2014) Re-analysis of omics data indicates *Smithella* may degrade alkanes by addition to fumarate under methanogenic conditions. ISME J 8:2353–2356. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/ismej.2014.87
- Tan B, Fowler SJ, Abu Laban N, Dong X, Sensen CW, Foght J, Gieg LM (2015a) Comparative analysis of metagenomes from three methanogenic hydrocarbon-degrading enrichment cultures with 41 environmental samples. ISME J 9:2028–2045. https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2015.22
- Tan B, Semple K, Foght J (2015b) Anaerobic alkane biodegradation by cultures enriched from oil sands tailings ponds involves multiple species capable of fumarate addition. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 91:fiv042. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiv042
- Thauer RK, Shima S (2008) Methane as fuel for anaerobic microorganisms. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1125:158–170. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1419.000
- Venkidusamy K, Megharaj M (2016a) Identification of electrode respiring, hydrocarbonoclastic bacterial strain *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia* MK2 highlights the untapped potential for environmental bioremediation. Front Microbiol 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01965
- Venkidusamy K, Megharaj M (2016b) A novel electrophototrophic bacterium *Rhodopseudomonas* palustris strain RP2, exhibits hydrocarbonoclastic potential in anaerobic environments. Front Microbiol 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01071
- Wang L-Y, Gao C-X, Mbadinga SM, Zhou L, Liu J-F, Gu J-D, Mu B-Z (2011) Characterization of an alkane-degrading methanogenic enrichment culture from production water of an oil reservoir after 274 days of incubation. Int Biodeter Biodegr 65:444–450. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ibiod.2010.12.010
- Wawrik B, Marks CR, Davidova IA, McInerney MJ, Pruitt S, Duncan KE, Suflita JM, Callaghan AV (2016) Methanogenic paraffin degradation proceeds via alkane addition to fumarate by *Smithella*' spp. mediated by a syntrophic coupling with hydrogenotrophic methanogens. Environ Microbiol 18:2604–2619. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.13374
- Wilkes H, Rabus R, Fischer T, Armstroff A, Behrends A, Widdel F (2002) Anaerobic degradation of n-hexane in a denitrifying bacterium: Further degradation of the initial intermediate (1-methylpentyl)succinate via C-skeleton rearrangement. Arch Microbiol 177:235–243. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00203-001-0381-3
- Wilkes H, Kühner S, Bolm C, Fischer T, Classen A, Widdel F, Rabus R (2003) Formation of *n*alkane- and cycloalkane-derived organic acids during anaerobic growth of a denitrifying bacterium with crude oil. Org Geochem 34:1313–1323. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0146-6380 (03)00099-8
- Wilkes H, Buckel W, Golding BT, Rabus R (2016) Metabolism of hydrocarbons in n-alkaneutilizing anaerobic bacteria. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:138–151. https://doi.org/10.1159/ 000442160
- Wilkes H, Jarling R, Schwarzbauer J (2019) Hydrocarbons and lipids: an introduction to structure, physicochemical properties and natural occurrence. In: Wilkes H (ed) Hydrocarbons, oils, and lipids: diversity, origin, chemistry and fate, handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp XX–YY
- Zedelius J, Rabus R, Grundmann O, Werner I, Brodkorb D, Schreiber F, Ehrenreich P, Behrends A, Wilkes H, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Widdel F (2011) Alkane degradation under anoxic conditions by a nitrate-reducing bacterium with possible involvement of the electron acceptor in substrate activation. Environ Microbiol Rep 3:125–135. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1758-2229.2010.00198.x
- Zengler K, Richnow HH, Rossello-Mora R, Michaelis W, Widdel F (1999) Methane formation from long-chain alkanes by anaerobic microorganisms. Nature 401:266–269. https://doi.org/10.1038/ 45777



4

Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Monocyclic Aromatic Compounds

Matthias Boll, Sebastian Estelmann, and Johann Heider

Contents

1	Intro	duction	86
2	Degi	radation via Dearomatization of Benzoyl-CoA	88
	2.1	General Benzoyl-CoA Degradation Pathway	88
	2.2	Benzoyl-CoA Reduction	89
	2.3	Degradation of Phenolic Compounds	93
	2.4	Reductive Dehalogenation by Class I BCRs	98
	2.5	Decarboxylation of Phthalates	100
	2.6	Degradation of Phenylalanine, Tyrosine, Phenylacetates, and	
		Phenylpropionates	101
	2.7	Fermentative Formation of Toluene, <i>p</i> -Cresol, or Skatole	104
	2.8	Degradation of Alkylbenzenes	104
	2.9	Degradation of Benzene	107
3	Degi	radation via Dearomatization of ortho-Substituted Benzoyl-CoAs	109
	3.1	Degradation of Salicylate and Anthranilate	109
	3.2	Degradation of <i>o</i> -Xylene, 2-Methyl-, and 2-Fluorobenzoate	111
	3.3	Degradation of Indoleacetate via Anthranoyl-CoA	111
4	Degi	radation via Dearomatization of <i>meta-Substituted Benzoyl-CoAs</i>	112
	4.1	Degradation via Dearomatization of 3-Methylbenzoyl-CoA	112

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Institute of Biology II, Microbiology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany e-mail: matthias.boll@biologie.uni-freiburg.de

S. Estelmann

Faculty of Biology, Institute of Biologie II, Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany e-mail: sebastian.estelmann@biologie.uni-freiburg.de

J. Heider

Fachbereich Biologie, Universität Marburg, Marburg, Germany

Laboratory of Microbial Biochemistry, and LOEWE-Center for Synthetic Microbiology, Philipps-University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany e-mail: johann.heider@staff.uni-marburg.de; heider@biologie.uni-marburg.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_6

M. Boll (🖂)

	4.2	Degradation via Dearomatization of 3-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA	114
5	Degr	radation via Dearomatization of <i>para</i> -Substituted Benzoyl-CoA Derivatives	116
	5.1	Enzymatic Reactions Involved in 4-Methylbenzoate Degradation	118
	5.2	Enzymatic Reactions Involved in <i>p</i> -Cymene Degradation	118
6	Degr	adation via Dearomatization of Di- and Trihydroxybenzenes	120
	6.1	Degradation via Dearomatization of Resorcinol	122
	6.2	Degradation via Dearomatization of Hydroxyhydroquinone	122
	6.3	Degradation via Dearomatization of Phloroglucinol	123
7	Rese	arch Needs	123
Re	ferenc	Ces	125

Abstract

Monocyclic aromatic compounds (MAC) comprise the second most abundant class of natural compounds, many of which are hazardous for the environment and human health. MAC can readily be degraded by many aerobic microorganisms by the extensive using of oxygenases for aromatic ring hydroxylation and cleavage. However, under anoxic conditions, this strategy is not an option and MAC degrading anaerobic prokaryotes employ a totally different enzyme inventory for attacking the resonance-stabilized aromatic ring system or the C-H bond of alky chains from aromatic hydrocarbons. The anaerobic degradation of MAC has become a treasure trove for the discovery of unprecedented enzymatic principles; many involve metalloenzymes catalyzing radical-based reactions. Characteristic enzymatic reactions involved in anaerobic MAC degradation comprise: (i) the addition of alkylated aromatics to fumarate by glycyl-radical enzymes, (ii) the water-dependent hydroxylation or transhydroxylation of MAC by Mo- or flavin-dependent enzymes, (iii) the carboxylation/decarboxylation of aromatic rings by UbiD-/UbiX-like enzyme systems, and (iv) the dearomatization of aromatics rings by ATP-dependent FeSenzymes or ATP-independent W-enzymes. The multitude of MAC is converted via peripheral channeling pathways to only a few central intermediates that serve as substrates for dearomatizing ring reductases. Depending on the nature of these central intermediates, we divide the anaerobic MAC degradation pathways into five subgroups and highlight the individual characteristic enzymatic steps involved.

1 Introduction

Only surpassed by the glycosyl moiety, the aromatic benzene nucleus is the second most abundant biogenic structural unit in nature. Aromatic rings mainly derive from plant secondary metabolism (e.g., lignin) where they are synthesized via the shikimate pathway, but they are also abundant in all other living beings in the form of aromatic amino acids or quinones. Aromatic hydrocarbons represent a significant portion of fossil oil reservoirs and serve as source for solvents, dyes, resins, plasticizers, polymers, flame retardants, pesticides, insecticides, and many other synthetic chemicals. Many aromatic hydrocarbons such as BTEX (benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, xylenes) or polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) are toxic and/or cancerogenic and affect human health and the environment. Due to the chemical inertness of the resonance stabilized ring system, and, in case of aromatic hydrocarbons, low solubility, many aromatic compounds are considered recalcitrant.

The complete degradation of aromatic compounds to CO₂ is predominantly performed by microorganisms and has been studied in aerobic bacteria since more than 50 years (Stanier and Ornston 1973; Harayama et al. 1992; Harwood and Parales 1996; Díaz et al. 2013). Aromatic compound degrading aerobes attack aromatic ring systems by the aid of ring-hydroxylating mono- or dioxygenases. A few dihydroxylated central aromatic intermediates (e.g., catechol, protocatechuate, or gentisate) are then dearomatized by ring-cleaving oxygenases. Considering the massive use of the dioxygen molecule in the degradation pathways of aromatic compounds in aerobic microorganisms, their degradation at anoxic sites such as marine/freshwater sediments, oils reservoirs, or aquifers remained obscure until the early 1990s.

Meanwhile, the number of anaerobic microorganisms that are known to use aromatic compounds as growth substrates is steadily growing. They comprise facultative anaerobes, such as denitrifiers or bacteria with anoxygenic photosynthesis (α -, β -Proteobacteria), and obligate anaerobes including sulfate- and metal oxidereducing or fermenting bacteria in methanogenic co-culture (δ -Proteobacteria and Firmicutes) (Boll et al. 2014). To date, the only known archaeon and hyperthermophilic organism capable of completely degrading aromatic growth substrates to CO₂ is the Fe(III)-respiring, strictly anaerobic *Ferroglobus placidus* (Tor and Lovley 2001).

Today, most of the anaerobic degradation pathways of monocyclic aromatic compounds (MAC) have been elucidated. Characteristic key reactions such as C-H bond activation of aromatic hydrocarbons or the dearomatization of the benzene ring system are typically catalyzed by metalloenzymes, many of which catalyze unprecedented radical-based reactions. In analogy to the aerobic degradation pathways, anaerobic microorganisms channel the multitude of monocyclic aromatic compounds into only a few central intermediates that still contain the aromatic moiety such as benzoyl-CoA and analogues of it, or di-/trihydroxybenzenes with hydroxyl groups in *meta*-positions (Fuchs et al. 2011). They serve as substrates for dearomatizing ring reductases that, depending on the stability of the aromatic ring, use different electron donors and may couple ring reduction to an exergonic reaction. Dearomatizing ring reductases acting on aryl-CoA-thioesters are also employed in the anaerobic degradation of PAH. However, the pathways of anaerobic PAH degradation differ fundamentally from those of anaerobic MAC degradation. For this reason, anaerobic PAH degradation is the topic of a separate chapter of this volume (> Chap. 5, "Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons").

In this contribution, the current knowledge of experimentally verified degradation pathways of monocyclic aromatic compounds with a focus on the function of characteristic key enzymes is summarized and discussed. There are many excellent recent reviews about anaerobic MAC degradation with other focuses than this compendium (Carmona et al. 2009; Fuchs et al. 2011; Philipp and Schink 2012; Heider and Schühle 2013; Boll et al. 2014; Rabus et al. 2016b). Here, we divide anaerobic MAC degradation pathways into five groups with respect to the nature of the substrates for central dearomatizing reductases: (1) benzoyl-CoA, (2–4) *ortho-, meta-*, or *para-*substituted benzoyl-CoA derivatives, and (5) di-/trihydroxybenzenes

with *meta*-positioned hydroxy substituents. In all cases dearomatization is accomplished by transferring two electrons to the aromatic ring system yielding cyclic diene products; the latter may undergo tautomerization and/or other spontaneous reactions.

2 Degradation via Dearomatization of Benzoyl-CoA

In anaerobic microorganisms, most MAC are channeled into benzoyl-CoA, including the abundant BTEX, phenol, benzoates, phthalates, phenylpropane-derived compounds, phenylacetic acid, phenylalanine, tyrosine, and many more (Fig. 1).

2.1 General Benzoyl-CoA Degradation Pathway

The so-called benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway is initiated by the key reaction of MAC degradation, the reductive dearomatization of the benzene moiety of benzoyl-CoA. There are two nonrelated classes of dearomatizing benzoyl-CoA reductases (BCRs, class I and II), both yielding the same cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA (1,5-dienoyl-CoA) product (Fig. 2) (Boll and Fuchs 1995; Kung et al. 2009). An exception was found during benzoate degradation in *Rhodopseudomonas palustris*, where the 1,5-dienoyl-CoA formed by a class I BCR is further reduced to a cyclic monoenoyl-CoA – probably by the same BCR (Koch et al. 1993; Egland et al. 1997). The redox potential of the benzoyl-CoA/1,5-dienoyl-CoA redox couple is $E^{\circ t} = -622$ mV, more negative than that of any conventional cellular electron donor (Kung et al. 2010). Consequently, BCRs have to couple benzene ring reduction to an exergonic reaction, which is accomplished differently in the two BCR classes. Consequently, the architectures and cofactor contents of both BCR classes differ fundamentally.

The further catabolism of 1,5-dienoyl-CoA involves a series of β-oxidation-like reactions (Fig. 2). The 1,5-dienoyl-CoA is first hydrated by a specific enoyl-CoA hydratase catalyzing a rather unusual 3,6-addition instead of the typical 2,3-addition of water with respect to the C1-carbonyl of the thioester (Laempe et al. 1998; Peters et al. 2007). In the next step, the hydroxyl group is dehydrogenated to a ketone, yielding 6-oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carboxyl-CoA that serves as substrate for a ring-cleaving, 3-hydroxypimeloyl-CoA forming hydrolase (Laempe et al. 1999; Kuntze et al. 2008). The encoding gene of this enzyme, referred to as *bamA* (Geobacter metallireducens notification), is highly conserved and serves as a specific functional marker for monitoring MAC degradation by PCR-, microarray-, or sequencing-based tools (Kuntze et al. 2011a; Porter and Young 2013). The subsequent degradation of the aliphatic 3-hydroxypimeloyl-CoA proceeds again via β -oxidation reactions and yields acetyl-CoA and glutaryl-CoA. After decarboxylation of the latter by a soluble glutaryl-CoA dehydrogenase or by a membrane-bound, sodium-pumping glutaconyl-CoA decarboxvlase, crotonyl-CoA, and finally two acetyl-CoA are formed. The benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway can be summarized by the following equation (without considering ATP hydrolysis by class I BCR):



Fig. 1 Degradation of selected MAC via benzoyl-CoA. The central intermediate is dearomatized by different classes of benzoyl-CoA reductases yielding the same cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA (1,5-dienoyl-CoA) product

 $\begin{array}{l} Benzoyl\text{-}CoA+2\ Fd_{red}^{-}+2\ CoA+4\ H_2O+3\ NAD^++ETF_{ox}\rightarrow \\ 3\ Acetyl\text{-}CoA+CO_2+2\ Fd_{ox}+3\ NADH+H^++ETF_{red} \end{array}$

2.2 Benzoyl-CoA Reduction

2.2.1 Class I BCRs

The first BCR was isolated and characterized from the denitrifying β -Proteobacterium *Thauera aromatica*; to date, it still represents the only characterized enzyme of the class I BCR (Boll and Fuchs 1995). The enzyme uses a reduced ferredoxin as electron donor and couples endergonic transfer of two single electrons







Fig. 3 Molecular architectures of class I (a) and class II BCRs (b). In class I BCR (BcrABCD subunits) endergonic electron transfer from reduced ferredoxin ($E' \approx -500 \text{ mV}$) to benzoyl-CoA ($E^{\circ\prime} = -622 \text{ mV}$) is driven by stoichiometric ATP hydrolysis. In class II BCR (BamBCDEFGHI), a flavin-based electron bifurcation is hypothesized in which endergonic electron transfer from an unknown donor (X_{red}^-) to benzoyl-CoA is driven by the exergonic electron transfer from the same donor to a high-potential acceptor. Due to similarities of BamH with NAD-binding components of NADH:quinone oxidoreductase, NAD⁺ ($E^{\circ\prime} = -320 \text{ mV}$) has been proposed as a potential second electron acceptor

to the aromatic ring to a stoichiometric hydrolysis of 2 ATP to 2 ADP + 2 P_i (Fig. 3a) (Boll et al. 1997; Boll and Fuchs 1998). A Birch-like mechanism via reactive radical species has been proposed, which proceeds via alternate single electron transfer and protonation steps; some indirect evidence for such a scenario has been obtained (Möbitz and Boll 2002; Thiele et al. 2008).

The 170 kDa class I BCR from *T. aromatica* binds three $[4Fe-4S]^{+1/+2}$ clusters and has a BcrABCD-architecture (Fig. 3a) (Buckel et al. 2014). The BcrAD subunits bind a [4Fe-4S] cluster and two ATP molecules; ATP hydrolysis causes conformational changes promoting the electron transfer to the two other [4Fe-4S] clusters of the BcrBC subunits. Class I BCRs are present in aromatic compound degrading facultative anaerobes belonging to genera of the α -Proteobacteria (e.g., *Magnetospirillum, Rhodopseudomonas*,

Rhodomicrobium) or β -Proteobacteria (e.g., *Aromatoleum*, *Thauera*, *Azoarcus*, *Georgfuchsia*). Surprisingly, a class I BCR has also been identified in the strictly anaerobic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus* (Schmid et al. 2015). Based on the amino acid sequence similarities and subunit sizes of the BcrAD-modules, two subclasses of ATP-dependent BCRs have been identified: the *Thauera*- and the *Azoarcus*-type. A BCR of the latter subclass has not been isolated and characterized, yet (Buckel et al. 2014). A third BCR subclass recently identified in a 4-methylbenzoate degrading *Magnetos-pirillum* species may be specifically involved in the reduction of benzoyl-CoA analogues (Rabus et al. 2016a) (see Sect. 5.1).

2.2.2 Class II BCRs

The active site BamBC components (bam = benzoic acid metabolism) of a class II BCR were isolated and characterized from the Fe(III)-respiring δ -Proteobacterium*G. metallireducens* (Kung et al. 2009). The BamB subunit contains an active site W-*bis*-tungstopterin (*bis*WPT) cofactor and shows similarities to the W-containing alde-hyde:ferredoxin oxidoreductases. The crystal structures of a Bam(BC)₂ complex in the presence of the substrate, product, and inhibitor revealed that the tungsten atom is coordinated by four sulfur atoms from the dithiolene groups of the cofactor, by a cysteine-sulfhydryl group and a sixth inorganic ligand, probably a sulfido or cyano group (Fig. 4) (Weinert et al. 2015). Remarkably, the aromatic ring of benzoyl-CoA does not bind directly to the cofactor; instead electron transfer from the reduced



Fig. 4 Crystal structure of the active site BamB component from*G. metallireducens* class II BCR. The ring of a benzoyl-CoA analogue (a cyclic monoenoyl-CoA) is bound in an aprotic cavity. Electrons for aromatic ring reduction are transferred from the reduced W-atom, coordinated by five sulfur ligands (green), via an unknown inorganic ligand (X). Protons are transferred from His260 and probably Glu251. The structure promotes a Birch-like mechanism via spatially separated single electron transfer and protonation steps; modified from Weinert et al. (2015)

*bis*WPT to the aromatic ring appears to proceed via the sixth inorganic ligand, probably via an outer shell electron transfer mechanism.

The putative other components of the class II BCR complex are encoded by the *bamDEFGHI* genes that share similarities to genes encoding soluble heterodisulfide reductase and NADH-binding components of NADH:quinone oxidoreductases (Wischgoll et al. 2005). In silico analysis and preliminary experimental work suggest that class II BCRs form a large BamBCDEFGHI complex harboring bisWPT, >20 FeS clusters, three FAD, and one selenocysteine as cofactors. The BamBCDEGHI complex is considered to drive endergonic benzoyl-CoA reduction via a flavin-based electron bifurcation: the endergonic electron transfer from an unknown donor, probably a reduced ferredoxin, to the aromatic ring is coupled to electron transfer from the same donor to a high-potential second acceptor, probably NAD⁺. Notably, such an electron bifurcation process has previously been demonstrated for a soluble heterodisulfide reductase from methanogenic archaea which exhibits significant similarities to the BamDE components (Kaster et al. 2011).

The *bamBCDEFGHI* genes encoding class II BCRs are found in all obligately anaerobic bacteria with the capacity to degrade MAC, but never in any facultatively anaerobic MAC-degrading organism (Löffler et al. 2011). The occurrence of class I BCRs in facultative anaerobes and class II BCRs in obligate anaerobes may be rationalized by the energetic costs for benzoyl-CoA dearomatization. The energy yield of facultatively anaerobic bacteria (e.g., denitrifiers) is relatively high which allows the use of an ATP-dependent, essentially irreversibly operating BCR. A flavin-based electron bifurcation, however, is considered to operate closer to equilibrium and consequently seems to be less energy demanding (Buckel and Thauer 2013). However, it has to be taken into account that the synthesis of a class II BCR depends on efficient metal uptake systems and cofactor synthesis/insertion machineries (tungstopterin, flavins, selenocysteine, FeS clusters).

2.3 Degradation of Phenolic Compounds

2.3.1 Phenol Carboxylation

The pathway of anaerobic phenol degradation has mostly been studied in facultative anaerobes, particularly in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. This bacterial species metabolizes phenol via a two-step, ATP-dependent carboxylation of the aromatic ring in *para*-position to the phenolic hydroxyl group, catalyzed by two distinct enzymes (Fig. 5) (Lack and Fuchs 1994; Breinig et al. 2000; Schühle and Fuchs 2004). In the initial step, phenylphosphate is formed from phenol as a stable activated intermediate (Lack and Fuchs 1994; Narmandakh et al. 2006). This reaction is catalyzed by a phenylphosphate synthase complex (PPS) in an ATP-dependent reaction. Subsequently, phenylphosphate is dephosphorylated and simultaneously carboxylated to 4-hydroxybenzoate by a second multisubunit enzyme complex, phenylphosphate carboxylase (PPC) (Breinig et al. 2000; Schühle and Fuchs 2004).



Fig. 5 Enzymatic reactions involved in the conversion of phenol to benzoyl-CoA. Phenylphosphate synthase catalyzes the first step, followed by a carboxylation reaction by phenylphosphate carboxylase. The generated product 4-hydroxybenzoate is then activated to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA, which is reductively dehydroxylated to benzoyl-CoA

Both PPS and PPC have been purified and biochemically characterized (Schühle and Fuchs 2004; Schmeling et al. 2004; Narmandakh et al. 2006), and putative reaction schemes have been derived for both reactions from the biochemical properties of the enzymes. PPS consists of three different subunits, two of which are sufficient to catalyze the reaction. These subunits, PpsA and PpsB, show significant sequence similarity to phospho-*enol*-pyruvate (PEP) synthetases (Breinig et al. 2000; Schühle and Fuchs 2004; Schmeling et al. 2004), while the third subunit increases the enzyme activity severalfold via an unknown mechanism. The proposed reaction mechanism of PPS involves the transfer of pyrophosphate to a conserved histidine, hydrolysis of the bound pyrophosphate, and the transfer of the remaining phosphoryl group to phenol, yielding phenylphosphate (Schmeling et al. 2004; Schmeling and Fuchs 2009).

The PPC complex consists of four subunits, one of which is proposed to be involved in dephosphorylation of phenylphosphate. This generates phenol (or phenolate) in a tightly enzyme-bound state which seems to be more capable of being carboxylated than free phenol. The second partial reaction consists of the actual carboxylation of the enzyme-bound "phenolate" by subunits affiliated to the UbiD/UbiX family of carboxylases/decarboxylases, constituting a biochemical analog of the chemical Kolbe-Schmitt process (Payne et al. 2015). This partial reaction is freely reversible, causing the extensive exchange between free CO2 and the carboxyl group of 4-hydroxybenzoate as side reaction. In accordance with this proposal, the phosphatase subunit of PPC is only necessary for phenylphosphate carboxylation, but not for CO₂ exchange (Schmeling and Fuchs 2009). In contrast to PPS, PPC is highly oxygen sensitive. Oxygen-mediated inactivation of the enzyme is reversible and PPC activity can (at least partially) be restored by removal of oxygen and addition of reducing agents (Schmeling and Fuchs 2009).

Remarkably, strictly anaerobic bacteria, for example, Fe(III)-reducing *Geobacter* species or several species of sulfate-reducing bacteria, appear to use slightly different biochemical strategies for phenol degradation (Schleinitz et al. 2009; Ahn et al. 2009; Wöhlbrand et al. 2013). Phenol metabolism in these organisms is proposed to proceed via a similar pathway as outlined for *T. aromatica*, and cell extracts of *G. metallireducens* grown anaerobically on phenol actually exhibit low activities of both PPS and PPC (Schleinitz et al. 2009). Strictly anaerobic phenol-degrading species contains genes for orthologs of all three PPS subunits, but genes coding for two of the four subunits of PPC are lacking. Further details on the biochemistry of these processes are as yet unknown.

2.3.2 para-Cresol Hydroxylation with Water

The initial steps in the degradation of *para*-cresol (*p*-cresol, 4-methylphenol) are identical in aerobic and anaerobic bacteria and comprise the hydroxylation of the methyl functionality to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA via 4-hydroxybenzyl alcohol/alde-hyde (Fig. 6) (Hopper and Taylor 1977; Hopper et al. 1991; Rudolphi et al. 1991). The initial hydroxylation with water is catalyzed by *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase, a flavocytochrome *c*. The enzyme is composed of the active site subunit in which FAD is covalently attached to a tyrosine residue, and an electron transferring cytochrome



Fig. 6 Enzymatic reactions involved in the conversion of *p*-cresol to 4-hydroxybenzoate in aerobic and facultatively anaerobic bacteria. The *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase catalyzes hydride abstraction from *p*-cresol by the covalently bound FAD cofactor, yielding an enzyme-bound quinone methide; addition of water then yields the product 4-hydroxybenzyl alcohol. A similar reaction mechanism is proposed for the analogous conversion of 4-ethylphenol to 4-hydroxyphenylethanol. The alcohol may be further oxidized to the aldehyde by the same enzyme or by a NAD⁺-dependent, separate dehydrogenase. Soluble *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase from aerobic and facultatively organisms transfers electrons to cytochrome *c*, whereas the membrane-bound enzyme from the obligately anaerobic *G. metallireducens* is suggested to transfer electrons to menaquinone (not shown)

c subunit (McIntire et al. 1985; Cunane et al. 2000). The relatively low C-H bond dissociation energy of p-cresol (335 kJ mol⁻¹) allows a hydride abstraction from the methyl group by the FAD cofactor generating a relatively stable quinone-methide intermediate; addition of water yields then the product 4-hydroxybenzyl alcohol, which may be further oxidized to the aldehyde by the same enzyme. In aerobic and facultatively anaerobic p-cresol degrading organisms, electrons are transferred to cytochrome c. In contrast, p-cresol methylhydroxylase was found to be strongly membrane bound in the obligately anaerobic G. metallireducens, probably due to complex formation with cytochrome bc1 complex-like components that contain two heme b and a 2[Fe-2S] cluster (Johannes et al. 2008). In such a complex, electrons derived from p-cresol oxidation may not be transferred to cytochrome c but rather to menaquinone. During the oxidation of 4-hydroxybenzyl alcohol to the corresponding aldehyde ($E^{\circ\prime} \approx -200 \text{ mV}$) by *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase, electron transfer to menaquinone ($E^{\circ\prime} \approx -75$ mV) would be highly exergonic and may be coupled to proton transport across the membrane. Experimental evidence for such an energy conserving process is still lacking.

In sulfate-reducing bacteria, the redox potential of the terminal electron acceptors adenosine-5'-phosphosulfate ($E^{\circ'} = -60 \text{ mV}$) or sulfite ($E^{\circ'} = -116 \text{ mV}$) are too negative to accept electrons from *p*-cresol hydroxylation to 4-hydroxybenzyl alcohol ($E^{\circ'} = +80 \text{ mV}$). For this reason, a different strategy exists for complete *p*-cresol oxidation coupled to sulfate reduction. In the *p*-cresol-degrading bacterium *Desulfobacterium cetonicum*, in vitro evidence for an addition of *p*-cresol to fumarate was provided, yielding 4-hydroxybenzylsuccinate as intermediate (Müller et al. 2001). The latter was then further degraded via 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA by a reaction sequence similar to that involved in toluene degradation (Fig. 7) (see Sect. 2.8.1).


Fig. 7 Enzymatic reactions involved in the conversion of *p*-cresol to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA in sulfate-reducing bacteria. The reactions leading from 4-hydroxybenzylsucinate to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA are similar to those of benzylsuccinate to benzoyl-CoA involved in toluene degradation (Sect. 2.8.1)

2.3.3 4-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA Dehydroxylation

Phenol and *p*-cresol are both metabolized via 4-hydroxybenzoate, which is subsequently activated by a specific AMP-forming CoA ligase to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA (Biegert et al. 1993). This activation is essential for the following reductive dehydroxylation to benzoyl-CoA and water, using reduced ferredoxin as electron donor (Fig. 5) (Brackmann and Fuchs 1993; Breese and Fuchs 1998). The reaction is catalyzed by a 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase that belongs to the xanthine oxidase family of molybdenum-cofactor (MPT) containing enzymes. It has so far only been isolated and studied in the denitrifying T. aromatica. The 275 kDa enzyme has an Hcr (ABC)₂ composition with the large HcrA-subunit harboring the MPT cofactor, while the HcrB-subunit contains two [2Fe-2S] clusters, and the C-subunit contains an FAD cofactor and an unusual [4Fe-4S] cluster. The latter are usually absent from members of the xanthine oxidase family of Mo enzymes, so this cofactor represents a distinguishing feature of 4-hydroxybenzyol-CoA reductases (Unciuleac et al. 2004). The redox potentials of the Mo cofactor of 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase are unusually low ($E^{\circ'} = -500$ mV for the MoV/MoIV transition) reflecting the mechanistically demanding reaction of the enzyme (Boll et al. 2001). A radical-based mechanism has been proposed in which the first electron transfer yields a radical anion that is largely stabilized by the CoA thioester functionality. It also explains why 4-hydroxybenzoate needs to be activated prior to dehydroxylation.

Homologs of the encoding *hcrABC* genes are present in all phenol, *p*-cresol or 4-hydroxybenzoate degrading organisms. Due to the relatively high amino acid sequence similarities to other xanthine oxidase-related enzymes, an unambiguous assignment based on the amino acid sequence is not always feasible, although the reaction mechanism of 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase fundamentally differs from all other MPT-containing enzymes.

2.3.4 Degradation of Other Para-Hydroxylated Compounds

The degradation of 4-ethylphenol is initiated by hydroxylation to 4-hydroxyphenylethanol with water. The enzyme catalyzing this reaction in *A. aromaticum* and most probably other 4-ethyphenol degrading organisms appears to be highly similar to *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase, and identical mechanisms via a quinone methide have been proposed (Fig. 6) (Wöhlbrand et al. 2008; Muhr et al. 2015). The proposed subsequent steps resemble those of the ethylbenzene degradation pathway, involving dehydrogenation of the alcohol to 4-hydroxyacetophenone, and carboxylation of the latter followed by CoA-ester formation. Thiolytic cleavage yields acetyl-CoA and 4hydroxybenzoyl-CoA. These reactions are discussed in more detail below (see Sect. 2.8.2 ethylbenzene degradation).

Tyrosine and 4-hydroxyphenylacetate are both converted to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA by enzymes similar to those involved in the conversion of the non-phenolic analogues phenylalanine and phenylacetate and will be discussed in Sect. 2.6. Hydroquinone degradation in the fermenting strain HQGö1 is initiated by *ortho*carboxylation to gentisate, followed by activation to gentisyl-CoA by an AMP forming CoA ligase (Gorny and Schink 1994a, c). In vitro assays demonstrated the subsequent reductive dehydroxylation to benzoyl-CoA without the accumulation of a mono-hydroxylated intermediate. The genes and enzymes involved in hydroquinone degradation are still unknown.

2.4 Reductive Dehalogenation by Class I BCRs

The major strategy for the anaerobic dehalogenation of haloaromatics is usually associated with organohalide respiration involving vitamin B12-dependent reductive dehalogenases. In this process, halogenated MAC serve only as terminal electron acceptors and the dehalogenated aromatic intermediates are generally not further degraded (Hug et al. 2013). However, there are a number of facultative and obligate anaerobes that completely degrade halobenzoates to CO₂ plus the halide anion as only carbon sources (Schennen et al. 1985; Kazumi et al. 1995; Song et al. 2000, 2001; Egland et al. 2001). The position and elemental nature of the halogen substituents in particular halobenzoates seems to determine whether degradation is possible or not. For example, the complete degradation of 3-Cl-benzoate degradation has never been reported. In contrast, a number of 2- and 4-F-benzoate degradation appears to be rather rare under anoxic conditions.

The complete degradation of 3-Cl-, 3-Br-, and 4-F-benzoates has recently been studied in detail in halobenzoate degrading *Thauera* strains (Kuntze et al. 2011b; Tiedt et al. 2016). The halobenzoates are first activated by AMP-forming CoA ligases followed by reductive, ATP-dependent dehalogenation by a class I BCR (Fig. 8). The transfer of two single electrons and a proton to 3-Cl-benzoyl-CoA or 4-F-benzoyl-CoA leads to the formation of an anionic transition state, as also proposed for benzoyl-CoA reduction. In case of 3-Cl- or 3-Br-benzoyl-CoA, the anion is irreversibly protonated yielding a 3-Cl-/3-Br-1,5-dienoyl-CoA intermediate, which spontaneously eliminates HCl/HBr in an E2 mechanism. In the case of 4-F-benzoyl-CoA, protonation of the anionic transition state is less favored than fluoride release; the latter event results in re-aromatization to benzoyl-CoA (Tiedt et al. 2016).



thioesters by AMP-forming CoA ligases, the 3-Cl-/4-F-benzoyl-CoA formed are converted by promiscuous class I BCR to the common, enzyme-bound anionic transition states (in brackets). In the case of 3-CI-benzoyl-CoA, irreversible protonation yields 3-CI-1,5-dienoyl-CoA that spontaneously eliminates HCI. In the Fig. 8 Enzymatic reactions involved in the conversion of halobenzoates to benzoyl-CoA. After activation of 3-Cl- or 4-F-benzoate to the corresponding CoAcase of 4-F-benzoyl-CoA conversion, fluoride release from the anionic transition state is favored over protonation, resulting in a formal nucleophilic aromatic substitution at C4

Notably, this ATP-dependent defluorination of 4-F-benzoyl-CoA to date is the only known oxygen-independent C–F-bond cleavage reaction of any fluoroaromatic in biology (C-F dissociation energy 530 kJ mol⁻¹). In summary, 4-F-benzoyl-CoA defluorination formally represents a nucleophilic aromatic substitution in contrast to the elimination of HCl/HBr from the 3-Cl-/3-Br-1,5-dienoyl-CoA product. Whether complete degradation of halogenated MAC is restricted to halobenzoates needs to be further studied. It is likely that at least some halogenated benzenes, toluenes, phenols, or other MAC may be degraded by promiscuous enzymes to the corresponding halogenated benzoyl-CoA intermediates.

2.5 Decarboxylation of Phthalates

Phthalate (1,2-dicarboxybenzene) and its isomers isophthalate (1,3-dicarboxybenzene) and terephthalate (1,4-dicarboxybenzene) are annually produced in the million ton scale due to their massive use of their esters as plasticizers or as precursors for polymers. In this context, it is surprising that the degradation pathways of phthalates remained obscure for a long time. In recent studies with phthalate-degrading species of the genera *Aromatoleum, Azoarcus,* and *Thauera,* phthalate degradation was shown to be initiated by a highly specific phthaloyl-CoA forming, succinyl-CoA-dependent CoA transferase (Ebenau-Jehle et al. 2016; Junghare et al. 2016). The phthaloyl-CoA formed is then decarboxylated by an oxygen-sensitive enzyme belonging to the UbiD-family of decarboxylases (*ubiD* encodes 3-octaprenyl-4-hydroxybenzoate carboxy-lyase involved in ubiquinone biosynthesis) (Fig. 9). The UbiD-like protein involved in phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylases involved in aromatic hydrocarbon carboxylation. Thioesterification is considered as an essential step for stabilizing an anionic transition state during phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylation. The extreme instability of phthaloyl-CoA requires



Fig. 9 Enzymatic reactions involved in the conversion of phthalate to benzoyl-CoA. The phthaloyl-CoA formed by a specific, succinyl-CoA dependent CoA transferase is decarboxylated by the oxygen-sensitive UbiD-like phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylase possibly carrying a prenylated FMN cofactor (prFMN). The prenylated cofactor is suggested to be formed by the UbiX-like prenyl transferase using dimethylallyl monophosphate (DMAP) as co-substrate

highly balanced phthaloyl-CoA forming/decarboxylating enzyme activities to avoid its cellular accumulation that would result in spontaneous hydrolysis.

In the genomes of all investigated phthalate-degrading organisms, the *ubiD*-like genes coding for phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylase are flanked by *ubiX*-like genes (Nobu et al. 2015; Ebenau-Jehle et al. 2016; Junghare et al. 2016). A UbiX-like protein was recently reported to act as a prenyltransferase that forms a UbiX-bound prenylated FMN cofactor. The latter is then transferred to the apo-form of an UbiD-like enzyme catalyzing the decarboxylation of cinnamate to styrene; dimethylallyl monophosphate serves as prenyl-donor for UbiX (Payne et al. 2015; White et al. 2015). In analogy, phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylase and other UbiD-like carboxylases/ decarboxylases, whose genes are often flanked by *ubiX*-like genes, are all suggested to contain a prenylated flavin cofactor that is formed by an UbiX-like flavin prenyltransferase (Fig. 9).

Only little is known about the anaerobic degradation of isophthalate and terephthalate, though the complete degradation has been reported in strictly anaerobic *Pelotomaculum* and *Syntrophorhabdus* species (Qiu et al. 2004, 2006, 2008). In case of terephthalate, a similar strategy as for phthalate degradation via thioesterification followed by UbiX/UbiD-dependent decarboxylation is conceivable, and UbiD-like candidate genes have been identified by genomic/proteomic studies (Nobu et al. 2015). Nothing is known about the genes and enzymes involved in isophthalate degradation.

2.6 Degradation of Phenylalanine, Tyrosine, Phenylacetates, and Phenylpropionates

All three aromatic amino acids, phenylalanine (Phe), tyrosine (Tyr), and tryptophan (Trp), are readily degraded in the absence of oxygen (Heider and Fuchs 1997a, b). Many organisms capable of anaerobic respiration mineralize these compounds completely in pure or mixed cultures, and many fermentative bacteria or archaea are transforming aromatic amino acids to simpler aromatic or even aliphatic fermentation products (Barker 1981).

Fermentative transformation of aromatic amino acids is well known via the pathway of Stickland fermentation in strictly anaerobic bacteria affiliated to the Clostridia or related families of Firmicutes (Barker 1981; Schink and Stams 2013). Stickland fermentation involves the transformation of amino acid pairs, one of which is oxidized and decarboxylated to yield an organic acid lacking one C-atom, whereas the other is reduced to the organic acid of the same size as the amino acid. The oxidative pathway can be coupled to energy conservation via substrate-level phosphorylation from the acyl-CoA intermediate, while the reductive pathway is usually only required for equilibrating the redox balance and does not lead to energy conservation (with the exception of glycine reduction). All three aromatic amino acids can principally be channeled either into oxidative or reductive pathways. Both are initiated by the conversion of the amino acids to the respective arylpyruvates via transaminases, using 2-oxoglutararate as acceptor molecule. The respective

arylpyruvate intermediates are then either oxidized to the arylacetates plus CO₂ or reduced to the arylpropionates.

In the case of phenylpyruvate (Fig. 10), the reductive pathway involves an initial reduction to phenyllactate, which is then activated to the CoA-thioester by a specific enzyme affiliated to class III of CoA-transferases (Heider 2001) and dehydrated to cinnamoyl-CoA by a complex phenyllactyl-CoA dehydrates complex in a radical-type reaction mechanism (Dickert et al. 2002; Buckel et al. 2012). Cinnamoyl-CoA serves as CoA-donor for phenyllactate activation, generating cinnamate, which is finally reduced to phenylpropionate by an enoate reductase (Buckel et al. 2012). Because of the involvement of a CoA-transferase, the pathway proceeds without energy consumption despite the required activation of phenyllactate for the mechanistically difficult elimination of the α -hydroxy group (Dickert et al. 2002; Buckel et al. 2012).

The oxidative part of arylpyruvate metabolism is common to all known degradation pathways, but occurs in two variants. The first variant involves simultaneous oxidation and decarboxylation of the arylpyruvates by a ferredoxin-dependent oxidoreductase. The best characterized of these enzymes is indolepyruvate oxidoreductase from the hyperthermophilic archaeum Pyrococcus furiosus, which converts any arylpyruvate derived from the aromatic amino acids to the corresponding acylacetyl-CoA derivative (Mai and Adams 1994). The same type of enzyme is known from other archaea degrading aromatic amino acids (Parthasarathy et al. 2013; Aklujkar et al. 2014), and genes coding for this type of enzymes regularly occur in anaerobic amino-acid-degrading bacteria, although there are no reports on their expression patterns available. The thioesters generated by this reaction provide a means of energy conservation via substrate level phosphorylation (Fig. 10), either by CoA transfer to succinate and succinyl-CoA synthetase or by ADP-coupled acetyl-CoA synthetases with broad substrate specificities that include the arylacetyl-CoAs (Mai and Adams 1996; Bräsen and Schönheit 2004). Therefore, this variant of the pathway appears to be particularly required for fermentative microorganisms which excrete the corresponding arylacetates as fermentation products and use these reactions as their main energy conserving pathway during growth on aromatic amino acids.

The second variant of arylpyruvate oxidation has mostly been documented in denitrifying microorganisms capable of fully degrading phenylalanine. It involves an initial decarboxylation of phenylpyruvate to phenylacetaldehyde, which is then oxidized to phenylacetate (Heider and Fuchs 1997a, b; Debnar-Daumler et al. 2014). Phenylpyruvate decarboxylases are very common enzymes in microorganisms and have been identified in the phenylalanine degradation pathways of denitrifying bacteria affiliated to the β -Proteobacteria (Heider and Fuchs 1997a, b; Debnar-Daumler et al. 2014). The subsequent oxidation of phenylacetaldehyde to phenylacetate is then either catalyzed by NAD- or NADP-coupled aldehyde oxido-reductases or by aldehyde:ferredoxin oxidoreductases containing a tungsten cofactor (Debnar-Daumler et al. 2014). The organic acids generated from the aromatic amino acids are further degraded via separate metabolic modules. We describe here the pathways of anaerobic phenylacetate and phenylpropionate metabolism, which are probably shared with the 4-hydroxyphenyl acids derived from tyrosine (Fig. 1). For indoleacetate degradation see Sect. 3.3.





Phenylacetate metabolism is initiated by its activation to the CoA-thioester by an AMP-generating CoA ligase, followed by a four-electron oxidation to phenylgloxylate, as catalyzed by a membrane-bound molybdenum enzyme, phenylacetyl-CoA; acceptor oxidoreductase (Rhee and Fuchs 1999). Finally, phenylgloxylate is oxidized and decarboxylated by phenylgloxylate:ferredoxin oxidoreductase, yielding the common intermediate benzoyl-CoA (Hirsch et al. 1998) (Fig. 10). In contrast, anaerobic phenylpropionate degradation follows a classical β-oxidation pathway, as inferred by a proteomic analysis in the denitrifying species Aromatoleum aromaticum (Trautwein et al. 2012) and recent biochemical characterization of some of the enzymes (J. Heider, unpublished data). Phenylpropionate is activated by a AMP-producing CoA ligase which also accepts several substrate analogs such as cinnamate or several hydroxyphenylpropionates (J. Heider, unpublished data), indicating that the same enzymes are involved in metabolizing intermediates of tyrosine or lignin degradation. Phenylpropionyl-CoA then seems to be oxidized to cinnamoyl-CoA, hydrated to 3'hydroxyphenylpropionyl-CoA, further oxidized to benzoylacetyl-CoA and finally cleaved to benzoyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA by a specific thiolase. The genes for all proteins involved in this pathway appear to form a common substrate-induced operon in A. aromaticum (Trautwein et al. 2012).

2.7 Fermentative Formation of Toluene, *p*-Cresol, or Skatole

Some anaerobic fermentative organisms affiliated to the Clostridia are able to decarboxylate the arylacetates formed from the three aromatic amino acids to produce toluene, p-cresol, or skatole as final fermentation products. In the case of 4-hydroxyphenylacetate conversion to *p*-cresol, the enzyme responsible has been intensively studied and biochemically characterized. 4-Hydroxyphenylacetate decarboxylase (4Hpad) from the pathogenic gut bacterium *Clostridium difficile* has been identified as a glycyl radical enzyme and its structure and mechanism have been identified (Selmer and Andrei 2001; Selmer et al. 2005; Selvaraj et al. 2016). While *C. difficile* is resistant against very high concentrations of *p*-cresol, the presence of 4Hpad allows it to accumulate *p*-cresol at toxic concentrations for most other bacteria or the cells of the gut wall. Therefore, this metabolic pathway may be considered as one of the pathogenicity factors of this bacterium. Very similar enzymes seem to be involved in producing skatole from indoleacetate (Yu et al. 2006) or even toluene from phenylacetate (Zargar et al. 2016).

2.8 Degradation of Alkylbenzenes

2.8.1 Fumarate Addition to Toluene

Toluene is one of the most widely occurring aromatic hydrocarbons and appears to be readily degraded under anaerobic conditions. Anaerobic toluene degraders are known among different phylogenetic groups of denitrifying, metal-ion or sulfatereducing bacteria, as well as among anoxygenic phototrophic bacteria and syntrophic proton-reducing bacteria in co-culture with methanogenic archaea or other hydrogenconsuming anaerobes (Evans et al. 1992; Heider et al. 1998; Heider and Schühle 2013; Rabus et al. 2016a, b). The most prevalent genera of anaerobic toluene degraders are affiliated to the betaproteobacterial genera Thauera and Aromatoleum/Azoarcus or the deltaproteobacterial genera Geobacter, Desulfobacula, and Desulfobulbus. Despite the wide range of phylogenetic distribution, the pathway of anaerobic toluene degradation is completely conserved in all known cases, starting with the formation of (R)-benzylsuccinate from toluene and the fumarate co-substrate by the glycyl-radical enzyme benzylsuccinate synthase (BSS; Leuthner et al. 1998; Heider et al. 2016b). BSS exhibits a heterohexameric $(\alpha\beta\gamma)_2$ structure with two large α subunits of ca. 100 kDa harboring a single glycyl radical at the active center of one of the subunits and two very small β - and γ - subunits containing unusual Fe₄S₄ clusters (Leuthner et al. 1998; Funk et al. 2015; Heider et al. 2016b). As known for all glycyl radical enzymes, BSS needs to be activated to the active radical-containing form by an activating enzyme, which belongs to the family of "S-adenosylmethione radical" enzymes. In the activated state, BSS is proposed to catalyze the reaction by binding both substrates into a shielded active site pocket, followed by abstracting a hydrogen from the methyl group of toluene, radical addition of the transiently formed benzyl radical to the double bond of fumarate, and donating the hydrogen back to the generated benzylsuccinyl (product) radical, forming the product benzylsuccinate and regenerating the radical form of BSS (Heider et al. 2016b; Szaleniec and Heider 2016).

The intermediate (*R*)-benzylsuccinate is further degraded by β -oxidation via a conserved specific pathway consisting of a benzylsuccinate CoA-transferase, benzylsuccinyl-CoA dehydrogenase, phenylitaconyl-CoA hydratase, (hydroxybenzyl) succinyl-CoA dehydrogenase, and benzoylsuccinyl-CoA thiolase (Leuthner and Heider 2000; Heider et al. 2016b; Fig. 11). In all investigated bacteria capable of anaerobic toluene degradation, all enzymes needed for benzylsuccinate formation and β -oxidation are encoded in two separate but coordinately induced genetic units, namely the *bss* and *bbs* operons (Heider et al. 2016b).

The strategy of adding fumarate to activate nonreactive alkyl groups is used for a surprisingly large number of other substrates in addition to toluene. The enzymes involved in these reactions are all highly similar to BSS and apply the same apparent mechanism starting with a glycyl radical in their active sites. For example, fumarate addition has been reported in anaerobic degradation pathways of *m*-xylene (Rabus et al. 2016; see Sect. 4.1), m- or p-cresol (see Sects. 4.2 and 2.3.2), 2-methylnaphthalene (see Chap. 5, "Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons" about PAH degradation of this volume on the degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in this volume) p-cymene (see Sect. 5.2), ethylbenzene (see Sect. 2.8.2), or even alkanes or cycloalkanes (Wilkes et al. 2016; see Chap. 3, "Catabolic Pathways Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Saturated Hydrocarbons" on the degradation alkanes in this volume). In the case of p-cresol, *p*-cymene, ethylbenzene, and possibly long-chain alkanes, the degradation pathways initiated by fumarate addition are not unique, and alternative pathways initiated by oxygen-independent hydroxylation are known. At least in some of these cases, the distribution of these different pathways appears to be dependent on the physiological



Fig. 11 Anaerobic degradation of toluene. Reactions are shown that are catalyzed by enzymes encoded by genes of the *bss* and *bbs* operons

type of the respective bacterial strains: *p*-cresol or ethylbenzene seem to be preferentially degraded via hydroxylation in facultatively anaerobic denitrifying bacteria and via fumarate addition in strictly anaerobic sulfate-reducers. However, both types of initial reactions have been observed for *p*-cymene in closely related species of denitrifying bacteria (Strijkstra et al. 2014; Rabus et al. 2016a), and alkanes seem to be degraded by either initial reaction in different sulfate-reducing bacteria (Heider and Schühle 2013).

2.8.2 Hydroxylation of Ethylbenzene or Propylbenzene by Water

The first indications of an oxygen-independent hydroxylation reaction initiating anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation arose with the isolation of denitrifying bacteria capable of degrading ethylbenzene or propylbenzene (Rabus and Widdel 1995; Rabus and Heider 1998). The initial reaction is catalyzed by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EBDH), a new type of soluble periplasmic molybdenum enzyme, which hydroxylates ethylbenzene or propylbenzene stereospecifically to the respective 1-(S)-alcohols (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001a). EBDH belongs to subfamily 2 of the dimethylsulfoxide reductase enzyme family of Mo-enzymes. It is a trimer comprising a large catalytic subunit, which contains a Mo-bis-molybdopterin guanine dinucleotide (MGD) cofactor and an Fe₄S₄ cluster, a medium subunit containing four additional FeS-clusters, and a small subunit containing a heme b cofactor (Kloer et al. 2006). Hydroxylation of the substrate occurs at the Mo cofactor with water as hydroxyl donor (Ball et al. 1996), and the probable mechanism of this reaction has been modeled by computational methods (Szaleniec et al. 2010, 2014). The electrons released from oxidation of the substrate are then transferred through the enzyme from the Mo-bis-MGD cofactor via the FeS-clusters toward the heme b,

where they are transferred to an external acceptor such as cytochrome c (Kloer et al. 2006).

The generated alcohol enters the cytoplasm and is further oxidized to the ketone (acetophenone or propiophenone, respectively) by a short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase (Kniemever and Heider 2001b). The genes for EBDH and the alcohol dehydrogenase are encoded in a common substrate-induced operon (Rabus et al. 2005). The further metabolism of the aromatic ketones is initiated by an ATP-dependent benzoylacetate or 2-benzoylpropionate, respectively, carboxylation to bv acetophenone carboxylase, which belongs to a special family of carboxylases together with acetone carboxylases from many microorganisms (Jobst et al. 2010; Heider et al. 2016a). Benzoylacetate is finally activated to the CoA-thioester by a specific CoA ligase, which is then cleaved to benzoyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA by a thiolase (Fig. 12). The genes coding for the subunits of acetophenone carboxylase and benzoylacetate-CoA ligase form a second operon, which is specifically induced by the presence of acetophenone or a few very similar substrates (Heider et al. 2016a; Muhr et al. 2016).

Molybdenum enzymes with high similarities to EBDH have also been identified in the anaerobic degradation of the aromatic hydrocarbon *p*-cymene (see Sect. 5.2) and the isoprenoid side chains of cholesterol or other steroids (Dermer and Fuchs 2012; Heider et al. 2016c, see \triangleright Chap. 7, "Anaerobic Biodegradation of Steroids" on the degradation of steroids in this volume) and may also be involved in an alternative pathway of anaerobic alkane degradation (Heider et al. 2016c).

2.9 Degradation of Benzene

The C-H bond dissociation energy of benzene is the strongest among all hydrocarbons (473 kJ mol⁻¹), and the oxygen-independent attack on the benzene ring has been considered to afford an unprecedented mechanism. To date numerous benzenedegrading pure/enrichment cultures have been obtained under denitrifying, sulfatereducing, Fe(III)-reducing conditions and in methanogenic consortia [for a recent review see (Meckenstock et al. 2016)]. Recently, even the genetically tractable G. *metallireducens* was reported to completely degrade benzene (Zhang et al. 2013). Considering the number of well-characterized benzene-degrading cultures available, it is surprising that benzene degradation is still controversially discussed. The identification of benzene-induced UbiD-like enzymes in conjunction with a number of ¹³C-labeling studies in benzene degrading Fe(III)-reducing or methanogenic enrichment cultures (Kunapuli et al. 2008; Abu Laban et al. 2009, 2010; Luo et al. 2014), as well as in the hyperthermophilic, benzene-degrading Ferroglobus placidus (Holmes et al. 2011), convincingly suggested that benzene is initially carboxylated to benzoate (Fig. 13). However, a recent study with G. metallireducens reported the anoxic hydroxylation of benzene to phenol with water (Zhang et al. 2013) (Fig. 13). In this study, H2¹⁸O labeling experiments indicated that the hydroxyl functionality of phenol derived from water and not from reactive oxygen species that may be formed by reduced media components during sample preparation. In contrast to the



Fig. 12 Anacrobic degradation of ethylbenzene. The degradation of p-ethylphenol (4-hydroxyethylbenzene) proceeds in analogous reactions in an induced pathway to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA



Fig. 13 Scenarios for the initial conversion of benzene without oxygen. The two alternative reactions in benzene degrading Fe(III)-reducing/methanogenic enrichment cultures (carboxylation) or *G. metallireducens* (hydroxylation) are shown. In the case of benzene carboxylation, the induction of *ubiD*-like genes putatively coding for a benzene carboxylase is in favor for the carboxylation scenario

carboxylation scenario, no plausible genes were identified that could be assigned to water-dependent benzene hydroxylation (Zhang et al. 2014). In summary, anaerobic benzene degradation still remains obscure, but recent work suggested that anaerobic benzene activation may be accomplished by different strategies in different organisms thriving at different habitats.

3 Degradation via Dearomatization of *ortho*-Substituted Benzoyl-CoAs

A number of aromatic compounds are anaerobically degraded via *ortho*-substituted benzoyl-CoA analogues including (acetyl-)salicylate, anthranilate, indoleacetate, ortho-xylene, or 2-F-/2-benzoates. *Ortho*-positioned substituents cannot be removed by specific reductases, but hydroxy- or amino-substituented benzoyl-CoA analogues may be directly converted to intermediates of the benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway after dearomatization by benzoyl-CoA reductases (Fig. 14).

3.1 Degradation of Salicylate and Anthranilate

Growth with salicylate (2-hydroxybenzoate) and anthranilate (2-aminobenzoate) has been reported for denitrifying bacteria and was always initiated by the activation to the corresponding CoA esters by specific and growth substrate-induced AMP forming CoA ligases (Bonting and Fuchs 1996; Lochmeyer et al. 1992). The anthranoyl-CoA and salicyl-CoA formed serve both as direct substrates for class I BCRs that form the corresponding instable *ortho*-substituted 1,5-dienoyl-CoAs. In the case of 2-hydroxy-1,5-dienoyl-CoA, tautomerization yields 2-oxocylohex-1-



Fig. 14 Degradation of MAC via ortho-substituted benzoyl-CoA intermediates

ene-1-carboxyl-CoA, which is the substrate for the ring-cleaving hydrolase of the general benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway (Fig. 14). In case of 2-amino-1,5-dienoyl-CoA, the imine-tautomer will spontaneously hydrolyze to 2-oxocylohex-1-en-1-carboxyl-CoA. In summary, both salicylate and anthranilate degradation requires only a specific CoA ligase for channeling the growth substrates into the benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway.

3.2 Degradation of o-Xylene, 2-Methyl-, and 2-Fluorobenzoate

The anaerobic degradation of *o*-xylene has been demonstrated for several anaerobic cultures and is considered to be initiated by addition to fumarate followed by the oxidation to 2-methylbenzoyl-CoA in analogy to the benzylsuccinate degradation pathway involved in toluene degradation. Reaction of BSS isoenzymes with all three xylene isomers has previously been demonstrated, although it is unclear how the generated methylbenzylsuccinates are further metabolized to the corresponding methylbenzoyl-CoAs (Verfürth et al. 2004). The further degradation of 2-methylbenzoyl-CoA via a modified benzoyl-CoA degradation pathways has not been studied yet. In case of 2-F-benzoate, complete degradation has frequently been reported for denitrifying bacteria that are capable of growing with benzoate. Though standard benzoate-CoA ligase and class I BCRs generally show a high activity with the 2-F-analogues, the enzymes involved in C-F-bond cleavage are unknown. Mechanisms as reported for C-halide cleavage during 3-Cl- or 4-F-benzoyl-CoA reduction by class I BCR are not applicable in case of 2-F-benzovl-CoA. Thus, C-Fbond cleave has to occur in so far unknown downstream reactions of the benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway.

3.3 Degradation of Indoleacetate via Anthranoyl-CoA

Indoleacetate is a common degradation intermediate of the amino acid tryptophan and serves as an important plant hormone, auxin. Therefore, it occurs in large amounts and serves as growth substrate for bacteria such as *Aromatoleum* or *Azoarcus* species, even under anaerobic conditions. Recently, the pathway of anaerobic indoleacetate metabolism in these bacteria was discovered and the enzymes and genes involved were identified (Fig. 15; Ebenau-Jehle et al. 2012; Schühle et al. 2016). The pathway consists of ten successive enzymatic reactions, starting with uptake and activation of indoleacetate to the CoA-thioester using a highly specific CoA ligase (Schühle et al. 2016), followed by hydroxylation at the pyrrole ring to 2-oxoindoleactyl-CoA by a molybdenum enzyme of the xanthine dehydrogenase family and hydrolytic ring opening to yield (2-aminophenyl)succinyl-CoA (Fig. 15). The CoA moiety is then intramolecularly transferred to the other carboxy group by a CoA-transferase (Schühle et al. 2016), allowing the reconfiguration of the molecule to (2-aminobenzyl)malonyl-CoA via a coenzyme B12-dependent mutase (Fig. 15). Finally, the remaining pathway consists of a simultaneous oxidation and decarboxylation to 2-aminocinnamoyl-CoA, followed by β -oxidation steps generating anthranoyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA (Fig. 15).

4 Degradation via Dearomatization of *meta*-Substituted Benzoyl-CoAs

A number of MAC containing *meta*-positioned functionalities are converted to the corresponding *meta*-substituted benzoyl-CoA analogues (Fig. 16). Non-halogenic substituents in *meta*-position generally cannot be easily removed during reductive dearomatization, and stable *meta*-substituted 1,5-dienoyl-CoA analogues are formed by BCRs. For this reason the degradation via *meta*-substituted benzoates often requires modifications of the benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway which include the synthesis of isoenzymes acting on the *meta*-substituted benzoyl-CoA analogues and their metabolites in a modified benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway. An exception of this rule was reported for 3-hydroxybenzoate degradation in the fermenting *Sporotomaculum hydroxybenzoicum* where a reductive dehalogenation of 3-OH-benzoyl-CoA to benzoyl-CoA was reported (Müller and Schink 2000).

4.1 Degradation via Dearomatization of 3-Methylbenzoyl-CoA

3-Methylbenzoyl-CoA is suggested to be an intermediate during the degradation of 3-methlybenzoate, *m*-xylene and *o*-cresol (Fig. 16). During 3-methylbenzoate degradation in the denitrifying Azoarcus sp. CIB, a specific AMP-forming CoA ligase forms 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA (Juárez et al. 2013). The anaerobic degradation of *m*-xylene has been demonstrated in several denitrifying and sulfate-reducing pure/enrichment cultures. The initial conversion of *m*-xylene to 3-methylbenzylsuccinate was reported either by metabolite analyses of the culture medium or by in vitro assays (Krieger et al. 1999; Elshahed et al. 2001; Morasch et al. 2004; Verfürth et al. 2004); 3-methylbenzylsuccinate is then expected to be converted to 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA via a modified benzylsuccinate degradation pathway (Juárez et al. 2013). In the case of o-cresol, carboxylation to 3-methyl-4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA is suggested to be catalyzed by a phenyl-phosphate carboxylase-like enzyme system (Bisaillon et al. 1991; Rudolphi et al. 1991) (Fig. 16). Reductive dehydroxylation by a 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase-like Mo-enzyme then results in 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA formation. In analogy to p-cresol oxidation to 4-hydroxybenzoate, o-cresol could also be oxidized to 2-hydroxybenzoate; however, experimental evidence for such a degradation pathway is lacking so far (Schink et al. 2000).

The genome of *Azoarcus* sp. CIB contains the 3-methylbenzoate-induced *mbd* gene cluster comprising the genes encoding a 3-methylbenzoate-inducible class I BCR. The gene product is specifically involved in the reduction of 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA to a methylated 1,5-dienoyl-CoA (Fig. 17) (Juárez et al. 2013). Other 3-methylbenzoate-induced gene products are involved in modified beta-oxidation of CoA ester substrates carrying the additional methyl group (e.g., the methylated







Fig. 16 Degradation of MAC via meta-substituted benzoyl-CoA intermediates

1,5-dienoyl-CoA) (Fig. 17). It is unknown whether 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA reductase from *Azoarcus* sp. CIB forms the 3-methyl-1,5-dienoyl-CoA or 5-methyl-1,5-dienoyl-CoA isomer or both. Depending on the regioselectivity of the 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA reductase, 2-methylcrotonyl-CoA and/or 2,3-dehydrovaleryl-CoA (2-pentenoyl-CoA) intermediates would be formed by isoenzymes or promiscuous enzymes of the lower benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway. In any case, 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA is expected to be converted to two acetyl-CoA, propionyl-CoA and CO₂ (Juárez et al. 2013).

4.2 Degradation via Dearomatization of 3-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA

The degradation of 3-hydroxybenzoate via dearomatization of 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA was studied in the denitrifying *T. aromatica*, and shown to be initiated by an AMP-forming, specific 3-hydroxybenzoate CoA ligase (Laempe et al. 2001). The activated thioester was then reduced by ATP-dependent class I benzoyl-CoA reductase to either 3-hydroxy-1,5-dienoyl-CoA or 5-hydroxy-1,5-dienoyl-CoA; the latter is expected to tautomerize to the more stable keto-form (Fig. 18). However, the metabolites



Fig. 17 Enzymatic reactions involved in the degradation of 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA to acetyl-CoA, propionyl-CoA, and CO₂. The degradation has been studied in *Azoarcus* sp. CIB



Fig. 18 Initial enzymatic reaction involved in the degradation of 3-hydroxybenzoate via 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA dearomatization. The degradation has been studied in *T. aromatica*; the steps involved in modified β -oxidation after ring reduction are still unknown

and enzymes involved in the further degradation of the products of 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reduction are still unknown. It is obvious that the degradation pathway of 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA has to differ substantially from that of benzoyl-CoA.

In the sulfate-reducing *Desulfosarcina cetonica*, the formation of 3-hydroxybenzylsuccinate from *meta*-cresol is catalyzed by a fumarate-adding glycyl-radical enzyme (Müller et al. 1999). The further degradation is then similar to that of toluene and results in the formation of 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA.

Protocatechuate (3,4-dihydroxybenzoate) is a central intermediate in the aerobic degradation of many aromatic compounds, but also one in the anaerobic degradation of catechol and 3,4-methoxylated aromatic carboxylic acids that may derive from lignin degradation (vanillate, isovanillate, or veratrate). Anaerobic catechol degradation was studied in Desulfobacterium sp. strain Cat2 and in T. aromatica. It appears to be initiated by promiscuous enzymes of anaerobic phenol degradation and involves the phosphorylation to catechuylphosphate followed by carboxylation to protocatechuate (Gorny and Schink 1994b; Ding et al. 2008). Under anoxic conditions, methoxylated aromatic compounds are substrates for methylotrophic acetogens that use corrinoid-dependent O-demethylases to cleave the phenyl methyl ether bond and to transfer the methyl group to tetrahydrofolate (Engelmann et al. 2001). As a result, protocatechuate may be formed, for example, from vanillate. Complete protocatechuate degradation is initiated by the activation to protocatechuyl-CoA by a promiscuous 3-hydroxybenzoate-CoA ligase, followed by reductive dehydroxylation to 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA, possibly catalyzed by a promiscuous 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase (Gorny and Schink 1994b; Ding et al. 2008).

5 Degradation via Dearomatization of *para*-Substituted Benzoyl-CoA Derivatives

Insights into the degradation of MAC via dearomatization of non-halogenic/nonhydroxylated *para*-substituted benzoyl-CoA derivatives have only recently been obtained in studies of 4-methylbenzoate and *p*-cymene degradation in



Fig. 19 Degradation of MAC via para-substituted benzoyl-CoA intermediates

Magnetospirillum, Aromatoleum, and *Thauera* strains (Lahme et al. 2012; Strijkstra et al. 2014) (Fig. 19).

In *Magnetospirillum* sp. pMbN1, an ATP-dependent class I BCR catalyzed the dearomatization of 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA to 4-methyl-1,5-dienoyl-CoA (Lahme et al. 2012) (Fig. 19). This finding is remarkable as conventional *Thauera*- and *Azoarcus*-type BCRs have not been reported to accept *para*-substituted benzoyl-CoA analogues other than 4-F-benzoyl-CoA (see Sect. 2.4). The 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA converting BCR differs from the typical class I BCRs with respect to substrate preference and amino acid sequence similarity, and it has been suggested that it represents a member of a new subclass of class I BCRs.

A 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA reductase is also expected to be involved in anaerobic p-xylene degradation (Fig. 19). Metabolite analyses in p-xylene-degrading, sulfate-reducing, and denitrifying enrichment cultures revealed that 4-methylbenzyl-succinate is an intermediate during p-xylene degradation (Morasch and Meckenstock 2005; Rotaru et al. 2010). This finding suggests that the degradation pathway of p-xylene is similar to that of toluene: after initial addition of p-xylene to fumarate by a glycyl-radical enzyme homologous to benzylsuccinate synthase, the 4-methylbenylsuccinate formed is then oxidized to 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA by a set

of enzymes catalyzing β -oxidation like reactions similar to those involved in benzylsuccinate conversion to benzoyl-CoA.

5.1 Enzymatic Reactions Involved in 4-Methylbenzoate Degradation

The catabolism of 4-methylbenzoate has been elucidated in recent studies with *Magnetospirillum* pMbN1 by proteogenomic analyses, metabolite analyses, and in vitro enzyme assays (Lahme et al. 2012) (Fig. 20). After activation of 4-methylbenzoate by an AMP-forming 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA synthetase, a specific 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA reductase (class I BCR) formed 4-methyl-1,5-dienoyl-CoA in an ATP- and electron donor-dependent manner. In the following, a series of β -oxidation-like reactions similar to those of the standard benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway converted 4-methyl-1,5-dienoyl-CoA to central intermediates. Similar to 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA the methyl group is retained during the entire pathway. However, due to the different positions of the methyl-group in the ring, the 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA degradation pathway is suggested to yield acetoacetate and acetyl-CoA, whereas propionyl-CoA, acetyl-CoA, and CO₂ are proposed to be formed from 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA.

5.2 Enzymatic Reactions Involved in *p*-Cymene Degradation

The degradation of *p*-cymene (4-isopropyltoluene) was studied in a denitrifying *A. aromaticum* and a *Thauera* sp. strain related to *T. terpenica* (Strijkstra et al. 2014). Surprisingly, both use different strategies for initiation of complete *p*-cymene degradation (Fig. 21).

In the *A. aromaticum* strain pCyN1, a Mo-enzyme similar to ethylbenzene dehydrogenase catalyzed the hydroxylation of *p*-cymene to 4-isopropylbenzyl alcohol with water. The presumptive *p*-cymene dehydrogenase is encoded by the *cmdABC* genes, and a mechanism similar to that established for ethylbenzene dehydrogenase has been proposed. The further conversion of 4-isopropylbenzyl alcohol is then likely to be accomplished by two dehydrogenases that oxidize the alcohol stepwise to the carboxylic acid; finally, an AMP-forming CoA ligase activates 4-isopropylbenzoate to a thioester (Fig. 21).

An alternative pathway has been identified in the *p*-cymene degrading *Thauera* initially converted strain pCvN2. where *p*-cymene was to 4-isopropylbenzylsuccinate; most likely by addition to fumarate catalyzed by a glycyl radical enzyme. Proteogenomic analyses suggested a pathway in which 4-isopropylbenzylsuccinate is oxidized to 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA, similar to the benzylsuccinate degradation pathway involved in toluene degradation. The further degradation of the branched chain containing 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA remains to be studied; the presence of a novel modification of the benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway is anticipated (Fig. 21).



Fig. 20 Enzymatic reactions involved in the anaerobic degradation of 4-methylbenzoate. The degradation has been studied in Magnetospirillum pMbN1



Fig. 21 Enzymatic reactions involved in the conversion of *p*-cymene to 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA. The upper pathway was identified in the *p*-cymene-degrading *A. aromaticum* strain pCyN1 and proceeds via anoxic hydroxylation to 4-isopropylbenzyl alcohol by a Mo-enzyme related to ethylbenzene dehydrogenase. The alternative lower route is initiated by addition of *p*-cymene to fumarate similar to addition of toluene to fumarate by benzylsuccinate synthase; it was found in the *p*-cymene-degrading *Thauera* strain pCyN2. The enzymes involved have not been studied, yet, and the further degradation of 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA is unknown

6 Degradation via Dearomatization of Di- and Trihydroxybenzenes

Next to benzoyl-CoA and derivatives of it, three di- and trihydroxybenzenes with at least two *meta*-positioned phenolic hydroxy-functionalities serve as substrates for dearomatizing enzymes: resorcinol, hydroxyhydroquinone, and phloroglucinol. The possibility of these intermediates to tautomerize to 1,3-diketones strongly weakens the aromatic character of these compounds and, consequently, common biological electron donors such as reduced ferredoxin or NAD(P)H serve directly as electron donors without the need for coupling the ring reduction to an exergonic reaction (Schink et al. 2000; Fuchs et al. 2011). In case of hydroxyhydroquinone degradation, even an oxidative dearomatization of the aromatic ring is possible – the only such example under anoxic conditions. The dearomatized cyclic 1,3-diketones can then be cleaved hydrolytically, and the acyclic products are converted to central intermediates (Fig. 22).





6.1 Degradation via Dearomatization of Resorcinol

The anaerobic degradation of 2,4- and 2,6-resorcyclic acids (β - and γ -resorcyclic acids) has initially been studied in a fermenting *Clostridium* co-culture (Tschech and Schink 1985; Kluge et al. 1990). After decarboxylation by specific enzymes, the resorcinol (1,3-dihydroxybenzene) formed was found to be reduced to 1,3-cyclohexadione by resorcinol reductase (Fig. 22). The purified enzyme contains a FAD cofactor and probably uses a reduced ferredoxin as electron donor (Schink et al. 2000). The 1,3-cyclohexadione product is finally hydrolytically cleaved to 2-oxocaproate, which is then finally converted to the fermentation products acetate and butyrate. As an alternative, resorcinol can be converted via hydroxyhydroquinone (see Sect. 6.2).

6.2 Degradation via Dearomatization of Hydroxyhydroquinone

Hydroxyhydroquinone (1,2,4-trihydroxybenzene) serves as a substrate for different dearomatizing enzymes. It may be formed via anoxic hydroxylation of resorcinol (Philipp and Schink 1998), or by hydroxylation of 3,5-dihydroxybenzoate (α -resorcylate) to a trihydroxybenzoate, followed by decarboxylation (Gallus and Schink 1998). Resorcinol hydroxylase was studied in the denitrifying *Azoarcus anaerobius* strain LuFRes1, and the genes encoding a Mo-enzyme with similarities to pyrogallol-phloroglucinol transhydroxylase of *Pelobacter acidigallici* were identified (Darley et al. 2007) (see Sect. 6.3).

There are three strategies for hydroxyhydroquinone dearomatization that have been identified in different physiological classes of anaerobic bacteria. The oxidative pathway was identified in the denitrifying *Azoarcus anaerobius* and involves a membrane bound hydroxybenzoquinone-forming dehydrogenase. Finally, a series of noncharacterized reactions yield acetate and malate (Philipp and Schink 1998) (Fig. 23).

Alternatively, hydroxyhydroquinone is dearomatized by reduction to dihydrohydroxyhydroquinone in the sulfate-reducing *Desulfovibrio inopinatus* (Reichenbecher et al. 2000). The product is then further oxidized to acetate and to a second nonidentified compound. Finally, a series of at least three consecutive transhydroxylation reactions were suggested to be involved to form phloroglucinol from hydroxyhydroquinone in *Pelobacter massiliensis*. Mo-containing enzymes,



Fig. 23 Catabolism of resorcinol via the oxidative hydroxyhydroquinone degradation pathway

similar to pyrogallol transhydroxylase (see Sect. 6.3), were suggested to be involved (Brune et al. 1992). The phloroglucinol formed is then oxidized to three acetate.

6.3 Degradation via Dearomatization of Phloroglucinol

Phloroglucinol is an important intermediate during the anaerobic degradation of tannins and flavonoids derived from plants. For example, degradation of hydrolysable tannins yields gallate (3,4,5-trihydroxybenzoate), which can easily be decarboxylated to pyrogallol (1,2,3-trihydroxybenzene) (Schink and Pfennig 1982). This compound is not feasible for direct reduction but can be converted to phloroglucinol catalyzed by the molybdenum enzyme pyrogallol transhydroxylase (Fig. 24). Phloroglucinol is then dearomatized by NADPH-dependent reduction to dihydrophloroglucinol. The hydrolytic cleavage of the latter results in the formation of 3-hydroxy-5-oxohexanoic acid; in fermenting bacteria, the latter is converted to three acetate molecules as fermentation end products (Schink et al. 2000).

The isomerization of pyrogallol to phloroglucinol is catalyzed by the Mo-enzyme transhydroxylase that has been isolated and studied in detail in the fermenting *Pelobacter acidigallici* (Reichenbecher et al. 1994). The transhydroxylase belongs to the dimethylsulfoxid reductase family of Mo-enzymes and requires 1,3,4,5-tetrahydroxybenzene as a co-substrate (Fig. 24). The crystal structure in conjunction with the chemical synthesis of reaction intermediates gave rise to a hexahydroxydiphenyl ether intermediate in the course of catalysis (Messerschmidt et al. 2004; Paizs et al. 2007). The ether is formed by covalently linking the substrate phloroglucinol and the cofactor 1,3,4,5-tetrahydroxybenzene. Its cleavage releases the initial co-substrate as phloroglucinol, whereas the pyrogallol is converted to the co-substrate. In summary, the transhydroxylase catalyzes an intermolecular hydroxyl transfer between two phenolic compounds.

Phloroglucinol reductase has been isolated and characterized in some detail from the fermenting rumen bacterium *Eubacterium oxidoreducens* (Haddock and Ferry 1989). The monomeric 78 kDa enzyme specifically uses NADPH as electron donor, but does not depend on any other cofactor.

7 Research Needs

In the past 20 years, our knowledge in the field of anaerobic MAC degradation has increased tremendously, and the function of some of the previously enigmatic key enzymes is now understood on the molecular level. The unique, but meanwhile well-characterized processes comprise the anaerobic hydroxylation of alkyl chains from aromatic hydrocarbons with water by Mo- or flavo-enzymes, or the addition of alkyl chains to fumarate by glycyl radical enzymes. In addition, class I BCRs emerged as biocatalysts with a much broader function than previously anticipated, and a number of MAC degradation pathway depend on the catalytic versatility of class I BCRs.



by the Mo-enzyme transhydroxylase. An enzyme-bound 1,3,4,5-tetrahydroxybenzene (in red) serves as cofactor, which after hydroxyl transfer to pyrogallol is Fig. 24 Degradation of pyrogallol via the phloroglucinol degradation pathway. Pyrogallol degradation is initiated by intermolecular hydroxyl transfer catalyzed released as product. The cofactor is regenerated by the hydroxyl accepting pyrogallol

Next to benzoyl-CoA, these enzymes accept numerous analogues as substrates for reductive dearomatization, and depending whether substituents can be removed or not by class I BCRs, modified dienoyl-CoA degradation pathways are induced. Moreover, the capacity to dehalogenate fluorinated or chlorinated benzoyl-CoA analogues appears to be a key process for the complete degradation of haloaromatics in anaerobic bacteria. The lack of a crystal structure, however, still hampers detailed knowledge of the function of class I BCRs. Although valuable insights into W-cofactor containing active site of class II BCRs have been obtained, novel crucial questions about these enzymes have emerged. One of the most intriguing questions is the energetic coupling of endergonic benzoyl-CoA reduction in the ATP-independent class II BCRs; experimental evidence for the proposed and plausible flavin-based electron bifurcation is still lacking.

The probably least understood process in anaerobic MAC degradation is the initial reaction involved in anaerobic benzene degradation. While the previously favored methylation is meanwhile rather considered as unlikely, there is evidence for two completely different scenarios for the initial attack of the extremely stable C–H bond of benzene: the carboxylation by an UbiD-like enzyme and the hydroxylation with water by an unknown enzyme. The former scenario appears to be plausible due to the identification of induced UbiD-like genes during anaerobic growth with benzene. In this context, the previously obtained insights obtained into the role of UbiD/UbiX-enzyme system in decarboxylation of nonsubstituted aromatic compounds by related enzymes. It is possible that either initiation reaction, benzene carboxylation or hydroxylation may occur in different anaerobic benzene degrading organisms, dependent on their phylogenetic positions.

In addition to the importance of anaerobic MAC degradation for the biological removal of environmentally hazardous compounds, a number of the enzymatic reactions involved may be useful for biotechnological applications. These comprise the formation of chiral alcohols, either via stereospecific hydroxylation of alkyl side chains or by reduction of the ketones formed, the carboxylation of phenol and related reactions, enzymatic Birch reductions, and many other reactions. Thus, anaerobic MAC degradation has indeed emerged as a treasure trove for the discovery of new biocatalysts.

References

- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Jobelius C, Meckenstock RU (2009) Anaerobic benzene degradation by gram-positive sulfate-reducing bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 68:300–311
- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796
- Ahn Y, Chae J, Zylstra GJ, Häggblom MM (2009) Degradation of phenol via phenylphosphate and carboxylation to 4-hydroxybenzoate by a newly isolated strain of the sulfate-reducing bacterium *Desulfobacterium anilini*. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:4248–4253

- Aklujkar M, Risso C, Smith J, Beaulieu D, Dubay R, Giloteaux L, DiBurro K, Holmes D (2014) Anaerobic degradation of aromatic amino acids by the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Microbiology 160:2694–2709
- Ball HA, Johnson HA, Reinhard M, Spormann AM (1996) Initial reactions in anaerobic ethylbenzene oxidation by a denitrifying bacterium, strain EB1. J Bacteriol 178:5755–5761
- Barker HA (1981) Amino acid degradation by anaerobic bacteria. Annu Rev Biochem 50:23-40
- Biegert T, Altenschmidt U, Eckerskorn C, Fuchs G (1993) Enzymes of anaerobic metabolism of phenolic compounds. 4-Hydroxybenzoate-CoA ligase from a denitrifying *Pseudomonas* species. Eur J Biochem 213:555–561
- Bisaillon JG, Lépine F, Beaudet R, Sylvestre M (1991) Carboxylation of *o*-cresol by an anaerobic consortium under methanogenic conditions. Appl Environ Microbiol 57:2131–2134
- Boll M, Fuchs G (1995) Benzoyl-coenzyme A reductase (dearomatizing), a key enzyme of anaerobic aromatic metabolism. ATP dependence of the reaction, purification and some properties of the enzyme from *Thauera aromatica* strain K172. Eur J Biochem 234:921–933
- Boll M, Fuchs G (1998) Identification and characterization of the natural electron donor ferredoxin and of FAD as a possible prosthetic group of benzoyl-CoA reductase (dearomatizing), a key enzyme of anaerobic aromatic metabolism. Eur J Biochem 251:946–954
- Boll M, Albracht SS, Fuchs G (1997) Benzoyl-CoA reductase (dearomatizing), a key enzyme of anaerobic aromatic metabolism. A study of adenosinetriphosphatase activity, ATP stoichiometry of the reaction and EPR properties of the enzyme. Eur J Biochem 244:840–851
- Boll M, Fuchs G, Meier C, Trautwein A, El Kasmi A, Ragsdale SW, Buchanan G, Lowe DJ (2001) Redox centers of 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase, a member of the xanthine oxidase family of molybdenum-containing enzymes. J Biol Chem 276:47853–47862
- Boll M, Löffler C, Morris BE, Kung JW (2014) Anaerobic degradation of homocyclic aromatic compounds via arylcarboxyl-coenzyme A esters: organisms, strategies and key enzymes. Environ Microbiol 16:612–627
- Bonting CF, Fuchs G (1996) Anaerobic metabolism of 2-hydroxybenzoic acid (salicylic acid) by a denitrifying bacterium. Arch Microbiol 165:402–408
- Brackmann R, Fuchs G (1993) Enzymes of anaerobic metabolism of phenolic compounds. 4-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase (dehydroxylating) from a denitrifying *Pseudomonas* species. Eur J Biochem 213:563–571
- Bräsen C, Schönheit P (2004) Unusual ADP-forming acetyl-coenzyme A synthetases from the mesophilic halophilic euryarchaeon *Haloarcula marismortui* and from the hyperthermophilic crenarchaeon *Pyrobaculum aerophilum*. Arch Microbiol 182:277–287
- Breese K, Fuchs G (1998) 4-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase (dehydroxylating) from the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*-prosthetic groups, electron donor, and genes of a member of the molybdenum-flavin-iron-sulfur proteins. Eur J Biochem 251:916–923
- Breinig S, Schiltz E, Fuchs G (2000) Genes involved in anaerobic metabolism of phenol in the bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 182:5849–5863
- Brune A, Schnell S, Schink B (1992) Sequential transhydroxylations converting hydroxyhydroquinone to phloroglucinol in the strictly anaerobic, fermentative bacterium *Pelobacter massiliensis*. Appl Environ Microbiol 58:1861–1868
- Buckel W, Thauer RK (2013) Energy conservation via electron bifurcating ferredoxin reduction and proton/Na(⁺) translocating ferredoxin oxidation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1827:94–113
- Buckel W, Zhang J, Friedrich P, Parthasarathy A, Li H, Djurdjevic I, Dobbek H, Martins BM (2012) Enzyme catalyzed radical dehydrations of hydroxy acids. Biochim Biophys Acta 1824:1278–1290
- Buckel W, Kung JW, Boll M (2014) The benzoyl-coenzyme a reductase and 2-hydroxyacylcoenzyme a dehydratase radical enzyme family. Chembiochem 15:2188–2194
- Carmona M, Zamarro MT, Blázquez B, Durante-Rodríguez G, Juárez JF, Valderrama JA, Barragán MJL, García JL, Díaz E (2009) Anaerobic catabolism of aromatic compounds: a genetic and genomic view. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 73:71–133
- Cunane LM, Chen ZW, Shamala N, Mathews FS, Cronin CN, McIntire WS (2000) Structures of the flavocytochrome *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase and its enzyme-substrate complex: gated substrate entry and proton relays support the proposed catalytic mechanism. J Mol Biol 295:357–374

- Darley PI, Hellstern JA, Medina-Bellver JI, Marqués S, Schink B, Philipp B (2007) Heterologous expression and identification of the genes involved in anaerobic degradation of 1,3-dihydroxybenzene (resorcinol) in *Azoarcus anaerobius*. J Bacteriol 189:3824–3833
- Debnar-Daumler C, Seubert A, Schmitt G, Heider J (2014) Simultaneous involvement of a tungsten-containing aldehyde: ferredoxin oxidoreductase and a phenylacetaldehyde dehydrogenase in anaerobic phenylalanine metabolism. J Bacteriol 196:483–492
- Dermer J, Fuchs G (2012) Molybdoenzyme that catalyzes the anaerobic hydroxylation of a tertiary carbon atom in the side chain of cholesterol. J Biol Chem 287:36905–36916
- Díaz E, Jiménez JI, Nogales J (2013) Aerobic degradation of aromatic compounds. Curr Opin Biotechnol 24:431–442
- Dickert S, Pierik AJ, Buckel W (2002) Molecular characterization of phenyllactate dehydratase and its initiator from *Clostridium sporogenes*. Mol Microbiol 44:49–60
- Ding B, Schmeling S, Fuchs G (2008) Anaerobic metabolism of catechol by the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*–a result of promiscuous enzymes and regulators? J Bacteriol 190:1620–1630
- Ebenau-Jehle C, Thomas M, Scharf G, Kockelkorn D, Knapp B, Schühle K, Heider J, Fuchs G (2012) Anaerobic metabolism of indoleacetate. J Bacteriol 194:2894–2903
- Ebenau-Jehle C, Mergelsberg M, Fischer S, Brüls T, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2016) An unusual strategy for the anoxic biodegradation of phthalate. ISME J 11:224. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/ismej.2016.91
- Egland PG, Pelletier DA, Dispensa M, Gibson J, Harwood CS (1997) A cluster of bacterial genes for anaerobic benzene ring biodegradation. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:6484–6489
- Egland PG, Gibson J, Harwood CS (2001) Reductive, coenzyme A-mediated pathway for 3-chlorobenzoate degradation in the phototrophic bacterium *Rhodopseudomonas palustris*. Appl Environ Microbiol 67:1396–1399
- Elshahed MS, Gieg LM, Mcinerney MJ, Suflita JM (2001) Signature metabolites attesting to the *in situ* attenuation of alkylbenzenes in anaerobic environments. Environ Sci Technol 35:682–689
- Engelmann T, Kaufmann F, Diekert G (2001) Isolation and characterization of a veratrol: corrinoid protein methyl transferase from Acetobacterium dehalogenans. Arch Microbiol 175:376–383
- Evans PJ, Ling W, Goldschmidt B, Ritter ER, Young LY (1992) Metabolites formed during anaerobic transformation of toluene and *o*-xylene and their proposed relationship to the initial steps of toluene mineralization. Appl Environ Microbiol 58:496–501
- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816
- Funk MA, Marsh E, Neil G, Drennan CL (2015) Substrate-bound structures of benzylsuccinate synthase reveal how toluene is activated in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation. J Biol Chem 290:22398–22408
- Gallus C, Schink B (1998) Anaerobic degradation of alpha-resorcylate by *Thauera aromatica* strain AR-1 proceeds via oxidation and decarboxylation to hydroxyhydroquinone. Arch Microbiol 169:333–338
- Gorny N, Schink B (1994a) Complete anaerobic oxidation of hydroquinone by *Desulfococcus* sp. strain Hy5: indications of hydroquinone carboxylation to gentisate. Arch Microbiol 162:131–135
- Gorny N, Schink B (1994b) Anaerobic degradation of catechol by *Desulfobacterium* sp. strain Cat2 proceeds via carboxylation to protocatechuate. Appl Environ Microbiol 60:3396–3400
- Gorny N, Schink B (1994c) Hydroquinone degradation via reductive dehydroxylation of gentisyl-CoA by a strictly anaerobic fermenting bacterium. Arch Microbiol 161:25–32
- Haddock JD, Ferry JG (1989) Purification and properties of phloroglucinol reductase from *Eubac*terium oxidoreducens G-41. J Biol Chem 264:4423–4427
- Harayama S, Kok M, Neidle EL (1992) Functional and evolutionary relationships among diverse oxygenases. Annu Rev Microbiol 46:565–601
- Harwood CS, Parales RE (1996) The beta-ketoadipate pathway and the biology of self-identity. Annu Rev Microbiol 50:553–590
- Heider J (2001) A new family of CoA-transferases. FEBS Lett 509:345-349

- Heider J, Fuchs G (1997a) Anaerobic metabolism of aromatic compounds. Eur J Biochem 243:577–596
- Heider J, Fuchs G (1997b) Microbial anaerobic aromatic metabolism. Anaerobe 3:1-22
- Heider J, Schühle K (2013) Anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons including methane. In: Rosenberg E, Delong E, Lory S, Stackebrandt E, Thompson F (eds) The prokaryotes: prokaryotic physiology and biochemistry. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 601–630
- Heider J, Spormann AM, Beller HR, Widdel F (1998) Anaerobic bacterial metabolism of hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiol Rev 22:459–473
- Heider J, Schühle K, Frey J, Schink B (2016a) Activation of acetone and other simple ketones in anaerobic bacteria. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:152–164
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Martins BM, Seyhan D, Buckel W, Golding BT (2016b) Structure and function of benzylsuccinate synthase and related fumarate-adding glycyl radical enzymes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:29–44
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016c) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62
- Hirsch W, Schägger H, Fuchs G (1998) Phenylglyoxylate:NAD+ oxidoreductase (CoA benzoylating), a new enzyme of anaerobic phenylalanine metabolism in the denitrifying bacterium *Azoarcus evansii*. Eur J Biochem 251:907–915
- Holmes DE, Risso C, Smith JA, Lovley DR (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of benzene by the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:5926–5933
- Hopper DJ, Taylor DG (1977) The purification and properties of *p*-cresol-(acceptor) oxidoreductase (hydroxylating), a flavocytochrome from *Pseudomonas putida*. Biochem J 167:155–162
- Hopper DJ, Bossert ID, Rhodes-Roberts ME (1991) p-cresol methylhydroxylase from a denitrifying bacterium involved in anaerobic degradation of p-cresol. J Bacteriol 173:1298–1301
- Hug LA, Maphosa F, Leys D, Löffler FE, Smidt H, Edwards EA, Adrian L (2013) Overview of organohalide-respiring bacteria and a proposal for a classification system for reductive dehalogenases. Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci 368:20120322
- Jobst B, Schühle K, Linne U, Heider J (2010) ATP-dependent carboxylation of acetophenone by a novel type of carboxylase. J Bacteriol 192:1387–1394
- Johannes J, Bluschke A, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2008) Purification and characterization of active-site components of the putative *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase membrane complex from *Geobacter metallireducens*. J Bacteriol 190:6493–6500
- Juárez JF, Zamarro MT, Eberlein C, Boll M, Carmona M, Díaz E (2013) Characterization of the mbd cluster encoding the anaerobic 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA central pathway. Environ Microbiol 15:148–166
- Junghare M, Spiteller D, Schink B (2016) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of orthophthalate by the nitrate-reducing bacterium *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01. Environ Microbiol 18:3175. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.13447
- Kaster A, Moll J, Parey K, Thauer RK (2011) Coupling of ferredoxin and heterodisulfide reduction via electron bifurcation in hydrogenotrophic methanogenic archaea. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 108:2981–2986
- Kazumi J, Häggblom MM, Young LY (1995) Diversity of anaerobic microbial processes in chlorobenzoate degradation: nitrate, iron, sulfate and carbonate as electron acceptors. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 43:929–936
- Kloer DP, Hagel C, Heider J, Schulz GE (2006) Crystal structure of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase from *Aromatoleum aromaticum*. Structure 14:1377–1388
- Kluge C, Tschech A, Fuchs G (1990) Anaerobic metabolism of resorcylic acids (*m*-dihydroxybenzoic acids) and resorcinol (1,3-benzenediol) in a fermenting and in a denitrifying bacterium. Arch Microbiol 155:68–74
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001a) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel hydrocarbon-oxidizing molybdenum/iron-sulfur/heme enzyme. J Biol Chem 276:21381–21386
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001b) (S)-1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase of *Azoarcus* sp. strain EbN1, an enzyme of anaerobic ethylbenzene catabolism. Arch Microbiol 176:129–135

- Koch J, Eisenreich W, Bacher A, Fuchs G (1993) Products of enzymatic reduction of benzoyl-CoA, a key reaction in anaerobic aromatic metabolism. Eur J Biochem 211:649–661
- Krieger CJ, Beller HR, Reinhard M, Spormann AM (1999) Initial reactions in anaerobic oxidation of *m*-xylene by the denitrifying bacterium *Azoarcus* sp. strain T. J Bacteriol 181:6403–6410
- Kunapuli U, Griebler C, Beller HR, Meckenstock RU (2008) Identification of intermediates formed during anaerobic benzene degradation by an iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 10:1703–1712
- Kung JW, Löffler C, Dörner K, Heintz D, Gallien S, van Dorsselaer A, Friedrich T, Boll M (2009) Identification and characterization of the tungsten-containing class of benzoyl-coenzyme A reductases. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 106:17687–17692
- Kung JW, Baumann S, von Bergen M, Müller M, Hagedoorn P, Hagen WR, Boll M (2010) Reversible biological Birch reduction at an extremely low redox potential. J Am Chem Soc 132:9850–9856
- Kuntze K, Shinoda Y, Moutakki H, McInerney MJ, Vogt C, Richnow H, Boll M (2008) 6-Oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A hydrolases from obligately anaerobic bacteria: characterization and identification of its gene as a functional marker for aromatic compounds degrading anaerobes. Environ Microbiol 10:1547–1556
- Kuntze K, Vogt C, Richnow H, Boll M (2011a) Combined application of PCR-based functional assays for the detection of aromatic-compound-degrading anaerobes. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:5056–5061
- Kuntze K, Kiefer P, Baumann S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Vorholt JA, Boll M (2011b) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of meta-substituted halobenzoates. Mol Microbiol 82:758–769
- Lack A, Fuchs G (1994) Evidence that phenol phosphorylation to phenylphosphate is the first step in anaerobic phenol metabolism in a denitrifying *Pseudomonas* sp. Arch Microbiol 161:132–139
- Laempe D, Eisenreich W, Bacher A, Fuchs G (1998) Cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carbonyl-CoA hydratase [corrected], an enzyme involved in anaerobic metabolism of benzoyl-CoA in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. Eur J Biochem 255:618–627
- Laempe D, Jahn M, Fuchs G (1999) 6-Hydroxycyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-CoA dehydrogenase and 6-oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-CoA hydrolase, enzymes of the benzoyl-CoA pathway of anaerobic aromatic metabolism in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. Eur J Biochem 263:420–429
- Laempe D, Jahn M, Breese K, Schägger H, Fuchs G (2001) Anaerobic metabolism of 3hydroxybenzoate by the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 183:968–979
- Lahme S, Eberlein C, Jarling R, Kube M, Boll M, Wilkes H, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2012) Anaerobic degradation of 4-methylbenzoate via a specific 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA pathway. Environ Microbiol 14:1118–1132
- Leuthner B, Heider J (2000) Anaerobic toluene catabolism of *Thauera aromatica*: the *bbs* operon codes for enzymes of β-oxidation of the intermediate benzylsuccinate. J Bacteriol 182:272–277
- Leuthner B, Leutwein C, Schulz H, Hörth P, Haehnel W, Schiltz E, Schägger H, Heider J (1998) Biochemical and genetic characterization of benzylsuccinate synthase from *Thauera aromatica*: a new glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the first step in anaerobic toluene metabolism. Mol Microbiol 28:615–628
- Lochmeyer C, Koch J, Fuchs G (1992) Anaerobic degradation of 2-aminobenzoic acid (anthranilic acid) via benzoyl-coenzyme A (CoA) and cyclohex-1-enecarboxyl-CoA in a denitrifying bacterium. J Bacteriol 174:3621–3628
- Löffler C, Kuntze K, Vazquez JR, Rugor A, Kung JW, Böttcher A, Boll M (2011) Occurrence, genes and expression of the W/Se-containing class II benzoyl-coenzyme A reductases in anaerobic bacteria. Environ Microbiol 13:696–709
- Luo F, Gitiafroz R, Devine CE, Gong Y, Hug LA, Raskin L, Edwards EA (2014) Metatranscriptome of an anaerobic benzene-degrading, nitrate-reducing enrichment culture reveals involvement of carboxylation in benzene ring activation. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:4095–4107
- Mai X, Adams MW (1994) Indolepyruvate ferredoxin oxidoreductase from the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Pyrococcus furiosus*. A new enzyme involved in peptide fermentation. J Biol Chem 269:16726–16732

- Mai X, Adams MW (1996) Purification and characterization of two reversible and ADP-dependent acetyl coenzyme A synthetases from the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Pyrococcus furiosus*. J Bacteriol 178:5897–5903
- McIntire W, Hopper DJ, Singer TP (1985) p-cresol methylhydroxylase. Assay and general properties. Biochem J 228:325–335
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Koelschbach JS, Cunha Tarouco P, Weyrauch P, Dong X, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118
- Messerschmidt A, Niessen H, Abt D, Einsle O, Schink B, Kroneck PM (2004) Crystal structure of pyrogallol-phloroglucinol transhydroxylase, an Mo enzyme capable of intermolecular hydroxyl transfer between phenols. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 101:11571–11576
- Möbitz H, Boll M (2002) A Birch-like mechanism in enzymatic benzoyl-CoA reduction: a kinetic study of substrate analogues combined with an *ab initio* model. Biochemistry 41:1752–1758
- Morasch B, Meckenstock RU (2005) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-xylene by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Curr Microbiol 51:127–130
- Morasch B, Schink B, Tebbe CC, Meckenstock RU (2004) Degradation of o-xylene and m-xylene by a novel sulfate-reducer belonging to the genus Desulfotomaculum. Arch Microbiol 181:407–417
- Muhr E, Schühle K, Clermont L, Sünwoldt K, Kleinsorge D, Seyhan D, Kahnt J, Schall I, Cordero PR, Schmitt G, Heider J (2015) Enzymes of anaerobic ethylbenzene and *p*-ethylphenol catabolism in 'Aromatoleum aromaticum': differentiation and differential induction. Arch Microbiol 197:1051–1062
- Muhr E, Leicht O, González Sierra S, Thanbichler M, Heider J (2016) A fluorescent bioreporter for acetophenone and 1-phenylethanol derived from a specifically induced catabolic operon. Front Microbiol 6:1561
- Müller JA, Schink B (2000) Initial steps in the fermentation of 3-hydroxybenzoate by Sporotomaculum hydroxybenzoicum. Arch Microbiol 173:288–295
- Müller JA, Galushko AS, Kappler A, Schink B (1999) Anaerobic degradation of *m*-cresol by *Desulfobacterium cetonicum* is initiated by formation of 3-hydroxybenzylsuccinate. Arch Microbiol 172:287–294
- Müller JA, Galushko AS, Kappler A, Schink B (2001) Initiation of anaerobic degradation of p-cresol by formation of 4-hydroxybenzylsuccinate in *Desulfobacterium cetonicum*. J Bacteriol 183:752–757
- Narmandakh A, Gad'on N, Drepper F, Knapp B, Haehnel W, Fuchs G (2006) Phosphorylation of phenol by phenylphosphate synthase: role of histidine phosphate in catalysis. J Bacteriol 188:7815–7822
- Nobu MK, Narihiro T, Hideyuki T, Qiu Y, Sekiguchi Y, Woyke T, Goodwin L, Davenport KW, Kamagata Y, Liu W (2015) The genome of *Syntrophorhabdus aromaticivorans* strain UI provides new insights for syntrophic aromatic compound metabolism and electron flow. Environ Microbiol 17:4861–4872
- Paizs C, Bartlewski-Hof U, Rétey J (2007) Investigation of the mechanism of action of pyrogallolphloroglucinol transhydroxylase by using putative intermediates. Chemistry 13:2805–2811
- Parthasarathy A, Kahnt J, Chowdhury NP, Buckel W (2013) Phenylalanine catabolism in Archaeoglobus fulgidus VC-16. Arch Microbiol 195:781–797
- Payne KA, White MD, Fisher K, Khara B, Bailey SS, Parker D, Rattray NJ, Trivedi DK, Goodacre R, Beveridge R, Barran P, Rigby SE, Scrutton NS, Hay S, Leys D (2015) New cofactor supports α,β-unsaturated acid decarboxylation via 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition. Nature 522:497–501
- Peters F, Shinoda Y, McInerney MJ, Boll M (2007) Cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A (CoA) hydratases of *Geobacter metallireducens* and *Syntrophus aciditrophicus*: evidence for a common benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway in facultative and strict anaerobes. J Bacteriol 189:1055–1060
- Philipp B, Schink B (1998) Evidence of two oxidative reaction steps initiating anaerobic degradation of resorcinol (1,3-dihydroxybenzene) by the denitrifying bacterium *Azoarcus anaerobius*. J Bacteriol 180:3644–3649

- Philipp B, Schink B (2012) Different strategies in anaerobic biodegradation of aromatic compounds: nitrate reducers versus strict anaerobes. Environ Microbiol Rep 4:469–478
- Porter AW, Young LY (2013) The *bamA* gene for anaerobic ring fission is widely distributed in the environment. Front Microbiol 4:302
- Qiu Y, Sekiguchi Y, Imachi H, Kamagata Y, Tseng I, Cheng S, Ohashi A, Harada H (2004) Identification and isolation of anaerobic, syntrophic phthalate isomer-degrading microbes from methanogenic sludges treating wastewater from terephthalate manufacturing. Appl Environ Microbiol 70:1617–1626
- Qiu Y, Sekiguchi Y, Hanada S, Imachi H, Tseng I, Cheng S, Ohashi A, Harada H, Kamagata Y (2006) *Pelotomaculum terephthalicum* sp. nov. and *Pelotomaculum isophthalicum* sp. nov.: two anaerobic bacteria that degrade phthalate isomers in syntrophic association with hydrogenotrophic methanogens. Arch Microbiol 185:172–182
- Qiu Y, Hanada S, Ohashi A, Harada H, Kamagata Y, Sekiguchi Y (2008) Syntrophorhabdus aromaticivorans gen. nov., sp. nov., the first cultured anaerobe capable of degrading phenol to acetate in obligate syntrophic associations with a hydrogenotrophic methanogen. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:2051–2058
- Rabus R, Heider J (1998) Initial reactions of anaerobic metabolism of alkylbenzenes in denitrifying and sulfate-reducing bacteria. Arch Microbiol 170:377–384
- Rabus R, Widdel F (1995) Anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene and other aromatic hydrocarbons by new denitrifying bacteria. Arch Microbiol 163:96–103
- Rabus R, Kube M, Heider J, Beck A, Heitmann K, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2005) The genome sequence of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 183:27–36
- Rabus R, Boll M, Golding B, Wilkes H (2016a) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-alkylated benzoates and toluenes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:63–75
- Rabus R, Boll M, Heider J, Meckenstock RU, Buckel W, Einsle O, Ermler U, Golding BT, Gunsalus RP, Kroneck PM, Krüger M, Lueders T, Martins BM, Musat F, Richnow HH, Schink B, Seifert J, Szaleniec M, Treude T, Ullmann GM, Vogt C, von Bergen M, Wilkes H (2016b) Anaerobic microbial degradation of hydrocarbons: from enzymatic reactions to the environment. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:5–28
- Reichenbecher W, Brune A, Schink B (1994) Transhydroxylase of *Pelobacter acidigallici*: a molybdoenzyme catalyzing the conversion of pyrogallol to phloroglucinol. Biochim Biophys Acta 1204:217–224
- Reichenbecher W, Philipp B, Suter MJ, Schink B (2000) Hydroxyhydroquinone reductase, the initial enzyme involved in the degradation of hydroxyhydroquinone (1,2,4-trihydroxybenzene) by *Desulfovibrio inopinatus*. Arch Microbiol 173:206–212
- Rhee SK, Fuchs G (1999) Phenylacetyl-CoA: acceptor oxidoreductase, a membrane-bound molybdenum-iron-sulfur enzyme involved in anaerobic metabolism of phenylalanine in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. Eur J Biochem 262:507–515
- Rotaru A, Probian C, Wilkes H, Harder J (2010) Highly enriched betaproteobacteria growing anaerobically with *p*-xylene and nitrate. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 71:460–468
- Rudolphi A, Tschech A, Fuchs G (1991) Anaerobic degradation of cresols by denitrifying bacteria. Arch Microbiol 155:238–248
- Schennen U, Braun K, Knackmuss HJ (1985) Anaerobic degradation of 2-fluorobenzoate by benzoate-degrading, denitrifying bacteria. J Bacteriol 161:321–325
- Schink B, Pfennig N (1982) Fermentation of trihydroxybenzenes by *Pelobacter acidigallici* gen. nov. sp. nov., a new strictly anaerobic non-sporeforming bacterium. Arch Microbiol 133:195–201
- Schink B, Stams AJ (2013) Syntrophism among prokaryotes. In: Rosenberg E, Delong E, Lory S, Stackebrandt E, Thompson F (eds) The prokaryotes. Vol 2, Ecophysiology and biochemistry. Springer, Berlin, pp 471–493
- Schink B, Philipp B, Müller J (2000) Anaerobic degradation of phenolic compounds. Naturwissenschaften 87:12–23

- Schleinitz KM, Schmeling S, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Harms H, Kleinsteuber S, Vogt C, Fuchs G (2009) Phenol degradation in the strictly anaerobic iron-reducing bacterium *Geobacter metallireducens* GS-15. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:3912–3919
- Schmeling S, Fuchs G (2009) Anaerobic metabolism of phenol in proteobacteria and further studies of phenylphosphate carboxylase. Arch Microbiol 191:869–878
- Schmeling S, Narmandakh A, Schmitt O, Gad'on N, Schühle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate synthase: a new phosphotransferase catalyzing the first step in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:8044–8057
- Schmid G, René SB, Boll M (2015) Enzymes of the benzoyl-coenzyme A degradation pathway in the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Environ Microbiol 17:3289–3300
- Schühle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate carboxylase: a new C-C lyase involved in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:4556–4567
- Schühle K, Nies J, Heider J (2016) An indolacetate-CoA ligase and a phenylsuccinyl-CoA transferase involved in anaerobic metabolism of auxin. Environ Microbiol 18:3120. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.13347
- Selmer T, Andrei PI (2001) *p*-hydroxyphenylacetate decarboxylase from *Clostridium difficile*. A novel glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the formation of *p*-cresol. Eur J Biochem 268:1363–1372
- Selmer T, Pierik AJ, Heider J (2005) New glycyl radical enzymes catalysing key metabolic steps in anaerobic bacteria. Biol Chem 386:981–988
- Selvaraj B, Buckel W, Golding BT, Ullmann GM, Martins BM (2016) Structure and function of 4-Hydroxyphenylacetate decarboxylase and its cognate activating enzyme. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:76–91
- Song B, Palleroni NJ, Häggblom MM (2000) Isolation and characterization of diverse halobenzoate-degrading denitrifying bacteria from soils and sediments. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:3446–3453
- Song B, Palleroni NJ, Kerkhof LJ, Häggblom MM (2001) Characterization of halobenzoatedegrading, denitrifying *Azoarcus* and *Thauera* isolates and description of *Thauera chlorobenzoica* sp. nov. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 51:589–602
- Stanier RY, Ornston LN (1973) The beta-ketoadipate pathway. Adv Microb Physiol 9:89-151
- Strijkstra A, Trautwein K, Jarling R, Wöhlbrand L, Dörries M, Reinhardt R, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2014) Anaerobic activation of *p*-cymene in denitrifying betaproteobacteria: methyl group hydroxylation versus addition to fumarate. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:7592–7603
- Szaleniec M, Heider J (2016) Modeling of the reaction mechanism of enzymatic radical C-C coupling by benzylsuccinate synthase. Int J Mol Sci 17:514
- Szaleniec M, Borowski T, Schühle K, Witko M, Heider J (2010) *Ab initio* modeling of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase reaction mechanism. J Am Chem Soc 132:6014–6024
- Szaleniec M, Dudzik A, Kozik B, Borowski T, Heider J, Witko M (2014) Mechanistic basis for the enantioselectivity of the anaerobic hydroxylation of alkylaromatic compounds by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase. J Inorg Biochem 139:9–20
- Thiele B, Rieder O, Golding BT, Müller M, Boll M (2008) Mechanism of enzymatic Birch reduction: stereochemical course and exchange reactions of benzoyl-CoA reductase. J Am Chem Soc 130:14050–14051
- Tiedt O, Mergelsberg M, Boll K, Müller M, Adrian L, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2016) ATP-dependent C-F bond cleavage allows the complete degradation of 4-fluoroaromatics without oxygen. MBio 7:e00990–e00916
- Tor JM, Lovley DR (2001) Anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds coupled to Fe(III) reduction by *Ferroglobus placidus*. Environ Microbiol 3:281–287
- Trautwein K, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2012) Proteogenomic evidence for β-oxidation of plant-derived 3-phenylpropanoids in "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" EbN1. Proteomics 12:1402–1413
- Tschech A, Schink B (1985) Fermentative degradation of resorcinol and resorcylic acids. Arch Microbiol 143:52–59
- Unciuleac M, Warkentin E, Page CC, Boll M, Ermler U (2004) Structure of a xanthine oxidaserelated 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase with an additional [4Fe-4S] cluster and an inverted electron flow. Structure 12:2249–2256
- Verfürth K, Pierik AJ, Leutwein C, Zorn S, Heider J (2004) Substrate specificities and electron paramagnetic resonance properties of benzylsuccinate synthases in anaerobic toluene and *m*xylene metabolism. Arch Microbiol 181:155–162
- Weinert T, Huwiler SG, Kung JW, Weidenweber S, Hellwig P, Stärk H, Biskup T, Weber S, Cotelesage JJ, George GN, Ermler U, Boll M (2015) Structural basis of enzymatic benzene ring reduction. Nat Chem Biol 11:586–591
- White MD, Payne KA, Fisher K, Marshall SA, Parker D, Rattray NJ, Trivedi DK, Goodacre R, Rigby SE, Scrutton NS, Hay S, Leys D (2015) UbiX is a flavin prenyltransferase required for bacterial ubiquinone biosynthesis. Nature 522:502–506
- Wilkes H, Buckel W, Golding BT, Rabus R (2016) Metabolism of hydrocarbons in n-alkaneutilizing anaerobic bacteria. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:138–151
- Wischgoll S, Heintz D, Peters F, Erxleben A, Sarnighausen E, Reski R, van Dorsselaer A, Boll M (2005) Gene clusters involved in anaerobic benzoate degradation of *Geobacter metallireducens*. Mol Microbiol 58:1238–1252
- Wöhlbrand L, Wilkes H, Halder T, Rabus R (2008) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-ethylphenol by *"Aromatoleum aromaticum"* strain EbN1: pathway, regulation, and involved proteins. J Bacteriol 190:5699–5709
- Wöhlbrand L, Jacob JH, Kube M, Mussmann M, Jarling R, Beck A, Amann R, Wilkes H, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2013) Complete genome, catabolic sub-proteomes and key-metabolites of *Desulfobacula toluolica* Tol2, a marine, aromatic compound-degrading, sulfate-reducing bacterium. Environ Microbiol 15:1334–1355
- Yu L, Blaser M, Andrei PI, Pierik AJ, Selmer T (2006) 4-Hydroxyphenylacetate decarboxylases: properties of a novel subclass of glycyl radical enzyme systems. Biochemistry 45:9584–9592
- Zargar K, Saville R, Phelan RM, Tringe SG, Petzold CJ, Keasling JD, Beller HR (2016) *In vitro* characterization of phenylacetate decarboxylase, a novel enzyme catalyzing toluene biosynthesis in an anaerobic microbial community. Sci Rep 6:31362
- Zhang T, Tremblay P, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2013) Anaerobic benzene oxidation via phenol in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:7800–7806
- Zhang T, Tremblay P, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2014) Identification of genes specifically required for the anaerobic metabolism of benzene in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Front Microbiol 5:245



Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons

Matthias Boll and Sebastian Estelmann

Contents

2 Model Organisms for Studying Anaerobic PAH Degradation	137
3 Metabolite Analyses of Anaerobic PAH Degradation Pathways	137
4 Initiation of Anaerobic Naphthalene Degradation	138
5 Initiation of Anaerobic 2-Methylnaphthalene Degradation	140
6 The Central 2-Naphthoyl-CoA Degradation Pathway	140
6.1 Reduction of 2-Naphthoyl-CoA to 5,6,7,8-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA	141
6.2 Reduction of 5,6,7,8-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA	144
7 Downstream Degradation of Hexahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA	144
8 Anaerobic Degradation of Phenanthrene	147
9 Research Needs	147
References	148

Abstract

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are hazardous environmental pollutants that can be degraded exclusively by microorganisms. Whereas the enzymes involved in aerobic PAH degradation have been studied intensively since decades, the degradation of PAH in anaerobic bacteria is sparsely characterized. Only a few anaerobic strains and enrichment cultures degrading PAHs have been described. Today only the anaerobic naphthalene and methylnaphthalene

M. Boll (🖂)

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Institute of Biology II, Microbiology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany e-mail: matthias.boll@biologie.uni-freiburg.de

S. Estelmann

Faculty of Biology, Institute of Biologie II, Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Microbiology, Faculty of Biology, Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany e-mail: sebastian.estelmann@biologie.uni-freiburg.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), *Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids*, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_7

degradation pathways have been elucidated. A few key reactions of these pathways have been studied to some detail and are presented in this chapter. The initial activation of PAHs without oxygen represents a major challenge and is accomplished by direct carboxylation of non-substituted PAHs or by addition to fumarate in case of methylnaphathlene. In the case of naphthalene degradation, CoA-thioesterification yields 2-naphthoyl-CoA, which undergoes dearomatization by three consecutive two-electron transfer steps to the napthyl ring system. The non-substituted ring of 2-naphthoyl-CoA is dearomatized first by a member of the flavin-containing old yellow enzyme (OYE) family. After another reduction step by a second OYE-like enzyme, the dearomatization of the second ring is catalyzed by an ATP-dependent enzyme homologous to dearomatizing class I benzoyl-CoA reductases. The nonaromatic hexahydronaphthoyl-CoA ring system formed is then cleaved by modified β-oxidation reactions yielding cyclohexane ring containing intermediates. Though little is known about the anaerobic degradation of PAHs with more than two rings, similar principles as those identified for naphthalene degradation are proposed to be involved. The expected common enzymatic processes comprise: (i) initial carboxylation, (ii) activation to a CoA ester, (iii) the reductive dearomatization of the polycyclic ring systems by OYE-like enzymes and/or homologues of benzoyl-CoA reductases, and (iv) oxidation to acetyl-CoA by modified β-oxidation reactions via a ciscarboxycyclohexylacetyl-CoA intermediate.

1 Introduction

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) are widespread pollutants that impair human health due to their persistence, toxicity, and carcinogenicity. They are natural constituents of crude oil and coal and are mainly released into the environment by anthropogenic activities. PAHs consist of two or more fused benzene rings and are characterized by nonactivated C–C and C–H bonds and low solubility in water. In spite of their low bioavailability, PAHs can be degraded by microorganisms, and this constitutes the major mechanism for their removal from contaminated sites (Haritash and Kaushik 2009).

Aerobic bacteria and fungi use molecular oxygen to overcome the chemical inertness of PAHs. Ring-hydroxylating and ring-cleaving mono- and dioxygenases are key enzymes of aerobic PAH degradation pathways and have been studied intensively (Peng et al. 2008). In contrast, anaerobic bacteria that degrade PAHs need to use alternative strategies. Due to the low solubility of oxygen in water (258 μ M at 25 °C (Wagner et al. 2011)), PAH-contaminated sites frequently turn anoxic. Several enrichment cultures were obtained from soils, sediments, aquifers, or sewage sludge that have the capability of degrading naphthalene, methylnapthalene, or phenanthrene coupled to the reduction of sulfate, and in a few cases, to nitrate, metal oxides, or CO₂. These cultures grow very slowly and produce little biomass which hampered the investigation of degradation pathways and enzymes. In the past 10 years, our knowledge of anaerobic PAH degradation was greatly enhanced in studies with naphthalene degrading pure and/or enrichment cultures. There are excellent reviews dealing with anaerobic PAH degradation with a different focus

than this contribution (Meckenstock et al. 2004, 2016; Heider 2007; Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011; Boll et al. 2014). The present chapter provides an overview of anaerobic PAH degradation with a focus on the key enzymatic steps involved. Techniques for detecting/monitoring anaerobic PAH degradation in the environment (e.g., isotope fractionation, detection of functional or phylogenetic marker genes, metagenomics, marker metabolite analyses) are described in detail in other chapters of this volume.

2 Model Organisms for Studying Anaerobic PAH Degradation

The utilization of naphthalene, methylnaphthalene, and phenanthrene as sole carbon and energy source has frequently been reported under sulfidogenic conditions (Coates et al. 1996; Zhang and Young 1997; Galushko et al. 1999; Meckenstock et al. 2000; Sullivan et al. 2001; Davidova et al. 2007; Kümmel et al. 2015). This finding indicates a major role of sulfate reducing bacteria in natural PAH decontamination. In most reports on anaerobic naphthalene degradation, bacteria belonging to the *Desulfobacteriaceae* within the *Deltaproteobacteria* were identified. Several phylogenetically closely related marine strains were obtained in pure culture and genomic information became available for the NaphS2 pure culture (DiDonato et al. 2010). This strain not only uses naphthalene, 2-methylnaphthalene, and 2-naphthoic acid but also benzoate, pyruvate, and acetate, making it valuable for comparative gene expression analysis. (Meta)genomic information is also available for the culture N47 (Selesi et al. 2010), which was enriched from a contaminated aquifer. Growth of the N47 enrichment culture is supported by naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene, and the degradation pathways of both PAHs were studied intensively in this culture.

Anaerobic naphthalene degradation was also detected in non-sulfidogenic bacteria. For example, the enrichment culture N49 couples naphthalene degradation to Fe(III)-respiration (Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011). Bacteria of the N49 enrichment culture are phylogenetically affiliated to the *Peptococcaceae* within the Grampositive bacteria. Evidence has also been provided for anaerobic naphthalene degradation under methanogenic and nitrate reducing conditions (Chang et al. 2006; Rockne et al. 2000), but cultures reducing nitrate are currently not available.

3 Metabolite Analyses of Anaerobic PAH Degradation Pathways

Metabolite analyses of culture supernatants by GC/MS or LC/MS techniques have been successfully applied to gain initial insights into the anaerobic degradation pathways of PAH. In PAH contaminated sediment samples (Zhang and Young 1997; Phelps et al. 2002), and cultures of NaphS2, N47 and N49 (Musat et al. 2009; Meckenstock et al. 2000; Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011) grown with naphthalene, 2-naphthoic acid was identified as a signature metabolite suggesting that carboxylation is the initial activation of PAH. Using stable isotope labeling, 2-phenanthroic acid was identified as derivative of phenanthrene (Zhang and Young 1997; Davidova et al. 2007). In contrast, substituted PAHs like 2-methylnaphthalene were shown to be activated by fumarate addition yielding arylsuccinates, similar to the anaerobic degradation of toluene and *n*-alkanes (Annweiler et al. 2000).

Reduced 2-naphthoic acid derivatives like 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoic acid were detected in PAH-contaminated sediments (Zhang et al. 2000) and culture supernatants of N47 grown with naphthalene (Annweiler et al. 2002). In addition, cyclohexanedicarboxylic acid–derived compounds were found. From these data it was proposed that degradation of the 2-naphthoic acid intermediate proceeds by reduction of the non-substituted ring followed by reduction and opening of the substituted ring (Annweiler et al. 2002). Reactions similar to the β -oxidation of fatty acids were assumed to act on cyclohexanedicarboxylic acids finally leading to central metabolites (Meckenstock et al. 2016). Although valuable information about PAH degradation were obtained by metabolite analysis, many of the proposed intermediates could not be detected; finally such studies can never unambiguously distinguish between true metabolites or excreted dead-end products.

4 Initiation of Anaerobic Naphthalene Degradation

The carboxylation of naphthalene to 2-naphthoic acid was demonstrated in cell extracts of the N47 enrichment culture at a specific activity of 0.12 mU/mg protein by following the incorporation of ¹³C-labeled bicarbonate (Mouttaki et al. 2012). These extracts also catalyzed a much faster exchange reaction of ¹³C-labeled bicarbonate with the carboxyl group of unlabeled 2-naphthoic acid at a specific activity of 3.2 mU/mg protein. Both reactions were attributed to a 2-naphthoic acid forming naphthalene carboxylase (Fig. 1); both activities were oxygen-sensitive and did not appear to depend on the presence of ATP or divalent metal ions.

In the N47 and NaphS2 strains, naphthalene-induced gene clusters were identified that contain putative genes that are homologous to subunits of phenylphosphate carboxylase (Bergmann et al. 2011; DiDonato et al. 2010). The latter is a key enzyme in anaerobic phenol degradation and converts phenylphosphate and CO_2 to 4-hydroxybenzoate and inorganic phosphate; it belongs to the UbiD-like family of (de)carboxylases (Schühle and Fuchs 2004). The prototypical UbiD gene product was identified in *Escherichia coli*, and it decarboxylates 3-octaprenyl-4-hydroxybenzoate during ubiquinone biosynthesis (Cox et al. 1969). Recently, a UbiD-like decarboxylase acting on cinnamic acid was reported to depend on a prenylated flavin mononucleotide (FMN) cofactor (Payne et al. 2015), which is synthesized by a UbiX-like prenyltransferase (White et al. 2015). In N47 a *ubiX*-like gene is not part of the naphthalene carboxylase genes containing cluster, but *ubiX*-like candidates are located elsewhere in the genome. Genes encoding UbiD and UbiX were also found to be upregulated in enrichment cultures anaerobically degrading benzene, which is most likely carboxylated to benzoate in a first activation step (Abu Laban et al. 2010).



Fig. 1 Proposed initial steps involved in anaerobic naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene degradation. (a) Formation of 2-naphthoyl-CoA from naphthalene (gray) and 2-methylnaphthalene (black). (b) Section of the gene cluster proposed to encode enzymes of anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation in N47. *etf*, electron transferring flavoprotein; *nmsD*, activating enzyme of naphthyl-2-methylsuccinate synthase; *bns*, β -oxidation of naphthyl-2-methylsuccinate. Enzymes shown in (a) and corresponding genes in (b) are depicted by the same color code

In summary, UbiD-like-carboxylases appear to be generally involved in the initial activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. In case of naphthalene carboxylase, a large multisubunit enzyme complex is predicted with a UbiD-like active site subunit (Meckenstock et al. 2016).

The 2-naphthoic acid formed is proposed to be activated to 2-naphthoyl-coenzyme A (NCoA), an important intermediate in the anaerobic naphthalene degradation pathway (Fig. 1). Transcriptomic and proteomic studies suggested candidate genes encoding an AMP-forming 2-naphthoic acid CoA ligase (Bergmann et al. 2011; DiDonato et al. 2010). Though such an activity was measured in cell extracts of N47 (S. Estelmann and M. Boll, unpublished results), the corresponding enzyme has not been isolated and characterized, yet.

5 Initiation of Anaerobic 2-Methylnaphthalene Degradation

A well-established mechanism of oxygen-independent C–H bond activation is the addition of alkyl chains to fumarate (Heider 2007). For example, toluene degradation is initiated by the glycyl radical enzyme benzylsuccinate synthase (Biegert et al. 1996), and the *bssA* gene encoding the active site subunit was established as a functional marker gene to detect anaerobic toluene and related hydrocarbon degradation at contaminated sites (Winderl et al. 2007). In case of 2-methylnaphthalene degradation, an addition to fumarate catalyzed by a benzylsuccinate synthase-like enzyme was anticipated.

In the N47 culture, genes encoding putative enzymes involved in the conversion of 2-methylnaphthalene to NCoA are organized in a gene cluster (Fig. 1); their expression is induced during growth with 2-methylnaphthalene (Selesi et al. 2010). Using cell suspensions, the fumarate-dependent conversion of 2-methylnaphthalene to naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate was measured at a rate of 0.02 µU/mg protein, which was comparable to benzylsuccinate synthase assayed under similar conditions (Annweiler et al. 2000). Based on sequence similarity to benzylsuccinate synthase, the putative α -, β - and γ -subunits of naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate synthase were identified in the gene cluster involved in 2-methylnaphthalene degradation in N47 (Selesi et al. 2010). Due to the high similarities of the corresponding gene clusters, the β-oxidation of the side chain of naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate has been proposed to proceed via analogous enzymatic steps as in toluene degradation (Leuthner and Heider 2000). Notably, naphthyl-2-methylene-succinate was identified in culture extracts indicating a CoA thioesterification of naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate followed by an acyl-CoA dehydrogenase reaction (Annweiler et al. 2000). Genes encoding a putative CoA transferase and an FAD-containing acyl-CoA dehydrogenase along with its interaction partner electron transferring flavoprotein (ETF) are present in the 2-methylnaphthalene degradation clusters in N47 and NaphS2. These clusters contain additional genes encoding a putative enoyl-CoA hydratase, a 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase, and a thiolase; they are required for further β-oxidation like reactions. The thiolase is predicted to remove succinyl-CoA from a naphthyl-2oxomethyl-succinyl-CoA intermediate, thus producing NCoA which is further metabolized in the central NCoA degradation pathway.

6 The Central 2-Naphthoyl-CoA Degradation Pathway

In the anaerobic degradation of monocyclic aromatic compounds, the central intermediate benzoyl-CoA is dearomatized by a two-electron reduction to cyclohexa-1,5diene-1-carboxyl-CoA (dienoyl-CoA) by two different classes of benzoyl-CoA reductases (BCRs) (Boll et al. 2014). In facultative anaerobes, class I BCRs couple reductive dearomatization to a stoichiometric hydrolysis of ATP to ADP and P_i. Class I BCRs consist of four subunits and coordinate three FeS clusters. In contrast, obligate anaerobes use ATP-independent class II BCRs which are large enzyme complexes of eight subunits that coordinate numerous FeS clusters and flavins and have an unusual tungsten cofactor at the active site (Weinert et al. 2015). In class II BCRs, the endergonic reduction of benzoyl-CoA is most likely driven by coupling to an exergonic reduction, this process is known as electron bifurcation and allows dearomatization with less energy demand as in class I BCRs (Boll et al. 2014; Buckel and Thauer 2013). Despite these remarkable differences, class I and II BCRs share a common feature and this is their extreme sensitivity to molecular oxygen.

In cell extracts of N47, the dearomatization of NCoA to 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2naphthoyl-CoA (THNCoA) was measured via HPLC analysis at a rate of 5.1 mU/mg protein when using sodium dithionite as artificial electron donor. The reaction was neither oxygen-sensitive nor ATP-dependent. The reduction of the THNCoA intermediate to a hexahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA (HHNCoA) was measured at a rate of 0.7 mU/mg protein and was dependent on the presence of ATP and NADH (Eberlein et al. 2013b). In contrast to NCoA reduction, this reaction was strictly ATP-dependent and highly sensitive to oxygen. These findings indicated that reduction of THNCoA is catalyzed by a class I BCR-like enzyme, whereas dearomatization of the non-substituted ring of NCoA is catalyzed by a novel aryl-CoA reductase.

6.1 Reduction of 2-Naphthoyl-CoA to 5,6,7,8-Tetrahydro-2naphthoyl-CoA

A NCoA reductase (NCR) was initially purified from extracts of N47 grown with naphthalene under sulfate-reducing conditions (Eberlein et al. 2013a). The enzyme consists of a single 76.5 kDa subunit and apparently catalyzed the four-electron reduction of NCoA to THNCoA at a rate of 39 mU/mg protein using dithionite as artificial electron donor. The encoding gene was identified and NCR was found to be a novel member of the flavin-containing old yellow enzyme (OYE) family; it represents the prototype of a previously unknown class of dearomatizing reductases, also referred to as class III aryl-CoA reductases. In both N47 and NaphS2, the encoding *ncr* genes are part of a naphthalene-induced gene cluster and are located adjacent to a second gene encoding an OYE. Further genes of this cluster encode a putative product with similarities to NAD(P)H-binding modules of hydrogenases and NADH:quinone oxidoreductases (Eberlein et al. 2013a).

Surprisingly, heterologously produced NCRs from both N47 and NaphS2 catalyzed only the two-electron reduction of NCoA to 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA (DHNCoA) at rates between 22 and 31 mU/mg protein (Estelmann et al. 2015). Heterologous expression of the OYE genes located next to *ncr* genes identified the product as a specific 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase (DHNCR) catalyzing the two-electron reduction of the substrate to THNCoA at rates of 625 mU/mg protein (DHNCR from N47) and 95 mU/mg protein (DHNCR from NaphS2). Thus, NCoA is reduced by two consecutive two-electron reduction steps catalyzed by NCR and DHNCR (Fig. 2) (Estelmann et al. 2015). The two OYEs have almost the same molecular mass and show 34% amino acid sequence identity to each other.



Fig. 2 Enzymatic steps involved in the stepwise reduction of 2-naphthoyl-CoA during anaerobic naphthalene degradation. (a) Enzymatic reactions catalyzed by ATP-independent NCR, ATP-independent DHNCR, and ATP-dependent THNCR. The exact redox potentials of the reactions catalyzed by DHNCR and THNCR are not known, the one given for the DHNCR reaction was estimated (Estelmann et al. 2015) and the one given for the THNCR reaction refers to the benzoyl-CoA/dienoyl-CoA redox couple (Kung et al. 2010). It is unknown, which of the four possible isomers is the product of the THNCR reaction. (b) Section of gene clusters encoding dearomatizing reductases involved in anaerobic naphthalene degradation in strain N47. Genes encoding enzymes potentially involved in the electron transfer to dearomatizing reductases are highlighted in gray: N47 G38200, putative NAD(P)H:quinone oxidoreductase; N47 E41450, ferredoxin; N47 E41430, putative NADPH: ferredoxin oxidoreductase. Enzymes shown in (a) and corresponding genes in (b) are depicted by the same color code

Their binding properties to chromatography materials are virtually identical, thus explaining the initial oversight of the much less abundant DHNCR in NCR preparations.

OYEs generally catalyze the NAD(P)H-dependent reduction of C=C double bonds of activated alkenes (Toogood et al. 2010). Yeast OYE was the first flavoenzyme that was discovered and consists of a single FMN-binding triosephosphate isomerase (TIM) barrel domain. The catalytic mechanism is a ping pong mechanism with NAD(P)H binding and reduction of FMN followed by substrate binding and reduction at the same binding site. In contrast, NCR and DHNCR are composed of three domains: in addition to the FMN-binding TIM barrel domain, an FAD binding flavdoxin and a [4Fe-4S] cluster binding domain were identified. In agreement, stoichiometric amounts of FMN, FAD, and Fe were found in all heterologously produced NCRs (Estelmann et al. 2015). Some phylogenetically related OYEs show the same domain architecture as NCR and DHNCR. The 2,4-dienovl-CoA reductase is an auxiliary enzyme involved in β-oxidation of fatty acids. The structural characterization of the enzyme from E. coli revealed that the reaction is initiated by a hydride transfer from NADPH to FAD which then transfers single electrons to the active site FMN via the 4Fe-4S-cluster (Hubbard et al. 2003). The fully reduced FMN then delivers a hydride to the substrate, and two conserved tyrosine and histidine residues form a catalytic dyad involved in protonation. Notably, Tyr-167 and His-252 are conserved in NCRs and DHNCRs suggesting a similar reaction mechanism. In case of the NCR, a hydride transfer to the C6-position of the naphthyl ring system results in an anionic transition state that can optimally be stabilized over the entire naphthyl ring system (Estelmann et al. 2015, Fig. 3). Thus, dearomatization of aromatic systems fundamentally differs in NCRs and BCRs since catalysis of the latter proceeds via radical intermediates by alternate electron and proton transfer to the aromatic ring (Thiele et al. 2008).

The different mechanisms of NCRs and BCRs may be rationalized by the differing redox potentials of the individual substrate/product couples. The redox potential of the bicyclic NCoA/DHNCoA redox couple ($E^{\circ'} = -493 \text{ mV}$ (Estelmann et al. 2015)) is substantially more positive than that of the monocyclic benzoyl-CoA/dienoyl-CoA redox couple ($E^{\circ'} = -622 \text{ mV}$ (Kung et al. 2010)). For this reason a hydride transfer is considered to be feasible for NCoA but not for benzoyl-CoA dearaomatization. However, the physiological electron donors of NCR and DHNCR are so far unknown. NAD(P)H ($E^{\circ'} = -320$ mV) cannot serve as direct electron donor for NCoA reduction, but the coupling to an exergonic reaction could drive endergonic electron transfer from NAD(P)H to NCoA. For example, the putative, FMN and FeS cluster containing product of an open reading frame located next to ncr genes (Fig. 2) could catalyze a flavin-based electron bifurcation. In such a process, endergonic reduction of NCoA by NADPH could be driven by the reduction of a second acceptor with a redox potential > -280 mV. Alternatively, reduced ferredoxin (E' \approx -500 mV) could serve as direct electron donor for NCoA reduction; however, no gene encoding a ferredoxinlike component has been found in the gene cluster containing the ncr genes.



Fig. 3 Proposed mechanism for 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase. A hydride transfer to C6 generates an anionic state that is stabilized as enolate; protonation at C5 yields the product 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA

DHNCR production in *E. coli* resulted in low yields and low degrees of purity which did not allow a detailed enzyme characterization. In contrast to NCRs, DHNCRs did not catalyze the reverse reaction, and for this reason the redox potential of the DHNCoA/THNCoA redox couple could only be estimated with $E^{\circ \prime} \approx -375$ mV (Estelmann et al. 2015). NADH is considered to serve as natural electron donor of DHNCR; using this donor in excess, cell extracts of N47 fully converted DHNCoA to THNCoA indicating no need for a coupling to an exergonic reaction as suggested for NCoA reduction (S. Estelmann and M. Boll, unpubl. results).

6.2 Reduction of 5,6,7,8-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA

Cell extracts of N47 catalyzed the MgATP- and electron donor-dependent two-electron reduction of THNCoA to a conjugated HHNCoA in a highly oxygensensitive reaction (Eberlein et al. 2013b). It is unknown, which of the four possible HHNCoA isomers is formed (Fig. 2). THNCoA reductase (THNCR) shows typical properties of class I BCRs and the corresponding genes in NaphS2 were upregulated during growth on naphthalene (DiDonato et al. 2010). In both N47 and NaphS2, these genes designated as *thnBCDE* are part of an operon presumably encoding enzymes involved in the downstream HHNCoA degradation pathway (Meckenstock et al. 2016). The deduced ThnBCDE subunits show similarities to the four subunits of class I benzovl-CoA reductases. Thus, it is very likely that the ATP-dependent dearomatization of THNCoA is catalyzed by ThnBCDE. Notably, the highest rate of THNCoA conversion by cell extracts of N47 was observed with NADH as reductant (Eberlein et al. 2013b) whereas class I BCRs usually depend on reduced ferredoxin provided by either a 2-oxoglutarate:ferredoxin oxidoreductase or an NADPH:ferredoxin oxidoreductase (Dörner and Boll 2002; Ebenau-Jehle et al. 2003). Assuming a redox potential of THNCoA/HHNCoA comparable to the benzoyl-CoA/dienoyl-CoA redox couple ($E^{\circ'} = -622$ mV (Kung et al. 2010)) an additional electron activation mechanism has to be involved in THNCoA reduction if electrons are indeed provided by NADH ($E' \approx -280 \text{ mV}$).

In summary, two different types of dearomatizing reductases are involved in anaerobic PAH-degradation. NCR and THNCR show remarkable differences in architecture, cofactor composition, and biochemical properties (Fig. 4). NCR is the prototype of a previously unknown class of dearomatizing aryl-CoA reductases, whereas THNCR shows similarities to class I BCRs. According to the current knowledge, class II BCRs are not involved in anaerobic PAH degradation.

7 Downstream Degradation of Hexahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA

Naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene are fully degraded to CO_2 in the sulfate-reducing strains N47 and NaphS2. Based on initial metabolite analyses, HHNCoA degradation appears to be initiated by reactions similar to those involved in the well-established benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway (Meckenstock et al. 2016). The enzymes involved in



Fig. 4 Architecture of dearomatizing reductases involved in anaerobic PAH degradation. (a) ATP-independent 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase from sulfate-reducing strains N47 and NaphS2. The arrangement of cofactors is based on the closely related 2,4-dienoyl-CoA reductase from *Escherichia coli* (Hubbard et al. 2003). The natural electron donor of NCR is not known. (b) ATP-dependent 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase from sulfate-reducing strains N47 and NaphS2. Based on homology to class I benzoyl-CoA reductases from *Thauera aromatica* and *Azoarcus* sp. THNCR is assumed to be composed of two different modules: (i) the electron activation module comprised of the ThnDE subunits harboring ATP-binding sites and a bridged [4Fe-4S] cluster (blue), and (ii) the ring reduction module consisting of the ThnBC subunits with one THNCoA-binding site and two additional [4Fe-4S] clusters (green) (Buckel et al. 2014). The natural electron donor of THNCR is not known

the conversion of HHNCoA to central metabolites are putatively encoded by the *thn* operon (Fig. 5). Although in vitro evidence for any of the downstream reactions is lacking, a plausible pathway has been postulated (Meckenstock et al. 2016). Dearomatization of THNCoA to HHNCoA is most likely followed by a 1,4-water addition to the cyclic dienoyl-CoA system catalyzed by an enoyl-CoA hydratase (Peters et al. 2007). In the next step, the resulting hydroxy group is oxidized to a ketone by a 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase. Hydrolytic ring cleavage and a second hydration of a double bond would finally result in the formation of an intermediate containing a cyclohexanecarboxylate moiety linked to a 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA side chain. The β -oxidation of this side chain with concomitant thiolytic release of acetyl-CoA would yield a CoA-thioester of 2-carboxycyclohexylacetic acid. This acid was identified during initial metabolite studies with culture supernatants of N47 which is supportive for the proposed pathway (Annweiler et al. 2002). However, the CoA ester functionality could



Fig. 5 Putative downstream degradation of hexahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA (**a**) and genes of the *thn* operon in NaphS2 (**b**). Enzymes of the *thn* operon are assumed to be significantly involved in the further degradation of hexahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA. Putative functions of the enzymes encoded in the *thn* operon are indicated by the same color code

be located at either of the two carboxy functionalities of 2-carboxycyclohexylacetic acid. If the ring opening hydrolase cleaves between C1 and C2 of the naphthyl ring system, the CoA moiety would be at the acetate moiety whereas it would be at the carboxy group in case of a cleavage between C2 and C3. A CoA transferase could interconvert both isomers. The introduction of a double bond into the CoA-activated acetyl group by an acyl-CoA dehydrogenase followed by an enoyl-CoA hydratase and a lyase reaction results in the cleavage of the second ring (Fig. 5). The ring-cleaving lyase was shown to be specific for the *cis*-isomer of 2-carboxycyclohexylacetyl-CoA (Weyrauch et al. 2017). Pimeloyl-CoA would be formed after thiolytic removal of a further acetyl-CoA

unit. The further degradation then proceeds via known reactions of the benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway (Fuchs et al. 2011) finally forming three additional acetyl-CoA units that can be fully oxidized in the citric acid cycle or assimilated via the glyoxylate shunt. In total, the 11 carbon atoms of NCoA are converted to 5 acetyl-CoA + CO_2 .

8 Anaerobic Degradation of Phenanthrene

The knowledge of anaerobes degrading PAH with more than two rings is so far limited to a few studies with phenanthrene degrading, sulfate-reducing cultures. The initial evidence for carboxylation as the initial activation of phenanthrene was obtained in studies with enriched sediment samples in which the label of [¹³C] bicarbonate was identified in phenanthrene carboxylic acid (Zhang and Young 1997). In agreement, the formation of 2-phenanthrene carboxylic acid from phenanthrene was convincingly demonstrated by labeling studies in a sediment-free, sulfate-reducing enrichment culture (Davidova et al. 2007). Members of the *Desulfobacteriaceae* were detected in this enrichment culture obtained from a hydrocarbon-contaminated marine sediment. Nothing is known about the further steps involved in anaerobic phenanthrene degradation. It is likely, that after activation to phenanthroyl-CoA a series of consecutive dearomatization reactions catalyzed by NCR-like OYEs and modified β -oxidation result in a stepwise degradation of the three-ringed system to acetyl-CoA units.

9 Research Needs

Although significant progress has been made in the past 10 years, knowledge about anaerobic PAH degradation is still very preliminary. Plausible naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene degradation pathways have been partially elucidated, but for most of the proposed reactions in vitro evidence is lacking. Though there is little doubt that anaerobic PAH degradation is initiated by carboxylation, very little is known about the enzyme involved and the mechanism of carboxylation. The very recently obtained insights into the function of the UbiD/UbiX enzyme systems will be valuable for studying the UbiD-like enzymes involved in PAH carboxylation. The only isolated enzyme of anaerobic PAH degradation is NCR; in addition, a DHNCR has been enriched. Future studies of NCR will focus on the elucidation of the structural basis of NCoA reduction. A particularly interesting question will be the nature of the electron donor for NCoA reduction. Preliminary results point to the involvement of a flavin-based electron bifurcation scenario, it would probably be the first one without involving a ferredoxin.

The degradation pathways of PAHs other than naphthalene are still obscure. Research is generally hampered by the slow growth and the low biomass yields of cultures in combination with the instability and oxygen sensitivity of many of the enzymes involved. However, strategies coping with these challenges involve metagenomic analyses which in turn will help to identify key enzymes in the degradation pathways. The successful heterologous expression of *ncr* and *dhncr* genes in *E. coli* demonstrated that OYE-like enzymes involved in aryl-CoA dearomatization can be produced in an active form. Similar progress could be obtained with enzymes involved in β -oxidation. Most important will be the application of high-resolution mass spectrometric analysis of metabolites. These should not be limited to carboxylic acids excreted to the medium but should also involve the analysis of cellular CoA ester pools, as the major part of anaerobic PAH degradation proceeds via thioesterified carboxylic acids.

References

- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796
- Annweiler E, Materna A, Safinowski M, Kappler A, Richnow HH, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2000) Anaerobic degradation of 2-methylnaphthalene by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5329–5333
- Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2002) Identical ring cleavage products during anaerobic degradation of naphthalene, 2-methylnaphthalene, and tetralin indicate a new metabolic pathway. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:852–858
- Bergmann FD, Selesi D, Meckenstock RU (2011) Identification of new enzymes potentially involved in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. Arch Microbiol 193:241–250
- Biegert T, Fuchs G, Heider J (1996) Evidence that anaerobic oxidation of toluene in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* is initiated by formation of benzylsuccinate from toluene and fumarate. Eur J Biochem 238:661–668
- Boll M, Löffler C, Morris BE, Kung JW (2014) Anaerobic degradation of homocyclic aromatic compounds via arylcarboxyl-coenzyme A esters: organisms, strategies and key enzymes. Environ Microbiol 16:612–627
- Buckel W, Thauer RK (2013) Energy conservation via electron bifurcating ferredoxin reduction and proton/Na(+) translocating ferredoxin oxidation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1827:94–113
- Buckel W, Kung JW, Boll M (2014) The Benzoyl-Coenzyme A Reductase and 2-Hydroxyacyl-Coenzyme A Dehydratase Radical Enzyme Family. Chembiochem 15:2188–94
- Chang W, Um Y, Holoman TR (2006) Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) degradation coupled to methanogenesis. Biotechnol Lett 28:425–430
- Coates JD, Anderson RT, Lovley DR (1996) Oxidation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons under sulfate-reducing conditions. Appl Environ Microbiol 62:1099–1101
- Cox GB, Young IG, McCann LM, Gibson F (1969) Biosynthesis of ubiquinone in *Escherichia coli* K-12: location of genes affecting the metabolism of 3-octaprenyl-4-hydroxybenzoic acid and 2-octaprenylphenol. J Bacteriol 99:450–458
- Davidova IA, Gieg LM, Duncan KE, Suflita JM (2007) Anaerobic phenanthrene mineralization by a carboxylating sulfate-reducing bacterial enrichment. ISME J 1:436–442
- DiDonato RJ, Young ND, Butler JE, Chin K, Hixson KK, Mouser P, Lipton MS, DeBoy R, Methé BA (2010) Genome sequence of the deltaproteobacterial strain NaphS2 and analysis of differential gene expression during anaerobic growth on naphthalene. PLoS One 5:e14072
- Dörner E, Boll M (2002) Properties of 2-oxoglutarate:ferredoxin oxidoreductase from *Thauera* aromatica and its role in enzymatic reduction of the aromatic ring. J Bacteriol 184:3975–3983
- Ebenau-Jehle C, Boll M, Fuchs G (2003) 2-Oxoglutarate:NADP(+) oxidoreductase in *Azoarcus evansii*: properties and function in electron transfer reactions in aromatic ring reduction. J Bacteriol 185:6119–6129

- Eberlein C, Estelmann S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Müller M, Meckenstock RU, Boll M (2013a) Identification and characterization of 2-naphthoyl-coenzyme A reductase, the prototype of a novel class of dearomatizing reductases. Mol Microbiol 88:1032–1039
- Eberlein C, Johannes J, Mouttaki H, Sadeghi M, Golding BT, Boll M, Meckenstock RU (2013b) ATP-dependent/-independent enzymatic ring reductions involved in the anaerobic catabolism of naphthalene. Environ Microbiol 15:1832–1841
- Estelmann S, Blank I, Feldmann A, Boll M (2015) Two distinct old yellow enzymes are involved in naphthyl ring reduction during anaerobic naphthalene degradation. Mol Microbiol 95:162–172
- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816
- Galushko A, Minz D, Schink B, Widdel F (1999) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene by a pure culture of a novel type of marine sulphate-reducing bacterium. Environ Microbiol 1:415–420
- Haritash AK, Kaushik CP (2009) Biodegradation aspects of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs): a review. J Hazard Mater 169:1–15
- Heider J (2007) Adding handles to unhandy substrates: anaerobic hydrocarbon activation mechanisms. Curr Opin Chem Biol 11:188–194
- Hubbard PA, Liang X, Schulz H, Kim JP (2003) The crystal structure and reaction mechanism of *Escherichia coli* 2,4-dienoyl-CoA reductase. J Biol Chem 278:37553–37560
- Kleemann R, Meckenstock RU (2011) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by Gram-positive, ironreducing bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 78:488–496
- Kümmel S, Herbst F, Bahr A, Duarte M, Pieper DH, Jehmlich N, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Bombach P, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2015) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by sulfatereducing desulfobacteraceae from various anoxic aquifers. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 91:fiv006
- Kung JW, Baumann S, von Bergen M, Müller M, Hagedoorn P, Hagen WR, Boll M (2010) Reversible biological Birch reduction at an extremely low redox potential. J Am Chem Soc 132:9850–9856
- Leuthner B, Heider J (2000) Anaerobic toluene catabolism of *Thauera aromatica*: the *bbs* operon codes for enzymes of β-oxidation of the intermediate benzylsuccinate. J Bacteriol 182:272–277
- Meckenstock RU, Mouttaki H (2011) Anaerobic degradation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Biotechnol 22:406–414
- Meckenstock RU, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Richnow HH, Schink B (2000) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:2743–2747
- Meckenstock RU, Safinowski M, Griebler C (2004) Anaerobic degradation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 49:27–36
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Kölschbach JS, Cunha Tarouco P, Weyrauch P, Dong X, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774
- Musat F, Galushko A, Jacob J, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Wilkes H, Schink B, Rabus R (2009) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene by strains of marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:209–219
- Payne KA, White MD, Fisher K, Khara B, Bailey SS, Parker D, Rattray NJW, Trivedi DK, Goodacre R, Beveridge R, Barran P, Rigby SE, Scrutton NS, Hay S, Leys D (2015) New cofactor supports α,β-unsaturated acid decarboxylation via 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition. Nature 522:497–501
- Peng R, Xiong A, Xue Y, Fu X, Gao F, Zhao W, Tian Y, Yao Q (2008) Microbial biodegradation of polyaromatic hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiol Rev 32:927–955
- Peters F, Shinoda Y, McInerney MJ, Boll M (2007) Cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A (CoA) hydratases of *Geobacter metallireducens* and *Syntrophus aciditrophicus*: evidence for a common benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway in facultative and strict anaerobes. J Bacteriol 189:1055–1060

- Phelps CD, Battistelli J, Young LY (2002) Metabolic biomarkers for monitoring anaerobic naphthalene biodegradation in situ. Environ Microbiol 4:532–537
- Rockne KJ, Chee-Sanford JC, Sanford RA, Hedlund BP, Staley JT, Strand SE (2000) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by microbial pure cultures under nitrate-reducing conditions. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:1595–1601
- Schühle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate carboxylase: a new C-C lyase involved in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:4556–4567
- Selesi D, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Schmidt F, Rattei T, Tischler P, Lueders T, Meckenstock RU (2010) Combined genomic and proteomic approaches identify gene clusters involved in anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation in the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. J Bacteriol 192:295–306
- Sullivan ER, Zhang X, Phelps C, Young LY (2001) Anaerobic mineralization of stable-isotopelabeled 2-methylnaphthalene. Appl Environ Microbiol 67:4353–4357
- Thiele B, Rieder O, Golding BT, Müller M, Boll M (2008) Mechanism of enzymatic Birch reduction: stereochemical course and exchange reactions of benzoyl-CoA reductase. J Am Chem Soc 130:14050–14051
- Toogood HS, Gardiner JM, Scrutton NS (2010) Biocatalytic reductions and chemical versatility of the old yellow enzyme family of flavoprotein oxidoreductases. ChemCatChem 2:892–914
- Wagner BA, Venkataraman S, Buettner GR (2011) The rate of oxygen utilization by cells. Free Radic Biol Med 51:700–712
- Weinert T, Huwiler SG, Kung JW, Weidenweber S, Hellwig P, Stärk H, Biskup T, Weber S, Cotelesage JJH, George GN, Ermler U, Boll M (2015) Structural basis of enzymatic benzene ring reduction. Nat Chem Biol 11:586–591
- Weyrauch P, Zaytsev AV, Stephan S, Kocks L, Schmitz OJ, Golding BT, Meckenstock R (2017) Conversion of cis-2-carboxycyclohexylacetyl-CoA in the downstream pathway of anaerobic naphthalene degradation. Environ Microbiol 19:2819–2830
- White MD, Payne KA, Fisher K, Marshall SA, Parker D, Rattray NJW, Trivedi DK, Goodacre R, Rigby SE, Scrutton NS, Hay S, Leys D (2015) UbiX is a flavin prenyltransferase required for bacterial ubiquinone biosynthesis. Nature 522:502–506
- Winderl C, Schaefer S, Lueders T (2007) Detection of anaerobic toluene and hydrocarbon degraders in contaminated aquifers using benzylsuccinate synthase (*bssA*) genes as a functional marker. Environ Microbiol 9:1035–1046
- Zhang X, Young LY (1997) Carboxylation as an initial reaction in the anaerobic metabolism of naphthalene and phenanthrene by sulfidogenic consortia. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:4759–4764
- Zhang X, Sullivan ER, Young LY (2000) Evidence for aromatic ring reduction in the biodegradation pathway of carboxylated naphthalene by a sulfate reducing consortium. Biodegradation 11:117–124



6

Catabolic Pathways and Enzymes Involved in the Anaerobic Degradation of Terpenes

Jens Harder and Robert Marmulla

Contents

1	Introduction	152
2	Degradation of Acyclic Monoterpenes: From Myrcene to Geranic Acid	153
	2.1 Linalool Dehydratase/Isomerase (Ldi) of C. defragrans 65Phen	154
	2.2 Linalool Isomerase (Lis) of <i>Thauera linaloolentis</i> 47Lol ^T	155
	2.3 Geraniol and Geranial Dehydrogenases	157
3	The Acyclic Terpene Utilization Pathway (Atu/Liu)	157
4	Degradation of Cyclic Monoterpenes	159
	4.1 Limonene Dehydrogenase	160
	4.2 Perillyl Alcohol Oxidation	161
	4.3 Ring Opening Reactions of Cyclic Terpenes	161
5	Difficulties to Use Monoterpenes as Only Carbon Source	162
6	Research Needs	162
Re	ferences	163

Abstract

Monoterpenes are ubiquitous and, in contrast to other terpenes, their anaerobic mineralization has been studied, especially in denitrifying betaproteobacteria. *Castellaniella defragrans* has a degradation pathway for cyclic monoterpenes, with a limonene dehydrogenase and a ring-cleavage reaction known from anoxygenic phototrophic bacteria. Toxic monoterpene alcohols are transformed in the periplasm by the linalool dehydratase/isomerase (Ldi) to the less toxic myrcene. *Thauera linaloolentis* degrades linalool with a membrane-anchored linalool isomerase and the enzymes of the Atu/Liu pathways for acyclic mono-

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

J. Harder (🖂) · R. Marmulla

Department of Microbiology, Max Planck Institute for Marine Microbiology, Bremen, Germany e-mail: jharder@mpi-bremen.de; marmullarobert@gmail.com

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_8

terpenes. The development of a genetic system for *Castellaniella defragrans* together with physiological and biochemical studies have provided an excellent toolbox to study the monoterpene metabolism. On the horizon, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and other gammaproteobacterial pseudomonads are waiting for a thorough exploration of their monoterpene metabolism.

1 Introduction

Isoprenoids are derived from isoprene (2-methyl-buta-1,3-diene) and comprise an extreme variety of natural compounds. A large number of reference books describe the chemical features of these compounds (reviewed in Harder 2009a). The biosynthesis of isoprenoids occurs via the mevalonate or the 2-C-methyl-p-erythritol 4-phosphate pathway and provides molecular structures like guinones, hopanoids, steroids, and ether-type membrane lipids, as well as photosynthetic pigments (rhodopsins, carotenoids, and chlorophylls), and a large variety of secondary metabolites (reviewed in Boronat and Rodríguez-Concepción 2015; Schmidt-Dannert 2015; Tholl 2015). The biological mineralization of all these diverse structures has been studied only to a limited extent. Most studies so far reported the transformation of monoterpenes and sequiterpenes by aerobic organisms (Noma and Asakawa 2016; Asakawa and Noma 2016). The biochemical and genetic characterization of pseudomonads and Gram-positive bacteria has elucidated degradation pathways for a number of monoterpenes, including limonene, pinene, geraniol, citronellol, myrcene, and camphor (reviewed in Marmulla and Harder 2014; for chemical structures, see Fig. 1). In this contribution, recent insights into the anaerobic degradation of monoterpenes are reviewed, updating the earlier reviews of Hylemon and Harder (1998) and Harder (2009b). This chapter is complemented by the next ► Chap. 7, "Anaerobic Biodegradation of Steroids" (Chiang and Ismail 2017).

Isoprenoids as electron donor and carbon source for anaerobic bacteria were first studied under oxygen-free, nitrate-reducing conditions with monoterpenes (Harder and Probian 1995) and cholesterol (Harder and Probian 1997). Betaproteobacterial strains of *Castellaniella* (ex *Alcaligenes*) *defragrans* were obtained from enrichment cultures grown on single monoterpenes as sole organic carbon source: the strains 51Men, 54Pin^T, 63Car, and 65Phen were isolated on the monocyclic monoterpenes menthene, α -pinene, 2-carene, and α -phellandrene, respectively (Foß et al. 1998) (Fig. 1). The complete genome of strain 65Phen has 3,952,282 bp and includes a genetic island for monoterpene utilization (Petasch et al. 2014). In contrast, oxygenfunctionalized monoterpenes as substrate in enrichment cultures yielded denitrifying strains of the betaproteobacterial genus *Thauera*: *T. linaloolentis* 47Lol^T on linalool, *T. terpenica* 58Eu^T on eucalyptol, and *T. terpenica* 21Mol on menthol (Foß and Harder 1998). Draft genomes of *T. linaloolentis* 47Lol^T and *T. terpenica* 58Eu^T are available (Liu et al. 2013).





2 Degradation of Acyclic Monoterpenes: From Myrcene to Geranic Acid

 β -myrcene (7-methyl-3-methylene-1,6-octadiene) is an acyclic monoterpene with a buta-1,3-diene structural motif. Some strains of the betaproteobacterium *C. defragrans* use myrcene as growth substrate (Heyen and Harder 2000). The detection of geranic acid as metabolite in cells and culture medium guided the identification of myrcene as growth substrate and precursor of geranic acid (Heyen and Harder 2000). The transformation is catalyzed by a linalool dehydratase/

isomerase (Ldi) yielding (*S*)-linalool ((*S*)-3,7-dimethyl-octa-1,6-dien-3-ol) and geraniol ((*trans*)-3,7-dimethyl-octa-2,6-dien-1-ol) (Brodkorb et al. 2010; Lüddeke and Harder 2011) and by two dehydrogenases acting on geraniol and geranial ((*trans*)-3,7-dimethyl-octa-2,6-dienal) (GeoA and GeoB) (Lüddeke et al. 2012b).

2.1 Linalool Dehydratase/Isomerase (Ldi) of C. defragrans 65Phen

In the thermodynamically favorable direction, the periplasmic enzyme reversibly catalyzes the isomerization from the primary alkenol geraniol into the tertiary alkenol (*S*)-linalool and its dehydration to β -myrcene (Fig. 2). Activity occurs *in vitro* in oxygen-free conditions in the presence of a reductant (dithiothreitol). Two years after the first publication (Brodkorb et al. 2010), the first patent applications reported the use of the dehydration reaction of Ldi or genetically engineered variants thereof for the production of butadiene and isoprene (reviewed in Weidenweber et al. 2015). The enzyme may become a key enzyme in the biotechnological production of these precursors for many polymers (e.g., nylon, polyester, polyisoprene).

The gene *ldi* of *C. defragrans* 65Phen encodes a preprotein with an N-terminal signal peptide for transport into the periplasmatic space. Expression of the gene in *E. coli* yielded a protein lacking the predicted signal peptide. Crystals of this Ldi preparation contained a homopentameric holoenzyme (PDB:5HLR), and incubation experiments with linalool as substrate yielded crystals with either myrcene or geraniol in the active site of the monomers (PDB:5HSS) (Weidenweber et al. 2015). A third crystal structure of the mature Ldi was published 2 months later, in June 2016 (PDB:513T).

Ldi is a homopentameric protein complex in the form of a planar rosette with a central hole. The monomers have a classical $(\alpha, \alpha)_6$ barrel fold (Fig. 3). This basket structure is well known from many monomeric terpene-transforming enzymes and glycosyl epimerases and hydrolases. An unprecedented structure is the pentameric complex with narrow channels between two adjacent monomers that allows the hydrophobic substrate to enter the active site. The neighboring monomer provides a loop that closes the in $(\alpha, \alpha)_6$ barrel fold-enzymes usually polar and accessible binding site. The peptide segment 36'-52' presents a stable ram build on three legs by the peptide backbone of the loop and an essential intrasubunit disulfide bond between Cys48' and Cys101'. The electron density in the linalool-soaked crystals



Fig. 2 Myrcene to geraniol conversion



Fig. 3 The linalool dehydratase/isomerase structure (left) and the linalool isomerase model (right)

was best fitted with β -myrcene or geraniol, thus suggesting that linalool binding was less preferred and the enzymes in the crystals were catalytically active.

The unusual pentameric structure has led to a reaction hypothesis in which the pentamer plays its own role. Overall, the LDI structure evokes associations with a high pressure press. Linalool is less favorably bound in what can be considered to be an anvil at the bottom of a channel. In it, a ram press is moving up and down which is the adjacent loop with the amino acid residues Asp38' and Tyr44' on top that interact with the substrate. Thus, the movement of one monomer into the active site of the adjacent monomer is enforcing the catalysis. If no linalool is present, the collision of the monomers invokes an energy transfer and sends the "anvil" monomer as ram press in the direction of the next monomer in the ring. Thus, all monomers are active one after the other orbiting around the center of the complex. The system can be seen as molecular pentagonal Klemperer rosette – a gravitational system of equal bodies rotating around a barycenter (Klemperer 1962).

Ldi of *C. defragrans* 65Phen is still a unique protein as bioinformatic searches currently reveal no related protein with an *E*-value below 10^{-20} . However, linalool is also the growth substrate of *Thauera linaloolentis* 47Lol^T, and we identified in this bacterium a linalool isomerase (Lis) that shares in the catalytic domain structural similarities to Ldi.

2.2 Linalool Isomerase (Lis) of *Thauera linaloolentis* 47Lol^T

Metabolite formation in cultures of *Thauera linaloolentis* 47Lol^T with an excess of the electron donor and carbon source linalool over the electron acceptor nitrate suggested the presence of a 3,1-hydroxyl- Δ^1 - Δ^2 -mutase activity transforming linalool into geraniol (Foß and Harder 1997). The corresponding protein was enriched as geraniol isomerase yielding linalool and was located in the inner membrane (Marmulla et al. 2016b). Subcellular fractionation and a twofold sucrose gradient centrifugation yielded a highly enriched geraniol isomerase fraction containing

NCBI:ENO87364 as dominant protein. This protein (644 aa) has a predicted N-terminal membrane domain consisting of four transmembrane helices within the first 139 aa and a C-terminal, cytosolic domain of 505 aa that aligned with the Ldi (371 aa) with 62 identical and totally 132 positive amino acids (blastp). The secondary structure prediction using JPred (Drozdetskiy et al. 2015) matched the helices of the Ldi crystal structure and predicted a similar number of helices in the Lis. This information was incorporated in a sequence alignment using the Clustal Omega tool (Sievers et al. 2011) and with I-Tasser (Yang et al. 2015) the soluble domain of Lis was modeled into the Ldi structure. The resulting model showed that the Lis protein can fold into a highly similar (α,α)₆ structure (Fig. 3). The active site is in both enzymes a hydrophobic cavity with four conserved amino acids (Ldi: Y65, M124, C170, E171, C179; Lis: Y220, M287, C349, E350, C358) and three similar amino acids (Ldi: F69, H128, F176; Lis: H224, W246, Y355) that matched in the sequence alignment and in the superimposed structures (Fig. 4). Several other amino acids are conserved in the same structural position (Marmulla 2015).

The superimposition of the Ldi structure and the Lis model suggests similarities in the isomerase reaction. The lack of the dehydratase reaction in the Lis is likely due to the missing loop of an adjacent monomer. It may also explain why the Ldi turns over only (S)-linalool, whereas the Lis acts on both (R) and (S) isomers of linalool.

The cellular location of Lis inside of the inner membrane offers the product geraniol to cytosolic enzymes that oxidizes the alcohol with NAD. In contrast, the periplasmatic location of Ldi suggests a contribution to the defense: monoterpene alcohols arriving at the periplasm are to a large extent transformed into the less toxic monoterpene myrcene. Still, a small pool of monoterpene alcohols is present and enters the cytoplasm either by passive diffusion or by active transport.



Fig. 4 Active site of the structure model of the linalool isomerase, with the conserved Tyr220, Met287, Cys349, Glu350, Tyr355, Cys358, and Lys480



Fig. 5 Enzymatic reaction sequence from geraniol to geranic acid

2.3 Geraniol and Geranial Dehydrogenases

Allyl and benzyl alcohols both have sp^2 -hybridized C2- and C3-atoms next to the carbon carrying the alcohol group. Hence, allyl alcohol dehydrogenases have an activity on benzyl alcohol and vice versa. The geraniol dehydrogenase GeoA was purified from *C. defragrans* 65Phen grown on monocyclic monoterpenes (limonene or α -phellandrene) (Lüddeke et al. 2012b). The homodimeric enzyme affiliating with zinc-containing benzyl alcohol dehydrogenases in the medium-chain dehydrogenases/reductases (MDR) superfamily was highly expressed (Petasch et al. 2014) and catalyzed the oxidation of perillyl alcohol more efficient than the one of geraniol (Lüddeke et al. 2012b). The oxidation product geranial is further oxidized by the highly expressed GeoB protein, a member of the aldehyde dehydrogenase superfamily (Lüddeke et al. 2012b) (Fig. 5).

The physiological relevance of GeoA was studied in a *geoA*-deletion mutant of *C. defragrans* 65Phen: growth rate and biomass yield were reduced on limonene, α -phellandrene, or β -myrcene as sole carbon and energy source in the culture, indicating a role of the enzyme in the acyclic and in the monocyclic monoterpene degradation (Lüddeke et al. 2012a). Extracts still contained geraniol dehydrogenase activity (Lüddeke et al. 2012a), and the purification of the enzyme identified the protein NCBI:CDM24151: an aryl alcohol dehydrogenase of the cinnamyl alcohol dehydrogenase family (Koska et al. unpublished) that was not among the proteins induced by α -phellandrene as substrate in the wild-type strain (Petasch et al. 2014).

Two proteins with a high similarity to GeoA and GeoB (>70% sequence identities) were found to be expressed during the mineralization of *p*-cymene in the betaproteobacterial strain pCyN1: their suggested function is the oxidation of 4-isopropylbenzyl alcohol to the corresponding aldehyde and acid, yielding 4-isopropylbenzoate (Strijkstra et al. 2014). Future studies on these enzymes and on GeoA and GeoB may provide an understanding on the substrate specialization for allylic and benzylic substrates.

3 The Acyclic Terpene Utilization Pathway (Atu/Liu)

In aerobic pseudomonads, Atu enzymes together with the leucine degradation enzymes (*liu*) channel the carbon atoms of the acyclic monoterpene alcohols and acids into the tricarboxylic acid cycle (reviewed in Marmulla and Harder 2014; Poudel et al. 2015) (Fig. 6).



Fig. 6 Removal of a methyl group in β-position via carboxylation as demonstrated for geranyl-CoA

The presence of Atu and Liu enzymes was recently demonstrated in denitrifying *Thauera linaloolentis* $47Lol^{T}$ cells grown on linalool (Marmulla et al. 2016a). All subunits of the geranyl-CoA carboxylase (AtuCF) and 3-methylcrotonyl-CoA carboxylase (LiuBD) were identified by Maldi-Tof, together with Lis, GeoA, and the 3-hydroxy-3-isohexenylglutaryl-CoA:acetate lyase (AtuA). The corresponding genes were present in two contigs, generated from the available draft genomes (Marmulla et al. 2016a). *AtuCFE* and *lis* seem to be one transcriptional unit, and the *liu* cluster has been enlarged by a membrane protein with at least four transmembrane helices (NCBI:ENO88224, annotated as DUF4216) and a protein with a periplasmatic N-terminal domain of 200 aa, a membrane-spanning linker and a C-terminal fatty acid-CoA ligase (NCBI:ENO88222). These findings demonstrate

the presence of the Atu/Liu pathway for the degradation of acyclic monoterpenes in anaerobic bacteria. Key enzymes are the carboxylases that transform the methyl group in β -position to a CoA-thioester into a removable carboxymethylene group. This principle of branched-chain degradation pathway may also be operative for larger acyclic terpenes.

Although *C. defragrans* 65Phen grows on or metabolizes the acyclic compounds myrcene, linalool, geraniol, nerol, geranial, neral, and geranic acid, the closed genome of *C. defragrans* 65Phen did not contain the expected pathway for further mineralization for the acyclic monoterpene utilization, the *atu* genes. Transposon mutants in the degradation pathway of monocyclic monoterpenes also lacked the capacity to grow on β -myrcene (Petasch et al. 2014). This is evidence for an enzymatic formation of monocyclic monoterpenes from acyclic monoterpenes, although the genome does not code for classical monoterpene synthases.

4 Degradation of Cyclic Monoterpenes

Our knowledge on the degradation of cyclic monoterpenes originates from the genome of C. defragrans 65Phen and the corresponding proteome of cells grown on α -phellandrene in comparison to the proteome of cells grown on acetate (Petasch et al. 2014). Cyclic monoterpenes have a water solubility of $\sim 50 \mu$ M, and growth experiments showed the simultaneous consumption of several monoterpenes (Harder et al. unpublished; Foß et al. 1998; Harder et al. 2000). Initial transformations may involve a ring-opening reaction of bicyclic monoterpenes to monocyclic monoterpenes, as suggested by the formation of metabolites in cultures growing on 2-carene, 3-carene, eucalyptol, or α -pinene (Harder and Probian 1995). The initial enzyme of the monocyclic monoterpenes seems to be a limonene dehydrogenase (Fig. 7), and the product perillyl alcohol is oxidized by GeoA and GeoB to perillic acid. A ligase seems to synthesize the perillyl-CoA thioester that undergoes ring cleavage reactions similar to the ring opening reactions of cyclohexanecarboxyl- and benzoyl-CoA thioesters (Fig. 8). The gene clusters involved were named *ctm* for cyclic terpene metabolism and mrc for monoterpene ring cleavage-associated genes (Petasch et al. 2014).

Fig. 7 Limonene oxidation to perillyl alcohol





Fig. 8 From perillyl-CoA to 3-isopropenyl-pimelyl-CoA

4.1 Limonene Dehydrogenase

A collection of transposon mutants of *C. defragrans* 65Phen with a loss of denitrifying growth on limonene was dominated by mutants with an inactivation of *ctmA*: 45 of 72 mutant strains had insertions of the transposon in 22 different positions (Petasch et al. 2014). The *ctm* gene cluster was also inactivated in three mutants in *ctmB* and two mutants in *ctmE*. Transposon mutants in *ctmA*, *ctmB*, or *ctmE* did grow on perillyl alcohol. Growth studies with the in-frame deletion mutant *C. defragrans* 65Phen $\Delta geoB$ revealed the *in vivo* formation of perillyl alcohol from limonene. These experiments assigned a function as limonene dehydrogenase to the *ctm* gene cluster. The proteomic study identified only the two FAD-dependent oxidoreductases (CtmA and CtmB) and an electron transfer system consisting of a 2Fe-2S ferredoxin (CtmE) and a NADH:ferredoxin oxidoreductase (CtmF) as proteins induced by α -phellandrene, but not the other genes in the *ctm* gene cluster: three hypothetical genes (*ctmCD*, *ctmG*) and a putative transcriptional regulator of the luxR family.

CtmA and CtmB belong to COG1233, a group of proteins related to phytoene dehydrogenase. In the biosynthesis of conjugated systems in vitamins and carotenoids, these enzymes oxidize a hexa-1,5-diene into a hexa-1,3,5-triene moiety, oxidizing the two allylic methylene groups located between the isolated alkene bonds. The use of this protein class for the oxidative introduction of an alcohol group is unprecedented (Petasch et al. 2014). The fate of the electrons is likely a participation in the reduction of nitrate. Electrons coming from NADH via the NADH:ferredoxin oxidoreductase CtmF may eventually join the electrons coming from CtmAB on the ferredoxin CtmE and together may be channeled into the respiratory chain at a specific complex. A candidate for this is an electron transfer flavoprotein:ubiquinone oxidoreductase (NCBI: CDM23589) that was identified as essential for the cyclic monoterpene degradation by transposon mutagenesis (Petasch et al. 2014).

4.2 Perillyl Alcohol Oxidation

The proteomic study (Petasch et al. 2014) identified the aforementioned GeoA and GeoB as candidates for the oxidation of perillyl alcohol to perillic acid. This is supported by the verified broad substrate spectrum of GeoA (Lüddeke et al. 2012b) and the cometabolic formation of perillyl alcohol and perillyl aldehyde *in vivo* by the in-frame deletion mutant *C. defragrans* 65Phen $\Delta geoB$. An induced protein annotated as ATP-dependent ligase (NCBI:CDM25265) with a gene location next but one to geoA is currently considered as perillic acid-CoA ligase preparing the substrate for the ring cleavage pathway (Petasch et al. 2014). The protein shares conserved domains with long-chain-fatty-acid-CoA and benzoate-CoA ligases.

4.3 Ring Opening Reactions of Cyclic Terpenes

The degradation of perillic acid-CoA seems to resemble the degradation pathways of cyclohexane carboxylate or benzoate in the phototrophic *Rhodopseudomonas palustris* (Pelletier and Harwood 2000), with cyclohex-1-ene-carboxyl-CoA as intermediate. In all other facultative and obligate anaerobes, an alternative benzoyl-CoA pathway exists with 6-hydroxy-cyclohex-1-ene-carboxyl-CoA as intermediate and *bamA* as hydrolase. The latter was suggested to be widely used as functional marker in environmental analyses (Kuntze et al. 2008). A copy of *bamA* is absent in *C. defragrans* 65Phen.

The monoterpene ring cleavage-associated gene cluster mrcABCDEFGH is part of the genetic island in C. defragrans 65Phen that contains most genes for the monoterpene metabolism (Petasch et al. 2014). The proteins MrcABCDEF were highly expressed during growth on α -phellandrene. Like the transposon mutants in *ctmA*, *ctmB*, and *ctmE*, transposon mutants in *mrcC* and *mrcF* are unable to grow on limonene, α -phellandrene, and β -myrcene (Petasch et al. 2014). The degradation of perillyl-CoA likely starts with a hydration catalyzed by MrcF. Oxidation of the product 2-hydroxy-4-isopropenylcyclohexane-1-carboxyl-CoA by MrcD may form 4-isopropenyl-2-oxocyclohexane-1-carboxyl-CoA. A hydrolysis by MrcE is assumed to form 4-isopropenylpimelyl-CoA. This is paralogous to the BadK, BadH, and BadI enzymes of the anaerobic benzoate catabolism in Rhodopseudomonas palustris strains that catalyze the oxidation of cyclohexenecarboxyl-CoA to pimelyl-CoA. MrcC codes for a 2,4-dienoyl reductase and presumably the substrates are the cyclohexadienyl CoA esters that may result from the methyl group-oxidation of the monocyclic menthadienes. The product of the ring cleavage reactions, 4-isopropenylpimelyl-CoA, is suitable for β -oxidation. Besides acetyl-CoA, methacrylyl-CoA may be produced and further undergoes decarboxylation to propionyl-CoA which may be metabolized via the methylcitrate cycle fueling the citric acid cycle. This suggestion is supported by the increased expression of several enzymes of the valine degradation pathway in cells grown on α -phellandrene. Two transposon

mutants in 2-methylcitrate synthase and 2-methylcitrate dehydratase supported the participation of the methyl citrate cycle in anaerobic monoterpene mineralization (Petasch et al. 2014).

5 Difficulties to Use Monoterpenes as Only Carbon Source

The application of transposon mutagenesis for the identification of catabolic genes involved in the monoterpene degradation has yielded a large number of noncatabolic genes that are essential for growth on monoterpenes, but not on acetate (Petasch et al. 2014; Marmulla et al. 2016a). This included transport systems and biosynthetic pathways for membrane components, an indication for a change in the composition of the cellular membranes in response to the presence of monoterpenes. Additional experimental evidence for an adaption to the toxicity of monoterpenes came from the analysis of membrane fatty acids and from proteomic studies (Foß et al. 1998; Petasch et al. 2014).

The toxicity of hydrocarbons is well understood (Sikkema 1995). Monoterpenes have a low absolute solubility in water - below 100 µM, resulting in a low diffusive flux - and a partition coefficient of logP(octanol/water) of 4.46 (pinene, limonene); thus in equilibrium, one molecule stays in the aqueous phase and 16,893 molecules are located in the hydrophobic solvent octanol (as proxy for the hydrophobic membrane interior). In contrast, monoterpenoids (oxygen-functionalized monoterpenes like geraniol and geranial) are soluble in millimolar amounts and have a lower logP value, e.g., 3.56 for geraniol. C. defragrans 65Phen grows in the presence of a pure limonene phase (Heyen and Harder 2000), but already 5 µM geraniol in the aqueous phase are toxic for the cells (Lüddeke et al. 2012b). As a consequence, biomass on monoterpene alcohols is only obtained either in the presence of a large organic carrier phase (2,2,4,4,6,8,8heptamethylnonane) or in multi-fed batch cultures. Also, growth failure of cultures on monoterpenes can often be attributed to aging of monoterpenes by air, likely the accumulation of monoterpenoids. The diffusive flux of volatile hydrocarbon substrates through the gas phase to a colony on a plate is more efficient than the diffusive flux through an aqueous phase (Harms 1996). This coincides with our observation that several transposon mutants isolated on plates did not show the phenotype "lack of growth" in liquid cultures (Petasch et al. 2014; Marmulla et al. 2016a).

6 Research Needs

This review on the anaerobic degradation of terpenes focuses on monoterpenes because knowledge on isoprene and larger terpenes is nonexistent. The last decade has envisioned the first enzymes in the anaerobic monoterpene metabolism. The linalool dehydratase/isomerase or genetic variants thereof are already in consideration for the biotechnological production of butadiene. The characterization of the limonene dehydrogenase will provide access to the hydroxylation of allylic methylene groups. Physiological observations depicted the existence of more unusual enzymes. For *Castellaniella*, genetic methods like transposon mutagenesis and in-frame deletion mutant constructions were established and allowed together with well-designed physiological studies of in-frame deletion mutants insights into the *in vivo* metabolism. In a broader view, little research has been performed on the aerobic monoterpene metabolism of the opportunistic pathogen *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, a facultative anaerobe capable of denitrification. Nowadays, over 100 complete and over 2000 draft genomes of *Pseudomonas* strains await an exploration for aerobic and anaerobic pathways of monoterpene mineralization and this may contribute to a better understanding of the health benefits of essential oils.

Acknowledgments Jens Harder's research on monoterpenes in the last dozen years was kindly financed via Friedrich Widdel by the Max Planck Society.

References

- Asakawa Y, Noma Y (2016) Biotransformation of sesquiterpenoides, ionones, damascones, adamantanes, and aromatic compounds by green algae, fungi and mammals. In: KHC B, Buchbauer G (eds) Handbook of essential oils: science, technology, and applications, 2nd edn. CRC press, Boca Raton, pp 907–1011
- Boronat A, Rodríguez-Concepción M (2015) Terpenoid biosynthesis in prokaryotes. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 148:3–18
- Brodkorb D, Gottschall M, Marmulla R, Lueddeke F, Harder J (2010) Linalool dehydrataseisomerase, a bifunctional enzyme in the anaerobic degradation of monoterpenes. J Biol Chem 285:30436–30442
- Chiang Y-R and Ismail W (2017) Anaerobic biodegradation of steroids (this book)
- Drozdetskiy A, Cole C, Procter J, Barton GJ (2015) JPred4: a protein secondary structure prediction server. Nucl Acids Res 43:W389–W394
- Foß S, Harder J (1997) Microbial transformation of a tertiary allylalcohol: regioselective isomerisation of linalool to geraniol without nerol formation. FEMS Microbiol Lett 149:71–75
- Foß S, Harder J (1998) Thauera linaloolentis sp. nov. and Thauera terpenica sp. nov., isolated on oxygen-containing monoterpenes (linalool, menthol, and eucalyptol) and nitrate. Syst Appl Microbiol 21:365–373
- Foß S, Heyen U, Harder J (1998) Alcaligenes defragrans sp. nov., description of four strains isolated on alkenoic monoterpenes ((+)-menthene, alpha-pinene, 2-carene, and alphaphellandrene) and nitrate. Syst Appl Microbiol 21:237–244
- Harder J (2009a) Isoprene, isoprenoids and sterols. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-77587-4_7
- Harder J (2009b) Anaerobic degradation of isoprene-derived compounds. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-540-77587-4_68
- Harder J, Probian C (1995) Microbial degradation of monoterpenes in the absence of molecular oxygen. Appl Environ Microbiol 61:3804–3808
- Harder J, Probian C (1997) Anaerobic mineralisation of cholesterol by a novel type of denitrifying bacterium. Arch Microbiol 167:269–274
- Harder J, Heyen U, Probian C, Foß S (2000) Anaerobic utilization of essential oils by denitrifying bacteria. Biodegradation 11:55–63
- Harms H (1996) Bacterial growth on distant naphthalene diffusing through water, air, and watersaturated and nonsaturated porous media. Appl Environ Microbiol 62:2286–2293
- Heyen U, Harder J (2000) Geranic acid formation, an initial reaction of anaerobic monoterpene metabolism in denitrifying *Alcaligenes defragrans*. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:3004–3009
- Hylemon PB, Harder J (1998) Biotransformation of monoterpenes, bile acids, and other isoprenoids in anaerobic ecosystems. FEMS Microbiol Rev 22:475–488

- Klemperer WB (1962) Some properties of rosette configurations of gravitating bodies in homographic equilibrium. Astron J 67:162–167
- Kuntze K, Shinoda Y, Moutakki H, McInerney MJ, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Boll M (2008) 6-Oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A hydrolases from obligately anaerobic bacteria: characterization and identification of its gene as a functional marker for aromatic compounds degrading anaerobes. Environ Microbiol 10:1547–1556
- Liu B, Frostegard A, Shapleigh JP (2013) Draft genome sequences of five strains in the genus *Thauera*. Genome Announc 1:e00052–e00012
- Lüddeke F, Harder J (2011) Enantiospecific (S)-(+)-linalool formation from β -myrcene by linalool dehydratase-isomerase. Z Naturforsch C 66:409–412
- Lüddeke F, Dikfidan A, Harder J (2012a) Physiology of deletion mutants in the anaerobic β-myrcene degradation pathway in *Castellaniella defragrans*. BMC Microbiol 12:192
- Lüddeke F, Wuelfing A, Timke M, Germer F, Weber J, Dikfidan A, Rahnfeld T, Linder D, Meyerdierks A, Harder J (2012b) Geraniol and geranial dehydrogenases induced in anaerobic monoterpene degradation by *Castellaniella defragrans*. Appl Environ Microbiol 78:2128–2136
- Marmulla R (2015) The anaerobic linalool metabolism in the betaproteobacteria *Castellaniella defragrans* 65Phen and *Thauera linaloolentis* 47Lol. University Bremen, Dissertation
- Marmulla R, Harder J (2014) Microbial monoterpene transformations a review. Front Microbiol 5:346
- Marmulla R, Cala EP, Markert S, Schweder T, Harder J (2016a) The anaerobic linalool metabolism in *Thauera linaloolentis* 47 Lol. BMC Microbiol 16:76
- Marmulla R, Šafarić B, Markert S, Schweder T, Harder J (2016b) Linalool isomerase, a membraneanchored enzyme in the anaerobic monoterpene degradation in *Thauera linaloolentis* 47Lol. BMC Biochem 17:6
- Noma Y, Asakawa Y (2016) Biotransformation of monoterpenoids by microorganisms, insects, and mammals. In: KHC B, Buchbauer G (eds) Handbook of essential oils: science, technology, and applications, 2nd edn. CRC press, Boca Raton, pp 747–906
- Pelletier DA, Harwood CS (2000) 2-Hydroxycyclohexanecarboxyl coenzyme A dehydrogenase, an enzyme characteristic of the anaerobic benzoate degradation pathway used by *Rhodopseudomonas palustris*. J Bacteriol 182:2753–2760
- Petasch J, Disch EM, Markert S, Becher D, Schweder T, Hüttel B, Reinhard R, Harder J (2014) The oxygen-independent metabolism of cyclic monoterpenes in *Castellaniella defragrans* 65Phen. BMC Microbiol 14:164
- Poudel N, Pfannstiel J, Simon O, Walter N, Papageorgiou AC, Jendrossek D (2015) The *Pseudo-monas aeruginosa* isohexenyl glutaconyl coenzyme A hydratase (AtuE) is upregulated in citronellate-grown cells and belongs to the crotonase family. Appl Environ Microbiol 81:6558–6566
- Schmidt-Dannert C (2015) Biosynthesis of terpenoid natural products in fungi. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 148:19–61
- Sievers F, Wilm A, Dineen D, Gibson TJ, Karplus K, Li W, Lopez R, McWilliam H, Remmert M, Söding J, Thompson JD, Higgins DG (2011) Fast, scalable generation of high-quality protein multiple sequence alignments using Clustal Omega. Mol Syst Biol 7:539
- Sikkema J (1995) Mechanisms of membrane toxicity of hydrocarbons. Microbiol Rev 59:201-222
- Strijkstra A, Trautwein K, Jarling R, Wöhlbrand L, Dörries M, Reinhardt R, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2014) Anaerobic activation of *p*-cymene in denitrifying betaproteobacteria: methyl group hydroxylation versus addition to fumarate. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:7592–7603
- Tholl D (2015) Biosynthesis and biological functions of terpenoids in plants. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol 148:63–106
- Weidenweber S, Marmulla R, Ermler U, Harder J (2015) X-ray structure of linalool dehydratase/ isomerase from *Castellaniella defragrans* reveals enzymatic alkene synthesis. FEBS Lett 590:1375–1383
- Yang J, Yan R, Roy A, Xu D, Poisson J, Zhang Y (2015) The I-TASSER suite: protein structure and function prediction. Nat Methods 12:7–8



7

Anaerobic Biodegradation of Steroids

Yin-Ru Chiang and Wael Ismail

Contents

1	Introduction	166
2	Microorganisms Capable of Steroid Degradation	169
3	Anaerobic Catabolic Pathways of Bacterial Steroid Degradation	173
	3.1 Overview of Aerobic Biodegradation of Steroids	173
	3.2 Anaerobic Degradation Pathways of Sterols	176
	3.3 Anaerobic Degradation of Androgens Through the 2,3-seco Pathway	182
	3.4 Anaerobic Degradation of Estrogens and Other Steroids	184
4	Culture-Independent Studies of Anaerobic Steroid Biodegradation in	
	the Environment	186
5	Research Needs	188
Re	ferences	188

Abstract

Steroids, comprising sterols, steroid hormones, and bile acids, are ubiquitous and abundant in nature. Steroids are largely produced by eukaryotes; however, their complete degradation is only accomplished by microorganisms. Steroids degradation is challenging because of their low aqueous solubility and complicated sterane structures. Aerobic steroids catabolism depends on molecular oxygen as a cosubstrate of oxygenases to activate and cleave the recalcitrant sterane. Consequently, steroids degradation in oxygen-limited environments (e.g., freshwater and marine sediments) is generally slow. Obviously, anaerobic biodegradation

Y.-R. Chiang (⊠)

W. Ismail

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

Biodiversity Research Center, Academia Sinica, Taipei, Taiwan e-mail: yinru915@gate.sinica.edu.tw

Environmental Biotechnology Program, Life Sciences Department, College of Graduate Studies, Arabian Gulf University, Manama, Kingdom of Bahrain e-mail: waelame@agu.edu.bh

M. Boll (ed.), *Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids*, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_9

needs to substitute all oxygenase-mediated reactions by an oxygen-independent strategy to overcome the chemical recalcitrance of steroids. This article presents an overview of current knowledge on anaerobic steroids biodegradation. In the past two decades, several denitrifying proteobacteria capable of utilizing steroids as sole carbon and energy sources were described. The denitrifiers adopt a common metabolic pathway, the steroid 2,3-*seco* pathway, to degrade cholesterol and testosterone under anoxic conditions. The anaerobic steroid catabolic pathways include various unprecedented catabolic enzymes (e.g., the molybdoenzymes steroid C25 dehydrogenase and 1-testosterone hydratase/dehydrogenase), which introduce the hydroxyl groups in the aliphatic side-chain and sterane of steroid substrates, and the oxygen atoms originate from water. The corresponding genes were found in genomes of steroid-degrading, denitrifying bacteria. Culture-independent investigations indicated that the proposed anaerobic catabolic catabolic pathways of steroids are widespread in the environment.

1 Introduction

Steroids constitute a class of terpenoid lipids represented by cholesterol, which is characterized by a planar and relatively rigid carbon skeleton composed of four fused alicyclic rings. More than 1000 different steroid structures are found in nature (Myant 1981). Examples of these steroids include sterols (e.g., cholesterol, phytosterols, and ergosterols), steroid hormones (e.g., 17β-estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone), and bile acids (e.g., cholic acid; see Fig. 1 for their structures). The chemical structure of steroids was mainly elucidated by two German chemists, Adolf Otto Reinhold Windaus (1876–1959) and Heinrich Otto Wieland (1877–1957). In steroids, the three cyclohexane rings are designated A, B, and C, whereas the fourth ring, a cyclopentane, is designated D (Fig. 1). The A/B rings of most naturally occurring steroids, including sterols and steroid hormones, are fused in a trans configuration, which yields a nearly planar structure. Moreover, the transfusion of the cycloalkane rings creates a minimally strained all-chair configuration. By contrast, the *cis*-fusion of steroid A/B rings is rare. Examples of steroids having the cis-fused A/B rings are bile acids, which therefore possess buckled structures (e.g., cholic acid in Fig. 1).

A remarkable property of steroids is their extremely low aqueous solubility. Cholesterol has a maximum solubility of 4.7 μ M (=1.8 mg/L) in aqueous solutions (Haberland and Reynolds 1973). Therefore, in the bloodstream of animals, cholesterol is transported bound to lipoproteins; the same applies for steroid hormones. The aqueous solubility of steroid hormones is also extremely low. The solubility of natural estrogens (17 β -estradiol and estrone) in neutral aqueous solutions is approximately 1.3 ~ 1.5 mg/L (Shareef et al. 2006) at room temperature, whereas the experimental aqueous solubility of testosterone at 25 °C is approximately 23.4 mg/L (Barry and El Eini 1976).





In eukaryotic membranes, cholesterol and the related sterols such as phytosterols and ergosterols are crucial constituents modulating membrane fluidity and permeability (Edwards and Davis 1996). The rigid sterane structure and amphipathic properties make sterols key regulators of membrane fluidity in eukaryotic cells. The sterols restrain cell membrane fluidity (Yeagle 1985). Notably, most prokaryotes lack steroids. In bacteria, the function of steroids is compensated by pentacyclic hopanoids. Nevertheless, *Methylococcus capsulatus* and *Nannocystis exedens* contain sterols in amounts comparable to those in eukaryotes (Bird et al. 1971; Kohl et al. 1983). A gene cluster encoding homologs of essential eukaryotic sterol biosynthetic enzymes, including squalene monooxygenase and oxidosqualene cyclase, has been identified in the genome of *M. capsulatus* (Lamb et al. 2007). Hopanoids and sterols, present in the organic matter of all sediments, are likely the most abundant natural products on earth (Ourisson and Albrecht 1992).

Animal and plant physiology is regulated by various steroid hormones. Therefore, numerous steroids are used in medicine for treating cancer, arthritis, and allergies as well as for birth control (Peter et al. 1994; Haubrick and Assmann 2006). In animals, cholesterol is the precursor of all classes of steroid hormones, namely glucocorticoids (e.g., cortisol), mineralocorticoids (e.g., aldosterone), and sex hormones (androgens, estrogens, and progestogens). In plants, brassinosteroids control a broad range of physiological activities, including seed germination, stem and root elongation, vascular differentiation, leaf expansion, and apical dominance (Halliday 2004).

In animals, steroid hormone synthesis and secretion occur in several tissues, such as the adrenal cortex, ovaries, placenta, and testes. The biosynthetic pathways of steroid hormones involve the elimination of the cholesterol side-chain and hydroxylation of the steroid nucleus. Because of their hydrophobicity, the blood transport of steroid hormones to target organs is facilitated through their complexation with plasma protein carriers (Chen and Farese 1999). These carriers can be either nonspecific (e.g., albumin) or specific (e.g., corticosteroid-binding globulin). In the liver, steroid hormones undergo structural modifications and are converted into inactive excretion products. The solubility of the resulting products is promoted through conjugation with glucuronic acid or sulfate. Approximately $20 \sim 30\%$ of these conjugates are secreted into the bile and eventually excreted in feces. The rest is excreted in urine after being filtered from blood plasma in the kidneys (Hadd and Blickenstaff 1969; Harvey and Ferrier 2011).

Sterols are ubiquitous and abundant in the environment; however, knowledge regarding their ecophysiological impact on wildlife is limited. In general, sterols are considered less bioactive compared with steroid hormones; however, it is documented that phytosterols may adversely affect animal physiology (Gilman et al. 2003; Orrego et al. 2009, 2011). Steroid hormones have been considered major endocrine disruptors (Wise et al. 2011). Both biogenic and anthropogenic steroid hormones are frequently detected in the environment (Ternes et al. 1999; Shore and Shemesh 2003; Fan et al. 2007, 2011; Wise et al. 2011). For instance, surface water in American and Dutch rivers has been reported to contain androgens and estrogens in a nanogram per liter range (Belfroid et al. 1999; Baronti et al. 2000; Kolodziej et al. 2003; Huang and Sedlak 2001). Examples of steroid hormones from anthropogenic

sources include 17α -ethinylestradiol, 19-norethisterone, and 19-nortestosterone (see Fig. 1 for their structures) (Loose and Stancel 2006; Zeilinger et al. 2009; Kugathas and Sumpter 2011). Steroid hormones can be discharged into the environment through various routes; major sources include human urine and livestock manure (Shore and Shemesh 2003). For instance, human estrogen excretion can be as high as 7 mg/day in pregnant women (Johnson et al. 2000). In the United States, livestock excretion is estimated to be responsible for a total estrogenic activity of 48.5 metric tons 17β -estradiol equivalent per year (Lange et al. 2002). Steroid hormones can also be discharged into the environment through agricultural applications of livestock manure and municipal biosolids as fertilizers (Lorenzen et al. 2004). Moreover, phytosterols in pulp and paper mill effluents can be transformed to androgens in river sediments (Jenkins et al. 2003).

The occurrence and persistence of steroid sex hormones in surface water ecosystems has become a major concern in environmental research and policy because long-term exposure to these compounds, even at extremely low concentrations, may adversely affect animal physiology and behavior (Teles et al. 2004; Fan et al. 2007; Ghayee and Auchus 2007). Young et al. (2002) proposed the predicted-no-effectconcentration values for 17 β -estradiol (1 ng/L) and estrone (3 ng/L). In Europe, intersex fish were observed near sewage treatment plants (Jobling et al. 2006). Morthorst et al. (2014) reported that exposure to 53.6 and 133 ng/L 17 β -estradiol elicited abnormal development among eelpout embryos. Furthermore, Lambert et al. (2015) reported that offspring sex ratios among the wild frog population in the United States are affected by estrogens released into suburban ponds. Estrogens are also suspected carcinogens (Yager and Davidson 2006). Masculinization can occur in freshwater wildlife exposed to androgens in polluted rivers (Parks et al. 2001; Orlando et al. 2004). In addition to endocrine disruption, Kolodziej et al. (2003) identified steroids as pheromones, which can adversely affect fish behavior.

Synthetic glucocorticoids (e.g., dexamethasone and prednisolone) are used in large amounts as anti-inflammatory drugs, which are commonly prescribed in human and veterinary medicine (LaLone et al. 2012). These endocrine disruptors reach the aquatic environment in quantities that may induce adverse physiological effects (e.g., increased plasma glucose level) in aquatic organisms (Kugathas and Sumpter 2011; LaLone et al. 2012). In a water sample assessment that employed a chemically activated luciferase gene expression (CALUX) bioassay, glucocorticoid-like activity levels of 0.39 ~ 1.3 and 11 ~ 243 ng dexamethasone equivalent/L were detected in surface water and sewage treatment plant effluents, respectively (Van der Linden et al. 2008). Gilbert (2011) detected 10 μ g/L dexamethasone in a river downstream of a French pharmaceutical factory.

2 Microorganisms Capable of Steroid Degradation

The interest in and significance of investigating steroid-microorganism interactions has increased because of four main reasons. First, steroids are carbon-rich, highly reduced compounds that are abundant and ubiquitous in the environment.
Consequently, they are important carbon and energy sources for microorganisms, and their degradation contributes to the biogeochemical cycling of carbon and other elements on a global scale (Mackenzie et al. 1982; Wakeham 1989). Second, microbial transformation or degradation of steroids has been exploited in the pharmaceutical industry for producing high-value steroid drugs through biotechnology processes (Fernandes et al. 2003; Donova 2007; García et al. 2012). Third, in pathogens (e.g., *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*), cholesterol degradation is essential for their virulence and persistence in host cells (Pandey and Sassetti 2008). Fourth, microbial degradation is crucial for removing steroid hormones from polluted ecosystems (Johnson and Sumpter 2001; Andersen et al. 2003; Khanal et al. 2006).

Microorganisms that can use, mineralize, and thus completely degrade steroids may be suitable for environmental bioremediation. By contrast, microorganisms that can only structurally modify steroid substrates (biotransformation) may be useful for the biotechnological production of steroid drugs. Although steroid biotransformation can be mediated by various types of microorganisms, including bacteria (Fernandes et al. 2003), yeast (Liu et al. 2016), fungi (Banerjee et al. 1993), and microalgae (Pollio et al. 1994), complete degradation of natural steroids has been exclusively documented in bacteria (Ismail and Chiang 2011; Bergstrand et al. 2016). Most of the characterized steroid-degrading bacteria belong to the phyla Actinobacteria (Donova 2007) and Proteobacteria (Horinouchi et al. 2012). The capability of aerobic steroid catabolism appears to be ubiquitously present in most actinobacteria, including many genera in the suborder Corvnebacterineae (e.g., Corvnebacterium, Dietzia, Gordonia, Mycobacterium, Nocardia, and Rhodococcus) (Kieslich 1985; Donova 2007; Drzyzga et al. 2011; Donova and Egorova 2012) as well as the genera Arthrobacter, Bacillus, and Streptomyces (Liu et al. 1980; Lartillot and Kedziora 1990; Kim et al. 2002). In general, actinobacteria prefer using sterols as growth substrates; in addition, some actinobacteria can grow with bile acids and androgens (Bergstrand et al. 2016). However, few actinobacteria can degrade estrogens (Ke et al. 2007).

The occurrence of steroid degradation capabilities among proteobacteria is generally patchy, with this metabolic trait often observed in only a few species of the proteobacterial taxa (Bergstrand et al. 2016). For instance, among the 11 *Comamonas* species validated thus far (Young et al. 2008; Narayan et al. 2010; Liu et al. 2015), only *C. testosteroni* could use steroids as the sole carbon source (Tamaoka et al. 1987). Notably, various marine bacteria have been characterized as steroid degraders, including OM60 and SAR86 members as well as *Endozoicomonas montiporae* (Dupont et al. 2012; Ding et al. 2016). Although the metabolic capabilities of the aerobic degradation of androgens, bile acids, and sterols are widely distributed among bacterial taxa, few bacteria can degrade estrogens completely; most of these belong to the classes Alphaproteobacteria and Gammaproteobacteria (Yu et al. 2013).

Thus far, information regarding microorganisms that can metabolize steroids under anoxic conditions is insufficient. Nevertheless, anaerobic steroid transformation has been extensively studied. In animal intestines, the double bond at C-5/C-6 of cholesterol can be reduced to coprostanol by fermentative bacteria (Freier et al. 1994) either directly by using cholesterol reductase or through an alternative indirect

pathway (Björkhem and Gustafsson 1971; Li et al. 1995; Fig. 2). Several strictly anaerobic cholesterol-reducing bacteria belong to the genus Eubacterium (Eyssen et al. 1973; Sadzikowski et al. 1977; Brinkley et al. 1982). The enzyme responsible for the reduction is cholesterol reductase (Dehal et al. 1991). Depending on the diet composition, coprostanol can constitute more than 50% of total fecal sterols of humans. Coprostanol, unlike cholesterol, is absorbed poorly by the human intestine, and any increase in formation of coprostanol could decrease absorption of cholesterol (Bhattacharyya 1986). In addition to cholesterol transformation, intestinal bacteria can transform cholic acid and chenodeoxycholic acid into approximately 20 different secondary bile acids (Hayakawa 1973; Ridlon et al. 2006; Philipp 2011). Some of these transformations include deconjugation of bile acids, dehydrogenation of hydroxyl groups at C-7, reduction of oxo bile acids, and dehydroxylation reactions. In all cases, the sterane rings of the transformed steroids remain intact. The physiological significance of the deconjugation of bile salts is not sufficiently understood. Some hypotheses implicate deconjugation as a survival and colonization mechanism. For instance, De Smet et al. (1995) hypothesized that deconjugation of bile salts is a detoxification mechanism, enabling bile salt tolerance and thus bacterial survival in host intestines. Furthermore, Tanaka et al. (2000) proposed that amino acids released from bile salts may serve as nutrients and energy sources for bacteria. Moreover, Dambekodi and Gilliland (1998) proposed that deconjugation facilitates incorporation of the steroid moiety into bacterial membranes, likely altering membrane fluidity and permeability, which can improve colonization and survival in the gut.



Fig. 2 Established pathways for microbial transformation of cholesterol into coprostanol. *I* direct pathway, *II* indirect pathway

In general, without oxygen, microorganisms cannot degrade steroids efficiently; thus, anoxic sediments and soil are considered reservoirs for steroids (Mackenzie et al. 1982; Hanselman et al. 2003). All steroid-degrading anaerobes characterized thus far are betaproteobacteria or gammaproteobacteria, both of which can use only nitrate or oxygen as electron acceptors (Table 1). Because only a few growth media have been developed for steroid-degrading anaerobes, these anaerobes have been isolated and characterized from very-narrow-spectrum bacterial taxa. Moreover, most denitrifiers are facultative anaerobes and can be handled easily under oxic conditions. Sterolibacterium (Stl.) denitrificans strain Chol-1S (=DSMZ 13999) (Tarlera and Denner 2003) and Sterolibacterium sp. strain Chol72 (=DSMZ 12783) (Harder and Probian 1997) are the only known organisms that can mineralize cholesterol to carbon dioxide under anoxic conditions. Both of these can grow only on a few hydrophobic substrates (sterols and long-chain fatty acids) and are closely associated with the betaproteobacterial genera Thauera and Azoarcus (Tarlera and Denner 2003). Stl. denitrificans can also grow anaerobically with androgens when cyclodextrin is added to the growth medium as a carrier molecule (Wang et al. 2014). Fahrbach et al. (2006) isolated and characterized the denitrifying bacterium Denitratisoma oestradiolicum, which can anaerobically grow on natural

Phylum	Strain	Genome	information	Steroid	Electron
		G + C content (mol%)	Accession number	substrates	acceptors (growth with steroids)
Beta- proteobacteria	Denitratisoma oestradiolicum AcBE2-1 (=DSM 16959)	61.4	NA	17β-estradiol, Estrone	Nitrate
	Sterolibacterium denitrificans Chol-1S (=DSM 13999)	65.3	LFZK00000000 (draft genome)	Androst-4-en- 3,17-dione, Cholesterol, Testosterone,	Nitrate, Oxygen
	Sterolibacterium sp. 72Chol (=DSM 12783)	ND	NA	Cholesterol	Nitrate, Oxygen
	<i>Thauera</i> <i>terpenica</i> 58Eu (=DSM 12139)	64.2	ATJV01000070 (draft genome)	Testosterone ^a	Nitrate
Gamma- proteobacteria	Steroidobacter denitrificans FS (=DSM 18526)	61.7	CP011971 (complete genome)	Androst-4- en-3,17-dione, 17β-estradiol, Estrone, Testosterone	Nitrate, Oxygen

 Table 1 Characterized bacterial strains that are capable of degrading steroids under anoxic conditions

^a*T. terpenica* can anaerobically degrade testosterone, but cannot use testosterone as the sole carbon source (Yang et al. 2016) Abbreviations: *NA* not available, *ND* not determined

estrogens, but not androgens or cholesterol; however, this bacterium failed to aerobically grow on estrogens. Phylogenetic analysis of its 16S rRNA gene sequence revealed that the closest relatives of *D. oestradiolicum* are *Stl. denitrificans* and *Sterolibacterium* sp. 72Chol, with <93.9% sequence similarity. *Steroidobacter* (*Sdo.*) *denitrificans*, a gammaproteobacterium, can completely degrade natural androgens or estrogens under denitrifying conditions (Fahrbach et al. 2008). *Sdo. denitrificans* can also anaerobically grow on acetate, heptanoic acid, or glutamate, but not cholesterol. Recently, Yang et al. (2016) reported that a denitrifying terpenoid-degrader, *Thauera terpenica*, can anaerobically degrade androgens in the presence of acetate.

3 Anaerobic Catabolic Pathways of Bacterial Steroid Degradation

3.1 Overview of Aerobic Biodegradation of Steroids

The aerobic catabolic pathways of steroids, including sterols, androgens, estrogens, progestagens, and bile acids, have been elucidated in various bacteria. Of these, the biochemical mechanisms and catabolic enzymes of aerobic cholesterol degradation have been studied in detail. This is mainly because of the biotechnological applications of actinobacteria in industrial production of steroid drugs (Fernandes et al. 2003; Donova and Egorova 2012) as well as the essential role of cholesterol catabolism in mycobacterial persistence and infection (Pandey and Sassetti 2008; VanderVen et al. 2015). Although aerobic cholesterol catabolism has not been completely elucidated in any cholesterol-degrading bacteria, its catabolic pathways can be postulated by combining the biochemical and genetic studies performed in different organisms (García et al. 2012). The complete aerobic mineralization of cholesterol by various bacterial genera, such as Arthrobacter, Corynebacterium, Mycobacterium, Nocardia, Pseudomonas, and Rhodococcus was studied extensively during the 1960s–1980s. These studies focused on the production and chemical characterization of cholesterol catabolic intermediates, but overlooked genetic and biochemical aspects. According to these chemical studies, Kieslich (1985) proposed a general scheme of aerobic cholesterol degradation. This aerobic pathway is widely abundant in actinobacteria (Bergstrand et al. 2016), suggesting this metabolic trait is crucial for actinobacterial survival in the environment. The genomic analysis revealed that the cholesterol catabolic pathway is encoded by a cluster of over 80 catabolic genes in tuberculosis (Van der Geize et al. 2007). The regulation of catabolic genes has been investigated (Crowe et al. 2015; Kendall et al. 2010). Under oxic conditions, the bacterial degradation of cholesterol involves two major processes: the elimination of the C-17 side-chain and degradation of the sterane structure. Notably, *M. tuberculosis* appears to completely catabolize the sterane to CO₂ while incorporating the side-chain carbons into their lipid pools (Pandey and Sassetti 2008). The order of the aforementioned two processes in vivo may differ among microorganisms (Rosłoniec et al. 2009). In some actinobacteria, side-chain degradation and sterane cleavage appear to occur concurrently, producing ringcleaved intermediates with partially degraded side-chains (Capyk et al. 2011; Casabon et al. 2013). The catabolic mechanisms and enzymes involved in the side-chain degradation (Capyk et al. 2009; Rosłoniec et al. 2009; Ouellet et al. 2010) and the oxygenolytic cleavage of A/B-rings (Van der Geize et al. 2002; Yam et al. 2009; Dresen et al. 2010; Lack et al. 2010; Petrusma et al. 2009, 2011, 2014) of cholesterol have been extensively studied in actinobacterial species. The identification and characterization of actinobacterial enzymes initiating steroid C/D-ring degradation is still ongoing. As shown in Fig. 3, several reactions in this common aerobic pathway are catalyzed by monooxygenases (e.g., CYP 125, KshAB, and HsaAB) and dioxygenases (e.g., HsaC), both of which require molecular oxygen as a cosubstrate. In actinobacteria, cholesterol is taken up by the ATP-dependent Mce4 transporter located in cytoplasmic membrane (Casali and Riley 2007; Mohn et al. 2008). For further information on the aerobic catabolism of cholesterol, see the recent reviews by García et al. (2012) and Wipperman et al. (2014). The aerobic catabolic pathways of other sterols (e.g., β-sitosterol) in actinobacteria were also established (Wilbrink et al. 2011), all of which require additional catabolic enzymes for the activation and elimination of the branched C-17 side-chain.

The aerobic pathway of androgen degradation has been elucidated in the betaproteobacterium *Comamonas testosteroni* (see the review by Horinouchi et al. (2012)). Horinouchi et al. (2001, 2003, 2004) have conducted a series of gene disruption experiments to identify androgen catabolism-related genes, and various catabolic intermediates were identified from the *C. testosteroni* mutants lacking androgen degradation genes. However, most corresponding enzymes of *C. testosteroni* have not been biochemically characterized. In addition, detailed studies have been conducted on the regulation of genes involved in testosterone degradation. In *C. testosteroni*, the gene product of *teiR* (a testosterone-inducible regulator) positively regulates the transcription of genes involved in the initial steps of steroid degradation (Horinouchi et al. 2004). A *teiR*-disrupted mutant strain cannot use testosterone as its sole carbon and energy source (Pruneda-Paz et al. 2004). TetR, a repressor protein isolated and characterized from *C. testosteroni* (Wu et al. 2015), may be specifically responsible for the expression of the 3β ,17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase gene (Pan et al. 2015).

Bile salts are biosurfactants derived from cholesterol. Bile salts are toxic to numerous bacteria at concentrations above 10 mM (Philipp et al. 2006). Various groups of bacteria such as actinobacteria and proteobacteria can completely degrade bile salts in oxic environments (Hayakawa and Fujiwara 1977; Philipp 2011; Holert et al. 2015). Based on the structures of degradation intermediates, the aerobic pathway for bacterial bile salt degradation was established (for a recent review, see Philipp (2011)). In summary, the aerobic catabolic pathways of sterols, androgens, and bile acids all proceed through an oxygen-dependent 9,10-*seco* pathway (Fig. 3), with the secosteroid, 3-hydroxy-9,10-*seco*-androsta-1,3,5(10)-triene-9,17-dione or related structures as characteristic intermediates. Although the androgen catabolic





pathway of proteobacteria is highly similar to the metabolic pathway for mycobacterial cholesterol degradation, the steroid catabolic genes of proteobacteria and actinobacteria appear to have evolved independently and show low sequence similarity (Chen et al. 2016). By contrast, Bergstrand et al. (2016) suggested that the steroid catabolic genes of proteobacteria might have originated from actinobacteria through horizontal gene transfer. Nevertheless, a more comprehensive phylogenetic analysis is required to sufficiently establish the evolution of aerobic steroid degradation pathways.

Among steroids, only estrogens contain a phenolic A-ring, which makes them less biodegradable compared with other steroids. Estrogens are the most concerned endocrine disruptors (Ghayee and Auchus 2007). Moreover, estrogens are also suspected carcinogens (Yager and Davidson 2006). Microorganisms belonging to various bacterial taxa can degrade estrogens aerobically. However, compared with the extensive information available on aerobic catabolism of sterols, androgens, and bile acids, considerably less is known regarding the biochemical mechanisms involved in aerobic estrogen biodegradation. Thus far, the aerobic pathways of estrogen biodegradation have been reported to be sporadic (Yu et al. 2013), but no information regarding catabolic genes and enzymes is available. Literature on aerobic biodegradation of progestagens is also very limited. Liu et al. (2013) proposed the initial catabolic pathway of progesterone degradation. The metabolite analysis suggested that androgens (e.g., androst-4-en-3,17-dione and androsta-1,4-diene-3,17-dione) are the catabolic intermediates of aerobic progesterone biodegradation.

3.2 Anaerobic Degradation Pathways of Sterols

In contrast to the well-documented metabolic mechanisms and machineries of aerobic steroid biodegradation, less is known regarding the bacterial mechanisms for the import and metabolism of steroids under oxygen-limited or fluctuating conditions. Steroid-degrading anaerobes have been isolated for two decades, but only the recent emergence of omics techniques has enabled the collection of information on their catabolic genes and metabolites. Stl. denitrificans has been adopted as the model organism for anaerobic cholesterol catabolism. Catabolic intermediates involved in the side-chain degradation and the A-ring cleavage of cholesterol have been purified and characterized in Stl. denitrificans (Chiang et al. 2007; Wang et al. 2014; Lin et al. 2015). According to steroid metabolite profiles, an oxygenase-independent pathway for cholesterol catabolism has been proposed in the model organism (Fig. 4). This anaerobic pathway begins with cholesterol oxidation to produce cholest-4-en-3-one, followed by a hydroxylation at the tertiary C-25 atom of the side-chain (Chiang et al. 2007). The tertiary alcohol is then moved to the C-26 atom through an isomerization reaction, and the subsequent oxidation reactions produce cholest-4-en-3-one-26-oic acid, enabling incorporation with coenzyme A (CoA) to form a hypothetical CoA-thioester. The activated side-chain is then



Fig. 4 The aerobic (**a**) and anaerobic (**b**) pathways of bacterial cholesterol catabolism. The aerobic 9,10-*seco* pathway is widely present in actinobacteria. The anaerobic 2,3-*seco* pathway was established in the denitrifying *Stl. denitrificans*. First ring-cleaved intermediates appearing in the catabolic pathways are enclosed in *boxes*. The common names of intermediates specifically present in the aerobic and anaerobic pathways are shown

degraded through a series of retro-aldol and β -oxidation reactions to form C₂₄ and C₂₂ acidic intermediates as well as C₁₉ androgens. The sterane of androgen intermediates is activated through a hydration reaction at C-1/C-2. After the subsequent dehydrogenation reaction, the resulting 1,3-dioxo structure is cleaved through a hydrolytic mechanism.

This anaerobic pathway includes some common but several fundamentally different intermediates compared with the aerobic 9,10-*seco* pathway (Fig. 4). In *Stl. denitrificans*, degradation of the C-17 side-chain precedes sterane cleavage. Therefore, androgens are common intermediates in both the aerobic and anaerobic pathways. However, *Stl. denitrificans* activated the aliphatic side-chain of cholesterol through an anaerobic hydroxylation reaction, in which the oxygen atom originates from water (Chiang et al. 2007). Moreover, aerobic cholesterol catabolism of actinobacteria depends on an extradiol dioxygenase for the oxygenolytic cleavage of the steroid A-ring, whereas *Stl. denitrificans* cleaves the A-ring of steroid metabolites through a hydrolysis reaction (Wang et al. 2014; Lin et al. 2015).

The microbial degradation of hydrophobic substrates such as cholesterol is typically hindered by the low solubility (poor bioavailability) of the substrates. Some hydrocarbon degraders overcome this obstacle by producing solubilizing or emulsifying agents such as biosurfactants, which enhance the aqueous solubility of the substrates (Mnif et al. 2011). However, Stl. denitrificans does not produce and excrete biosurfactants into the extracellular medium; it possibly interacts directly with undissolved cholesterol aggregate through adhesion to facilitate the uptake process (Lin et al. 2015). The additional outer membrane complicates steroid uptake in proteobacteria. The lipopolysaccharide leaflet on the outer surface of the outer membrane prevents steroids from passively diffusing through the outer membrane bilayer (Plésiat and Nikaido 1992). In addition, the lack of ATP in the periplasmic space excludes the possibility that a Mec4-similar transporter functions in the proteobacterial outer membrane. The uptake of hydrophobic molecules through the outer membrane of proteobacteria can be mediated by three different machineries: porins, TonB-dependent outer membrane receptors (TBDRs), and long-chain fatty acid transporters (FadL family) (Lepore et al. 2011). Lin et al. (2015) investigated the substrate uptake mechanism in Stl. denitrificans by using steroid uptake assays for bacterial cells and spheroplasts. Their results suggested that this bacterium may adopt a FadL-like transporter to import cholesterol through facilitated diffusion (Fig. 5). However, the cholesterol transporter of S. denitrificans awaits further investigations at the molecular level.

According to the results of substrate uptake assays for whole cells and spheroplasts as well as steroid transformation assays for fractionated proteins, the subcellular compartmentation of anaerobic cholesterol catabolism was elucidated in *Stl. denitrificans*. Moreover, the initial catabolic enzymes were purified and characterized from this model organism. The anaerobic pathway is initiated through the oxidation of the 3-hydroxyl group and the subsequent isomerization at C-5/C-4 to produce cholest-4-en-3-one. These two reactions are catalyzed by a bifunctional enzyme, cholesterol dehydrogenase/isomerase (AcmA) (Chiang et al. 2008b). This enzyme belongs to the short-chain dehydrogenase/reductase (SDR) superfamily that



Fig. 5 The proposed model of substrate uptake and subcellular compartmentation of anaerobic cholesterol catabolism by *Stl. denitrificans* cells (Lin et al. 2015)

comprises an increasing number of NAD(P)-dependent nonmetallo-oxidoreductases, which bind NAD(P)(H) with a Rossmann fold motif (Jörnvall et al. 1995). Both the aerobic and anaerobic catabolic pathways are initiated by the oxidation of cholesterol A-ring. Aerobic bacteria use the highly similar NAD⁺-dependent enzymes or FAD-dependent cholesterol oxidases to transform cholesterol to cholest-4-en-3-one; some of these enzymes are extracellular (Kreit and Sampson 2009). Thus far, no extracellular enzymes have been reported to be involved in anaerobic cholesterol catabolism by *Stl. denitrificans*.

The anaerobic degradation of the cholesterol side-chain involves anaerobic hydroxylation at the tertiary C-25 of steroid substrates, resulting in the formation of a tertiary alcohol (Chiang et al. 2007). This reaction fundamentally differs from

the oxygen-dependent hydroxylations, which typically occur during aerobic steroid metabolism. In anaerobic catabolism of hydrocarbons, molybdenum-containing hydroxylases replace the oxygenases in aerobic catabolism (Hille 2005). These molybdoenzymes use water as a source of oxygen atoms to incorporate it into the product requiring an electron acceptor. By contrast, oxygenases use molecular oxygen as the source of oxygen and many of these require an electron donor (Rosłoniec et al. 2009). A well-known example for such an anaerobic hydroxylase acting on the hydrocarbon side-chain is ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001). The corresponding enzyme steroid C25 dehydrogenase was purified and characterized as a heterotrimer, containing one molybdenum cofactor, five [Fe-S] clusters, and one heme b (Dermer and Fuchs 2012). The molybdoenzyme may be associated with the periplasmic side of the cytoplasmic membrane. Genes (S25dA, S25 dB, and S25dC) encoding the heterotrimeric enzyme were identified in the genome of *Stl. denitrificans* (Dermer and Fuchs 2012). The deduced amino acid sequence of the large subunit of steroid C25 dehydrogenase demonstrates high similarity to the molybdopterin-containing subunit of members of the DMSO reductase types II family. A cysteine-rich motif (GTHTRANCIGACSWDVNPRGCOK) was identified in the N-terminus of the large subunit, and is characteristic for type II enzymes with an aspartate molybdenum ligand in the active site (Jormakka et al. 2004). Moreover, the N-terminal part of the large subunit contains a conserved twin arginine motif (MOISRROFIV) for the Tat-dependent translocation (Berks 1996), supporting the location of steroid C25 dehydrogenase in the periplasmic space. Further analysis of this genome revealed the presence of seven other gene clusters encoding proteins with high sequence similarity to steroid C25 dehydrogenase (Dermer and Fuchs 2012). Yet it remains unclear why Stl. denitrificans possesses a set of eight steroid C25 dehydrogenase-like enzymes. Some of these proteins may be functionally redundant. 25-Hydroxycholesterol and the related structures have an important role in the innate immunity of mammals (Cyster et al. 2014; Singaravelu et al. 2015). Steroid C25 dehydrogenase has potential applications in the biotechnological productions of 25-hydroxysteroids (Warnke et al. 2016).

The detection of 26-hydroxycholest-4-en-3-one in *Stl. denitrificans* implies the transformation of 25-hydroxycholest-4-en-3-one to a 26-hydroxyl structure through an isomerization reaction (Wang et al. 2013a; Lin et al. 2015); however, the corresponding protein has not been identified. Various acidic intermediates, including cholest-4-en-3-one-26-oic acid, cholest-4-en-3-one-24-oic acid, and pregn-4-en-3-one-20-carboxylic acid, as well as androgen metabolites, have been observed in *Stl. denitrificans* cultures grown with cholesterol, suggesting the anaerobic degradation of cholesterol side-chain through β -oxidation-like reactions. This hypothesis is supported by the presence of various β -oxidation enzymes in a partial genome sequence of *Stl. denitrificans* (accession No.: LFZK00000000). The hypothetical CoA-thioester intermediates have not been detected in the *Stl. denitrificans* cultures or cell extracts, mainly because (i) the extraction procedures used in the relevant studies focused on hydrophobic metabolites, and hydrophilic CoA-thioester compounds tend to remain in aqueous fractions; (ii) the mass spectrometric analyses in these studies focused on the metabolite ions with a molecular mass of less than 500;

and (iii) mass spectrometry depends on atmospheric pressure chemical ionization (APCI), which prefers to ionize hydrophobic metabolites. To detect the CoAthioester intermediates of anaerobic cholesterol catabolism, the development of alternative metabolite extraction procedures and mass spectrometric analyses is necessary. Recently, Holert et al. (2015) detected the CoA-thioester structures involved in aerobic biodegradation of bile acids using liquid chromatographyelectrospray ionization-mass spectrometry. Similar approaches could be used to identify CoA-thioester intermediates produced by the cholesterol-grown *Stl. denitrificans*.

According to the results of in vitro assays using the cell extracts of Stl. denitrificans to transform steroid substrates, an FAD-dependent enzyme, cholest-4-en-3-one- Δ^1 -dehydrogenase (AcmB), used cholest-4-en-3-one as its physiological substrate (Chiang et al. 2008a). However, a recent investigation concerning subcellular localization of the cholesterol catabolic enzymes indicated that AcmB is located at the cytoplasmic side of the inner membrane of Stl. denitrificans; thus, AcmB does not encounter cholest-4-en-3-one, a periplasmic intermediate (Fig. 5). According to the subcellular localization and substrate preference of AcmB as well as the metabolite analysis of Stl. denitrificans cultures grown with cholesterol, androst-4-en-3,17-dione should be the physiological substrate of AcmB (Lin et al. 2015). Thus, AcmB was renamed to 3-ketosteroid- Δ^1 -dehydrogenase (KSTD). Dichlorophenolindophenol can be an efficient artificial electron acceptor for AcmB. This flavoprotein may use guinones as physiological electron acceptors. Redox enzymes with sequences highly similar to AcmA and AcmB are widely involved in aerobic steroid biodegradation (García et al. 2012; Horinouchi et al. 2012). Moreover, genes encoding various steroid redox enzymes were identified in the genome of *Stl. denitrificans* (Dermer and Fuchs 2012). Therefore, bacteria likely use the same redox enzymes (e.g., cholesterol dehydrogenase, KSTD, 3-ketosteroid- Δ^4 -dehydrogenase, and 3 β ,17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase) to transform steroids, regardless of oxygen availability.

In the aerobic catabolic pathway of cholesterol, sterane degradation begins at C-9/C-10 of the B-ring, which is initiated through a monooxygenase-catalyzed hydroxylation reaction at C-9 to produce a phenolic A-ring. By contrast, in the anaerobic cholesterol catabolism of Stl. denitrificans, the sterane cleavage first occurs in the A-ring, and metabolites with an aromatic structure are not produced. As shown in Fig. 5, after side-chain degradation, the resulting intermediate, androst-4-en-3,17-dione is transformed to androst-1-en-3,17-dione through a series of redox reactions. Through a hydration reaction at the unsaturated C-1/C-2, a hydroxyl group forms at C-1. Although the corresponding genes for this metabolic step were recently identified (Yang et al. 2016), the involved enzyme requires characterization. The subsequent reactions include the oxidation of the 1-hydroxyl group to form a 1,3-dioxo structure and the subsequent ring cleavage at C-2/C-3 of the steroid substrate, producing the characteristic intermediate, 17-hydroxy-1-oxo-2,3-secoandrostan-3-oic acid (2,3-SAOA) (Wang et al. 2013a; Lin et al. 2015). Thus far, most Stl. denitrificans enzymes involved in the degradation of side-chain and steroid A-ring remain unknown (Lin et al. 2015).

Bacterial cholesterol catabolism was studied under either oxic or denitrifying conditions. Bacteria are considered to use the oxygenase-dependent 9,10-seco pathway to degrade cholesterol in the presence of oxygen (Bergstrand et al. 2016), whereas denitrifiers are considered to use the oxygenase-independent 2,3-seco pathway to anaerobically grow on this compound. However, Stl. denitrificans uses the 2,3-seco pathway to degrade cholesterol even under oxic conditions (Wang et al. 2013a). Aerobic bacteria appear to be dependent on multiple catabolic strategies to degrade sterols. Moreover, in estuaries or marine ecosystems, where sterols are abundant because of the input from terrestrial area or in situ production by microalgae, nitrate is often limited, whereas sulfate is abundant. Sulfate-reducing bacteria, which are primarily obligate anaerobes, may use a different strategy to degrade sterols under strictly anoxic conditions. Sterols, which are considered fossil molecules (Mackenzie et al. 1982), have been present on earth since microalgae evolved. These compounds are ubiquitous and abundant in the environment and exist in various terrestrial and marine ecosystems where oxygen conditions and electron acceptor availability are extremely different. Current knowledge about the metabolic and phylogenetic diversity associated with microbial degradation of sterols, particularly that in anoxic environments, is limited.

3.3 Anaerobic Degradation of Androgens Through the 2,3-seco Pathway

The anaerobic catabolic pathway of androgens has been established in Steroidobacter (Sdo.) denitrificans DSMZ 18526 (Chiang et al. 2010; Fahrbach et al. 2010; Leu et al. 2011; Wang et al. 2013b). This pathway shares many common intermediates, particularly those involved in the activation and degradation of steroid A-ring with metabolites for anaerobic cholesterol catabolism. For instance, both pathways include 2,3-SAOA as the first ring-cleaved metabolite (Wang et al. 2013b; Lin et al. 2015). The catabolic genes associated with anaerobic androgen degradation in the genome of Sdo. denitrificans (accession No.: CP011971) were recently reported (Yang et al. 2016). As shown in Fig. 6, testosterone is first transformed to 1-testosterone by the 3-ketosteroid Δ^1 -dehydrogenase/reductase and 3-ketosteroid Δ^4 -dehydrogenase/reductase. A bifunctional molybdoenzyme, 1-testosterone hydratase/dehydrogenase (AtcABC), then catalyzes the hydration reaction at C-1/C-2 of 1-testosterone and the subsequent oxidation of the resulting 1-hydroxyl group. AtcABC was purified from anaerobically grown Sdo. denitrificans and characterized as a heterotrimer. The phylogenetic analysis of the sequences of AtcABC suggested that this enzyme belongs to the xanthine oxidase family containing molybdopterin, FAD, and iron-sulfur clusters (Yang et al. 2016). The genes (atcA, atcB, and atcC) were clustered in the Sdo. denitrificans genome. Moreover, transcriptomic analysis revealed specific expression of these genes during anaerobic growth of Sdo. denitrificans on testosterone. Amino acid sequences from individual subunits of AtcABC show $38 \sim 64\%$ sequence identity with those of the 3-hydroxycyclohexanone dehydrogenase





(MhyADH) of the cyclohexanol-degrading *Alicycliphilus denitrificans* (Jin et al. 2011). However, in contrast to MhyADH, substrate preference experiments indicated that AtcABC can hardly metabolize monocyclic 2-cyclohexenone. The hydrolase catalyzing the transformation of 17-hydroxyl-androstan-1,3-dione to 2,3-SAOA needs to be identified, which is largely impeded by a lack of the commercially available substrate.

In addition to *Sdo. denitrificans*, the *atcABC*-like genes are present in various betaproteobacteria, including *Azoarcus toluclasticus*, *Stl. denitrificans*, and *Thauera terpenica*. *T. terpenica* can degrade androgens under denitrifying conditions (Yang et al. 2016). The androgen degradation capacity of *A. toluclasticus* requires experimental confirmation. The phylogenetic analysis of AtcABC-like proteins suggested that the anaerobic steroid degradation capability is conserved in proteobacteria. Nevertheless, a more comprehensive comparative genomic analysis and more steroid catabolic gene sequences are required to gain a more detailed insight into the evolution of this pathway.

The genomes of several androgen-degrading anaerobes (*Sdo. denitrificans*, *Stl. denitrificans*, and *T. terpenica*) have been sequenced. To search for steroid catabolic genes commonly present in these genomes, an orthologous cluster analysis was performed using OrthoVenn (Wang et al. 2015) with the default setting (e-value = 1e-5 and inflation value = 1.5). The results showed the presence of 357 orthologous clusters, including 89% of single-copy genes, among the four genomes (Fig. 7a). After excluding the primary metabolic genes on the basis of the BlastKOALA results with *Sdo. denitrificans* genes as the query, a total of 41 genes were proposed to be involved in anaerobic steroid degradation, including those encoding steroid C/D-rings degradation, and 1-testosterone hydratase/ dehydrogenase (Fig. 7b, c, and d) (Yang et al. 2016).

3.4 Anaerobic Degradation of Estrogens and Other Steroids

Anoxic river sediments and soil are considered major reservoirs for estrogens, and microbial activity is crucial for the removal of estrogens from these contaminated ecosystems (Hanselman et al. 2003). Two estrogen-degrading denitrifiers, *Denitratisoma oestradiolicum* and *Sdo. denitrificans*, were isolated from activated sludge and anoxic digested sludge, respectively (Fahrbach et al. 2006, 2008). These denitrifiers can completely degrade natural estrogens, including estrone and 17β-estradiol. However, none of the related catabolic intermediates have been reported thus far, and the catabolic mechanisms involved in anaerobic estrogen biodegradation remain unknown. The elucidation of the biochemical mechanisms and catabolic machineries involved in anaerobic degradation of the phenolic A-ring of estrogens is of particular interest. To our knowledge, microorganisms capable of degrading progestagens and corticosteroids under anoxic conditions have not been isolated thus far.



a Venn diagram of the orthologous clusters

b Genes encoding steroid C25 dehydrogenase-like molybdoenzyme



C Putative β -oxidation genes

β-oxidation-related genes meta-cleavage genes others

 Stl. denitrificans DSMZ 13999
 scaffold 13, accession No.: LFZK00000000 ACY05_03700_03705_03700_03715

 scaffold 2
 accession No.: LFZK00000000
 ACY05_0410_00415_00400_0445_00440_0445_00440_0445_00450_(59%)
 03700_03705_03705_03710_03715

 scaffold 2
 accession No.: LFZK000000000
 (59%) (59%)
 (69%)
 (59%) (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (59%)
 (

Sdo. denitrificans DSMZ 18526 accession No.: CP011971 *C*(96), (73%) (73

Fig. 7 (continued)



d Genes coding for 1-testosterone hydratase/dehydrogenase

Fig. 7 Comparative genomic analysis of four androgen-degrading anaerobes. (**a**) Venn diagram of the orthologous clusters. The numbers indicate the orthologous genes found to be shared among or within different genomes. (**b**) Genes coding for a steroid C25 dehydrogenase-like molybdoenzyme are found in the genomes of *A. toluclasticus, Sdo. denitrificans, Stl. denitrificans*, and *T. terpenica*. Homologous ORFs (*colored arrows*) between different bacterial strains are connected with *dotted lines*. Numbers (%) indicate the identity of the deduced amino acid sequences with those of the genes of *Sdo. denitrificans*. (**c**) Genes encoding β -oxidation enzymes are conserved among androgen-degrading anaerobes and aerobes (e.g., *C. testosteroni*). The numbers (%) indicate the identity of the functionally confirmed genes of *C. testosteroni* TA441. (**d**) Genes coding for the 1-testosterone hydratase/dehydrogenase. The numbers (%) indicate the identity of deduced amino acid sequences with those of the corresponding genes of *Sdo. denitrificans*

4 Culture-Independent Studies of Anaerobic Steroid Biodegradation in the Environment

Most natural steroids can be degraded through microbial activities under oxygenlimited conditions. Taylor et al. (1981) enriched denitrifying bacterial cultures capable of mineralizing cholesterol and identified catabolic products that included 5α -cholestan-3 β -ol, cholest-4-en-3-one, 5α -androstan-3,17-dione, and androst-4-en-3-17-dione. Dykstra et al. (2014) reported the anaerobic biodegradation of phytosterols (e.g., campesterol, stigmasterol, and β -sitosterol) under denitrifying and sulfate-reducing conditions and identified stigmast-4-en-3-one and the related structures as initial metabolites.

Anaerobic biodegradation of natural estrogens and androgens in the denitrifying tanks of sewage treatment plants was observed (Andersen et al. 2003; Joss et al. 2004). In addition, Fan et al. (2007) investigated the anaerobic degradation of estrogens and androgens via microbial activity in agricultural soils. Because the conditions in sediments can often be anoxic, studies in sediments can be exploited to assess the differences in steroid degradation under oxic and anoxic conditions. Jürgens et al. (2002) investigated river sediments and revealed that degradation of 17 β -estradiol and estrone was faster in oxic sediments than in anoxic sediments. In oxic marine sediments, the half-life of 17 β -estradiol degradation was 4.4 days, whereas in anoxic sediments, it was 70 days (Ying et al. 2003). Czajka and Londry (2006) investigated the anaerobic degradation of natural and synthetic estrogens in

lake sediments under methanogenic as well as sulfate-, iron-, and nitrate-reducing conditions. Their data suggested that natural estrogens can be efficiently degraded under all tested conditions; however, synthetic 17α -ethynylestradiol was not degraded by the microorganisms. In addition, anaerobic transformation of 17β -estradiol to 17α -estradiol and estrone was observed in activated sludge (Lee and Liu 2002) and lake sediments (Czajka and Londry 2006). These reports indicated that 17β -estradiol was degraded through microbial activity under anoxic conditions. Various anaerobes (e.g., denitrifiers, sulfate-reducing and iron-reducing bacteria) may be involved in the anaerobic degradation of steroids, but neither sterane-cleaving mechanisms nor phylogenetic affiliation of anaerobic steroid degraders have been investigated. The metabolic and phylogenetic information is scant, mainly because of the lack of suitable anoxic media for the isolation and cultivation of steroid-degrading anaerobes (e.g., iron- or sulfate-reducing bacteria). In addition, suitable culture-independent tools for bacterial steroid degradation are insufficient.

Zang et al. (2008) studied the in situ $[2,4,6,7^{-3}H(N)]$ estrone uptake by major bacterial groups in activated sludge using microautoradiography-fluorescence in situ hybridization (MAR-FISH) and suggested that betaproteobacteria and gammaproteobacteria are the main estrogen degraders. Their study estimated that aerobic estrogen degraders account for approximately $1 \sim 2\%$ of the total bacterial community. Furthermore, Kurisu et al. (2015) used more specific probes and suggested that Sphaerotilus-Leptothrix-related betaproteobacteria are the major estrone degraders in aerobic sludge. Conventional culture-independent approaches, such as stableisotope probing (SIP) and MAR-FISH, are rarely used for studying microbial steroid degradation because (i) completely ¹³C-labeled steroids are not commercially available and (ii) hydrophobic compounds such as steroids easily attach to or pass through bacterial membranes. Therefore, distinguishing the metabolic activities (e.g., passive diffusion or active uptake, and redox transformation or complete degradation) of radiolabeled bacterial cells is difficult. Moreover, the catabolic intermediates and genes involved in anaerobic steroid biodegradation remain largely unknown. Taken together, the lack of molecular markers and suitable cultureindependent techniques has impeded in situ investigations of microbial steroid degradation. Yang et al. (2016) investigated anaerobic androgen degradation in the denitrifying tank of a municipal sewage treatment plant by using the following approaches: (i) ultra-performance liquid chromatography - tandem mass spectrometry (UPLC-MS/MS) identification of signature metabolites, (ii) identification of major catabolic players through next-generation sequencing techniques, and (iii) PCR-based identification of functional genes. Through metabolite analysis, the authors revealed that denitrifying bacteria in the anoxic sewage use the 2,3seco pathway to degrade androgens. The subsequent metagenomic analysis and PCR-based functional assays demonstrated that androgen degradation in the anoxic sewage was performed by *Thauera* spp. (mainly *T. terpenica*) through the action of 1-testosterone hydratase/dehydrogenase. Before this study, T. terpenica was not recognized as a steroid degrader. Thus, this integrative omics approach can be used for culture-independent investigations of the biodegradation of organic compounds when isotope-labeled substrates are not accessible.

5 Research Needs

Steroids, with more than 1000 chemical structures, are ubiquitous and abundant in the biosphere. Thus, steroid-degrading microorganisms can survive in aerobic, microaerobic, and anaerobic environments. However, literature on the anaerobic steroid biodegradation remains limited. Thus far, only five steroid-degrading anaerobes belonging to the classes Betaproteobacteria and Gammaproteobacteria have been isolated and characterized. All of the isolates have been reported as denitrifiers, which were cultivated using highly similar growth media. The development of novel growth techniques and media is critical for exploring the microbial diversity of anaerobic steroid catabolism. For instance, literature has suggested that sulfatereducing bacteria can anaerobically degrade steroids. Strictly anaerobic growth media should be developed for isolating and cultivating such bacteria from marine and brackish samples.

Few genomes of steroid-degrading anaerobes have been sequenced. The genomes of additional relevant microorganisms are required for elucidating the evolution of anaerobic steroid catabolic pathways. Moreover, all studied species do not grow on solid media; this impedes conventional genetic engineering and molecular biology investigations such as mutagenesis, gene overexpression, and cloning. Consequently, the catabolic genes have been identified mainly through the isolation and characterization of the corresponding enzymes (reverse genetics). However, without gene disruption experiments, the physiological roles of these identified catabolic genes cannot be ascertained. Moreover, the purification and characterization of steroid-transforming enzymes is hindered by the lack of commercially available steroid substrates. Consequently, most steroid substrates are produced by the researchers themselves, which is labor and time intensive. The isolation of suitable bacterial strains for molecular biological studies is crucial for identifying genes encoding steroid transporters and those involved in the regulation of anaerobic steroid catabolism.

References

- Andersen H, Siegrist H, Halling-Sorensen B, Ternes TA (2003) Fate of estrogens in a municipal sewage treatment plant. Environ Sci Technol 37:4021–4026
- Banerjee S, Mukherjee E, Mahato SB (1993) Metabolism of androst-4-ene-3,17-dione by *Aspergillus fumigatus*. J Chem Res (Suppl) 6:236–237
- Barry BW, El Eini DI (1976) Solubilization of hydrocortisone, dexamethasone, testosterone and progesterone by long-chain polyoxyethylene surfactants. J Pharm Pharmacol 28:210–218
- Baronti C, Curini R, D'Ascenzo G, Di Corcia A, Gentili A, Samperi R (2000) Monitoring natural and synthetic estrogens at activated sludge sewage treatment plants and in a receiving river water. Environ Sci Technol 34:5059–5066
- Belfroid AC, Van der Horst A, Vethaak AD, Schäfer AJ, Rijs GB, Wegener J, Cofino WP (1999) Analysis and occurrence of estrogenic hormones and their glucuronides in surface water and waste water in the Netherlands. Sci Total Environ 225:101–108
- Bergstrand LH, Cardenas E, Holert J, Van Hamme JD, Mohn WW (2016) Delineation of steroiddegrading microorganisms through comparative genomic analysis. MBio 7:e00166–e00116

- Berks BC (1996) A common export pathway for proteins binding complex redox cofactors? Mol Microbiol 22:393–404
- Bhattacharyya AK (1986) Differences in uptake and esterification of saturated analogues of cholesterol by rat small intestine. Am J Phys 251:495–500
- Bird CW, Lynch JM, Pirt SJ, Reid WW, Brooks CJW, Middleditch BS (1971) Sterols and squalene in *Methylococcus capsulatus* grown on methane. Nature 230:473–474
- Björkhem I, Gustafsson J (1971) Mechanism of microbial transformation of cholesterol in coprostanol. Eur J Biochem 21:428–432
- Brinkley AW, Gottesman AR, Mott GE (1982) Isolation and characterization of new strains of cholesterol-reducing bacteria from baboons. Appl Environ Microbiol 43:86–89
- Casabon I, Crowe AM, Liu J, Eltis LD (2013) FadD3 is an acyl-CoA synthetase that initiates catabolism of cholesterol rings C and D in actinobacteria. Mol Microbiol 87:269–283
- Capyk JK, Casabon I, Gruninger R, Strynadka NC, Eltis LD (2011) Activity of 3-ketosteroid 9αhydroxylase (KshAB) indicates cholesterol side chain and ring degradation occur simultaneously in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. J Biol Chem 286:40717–40724
- Capyk JK, Kalscheuer R, Stewart GR, Liu J, Kwon H, Zhao R, Okamoto S, Jacobs WR Jr, Eltis LD, Mohn WW (2009) Mycobacterial cytochrome P450 125 (Cyp125) catalyzes the terminal hydroxylation of C27 steroids. J Biol Chem 284:35534–35542
- Casali N, Riley LW (2007) A phylogenetic analysis of the actinomycetales *mce* operons. BMC Genomics 8:60
- Chen HC, Farese RV (1999) Steroid hormones: interactions with membrane-bound receptors. Curr Biol 9:R478–R481
- Chen YL, Wang CH, Yang FC, Ismail W, Wang PH, Wu YC, Chiang YR (2016) Identification of *Comamonas testosteroni* as an androgen degrader in sewage. Sci Rep 6:35386
- Chiang YR, Fang JY, Ismail W, Wang PH (2010) Initial steps in anoxic testosterone degradation by Steroidobacter denitrificans. Microbiology 156:2253–2259
- Chiang YR, Ismail W, Gallien S, Heintz D, Van Dorsselaer A, Fuchs G (2008a) Cholest-4-en-3-one- Δ^1 -dehydrogenase: a flavoprotein catalyzing the second step in anoxic cholesterol metabolism. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:107–113
- Chiang YR, Ismail W, Heintz D, Schaeffer C, Van Dorsselaer A, Fuchs G (2008b) Study of anoxic and oxic cholesterol metabolism by *Sterolibacterium denitrificans*. J Bacteriol 190:905–914
- Chiang YR, Ismail W, Müller M, Fuchs G (2007) Initial steps in the anoxic metabolism of cholesterol by the denitrifying *Sterolibacterium denitrificans*. J Biol Chem 282:13240–13249
- Crowe AM, Stogios PJ, Casabon I, Evdokimova E, Savchenko A, Eltis LD (2015) Structural and functional characterization of a ketosteroid transcriptional regulator of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. J Biol Chem 290:872–882
- Cyster JG, Dang EV, Reboldi A, Yi T (2014) 25-hydroxycholesterols in innate and adaptive immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 14:731–743
- Czajka CP, Londry KL (2006) Anaerobic biotransformation of estrogens. Sci Total Environ 367:932-941
- Dambekodi PC, Gilliland SE (1998) Incorporation of cholesterol into the cellular membrane of *Bifidobacterium longum*. J Dairy Sci 81:1818–1824
- Dehal SS, Freier TA, Young JW, Hartman PA, Beitz DC (1991) A novel method to decrease the cholesterol content of food. In: Haberstroh C, Morris C (eds) Fat and cholesterol reduced food: technologies and strategies. Portfolio, The woodlands, Texas
- Dermer J, Fuchs G (2012) Molybdoenzyme that catalyzes the anaerobic hydroxylation of a tertiary carbon atom in the side-chain of cholesterol. J Biol Chem 287:36905–36916
- De Smet I, Van Hoorde L, Vande Woestyne M, Christiaens H, Verstraete W (1995) Significance of bile salt hydrolytic activities of lactobacilli. J Appl Bacteriol 79:292–301
- Ding JY, Shiu JH, Chen WM, Chiang YR, Tang SL (2016) Genomic insight into the hostendosymbiont relationship of *Endozoicomonas montiporae* CL-33(T) with its coral host. Front Microbiol 7:251
- Donova MV (2007) Transformation of steroids by actinobacteria: a review. Appl Biochem Microbiol 43:1–14

- Donova MV, Egorova OV (2012) Microbial steroid transformations: current state and prospects. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 94:1423–1447
- Dresen C, Lin LY, D'Angelo I, Tocheva EI, Strynadka N, Eltis LD (2010) A flavin-dependent monooxygenase from *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* involved in cholesterol catabolism. J Biol Chem 285:22264–22275
- Drzyzga O, Fernández de las Heras L, Morales V, Navarro Llorens JM, Perera J (2011) Cholesterol degradation by *Gordonia cholesterolivorans*. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:4802–4810
- Dupont CL, Rusch DB, Yooseph S, Lombardo M-J, Richter RA, Valas R, Novotny M, Yee-Greenbaum J, Selengut JD, Haft DH, Halpern AL, Lasken RS, Nealson K, Friedman R, Venter JC (2012) Genomic insights to SAR86, an abundant and uncultivated marine bacterial lineage. ISME J 6:1186–1199
- Dykstra CM, Giles HD, Banerjee S, Pavlostathis SG (2014) Biotransformation potential of phytosterols under anoxic and anaerobic conditions. Water Sci Technol 69:1661–1668
- Edwards PE, Davis R (1996) Isoprenoids, sterols and bile acids. In: Vance DE, Vance JE (eds) Biochemistry of lipids, lipoproteins and membranes. Elsevier, Amsterdam
- Eyssen HJ, Parmentier GG, Compernolle FC, De Pauw G, Piessens-Denef M (1973) Biohydrogenation of sterols by *Eubacterium* ATCC 21,408–Nova species. Eur J Biochem 36:411–421
- Fan Z, Casey FX, Hakk H, Larsen GL (2007) Persistence and fate of 17beta-estradiol and testosterone in agricultural soils. Chemosphere 67:886–895
- Fan Z, Wu S, Chang H, Hu J (2011) Behaviors of glucocorticoids, androgens and progestogens in a municipal sewage treatment plant: comparison to estrogens. Environ Sci Technol 45:2725–2733
- Fahrbach M, Krauss M, Preiss A, Kohler HP, Hollender J (2010) Anaerobic testosterone degradation in *Steroidobacter denitrificans*-identification of transformation products. Environ Pollut 158:2572–2581
- Fahrbach M, Kuever J, Meinke R, Kämpfer P, Hollender J (2006) *Denitratisoma oestradiolicum* gen. nov., sp. nov., a 17β-oestradiol-degrading, denitrifying betaproteobacterium. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 56:1547–1552
- Fahrbach M, Kuever J, Remesch M, Huber BE, Kämpfer P, Dott W, Hollender J (2008) Steroidobacter denitrificans gen. Nov., sp. nov., a steroidal hormone-degrading gammaproteobacterium. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 58:2215–2223
- Fernandes P, Cruz A, Angelova B, Pinheiro HM, Cabral JMS (2003) Microbial conversion of steroid compounds: recent developments. Enzyme Microb Technol 32:688–705
- Freier TA, Beitz DC, Li L, Hartman PA (1994) Characterization of *Eubacterium coprostanoligenes* sp. nov., a cholesterol-reducing anaerobe. Int J Syst Bacteriol 44:137–142
- García JL, Uhía I, Galán B (2012) Catabolism and biotechnological applications of cholesterol degrading bacteria. Microb Biotechnol 5:679–699
- Ghayee HK, Auchus RJ (2007) Basic concepts and recent developments in human steroid hormone biosynthesis. Rev Endocr Metab Disord 8:289–300
- Gilbert N (2011) Drug waste harms fish. Nature 476:265
- Gilman CI, Leusch FDL, Breckenridge WC, MacLatchy DL (2003) Effects of a phytosterol mixture on male fish plasma lipoprotein fractions and testis P450scc activity. Gen Comp Endocrinol 130:172–184
- Haberland ME, Reynolds JA (1973) Self-association of cholesterol in aqueous solution. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 70:2313–2316
- Hadd HE, Blickenstaff RT (1969) Conjugates of steroid hormones, 1st edn. Academic Press, New York
- Halliday KJ (2004) Plant hormones: the interplay of brassinosteroids and auxin. Curr Biol 14:R1008-R1010
- Hanselman TA, Graetz DA, Wilkie AC (2003) Manure-borne estrogens as potential environmental contaminants: a review. Environ Sci Technol 37:5471–5478
- Harder J, Probian C (1997) Anaerobic mineralization of cholesterol by a novel type of denitrifying bacterium. Arch Microbiol 167:269–274
- Harvey R, Ferrier D (2011) Cholesterol and steroid metabolism. In: Harvey R, Ferrier D (eds) Lippincott's illustrated reviews: biochemistry, 5th edn. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore

- Haubrick LL, Assmann SM (2006) Brassinosteroids and plant function: some clues, more puzzles. Plant Cell Environ 29:446–457
- Hayakawa S (1973) Microbiological transformation of bile acids. Adv Lipid Res 11:143-192
- Hayakawa S, Fujiwara T (1977) Microbiological degradation of bile acids, further degradation of a cholic acid metabolite containing the hexahydroindane nucleus by *Corynebacterium equi*. Biochem J 162:387–397
- Hille R (2005) Molybdenum-containing hydroxylases. Arch Biochem Biophys 433:107-116
- Holert J, Yücel O, Jagmann N, Prestel A, Möller HM, Philipp B (2015) Identification of bypass reactions leading to the formation of one central steroid degradation intermediate in metabolism of different bile salts in *Pseudomonas* sp. strain Chol1. Environ Microbiol 18:3373–3389
- Horinouchi M, Hayashi T, Koshino H, Yamamoto T, Kudo T (2003) Gene encoding the hydrolase for the product of the metacleavage reaction in testosterone degradation by *Comamonas testosteroni*. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:2139–2152
- Horinouchi M, Hayashi T, Kudo T (2012) Steroid degradation in *Comamonas testosteroni*. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 129:4–14
- Horinouchi M, Kurita T, Yamamoto T, Hatori E, Hayashi T, Kudo T (2004) Steroid degradation gene cluster of *Comamonas testosteroni* consisting of 18 putative genes from meta-cleavage enzyme gene *tesB* to regulator gene *tesR*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 324:597–604
- Horinouchi M, Yamamoto T, Taguchi K, Arai H, Kudo T (2001) Meta-cleavage enzyme gene tesB is necessary for testosterone degradation in *Comamonas testosteroni* TA441. Microbiology 147:3367–3375
- Huang CH, Sedlak DL (2001) Analysis of estrogenic hormones in municipal wastewater effluent and surface water using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay and gas chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry. Environ Toxicol Chem 20:133–139
- Ismail W, Chiang YR (2011) Oxic and anoxic metabolism of steroids by bacteria. J Bioremed Biodegr S1:001
- Jenkins R, Wilson E, Angus R, Howell W, Kirk M (2003) Androstenedione and progesterone in the sediment of a river receiving paper mill effluent. Toxicol Sci 73:53–59
- Jin J, Straathof AJJ, Pinkse MWH, Hanefeld U (2011) Purification, characterization, and cloning of a bifunctional molybdoenzyme with hydratase and alcohol dehydrogenase activity. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 89:1831–1840
- Jobling S, Williams R, Johnson A, Taylor A, Gross-Sorokin M, Nolan M, Tyler CR, van Aerle R, Santos E, Brighty G (2006) Predicted exposures to steroid estrogens in U.K. Rivers correlate with widespread sexual disruption in wild fish populations. Environ Health Perspect 114:32–39
- Johnson AC, Belfroid A, Di Corcia A (2000) Estimating steroid oestrogen inputs into activated sludge treatment works and observations on their removal from the effluent. Sci Total Environ 256:163–173
- Johnson AC, Sumpter JP (2001) Removal of endocrine-disrupting chemicals in activated sludge treatment works. Environ Sci Technol 35:4697–4703
- Jormakka M, Richardson D, Byrne B, Iwata S (2004) Architecture of NarGH reveals a structural classification of Mo-bisMGD enzymes. Structure 12:95–104
- Jörnvall H, Persson B, Krook M, Atrian S, Gonzalez-Duarte R, Jeffery J, Ghosh D (1995) Shortchain dehydrogenases/reductases (SDR). Biochemistry 34:6003–6013
- Joss A, Andersen H, Ternes T, Richle PR, Siegrist H (2004) Removal of estrogens in municipal wastewater treatment under aerobic and anaerobic conditions: consequences for plant optimization. Environ Sci Technol 38:3047–3055
- Jürgens MD, Holthaus KI, Johnson AC, Smith JL, Hetheridge M, Williams RJ (2002) The potential for estradiol and ethinylestradiol degradation in English rivers. Environ Toxicol Chem 21:480–488
- Ke JX, Zhuang WQ, Gin KYH, Reinhard M, Hoon LT, Tay JH (2007) Characterization of estrogendegrading bacteria isolated from an artificial sandy aquifer with ultrafiltered secondary effluent as the medium. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 75:1163–1171
- Kendall SL, Burgess P, Balhana R, Withers M, Ten Bokum A, Lott JS, Gao C, Uhia-Castro I, Stoker NG (2010) Cholesterol utilization in mycobacteria is controlled by two TetR-type transcriptional regulators: kstR and kstR2. Microbiology 156:1362–1371

- Khanal SK, Xie B, Thompson ML, Sung S, Ong SK, Van Leeuwent J (2006) Fate, transport, and biodegradation of natural estrogens in the environment and engineered systems. Environ Sci Technol 40:6537–6546
- Kolodziej EP, Gray JL, Sedlak DL (2003) Quantification of steroid hormones with pheromonal properties in municipal wastewater effluent. Environ Toxicol Chem 22:2622–2629
- Kohl W, Gloe A, Reichenbach H (1983) Steroids from the myxobacterium *Nannocystis exedens*. J Gen Microbiol 129:1629–1635
- Kim KP, Rhee CH, Park HD (2002) Degradation of cholesterol by *Bacillus subtilis* SFF34 isolated from Korean traditional fermented flatfish. Lett Appl Microbiol 35:468–472
- Kieslich K (1985) Microbial side-chain degradation of sterols. J Basic Microbiol 25:461-474
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase: a novel hydrocarbon-oxidizing molybdenum/iron-sulfur/heme enzyme. J Biol Chem 276:21381–21386
- Kreit J, Sampson NS (2009) Cholesterol oxidase: physiological functions. FEBS J 276:6844-6856
- Kugathas S, Sumpter JP (2011) Synthetic glucocorticoids in the environment: first results on their potential impacts on fish. Environ Sci Technol 45:2377–2383
- Kurisu F, Zang K, Furumai H, Yagi O (2015) Identification of estrone-degrading betaproteobacteria in activated sludge by microautoradiography fluorescent *in situ* hybridization. Lett Appl Microbiol 61:28–35
- Lack NA, Yam KC, Lowe ED, Horsman GP, Owen RL, Sim E, Eltis LD (2010) Characterization of a carbon-carbon hydrolase from *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* involved in cholesterol metabolism. J Biol Chem 285:434–443
- Lange IG, Daxenberger A, Schiffer B, Witters H, Ibarreta D, Meyer HHD (2002) Sex hormones originating from different livestock production systems: fate and potential disrupting activity in the environment. Anal Chem Acta 473:27–37
- LaLone CA, Villeneuve DL, Olmstead AW, Medlock EK, Kahl MD, Jensen KM, Durhan EJ, Makynen EA, Blanksma CA, Cavallin JE, Thomas LM, Seidl SM, Skolness SY, Wehmas LC, Johnson RD, Ankley GT (2012) Effects of a glucocorticoid receptor agonist, dexamethasone, on fathead minnow reproduction, growth, and development. Toxicol Chem 31:611–622
- Lamb DC, Jackson CJ, Warrilow AG, Manning NJ, Kelly DE, Kelly SL (2007) Lanosterol biosynthesis in the prokaryote *Methylococcus capsulatus*: insight into the evolution of sterol biosynthesis. Mol Biol Evol 24:1714–1721
- Lambert MR, Giller GS, Barber LB, Fitzgerald KC, Skelly DK (2015) Suburbanization, estrogen contamination, and sex ratio in wild amphibian populations. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 112:11881–11886
- Lepore BW, Indic M, Pham H, Hearn EM, Patel DR, van den Berg B (2011) Ligand-gated diffusion across the bacterial outer membrane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:10121–10126
- Lartillot S, Kedziora P (1990) Production, purification and some properties of cholesterol oxidase from a *Streptomyces* sp. Prep Biochem 20:51–62
- Lee HB, Liu D (2002) Degradation of 17β -estradiol and its metabolites by sewage bacteria. Water Air Soil Pollut 134:351–366
- Leu YL, Wang PH, Shiao MS, Ismail W, Chiang YR (2011) A novel testosterone catabolic pathway in bacteria. J Bacteriol 193:4447–4455
- Lin CW, Wang PH, Ismail W, Tsai YW, El Nayal A, Yang CY, Yang FC, Wang CH, Chiang YR (2015) Substrate uptake and subcellular compartmentation of anoxic cholesterol catabolism in *Sterolibacterium denitrificans*. J Biol Chem 290:1155–1169
- Li L, Freier TA, Hartman PA, Young JW, Beitz DC (1995) A resting-cell assay for cholesterol reductase activity in *Eubacterium coprostanoligenes* ATCC 51222. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 43:887–892
- Liu WH, Chen CH, Su YC (1980) Isolation and identification of a cholesterol oxidase-producing bacterium. Proc Natl Sci Counc ROC 4:433–437
- Liu L, Zhu W, Cao Z, Xu B, Wang G, Luo M (2015) High correlation between genotypes and phenotypes of environmental bacteria *Comamonas testosteroni* strains. BMC Genomics 16:110
- Liu S, Ying GG, Liu YS, Peng FQ, He LY (2013) Degradation of norgestrel by bacteria from activated sludge: comparison to progesterone. Environ Sci Technol 47:10266–10276

- Liu Y, Wang Y, Chen X, Wu Q, Wang M, Zhu D, Ma Y (2016) Regio- and stereoselective reduction of 17-oxosteroids to 17β-hydroxysteroids by a yeast strain *Zygowilliopsis* sp. WY7905. Steroids 118:17–24
- Loose DS, Stancel GM (2006) Estrogens and progestins. In: Brunton LL, Lazo JS, Parker KL (eds) Goodman & Gilman's the pharmacological basis of therapeutics, 11th edn. McGraw-Hill, New York
- Lorenzen A, Hendel JG, Conn KL, Bittman S, Kwabiah AB, Lazarovitz G, Masse D, McAllister TA, Topp E (2004) Survey of hormone activities in municipal biosolids and animal manures. Environ Toxicol 19:216–225
- Mackenzie AS, Brassell SC, Eglinton G, Maxwell JR (1982) Chemical fossils: the geological fate of steroids. Science 217:491–504
- Mnif S, Chamkha M, Labat M, Sayadi S (2011) Simultaneous hydrocarbon biodegradation and biosurfactant production by oilfield-selected bacteria. J Appl Microbiol 111:525–536
- Mohn WW, van der Geize R, Stewart GR, Okamoto S, Liu J, Dijkhuizen L (2008) The actinobacerial *mce4* locus encodes a steroid transporter. J Biol Chem 283:35368–35374
- Morthorst JE, Brande-Lavridsen N, Korsgaard B, Bjerregaard P (2014) 17β-estradiol causes abnormal development in embryos of the viviparous eelpout. Environ Sci Technol 48:14668–14676
- Myant NB (1981) The biology of cholesterol and related steroids. William Heinemann Medical Books, London
- Narayan KD, Pandey SK, Das SK (2010) Characterization of *Comamonas thiooxidans* sp. nov., and comparison of thiosulfate oxidation with *Comamonas testosteroni* and *Comamonas composti*. Curr Microbiol 61:248–253
- Orlando EF, Kolok AS, Binzcik GA, Gates JL, Horton MK, Lambright CS, Gray LE, Soto AM, Guillette LJ (2004) Endocrine-disrupting effects of cattle feedlot effluent on an aquatic sentinel species, the fathead minnow. Environ Health Perspect 112:353–358
- Orrego R, Guchardi J, Beyger L, Krause R, Holdway D (2011) Comparative embryotoxicity of pulp mill extracts in rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*), American flagfish (*Jordanella floridae*) and Japanese medaka (*Oryzias latipes*). Aquat Toxicol 104:299–307
- Orrego R, Guchardi J, Hernandez V, Krause R, Roti L, Armour J, Ganeshakumar M, Holdway D (2009) Pulp and paper mill effluent treatments have differential endocrine-disrupting effects on rainbow trout. Environ Toxicol Chem 28:181–188
- Ouellet H, Guan S, Johnston JB, Chow ED, Kells PM, Burlingame AL, Cox JS, Podust LM, de Montellano PR (2010) *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* CYP125A1, a steroid C27 monooxygenase that detoxifies intracellularly generated cholest-4-en-3-one. Mol Microbiol 77:730–742
- Ourisson G, Albrecht P (1992) Hopanoids. 1. Geohopanoids: the most abundant natural products on earth? Acc Chem Res 25:398–402
- Pan T, Huang P, Xiong G, Maser E (2015) Isolation and identification of a repressor TetR for 3,17β-HSD expressional regulation in *Comamonas testosteroni*. Chem Biol Interact 234:205–212
- Pandey AK, Sassetti CM (2008) Mycobacterial persistence requires the utilization of host cholesterol. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:4376–4380
- Parks LG, Lambright CS, Orlando EF, Guillette LJ, Ankley GT, Gray LE (2001) Masculinization of female mosquitofish in Kraft mill effluent-contaminated Fenholloway River water is associated with androgen receptor agonist activity. Toxicol Sci 62:257–267
- Peter K, Vollhardt C, Schore NE (1994) Organic chemistry, 2nd edn. W. H. Freeman and Company, New York
- Petrusma M, Dijkhuizen L, van der Geize R (2009) *Rhodococcus rhodochrous* DSM 43269 3-ketosteroid 9alpha-hydroxylase, a two-component iron-sulfur-containing monooxygenase with subtle steroid substrate specificity. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:5300–5307
- Petrusma M, Hessels G, Dijkhuizen L, van der Geize R (2011) Multiplicity of 3-Ketosteroid-9αhydroxylase enzymes in *Rhodococcus rhodochrous* DSM43269 for specific degradation of different classes of steroids. J Bacteriol 193:3931–3940
- Petrusma M, van der Geize R, Dijkhuizen L (2014) 3-Ketosteroid 9α-hydroxylase enzymes: Rieske non-heme monooxygenases essential for bacterial steroid degradation. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 106:157–172

Philipp B (2011) Bacterial degradation of bile salts. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 89:903-915

- Philipp B, Erdbrink H, Suter MJ, Schink B (2006) Degradation of and sensitivity to cholate in *Pseudomonas* sp. strain Chol1. Arch Microbiol 185:192–201
- Plésiat P, Nikaido H (1992) Outer membranes of gram-negative bacteria are permeable to steroid probes. Mol Microbiol 6:1323–1333
- Pollio A, Pinto G, Greca MD, De Mario A, Previtera L (1994) Progesterone bioconversion by microalgal cultures. Phytochemistry 37:1269–1272
- Pruneda-Paz JL, Linares M, Cabrera JE, Genti-Raimondi S (2004) TeiR, a LuxR-type transcription factor required for testosterone degradation in *Comamonas testosteroni*. J Bacteriol 186:1430–1437
- Ridlon JM, Kang DJ, Hylemon PB (2006) Bile salt biotransformation by human intestinal bacteria. J Lipid Res 47:241–259
- Rosłoniec KZ, Wilbrink MH, Capyk JK, Mohn WW, Ostendorf M, van der Geize R, Dijkhuizen L, Eltis LD (2009) Cytochrome P450 125 (CYP125) catalyses C26-hydroxylation to initiate sterol side-chain degradation in *Rhodococcus jostii* RHA1. Mol Microbiol 74:1031–1043
- Sadzikowski MR, Sperry JF, Wilkins TD (1977) Cholesterol-reducing bacterium from human feces. Appl Environ Microbiol 34:355–362
- Shareef A, Angove MJ, Wells JD, Johnson BB (2006) Aqueous solubilities of estrone, 17β-estradiol, 17α-Ethynylestradiol, and bisphenol a. J Chem Eng Data 51:879–881
- Shore LS, Shemesh M (2003) Naturally produced steroid hormones and their release into the environment. Pure Appl Chem 75:1859–1871
- Singaravelu R, Srinivasan P, Pezacki JP (2015) Armand-Frappier outstanding student award-the emerging role of 25-hydroxycholesterol in innate immunity. Can J Microbiol 61:521–530
- Tamaoka J, Ha DM, Komagata K (1987) Reclassification of *Pseudomonas acidovoransden* Dooren de Jong 1926 and *Pseudomonas testosteroni* Marcus and Talalay1956 as *Comamonas acidovorans* comb. Nov. and *Comamonas testosteroni* comb. Nov., with an emended description of the genus *Comamonas*. Int J Syst Bacteriol 37:52–59
- Tanaka H, Hashiba H, Kok J, Mierau I (2000) Bile salt hydrolase of *Bifidobacterium longum*: biochemical and genetic characterization. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:2502–2512
- Tarlera S, Denner EBM (2003) Sterolibacterium denitrificans gen. Nov., sp. nov., a novel cholesteroloxidizing, denitrifying member of the β-Proteobacteria. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 53:1085–1091
- Taylor CD, Smith SO, Gagosian RB (1981) Use of microbial enrichments for the study of the anaerobic degradation of cholesterol. Giochimica et Cosmochimica Acta 45:2161–2168
- Teles M, Gravato C, Pacheco M, Santos MA (2004) Juvenile sea bass biotransformation, genotoxic and endocrine responses to beta-naphthoflavone, 4-nonylphenol, and 17beta-estradiol individual and combined exposures. Chemosphere 57:147–158
- Ternes TA, Stumpf M, Mueller J, Haberer K, Wilken RD, Servos M (1999) Behavior and occurrence of estrogens in municipal sewage treatment plants. I. Investigations in Germany, Canada, and Brazil. Sci Total Environ 225:81–90
- VanderVen BC, Fahey RJ, Lee W, Liu Y, Abramovitch RB, Memmott C, Crowe AM, Eltis LD, Perola E, Deininger DD, Wang T, Locher CP, Russell DG (2015) Novel inhibitors of cholesterol degradation in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* reveal how the bacterium's metabolism is constrained by the intracellular environment. PLoS Pathog 11:e1004679
- Van der Geize R, Hessels GI, van Gerwen R, van der Meijden P, Dijkhuizen L (2002) Molecular and functional characterization of kshA and kshB, encoding two components of 3-ketosteroid 9alpha-hydroxylase, a class IA monooxygenase, in *Rhodococcus erythropolis* strain SQ1. Mol Microbiol 45:1007–1018
- Van der Geize R, Yam RK, Heuser T, Wilbrink MH, Hara H, Anderton MC, Sim E, Dijkhuizen L, Davies JE, Mohn WW, Eltis LD (2007) A gene cluster encoding cholesterol catabolism in a soil actinomycete provides insight into *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* survival in macrophages. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 104:1947–1952
- Van der Linden SC, Heringa MB, Man HY, Sonneveld E, Puijker LM, Brouwer A, Van der Burg B (2008) Detection of multiple hormonal activities in wastewater effluents and surface water, using a panel of steroid receptor CALUX bioassays. Environ Sci Technol 42:5814–5820

- Wakeham SG (1989) Reduction of stenols to stanols in particulate matter at oxic-anoxic boundaries in sea water. Nature 342:787–790
- Wang Y, Coleman-Derr D, Chen GP, Gu YQ (2015) OrthoVenn: a web server for genome wide comparison and annotation of orthologous clusters across multiple species. Nucleic Acids Res 43:W78–W84
- Wang PH, Lee TH, Ismail W, Tsai CY, Lin CW, Tsai YW, Chiang YR (2013a) An oxygenaseindependent cholesterol catabolic pathway operates under oxic conditions. PLoS One 8:e66675
- Wang PH, Leu YL, Ismail W, Tang SL, Tsai CY, Chen HJ, Kao AT, Chiang YR (2013b) The anaerobic and aerobic cleavage of the steroid core ring structure by *Steroidobacter denitrificans*. J Lipid Res 54:1493–1504
- Wang PH, Yu CP, Lin CW, Ismail W, Wey SP, Kuo AT, Chiang YR (2014) Anoxic androgen degradation by denitrifying *Sterolibacterium denitrificans* via the 2,3-seco pathway. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:3442–3452
- Warnke M, Jung T, Dermer J, Hipp K, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Ferlaino S, Fries A, Müller M, Boll M (2016) 25-Hydroxyvitamin D3 synthesis by enzymatic steroid side-chain hydroxylation with water. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 55:1881–1884
- Wipperman MF, Sampson NS, Thomas ST (2014) Pathogen roid rage: cholesterol utilization by Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol 49:269–293
- Wise A, O'Brien K, Woodruff T (2011) Are oral contraceptives a significant contributor to the estrogenicity of drinking water? Environ Sci Technol 45:51–60
- Wilbrink MH, Petrusma M, Dijkhuizen L, van der Geize R (2011) FadD19 of *Rhodococcus rhodochrous* DSM43269, a steroid-coenzyme a ligase essential for degradation of C-24 branched sterol side chains. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:4455–4464
- Wu Y, Huang P, Xiong G, Maser E (2015) Identification and isolation of a regulator protein for 3,17β-HSD expressional regulation in *Comamonas testosteroni*. Chem Biol Interact 234:197–204
- Yager JD, Davidson NE (2006) Estrogen carcinogenesis in breast cancer. N Engl J Med 354:270–282
- Yam KC, D'Angelo I, Kalscheuer R, Zhu H, Wang JX, Snieckus V, Ly LH, Converse PJ, Jacobs WR Jr, Strynadka N, Eltis LD (2009) Studies of a ring-cleaving dioxygenase illuminate the role of cholesterol metabolism in the pathogenesis of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. PLoS Pathog 5:e1000344
- Yang FC, Chen YL, Tang SL, Yu CP, Wang PH, Ismail W, Wang CH, Ding JY, Yang CY, Yang CY, Chiang YR (2016) Integrated multi-omics analyses reveal the biochemical mechanisms and phylogenetic relevance of anaerobic androgen biodegradation in the environment. ISME J 10:1967–1983
- Yeagle PL (1985) Cholesterol and the cell membrane. Biochim Biophys Acta 822:267-287
- Ying GG, Kookana RS, Dillon P (2003) Sorption and degradation of selected five endocrine disrupting chemicals in aquifer material. Water Res 37:3785–3791
- Young CC, Chou JH, Arun AB, Yen WS, Sheu SY, Shen FT, Lai WA, Rekha PD, Chen WM (2008) Comamonas composti sp. nov., isolated from food waste compost. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 58:251–256
- Young WF, Whitehouse P, Johnson I, Sorokin N (2002) Proposed predicted-no-effect-concentrations (PNECs) for natural and synthetic steroid oestrogens in surface waters. Environment Agency R&D Technical Report P2-T04/1. England and Wales Environment Agency Bristol; 172
- Yu CP, Deeb RA, Chu KH (2013) Microbial degradation of steroidal estrogens. Chemosphere 91:1225–1235
- Zang K, Kurisu F, Kasuga I, Furumai H, Yagi O (2008) Analysis of the phylogenetic diversity of estrone-degrading bacteria in activated sewage sludge using microautoradiography-fluorescence in situ hybridization. Syst Appl Microbiol 31:206–214
- Zeilinger J, Steger-Hartmann T, Maser E, Goller S, Vonk R, Länge R (2009) Effects of synthetic gestagens on fish reproduction. Environ Toxicol Chem 28:2663–2670

Part II

Functional Genomics of Anaerobic Degradation of Hydrocarbons



Functional Genomics of Anaerobic Degradation of Hydrocarbons: An Introduction

Ralf Rabus and Heinz Wilkes

Abstract

Anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons is typically studied with newly isolated microorganisms not yet accessible to genetic manipulation. Functional genomics, viz., genome-based differential proteomics in conjunction with targeted metabolite analysis, has been instrumental for discovering a multitude of novel reactions and pathways involved in the biochemically challenging process of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation.

The rapid advancements in genome sequencing technologies subjected life sciences to fundamental methodological and conceptual expansions during the last two decades. The technological development starting with the first-generation sequencing (Sanger) proceeded via massively parallel sequencing by means of second-generation instruments (e.g., Illumina), providing huge amounts of short read length (150 bp) with high quality, to the third-generation sequencing that analyzes single DNA molecules in real time, generating long read lengths (median ~6 kbp), but with quality still in need for improvement (e.g., PacBio and MinION) (Shendure et al. 2017; Reuter et al. 2015). The second- and third-generation sequencing technologies do not only provide low cost access to high quality genome sequences of any pure culture of interest but will also open up new avenues for profiling microbial communities and for microbiome research (Kerkhof et al. 2017; Michas et al. 2017). This dramatic increase in access to sequencing data is met by open bioinformatics platforms for automated data processing and analysis, e.g., IMG/M (Chen et al. 2016)

R. Rabus (🖂)

H. Wilkes

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

General and Molecular Microbiology, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: rabus@icbm.de

Organic Geochemistry, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: heinz.wilkes@uni-oldenburg.de

M. Boll (ed.), *Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids*, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_10

and MG-RAST (Wilke et al. 2016). Notwithstanding, manual expert annotation is still very much required in the context of newly discovered metabolic capacities or reconstruction of metabolic networks that are not covered by well-studied standard organisms. Despite the affluent information provided by genomics, these data are restricted to the current state of knowledge present in the database and only allow for a theoretical view on an organism's metabolism, cellular properties, and potential interactions. Considering that proteins are the active entities that bring a cell to life, proteomics plays a key role in postgenomic investigations of a study organism. Owing to the immense diversity of proteins (amino acid composition, size, polarity, subcellular localization, complex formation, abundance dynamics, etc.), there is not a single methodological approach that covers a given proteome. Rather, a whole suite of methods ranging from sample preparation via (quantitative) protein/peptide separation to mass spectrometry-based analysis and bioinformatics-based identification have to be integrated according to the demands of a given project (Wöhlbrand et al. 2013). Proteomics standards are required for cross-project comparisons and particularly for metaproteomics; this challenge is particularly met by the initiatives within the framework of the Human Proteome Project (e.g., Deutsch et al. 2017). The combination of genomics and proteomics, viz., proteogenomics, is a particularly promising and growing field, as it allows refining the genome annotation and at the same time unraveling the dynamics and complexity of protein formation/abundance (e.g., Menschaert and Fenyö 2017).

The benefit of applying proteogenomics to the field of anaerobic microbial hydrocarbon degradation was early on substantiated by enabling the identification of the complete gene cluster for the anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene in the denitrifying bacterium *Aromatoleum aromaticum* EbN1 (Rabus et al. 2002, 2019). The subsequently reported genome of strain EbN1 (Rabus et al. 2005) together with a comprehensive proteome profiling of substrate-adapted cells (Wöhlbrand et al. 2007) yielded new reaction/pathway discoveries and first global insights into the regulatory capacities of such an anaerobic degradation specialist. Meanwhile, several proteogenomic studies concerned with a variety of facultatively and strictly anaerobic microorganisms have further expanded our knowledge on the genes, enzymes, and pathways involved in anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds (e.g., Heintz et al. 2009; Bergmann et al. 2011; Nobu et al. 2015).

A further instrumental approach supplementing proteogenomics in pathway discovery is targeted metabolite analysis, e.g., with isotope labeled substrates. Unequivocal identification of hitherto unknown metabolites strongly corroborates the predictions from differential proteogenomics and likewise provides initial hints on new reactions to be further elaborated by proteogenomics. This is exemplified by the identification of *p*-hydroxyacetophenone as a key intermediate of the newly discovered anaerobic degradation pathway for *p*-ethylphenol in *A. aromaticum* EbN1 (Wöhlbrand et al. 2008). Further integration of a global metabolomics approach will be an important leverage to eventually promote research on anaerobic degradation of hydrocarbons to the systems biology level.

This section on anaerobic degradation of hydrocarbons is subdivided into three chapters, reflecting the mode of energy generation: denitrification, sulfate reduction, and metal reduction.

The chapter on denitrifying bacteria by Rabus and Wilkes (n.d.-a) first summarizes the state of knowledge on *A. aromaticum* EbN1, which represents the proteogenomically best studied anaerobic degrader of aromatic compounds (including hydrocarbons), covering insights into pathways, the architecture and regulation of the catabolic network, and adaptation to habitat-relevant conditions such as solvent stress, substrate mixtures, and slow growth. The second major part of this chapter revolves around *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB, which is best studied with respect to the mechanisms of transcriptional control, e.g., the *bzd* and *mbd* operons for anaerobic degradation of benzoate and 3-methylbenzoate, respectively; furthermore, a new strategy to achieve solvent tolerance involving c-di-GMP is mentioned. The chapter progresses by presenting insights into the anaerobic degradation of *para*-alkylated benzoate and toluenes in *A. aromaticum* EbN1, *Thauera* sp. strain pCyN2, and *Magnetosprillum* sp. strain pMbN1. Finally, genome-based analyses of *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01, *Azoarcus anaerobius* and *Thauera aromatica* are summarized.

The chapter on sulfate-reducing bacteria by Rabus and Wilkes (n.d.-b) is first concerned with toluene-degrading *Desulfobacula toluolica* Tol2, which represents the aromatic compound-degrading sulfate reducer to be first comprehensively studied by integrating genomics, proteomics, and targeted metabolite analyses. A second emphasis is on naphthalene-degrading SRB, involving the pure cultures NaphS2, NaphS3, and NaphS6, as well as the intensively studied enrichment culture N47. Finally, genome-based studies on *Desulfobacula* sp. TS, *Desulfococcus multivorans*, and *Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae* Groll^T are presented.

The chapter on metal-reducing bacteria capable of anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds by Tremblay and Zhang (n.d.) first summarizes available cultures and then proceeds according to compound type, from benzene, via alkylbenzenes to polyaromatic hydrocarbons. A large part of the presented studies uses the iron-reducing deltaproteobacterium *Geobacter metallireducens* as a model system and comprises biochemical and/or functional genomic approaches. Particular emphasis is on the proposed anaerobic hydroxylation of benzene and the ATP-independent reduction of the central intermediate benzoyl-CoA.

References

- Bergmann F, Selesi D, Weinmaier T, Tischler P, Rattei T, Meckenstock RU (2011) Genomic insights into the metabolic potential of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degrading sulfate-reducing *Deltaproteobacterium* N47. Environ Microbiol 13:1125–1137
- Chen I-MA, Markowitz VM, Chu K, Palaniappan K, Szeto E, Pillay M, Ratner A, Huang J, Andersen E, Huntemann M, Varghese N, Hadjithomas M, Tennessen K, Nielsen T, Ivanova NA, Kyrpides NC (2016) IMG/M: integrated genome and metagenome comparative data analysis system. Nucleic Acids Res 45:D507–D516
- Deutsch EW, Orchard S, Binz P-A, Bittremieux W, Eisenacher M, Hermjakob H, Kawano S, Lam H, Mayer G, Menschaert G, Perez-Riverol Y, Salek RM, Tabb DL, Tenzer S, Vizcaíno JA, Walzer M, Jones AR (2017) Proteomics standards initiative: fifteen years of progress and future work. J Proteome Res 16:4288. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jproteome.7b00370
- Heintz D, Gallien S, Wischgoll S, Ullmann AK, Schaeffer C, Kretzschmar AK, van Dorsselaer A, Boll M (2009) Differential membrane proteome analysis reveals novel proteins involved in the

degradation of aromatic compounds in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Mol Cell Proteomics 8(9):2159–2169

- Kerkhof LJ, Dillon KP, Häggblom MM, McGuinness LR (2017) Profiling bacterial communities by MinION sequencing of ribosomal operons. Microbiome 5:116
- Menschaert G, Fenyö D (2017) Proteogenomics from a bioinformatics angle: a growing field. Mass Spectrom Rev 36:584–599
- Michas A, Vestergaard G, Trautwein K, Avramidis P, Hatzinikolaou DG, Vorgias CE, Wilkes H, Rabus R, Schloter M, Schöler A (2017) More than 2500 years of oil exposure shape sediment microbiomes with the potential for syntrophic degradation of hydrocarbons linked to methanogenesis. Microbiome 5:118
- Nobu MK, Narihiro T, Tamaki H, Qiu Y-L, Sekiguchi Y, Woyke T, Goodwin L, Davenport KW, Kamagata Y, Liu W-T (2015) The genome of *Syntrophorhabdus aromaticivorans* strain UI provides new insights for syntrophic aromatic compound metabolism and electron flow. Environ Microbiol 17:4861–4872
- Rabus R, Wilkes H (2020a) Functional genomics of denitrifying bacteria degrading hydrocarbons.
 In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids. Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp 203–223
- Rabus R, Wilkes H (2020b) Functional genomics of sulfate-reducing bacteria degrading hydrocarbons. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids. Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp 225–232
- Rabus R, Kube M, Beck A, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2002) Genes involved in the anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene in a denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 178:506–516
- Rabus R, Kube M, Heider J, Beck A, Heitmann K, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2005) The genome sequence of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 183:27–36
- Rabus R, Wöhlbrand L, Thies D, Meyer M, Reinhold-Hurek B, Kämpfer P (2019) Aromatoleum gen. nov., a novel genus accommodating the phylogenetic lineage including Azoarcus evansii and related species, and proposal of Aromatoleum aromaticum sp. nov., Aromatoleum petrolei sp. nov., Aromatoleum bremense sp. nov., Aromatoleum toluolicum sp. nov. and Aromatoleum diolicum sp. nov. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 69:982–997
- Reuter JA, Specek DV, Snyder MP (2015) High-throughput sequencing technologies. Mol Cell 58:586–597
- Shendure J, Balasubramanian S, Church GM, Gilbert W, Rogers J, Schloss JA, Waterston RH (2017) DNA sequencing at 40: past, present and future. Nature 550:345. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nature24286
- Tremblay P-L, Zhang T (2020) Functional genomics of metal-reducing microbes degrading hydrocarbons. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils and lipids. Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology series. Springer International Publishing AG, pp 233–253
- Wilke A, Bischof J, Gerlach W, Glass E, Harrison T, Keegan KP, Paczian T, Trimble WL, Bagchi S, Grama A, Chaterji S, Meyer F (2016) The MG-RAST metagenomics database and portal in 2015. Nucleic Acids Res 44:D590–D594
- Wöhlbrand L, Kallerhoff B, Lange D, Hufnagel P, Thiermann J, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2007) Functional proteomic view of metabolic regulation in "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" strain EbN1. Proteomics 7:2222–2239
- Wöhlbrand L, Wilkes H, Halder T, Rabus R (2008) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-ethylphenol by "Aromatoleum aromaticum" strain EbN1: pathway, regulation and involved proteins. J Bacteriol 190:5699–5709
- Wöhlbrand L, Trautwein K, Rabus R (2013) Proteomic tools for environmental microbiology a roadmap from sample preparation to protein identification and quantification. Proteomics 13:2700–2730



9

Functional Genomics of Denitrifying Bacteria Degrading Hydrocarbons

Ralf Rabus and Heinz Wilkes

Contents

1	Introduction		204		
2 "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1			205		
	2.1 Genome		205		
	2.2 Catabolic Network and Substrate-Specific Regulation		207		
	2.3 Proteogenomics-Driven Reaction and Pathway Discoveries		208		
	2.4 Adaptation to Solvent Stress Conditions		210		
	2.5 Unusual Diauxie		210		
	2.6 Adaptation to Slow Growth		211		
3	"A. aromaticum" pCyN1 and Thauera sp. Strain pCyN2		211		
4	Azoarcus sp. Strain CIB		212		
	4.1 Regulation of the <i>bzd</i> Operon for Anaerobic Degradation of Benzoate		212		
	4.2 Regulation of the <i>mbd</i> Operons for Anaerobic Degradation				
	of 3-Methylbenzoate		213		
	4.3 Regulation of <i>gcdH</i> Encoding Glutaryl-CoA Dehydrogenase		213		
	4.4 The ICE _{<i>XTD</i>} Element		214		
	4.5 Solvent Stress Tolerance Involving c-di-GMP		214		
5	Azoarcus sp. Strain PA01		214		
6	Azoarcus anaerobius		215		
7	7 Magnetospirillum sp. Strain pMbN1				
8	8 Thauera aromatica and T. chlorobenzoica				
9	Research Needs		217		
Re	References				

R. Rabus (🖂)

H. Wilkes

General and Molecular Microbiology, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: rabus@icbm.de

Organic Geochemistry, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: heinz.wilkes@uni-oldenburg.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_11

Abstract

The betaproteobacterial *Azoarcus/"Aromatoleum"/Thauera* cluster harbors a large variety of denitrifiers capable of anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds and hydrocarbons. The application of genomics and proteomics (proteogenomics) in conjunction with targeted metabolite analysis has proven instrumental to the discovery of a wide variety of novel reactions and pathways, the reconstruction of complex catabolic networks, and first steps into understanding how the latter are tuned to adapt to environmental changes. Over the past two to three decades, major advances have been achieved along three major organism-/approach-specific directions: (i) biochemistry of novel enzymatic reactions with *Thauera aromatica* K172 and "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" EbN1, (ii) physiology and proteogenomics with "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1, and (iii) molecular mechanisms of transcriptional regulation with *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB.

1 Introduction

Aromatic compounds belong to the most abundant chemical structures in the biosphere and the geosphere. Firstly, they constitute the building blocks of the second most abundant biopolymer on earth, namely, the plant cell wall component lignin. Its phenylpropanoid monomers are synthesized via the cinnamate/monolignol pathways (Umezawa 2010) and then to the most part linked by β -aryl ethers or biphenyl bonds to form the complex and highly irregular polymer (Bugg et al. 2011). Secondly, aromatic compounds are major constituents of fossil organic matter including kerogen, coal, and crude oil (Overton et al. 2016) which harbor a major share of the global carbon pool. The monoaromatic hydrocarbons benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and the three xylene isomers (BTEX) are extensively used in gasoline and synthetic chemical industry and are of particular concern due to their health impacting properties (Bolden et al. 2015). Against this background, microbial biodegradation of aromatic compounds is highly relevant for maintaining the global carbon cycle as well as from the perspective of environmental protection. However, aromatic hydrocarbons (e.g., toluene) represent difficult-to-handle substrates due to their low chemical reactivity resulting from the delocalized π -electron system and the exclusive presence of C-C and C-H bonds; even aromatic compounds carrying functional groups (e.g., benzoate) remain challenging. Aerobic degradation, viz., in the presence of molecular oxygen (O_2) is long known, with oxygenase-catalyzed reactions performing initial activation as well as subsequent ring cleavage reactions (Gibson and Parales 2000). Considering that large parts of the biosphere are devoid of O₂ (anoxic conditions), also the anaerobic degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons is of eminent significance. During the past three decades, a multitude of bacteria have been newly isolated and demonstrated to degrade aromatic compounds under anoxic conditions, employing a variety of novel and intriguing reactions (for overview see, e.g., Widdel and Rabus 2001; Carmona et al. 2009; Fuchs et al. 2011; Rabus et al. 2016a).

In concert with the widespread occurrence of anoxic habitats, a huge diversity of anaerobic bacteria exists that can be classified amongst others by their mode of energy conservation, with the redox potential of the terminal electron acceptors defining the energetic output of catabolism (Decker et al. 1970). Bacteria reducing nitrate (NO_3^-) to molecular nitrogen (N_2) for energy conservation are termed denitrifiers and achieve a high energy yield, second only to oxygen respiration (Zumft 1997). Denitrification is widespread among bacteria of unrelated phylogenetic affiliation (Shapleigh 2013) and represents a widely recognized key process in the global nitrogen cycle responsible for replenishing the atmospheric N_2 pool (Fowler et al. 2013). Denitrifying bacteria are also long known to be widespread in nature (e.g., Tiedje et al. 1982), ranging from up/wetland soils (Conrad 1996), tropical forest soils (Pajares and Bohannan 2016), and marine sediments (Devol 2015) to water-flooded oil reservoirs (Nazina et al. 2017).

Among the first pure cultures of denitrifying bacteria reported to be capable of anaerobic degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons were toluene-degrading *Thauera aromatica* K172 (Anders et al. 1995) and ethylbenzene-degrading *"Aromatoleum aromaticum"* EbN1 (Rabus and Widdel 1995), both belonging to the β -subclass of *Proteobacteria*. Meanwhile a considerable collection of denitrifying bacteria with corresponding degradative capacities has become available (for overview see, e.g., Widdel et al. 2010). This chapter summarizes genome-based studies with aromatic compound-degrading denitrifiers, putting particular emphasis on genome-enabled discoveries, holistic perspectives on metabolic adaptation, and the integration of proteomics (proteogenomics) and metabolite analysis. This review is structured according to organisms.

2 "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1

The study organism "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1 was originally isolated with ethylbenzene as sole source of organic carbon and energy and nitrate as electron acceptor (Rabus and Widdel 1995) and shown to utilize its two alkylbenzene substrates (toluene and ethylbenzene) also directly from crude oil (Rabus and Widdel 1996). "A. aromaticum" EbN1 can at present be regarded as the anaerobic aromatic compound degrader best characterized on the proteogenomic level (Rabus 2005; Rabus et al. 2014) and as a promising model to study the adaptation to environmental changes and stressors on a systems biology level. In the first instance, proteogenomic research focused on the comprehensive reconstruction of the catabolic network and its substrate-specific regulation. More recently, emphasis has shifted toward mimicking habitat-relevant conditions, such as the presence of substrate mixtures, growth-limiting substrate concentrations, and solvent stress.

2.1 Genome

Prior to obtaining the complete genome sequence of "A. aromaticum" EbN1, proteomics-derived protein sequence data were used to assemble for the first time



Fig. 1 Different enzymes for the same reaction type discovered in "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" EbN1. (a) C-H bond activation by O_2 -independent hydroxylation: ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EBDH) which contains a *bis*-molybdopterin guanine dinucleotide cofactor, five Fe-S clusters and a heme b cofactor (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001a; Heider et al. 2016); putative *p*-ethylphenol methylenehydroxylase (PchCF) (Wöhlbrand et al. 2008) and *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase (EbA5380) (Wöhlbrand et al. 2007) both of which should by sequence similarity represent flavocytochrome enzymes (Reeve et al. 1989). (b) Stereospecific dehydrogenases for secondary aromatic alcohols: (*S*)-1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase (Ped) (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001b; Höffken et al. 2006) and (*R*)-1-(4-hydroxyphenyl)ethanol dehydrogenase (Hped) (Büsing et al. 2015a). (c) Carboxylation (ATP-dependent) of aromatic and aliphatic ketones: acetophenone carboxylase (XccABC) (Wöhlbrand et al. 2008), and acetone carboxylase. (Wöhlbrand et al. 2007; Schühle and Heider 2012)

the complete gene clusters required for the anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene (Rabus et al. 2002) and toluene (Kube et al. 2004) from a genomic shotgun dataset. In the case of ethylbenzene (Fig. 1), the major findings were: (i) a presumptive periplasmic localization of the heterotrimeric ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, (ii) the genetic organization of the peripheral pathway into an upper (from ethylbenzene to acetophenone) and a lower part (from acetophenone to benzoyl-CoA), (iii) the presence of a presumably five subunit acetophenone carboxylase, and (iv) two predicted two-component sensory/regulatory systems for a possibly sequential transcriptional control of the two pathway modules. Analysis of the "toluene" gene cluster revealed that the genes for the initial activation of toluene to benzylsuccinate and for its subsequent β -oxidation-like conversion to the central intermediate

benzoyl-CoA colocalize as two neighboring operon-like structures. Moreover, a single adjacently encoded two-component sensory/regulatory system has been suggested to control the transcription of both operons in a concerted manner. These regulatory predictions were then tested and verified on the RNA (RT-PCR and DNA microarray) and protein (two-dimensional difference gel electrophoresis (2D DIGE) combined with MALDI-TOF-MS) level, using substrate-adapted cells, i.e., anaerobic growth with benzoate, toluene, ethylbenzene, or a mixture of the two alkylbenzenes (Kühner et al. 2005). Recently, a fluorescent reporter strain of "A. aromaticum" EbN1 was constructed, by fusing the chromosomal apcA gene (related to acetophenone carboxylation) with the gene for the fluorescent protein mCherry, allowing for acetophenone quantification in the range of $50-250 \ \mu M$ (Muhr et al. 2016). The novelty of the described pathway for anaerobic ethylbenzene degradation motivated the determination of crystal structures for the first three enzymes: ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EBDH, Kloer et al. 2006), (S)-1phenylethanol dehydrogenase (Ped, Höffken et al. 2006), and acetophenone carboxylase (Apc, Weidenweber et al. 2017). In turn, this research provided access to a novel biocatalyst (Ped) for the biotechnologically relevant enantioselective reduction of ketones (Breuer et al. 2008; Dudzik et al. 2015).

The complete genome of "A. aromaticum" EbN1 was the first to be determined for an anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading prokaryote. It consists of a circular chromosome (4.3 Mb) and two plasmids (0.21 and 0.22 Mb) and codes for ~4600 proteins (Rabus et al. 2005). Manual annotation of the genome allowed for the following major insights: (i) genes for the anaerobic and aerobic degradation of aromatic compounds (10 and 4, respectively) mostly form substrate-specific operon-like clusters, which are widely distributed across the chromosome; (ii) a high genome plasticity was suggested from the high number of paralogous genes and frequent mobile genetic elements; (iii) the presence of multiple respiratory complexes has been proposed to enable optimal adaptation during oxic-to-anoxic transitions; (iv) the presence of genes of multiple sensory/regulatory proteins suggested the capacity to finely tune the metabolic network according to available substrate and changing environmental conditions; (v) the absence of genes for N₂-fixation or specific interactions, and the lack of genomic synteny clearly separated strain EbN1 as a soil-inhabiting degradation specialist from the phylogenetically closely related Azoarcus sp. strain BH72, which is a mutualistic, N₂-fixing grass endophyte (Krause et al. 2006). Notably, recent studies with Azoarcus sp. strain CIB demonstrated that a denitrifier anaerobically degrading a variety of aromatic compounds can also pursue a N2-fixing endophytic life style (Fernández et al. 2014).

2.2 Catabolic Network and Substrate-Specific Regulation

The genome inspired hypothesis that "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 possesses finely tuned regulatory capacities to adapt its catabolic network in a substrate-specific manner was tested for 22 different substrate and redox conditions. For this purpose, the substrate-specific proteome profiles were analyzed by a combination of 2D DIGE and MALDI-TOF-MS/MS, generating a unique matrix of the 18 different anaerobic
substrate conditions against the respective abundances of 66 involved proteins (Wöhlbrand et al. 2007). Overall, the proteins of peripheral degradation routes channeling the individual aromatic and aliphatic substrates into the central metabolism displayed highly substrate-specific abundance profiles. In contrast, proteins for central metabolic modules, e.g., TCA cycle, amino acid biosynthesis, or for genetic information processing showed essentially constant profiles under all tested conditions. Thus, this study provided a comprehensive understanding of regulated versus constitutive subproteomes in "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1. Furthermore, it allowed for a refined annotation of the catabolic network, including the discovery of novel hitherto unpredicted catabolic capacities (e.g., anaerobic degradation of *o*-aminobenzoate), some of which have subsequently been confirmed by biochemical studies (see below). At present the proteogenomically reconstructed anaerobic catabolic network encompasses 18 different aromatic compounds and is composed of 85 proteins, 65 of which have been identified on the proteomic level corresponding to a 76.5% coverage (Rabus et al. 2014).

2.3 Proteogenomics-Driven Reaction and Pathway Discoveries

As already indicated in the above paragraph, differential proteomics in conjunction with metabolite studies and iterative genome analysis allowed the discovery of degradative capacities and pathways previously not known for "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 (Fig. 1) and other anaerobic degraders.

*p***-Cresol** Based on the comprehensive proteome profiling across multiple substrate adaptation conditions (Wöhlbrand et al. 2007), the presumptive enzyme for initial methyl group activation of *p*-cresol was reassigned. Instead of the genomically predicted *p*-cresol methylhydroxylase, the *p*-cresol-specific abundance profile suggested involvement of a FAD-dependent oxidase (EbA5380).

p-Ethylphenol The anaerobic degradation of *p*-ethylphenol proceeds in analogy to the pathway established for ethylbenzene; however, fundamentally different enzymes are apparently involved (Wöhlbrand et al. 2008). The initial hydroxylation of *p*-ethylphenol to 1-(4-hydroxyphenyl)ethanol involves a p-cresol methylhydroxylase-like protein instead of an analog of the Mo-dependent ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001a). The second reaction, a dehydrogenation forming p-hydroxyacetophenone may involve either of two predicted alcohol dehydrogenases, which are distinct from (S)-1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase (Ped) (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001b). Subsequent carboxylation should involve a biotin-dependent enzyme instead of an analog of ATP-dependent acetophenone carboxylase (Jobst et al. 2010). Quantitative differential proteomics by 2D DIGE clearly demonstrated the degradation pathways for ethylbenzene and p-ethylphenol to be specifically regulated despite the structural similarity of the two compounds (Wöhlbrand et al. 2008). In accord, subsequent studies measuring specific enzyme activities of the two pathways yielded essentially the same specific induction pattern (Muhr et al. 2015). Using the newly developed genetic system for "A. aromaticum" EbN1 (Wöhlbrand and Rabus 2009), two unresolved questions were tackled. By means of unmarked *in-frame* deletion, 1-(4-hydroxyphenyl)ethanol dehydrogenase (Hped) could be unambiguously assigned to the second reaction step in anaerobic degradation of *p*-ethylphenol. Moreover, the X-ray structure of Hped revealed its (*R*)-specificity, contrasting the (*S*)-specificity of Ped from the anaerobic ethylbenzene degradation pathway (Büsing et al. 2015a). The proteogenomic analysis had predicted a σ^{54} -dependent regulator (EtpR) to mediate the substrate-specific expression of the genes for anaerobic degradation of *p*-ethylphenol. This hypothesis was confirmed by the generation of an unmarked *in-frame* deletion mutation of the *etpR* gene and its *in trans* complementation (Büsing et al. 2015b).

3-Phenylpropanoids Differential proteogenomics combined with detailed metabolite analyses provided evidence for the capacity of "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 to degrade plant-derived 3-phenylpropanoids (Trautwein et al. 2012c). Differential proteomics suggested that a gene cluster of hitherto undefined β -oxidation functionality should be responsible for the peripheral degradation of cinnamate, hydrocinnamate, *p*-coumarate, and 3-(4-hydroxyphenyl)propanoate. Metabolite analysis confirmed this pathway and, furthermore, indicated a high substrate specificity of the enzymes, as nongrowth supporting 3-phenylpropanoids were not transformed cometabolically.

Phenylalanine While proteomics essentially confirmed the genome-predicted first two reaction steps in the degradation of phenylalanine, i.e., deamination by phenylalanine aminotransferase (Pat) and decarboxylation by phenylpyruvate decarboxylase (Pdc), a specifically upregulated aldehyde:ferredoxin oxidoreductase (Aor) was suggested to substitute the predicted dehydrogenase (Pdh) (Wöhlbrand et al. 2007). Subsequent biochemical studies demonstrated that, in fact, both dehydrogenases can be operative in the peripheral degradation of phenylalanine (Debnar-Daumler et al. 2014) and that in their absence aldehyde dehydrogenase from benzaldehyde degradation can substitute this functionality (Schmitt et al. 2017).

Indoleacetate The plant hormone auxin (indoleacetate, IAA) is an *N*-heterocyclic compound and also represents an intermediate of tryptophane degradation. Using a differential proteomic approach the hitherto functionally unassigned *iaa* gene cluster was identified, harboring the genes required to degrade the *N*-heterocyclic pyrrole ring yielding 2-aminobenzoyl-CoA. The reaction sequence is proposed to be initiated by activation of IAA to the respective CoA-thioester (specific CoA ligase) (Schühle et al. 2016) followed by an anaerobic hydroxylation (molybdenum cofactor-containing dehydrogenase) and a hydrolytic ring opening (hydantoinase-like enzyme) (Ebenau-Jehle et al. 2012).

o-Phthalate Differential proteomics revealed a gene cluster for anaerobic degradation of *o*-phthalate (1,2-dihydroxybenzene), comprising a putative TRAP transporter for uptake, a succinyl-CoA:phthalate CoA transferase for activation to phthaloyl-CoA, and an UbiD-like (de)carboxylase for conversion to the central intermediate benzoyl-CoA. Genome comparisons indicated this proposed pathway to also be present in *Thauera chlorobenzoica* 3CB-1, *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01, and *Azoarcus toluclasticus* ATCC

700605 (Ebenau-Jehle et al. 2017). Subsequently, the key enzyme phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylase was purified from *T. chlorobenzoica* and shown to be a hexameric enzyme containing the cofactors prenylated FMN, K^+ , and Fe^{2+} (Mergelsberg et al. 2017).

2.4 Adaptation to Solvent Stress Conditions

Aromatic hydrocarbons represent in a way Janus-faced compounds, as they are covetable substrates due to their energy richness and at the same time problematic due to their membrane toxic properties (Sikkema et al. 1995). In particular, in habitat settings characterized by elevated hydrocarbon exposure arising from natural seeps or anthropogenic contamination, alkylbenzene concentrations are known to reach levels exerting solvent stress on the microbial flora. To study the adaptation of the model organism "A. aromaticum" EbN1 to such conditions, anaerobic growth experiments were conducted with ethylbenzene, toluene, p-cresol, and phenol amended at semiinhibitory concentrations. "A. aromaticum" EbN1 was found to pursue a complex adaptation strategy on several physiological levels: (i) the central metabolism was rerouted from the TCA-cycle to poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) formation to keep degradation of the aromatic substrates operative while denitrification was already impaired; (ii) the abundance of specific presumptive solvent efflux systems was increased; and (iii) the membrane lipid composition (relative abundance of different phospholipid head groups as well as the relative content of unsaturated versus saturated fatty acid side chains) was modified to counteract the membrane macerating effect of the solvents (Trautwein et al. 2008; Zink and Rabus 2010). While the rerouting of the intracellular C-flux appears to be a hitherto unknown strategy, the observed involvement of solvent efflux systems and the effects on membrane lipid composition are in accord with findings for other solvent-stressed anaerobic or aerobic bacteria (Duldhardt et al. 2010; Heipieper et al. 2007; Ramos et al. 2002).

2.5 Unusual Diauxie

While the single substrate approach proved straightforward for the above described research questions, it however did not represent the natural situation which is typically characterized by the presence of complex mixtures of potential substrates. The early study by Kühner et al. (2005) on a mixture of toluene and ethylbenzene demonstrated that both respective pathways were concomitantly operational in "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1. This indicated that a regulatory process such as catabolite repression to discriminate for a preferential substrate was not effective under the conditions applied. In a subsequent experiment, C₄-dicarboxylate-adapted cultures of "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 displayed a diauxic growth with a mixture of the respective C₄-dicarboxylate (succinate, fumarate, or malate) and benzoate. Surprisingly, benzoate was first used instead of the C₄-dicarboxylate representing the adaptation substrate and yielding better growth (Trautwein et al. 2012a), which contrasted the utilization pattern in the aerobic benzoate degrader *Pseudomonas putida* (Morales et al. 2004) or anaerobic benzoate degrader *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB (López Barragán et al. 2004).

Comprehensive differential protein profiling (2D DIGE, shotgun, membrane protein enriched fraction) combined with targeted quantitative transcript analyses (Northern) revealed that during benzoate utilization (viz. non C₄-dicarboxylate utilization), expression of the genes for the presumptive succinate uptake system (DctPQM, a predicted tripartite ATP-independent periplasmic (TRAP) transporter) was repressed. It only started to resume C₄-dicarboxylate-specific levels upon depletion of benzoate. The molecular mechanism underlying the observed diauxie and repression of *dctPQM* transcription in "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 is at present unclear. However, one may speculate that, e.g., benzoate or its activation product benzoyl-CoA may interfere with the two-component sensory/regulatory system DctSR, which is suggested to control the transcription of the *dctPQM* operon.

2.6 Adaptation to Slow Growth

Many natural habitats are characterized by limited availability of substrates, i.e., the concentration of an individual compound does not exceed a few $\mu g L^{-1}$ (Egli 2010). To study the adaptation of microorganisms to substrate limitation, the long-known continuous cultivation in chemostats is still the method of choice (Novick and Szilard 1950; Ferenci 2008). Cultivation in chemostats was performed with "A. aromaticum" EbN1 using benzoate as the sole and limiting organic substrate under nitrate-reducing conditions (Trautwein et al. 2012b). Strain EbN1 displayed a complex physiological and proteomic response to slow ($\mu_{\text{low}} = 0.036 \text{ h}^{-1}$) in comparison to rapid $(\mu_{high} = 0.180 \text{ h}^{-1})$ growth: (i) growth rate positively correlated with cell size, the DNA/RNA content, and other cellular parameters as well-known, e.g., from *Escherichia coli* (Schaechter et al. 1958); (ii) during slow growth, the highest energy requirement for maintenance was determined using a thermodynamics approach (Tijhuis et al. 1993); (iii) at μ_{low_2} benzoate uptake probably occurs via an ABC-type transporter, whereas at μ_{high} a benzoate: H⁺ symporter is likely to participate; (iv) not unexpectedly, the proteins involved in anaerobic benzoate catabolism showed decreased abundance during slow growth; (v) remarkably, at μ_{low} , proteins of uptake systems and peripheral routes for the aerobic or anaerobic degradation of various aromatic compounds were formed, despite benzoate being the only present organic substrate. These findings are in strong contrast to the high specificity of regulation when individual aromatic growth substrates are provided at high concentrations (see above Sect. 2.2). One may speculate, that "A. aromaticum" EbN1 derepresses and/or passively induces this variety of catabolic capacity as a preparatory means for future substrate availabilities. The "unproductive" preparedness could be one contributor to the observed high maintenance energy requirements at slow growth.

3 "A. aromaticum" pCyN1 and Thauera sp. Strain pCyN2

The two betaproteobacteria "*A. aromaticum*" pCyN1 and *Thauera* sp. strain pCyN2 represent the first pure cultures reported to be able to anaerobically degrade a *para*-alkylated toluene, i.e., the aromatic plant hydrocarbon *p*-cymene (4-isopropyltoluene)

(Harms et al. 1999). para-Alkylated toluenes had until then been considered as particularly recalcitrant. Combined differential proteogenomics and metabolite analysis revealed that the two strains employed fundamentally different peripheral pathways for the anaerobic degradation of p-cymene converging at the level of 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA (Strijkstra et al. 2014). "A. aromaticum" pCvN1 activates *p*-cymene by means of anaerobic hydroxylation to 4-isopropylbenzyl alcohol, which is subsequently converted to 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA via two dehydrogenation reactions. In contrast, *Thauera* sp. strain pCyN2 activates p-cymene by addition to fumarate forming (4-isopropylbenzyl) succinate, which is subjected to a modified β-oxidation also yielding 4-isopropylbenzoyl-CoA. Notably, the catalytic subunits (CmdA and IbsA) of the two initial enzymes, i.e., p-cymene dehydrogenase (CmdABC) and (4-isopropylbenzyl) succinate synthase (IbsA-F), form new substrate-specific branches in the phylogenetic trees of O₂-independent alkyl chain hydroxylases as well as alkyl- and arylalkylsuccinate synthases. These proteogenomics-derived phylogenetic trees shed new light on the substrate-specificity of these two classes of anaerobically hydrocarbon-activating enzymes and provide a new functional resolution power for habitat studies at hydrocarbon/oil exposed sites.

4 Azoarcus sp. Strain CIB

Azoarcus sp. strain CIB is a betaproteobacterium capable of anaerobic degradation of a variety of aromatic compounds under nitrate-reducing conditions (López Barragán et al. 2004) and originated from a diesel fuel-contaminated laboratory aquifer column (Hess et al. 1997). In contrast to "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1, *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB according to its genomic repertoire is capable of fixing nitrogen (Fernández et al. 2014; Martín-Moldes et al. 2015) and can also colonize intracellular spaces of rice roots. Shared properties of the genomes of both biodegraders include the high degree of plasticity, e.g., resulting from the high number of mobile genetic elements, and the rather random distribution of genes for the anaerobic and aerobic degradation of aromatic compounds. A major research focus with *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB was on elucidating the molecular mechanisms of transcriptional control, in particular, of anaerobic/aerobic degradation of benzoate (Valderrama et al. 2012), anaerobic degradation of 3-methylbenzoate (Juárez et al. 2015), and anaerobic degradation of toluene/*m*-xylene (Blázquez et al. 2018).

4.1 Regulation of the *bzd* Operon for Anaerobic Degradation of Benzoate

A chromosomal DNA fragment (~20 kbp) was cloned from *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB containing the *bzd* operon for anaerobic benzoate degradation as well as the neighboring *bzdR* gene coding for a transcriptional regulator. Enzyme activity measurements and transcriptional analysis indicated that benzoate degradation in strain CIB was repressed by the aliphatic acids succinate, acetate, and malate, and that this

regulation requires the involvement of BzdR (López Barragán et al. 2004; Durante-Rodríguez et al. 2008). This catabolite repression contrasts the behavior of "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 (see above Sect. 2.5). The structure of homodimeric repressor BzdR suggests it as the prototype of a new subfamily of transcriptional regulators (Barragán et al. 2005). BzdR possesses a *N*-terminal helix-turn-helix (HTH) motif for cooperative binding to the P_N promotor of the *bzd* operon, repressing its expression. Binding of benzoyl-CoA to the *C*-terminal domain of BzdR induces a conformational change transmitted via the linker region to the HTH-motif which then releases from the P_N promotor allowing transcription of the *bzd* operon (Barragán et al. 2005; Durante-Rodríguez et al. 2010).

The succinate-mediated repression of the anaerobic degradation of benzoate is proposed to be mediated by the AccR response regulator. Phosphorylated AccR dimerizes and binds to conserved inverted repeats within the P_N promotor, thereby inhibiting expression of the *bzd* operon (Valderrama et al. 2014).

Considering the requirement for strictly anoxic conditions of benzoyl-CoA reductase (Koch and Fuchs 1992), oxygen (O₂) is expected to play a central role in the transcriptional regulation of anaerobic benzoate degradation. Indeed, the genome of *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB contains the *acpR* gene, a homolog of the well-known FNR transcriptional regulator responsive to anoxic conditions. The functionality of AcpR is evident from the incapacity of an *acpR* mutant of strain CIB to grow anaerobically with aromatic compounds (Durante-Rodríguez et al. 2006).

4.2 Regulation of the *mbd* Operons for Anaerobic Degradation of 3-Methylbenzoate

Azoarcus sp. strain CIB employs the products of the neighboring but divergent *mbd* operons for the anaerobic degradation of 3-methylbenzoate, with the horizontally acquired *mbd* genes being paralogous to the *bzd* genes. Expression of the *mbd* operons from specific promotors was suggested to be mediated by the transcriptional regulator MbdR and overimposed by the O₂-dependent activator AcpR (Juárez et al. 2013) and the catabolite control responding AccR regulator (Juárez et al. 2015). Subsequent studies characterized the three promotors (P_O , P_{B1} , and P_{3R}) and the operator regions of the transcriptional repressor MbdR and demonstrated that 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA functions as inducer (Juárez et al. 2015).

4.3 Regulation of gcdH Encoding Glutaryl-CoA Dehydrogenase

Glutaryl-CoA is a well-known intermediate in the metabolism of various organic substrates, including the anaerobic degradation of benzoate downstream of pimelyl-CoA (Wischgoll et al. 2009). Further degradation of glutaryl-CoA to crotonyl-CoA involves glutaryl-CoA dehydrogenase (Gcd), a bifunctional flavoenzyme which catalyzes dehydrogenation as well as decarboxylation (Fu et al. 2004). In *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB, the *gcdH* gene could be demonstrated to encode the glutaryl-CoA

dehydrogenase required for anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds. Transcription of the *gcdH* gene was found to be controlled by the LysR-type transcriptional activator GcdR, which is encoded in close proximity to the *gcdH* gene (Blázquez et al. 2008).

4.4 The ICE_{XTD} Element

Integrative and conjugative elements (ICEs) can spread horizontally between different bacterial strains and stably integrate into a given host chromosome, and are thus important players in the horizontal transfer of genomic islands (Bellanger et al. 2014). Notably, the ICE_{XTD} of *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB carries the genetic information for the aerobic (*tod* genes) and anaerobic (*bss-bbs* and *mbd* genes) degradation of alkylbenzenes and can confer this capacity also to other non-alkylbenzene degraders. As similar ICEs are also present in other strains related to *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB, the ICE_{XTD} may have contributed to shaping the degradation capacities of betaproteobacterial denitrifiers (Zamarro et al. 2016).

4.5 Solvent Stress Tolerance Involving c-di-GMP

Typical and new strategies of "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 for solvent stress tolerance have been summarized above (Sect. 2.4). A recent study by Martín-Moldes et al. (2016) with *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB unraveled a new strategy involving the second messenger cyclic diguanosine monophosphate (c-di-GMP). The latter is known to control a diversity of cellular functions (Römling et al. 2013). In *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB, the toluene-sensing hybrid two-component system TolR mediates degradation of c-di-GMP in response to aromatic hydrocarbons. Apparently, modulation of the intracellular c-di-GMP concentrations facilitates tolerance toward aromatic hydrocarbons under anoxic conditions.

5 Azoarcus sp. Strain PA01

The denitrifying betaproteobacterium *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01 was isolated from a wastewater treatment plant and shown to degrade the priority pollutant *o*-phthalate (benzene-1,2-dicarboxylate) and various other aromatic compounds under anoxic conditions. Its draft genome has a size of 3.9 Mb and revealed the presence of genes for the classical benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway (Junghare et al. 2015). Subsequent proteomic analysis suggested the following degradation pathway: (i) uptake of *o*-phthalate might involve a TRAP-transporter; (ii) a putative succinyl-CoA:*o*-phthalate CoA-transferase should activate *o*-phthalate to the respective CoA-ester; and (iii) *o*-phthaloyl-CoA could be decarboxylated by an UbiD-like decarboxylase yielding the central intermediate benzoyl-CoA (Junghare et al. 2016).

6 Azoarcus anaerobius

Azoarcus anaerobius LuFres1^T was originally isolated from anoxic sewage sludge and reported to completely degrade resorcinol (benzene-1,3-diol) to CO₂ under nitrate-reducing conditions (Springer et al. 1998). Using heterologous expression in *Thauera aromatica*, genes involved in anaerobic resorcinol degradation were identified, supporting a degradation pathway via hydroxylation and dehydrogenation to 2-hydroxy-1,4-benzoquinone, which is then cleaved hydrolytically (Darley et al. 2007). A subsequent study revealed that these genes are organized in five transcriptional units, three of which are controlled by σ^{54} -dependent promotors and a heterodimeric regulator (Pacheco-Sánchez et al. 2017).

7 Magnetospirillum sp. Strain pMbN1

Benzoyl-CoA, the central intermediate of anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds, is reductively dearomatized by benzoyl-CoA reductase, which cannot handle substituents at the *para*-position (Rabus et al. 2016b), providing a biochemical explanation for the hitherto observed recalcitrance of *para*-alkylated aromatic compounds. The Magnetospirillum sp. strain pMbN1 was the first pure culture of a denitrifying bacterium demonstrated to degrade *p*-methylbenzoate completely to CO_2 under anoxic conditions (Lahme et al. 2012a). Even though the other strains covered in this review all affiliate with the Betaproteobacteria, the alphaproteobacterial strain pMbN1 is mentioned here for its specific degradative capacity. Differential proteomics combined with targeted metabolite analysis revealed that strain pMbN1 metabolized this *para*-alkylated compound via a specific 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA pathway with the methyl substituent conserved along the entire pathway. For the anaerobic degradation of benzoate, strain pMbN1 is equipped to use the conventional benzoyl-CoA pathway (Lahme et al. 2012b). Magnetospirillum sp. strain pMbN1 displayed diauxic growth on binary or ternary mixtures of succinate, 4-methylbenzoate and benzoate, with the latter being always preferred. Repression of succinate and/or 4-methylbenzoate was apparently mediated by inhibition of their uptake as well as of succinate conversion (Lahme et al. 2014), contrasting the behavior of "A. aromaticum" EbN1 with respect to succinate (see above Sect. 2.5).

8 Thauera aromatica and T. chlorobenzoica

Members of the genus *Thauera* can degrade a variety of aliphatic and aromatic compounds under oxic as well as anoxic (viz. nitrate-reducing) conditions (Heider and Fuchs 2005). Biochemical studies over the last 3 decades with *Thauera aromatica* K172 have been instrumental for elucidating many novel reactions and their enzymatic mechanisms involved in the anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds (Heider and Fuchs 1997; Boll et al. 2002; Fuchs et al. 2011). Studies

with *T. chlorobenzoica* provided novel insights into the enzymatical conversion of the exceptionally stable carbon-halogen bonds (e.g., Tiedt et al. 2016). Complete genome sequences have been reported for *T. aminoaromatica* MZ1^T (Jiang et al. 2012) and *T. phenolivorans* ZV1C^T (Yin et al. 2017). Using among others differential proteomics, several new degradation pathways were detected in *Thauera* spp. as described in the following:

Catechol *T. aromatica* anaerobically degrades catechol (benzene-1,2-diol) via a modular route charged by enzymatic elements from other known catabolic pathways. Initial activation to catechylphosphate followed by carboxylation to protocatechuate (3,4-dihydroxybenzoate) is analogous to the anaerobic degradation of phenol. Subsequent activation to the CoA-ester and reductive dehydroxylation to 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA are reminiscent of the degradation pathways for 3- and 4-hydroxybenzoate. Finally, a devoted 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA pathway is suggested. It is hypothesized that promiscuity of enzymes and regulators enable this modular route (Ding et al. 2008).

α-Resorcylate *T. aromatica* AR-1 has previously been reported to anaerobically degrade α-resorcylate (3,5-dihydroxybenzoate) via oxidation and decarboxylation to hydroxyhydroquinone (Gallus and Schink 1998). Coding genes were identified based on their homology to those of *A. anaerobius* (see above Sect. 6), and their relevance was corroborated by knockout mutagenesis. This included also a putative cytoplasmic quinone oxidoreductase and a TRAP transport system. Expression analysis revealed five resorcinol-inducible operons with their genetic organization structurally differing from that observed in *A. anaerobius* (Molina-Fuentes et al. 2015).

Halogenated Aromatic Compounds Thauera chlorobenzoica is capable of utilizing certain halogenated benzoates under nitrate-reducing conditions (Song et al. 2001). meta-Substituted 3-chloro- and 3-bromobenzoate as well as para-substituted 4-chloro- and 4-bromobenzoate are utilized by T. chlorobenzoica employing the classical benzoyl-CoA pathway upon removal of the halogen atom involving the additional capacity of class I benzoyl-CoA reductase (BCR) for reductive dehalogenation, while transformation of 3-fluorobenzoate which does not support growth results in fluorinated dead end products formed via a fluorinated dienovl-CoA (Kuntze et al. 2011; Tiedt et al. 2018). In contrast, T. aromatica utilizes 4-fluorotoluene and 4-fluorobenzoate implying the capability to enzymatically cleave the extraordinarily stable arylic C-F bond (Tiedt et al. 2016). It has been suggested that removal of the fluorine atom proceeds in a formal nucleophilic substitution catalyzed by BCR. The significantly decreased pK_a of the assumed 4-F-dienovl-CoA compared to that of other dienovl-CoA esters thus would favor essentially irreversible fluoride release in an E1_{cb}-type elimination driven by rearomatization and directly yielding benzoyl-CoA but not 4-F-dienoyl-CoA formation. In case of anaerobic 2-fluorobenzoate degradation, a hitherto unknown mode of C-F bond cleavage was discovered in T. aromatica, with defluorination accomplished by promiscuous enoyl-CoA hydratases/hydrolyases of the classical benzoyl-CoA pathway (Tiedt et al. 2017).

9 Research Needs

Apparent research needs can be exemplified as follows. (i) More complete genomes with manual expert annotation from the *Azoarcus/"Aromatoleum"/Thauera* group are needed to address by comparative genomics the evolution and horizontal dissemination of genetic modules for the anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds and hydrocarbons in this interesting group of degradation specialists. (ii) The past decades have impressively demonstrated what treasure chests in particular "*A. aromaticum*" EbN1 and *T. aromatica* K172 have been. Still many genes with potential catabolic functions remain to be studied by combined physiological/genetic/biochemical efforts. (iii) The postgenomic experimental studies should embark on understanding the adaptation of these degradation specialists to their natural habitats with a holistic perspective by integrating habitat-guided physiological experiments with systems biology approaches.

References

- Anders H-J, Kaetzke A, Kämpfer P, Ludwig W, Fuchs G (1995) Taxonomic position of aromaticdegrading denitrifying pseudomonad strains K 172 and KB 740 and their description as new members of the genera *Thauera*, as *Thauera aromatica* sp. nov., and *Azoarcus*, as *Azoarcus evansii* sp. nov., respectively, members of the beta subclass of the *Proteobacteria*. Int J Syst Bacteriol 45:327–333
- Barragán MJL, Blázquez B, Zamarro MT, Mancheño JM, García JL, Díaz E, Carmona M (2005) BzdR, a repressor that controls the anaerobic catabolism of benzoate in *Azoarcus* sp. CIB, is the first member of a new subfamily of transcriptional regulators. J Biol Chem 280:10683–10694
- Bellanger X, Payot S, Leblond-Bourget N, Guédon G (2014) Conjugative and mobilizable genomic islands in bacteria: evolution and diversity. FEMS Microbiol Rev 38:720–760
- Blázquez B, Carmona M, García JL, Díaz E (2008) Identification and analysis of a glutaryl-CoA dehydrogenase-encoding gene and its cognate transcriptional regulator from *Azoarcus* sp. CIB. Environ Microbiol 10:474–482
- Blázquez B, Carmona M, Díaz E (2018) Transcriptional regulation of the peripheral pathway for the anaerobic catabolism of toluene and *m*-xylene in *Azoarcus* sp. CIB. Front Microbiol 9:506
- Bolden AL, Kwiatkowski CF, Colborn T (2015) New look at BTEX: are ambient levels a problem? Environ Sci Technol 49:5261–5276
- Boll M, Fuchs G, Heider J (2002) Anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds and hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Chem Biol 6:604–611
- Breuer M, Rabus R, Heider J (2008) Method for producing optically active alcohols using an *Azoarcus* sp. EbN1 dehydrogenase. WO 2008/155302 A1
- Bugg TDH, Ahmad M, Hardiman EM, Rahmanpour R (2011) Pathways for degradation of lignin by bacteria and fungi. Nat Prod Rep 28:1883
- Büsing I, Höffken HW, Breuer M, Wöhlbrand L, Hauer B, Rabus R (2015a) Molecular genetic and crystal structural analysis of 1-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-ethanol dehydrogenase from 'Aromatoleum aromaticum' EbN1. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 25:327–339

- Büsing I, Kant M, Dörries M, Wöhlbrand L, Rabus R (2015b) The predicted σ^{54} -dependent regulator EtpR is essential for expression of genes for anaerobic *p*-ethylphenol and *p*-hydroxy-acetophenone degradation in "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" EbN1. BMC Microbiol 15:251
- Carmona M, Zamarro MT, Blázquez B, Durante-Rodríguez G, Juárez JF, Valderrama A, Barragán MJL, García JL, Díaz E (2009) Anaerobic catabolism of aromatic compounds: a genetic and genomic view. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 73:71–133
- Conrad R (1996) Soil microorganisms as controllers of atmospheric trace gases (H₂, CO, CH₄, OCS, N₂O, and NO). Microbiol Rev 60:609–640
- Darley PI, Hellstern JA, Medina-Bellver JI, Marqués S, Schink B, Philipp B (2007) Heterologous expression and identification of the genes involved in anaerobic degradation of 1,3-dihydroxybenzene (resorcinol) in *Azoarcus anaerobius*. J Bacteriol 189:3824–3833
- Debnar-Daumler C, Seubert A, Schmitt G, Heider J (2014) Simultaneous involvement of a tungsten-containing aldehyde:ferredoxin oxidoreductase and a phenylacetaldehyde dehydrogenase in anaerobic phenylalanine metabolism. J Bacteriol 196:483–492
- Decker K, Jungermann K, Thauer RK (1970) Energy production in anaerobic organisms. Angew Chem Int Ed 9:138–158
- Devol AH (2015) Denitrification, anammox, and N₂ production in marine sediments. Annu Rev Mar Sci 7:403–423
- Ding B, Schmeling S, Fuchs G (2008) Anaerobic metabolism of catechol by the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* a result of promiscuous enzymes and regulators? J Bacteriol 190:1620–1630
- Dudzik A, Snoch W, Borowiecki P, Opalinska-Piskorz J, Witko M, Heider J, Szaleniec M (2015) Asymmetric reduction of ketones and β-keto esters by (S)-1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase from denitrifying bacterium Aromatoleum aromaticum. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 99:5055–5069
- Duldhardt I, Gaebel J, Chrzanowski L, Nijenhuis I, Härtig C, Schauer F, Heipieper HJ (2010) Adaptation of anaerobically grown *Thauera aromatica*, *Geobacter sulfurreducens* and *Desulfococcus multivorans* to organic solvents on the level of membrane fatty acid composition. Microb Biotechnol 3:201–209
- Durante-Rodríguez G, Zamarro MT, García JL, Díaz E, Carmona M (2006) Oxygen-dependent regulation of the central pathway for the anaerobic catabolism of aromatic compounds in *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB. J Bacteriol 188:2343–2354
- Durante-Rodríguez G, Zamarro MT, García JL, Díaz E, Carmona M (2008) New insights into the BzdR-mediated transcriptional regulation of the anaerobic catabolism of benzoate in *Azoarcus* sp. CIB. Microbiology 154:306–316
- Durante-Rodríguez G, Valderrama JA, Mancheño JM, Rivas G, Alfonso C, Arias-Palomo E, Llorca O, García JL, Díaz E, Carmona M (2010) Biochemical characterization of the transcriptional regulator BzdR from *Azoarcus* sp. CIB. J Biol Chem 285:35694–35705
- Ebenau-Jehle C, Thomas M, Scharf G, Kockelkorn D, Knapp B, Schühle K, Heider J, Fuchs G (2012) Anaerobic metabolism of indoleacetate. J Bacteriol 194:2894–2903
- Ebenau-Jehle C, Mergelsberg M, Fischer S, Brüls T, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2017) An unusual strategy for anoxic biodegradation of phthalate. ISME J 11:224–236
- Egli T (2010) How to live at very low substrate concentration. Water Res 44:4826-4837
- Ferenci T (2008) Bacterial physiology, regulation and mutational adaptation in a chemostat environment. Adv Microb Physiol 53:169–229
- Fernández H, Prandoni N, Fernández-Pascual M, Fajardo S, Morcillo C, Díaz E, Carmona M (2014) Azoarcus sp. CIB, an anaerobic biodegrader of aromatic compounds shows an endophytic lifestyle. PLoS One 9:e110771
- Fowler D, Coyle M, Skiba U, Sutton MA, Cape JN, Reis S, Sheppard LJ, Jenkins A, Grizzetti B, Galloway JN, Vitousek P, Leach A, Bouwman AF, Butterbach-Bahl K, Dentener F, Stevenson D, Amann M, Voss M (2013) The global nitrogen cycle in the twenty-first century. Philos Trans R Soc B 368:20130164
- Fu Z, Wang M, Paschke R, Rao KS, Frerman FE, Kim J-JP (2004) Crystal structures of human glutaryl-CoA dehydrogenase with and without an alternate substrate: structural bases of dehydrogenation and decarboxylation reactions. Biochemistry 43:9674–9684

- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816
- Gallus C, Schink B (1998) Anaerobic degradation of α-resorcylate by *Thauera aromatica* strain AR-1 proceeds via oxidation and decarboxylation to hydroxyhydroquinone. Arch Microbiol 169:333–338
- Gibson DT, Parales RE (2000) Aromatic hydrocarbon dioxygenases in environmental biotechnology. Curr Opin Biotechnol 11:236–243
- Harms G, Rabus R, Widdel F (1999) Anaerobic oxidation of the aromatic plant hydrocarbon *p*-cymene by newly isolated denitrifying bacteria. Arch Microbiol 172:303–312
- Heider J, Fuchs G (1997) Anaerobic metabolism of aromatic compounds. Eur J Biochem 243:577–596
- Heider J, Fuchs G (2005) Genus *Thauera*. In: Garrity G (ed) Bergey's manual of systematic bacteriology, vol 2, part C, 2nd edn. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 907–913
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62
- Heipieper HJ, Neumann G, Cornelissen S, Meinhardt F (2007) Solvent-tolerant bacteria for biotransformations in two-phase fermentation systems. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 74:961–973
- Hess A, Zarda B, Hahn D, Häner A, Stax D, Höhener P, Zeyer P (1997) In situ analysis of denitrifying toluene- and *m*-xylene-degrading bacteria in a diesel fuel-contaminated laboratory aquifer column. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:2136–2141
- Höffken HW, Duong M, Friedrich T, Breuer M, Hauer B, Reinhardt R, Rabus R, Heider J (2006) Crystal structure and enzyme kinetics of the (S)-specific 1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase of the denitrifying bacterium strain EbN1. Biochemistry 45:82–93
- Jiang K, Sanseverino J, Chauhan A, Lucas S, Copeland A, Lapidus A, Del Rio TG, Dalin E, Tice H, Bruce D, Goodwin L, Pitluck S, Sims D, Brettin T, Detter JC, Han C, Chang YJ, Larimer F, Land M, Hauser L, Kyrpides NC, Mikhailova N, Moser S, Jegier P, Close D, DeBruyn JM, Wang Y, Layton AC, Allen MS, Sayler GS (2012) Complete genome sequence of *Thauera aminoaromatica* strain MZ1^T. Stand Genomic Sci 6:325–335
- Jobst B, Schühle K, Linne U, Heider J (2010) ATP-dependent carboxylation of acetophenone by a novel type of carboxylase. J Bacteriol 192:1387–1394
- Juárez JF, Zamarro MT, Eberlein C, Boll M, Carmona M, Díaz E (2013) Characterization of the mbd cluster encoding the anaerobic 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA central pathway. Environ Microbiol 15:148–166
- Juárez JF, Liu H, Zamarro MT, McMahon S, Liu H, Naismith JH, Eberlein C, Boll M, Carmona M, Díaz E (2015) Unraveling the specific regulation of the central pathway for anaerobic degradation of 3-methylbenzoate. J Biol Chem 290:12165–12183
- Junghare M, Patil Y, Schink B (2015) Draft genome sequence of a nitrate-reducing, *o*-phthalate degrading bacterium, *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01^T. Stand Genomic Sci 10:90
- Junghare M, Spiteller D, Schink B (2016) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of *ortho*phthalate by the nitrate-reducing bacterium *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01. Environ Microbiol 18:3175–3188
- Kloer DP, Hagel C, Heider J, Schulz GE (2006) Crystal structure of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase from Aromatoleum aromaticum. Structure 14:1377–1388
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001a) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel hydrocarbon-oxidizing molybdenum/iron-sulfur/heme enzyme. J Biol Chem 276:21381–21386
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001b) (S)-1-Phenylethanol dehydrogenase of *Azoarcus* sp. strain EbN1, an enzyme of anaerobic ethylbenzene catabolism. Arch Microbiol 176:129–135
- Koch J, Fuchs G (1992) Enzymatic reduction of benzoyl-CoA to alicyclic compounds, a key reaction in anaerobic aromatic metabolism. Eur J Biochem 205:195–202
- Krause A, Ramakumar A, Bartels D, Battistoni F, Bekel T, Boch J, Böhm M, Friedrich F, Hurek T, Krause L, Linke B, McHardy AC, Sarkar A, Schneiker S, Syed AA, Thauer R, Vorhölter F-J, Weidner S, Pühler A, Reinhold-Hurek B, Kaiser O, Goesmann A (2006) Complete genome of the mutualistic, N₂-fixing grass endophyte *Azoarcus* sp. strain BH72. Nat Biotechnol 24:1385–1391

- Kube M, Heider J, Amann J, Hufnagel P, Kühner S, Beck A, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2004) Genes involved in the anaerobic degradation of toluene in a denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 181:182–194
- Kühner S, Wöhlbrand L, Fritz I, Wruck W, Hultschig C, Hufnagel P, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2005) Substrate-dependent regulation of anaerobic degradation pathways for toluene and ethylbenzene in a denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. J Bacteriol 187:1493–1503
- Kuntze K, Kiefer P, Baumann S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Vorholt JA, Boll M (2011) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic degradation of *meta*-substituted halobenzoates. Mol Microbiol 82:758–769
- Lahme S, Eberlein C, Jarling R, Kube M, Boll M, Wilkes H, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2012a) Anaerobic degradation of 4-methylbenzoate via a specific 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA pathway. Environ Microbiol 14:1118–1132
- Lahme S, Harder J, Rabus R (2012b) Anaerobic degradation of 4-methylbenzoate by a newly isolated denitrifying bacterium, strain pMbN1. Appl Environ Microbiol 78:1606–1610
- Lahme S, Trautwein K, Strijkstra A, Dörries M, Wöhlbrand L, Rabus R (2014) Benzoate mediates the simultaneous repression of anaerobic 4-methylbenzoate and succinate utilization in *Magnetospirillum* sp. strain pMbN1. BMC Microbiol 14:269
- López Barragán MJ, Carmona M, Zamarro MT, Thiele B, Boll M, Fuchs G, García JL, Díaz E (2004) The *bzd* gene cluster, coding for anaerobic benzoate catabolism, in *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB. J Bacteriol 186:5762–5774
- Martín-Moldes Z, Zamarro MT, del Cerro C, Valencia A, Gómez MJ, Arcas A, Udaondo Z, García JL, Nogales J, Carmona M, Díaz E (2015) Whole-genome analysis of *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB provides genetic insights to its different lifestyles and predicts novel metabolic features. Syst Appl Microbiol 38:462–471
- Martín-Moldes Z, Blázquez B, Baraquet C, Harwood CS, Zamarro MT, Díaz E (2016) Degradation of cyclic diguanosine monophosphate by a hybrid two-component protein protects *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB from toluene toxicity. PNAS 113:13174–13179
- Mergelsberg M, Willistein M, Meyer H, Stärk H-J, Bechtel DF, Pierik AJ, Boll M (2017) Phthaloylcoenzyme A decarboxylase from *Thauera chlorobenzoica*: the prenylated flavin-, K⁺- and Fe²⁺dependent key enzyme of anaerobic phthalate degradation. Environ Microbiol 19:3734–3744
- Molina-Fuentes A, Pacheco D, Marín P, Philipp B, Schink B, Marqués S (2015) Identification of the gene cluster for the anaerobic degradation of 3,5-dihydroxybenzoate (α-resorcylate) in *Thauera aromatica* strain AR-1. Appl Environ Microbiol 81:7201–7214
- Morales G, Linares JF, Beloso A, Albar JP, Martínez JL, Rojo F (2004) The *Pseudomonas putida* Crc global regulator controls the expression of genes from several chromosomal catabolic pathways for aromatic compounds. J Bacteriol 186:1337–1344
- Muhr E, Schühle K, Clermont L, Sünwoldt K, Kleinsorge D, Seyhan D, Kahnt J, Schall I, Cordero PR, Schmitt G, Heider J (2015) Enzymes of anaerobic ethylbenzene and *p*-ethylphenol catabolism in 'Aromatoleum aromaticum': differentiation and differential induction. Arch Microbiol 197:1051–1062
- Muhr E, Leicht O, González Sierra S, Thanbichler M, Heider J (2016) A fluorescent bioreporter for acetophenone and 1-phenylethanol derived from a specifically induced catabolic operon. Front Microbiol 6:1561
- Nazina TN, Shestakova NM, Semenova EM, Korshunova AV, Kostrukova NK, Tourova TP, Min L, Feng Q, Poltaraus AB (2017) Diversity of metabolically active *Bacteria* in water-flooded hightemperature heavy oil reservoir. Front Microbiol 8:707
- Novick A, Szilard L (1950) Description of the chemostat. Science 112:715-716
- Overton EB, Wade TL, Radović JR, Meyer BM, Miles MS, Larter SR (2016) Chemical composition of Macondo and other crude oils and compositional alterations during oil spills. Oceanography 29:50–63
- Pacheco-Sánchez D, Molina-Fuentes Á, Marín P, Medina-Bellver J-I, González-López Ó, Marqués S (2017) The Azoarcus anaerobius 1,3-dihydroxybenzene (resorcinol) anaerobic degradation pathway is controlled by the coordinated activity of two enhancer-binding proteins. Appl Environ Microbiol 83:e03042–e03016

- Pajares S, Bohannan BJM (2016) Ecology of nitrogen fixing, nitrifying and denitrifying microorganisms in tropical forest soils. Front Microbiol 7:1045
- Rabus R (2005) Functional genomics of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 68:580–587
- Rabus R, Widdel F (1995) Anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene and other aromatic hydrocarbons by new denitrifying bacteria. Arch Microbiol 163:96–103
- Rabus R, Widdel F (1996) Utilization of alkylbenzenes during anaerobic growth of pure cultures of denitrifying bacteria on crude oil. Appl Environ Microbiol 62:1238–1241
- Rabus R, Kube M, Beck A, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2002) Genes involved in the anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene in a denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 178:506–516
- Rabus R, Kube M, Heider J, Beck A, Heitmann K, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2005) The genome sequence of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 183:27–36
- Rabus R, Trautwein K, Wöhlbrand L (2014) Towards habitat-oriented systems biology of "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1. Chemical sensing, catabolic network modulation and growth control in anaerobic aromatic compound degradation. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 98:3371–3388
- Rabus R, Boll M, Heider J, Meckenstock RU, Buckel W, Einsle O, Ermler U, Golding BT, Gunsalus RP, Kroneck PMH, Krüger M, Lueders T, Martins BM, Musat F, Richnow HH, Schink B, Seifert J, Szaleniec M, Treude T, Ullmann GM, Vogt C, von Bergen M, Wilkes H (2016a) Anaerobic microbial degradation of hydrocarbons: from enzymatic reactions to the environment. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:5–28
- Rabus R, Boll M, Golding B, Wilkes H (2016b) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-alkylated benzoates and toluenes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:63–75
- Ramos JL, Duque E, Gallegos M-T, Godoy P, Ramos-González MI, Rojas A, Terán W, Segura A (2002) Mechanisms of solvent tolerance in Gram-negative bacteria. Annu Rev Microbiol 56:743–768
- Reeve CD, Carver MA, Hopper DJ (1989) The purification and characterization of 4-ethylphenol methylenehydroxylase, a flavocytochrome from *Pseudomonas putida* JD1. Biochem J 263:431–437
- Römling U, Galperin MY, Gomelsky M (2013) Cyclic di-GMP: the first 25 years of a universal bacterial second messenger. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 77:1–52
- Schaechter M, Maaløe O, Kjeldgaard NO (1958) Dependency of medium and temperature of cell size and chemical composition during balanced growth of *Salmonella typhimurium*. J Gen Microbiol 19:592–606
- Schmitt G, Arndt F, Kahnt J, Heider J (2017) Adaptations to a loss-of-function mutation in the betaproteobacterium *Aromatoleum aromaticum*: recruitment of alternative enzymes for anaerobic phenylalanine degradation. J Bacteriol 199:e00383–e00317
- Schühle K, Heider J (2012) Acetone and butanone metabolism of the denitrifying bacterium *"Aromatoleum aromaticum"* demonstrates novel biochemical properties of an ATP-dependent aliphatic ketone carboxylase. J Bacteriol 194:131–141
- Schühle K, Nies J, Heider J (2016) An indoleacetate-CoA ligase and a phenylsuccinyl-CoA transferase involved in anaerobic metabolism of auxin. Environ Microbiol 18:3120–3132
- Shapleigh JP (2013) Denitrifying prokaroytes. In: Rosenberg E, DeLong EF, Lory S, Stackebrandt E, Thompson F (eds) The Prokaryotes – prokaryotic physiology and biochemistry, vol 10. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 405–425
- Sikkema J, DE Bont JAM, Poolman B (1995) Mechanisms of membrane toxicity of hydrocarbons. Microbiol Rev 59:201–222
- Song B, Palleroni NJ, Kerkhof LJ, Häggblom MM (2001) Characterization of halobenzoatedegrading, denitrifying *Azoarcus* and *Thauera* isolates and description of *Thauera chlorobenzoica* sp. nov. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 51:589–602
- Springer N, Ludwig W, Philipp B, Schink B (1998) Azoarcus anaerobius sp. nov., a resorcinoldegrading, strictly anaerobic, denitrifying bacterium. Int J Syst Bacteriol 48:953–956

- Strijkstra A, Trautwein K, Jarling R, Wöhlbrand L, Dörries M, Reinhardt R, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2014) Anaerobic activation of *p*-cymene in denitrifying betaproteobacteria: methyl group hydroxylation versus addition to fumarate. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:7592–7603
- Tiedje JM, Sexstone AJ, Myrold DD, Robinson JA (1982) Denitrification: ecological niches, competition and survival. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 48:569–583
- Tiedt O, Mergelsberg M, Boll K, Müller M, Adrian L, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2016) ATP-dependent C–F bond cleavage allows the complete degradation of 4-fluoroaromatics without oxygen. MBio 7:e00990–e00916
- Tiedt O, Mergelsberg M, Eisenreich W, Boll M (2017) Promiscuous defluorinating enoyl-CoA hydratases/hydrolases allow for complete anaerobic degradation of 2-fluorobenzoate. Front Microbiol 8:2579
- Tiedt O, Fuchs J, Eisenreich W, Boll M (2018) A catalytically versatile benzoyl-CoA reductase, key enzyme in the degradation of methyl- and halobenzoates in denitrifying bacteria. J Biol Chem. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.RA118.003329
- Tijhuis L, van Loosdrecht MCM, Heijnen JJ (1993) A thermodynamically based correlation for maintenance Gibbs energy requirements in aerobic and anaerobic chemotrophic growth. Biotechnol Bioeng 42:509–519
- Trautwein K, Kühner S, Wöhlbrand L, Halder T, Kuchta K, Steinbüchel A, Rabus R (2008) Solvent stress response of the denitrifying bacterium "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" strain EbN1. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:2267–2274
- Trautwein K, Grundmann O, Wöhlbrand L, Eberlein C, Boll M, Rabus R (2012a) Benzoate mediates repression of C₄-dicarboxylate utilization in "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1. J Bacteriol 194:518–528
- Trautwein K, Lahme S, Wöhlbrand L, Feenders C, Mangelsdorf K, Harder J, Steinbüchel A, Blasius B, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2012b) Physiological and proteomic adaptation of "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1 to low growth rates in benzoate-limited, anoxic chemostats. J Bacteriol 194:2165–2180
- Trautwein K, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2012c) Proteogenomic evidence for β-oxidation of plant-derived 3-phenylpropanoids in "*Aromatoleum aromaticum*" EbN1. Proteomics 12:1402–1413
- Umezawa T (2010) The cinnamate/monolignol pathway. Phytochem Rev 9:1-17
- Valderrama JA, Durante-Rodríguez G, Blázquez B, Garciá JL, Carmona M, Díaz E (2012) Bacterial degradation of benzoate. Cross-regulation between aerobic and anaerobic pathways. J Biol Chem 287:10494–10508
- Valderrama JA, Shingler V, Carmona M, Díaz E (2014) AccR is a master regulator involved in carbon catabolite repression of the anaerobic catabolism of aromatic compounds in *Azoarcus* sp. CIB. J Biol Chem 289:1892–1904
- Weidenweber S, Schühle K, Demmer U, Warkentin E, Ermler U, Heider J (2017) Structure of the acetophenone carboxylase core complex: prototype of a new class of ATP-dependent carboxylases/hydrolases. Sci Rep 7:39674
- Widdel F, Rabus R (2001) Anaerobic biodegradation of saturated and aromatic hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Biotechnol 12:259–276
- Widdel F, Knittel K, Galushko A (2010) Anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading microorganisms: an overview. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology, vol 29. Springer, Heidelberg, pp 1997–2021
- Wischgoll S, Taubert M, Peters F, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2009) Decarboxylating and nondecarboxylating glutaryl-coenzyme A dehydrogenases in the aromatic metabolism of obligately anaerobic bacteria. J Bacteriol 191:4401–4409
- Wöhlbrand L, Rabus R (2009) Development of a genetic system for the denitrifying bacterium 'Aromatoleum aromaticum' strain EbN1. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 17:41–52
- Wöhlbrand L, Kallerhoff B, Lange D, Hufnagel P, Thiermann J, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2007) Functional proteomic view of metabolic regulation in "Aromatoleum aromaticum" strain EbN1. Proteomics 7:2222–2239

- Wöhlbrand L, Wilkes H, Halder T, Rabus R (2008) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-ethylphenol by "Aromatoleum aromaticum" strain EbN1: pathway, regulation and involved proteins. J Bacteriol 190:5699–5709
- Yin Y, Wang Y, Tang W, Song L (2017) *Thauera phenolivorans* sp. nov., a phenol degrading bacterium isolated from activated sludge. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10482-017-0918-3
- Zamarro MT, Martín-Moldes Z, Díaz E (2016) The ICE_{*XTD*} of *Azoarcus* sp. CIB, an integrative and conjugative element with aerobic and anaerobic catabolic properties. Environ Microbiol 18:5018–5031
- Zink K-G, Rabus R (2010) Stress-induced changes in phospholipids in betaproteobacterium *Aromatoleum aromaticum* strain EbN1 due to alkylbenzene growth substrates. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 18:92–101
- Zumft WG (1997) Cell biology and molecular basis of denitrification. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 61:513–616



Functional Genomics of Sulfate-Reducing Bacteria Degrading Hydrocarbons

Ralf Rabus and Heinz Wilkes

Contents

1	Introduction	226			
2	Desulfobacula toluolica Tol2	226			
3	Desulfobacula toluolica TS	227			
4	Strains NaphS2, NaphS3, and NaphS6	227			
5	Enrichment Culture N47	228			
6	Desulfococcus multivorans	228			
7	Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae Groll ^T	229			
8	Research Needs	229			
Re	References				

Abstract

Sulfate-reducing bacteria (SRB) are well known for their significance in the carbon and sulfur cycles of marine sediments. Despite their general energetic restriction, some SRB are capable of anaerobic degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in the marine environments, such as deep sea sediments characterized by recent oil formation. Proteogenomics has allowed hitherto unknown insights into the physiology of SRB from single catabolic reactions to complex metabolic

R. Rabus (🖂)

H. Wilkes

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

General and Molecular Microbiology, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: rabus@icbm.de

Organic Geochemistry, Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl von Ossietzky University Oldenburg, Oldenburg, Germany e-mail: heinz.wilkes@uni-oldenburg.de

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2 12

networks. Best studied aromatic compound-degrading SRB at present are toluene-degrading *Desulfobacula toluolica* Tol2 and the naphthalene-degrading enrichment culture N47.

1 Introduction

Sulfate-reducing bacteria (SRB) are anaerobic microorganisms that thrive by coupling the oxidation of organic substrates to the respiratory reduction of sulfate (SO₄²⁻) to sulfide (S²⁻). Owing to the high concentrations (28 mM) of sulfate in sea water, SRB belong to the pivotal drivers of the biogeochemical cycles of carbon and sulfur in the marine seafloor (Jørgensen 1982). Most recently, the global rates of sulfate-reduction in marine sediments were predicted to account for 12-29% of the organic carbon mineralization in these environments (Bowles et al. 2014). Bacterial sulfate reduction has previously been reported to occur at elevated temperatures (80 to above 100 °C) in the production fluids of oil reservoirs in the North Sea (Stetter et al. 1993) and deepsea hydrothermal vent sediments of the Guaymas Basin in the Gulf of California (Jørgensen et al. 1992). In fact SRB enriched/isolated from these two environments were shown to anaerobically grow with crude oil as sole source of organic carbon and energy by depleting *n*-alkanes or alkylbenzenes directly from the crude oil (Rueter et al. 1994; Harms et al. 1999; Wilkes et al. 2000). This capacity of SRB is of great interest for reservoir geochemistry, albeit an undesired process in oil industry as it deteriorates the quality of the oil by compositional alterations and by souring due to H₂S generation (Head et al. 2014). Formed H₂S can also contribute to the corrosion of iron in technical installations, e.g., oil rigs and pipelines, and some SRB can even use metallic iron as electron donor for sulfate reduction (Enning and Garrelfs 2014). Then again, anaerobic degradation of hydrocarbons represents a beneficial process for bioremediation efforts at hydrocarbon contaminated sites, such as aquifers (e.g., Townsend et al. 2003; Griebler et al. 2004) or marine/estuarine systems (e.g., Miralles et al. 2007; Kimes et al. 2014). For a more general overview on SRB and their role in global biogeochemical cycles, technical processes, biomedicine, and fundamental microbiology, refer to other reviews (e.g., Muyzer and Stams 2008; Rabus et al. 2015). In the following, an overview on aromatic compound-degrading, sulfatereducing bacteria that have been studied by functional genomics is provided.

2 Desulfobacula toluolica Tol2

Desulfobacula toluolica Tol2 represents the first pure culture of a sulfate-reducing bacterium that was demonstrated to completely oxidize toluene to CO₂, with this capacity found to be inducible in whole cell cultures (Rabus et al. 1993). Subsequent experiments indicated initial activation of toluene not to proceed via benzyl alcohol, but via benzylsuccinate (Rabus and Widdel 1995; Rabus and Heider 1998). The occurrence of *Desulfobacula* phylotypes has been reported for a tidal sand flat in the German Wadden Sea (Gittel et al. 2008), for a reduced organic-rich surface sediment in the Baltic

Sea (Sinkko et al. 2013), and for a sediment core from the Caspian Sea subjected to simulated petroleum seepage in laboratory experiments (Stagars et al. 2017).

The complete 5.2 Mbp genome of D. toluolica Tol2 was the first to be determined for an aromatic compound-degrading, marine SRB, and functional predictions were refined by comprehensive differential proteomics and targeted metabolite analyses uses of substrate-adapted cells (Wöhlbrand et al. 2013). The high genome plasticity is reminiscent of the genome from the denitrifying degradation specialist "Aromatoleum aromaticum" EbN1 (Rabus et al. 2005). Anaerobic degradation of toluene and *p*-cresol was found to be initiated by addition to fumarate followed by modified β -oxidation of the formed succinate derivative to benzoyl-CoA and 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA, respectively. Notably, separated gene clusters could be assigned to these two substrates, with the *p*-cresol-specific initial enzyme ((4-hydroxybenzyl)succinate synthase, HbsA catalytic subunit) forming an own branch in the phylogenetic tree of alkyl-/arylalkylsuccinate synthases. Interestingly, the dehydrogenation reactions in both β-oxidation branches are apparently linked via the activity of dedicated electron transfer proteins directly to the membrane redox pool. Anaerobic degradation of phenylalanine involves nonoxidative deamination to cinnamate. Dearomatization of the central intermediate benzoyl-CoA expectedly involves an ATP-independent class II benzoyl-CoA reductase (BCR) as known from Geobacter metallireducens GS-15 (Kung et al. 2009). Complete oxidation of acetyl-CoA to CO₂ proceeds via the Wood-Ljungdahl pathway as widespread in the Desulfobacteraceae family which strain Tol2 is affiliating with (Rabus et al. 2015). Detailed analysis by 1D blue native-PAGE complexome profiling and 2D blue native-/SDS-PAGE demonstrated an elaborated system of membrane protein complexes for electron transport, including, e.g., dimer and quadruple formation of the central DsrMKJOP complex and the potential capacity for Na⁺-based bioenergetics via the RnfABCDEG complex (Wöhlbrand et al. 2016).

3 Desulfobacula toluolica TS

A microcosm established from oil-contaminated tidal flat sediment was demonstrated to degrade toluene coupled to sulfate reduction by determining the formation of ${}^{13}CO_2$ from ${}^{13}C$ -labeled toluene. A metagenomics approach was applied to this microcosm yielding a draft genome of 125 scaffolds that showed highest similarity to the genome of *D. toluolica* Tol2. Accordingly, the degradation pathways for several aromatic compounds could be reconstructed, mirroring the network established before for strain Tol2 and underpinning its model character (Kim et al. 2014).

4 Strains NaphS2, NaphS3, and NaphS6

Strain NaphS2 originates from sulfidic marine sediment, represents the first pure culture of an anaerobic bacterium demonstrated to degrade naphthalene completely to CO_2 (Galushko et al. 1999), and is closely related to sulfate-reducing strain EbS7 anaerobically degrading ethylbenzene via addition to fumarate (Kniemeyer et al.

2003). Differential proteogenomics revealed that strain NaphS2 and two further naphthalene-degrading SRBs (strains NaphS3 and NaphS6) activated 2-methylnaphthalene via addition to fumarate and that the presumptive (2-naphthylmethyl)succinate synthase was absent in naphthalene-adapted cells of all three strains. This finding indicated that the three studied marine strains did not employ a methylation as initial activation of anaerobic naphthalene degradation (Musat et al. 2009), as previously suggested for the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47 (Safinowski and Meckenstock 2006). Instead, carboxylation of naphthalene is discussed as a possible activation reaction (DiDonato et al. 2010; Musat et al. 2009).

5 Enrichment Culture N47

The sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47 was obtained from soil material of a contaminated aquifer and by labeling studies (with [¹³C]bicarbonate) suggested to anaerobically degrade naphthalene via a possible carboxylation to 2-naphthoic acid (Meckenstock et al. 2000). Anaerobic degradation of 2-methylnaphthalene was proposed to proceed in analogy to the anaerobic degradation of toluene, i.e., via addition to fumarate followed by β-oxidation of the succinate moiety (Annweiler et al. 2000). The interim hypothesis of direct methylation of naphthalene to connect with the 2-methylnaphthalene pathway (Safinowski and Meckenstock 2006) was not sustained, as proteomic and enzymatic evidence for the possible involvement of a putative naphthalene carboxylase showing sequence similarity to phenylphosphate carboxylase emerged (Bergmann et al. 2011a; Mouttaki et al. 2012). Subsequently, a draft 4.7 Mbp genome comprised of 17 contigs was obtained for the enrichment culture N47 (Bergmann et al. 2011b), which formed the basis for a proteomics investigation. The latter allowed identification of all genes required for anaerobic degradation of 2-methylnaphthalene as well as a class I benzoyl-CoA reductase (Selesi et al. 2010). Initial biochemical studies suggested that the four-electron reduction of naphthoyl-CoA to 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA is catalyzed by a novel type of dearomatizing reductase containing FAD, FMN, and an Fe-S cluster as cofactors (Eberlein et al. 2013). Meanwhile, it could be shown that actually two distinct enzymes are involved in the anaerobic reduction of the naphthyl ring, each catalyzing a two-electron reduction (Estelmann et al. 2015).

6 Desulfococcus multivorans

Desulfococcus multivorans strain 1be1 is a nutritionally versatile sulfate-reducing bacterium originally isolated from a sewage digester (Widdel 1980). *D. multivorans* is a representative of the *Desulfosarcina-Desulfococcus* clade within *Desulfobacteraceae* that has been repeatedly reported to dominate the SRB community in diverse marine sediments (e.g., Ravenschlag et al. 2000; Mußmann et al. 2005) and represent the bacterial partner in anaerobically methane-oxidizing

consortia (Boetius et al. 2000). The complete 4.46 Mbp genome of *D. multivorans* contains a single chromosome and represents the first to be reported for a member of the *Desulfosarcina-Desulfococcus* clade (Dörries et al. 2016). The metabolic reconstruction was fostered by detailed differential proteome profiling across 17 different substrate conditions, revealing a catabolic network comprising 170 proteins (154 detected; ~91% coverage). Peripheral degradation of aromatic compounds feeds via the benzoyl-CoA pathway (class II benzoyl-CoA reductase) into the Wood-Ljungdahl (WL) pathway for terminal oxidation to CO₂. While peripheral degradation pathways (including benzoyl-CoA pathway) displayed high substrate-specific formation, the central catabolic modules (WL and methylmalonyl-CoA pathways) as well as the membrane protein complexes involved in electron transfer were constitutively formed. This pattern appears to be a common property of to date proteogenomically studied members of the *Desulfobacteraceae*.

7 Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae $Groll^{T}$

The mesophilic sulfate-reducing bacterium strain Groll was isolated from a black mud sample from a small freshwater ditch and shown to anaerobically grow with several aromatic compounds, including phenol, cresols, and catechol (Kuever et al. 1993). The bacterium was subsequently classified as *Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae* Groll^T (Kuever et al. 1999). The ~4.9 Mbp genome allowed for a metabolic reconstruction (Kuever et al. 2014). The anaerobic degradation of cresols is suggested to follow the route previously suggested for *D. toluolica* Tol2 (see above Sect. 2), i.e., initial activation via addition to fumarate is followed by modified β -oxidation to feed via class II BCR into the central benzoyl-CoA pathway and from there to the WL-pathway for terminal oxidation to CO₂. Catechol degradation is proposed to involve initial activation by phosphorylation followed by carboxylation as previously proposed for the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* K172 (Ding et al. 2008).

8 Research Needs

While the biogeographical significance and biogeochemical imprint of SRB on a global scale are well established, the understanding of the catabolic properties that form the basis of an organism's functional role in the habitat is far less advanced. Thus, more complete expert-annotated genomes of model SRBs being relevant for an intriguing degradation ability and/or abundance in the habitat are required. The integration of genomics, proteomics, and metabolite analysis has proven particularly rewarding for elucidating novel reactions and reconstructing complete catabolic networks and needs to be further developed. A broader functional genomics understanding of aromatic compound-degrading SRB promises new catabolic discoveries, insights into how these bacteria operate when degrading recalcitrant compounds at the thermodynamic limit, and to what extent the catabolic networks revealed from

pure cultures of SRB can be actually found in the natural habitat (e.g., Michas et al. 2017). In this respect, metaOMICS investigations of sulfidic sites rich in aromatic compounds will be highly interesting.

References

- Annweiler E, Materna A, Safinowski M, Kappler A, Richnow HH, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2000) Anaerobic degradation of 2-methylnaphthalene by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5329–5333
- Bergmann FD, Selesi D, Meckenstock RU (2011a) Identification of new enzymes potentially involved in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. Arch Microbiol 193:241–250
- Bergmann F, Selesi D, Weinmaier T, Tischler P, Rattei T, Meckenstock RU (2011b) Genomic insights into the metabolic potential of the polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degrading sulfatereducing *Deltaproteobacterium* N47. Environ Microbiol 13:1125–1137
- Boetius A, Ravenschlag K, Schubert CJ, Rickert D, Widdel F, Gieseke A, Amann R, Jørgensen BB, Witte U, Pfannkuche O (2000) A marine microbial consortium apparently mediating anaerobic oxidation of methane. Nature 407:623–626
- Bowles MW, Mogollón JM, Kasten S, Zable M, Hinrichs K-U (2014) Global rates of marine sulfate reduction and implications for sub-sea-floor metabolic activities. Science 344:889–891
- DiDonato RJ Jr, Young ND, Butler JE, Chin K-J, Hixson KK, Mouser P, Lipton MS, DeBoy R, Methé BA (2010) Genome sequence of the deltaproteobacterial strain NaphS2 and analysis of differential gene expression during anaerobic growth on naphthalene. PLoS One 5:e14072
- Ding B, Schmeling S, Fuchs G (2008) Anaerobic metabolism of catechol by the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* – a result of promiscuous enzymes and regulators? J Bacteriol 190:1620–1630
- Dörries M, Wöhlbrand L, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2016) Genome and catabolic subproteomes of the marine, nutritionally versatile, sulfate-reducing bacterium *Desulfococcus multivorans* DSM 2059. BMC Genomics 17:918
- Eberlein C, Estelmann S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Müller M, Meckenstock RU, Boll M (2013) Identification and characterization of 2-naphthoyl-coenzyme A reductase, the prototype of a novel class of dearomatizing reductases. Mol Microbiol 88:1032–1039
- Enning D, Garrelfs J (2014) Corrosion of iron by sulfate-reducing bacteria: new views of an old problem. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:1226–1236
- Estelmann S, Blank I, Feldmann A, Boll M (2015) Two distinct old yellow enzymes are involved in naphthyl ring reduction during anaerobic naphthalene degradation. Mol Microbiol 95:162–172
- Galushko A, Minz D, Schink B, Widdel F (1999) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene by a pure culture of a novel type of marine sulphate-reducing bacterium. Environ Microbiol 1:415–420
- Gittel A, Mußmann M, Sass H, Cypionka H, Könneke M (2008) Identity and abundance of active sulfate-reducing bacteria in deep tidal flat sediments by direct cultivation and CARD-FISH analysis. Environ Microbiol 10:2645–2658
- Griebler C, Safinowski M, Vieth A, Richnow HH, Meckenstock RU (2004) Combined application of stable carbon isotope analysis and specific metabolites determination for assessing in situ degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 38:617–631
- Harms G, Zengler K, Rabus R, Aeckersberg F, Minz D, Rosselló-Mora R, Widdel F (1999) Anaerobic oxidation of *o*-xylene, *m*-xylene, and homologous alkylbenzenes by new types of sulfate-reducing bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 65:999–1004
- Head IM, Gray ND, Larter SR (2014) Life in the slow lane; biogeochemistry of biodegraded petroleum containing reservoirs and implications for energy recovery and carbon management. Front Microbiol 5:566

- Jørgensen BB (1982) Mineralization of organic matter in the sea bed the role of sulphate reduction. Nature 296:643–645
- Jørgensen BB, Isaksen MF, Jannasch HW (1992) Bacterial sulfate reduction above 100°C in deepsea hydrothermal vent sediments. Science 258:1756–1757
- Kim S-J, Park S-J, Jung M-Y, Kim J-G, Min U-G, Hong H-J, Rhee S-K (2014) Draft genome sequence of an aromatic compound-degrading bacterium, *Desulfobacula* sp. TS, belonging to the *Deltaproteobacteria*. FEMS Microbiol Lett 360:9–12
- Kimes NE, Callaghan AV, Suflita JM, Morris PJ (2014) Microbial transformation of the Deepwater Horizon oil spill – past, present, and future perspectives. Front Microbiol 5:603
- Kniemeyer O, Fischer T, Wilkes H, Glöckner FO, Widdel F (2003) Anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene by a new type of marine sulfate-reducing bacterium. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:760–768
- Kuever J, Kulmer J, Jannsen S, Fischer U, Blotevogel K-H (1993) Isolation and characterization of a new spore-forming sulfate-reducing bacterium growing by complete oxidation of catechol. Arch Microbiol 159:282–288
- Kuever J, Rainey FA, Hippe H (1999) Description of *Desulfotomaculum* sp. Groll as *Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae* sp. nov. Int J Syst Bacteriol 49:1801–1808
- Kuever J, Visser M, Loeffler C, Boll M, Worm P, Sousa DZ, Plugge CM, Schaap PJ, Muyzer G, Pereira IAC, Parshina SN, Goodwin LA, Kyrpides NC, Detter J, Woyke T, Chain P, Davenport KW, Rhode M, Spring S, Klenk H-P, Stams AJM (2014) Genome analysis of *Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae* strain Groll^T a highly versatile Gram-positive sulfate-reducing bacterium. Stand Genomic Sci 9:821–839
- Kung JW, Löffler C, Dörner K, Heintz D, Gallien S, Van Dorsselaer A, Friedrich T, Boll M (2009) Identification and characterization of the tungsten-containing class of benzoyl-coenzyme A reductases. PNAS 106:17687–17692
- Meckenstock RU, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Richnow HH, Schink B (2000) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:2743–2747
- Michas A, Vestergaard G, Trautwein K, Avramidis P, Hatzinikolaou DG, Vorgias CE, Wilkes H, Rabus R, Schloter M, Schöler A (2017) More than 2500 years of oil exposure shape sediment microbiomes with the potential for syntrophic degradation of hydrocarbons linked to methanogenesis. Microbiome 5:118
- Miralles G, Grossi V, Acquaviva M, Duran R, Claude Bertrand J, Cuny P (2007) Alkane biodegradation and dynamics of phylogenetic subgroups of sulfate-reducing bacteria in an anoxic coastal marine sediment artificially contaminated with oil. Chemosphere 68:1327–1334
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774
- Musat F, Galushko A, Jacob J, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Wilkes H, Schink B, Rabus R (2009) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene by strains of marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:209–219
- Mußmann M, Ishii K, Rabus R, Amann R (2005) Diversity and vertical distribution of cultured and uncultured *Deltaproteobacteria* in an intertidal mud flat of the Wadden Sea. Environ Microbiol 7:405–418
- Muyzer G, Stams AJM (2008) The ecology and biotechnology of sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nat Rev Microbiol 6:441–454
- Rabus R, Heider J (1998) Initial reactions of anaerobic metabolism of alkylbenzenes in denitrifying and sulfate-reducing bacteria. Arch Microbiol 170:377–384
- Rabus R, Widdel F (1995) Conversion studies with substrate analogues of toluene in a sulfatereducing bacterium, strain Tol2. Arch Microbiol 164:448–451
- Rabus R, Nordhaus R, Ludwig W, Widdel F (1993) Complete oxidation of toluene under strictly anoxic conditions by a new sulfate-reducing bacterium. Appl Environ Microbiol 59:1444–1451
- Rabus R, Kube M, Heider J, Beck A, Heitmann K, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2005) The genome sequence of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 183:27–36

- Rabus R, Venceslau SS, Wöhlbrand L, Voordouw G, Wall JD, Pereira IAC (2015) A post-genomic view of the ecophysiology, catabolism and biotechnological relevance of sulphate-reducing prokaryotes. In: Advances in microbial physiology, vol 66. Academic Press, Oxford, pp 55–321
- Ravenschlag K, Sahm K, Knoblauch C, Jørgensen BB, Amann R (2000) Community structure, cellular rRNA content, and activity of sulfate-reducing bacteria in marine arctic sediments. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:3592–3602
- Rueter P, Rabus R, Wilkes H, Aeckersberg F, Rainey FA, Jannasch HW, Widdel F (1994) Anaerobic oxidation of hydrocarbons in crude oil by new types of sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nature 372:455–458
- Safinowski M, Meckenstock RU (2006) Methylation is the initial reaction in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 8:347–352
- Selesi D, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Schmidt F, Rattei T, Tischler P, Lueders T, Meckenstock RU (2010) Combined genomic and proteomic approaches identify gene clusters involved in anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation in the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. J Bacteriol 192:295–306
- Sinkko H, Lukkari K, Sihvonen LM, Sivonen K, Leivuori M, Rantanen M, Paulin L, Lyra C (2013) Bacteria contribute to sediment nutrient release and reflect progressed eutrophication-driven hypoxia in an organic-rich continental sea. PLoS One 8:e67061
- Stagars MH, Mishra S, Treude T, Amann R, Knittel K (2017) Microbial community response to simulated petroleum seepage in Caspian Sea sediments. Front Microbiol 8:764
- Stetter KO, Huber R, Blöchl E, Kurr M, Eden RD, Fielder M, Cash H, Vance I (1993) Hyperthermophilic archaea are thriving in deep North Sea and Alaskan oil reservoirs. Nature 365:743–745
- Townsend GT, Prince RC, Suflita JM (2003) Anaerobic oxidation of crude oil hydrocarbons by the resident microorganisms of a contaminated anoxic aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 37:5213–5218
- Widdel (1980) Anaerober Abbau von Fettsäuren und Benzoesäure durch neu isolierte Arten Sulfatreduzierender Bakterien. PhD thesis. Georg-August Universität zu Göttingen, Göttingen
- Wilkes H, Boreham C, Harms G, Zengler K, Rabus R (2000) Anaerobic degradation and carbon isotopic fractionation of alkylbenzenes in crude oil by sulphate-reducing bacteria. Org Geochem 31:101–115
- Wöhlbrand L, Jacob JH, Kube M, Mussmann M, Jarling R, Beck A, Amann R, Wilkes H, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2013) Complete genome, catabolic sub-proteomes and key-metabolites of *Desulfobacula toluolica* Tol2, a marine, aromatic compound-degrading, sulfate-reducing bacterium. Environ Microbiol 15:1334–1355
- Wöhlbrand L, Ruppersberg HS, Feenders C, Blasius B, Braun H-P, Rabus R (2016) Analysis of membrane-protein complexes of the marine sulfate reducer *Desulfobacula toluolica* Tol2 by 1 D blue native-PAGE complexome profiling and 2D blue native-/SDS-PAGE. Proteomics 16:973–988



Functional Genomics of Metal-Reducing **1** Microbes Degrading Hydrocarbons

Pier-Luc Tremblay and Tian Zhang

Contents

1	Introduction				
2 Dissimilatory Metal-Reducing Microbes Involved in Anaerobic Hydrocarbons					
	Degradation	235			
3	Degradation of Monocyclic Aromatic Compounds	236			
	3.1 Degradation of Benzene to Benzoyl-CoA	236			
	3.2 Degradation of Toluene, Ethylbenzene, and Xylene	239			
	3.3 Benzoyl-CoA Reduction	242			
	3.4 Degradation of Cyclohex-1,5-Diene-1-Carboxyl-CoA to Central Carbon				
	Metabolites	245			
4	Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons Degradation Pathway in Iron-Reducing				
	Gram-Positive Bacteria	245			
5	Research Needs				
Re	References				

Abstract

The anaerobic oxidation of petroleum hydrocarbons can be coupled to the reduction of metals. At contaminated subsurface sites, this phenomenon will accelerate the removal of pollutants and will have an important influence on biogeochemical cycles. Due to its abundance, iron is the most prominent metallic terminal electron acceptor involved in hydrocarbon degradation followed by manganese. Dissimilatory metal-reducing microbes (DMRM) capable of oxidizing either monocyclic aromatic or polycyclic hydrocarbons are phylogenetically diverse with representatives from bacteria as well as from archaea. It has

P.-L. Tremblay $(\boxtimes) \cdot T$. Zhang

e-mail: pierluct@whut.edu.cn; pitre@biosustain.dtu.dk; zhang@biosustain.dtu.dk

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

School of Chemistry, Chemical Engineering and Life Science, Wuhan University of Technology, Wuhan, People's Republic of China

Bioelectrochemical Systems, The Novo Nordisk Foundation Center for Biosustainability, Technical University of Denmark, Hørsholm, Denmark

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2 13

been shown that the monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylene and the polyaromatic hydrocarbons naphthalene, 1-methylnaphthalene, and 2-methylnaphtalene can be degraded by metalreducing enrichment cultures or pure cultures. In recent years, significant breakthroughs have been made in the field of functional genomics for the characterization of the metabolic pathways, enzymes, and genes participating to hydrocarbons degradation by metal-reducing microbes. Here, we present an updated portrait of the monocyclic aromatic and polycyclic hydrocarbons metabolism of DMRM.

1 Introduction

Contamination of sediments, soil, aquifer, and groundwater with petroleum hydrocarbons is a widespread concern posing a threat to human health and ecosystems. Due to the fast depletion of oxygen, polluted sites often become anaerobic and under these circumstances, the degradation of hydrocarbons requires the metabolic activity of microbes using other terminal electron acceptors (TEA) (Aburto-Medina and Ball 2015). This includes metals abundant in soil and sediments such as iron and manganese. Dissimilatory metal-reducing microbes (DMRM) couple the oxidation of organic molecules such as hydrocarbons with the reduction of metals as their sole TEA for energy conservation (Foght 2008). Because metals in soil and sediments are usually in a solid state, DMRM have developed unique extracellular electron transfer mechanisms. This includes direct electron transfer *via* outer membrane c-type cytochromes, conductive nanowires and pili as well as the synthesis of soluble electron shuttles (Lovley 2012; White et al. 2016).

The anaerobic oxidation of monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons including benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylene has been demonstrated with DMRMcontaining consortia as well as with DMRM pure cultures either with Fe(III) or Mn(IV) as the TEA (Lovley et al. 2011; Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011; Meckenstock et al. 2016; Lovley and Lonergan 1990; Heider et al. 1998; Chakraborty and Coates 2004; Botton and Parsons 2006; Rooney-Varga et al. 1999; Jahn et al. 2005; Langenhoff et al. 1997a, b; Villatoro-Monzón et al. 2003). Furthermore, several studies have reported the microbial degradation of polycyclic hydrocarbons such as naphthalene and its derivatives with Fe(III) as TEA (Anderson and Lovley 1999; Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011). Until now, the microbial degradation of aliphatic hydrocarbons including alkane, alkene, and cycloalkane coupled with metal reduction by DMRM has never been reported.

Metabolic pathways responsible for the anaerobic oxidation of aromatic hydrocarbons by DMRM are complex and comprise multiple reactions with unique chemistry. Currently, many of those reactions are still poorly understood. This chapter will focus on the ongoing research effort aiming at elucidating the anaerobic hydrocarbon oxidation metabolism of DMRM and at characterizing the genes and enzymes involved.

2 Dissimilatory Metal-Reducing Microbes Involved in Anaerobic Hydrocarbons Degradation

Key Fe(III)-reducing microorganisms involved in the complete oxidation of monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons at anoxic contaminated environments are often members of the *Geobacteraceae* family (Rooney-Varga et al. 1999) (Table 1). From this group, only pure cultures *Geobacter metallireducens* and *Geobacter* strain Ben have been shown to degrade both benzene and toluene (Lovley and Lonergan 1990; Lovley et al. 1993; Zhang et al. 2012). Two other *Geobacter* species, *Geobacter grbiciae* and *Geobacter toluenoxydans*, only degrade toluene (Coates et al. 2001; Kunapuli et al. 2010). Other Fe(III)-reducing bacteria capable of oxidizing toluene in pure culture include *Georgfuchsia toluolica* and *Desulfitobacterium aromaticivorans*, which are members of the Betaproteobacteria and Clostridia, respectively (Kunapuli et al. 2010; Weelink et al. 2009). *D. aromaticivorans* can also oxidize *o*-xylene with Fe(III) as TEA. When manganese is the TEA, *G. toluolica* and an enrichment culture dominated by an *Azoarcus* species can

Species	Classification	Degraded aromatic hydrocarbons with reduced metals	Reference
Geobacter metallireducens	Gram - Deltaproteobacteria Geobacteraceae	Benzene-Fe(III) Toluene-Fe(III)	Lovley and Lonergan 1990; Lovley et al. 1993; Zhang et al. 2012
Geobacter strain Ben		Benzene-Fe(III) Toluene-Fe(III)	Zhang et al. 2012
Geobacter grbiciae		Toluene-Fe(III)	Coates et al. 2001
Geobacter toluenoxydans		Toluene-Fe(III)	Kunapuli et al. 2010
Georgfuchsia toluolica	Gram - Betaproteobacteria Rhodocyclaceae	Toluene-Fe(III) or Mn(IV) Ethylbenzene-Mn(IV)	Weelink et al. 2009; Dorer et al. 2016
Azoarcus sp dominated microbial consortium	-	Toluene-Mn(IV) Ethylbenzene-Mn(IV)	Dorer et al. 2016
Desulfitobacterium aromaticivorans	Gram + <i>Clostridiales</i>	Toluene-Fe(III) o-xylene-Fe(III)	Kunapuli et al. 2010
Culture N49 ^a	Peptococcaceae	Naphtalene-Fe(III) 1-methylnaphthalene-Fe(III) 2-methylnaphthalene-Fe(III)	Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011
Ferroglobus placidus	Archaea Archaeoglobales Archaeoglobaceae	Benzene-Fe(III)	Holmes et al. 2011

Table 1 DMRM coupling aromatic hydrocarbon oxidation with metal reduction

^aCulture N49 is composed of 90% of a bacteria species from the *Peptococcaceae* family

degrade both toluene and ethylbenzene (Dorer et al. 2016). Besides mesophilic bacteria, the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus* can also degrade benzene and transfer electrons to Fe(III) (Holmes et al. 2011).

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons degradation by metal-reducing microbes was demonstrated initially *via* the anaerobic oxidation of naphthalene with Fe(III) as the TEA (Anderson and Lovley 1999). Community composition involved in polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons degradation with metal as TEA has not been investigated as much as for BTEX degradation. The only study to our knowledge on bacterial population in Fe(III)-reducing enrichment degrading naphthalene identified a Gram-positive spore-forming bacterium of the *Peptococcaceae* family as the dominating species (Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011). This enrichment could also degrade 1-methylnaphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene.

3 Degradation of Monocyclic Aromatic Compounds

Genes, enzymes, and metabolic pathways involved in monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons degradation by metal-reducing bacteria have mainly been studied in *G. metallireducens*, which is genetically tractable and had its genome sequenced in 2005 (Tremblay et al. 2012; Oberender et al. 2012; Butler et al. 2007; Lovley and Lonergan 1990; Lovley et al. 1993; Zhang et al. 2012). Genome survey of *G. metallireducens* have led to the identification of genes participating in the anaerobic oxidation of monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and of other monocyclic aromatic compounds including phenol, *para*-cresol, benzyl alcohol, benzaldehyde, and 4-hydroxybenzoate (Butler et al. 2007; Heinnickel et al. 2010). Additionally, *G. metallireducens* has been used as a model bacterium to study extracellular electron transfer to insoluble TEA such as Fe(III) oxide or the electrode of a bioelectrochemical system for electricity production (Lovley 2012; Bond et al. 2002; Smith et al. 2013).

3.1 Degradation of Benzene to Benzoyl-CoA

Because of its structural stability and high solubility in water, benzene is the most persistent monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbon in the environment (Vogt et al. 2011). Benzene is harmful for humans and other animals as it can cause cancer and aplastic anemia and impairs the reproductive system (Aburto-Medina and Ball 2015). Anaerobic bacteria such as *G. metallireducens* convert monocyclic aromatic compounds including benzene into the central intermediate benzoyl-CoA before subsequent dearomatization (Heinnickel et al. 2010; Zhang et al. 2012) (Fig. 1). The metabolic pathway from benzene to benzoyl-CoA in *G. metallireducens* has not been completely characterized yet. Several activation mechanisms with specific thermodynamic constraints have been proposed as the first step of anaerobic benzene oxidation including hydroxylation to phenol, carboxylation to benzoate or methylation to toluene (Vogel and Grbic-Galic 1986; Grbić-Galić and Vogel 1987;



Fig. 1 Monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons degradation pathways to benzoyl-CoA in metal-reducing microbes. (a) Benzene degradation via phenol in G. metallireducens. (b) Benzene degradation via benzoate in F. placidus

Caldwell and Suflita 2000; Chakraborty and Coates 2005; Abu Laban et al. 2009, 2010; Phelps et al. 2001; Kunapuli et al. 2008; Ulrich et al. 2005). In 2013, Zhang et al. presented evidences indicating that benzene is degraded *via* hydroxylation to phenol by *G. metallireducens*. In this study, phenol was labeled with ¹⁸O when H₂¹⁸O was added to benzene-oxidizing cell suspension and complete benzene oxidation to CO_2 was inhibited when genes essential for the phenol metabolism were deleted (Zhang et al. 2013). A recent functional genetic study led to the identification of two adjacent genes (Gmet_0231 and Gmet_0232) coding for a zinc-containing oxidoreductase and a hypothetical protein required for benzene oxidation but not for phenol oxidation that may be involved in the first step of benzene degradation (Zhang et al. 2014). Still, the identity of the enzyme responsible for benzene hydroxylation and its mechanism of action are still unclear.

The suggested product of benzene hydroxylation, phenol, is degraded in G. metallireducens via a metabolic pathway analogous to the one found in the denitrifying bacterium Thauera aromatica (Butler et al. 2007; Breinig et al. 2000) (Fig. 1a). Phenol is first converted to phenylphosphate by an ATP-dependent phenylphosphate synthase composed of three different subunits (PpsABC) (Schmeling et al. 2004). Phenylphosphate is then carboxylated by a phenylphosphate carboxylase (PpcBD) to 4-hydroxybenzoate. In T. aromatica, the phenylphosphate carboxylase has four subunits. The δ -subunit is thought to catalyze the exergonic dephosphorylation of phenylphosphate resulting in a phenolate anion that will be carboxylated with CO₂ by the subunits α , β , and γ (Schühle and Fuchs 2004). Phenylphosphate carboxylase activity has been detected in G. metallireducens but the enzyme structure and mechanism of action may be different from T. aromatica since only two subunits are encoded on the genome (Schleinitz et al. 2009; Lovley et al. 2011). Subsequently, 4-hydroxybenzoate is converted to 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA by a 4-hydroxybenzoate-CoA ligase. Activity of this enzyme has been detected in G. metallireducens but its exact identity is still unknown (Peters et al. 2007; Wischgoll et al. 2005). Finally, 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA is reduced to benzoyl-CoA by a 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase composed of three subunits ($\alpha_2\beta_2\gamma_2$) (PcmRST) (Butler et al. 2007; Breese and Fuchs 1998).

Other studies suggested that carboxylation is also an important benzene activation reaction in hydrocarbons contaminated environments. Proteome analysis of a benzenedegrading mixed community dominated by *Peptococcaceae*-related Gram-positive bacteria led to the identification of a putative anaerobic benzene carboxylase (Abu Laban et al. 2010). This enzyme is probably formed by at least two subunits (AbcDA) homologous to proteins comprised in two families of carboxylases: phenylphosphate carboxylase and 3-octaprenyl-4-hydroxybenzoate carboxy-lyase. Furthermore, benzo-ate is an important intermediate of benzene degradation in the Fe(III)-reducing archaeon *F. placidus* (Holmes et al. 2011) (Fig. 1b). Accumulation of trace amounts of benzoate as well as higher transcript abundance of genes thought to be involved in the conversion of benzene to benzoate during benzene metabolism are evidences supporting a carboxylation-dependent pathway in *F. placidus*. One upregulated gene in particular is thought to code for a putative benzene carboxylase homologous to proteins of the 3-octaprenyl-4-hydroxybenzoate carboxy-lyase (UbiD-like) family. After benzene carboxylation, benzoate will be converted to benzoyl-CoA at the expense of ATP via a benzoate-CoA ligase (Bcl1/BamY) formed by a single protein (Holmes et al. 2011; Butler et al. 2007; Schühle et al. 2003).

3.2 Degradation of Toluene, Ethylbenzene, and Xylene

Degradation of toluene by DMRM such as *G. metallireducens* involves the addition of fumarate to toluene via glycyl radical mediated C-C bond formation by a benzylsuccinate synthase yielding benzylsuccinate (Butler et al. 2007; Rabus et al. 2005; Rabus 2005) (Fig. 2). The benzylsuccinate synthase comprises three subunits with a ($\alpha\beta\gamma$)₂ structure (BssABC) (Leuthner et al. 1998). The catalytic α -subunit harbors a glycyl radical enzyme fold surrounding the glycyl radical cofactor and the active site (Funk et al. 2014). The glycyl radical cofactor will be formed from a conserved glycine residue by an activating enzyme (BssD) of the S-adenosyl-L-methionine radical enzymes superfamily (Leuthner et al. 1998). The function of subunits β and γ that both possess a FeS cluster is still unclear (Li et al. 2009; Hilberg et al. 2012). Recently, it has been suggested that they may be involved in modulating the conformational dynamics of the benzylsuccinate synthase enzyme (Funk et al. 2014).

Subsequently, a succinyl-CoA:benzylsuccinate CoA transferase will transfer coenzyme A from succinyl-CoA to benzylsuccinate generating benzylsuccinyl-CoA and succinate (Heider et al. 1998). This enzyme comprises two subunits (BbsEF) arranged in a $\alpha_2\beta_2$ structure (Leutwein and Heider 2001). Benzylsuccinyl-CoA will then be oxidized to (E)-phenylitaconyl-CoA by a benzylsuccinyl-CoA dehydrogenase (BbsG) (Leutwein and Heider 2002). Deletion of the gene *bbsG* coding for this homotetrameric enzyme in *G. metallireducens* eliminates its capacity to degrade toluene further confirming the importance of this enzyme (Chaurasia et al. 2015). E-phenylitaconyl-CoA will then be converted by a (E)-phenylitaconyl-CoA hydratase (BbsH) into 2-carboxymethyl-3-hydroxy-phenylpropionyl-CoA which will be oxidized into benzoyl-succinyl-CoA by a 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase (BbsCD). Finally, the succinyl-CoA moiety is replaced by CoA in a reaction catalyzed by a benzoylsuccinyl-CoA thiolase (BbsB) to generate the central metabolite benzoyl-CoA (Butler et al. 2007; Leuthner and Heider 2000).

Metabolic pathways involved in ethylbenzene and *o*-xylene oxidation by ironreducing bacteria including *G. toluolica* and *D. aromaticivorans* are poorly characterized. A mixed culture dominated by an *Azoarcus* species has been shown to couple the degradation of ethylbenzene with manganese reduction (Dorer et al. 2016). In this study, it is not clear if the *Azoarcus* species is directly coupling ethylbenzene oxidation with manganese reduction or if a syntrophic interaction with another microbial species is required. In the closely related denitrifying bacterium *Azoarcus* sp. EbN1, degradation of ethylbenzene is initiated by the hydroxylation of the C1-methylene carbon of the sidechain yielding (*S*)-1-phenylethanol, which is catalyzed by an ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EbdABC) (Fuchs et al. 2011; Ball et al. 1996; Kniemeyer and Heider 2001a) (Fig. 3). The ethylbenzene dehydrogenase is a heterotrimeric molybdoenzyme located in the periplasmic space of



Fig. 2 Toluene degradation pathway in G. metallireducens





microbial cells (Heider et al. 2016; Kloer et al. 2006). (S)-1-phenylethanol is then oxidized to acetophenone by a (S)-1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase (Ped) (Kniemeyer and Heider 2001b). Later, acetophenone is carboxylated into benzoylacetate in an ATP-dependent manner by a complex acetophenone carboxylase comprising five different subunits (ApcABCDE) (Jobst et al. 2010). Subsequently, benzoylacetate is activated to benzoylacetate-CoA by a putative benzoylacetate-CoA ligase (Bal). In the last step, benzoylacetate-CoA is cleaved into benzoyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA by an unknown thiolase (Rabus 2005; Muhr et al. 2015). In the case of o-xylene, a lot less is known about its degradation pathway, but the initial reaction is possibly the addition of a fumarate molecule to the alkyl sidechain by a glycyl radical enzyme (Heider 2007).

3.3 Benzoyl-CoA Reduction

As described above, benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and o-xylene are converted to the central metabolite benzovl-CoA in DMRM. The next step in the degradation of monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons is the two electrons reduction of benzovl-CoA to cyclohex-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA, a reaction comparable to the chemical Birch reduction catalyzed by the benzoyl-CoA reductases (Boll et al. 2014) (Fig. 4). Two different classes of benzovl-CoA reductases are active in DMRM. In the strictly anaerobic archeon F. placidus, an ATP-consuming class I benzovl-CoA reductase is responsible for the dearomatization of benzoyl-CoA during benzene metabolism (Holmes et al. 2011) (Fig. 4a). This is unusual since class I benzoyl-CoA reductases are normally found in facultative anaerobes, while strict anaerobes possess class II benzoyl-CoA reductases (Boll et al. 2014). The four genes (bzdNOPQ) coding for the class I benzoyl-CoA reductase found in the genome of F. placidus had higher transcript abundance in benzene-grown cells compared to acetate-grown cells. Recently, in vitro assays with purified BzdNOPQ showed that these proteins catalyze the ATP-dependent reduction of benzoyl-CoA with two electrons to cyclohex-1,5diene-1-carboxyl-CoA (Schmid et al. 2015, 2016). The four subunits of the class I benzoyl-CoA reductases are organized in two different modules (Boll et al. 2014). The first module composed of subunits α (BzdQ) and δ (BzdP) harbors two ATP-binding sites and a single bridging [4Fe-4S] cluster. Its function is to transfer electrons from reduced ferredoxins in an ATP-dependent manner to the second modules catalyzing the benzovl-CoA ring reduction (Boll 2005). The second module formed by subunits β (BzdO) and y (BzdN) includes the benzoyl-CoA binding site as well as two [4Fe-4S] clusters involved in electron transport to the substrate.

In the model bacterium *G. metallireducens* that is a strict anaerobe, an ATP-independent class II benzoyl-CoA reductase is responsible for the dearomatization of benzoyl-CoA (Löffler et al. 2011; Boll et al. 2014) (Fig. 4a). Class II benzoyl-CoA reductases require significantly less energy than class I benzoyl-CoA reductases and this is probably the reason why class II enzymes are widespread in strict anaerobes. Class II benzoyl-CoA reductase of *G. metallireducens* is encoded by a cluster of eight genes, *bamBCDEFGHI* (Wischgoll et al. 2005).



Fig. 4 Degradation pathways from benzoyl-CoA to acetyl-CoA. (a) Benzoyl-CoA reduction in *F. placidus* by a class I benzoyl-CoA reductase (BzdNOPQ) and in *G. metallireducens* by a class II benzoyl-CoA reductase (BamBCDEFGH). (b) Reduction of cyclohex-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA to acetyl-CoA. BamRQA enzymes are common to both *F. placidus* and *G. metallireducens*

A recent study showed that the enzyme is crystallized as a $Bam(BC)_2$ heterotetramer (Weinert et al. 2015). The substrate benzoyl-CoA binds to the subunit BamB (Kung et al. 2009). Reduction of the substrate occurs via electrons transferred from the tungsten-*bis*pyranopterin monophosphate cofactor of the BamB subunit. A single [4Fe-4S] cluster in BamB and three [4Fe-4S] clusters in BamC have been proposed to shuttle electrons from BamDEF to the tungsten-bispyranopterin monophosphate cofactor (Weinert et al. 2015). The exact function of the products of *bamDEFGHI* genes is still unknown, but the amino acids sequences and the presence of binding sites for flavin adenine dinucleotide cofactors suggest that they could participate in an energy conservation mechanism analogous to flavin-based electron bifurcation coupling endergonic and exergonic redox reactions (Boll et al. 2014; Buckel and Thauer



Fig. 5 (continued)
2013). It has been hypothesized that electrons from the oxidation of four reduced ferredoxins are bifurcated by the BamCDEF module for the endergonic reduction of benzoyl-CoA by BamB and the exergonic reduction of NAD^+ , which has been predicted to bind to the BamGHI module (Boll et al. 2014; Fuchs et al. 2011).

3.4 Degradation of Cyclohex-1,5-Diene-1-Carboxyl-CoA to Central Carbon Metabolites

After benzovl-CoA reduction, metal-reducing bacteria such as G. metallireducens as well as the archaeon F. placidus convert cyclohex-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA to 3-hydroxypimeloyl-CoA *via* a pathway widespread in microbes oxidizing monocyclic aromatic compounds that was initially characterized in *T. aromatica* (Butler et al. 2007) (Fig. 4b). This pathway comprises three reactions and starts with the addition of water to cyclohex-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA by a hydratase (BamR) yielding 6-hydroxycyclohex-1-ene-1-carboxyl-CoA (Peters et al. 2007; Laempe et al. 1998; Schmid et al. 2015). This product is then converted to 6-oxocyclohexa-1-ene-1carboxyl-CoA by a NAD⁺-dependent dehydrogenase (BamQ). The third reaction is catalyzed by a 6-oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carboxyl-CoA hydratase (BamA) and consists in a hydration followed by ring cleavage to form 3-hydroxypimeloyl-CoA (Kuntze et al. 2008; Schmid et al. 2015; Laempe et al. 1998). This molecule will be further oxidized *via* three steps: (1) a dicarboxylic acid oxidation pathway, (2) followed by a decarboxylation and oxidation reaction catalyzed by a decarboxylating glutaryl-CoA dehydrogenase, and (3) a short-chain fatty acid oxidation pathway. In total, the oxidation of 3-hydroxypimeloyl-CoA requires six reactions and yields three acetyl-CoA molecules (Harwood and Gibson 1997; Carmona et al. 2009; Wischgoll et al. 2009).

4 Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons Degradation Pathway in Iron-Reducing Gram-Positive Bacteria

Two initial activation mechanisms have been proposed for the degradation of naphthalene by anaerobic microbes including DMRM (Fig. 5). The first mechanism proceeds *via* the carboxylation of naphthalene into 2-naphthoic acid. Experimental evidence supporting this pathway includes the accumulation of the metabolite 2-naphthoic acid during naphthalene degradation (Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011; Meckenstock et al.

Fig. 5 Naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene degradation pathway in anaerobic bacteria. (a) Carboxylation of naphthalene and degradation to 2-naphthoyl-CoA. (b) Addition of fumarate to 2-methylnaphthalene and degradation to 2-naphthoyl-CoA. (c) Reduction of 2-naphthoyl-CoA. 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase and 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase may form an enzymatic complex in vivo. Identity of the enzyme responsible for the conversion of 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA to hexahydro-naphthoyl-CoA is unknown. Downstream reactions are also poorly understood

2000; Zhang et al. 2000). Furthermore, growth with naphthalene in ${}^{13}C$ -bicarbonatebuffered medium resulted in the formation of ${}^{13}C$ -labelled 2-naphthoic acid (Zhang and Young 1997; Mouttaki et al. 2012). Alternatively, naphthalene degradation could be activated *via* a methylation reaction yielding 2-methyl-naphthalene (Safinowski and Meckenstock 2006). However, biochemical evidence supporting a naphthalene methylation pathway is lacking until now.

In recent years, the carboxylation pathway has mainly been investigated in naphthalene-degrading sulfate-reducing bacteria. The activation reaction in this pathway is mediated by an ATP-independent naphthalene carboxylase (Mouttaki et al. 2012) (Fig. 5a). Proteomic investigation and genome survey carried out in the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47 led to the identification of the α - and β -subunits of a putative carboxylase possibly catalyzing the conversion of naphthalene into 2-naphthoic acid (Bergmann et al. 2011). The genes coding for these two subunits are found in a cluster organized similarly in N47 as well as in the naphthalene-degrading sulfate-reducing Deltaproteobacterium NaphS2 (DiDonato et al. 2010).

Subsequently, 2-naphthoic acid is converted into 2-naphthoyl-CoA by an ATP-dependent 2-naphthoyl-CoA ligase (Eberlein et al. 2013b). 2-naphthoyl-CoA is then converted into 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA via a two-electron reduction mediated by a 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase, a member of the "old yellow enzyme family" of flavoproteins (Estelmann et al. 2015). The 5,6,-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA formed is subsequently reduced with two electrons into 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA by a 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase (Eberlein et al. 2013a; Estelmann et al. 2015). The 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase and the 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase could not be completely separated via purification steps, and there is a significant possibility that both enzymes form a complex in vivo. In the next step, 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA is possibly reduced to hexahydro-naphthoyl-CoA by an ATP-dependent class I benzoyl-CoA reductase with two electrons (Eberlein et al. 2013b; Estelmann et al. 2015). Until now, the natural electron donors of both the 2-naphtoyl-CoA reductase and the 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase are unknown, but genes located nearby as well as cofactors associated with the enzymes indicate that a flavin-based electron bifurcation energy conservation mechanism may be involved (Estelmann et al. 2015). After dearomatization, it has been suggested that the complete degradation of naphthalene to CO2 is continued further via cyclohexane ring comprising CoA esters instead of monocyclic aromatic compounds (Annweiler et al. 2002).

Until now, the anaerobic degradation pathway of 1-methylnaphthalene remains unresolved (Kleemann and Meckenstock 2011). Like with naphthalene, the degradation pathway of 2-methyl-naphthalene has not been investigated in metal-reducing microbes but only in sulfate-reducing bacteria (Annweiler et al. 2000; Annweiler et al. 2002; Safinowski and Meckenstock 2004; Musat et al. 2009). Similar to anaerobic toluene oxidation, 2-methylnaphthalene is first converted to naphthyl-2methyl-succinate by the addition of a fumarate molecule to the methyl group (Selesi et al. 2010) (Fig. 5b). This reaction is mediated by the glycyl radical enzyme naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate synthase (NmsABC). Subsequently, naphthyl-2methyl-succinate is activated to yield naphthyl-2-methylene-succinyl-CoA by the naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate CoA transferase (BnsEF). The following four reactions catalyzed respectively by a naphthyl-2-methyl-succinyl-CoA dehydrogenase (BnsG), a naphthyl-2-methylene-succinyl-CoA hydratase (BnsH), a naphthyl-2hydroxymethyl-succinyl-CoA dehydrogenase (BnsCD), and a naphthyl-2oxomethyl-succinyl-CoA thiolase (BnsAB) result in the β -oxidation of the side chain leading to the formation of 2-naphtoyl-CoA, which will then be dearomatized.

5 Research Needs

Exploring anaerobic hydrocarbon oxidation by DMRM could lead to several promising applications. For instance, many of the reactions involved in hydrocarbon oxidation have unusual chemistry that could be exploited for biotechnological purposes. Microbes capable of transferring electrons to solid metal oxides such as *Geobacter* spp. can also use a solid electrode as the TEA (Franks and Nevin 2010). This characteristic has conducted to the development of a bioremediation strategy where electrodes are buried in contaminated sediments to stimulate hydrocarbons degradation (Zhang et al. 2010; Morris and Jin 2012; Wang et al. 2012). Because electrodes are low-maintenance and can be installed permanently at polluted sites, electrobioremediation is a promising approach since it has the potential of being less expensive than competing technologies. Another possible application associated with DMRM, which usually generate magnetite from the Fe(III) oxide reduction, is the possibility of developing tools for the localization of petroleum deposit based on magnetic anomaly signals (Lovley et al. 2004).

Developing novel technologies related to hydrocarbons degradation with DMRM will require a better understanding of their metabolism. Although important progress has been made in the last 5 years, hydrocarbons degradation pathways in DMRM are still only partially characterized. Outstanding questions remaining include: (1) the identity of the enzymes responsible for benzene hydroxylation in *G. metallireducens* (Zhang et al. 2013) and benzene carboxylation in *F. placidus* (Holmes et al. 2011); (2) the nature of the electron transport route and energy conservation mechanism involved in benzoyl-CoA reductase, 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase, and 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase activity (Boll et al. 2014; Estelmann et al. 2015); and (3) the nature in metal-reducing microbes of the polycyclic hydrocarbons degradation pathways described only in other phylogenetic classes of microbes until now. These examples are representing only a small fraction of the unexplored elements that will require extensive research work before achieving a complete portrait of the hydrocarbon degradation metabolism in metal-reducing microbes.

Acknowledgments This work is funded by the Novo Nordisk Foundation.

References

Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Jobelius C, Meckenstock RU (2009) Anaerobic benzene degradation by Gram-positive sulfate-reducing bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 68:300–311. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1574-6941.2009.00672.x

- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2010.02248.x
- Aburto-Medina A, Ball AS (2015) Microorganisms involved in anaerobic benzene degradation. Ann Microbiol 65:1201–1213. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13213-014-0926-8
- Anderson RT, Lovley DR (1999) Naphthalene and benzene degradation under Fe(III)-reducing conditions in petroleum-contaminated aquifers. Biorem J 3:121–135. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10889869991219271
- Annweiler E, Richnow HH, Antranikian G, Hebenbrock S, Garms C, Franke S, Francke W, Michaelis W (2000) Naphthalene degradation and incorporation of naphthalene-derived carbon into biomass by the thermophile *Bacillus thermoleovorans*. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:518–523
- Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2002) Identical ring cleavage products during anaerobic degradation of naphthalene, 2-methylnaphthalene, and tetralin indicate a new metabolic pathway. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:852–858
- Ball HA, Johnson HA, Reinhard M, Spormann AM (1996) Initial reactions in anaerobic ethylbenzene oxidation by a denitrifying bacterium, strain EB1. J Bacteriol 178:5755–5761
- Bergmann FD, Selesi D, Meckenstock RU (2011) Identification of new enzymes potentially involved in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. Arch Microbiol 193:241–250. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-010-0667-4
- Boll M (2005) Dearomatizing benzene ring reductases. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 10:132–142. https://doi.org/10.1159/000091560
- Boll M, Löffler C, Morris BEL, Kung JW (2014) Anaerobic degradation of homocyclic aromatic compounds via arylcarboxyl-coenzyme A esters: organisms, strategies and key enzymes. Environ Microbiol 16:612–627. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12328
- Bond DR, Holmes DE, Tender LM, Lovley DR (2002) Electrode-reducing microorganisms that harvest energy from marine sediments. Science 295:483–485. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.1066771
- Botton S, Parsons JR (2006) Degradation of btex compounds under iron-reducing conditions in contaminated aquifer microcosms. Environ Toxicol Chem 25:2630–2638
- Breese K, Fuchs G (1998) 4-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase (dehydroxylating) from the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. Eur J Biochem 251:916–923. https://doi.org/ 10.1046/j.1432-1327.1998.2510916.x
- Breinig S, Schiltz E, Fuchs G (2000) Genes involved in anaerobic metabolism of phenol in the bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 182:5849–5863
- Buckel W, Thauer RK (2013) Energy conservation via electron bifurcating ferredoxin reduction and proton/Na(+) translocating ferredoxin oxidation. Biochim Biophys Acta 1827:94–113. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bbabio.2012.07.002
- Butler JE, He Q, Nevin KP, He Z, Zhou J, Lovley DR (2007) Genomic and microarray analysis of aromatics degradation in *Geobacter metallireducens* and comparison to a *Geobacter* isolate from a contaminated field site. BMC Genomics 8:180. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-8-180
- Caldwell ME, Suflita JM (2000) Detection of phenol and benzoate as intermediates of anaerobic benzene biodegradation under different terminal electron-accepting conditions. Environ Sci Technol 34:1216–1220. https://doi.org/10.1021/es990849j
- Carmona M, Zamarro MT, Blázquez B, Durante-Rodríguez G, Juárez JF, Valderrama JA, Barragán MJL, García JL, Díaz E (2009) Anaerobic catabolism of aromatic compounds: a genetic and genomic view. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 73:71–133. https://doi.org/10.1128/ MMBR.00021-08
- Chakraborty R, Coates JD (2004) Anaerobic degradation of monoaromatic hydrocarbons. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 64:437–446. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-003-1526-x
- Chakraborty R, Coates JD (2005) Hydroxylation and carboxylation–two crucial steps of anaerobic benzene degradation by *Dechloromonas* strain RCB. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:5427–5432. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.9.5427-5432.2005

- Chaurasia AK, Tremblay P-L, Holmes DE, Zhang T (2015) Genetic evidence that the degradation of para-cresol by *Geobacter metallireducens* is catalyzed by the periplasmic para-cresol methylhydroxylase. FEMS Microbiol Lett. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsle/fnv145
- Coates JD, Bhupathiraju VK, Achenbach LA, McInerney MJ, Lovley DR (2001) Geobacter hydrogenophilus, Geobacter chapellei and Geobacter grbiciae, three new, strictly anaerobic, dissimilatory Fe(III)-reducers. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 51:581–588. https://doi.org/10.1099/ 00207713-51-2-581
- DiDonato RJ, Young ND, Butler JE, Chin K-J, Hixson KK, Mouser P, Lipton MS, DeBoy R, Methé BA (2010) Genome sequence of the deltaproteobacterial strain NaphS2 and analysis of differential gene expression during anaerobic growth on naphthalene. PLoS One 5:e14072. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0014072
- Dorer C, Vogt C, Neu TR, Stryhanyuk H, Richnow H-H (2016) Characterization of toluene and ethylbenzene biodegradation under nitrate-, iron(III)- and manganese(IV)-reducing conditions by compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Pollut 211:271–281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envpol.2015.12.029
- Eberlein C, Estelmann S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Müller M, Meckenstock RU, Boll M (2013a) Identification and characterization of 2-naphthoyl-coenzyme A reductase, the prototype of a novel class of dearomatizing reductases. Mol Microbiol 88:1032–1039. https://doi.org/10.1111/ mmi.12238
- Eberlein C, Johannes J, Mouttaki H, Sadeghi M, Golding BT, Boll M, Meckenstock RU (2013b) ATP-dependent/–independent enzymatic ring reductions involved in the anaerobic catabolism of naphthalene. Environ Microbiol 15:1832–1841. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12076
- Estelmann S, Blank I, Feldmann A, Boll M (2015) Two distinct old yellow enzymes are involved in naphthyl ring reduction during anaerobic naphthalene degradation. Mol Microbiol 95:162–172. https://doi.org/10.1111/mmi.12875
- Foght J (2008) Anaerobic biodegradation of aromatic hydrocarbons: pathways and prospects. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 15:93–120. https://doi.org/10.1159/000121324
- Franks AE, Nevin KP (2010) Microbial Fuel Cells, A Current Review. Energies 3:899–919. https:// doi.org/10.3390/en3050899
- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2652
- Funk MA, Judd ET, Marsh ENG, Elliott SJ, Drennan CL (2014) Structures of benzylsuccinate synthase elucidate roles of accessory subunits in glycyl radical enzyme activation and activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:10161–10166. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1405983111
- Grbić-Galić D, Vogel TM (1987) Transformation of toluene and benzene by mixed methanogenic cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 53:254–260
- Harwood CS, Gibson J (1997) Shedding light on anaerobic benzene ring degradation: a process unique to prokaryotes? J Bacteriol 179:301–309
- Heider J (2007) Adding handles to unhandy substrates: anaerobic hydrocarbon activation mechanisms. Curr Opin Chem Biol 11:188–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2007.02.027
- Heider J, Spormann AM, Beller HR, Widdel F (1998) Anaerobic bacterial metabolism of hydrocarbons. FEMS Microbiol Rev 22:459–473. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.1998.tb00381.x
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62. https://doi.org/10.1159/000441357
- Heinnickel ML, Kaser FM, Coates JD (2010) Hydrocarbon degradation coupled to metal reduction. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Berlin, pp 947–955
- Hilberg M, Pierik AJ, Bill E, Friedrich T, Lippert M-L, Heider J (2012) Identification of FeS clusters in the glycyl-radical enzyme benzylsuccinate synthase via EPR and Mössbauer spectroscopy. J Biol Inorg Chem 17:49–56. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00775-011-0828-1
- Holmes DE, Risso C, Smith JA, Lovley DR (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of benzene by the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:5926–5933. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.05452-11

- Jahn MK, Haderlein SB, Meckenstock RU (2005) Anaerobic degradation of benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and o-xylene in sediment-free iron-reducing enrichment cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:3355–3358. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.6.3355-3358.2005
- Jobst B, Schühle K, Linne U, Heider J (2010) ATP-dependent carboxylation of acetophenone by a novel type of carboxylase. J Bacteriol 192:1387–1394. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01423-09
- Kleemann R, Meckenstock RU (2011) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by Gram-positive, ironreducing bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 78:488–496. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2011.01193.x
- Kloer DP, Hagel C, Heider J, Schulz GE (2006) Crystal structure of ethylbenzene dehydrogenase from Aromatoleum aromaticum. Structure 14:1377–1388. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.str.2006.07.001
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001a) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel hydrocarbon-oxidizing molybdenum/iron-sulfur/heme enzyme. J Biol Chem 276:21381–21386. https://doi.org/ 10.1074/jbc.M101679200
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001b) (S)-1-phenylethanol dehydrogenase of *Azoarcus* sp. strain EbN1, an enzyme of anaerobic ethylbenzene catabolism. Arch Microbiol 176:129–135
- Kunapuli U, Griebler C, Beller HR, Meckenstock RU (2008) Identification of intermediates formed during anaerobic benzene degradation by an iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 10:1703–1712. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2008.01588.x
- Kunapuli U, Jahn MK, Lueders T, Geyer R, Heipieper HJ, Meckenstock RU (2010) Desulfitobacterium aromaticivorans sp. nov. and Geobacter toluenoxydans sp. nov., ironreducing bacteria capable of anaerobic degradation of monoaromatic hydrocarbons. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol 60:686–695. https://doi.org/10.1099/ijs.0.003525-0
- Kung JW, Löffler C, Dörner K, Heintz D, Gallien S, Van Dorsselaer A, Friedrich T, Boll M (2009) Identification and characterization of the tungsten-containing class of benzoyl-coenzyme A reductases. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106:17687–17692. https://doi.org/10.1073/ pnas.0905073106
- Kuntze K, Shinoda Y, Moutakki H, McInerney MJ, Vogt C, Richnow H-H, Boll M (2008) 6-Oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A hydrolases from obligately anaerobic bacteria: characterization and identification of its gene as a functional marker for aromatic compounds degrading anaerobes. Environ Microbiol 10:1547–1556. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1462-2920.2008.01570.x
- Laempe D, Eisenreich W, Bacher A, Fuchs G (1998) Cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carbonyl-CoA hydratase [corrected], an enzyme involved in anaerobic metabolism of benzoyl-CoA in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica*. Eur J Biochem 255:618–627
- Langenhoff AA, Brouwers-Ceiler DL, Engelberting JH, Quist JJ, Wolkenfelt JGP, Zehnder AJ, Schraa G (1997a) Microbial reduction of manganese coupled to toluene oxidation. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 22:119–127. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.1997.tb00363.x
- Langenhoff AA, Nijenhuis I, Tan NC, Briglia M, Zehnder AJ, Schraa G (1997b) Characterisation of a manganese-reducing, toluene-degrading enrichment culture. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 24:113–125. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.1997.tb00428.x
- Leuthner B, Heider J (2000) Anaerobic toluene catabolism of *Thauera aromatica*: the *bbs* operon codes for enzymes of beta oxidation of the intermediate benzylsuccinate. J Bacteriol 182:272–277
- Leuthner B, Leutwein C, Schulz H, Hörth P, Haehnel W, Schiltz E, Schägger H, Heider J (1998) Biochemical and genetic characterization of benzylsuccinate synthase from *Thauera aromatica*: a new glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the first step in anaerobic toluene metabolism. Mol Microbiol 28:615–628
- Leutwein C, Heider J (2001) Succinyl-CoA:(R)-benzylsuccinate CoA-transferase: an enzyme of the anaerobic toluene catabolic pathway in denitrifying bacteria. J Bacteriol 183:4288–4295. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.183.14.4288-4295.2001
- Leutwein C, Heider J (2002) (R)-Benzylsuccinyl-CoA dehydrogenase of *Thauera aromatica*, an enzyme of the anaerobic toluene catabolic pathway. Arch Microbiol 178:517–524. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-002-0484-5

- Li L, Patterson DP, Fox CC, Lin B, Coschigano PW, Marsh ENG (2009) Subunit structure of benzylsuccinate synthase. Biochemistry 48:1284–1292. https://doi.org/10.1021/bi801766g
- Löffler C, Kuntze K, Vazquez JR, Rugor A, Kung JW, Böttcher A, Boll M (2011) Occurrence, genes and expression of the W/Se-containing class II benzoyl-coenzyme A reductases in anaerobic bacteria. Environ Microbiol 13:696–709. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2010.02374.x
- Lovley DR (2012) Electromicrobiology. Annu Rev Microbiol 66:391–409. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev-micro-092611-150104
- Lovley DR, Lonergan DJ (1990) Anaerobic oxidation of toluene, phenol, and p-cresol by the dissimilatory iron-reducing organism, GS-15. Appl Environ Microbiol 56:1858–1864
- Lovley DR, Giovannoni SJ, White DC, Champine JE, Phillips EJ, Gorby YA, Goodwin S (1993) *Geobacter metallireducens* gen. nov. sp. nov., a microorganism capable of coupling the complete oxidation of organic compounds to the reduction of iron and other metals. Arch Microbiol 159:336–344
- Lovley DR, Holmes DE, Nevin KP (2004) Dissimilatory Fe(III) and Mn(IV) reduction. Adv Microb Physiol 49:219–286. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2911(04)49005-5
- Lovley DR, Ueki T, Zhang T, Malvankar NS, Shrestha PM, Flanagan KA, Aklujkar M, Butler JE, Giloteaux L, Rotaru A-E, Holmes DE, Franks AE, Orellana R, Risso C, Nevin KP (2011) *Geobacter*: the microbe electric's physiology, ecology, and practical applications. Adv Microb Physiol 59:1–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-387661-4.00004-5
- Meckenstock RU, Mouttaki H (2011) Anaerobic degradation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Biotechnol 22:406–414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copbio.2011.02.009
- Meckenstock RU, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Richnow HH, Schink B (2000) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:2743–2747
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Koelschbach JS, Cunha Tarouco P, Weyrauch P, Dong X, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118. https://doi.org/10.1159/000441358
- Morris JM, Jin S (2012) Enhanced biodegradation of hydrocarbon-contaminated sediments using microbial fuel cells. J Hazard Mater 213–214:474–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jhazmat.2012.02.029
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2012.02768.x
- Muhr E, Leicht O, González Sierra S, Thanbichler M, Heider J (2015) A fluorescent bioreporter for acetophenone and 1-phenylethanol derived from a specifically induced catabolic operon. Front Microbiol. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.01561
- Musat F, Galushko A, Jacob J, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Wilkes H, Schink B, Rabus R (2009) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene by strains of marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:209–219. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2008.01756.x
- Oberender J, Kung JW, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Boll M (2012) Identification and characterization of a succinyl-coenzyme A (CoA):benzoate CoA transferase in *Geobacter metallireducens*. J Bacteriol 194:2501–2508. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00306-12
- Peters F, Shinoda Y, McInerney MJ, Boll M (2007) Cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A (CoA) hydratases of *Geobacter metallireducens* and *Syntrophus aciditrophicus*: evidence for a common benzoyl-CoA degradation pathway in facultative and strict anaerobes. J Bacteriol 189:1055–1060. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.01467-06
- Phelps CD, Zhang X, Young LY (2001) Use of stable isotopes to identify benzoate as a metabolite of benzene degradation in a sulphidogenic consortium. Environ Microbiol 3:600–603
- Rabus R (2005) Functional genomics of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 68:580–587. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-005-0030-x
- Rabus R, Kube M, Heider J, Beck A, Heitmann K, Widdel F, Reinhardt R (2005) The genome sequence of an anaerobic aromatic-degrading denitrifying bacterium, strain EbN1. Arch Microbiol 183:27–36. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-004-0742-9

- Rooney-Varga JN, Anderson RT, Fraga JL, Ringelberg D, Lovley DR (1999) Microbial communities associated with anaerobic benzene degradation in a petroleum-contaminated aquifer. Appl Environ Microbiol 65:3056–3063
- Safinowski M, Meckenstock RU (2004) Enzymatic reactions in anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation by the sulphate-reducing enrichment culture N 47. FEMS Microbiol Lett 240:99–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.femsle.2004.09.014
- Safinowski M, Meckenstock RU (2006) Methylation is the initial reaction in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 8:347–352. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2005.00900.x
- Schleinitz KM, Schmeling S, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Harms H, Kleinsteuber S, Vogt C, Fuchs G (2009) Phenol degradation in the strictly anaerobic iron-reducing bacterium Geobacter metallireducens GS-15. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:3912–3919. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AEM.01525-08
- Schmeling S, Narmandakh A, Schmitt O, Gad'on N, Schühle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate synthase: a new phosphotransferase catalyzing the first step in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:8044–8057. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.186.23.8044-8057.2004
- Schmid G, René SB, Boll M (2015) Enzymes of the benzoyl-coenzyme A degradation pathway in the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Environ Microbiol 17:3289–3300. https://doi.org/10.1111/1462-2920.12785
- Schmid G, Auerbach H, Pierik AJ, Schünemann V, Boll M (2016) ATP-dependent electron activation module of benzoyl-coenzyme A reductase from the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Biochemistry 55:5578–5586
- Schühle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate carboxylase: a new C-C lyase involved in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:4556–4567. https://doi.org/10.1128/ JB.186.14.4556-4567.2004
- Schühle K, Gescher J, Feil U, Paul M, Jahn M, Schägger H, Fuchs G (2003) Benzoate-coenzyme A ligase from *Thauera aromatica*: an enzyme acting in anaerobic and aerobic pathways. J Bacteriol 185:4920–4929
- Selesi D, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Schmidt F, Rattei T, Tischler P, Lueders T, Meckenstock RU (2010) Combined genomic and proteomic approaches identify gene clusters involved in anaerobic 2-methylnaphthalene degradation in the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. J Bacteriol 192:295–306. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00874-09
- Smith JA, Lovley DR, Tremblay P-L (2013) Outer cell surface components essential for Fe(III) oxide reduction by *Geobacter metallireducens*. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:901–907. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02954-12
- Tremblay P-L, Aklujkar M, Leang C, Nevin KP, Lovley D (2012) A genetic system for *Geobacter metallireducens*: role of the flagellin and pilin in the reduction of Fe(III) oxide. Environ Microbiol Rep 4:82–88. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1758-2229.2011.00305.x
- Ulrich AC, Beller HR, Edwards EA (2005) Metabolites detected during biodegradation of 13C6benzene in nitrate-reducing and methanogenic enrichment cultures. Environ Sci Technol 39:6681–6691
- Villatoro-Monzón WR, Mesta-Howard AM, Razo-Flores E (2003) Anaerobic biodegradation of BTEX using Mn(IV) and Fe(III) as alternative electron acceptors. Water Sci Technol 48:125–131
- Vogel TM, Grbic-Galic D (1986) Incorporation of oxygen from water into toluene and benzene during anaerobic fermentative transformation. Appl Environ Microbiol 52:200–202
- Vogt C, Kleinsteuber S, Richnow H-H (2011) Anaerobic benzene degradation by bacteria. Microb Biotechnol 4:710–724. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-7915.2011.00260.x
- Wang X, Cai Z, Zhou Q, Zhang Z, Chen C (2012) Bioelectrochemical stimulation of petroleum hydrocarbon degradation in saline soil using U-tube microbial fuel cells. Biotechnol Bioeng 109:426–433. https://doi.org/10.1002/bit.23351

- Weelink SAB, van Doesburg W, Saia FT, Rijpstra WIC, Röling WFM, Smidt H, Stams AJM (2009) A strictly anaerobic betaproteobacterium *Georgfuchsia toluolica* gen. nov., sp. nov. degrades aromatic compounds with Fe(III), Mn(IV) or nitrate as an electron acceptor. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 70:575–585. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.2009.00778.x
- Weinert T, Huwiler SG, Kung JW, Weidenweber S, Hellwig P, Stärk H-J, Biskup T, Weber S, Cotelesage JJH, George GN, Ermler U, Boll M (2015) Structural basis of enzymatic benzene ring reduction. Nat Chem Biol 11:586–591. https://doi.org/10.1038/nchembio.1849
- White GF, Edwards MJ, Gomez-Perez L, Richardson DL, Butt JN, Clarke TA (2016) Mechanisms of bacterial extracellular electron exchange. Adv Microb Physiol 68:87–138. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/bs.ampbs.2016.02.002
- Wischgoll S, Heintz D, Peters F, Erxleben A, Sarnighausen E, Reski R, Van Dorsselaer A, Boll M (2005) Gene clusters involved in anaerobic benzoate degradation of *Geobacter metallireducens*. Mol Microbiol 58:1238–1252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2958.2005.04909.x
- Wischgoll S, Taubert M, Peters F, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Boll M (2009) Decarboxylating and nondecarboxylating glutaryl-coenzyme A dehydrogenases in the aromatic metabolism of obligately anaerobic bacteria. J Bacteriol 191:4401–4409. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00205-09
- Zhang X, Young LY (1997) Carboxylation as an initial reaction in the anaerobic metabolism of naphthalene and phenanthrene by sulfidogenic consortia. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:4759–4764
- Zhang X, Sullivan ER, Young LY (2000) Evidence for aromatic ring reduction in the biodegradation pathway of carboxylated naphthalene by a sulfate reducing consortium. Biodegradation 11:117–124
- Zhang T, Gannon SM, Nevin KP, Franks AE, Lovley DR (2010) Stimulating the anaerobic degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in contaminated sediments by providing an electrode as the electron acceptor. Environ Microbiol 12:1011–1020. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2009.02145.x
- Zhang T, Bain TS, Nevin KP, Barlett MA, Lovley DR (2012) Anaerobic benzene oxidation by Geobacter species. Appl Environ Microbiol 78:8304–8310. https://doi.org/10.1128/ AEM.02469-12
- Zhang T, Tremblay P-L, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2013) Anaerobic benzene oxidation via phenol in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:7800–7806. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.03134-13
- Zhang T, Tremblay P-L, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2014) Identification of genes specifically required for the anaerobic metabolism of benzene in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Front Microbiol 5:245. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2014.00245

Part III

Ecophysiology and Diversity of Anaerobic Hydrocarbon Degradation



Next-Generation Sequencing of Functional Marker Genes for Anaerobic Degraders of Petroleum Hydrocarbons in Contaminated Environments

Frederick von Netzer, Michael S. Granitsiotis, Anna R. Szalay, and Tillmann Lueders

Contents

1	Introduction	258					
2	Anaerobic Degradation Pathways of Petroleum Hydrocarbons	259					
3 Catabolic Marker Genes for Anaerobic Hydrocarbon Degraders in Natural Syster							
	3.1 Genes for Fumarate-Adding Enzymes	262					
	3.2 Genes for Central Catabolic Markers	263					
4	NGS Approaches for Functional Marker Genes	264					
5	Long-Read Sequencing of FAE Gene Amplicons	266					
	5.1 Methodology	266					
	5.2 FAE Gene Libraries from Flingern Sediments	267					
6	Summary and Research Needs	270					
Re	References						

F. von Netzer

Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of Washington, Seattle, WA, USA e-mail: fcrvonnetzer@outlook.com

M. S. Granitsiotis

Research Unit Comparative Microbiome Analysis, Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Neuherberg, Germany

Department of Energy, Joint Genome Institute, Walnut Creek, CA, USA

Department of Environmental and Natural Resources Management, University of Patras, Agrinio, Greece

e-mail: michael.granitsiotis@gmail.com

A. R. Szalay · T. Lueders (⊠)

Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Institute of Groundwater Ecology, Neuherberg, Germany

e-mail: anna.szalay@helmholtz-muenchen.de; tillmann.lueders@helmholtz-muenchen.de

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), *Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids*, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_15

Helmholtz Zentrum München – German Research Center for Environmental Health, Institute of Groundwater Ecology, Neuherberg, Germany

Abstract

The anaerobic degradation of petroleum hydrocarbons is an important ecosystem service provided by microbes in systems impacted by pollution. Research in recent years has resulted in substantial advances in our understanding of the diversity and ecology of natural populations of anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders, both in marine and terrestrial sedimentary and subsurface habitats. Part of this research has been fueled by the development and optimization of specific functional marker genes for anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders, i.e., qualitative and quantitative molecular assays, allowing for the detection of key catabolic genes or transcripts involved in degradation. These include the so-called "fumarate-adding enzymes" benzylsuccinate synthase (bssA) and alkylsuccinate synthase (assA/ masD) involved in the primary activation of alkanes and alkylated aromatic hydrocarbons under anaerobic conditions. Here, we summarize the most important advances in the field and highlight the appeal of recent next-generation sequencing-based approaches toward catabolic marker genes for in-depth degrader community dissection. This contributes to a more routine and thorough inspection of intrinsic degrader populations responsible for key catabolic services in systems contaminated with petroleum hydrocarbons.

1 Introduction

Petroleum hydrocarbons, such as alkanes and aromatics, are widespread organic contaminants in the environment and of considerable concern to water quality, ecosystem status, and human health. While contaminations in terrestrial systems are mostly connected to anthropogenic activities (Lueders 2017), marine sediments also often feature natural hydrocarbon seeps (Scoma et al. 2017). Biodegradation by microbes is a key process reducing hydrocarbon loads in these systems, but the factors controlling the activity and efficiency of these populations are still poorly understood. Especially under anoxic conditions, which often prevail in polluted marine sediments or in the terrestrial subsurface, the detection and characterization of intrinsic degrader populations represent a lasting research challenge. To address this challenge, next to targeted cultivation strategies or non-targeted metagenomic approaches, the detection of catabolic marker genes involved in anaerobic degradation is an indispensable tool. The approach allows for a targeted detection, localization, quantification, identification, and often also respiratory classification of anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders. Such information can be vital for site monitoring or the conceiving of site-specific remediation strategies (Lueders 2017). In this chapter, we provide a synopsis of degradation pathways and catabolic gene markers which have actually been applied to trace anaerobic degrader populations in environmental systems. We also demonstrate the appeal of next-generation sequencing technologies as a high-throughput screening strategy for degrader diversity and community composition.

2 Anaerobic Degradation Pathways of Petroleum Hydrocarbons

The initial activation reaction is often the crucial step in the degradation of aliphatic or aromatic hydrocarbons by anaerobic degraders. Petroleum hydrocarbons are chemically rather stable and difficult to functionalize in the absence of oxygen as co-substrate for an oxidative attack (Rabus et al. 2016). For this reason, the capacity of microbes to degrade petroleum hydrocarbons under anaerobic conditions had been doubted until the mid-1980s (Grbić-Galić and Vogel 1987). However, a fair number of anaerobic degraders, degradation pathways, and activation mechanisms for petroleum hydrocarbons have been identified over the last decades (Rabus et al. 2016). Similar to aerobic hydrocarbon catabolism, the anaerobic degradation of petroleum hydrocarbons also proceeds via several initial activation and transformation mechanisms (peripheral degradation pathways). These funnel the compounds to central metabolites, which are then further degraded to assimilatory building blocks or fully oxidized to CO_2 (Callaghan 2013b; Fuchs et al. 2011). Three major strategies for the anaerobic activation of petroleum hydrocarbons are currently known: (i) for alkanes or alkylated aromatics the addition of a methyl or methylene group to fumarate (the so-called fumarate addition; Heider et al. 2016a); (ii) oxygen-independent hydroxylation known to be involved in the degradation of ethylbenzene and related substituted benzenes (Heider et al. 2016b); and (iii) carboxylation as proposed for alkanes, benzene, and polycyclic aromatic compounds (Callaghan 2013a; Meckenstock et al. 2016).

Among these distinct strategies, fumarate addition is considered as an archetype of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation mechanisms. It was first discovered for the degradation of toluene by the denitrifying *Thauera aromatica* (Biegert et al. 1996) and is catalyzed by a glycyl radical enzyme named benzylsuccinate synthase (Bss). The enzyme forms a benzyl radical from toluene, adds it to the fumarate double bond, and finally releases benzylsuccinate as the first metabolite of toluene degradation (Fig. 1). Meanwhile, a role of benzylsuccinate synthase and related fumarate-adding enzymes (FAEs) has been reported for a wide phylogenetic diversity and respiratory variety of anaerobic degraders and also for the degradation of other alkylated mono- and polyaromatics, linear and cyclic alkanes, and even linear alkylbenzene sulfonate detergents, as summarized elsewhere (von Netzer et al. 2016; Wilkes et al. 2016). Depending on the nature of the substrate (Fig. 1), the FAEs involved are also named naphthylmethylsuccinate synthases (Nms; Annweiler et al. 2000; Musat et al. 2009) or (1-methyl)alkylsuccinate synthases (Ass/Mas; Callaghan et al. 2008; Grundmann et al. 2008).

Hydroxylation of alkyl chains by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EBDH) and related enzymes is a central mechanism in the activation of ethylbenzene and related substituted benzenes (Heider et al. 2016b). Although respective enzymes are currently only known from a few denitrifying strains, the mechanism seems to be involved in biodegradation also under a range of other redox conditions (Dorer et al. 2016). For non-substituted aromatics like benzene and naphthalene, the current understanding of anaerobic degradation pathways is still incomplete. Yet, a number of recent studies suggest that carboxylation may be a conserved mechanism for the activation of these



Fig. 1 Overview of important peripheral and central catabolic pathways in the anaerobic degradation of alkylated aromatic hydrocarbons and non-methane alkanes. Genes of key enzymes in use as catabolic marker genes for degraders in environmental systems are highlighted. *BSS* benzylsuccinate synthase, *NMS* naphthylmethylsuccinate synthase, *ASS/MAS* (1-methyl) alkylsuccinate synthase, *BCR* benzoyl-CoA reductase, *NCR* naphthoyl-CoA reductase, *BamA* ring-cleaving 6-oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-CoA hydrolase (Scheme is adapted from Lueders and von Netzer 2014; von Netzer et al. 2016)

substrates, catalyzed by the proposed anaerobic benzene carboxylase (ABC; Abu Laban et al. 2010; Luo et al. 2014) or by naphthalene carboxylase (Bergmann et al. 2011; Mouttaki et al. 2012). The resulting aromatic acids (benzoate, 2-naphthoate) can then be activated directly by CoA ligation and funneled into the central degradation pathways used also for alkylated aromatics (Meckenstock et al. 2016; von Netzer et al. 2016).

All of the above peripheral aromatic degradation pathways funnel their substrates to central metabolites, which are then subjected to further reduction, dearomatization and ring cleavage (Rabus et al. 2016). Benzoyl-CoA is the central metabolite of monoaromatic hydrocarbon degradation, and two enzyme systems are known to be involved in its dearomatization: either the ATP-dependent class-I benzoyl-CoA reductase (Bcr/Bzd) in facultative anaerobes like denitrifying Thauera or Azoarcus spp. or the ATP-independent class-II benzoyl-CoA reductase (BamB) in strict iron-reducing anaerobes Geobacter like in SDD. or sulfate-reducing Desulfobacterium spp. (Boll et al. 2014; Porter and Young 2014). After ring reduction, a ring-cleaving hydrolase (BamA) transforms the former aromatic ring into linear CoA-fatty acids (Kuntze et al. 2008; Porter and Young 2013; Staats et al. 2011), which are then subject to a β -oxidation-like degradation to acetyl-CoA or complete oxidation to CO_2 (Fig. 1). Such linear CoA-fatty acids are also products of the anaerobic degradation of *n*-alkanes (Callaghan 2013a; Wilkes et al. 2016). The further sections of this chapter focus on the application of the catabolic genes involved in anaerobic degradation of petroleum hydrocarbons to dissect degrader communities in complex natural systems.

3 Catabolic Marker Genes for Anaerobic Hydrocarbon Degraders in Natural Systems

A wide diversity of bacterial cultures and enrichments is known to make use of the above catabolic reactions while degrading petroleum hydrocarbons and respiring different anaerobic electron acceptors (Callaghan 2013a; Heider and Schühle 2013; Rabus et al. 2016; Weelink et al. 2010; Widdel et al. 2010). Generally speaking, typical anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders can be found within the Rhodocyclaceae (Betaproteobacteria), the Geobacteraceae, Desulfobacteraceae, Syntrophobacteraceae (Deltaproteobacteria), and the Peptococcaceae (Clostridia). They either depend on typical anaerobic electron acceptors such as nitrate, ferric iron, or sulfate, while some are also capable of fermentative hydrocarbon degradation. These different guilds of anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders are, at best, functionally defined (via substrate usage and respiratory capacity) but phylogenetically diverse and often widely distributed throughout bacterial lineages. Therefore, anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders cannot be selectively targeted in environmental samples using ribosomal marker genes, at least not above the strain level. This is why soon after their initial discovery, researchers have realized the potential of genes for conserved key enzymes in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation (so-called functional or catabolic marker genes) to develop PCR assays allowing to specifically trace anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders in environmental systems.

3.1 Genes for Fumarate-Adding Enzymes

The benzylsuccinate synthase alpha subunit (*bssA*) and related FAE genes have been widely used as catabolic markers. Originally introduced for the detection of denitrifying toluene degraders within the *Betaproteobacteria* (Beller et al. 2002), increasing genomic and environmental sequence availability and continuous primer development have led to optimized detection systems for anaerobic alkylbenzene degraders applicable in iron-reducing, sulfate-reducing, and methanogenic systems. A comprehensive overview of published primers and assays is beyond the scope of this chapter but available elsewhere (von Netzer et al. 2016). Related to the sequence motifs realized in *bssA* detection assays, PCR primers capable of specifically recovering *assA* (Callaghan et al. 2010) and *nmsA* genes (von Netzer et al. 2013) in the environment have also been developed.

In samples taken directly from the terrestrial subsurface, bssA genes were first reported from a number of tar-oil-contaminated aguifer sediments in Germany (Winderl et al. 2007). Several as-of-then unidentified catabolic gene lineages were found, especially at sites dominated by sulfate reduction. The results of this study emphasized the possibility of yet unknown degrader populations to be important for bioremediation in situ. BssA gene-based diversity screenings of anaerobic degraders have since been conducted at a number of contaminated terrestrial systems, both in the USA (Callaghan et al. 2010; Yagi et al. 2010) and in Europe (Benedek et al. 2016; Osman et al. 2014; Staats et al. 2011), revealing locally dominating and apparently site-specific populations of either beta- or deltaproteobacterial degraders to be detectable at respective sites. Ongoing optimization of FAE-targeted primer sets has also demonstrated that bssA genes of clostridial affiliation and nmsA genes can be recovered from terrestrial samples (Martirani-Von Abercron et al. 2016; von Netzer et al. 2013). While the detection of non-proteobacterial FAE genes had been a challenge with initial primer pairs, adequate tools are now at hand, and the importance of clostridial hydrocarbon degraders in terrestrial systems of complex microcosms derived thereof is undisputed (Abu Laban et al. 2015; Aitken et al. 2013; Fowler et al. 2012; Sun et al. 2014; Winderl et al. 2010). Nevertheless, the optimization of assays for a more comprehensive recovery of FAE genes with primers less selective for known proteobacterial FAE gene sequences is still an ongoing process.

The potential of *bssA*-targeted qPCR to identify hot-spots of biodegradation by localizing and quantifying degrader populations across vertical plume transects was first demonstrated for a tar-oil-contaminated site in Germany (Winderl et al. 2008). Similarly, *bssA*-targeted qPCR was also used to compare distinct degrader abundances across longitudinal transects of a plume (Oka et al. 2011), revealing degrader enrichment in zones of highest contamination. A qPCR assay designed to detect *bssA* genes of specific sulfate-reducing hydrocarbon degraders was applied to monitor degrader abundance in groundwater samples from comparative bioremediation

galleries at a US Air Force base (Beller et al. 2008), revealing that alternative electron donor amendment (ethanol) could actually stimulate degrader abundance. Moreover, in water samples taken from an artificial toluene plume introduced to an indoor model aquifer, comparative *bssA* gene-to-transcript ratios were quantified to discriminate between actual active gene expression (mRNA) and inactive degrader populations transported downstream of biodegradation zones by groundwater flow (Brow et al. 2013). This elaborate example illustrates nicely how multiple levels of molecular data and spatial analyses can be combined to better elucidate processes in contaminated systems.

In marine systems, FAE gene-based degrader detection was first introduced for assA genes, revealing a remarkable diversity of yet-unknown catabolic gene lineages to be extant in sediments from several hydrocarbon-contaminated waterways in the USA (Callaghan et al. 2010) and also in sediments of the Chesapeake Bay (Johnson et al. 2015). Several novel clusters of *bssA* and *assA* genes were also reported for different marine sediments in Spain, contaminated either by accidental oil spills or hydrocarbon exposure (Acosta-González et by experimental al. 2013). Deltaproteobacterial FAE genes were especially frequent in these libraries, as expected for marine sediments that are typically rich in sulfate-reducing bacteria. Degrader diversity seemed to depend on both nature and severity of the contamination. Similarly, Kimes and colleagues used a simultaneous screening of assA and bssA genes to successfully demonstrate anaerobic catabolic potentials in sediments impacted by the Deepwater Horizon oil spill (Kimes et al. 2013). Very recently, bssA-targeted qPCR successfully revealed that anaerobic toluene degraders were quantitatively stimulated in polluted marine sediments subjected to anodic electroremediation (Daghio et al. 2016). These studies clearly demonstrate the ample potential of FAE gene-targeted detection assays in the monitoring and populationinformed remediation of contaminated sites.

Also from marine systems exposed to natural oil seeps and mud volcanoes, FAE gene pools have been recovered (Gittel et al. 2015; Stagars et al. 2016; von Netzer et al. 2013). While the study of Gittel and colleagues revealed marked distinction in *masD* gene pools recovered from a variety of either pristine or seepage-impacted sediment samples off the Danish coast, Stagars et al. were the first to apply next-generation sequencing (NGS) to FAE gene amplicons. Thus, they were capable of revealing a remarkable diversity of no less than 420 different MasD species-level OTUs (at 96% amino acid similarity) from a global selection of marine methane, gas, and hydrocarbon seeps (Stagars et al. 2016). This study highlighted the still largely untapped potential of NGS approaches in functional marker gene screenings of anaerobic degraders of petroleum hydrocarbons.

3.2 Genes for Central Catabolic Markers

Marker genes from central catabolic pathways in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation have also been used in environmental studies. Especially for degraders of nonsubstituted aromatic compounds, where peripheral activation mechanisms often remain unknown, central pathways offer indispensable handles for degrader detection. The concept was introduced in 2005, when two independent groups reported notable diversities and partially unknown lineages of class-I benzoyl-CoA reductase genes (*bcrA* and *bzdN*) in contaminated groundwater and in estuarine sediment (Hosoda et al. 2005; Song and Ward 2005). As-of-then unidentified *bcrA* genes of deltaproteobacterial affiliation were also reported from crude oil-contaminated soils (Higashioka et al. 2009). Later, the quantification of class-I BCR genes has been used to localize and quantify anaerobic aromatics degraders in different wells of a crude oil-impacted US aquifer (Fahrenfeld et al. 2014) and in successive stages of a wastewater treatment system for dyeing effluents (Li et al. 2015). The applicability of the dearomatizing 2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase (NCR) for detecting degraders of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons has, in principle, also been demonstrated for a number of enrichment cultures (Morris et al. 2014), albeit not directly for environmental samples.

Class-II BCRs (*bamB*) and also the downstream ring-cleaving hydrolases (*bamA*) have also been employed to detect and characterize anaerobic degraders in contaminated systems. Most comprehensively, Kuntze et al. (2011) performed a comparative qualitative assessment of bcrC, bamB, and bamA gene pools in samples from two benzene-contaminated aquifers in Germany, revealing that mostly beta- or deltaproteobacterial degraders could be consistently recovered from both via the different markers. BamA gene pools were considerably more diverse than that of bssA in a landfill leachate plume in the Netherlands but surprisingly less abundant in highly contaminated zones than outside the plume (Staats et al. 2011). Crude oildegrading enrichment cultures from marine sediments incubated at psychrophilic vs. mesophilic temperatures were shown to host diverse but clearly distinct *bamA* gene pools affiliated to sulfate-reducing degraders (Higashioka et al. 2011). Similarly, Sun and colleagues found that the phylogeny of *bamA* gene pools recovered from toluene-degrading enrichment cultures reflected the actual redox conditions across a whole range of different inocula, including contaminated soils and activated sludge (Sun et al. 2014). Most recently, the structure of anaerobic degrader communities as recovered via *bamA* genes from different Antarctic soils was shown to be distinct in highly contaminated samples vs. soils with intermediate or no contamination (Sampaio et al. 2017). It must be stated, however, that the detection of the central catabolic genes mentioned above need not always be strictly linked to the presence of anaerobic degraders of petroleum hydrocarbons. Also the anaerobic degradation of humic acids, lignins, and aromatic amino acids involves the respective catabolic routes and metabolites, as summarized recently by Porter and Young (2013, 2014). Therefore, an approach toward targeted anaerobic degraders involving multiple lines of evidence, including peripheral and central markers, is always highly commended.

4 NGS Approaches for Functional Marker Genes

The fact that only one of the studies summarized above has relied on a NGS-based marker gene query (Stagars et al. 2016) clearly illustrates the untapped potential of this approach for analyzing anaerobic degrader communities. The use of NGS-based

amplicon sequencing for functional marker genes is well-established, e.g., for genes of the particulate methane monooxygenase, *pmoA* (Lüke and Frenzel 2011); the ammonia monooxygenase, *amoA* (Pester et al. 2012); the nitric oxide reductase, *nosZ* (Philippot et al. 2013); or the alkane monooxygenase, *alkB* (Wallisch et al. 2014), to name only a few. In contrast to ribosomal amplicon sequencing, where prominent pipelines and databases are generally available (Caporaso et al. 2010; Schloss et al. 2009), functional gene amplicon sequencing still often relies on specific and manually curated sequence databases, i.e., as found in the FunGene repository (Fish et al. 2013), and on in-house data handling pipelines. The AnHyDeg repository, a specific and highly curated database for catabolic genes involved in anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation has only recently been released (Callaghan and Wawrik 2016).

Technically speaking, read length is clearly an issue in all marker gene sequencing approaches. In most applications of NGS-based amplicon sequencing, depending on the platform, sequencing has been limited to relatively short amplicons between ~300 and 500 bp in length (Luo et al. 2012). For certain platforms, additional problems with high numbers of frameshifts have been reported for functional marker genes (Zhang et al. 2015). For amplicons longer than the respective read lengths, it was either necessary to reduce the primer window, thus producing shorter amplicons, or to use a paired-end approach. However, recent technical developments in sequencing platforms have resulted in significant increases in sequencing length, to over several dozen of kb for the PacBio and MinION platforms (Benítez-Páez et al. 2016; Wagner et al. 2016). Together with other methodological innovations like the primer-free sequencing of full-length marker genes (Karst et al. 2016), or "epicPCR" allowing to link ribosomal and functional marker gene sequencing at the single-cell level (Spencer et al. 2016), a significant potential remains to be realized for catabolic marker gene sequencing.

Nevertheless, a few years before the discontinuation of the 454 GS FLX platform in 2016, Roche/454 had released a new long-read sequencing chemistry $(\sim 800-1000 \text{ bp})$ for its FLX+ sequencer. Due to the relatively short life span of the technology before becoming outdated, it has rarely been used for amplicon sequencing (D'Amore et al. 2016). The long-read sequencing chemistry perfectly matched the typical ~800 bp length of FAE gene amplicons necessary for an adequate diversity coverage of anaerobic degraders (von Netzer et al. 2016), which motivated us to test this approach in a proof-of-principle demonstration of long-read FAE gene amplicon sequencing. This was appealing, since FAE gene primers are typically highly degenerate, yielding notorious PCR by-products and resulting in classical cloning-and-sequencing approaches to be very laborious (von Netzer et al. 2013). In the following section of this chapter, the procedure and results of a long-read NGS approach are presented for the example of FAE gene amplicons generated from a tar-oil-contaminated aquifer in Germany. The main objective was to demonstrate that long (\sim 800 bp) functional marker gene reads can actually be recovered from complex degrader communities and to query how NGS-based screenings of the degraders would go beyond previous Sanger sequencing-based characterization of the same degraders (von Netzer et al. 2013; Winderl et al. 2007).

Another goal was to test whether bidirectional amplicon sequencing would be necessary to recover full-length amplicon sequence information or whether unidirectional sequencing would suffice.

5 Long-Read Sequencing of FAE Gene Amplicons

5.1 Methodology

Sediment from the lower fringe (6.85 m below surface) and just below (7.15 m) a toluene plume in Flingern (Düsseldorf, Germany) was sampled in 2009, as previously described (Pilloni et al. 2011). The sediment was stored at -20 °C until nucleic acid extraction in 2012. DNA was extracted in three different replicates per depth using a phenol-chloroform extraction with bead beating as described (Pilloni et al. 2011). Two technically replicated sequencing libraries were generated per triplicate biological DNA extract from 6.85 m depth, while triplicate extracts were sequenced without further technical replication from 7.15 m depth.

The primer sets 7772f (Winderl et al. 2007)/8543r (von Netzer et al. 2013) for bssA libraries and 7768f / 8543r (von Netzer et al. 2013) for FAE-B libraries were used. The FAE-B primers were designed to recover a diversity of more deeply branching bssA homologues and also nmsA genes (von Netzer et al. 2013). Direct amplification of template DNA was not optimally effective with fully adapter- and identifier-tagged primers; thus pre-amplified FAE gene amplicons were first generated with untagged primers (~20–25 PCR cycles), as described by von Netzer et al. (2013). Afterward, these primary amplicons were re-amplified with a second round of PCR and fully tagged primers (five to ten PCR cycles). Two distinct sequencing approaches were used. For unidirectional reads, sequencing occurred from the forward primer alone. For the bidirectional approach, both forward and reverse primers were barcoded, and thus, sequencing was done from both ends of the amplicons. Tagging was done with either Lib-A and Lib-B (bidirectional) or Lib-L (unidirectional) adapters and multiplex identifiers (MID) attached to the primers as previously described (Pilloni et al. 2012; Zhang and Lueders 2017). Emulsion PCR, emulsion breaking, and sequencing on a 454 GS FLX+ sequencer were done with appropriate chemistry as recommended by the manufacturer (Roche Diagnostics, Penzberg, Germany).

Reads were de-multiplexed and quality-trimmed as previously described (Pilloni et al. 2012) but using the Greengenes trimming algorithm as implemented in Prinseq (version 0.20.4, http://prinseq.sourceforge.net). Reads below 250 bp length were excluded from further processing (Pilloni et al. 2012). FAE gene amplicons were classified using mothur version 1.33.3 (Schloss et al. 2009) with an in-house FAE gene alignment of 795 *bssA*, *nmsA*, and homologous genes generated in ARB (Ludwig et al. 2004). Our alignment excluded *assA* genes, as these were not to be expected at the Flingern site (von Netzer et al. 2013). All sequencing raw data have been deposited with the NCBI sequence read archive under the SRA accession number SRP131608. Diversities of detected FAE gene lineages were calculated in

R using the package "vegan" (Oksanen et al. 2017). For the comparison of read length and sequencing depth resulting from the different sequencing approaches, boxplot diagram were obtained in R with the script *boxplot*, with standard setting identifying outliers as measurements beyond the 1.5 * interquartile range.

5.2 FAE Gene Libraries from Flingern Sediments

Anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders at the Flingern site have been previously investigated via "classical" FAE gene sequencing, making it an ideal test site for the establishment of long-read FAE amplicon sequencing. A low diversity of FAE genes affiliated to the deltaproteobacterial "F1-cluster" *bssA* and also deltaproteobacterial *nmsA* genes have been previously reported to dominate clone libraries from the site, depending on which primers were utilized (von Netzer et al. 2013; Winderl et al. 2007).

Reasonable average yields of ~4000 reads across all bssA libraries (Table 1) were obtained. However, average read numbers were much lower for FAE-B amplicons, with only ~1400 reads and ~650 reads in average for the bidirectional and unidirectional libraries, respectively (Table 1). This finding was interpreted as a clear (and not unexpected) case of primer bias, as the 7768f primer used for FAE-B amplicons is highly degenerate, which is necessary to recover also more deeply branching bssA homologues. Resulting amplicons were more difficult to adequately purify from shorter and non-specific PCR by-products, which was reflected in lower numbers of total "good" reads and also a higher frequency of unidentified (non-FAE gene) sequences in these libraries. Still, a fair recovery of targeted FAE gene pools seemed to be possible with both primer sets. Overall median read lengths were between 640 and 760 bp for all libraries, but clearly highest in average (~750 bp) for unidirectional libraries (Fig. 2). However, unidirectional read libraries also contained a notable number of shorter reads. There was no significant decrease in median read length after trimming, which was taken as a general sign of high sequencing quality. There was also no significant difference between forward and reverse primer read lengths observed for separated bidirectional sequencing data sets (Fig. 2).

The composition of FAE gene pools as recovered from the two sediment depths and via the different sequencing approaches is illustrated in Fig. 3. Phylogenetic placement of the detected lineages is shown in Fig. 4. Libraries of *bssA* amplicons were always dominated by reads affiliated to the desulfobulbal F1-cluster *bssA*

Table 1 Average sequence read yield for different sequencing libraries generated with either bi- or unidirectional FLX+ sequencing in this study. Averages are given \pm standard deviation of nine amplicon libraries per column

	<i>bssA</i> bidirectional		FAE-B bidirectional		<i>bssA</i> unidirectional		FAE-B unidirectional	
Raw	4300	± 820	1423	±689	4252	±609	653	±154
Trimmed, >250 bp	4297	±821	1421	±690	4251	±609	652	±154



Fig. 2 Distribution of read length in FAE gene amplicon libraries before and after quality trimming. Three biological replicates were sequenced per sample in 6.85 m (technical replicate I), 6.85 m (technical replicate II), and 7.15 m. The dots represent outliers identified in R

(50–58% of all reads), irrespective of sequencing strategy or sediment depth. The second most abundant lineage, the clostridial F2-cluster *bssA*, was slightly more abundant at 7.15 m than at 6.85 m sediment depth (~42% vs. 25%). Further FAE gene lineages consistently recovered in *bssA* libraries from both depths were affiliated to the *Betaproteobacteria*, other *Deltaproteobacteria*, as well as the more deeply branching and as-yet unidentified T-cluster *bssA* homologues. These lineages were previously not detected in clone libraries of FAE genes generated for the Flingern site. T-cluster FAE genes and betaproteobacterial *bssA* were also recovered in sequencing libraries of FAE-B amplicons, where the T-cluster was even dominant (50–70%) at 6.85 m (Fig. 3b). However, deltaproteobacterial *nmsA* genes were also abundant in these libraries, especially at 7.15 m (74–77%). The Shannon diversity of recovered FAE-B lineages was slightly lower than that of *bssA* libraries (0.8 \pm 0.18 vs. 1.06 \pm 0.12, respectively).

Specific distinctions were detected in lineage abundances between uni- and bidirectional sequencing libraries, such as a consistent lower abundance of T-cluster *bssA* homologs in all bidirectional libraries. Still, overall degrader community patterns were consistently recovered for both depths and amplicons, irrespective of whether uni- or bidirectional sequencing was employed. The technical and biological reproducibility between sequencing libraries was very strong (Fig. 3a), as reported previously for 16S rRNA gene libraries from the same site (Pilloni et al.



Fig. 3 Community structures of FAE gene pools as recovered from two different depths of a taroil-contaminated aquifer with different FAE primers. (a) Illustrates the technical reproducibility (I, II)

2012). This means that DNA extraction, amplification, and the NGS sequencing procedure were robust and that factors like primer selection, tagging, and sequencing strategy were much more important for outcomes on community structure.

In summary, this study demonstrates that long-read NGS of FAE gene amplicons is feasible and that it is capable of delivering reproducible screening results on anaerobic hydrocarbon degrader communities and degrader diversity. The much greater sequence yield compared to classical cloning-and-sequencing approaches (von Netzer et al. 2013; Winderl et al. 2007) delivers a greater diversity of detected lineages and more robust lineage abundances. In the present study, FAE gene OTUs were not resolved to species-level, i.e., as has been done for *masD* OTUs by Stagars et al. (2016) with shorter FLX titanium reads (~450 bp). Still, the much greater total number of NGS sequence reads and also the longer FAE gene information recovered in this study should allow for a meaningful dissection of degrader microdiversity via catabolic gene OTUs in successive studies.

6 Summary and Research Needs

This chapter summarizes the most recent state of the art in catabolic gene surveys for anaerobic degraders of petroleum hydrocarbons in environmental systems. Primer systems for a wide diversity of both peripheral and central catabolic marker genes in anaerobic degradation are now at hand. They have been widely employed in studies on terrestrial and marine systems either naturally or anthropogenically contaminated with alkanes and aromatic hydrocarbons. Thus, crucial insights on previously hidden lineages and diversities of anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders have been generated for many sites. Part of these catabolic gene lineages have now been securely associated with common degrader lineages within the Betaproteobacteria, the Deltaproteobacteria, and also the *Clostridia*, the latter being more frequently detected in the contaminated terrestrial subsurface than in marine systems. However, several prominent marker gene lineages, such as the T-cluster FAE gene homologues (Fig. 4), remain to be better integrated into current degrader taxonomy. Moreover, increasing experimental cues from enrichment cultures or (meta)genomic information on key enzymes and marker genes involved in activation mechanisms other than fumarate addition are currently becoming available. This will foster the development and application of assays capable of detecting degraders utilizing, e.g., oxygen-independent hydroxylation or carboxylation mechanisms for hydrocarbon activation.

Fig. 3 (continued) of biologically replicated sequencing libraries (all 6.85 m) generated with either uni- or bidirectional long-read 454 FLX+ amplicon sequencing. (b) Compares degrader community structure recovered with two different primer sets (*bssA*, FAE-B), from two different sediment depths and with either uni- or bidirectional amplicon sequencing. Read abundances are averaged over results from triplicate libraries per sample, error bars represent standard deviations and are shown as negative only. Color coding and naming of FAE gene lineages corresponds to that given in Fig. 4

The original research presented in the second part of this chapter shows that longread NGS analysis of FAE gene amplicons is a powerful and reproducible tool to comprehensively screen degrader diversities in environmental systems. Recovery of FAE gene lineages was clearly higher via NGS, facilitating a unique "deep" access to degrader microbiota in contaminated systems. Although the utilized 454 GS FLX+ long-read sequencing platform is now already outdated, more modern long-read sequencing platforms such as the PacBio SMRT sequencing technology have recently become available for marker gene sequencing (Schloss et al. 2016; Wagner et al. 2016) and will surely also rapidly find their way into anaerobic degrader screening. Possibly, also other primer-independent NGS approaches can offer even more unbiased handles on degrader diversity, such as a recently introduced strategy involving sequence captured by hybridization and next-generation sequencing of FAE genes (Ranchou-Peyruse et al. 2016). In perspective, it remains to be emphasized that the vital information on intrinsic degrader assemblages accessible via marker gene sequencing must continue to find its way into an enhanced, populationbased monitoring, management, and remediation strategies for contaminated sites.



Fig. 4 Overview of the phylogeny of known pure culture and environmental FAE gene sequences as mentioned in the text. Several lineages are collapsed with only a few representatives named. Outgroup: related pyruvate formate lyase (PFL) genes. The scale bar represents 10%. Color coding and naming of FAE gene lineages corresponds to Fig. 3 (The tree has been adapted from Lueders and von Netzer 2014; von Netzer et al. 2016)

Acknowledgments The authors wish to thank the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) for the support of parts of the research summarized and presented here within the Priority Programme "Biological transformation of hydrocarbons in the absence of oxygen" (SPP 1319, grants LU 118/4-1 and 4-2). We also acknowledge support of the Helmholtz Society within the "Helmholtz Wasserzentrum München."

References

- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796
- Abu Laban N, Dao A, Foght J (2015) DNA stable-isotope probing of oil sands tailings pond enrichment cultures reveals different key players for toluene degradation under methanogenic and sulfidogenic conditions. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 91:fiv039
- Acosta-González A, Rosselló-Móra R, Marqués S (2013) Diversity of benzylsuccinate synthaselike (*bssA*) genes in hydrocarbon-polluted marine sediments suggests substrate-dependent clustering. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:3667–3676
- Aitken CM, Jones DM, Maguire MJ, Gray ND, Sherry A, Bowler BFJ, Ditchfield AK, Larter SR, Head IM (2013) Evidence that crude oil alkane activation proceeds by different mechanisms under sulfate-reducing and methanogenic conditions. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 109:162–174
- Annweiler E, Materna A, Safinowski M, Kappler A, Richnow HH, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2000) Anaerobic degradation of 2-methylnaphthalene by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5329–5333
- Beller HR, Kane SR, Legler TC, Alvarez PJ (2002) A real-time polymerase chain reaction method for monitoring anaerobic, hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria based on a catabolic gene. Environ Sci Technol 36:3977–3984
- Beller HR, Kane SR, Legler TC, McKelvie JR, Sherwood Lollar B, Pearson F, Balser L, Mackay DM (2008) Comparative assessments of benzene, toluene, and xylene natural attenuation by quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis of a catabolic gene, signature metabolites, and compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 42:6065–6072
- Benedek T, Táncsics A, Szabó I, Farkas M, Szoboszlay S, Fábián K, Maróti G, Kriszt B (2016) Polyphasic analysis of an Azoarcus-Leptothrix-dominated bacterial biofilm developed on stainless steel surface in a gasoline-contaminated hypoxic groundwater. Environ Sci Pollut Res 23:9019–9035
- Benítez-Páez A, Portune KJ, Sanz Y (2016) Species-level resolution of 16S rRNA gene amplicons sequenced through the MinION™ portable nanopore sequencer. GigaScience 5:4
- Bergmann F, Selesi D, Meckenstock R (2011) Identification of new enzymes potentially involved in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by the sulfate-reducing enrichment culture N47. Arch Microbiol 193:241–250
- Biegert T, Fuchs G, Heider J (1996) Evidence that anaerobic oxidation of toluene in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* is initiated by formation of benzylsuccinate from toluene and fumarate. Eur J Biochem 238:661–668
- Boll M, Löffler C, Morris BEL, Kung JW (2014) Anaerobic degradation of homocyclic aromatic compounds via arylcarboxyl-coenzyme A esters: organisms, strategies and key enzymes. Environ Microbiol 16:612–627
- Brow CN, O'Brien Johnson R, Johnson RL, Simon HM (2013) Assessment of anaerobic toluene biodegradation activity by *bssA* transcript/gene ratios. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:5338–5344
- Callaghan AV (2013a) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic oxidation of n-alkanes: from methane to long-chain paraffins. Front Microbiol 4(89)
- Callaghan AV (2013b) Metabolomic investigations of anaerobic hydrocarbon-impacted environments. Curr Opin Biotechnol 24:506–515

- Callaghan AV, Wawrik B (2016) AnHyDeg: a curated database of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation genes. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.61278. https://github.com/AnaerobesRock/ AnHyDeg/tree/v1.0
- Callaghan AV, Wawrik B, Ní Chadhain SM, Young LY, Zylstra GJ (2008) Anaerobic alkanedegrading strain AK-01 contains two alkylsuccinate synthase genes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 366:142–148
- Callaghan AV, Davidova IA, Savage-Ashlock K, Parisi VA, Gieg LM, Suflita JM, Kukor JJ, Wawrik B (2010) Diversity of benzyl- and alkylsuccinate synthase genes in hydrocarbon-impacted environments and enrichment cultures. Environ Sci Technol 44:7287–7294
- Caporaso JG, Kuczynski J, Stombaugh J, Bittinger K, Bushman FD, Costello EK, Fierer N, Pena AG, Goodrich JK, Gordon JI, Huttley GA, Kelley ST, Knights D, Koenig JE, Ley RE, Lozupone CA, McDonald D, Muegge BD, Pirrung M, Reeder J, Sevinsky JR, Turnbaugh PJ, Walters WA, Widmann J, Yatsunenko T, Zaneveld J, Knight R (2010) QIIME allows analysis of high-throughput community sequencing data. Nat Methods 7:335–336
- D'Amore R, Ijaz UZ, Schirmer M, Kenny JG, Gregory R, Darby AC, Shakya M, Podar M, Quince C, Hall N (2016) A comprehensive benchmarking study of protocols and sequencing platforms for 16S rRNA community profiling. BMC Genomics 17(55)
- Daghio M, Vaiopoulou E, Patil SA, Suárez-Suárez A, Head IM, Franzetti A, Rabaey K (2016) Anodes stimulate anaerobic toluene degradation via sulfur cycling in marine sediments. Appl Environ Microbiol 82:297–307
- Dorer C, Vogt C, Neu TR, Stryhanyuk H, Richnow H-H (2016) Characterization of toluene and ethylbenzene biodegradation under nitrate-, iron(III)- and manganese(IV)-reducing conditions by compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Pollut 211:271–281
- Fahrenfeld N, Cozzarelli I, Bailey Z, Pruden A (2014) Insights into biodegradation through depthresolved microbial community functional and structural profiling of a crude-oil contaminant plume. Microbial Ecol 68:453–462
- Fish J, Chai B, Wang Q, Sun Y, Brown CT, Tiedje J, Cole J (2013) FunGene: the functional gene pipeline and repository. Front Microbiol 4:291
- Fowler SJ, Dong X, Sensen CW, Suflita JM, Gieg LM (2012) Methanogenic toluene metabolism: community structure and intermediates. Environ Microbiol 14:754–764
- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816
- Gittel A, Donhauser J, Røy H, Girguis PR, Jørgensen BB, Kjeldsen KU (2015) Ubiquitous presence and novel diversity of anaerobic alkane degraders in cold marine sediments. Front Microbiol 6:1414
- Grbić-Galić D, Vogel TM (1987) Transformation of toluene and benzene by mixed methanogenic cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 53:254–260
- Grundmann O, Behrends A, Rabus R, Amann J, Halder T, Heider J, Widdel F (2008) Genes encoding the candidate enzyme for anaerobic activation of n-alkanes in the denitrifying bacterium, strain HxN1. Environ Microbiol 10:376–385
- Heider J, Schühle K (2013) Anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons including methane. In: Rosenberg E, DeLong E, Lory S, Stackebrandt E, Thompson F (eds) The prokaryotes. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 605–634
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Martins BM, Seyhan D, Buckel W, Golding BT (2016a) Structure and function of benzylsuccinate synthase and related fumarate-adding glycyl radical enzymes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:29–44
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016b) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62
- Higashioka Y, Kojima H, Sato S, Fukui M (2009) Microbial community analysis at crude oilcontaminated soils targeting the 16S ribosomal RNA, xylM, C23O, and bcr genes. J Appl Microbiol 107:126–135
- Higashioka Y, Kojima H, Fukui M (2011) Temperature-dependent differences in community structure of bacteria involved in degradation of petroleum hydrocarbons under sulfate-reducing conditions. J Appl Microbiol 110:314–322

- Hosoda A, Kasai Y, Hamamura N, Takahata Y, Watanabe K (2005) Development of a PCR method for the detection and quantification of benzoyl-CoA reductase genes and its application to monitored natural attenuation. Biodegradation 16:591–601
- Johnson JM, Wawrik B, Isom C, Boling WB, Callaghan AV (2015) Interrogation of Chesapeake Bay sediment microbial communities for intrinsic alkane-utilizing potential under anaerobic conditions. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 91:1–14
- Karst SM, Dueholm MS, McIlroy SJ, Kirkegaard RH, Nielsen PH, Albertsen M (2016) Thousands of primer-free, high-quality, full-length SSU rRNA sequences from all domains of life. bioRxiv. https://doi.org/10.1101/070771
- Kimes NE, Callaghan AV, Aktas DF, Smith WL, Sunner J, Golding BT, Drozdowska M, Hazen TC, Suffita JM, Morris PJ (2013) Metagenomic analysis and metabolite profiling of deep-sea sediments from the Gulf of Mexico following the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. Front Microbiol 4:50
- Kuntze K, Shinoda Y, Moutakki H, McInerney MJ, Vogt C, Richnow H-H, Boll M (2008) 6-Oxocyclohex-1-ene-1-carbonyl-coenzyme A hydrolases from obligately anaerobic bacteria: characterization and identification of its gene as a functional marker for aromatic compounds degrading anaerobes. Environ Microbiol 10:1547–1556
- Kuntze K, Vogt C, Richnow H-H, Boll M (2011) Combined application of PCR-based functional assays for the detection of aromatic-compound-degrading anaerobes. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:5056–5061
- Li C, Ren H, Yin E, Tang S, Li Y, Cao J (2015) Pilot-scale study on nitrogen and aromatic compounds removal in printing and dyeing wastewater by reinforced hydrolysis-denitrification coupling process and its microbial community analysis. Environ Sci Pollut Res 22:9483–9493
- Ludwig W, Strunk O, Westram R, Richter L, Meier H, Yadhukumar, Buchner A, Lai T, Steppi S, Jobb G, Forster W, Brettske I, Gerber S, Ginhart AW, Gross O, Grumann S, Hermann S, Jost R, Konig A, Liss T, Lussmann R, May M, Nonhoff B, Reichel B, Strehlow R, Stamatakis A, Stuckmann N, Vilbig A, Lenke M, Ludwig T, Bode A, Schleifer K-H (2004) ARB: a software environment for sequence data. Nucleic Acids Res 32:1363–1371
- Lueders T (2017) The ecology of anaerobic degraders of BTEX hydrocarbons in aquifers. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 93:fiw220
- Lueders T, von Netzer F (2014) Primers: functional genes for anaerobic hydrocarbon degrading microbes. In: TJ MG et al (eds) Hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology protocols, Springer Protocols Handbooks. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/8623 2014 1044
- Lüke C, Frenzel P (2011) Potential of *pmoA* amplicon pyrosequencing for methanotroph diversity studies. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:6305–6309
- Luo C, Tsementzi D, Kyrpides N, Read T, Konstantinidis KT (2012) Direct comparisons of Illumina vs. Roche 454 sequencing technologies on the same microbial community DNA sample. PLoS One 7:e30087
- Luo F, Gitiafroz R, Devine CE, Gong Y, Hug LA, Raskin L, Edwards EA (2014) Metatranscriptome of an anaerobic benzene-degrading, nitrate-reducing enrichment culture reveals involvement of carboxylation in benzene ring activation. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:4095–4107
- Martirani-Von Abercron S-M, Pacheco D, Benito-Santano P, Marín P, Marqués S (2016) Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-induced changes in bacterial community structure under anoxic nitrate reducing conditions. Front Microbiol 7:1775
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Koelschbach JS, Cunha Tarouco P, Weyrauch P, Dong X, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118
- Morris BEL, Gissibl A, Kümmel S, Richnow H-H, Boll M (2014) A PCR-based assay for the detection of anaerobic naphthalene degradation. FEMS Microbiol Lett 354:55–59
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774
- Musat F, Galushko A, Jacob J, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Wilkes H, Schink B, Rabus R (2009) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene by strains of marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:209–219

- Oka AR, Phelps CD, Zhu X, Saber DL, Young LY (2011) Dual biomarkers of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation in historically contaminated groundwater. Environ Sci Technol 45:3407–3414
- Oksanen J, Blanchet FG, Friendly M, Kindt R, Legendre P, McGlinn D, Minchin PR, O'Hara RB, Simpson GL, Solymos P, Stevens MHH, Szoecs E, Wagner H (2017) Vegan: community ecology package. Ordination methods, diversity analysis and other functions for community and vegetation ecologists., R package version: 2.4–2 edn. https://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/vegan/
- Osman OA, Gudasz C, Bertilsson S (2014) Diversity and abundance of aromatic catabolic genes in lake sediments in response to temperature change. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 88:468–481
- Pester M, Rattei T, Flechl S, Gröngröft A, Richter A, Overmann J, Reinhold-Hurek B, Loy A, Wagner M (2012) *amoA*-based consensus phylogeny of ammonia-oxidizing archaea and deep sequencing of *amoA* genes from soils of four different geographic regions. Environ Microbiol 14:525–539
- Philippot L, Spor A, Henault C, Bru D, Bizouard F, Jones CM, Sarr A, Maron P-A (2013) Loss in microbial diversity affects nitrogen cycling in soil. ISME J 7:1609–1619
- Pilloni G, von Netzer F, Engel M, Lueders T (2011) Electron acceptor-dependent identification of key anaerobic toluene degraders at a tar-oil-contaminated aquifer by Pyro-SIP. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 78:165–175
- Pilloni G, Granitsiotis MS, Engel M, Lueders T (2012) Testing the limits of 454 pyrotag sequencing: reproducibility, quantitative assessment and comparison to T-RFLP fingerprinting of aquifer microbes. PLoS One 7:e40467
- Porter AW, Young LY (2013) The *bamA* gene for anaerobic ring fission is widely distributed in the environment. Front Microbiol 4:302
- Porter AW, Young LY (2014) Benzoyl-CoA, a universal biomarker for anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds. In: Sariaslani S, Gadd GM (eds) Adv Appl Microbiol, vol 88. Academic Press, London, UK, pp 167–203
- Rabus R, Boll M, Heider J, Meckenstock RU, Buckel W, Einsle O, Ermler U, Golding BT, Gunsalus RP, Kroneck PMH, Krüger M, Lueders T, Martins BM, Musat F, Richnow HH, Schink B, Seifert J, Szaleniec M, Treude T, Ullmann GM, Vogt C, von Bergen M, Wilkes H (2016) Anaerobic microbial degradation of hydrocarbons: from enzymatic reactions to the environment. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:5–28
- Ranchou-Peyruse M, Gasc C, Guignard M, Aüllo T, Dequidt D, Peyret P, Ranchou-Peyruse A (2016) The sequence capture by hybridization: a new approach for revealing the potential of mono-aromatic hydrocarbons bioattenuation in a deep oligotrophic aquifer. Microb Biotechnol 10:469–479
- Sampaio DS, Almeida JRB, de Jesus HE, Rosado AS, Seldin L, Jurelevicius D (2017) Distribution of anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading bacteria in soils from King George Island, Maritime Antarctica. Microbial Ecol 74:810–820
- Schloss PD, Westcott SL, Ryabin T, Hall JR, Hartmann M, Hollister EB, Lesniewski RA, Oakley BB, Parks DH, Robinson CJ, Sahl JW, Stres B, Thallinger GG, Van Horn DJ, Weber CF (2009) Introducing mothur: open-source, platform-independent, community-supported software for describing and comparing microbial communities. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:7537–7541
- Schloss PD, Jenior ML, Koumpouras CC, Westcott SL, Highlander SK (2016) Sequencing 16S rRNA gene fragments using the PacBio SMRT DNA sequencing system. Peer J 4:e1869
- Scoma A, Yakimov MM, Daffonchio D, Boon N (2017) Self-healing capacity of deep-sea ecosystems affected by petroleum hydrocarbons: understanding microbial oil degradation at hydrocarbon seeps is key to sustainable bioremediation protocols. EMBO Rep 18:868–872
- Song B, Ward BB (2005) Genetic diversity of benzoyl coenzyme-A reductase genes detected in denitrifying isolates and estuarine sediment communities. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:2036–2045
- Spencer SJ, Tamminen MV, Preheim SP, Guo MT, Briggs AW, Brito IL, Weitz DA, Pitkanen LK, Vigneault F, Virta MP, Alm EJ (2016) Massively parallel sequencing of single cells by epicPCR links functional genes with phylogenetic markers. ISME J 10:427–436
- Staats M, Braster M, Röling WFM (2011) Molecular diversity and distribution of aromatic hydrocarbon-degrading anaerobes across a landfill leachate plume. Environ Microbiol 13:1216–1227

- Stagars MH, Ruff SE, Amann R, Knittel K (2016) High diversity of anaerobic alkane-degrading microbial communities in marine seep sediments based on (1-methylalkyl)succinate synthase genes. Front Microbiol 6:1511
- Sun W, Sun X, Cupples A (2014) Presence, diversity and enumeration of functional genes (bssA and bamA) relating to toluene degradation across a range of redox conditions and inoculum sources. Biodegradation 25:189–203
- von Netzer F, Pilloni G, Kleindienst S, Krüger M, Knittel K, Gründger F, Lueders T (2013) Enhanced gene detection assays for fumarate-adding enzymes allow uncovering anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders in terrestrial and marine systems. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:543–552
- von Netzer F, Kuntze K, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Boll M, Lueders T (2016) Functional gene markers for fumarate-adding and dearomatizing key enzymes in anaerobic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation in terrestrial environments. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:180–194
- Wagner J, Coupland P, Browne HP, Lawley TD, Francis SC, Parkhill J (2016) Evaluation of PacBio sequencing for full-length bacterial 16S rRNA gene classification. BMC Microbiol 16:274
- Wallisch S, Gril T, Dong X, Welzl G, Bruns C, Heath E, Engel M, Suhadolc M, Schloter M (2014) Influence of compost amendments on the diversity of alkane degrading bacteria in hydrocarbon contaminated soils. Front Microbiol 5(96)
- Weelink SAB, van Eekert MHA, Stams AJM (2010) Degradation of BTEX by anaerobic bacteria: physiology and application. Rev Environ Sci Biotechnol 9:359–385
- Widdel F, Knittel K, Galushko A (2010) Anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading microorganisms: an overview. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 1997–2021
- Wilkes H, Buckel W, Golding BT, Rabus R (2016) Metabolism of hydrocarbons in *n*-alkaneutilizing anaerobic bacteria. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:138–151
- Winderl C, Schaefer S, Lueders T (2007) Detection of anaerobic toluene and hydrocarbon degraders in contaminated aquifers using benzylsuccinate synthase (*bssA*) genes as a functional marker. Environ Microbiol 9:1035–1046
- Winderl C, Anneser B, Griebler C, Meckenstock RU, Lueders T (2008) Depth-resolved quantification of anaerobic toluene degraders and aquifer microbial community patterns in distinct redox zones of a tar oil contaminant plume. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:792–801
- Winderl C, Penning H, von Netzer F, Meckenstock RU, Lueders T (2010) DNA-SIP identifies sulfate-reducing *Clostridia* as important toluene degraders in tar-oil-contaminated aquifer sediment. ISME J 4:1314–1325
- Yagi JM, Suflita JM, Gieg LM, DeRito CM, Jeon C-O, Madsen EL (2010) Subsurface cycling of nitrogen and anaerobic aromatic hydrocarbon biodegradation revealed by nucleic acid and metabolic biomarkers. Appl Environ Microbiol 76:3124–3134
- Zhang L, Lueders T (2017) Micropredator niche differentiation between bulk soil and rhizosphere of an agricultural soil depends on bacterial prey. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 93:fix103
- Zhang B, Penton CR, Xue C, Wang Q, Zheng T, Tiedje JM (2015) Evaluation of the Ion Torrent Personal Genome Machine for gene-targeted studies using amplicons of the nitrogenase gene nifH. Appl Environ Microbiol 81:4536–4545



Protein-Based Stable Isotope Probing (Protein-SIP): Applications for Studying Aromatic Hydrocarbon Degradation in Microbial Communities

13

Nico Jehmlich and Martin von Bergen

Contents

1	Introduction				
	1.1 Protein-SIP Concept	278			
	1.2 Calculation of Stable Isotope Incorporation into Peptides	279			
	1.3 Protein-SIP Applications	280			
2	Conclusions	282			
Re	eferences	283			

Abstract

Protein-based stable isotope probing (protein-SIP) was developed to link microbial-specific metabolic function to phylogenetic information. The principle of the SIP-concept is the supplement of stable isotope-labelled compounds resulting in the labelling of microorganisms that are capable of utilizing these substrates as carbon source. The sum of all proteins reflects the functional status of the living organisms, so that the degree of heavy isotope incorporation represents a proxy for substrate assimilation and their activity. The main focus of this chapter is on the application of protein-SIP to elucidate metabolic processes in general and in particular those involved in the anaerobic degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons. Thus, the application of protein-SIP is a useful method to investigate the composition and the functional state of microbial communities.

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

N. Jehmlich \cdot M. von Bergen (\boxtimes)

Department of Molecular Systems Biology, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

e-mail: nico.jehmlich@ufz.de; martin.vonbergen@ufz.de

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_17

1 Introduction

Meta-omics approaches allow a deep insight into the structure and function of microbial communities (Herbst et al. 2015). Metaproteomics also referred to as community proteomics or environmental proteomics has become over the last years metaproteomics, also referred to as community proteomics or environmental proteomics, has become an important tool in studying microbial ecology approaches (von Bergen et al. 2013) allowing to elucidate functional relationships between microbial community members (Bastida et al. 2015). However, metaproteome analysis alone cannot elucidate which protein and their corresponding species is currently active under specific conditions. For this reason, SIP techniques are required to solve this problem (Jehmlich et al. 2008a). During protein-SIP analysis, the metabolism of the labelled substrate can be detected with high precision on the peptide level. The identification of uniquely labelled peptides principally allows the assignment to phylotypes that express the encoding genes of the proteins providing a direct link of metabolic function to single members of the microbial community (Jehmlich et al. 2016). For these reasons, protein-SIP has developed into an important and widely used tool in microbial ecology. Since its development in 2008 (Jehmlich et al. 2008b), the spectrum of used stable isotopes in protein-SIP analyses has continuously broadened. By applying mass spectrometry (MS), the MS spectra provide biologically valuable information: (i) the presence/abundance of peptides/ proteins, (ii) the primary amino acid sequence thereby revealing the proposed function, and (iii) the metabolic activity of the corresponding organism as a measure of incorporation of isotopes. Bioinformatics solutions for automatic data evaluation have been developed, and the range of application has been enlarged from microcosms over mesocosms up to in situ environmental sampling. This book chapter focuses on existing studies on protein-SIP and discusses potential trends of its application in environmental microbiology (e.g., labelled water) with a special focus on anaerobic degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons (Grob et al. 2015). Most technical aspects of protein-SIP applications have been reviewed previously (Taubert et al. 2011; von Bergen et al. 2013).

In the coming years, the development in the fields of mass spectrometry and bioinformatics will increase the resolution and specificity of protein-SIP applications. Further integration of comprehensive protein extraction procedures will promote the analysis of samples with lower amounts of protein, which opens the way to investigate natural microbial communities in more detail.

1.1 Protein-SIP Concept

Metabolic incorporation of heavy stable isotopes (usually ¹³C or ¹⁵N) into proteins has become a powerful technique for qualitative and quantitative proteome studies because the assessment of incorporation is a valuable parameter to investigate the general metabolic activity as well as protein turnover rates. In a time course

experiment, the accurate quantification of incorporation in protein-SIP enables also the identification of food webs in microbial consortia.

There are two ways of metabolic protein labelling: (i) the use of substrates or nutrients such as [¹³C₇]-glucose or ¹⁵N-ammonium which are biochemically incorporated into amino acids and (ii) the use of specifically labelled amino acids that are added to the medium (SILAC, for details see (Chen et al. 2015)). Stable isotope-labelled substrates (D, 13C, 15N, 18O, 34/36S, or nutrients) have become attractive since the mass shift measured by mass spectrometry clearly allows the quantitative assessment of isotope incorporation, and this is an indirect measurement of metabolic activity in respect to a specific substrate or nutrient. Two important parameters can be retrieved from the mass spectrometry data. First, the relative isotope abundance (RIA) describes the number of labelled atoms in a peptide and gives information about the proportion of labelled substrate that was assimilated. The second parameter named labelling ratio (LR) describes the ratio of labelled to natural peptide and refers to protein turnover rates after addition of the labelled substrate. The greatest advantages of protein-SIP are the accurate and very sensitive quantification of incorporation and the physiological information that is obtained concomitantly.

1.2 Calculation of Stable Isotope Incorporation into Peptides

In contrast to the incorporation of isotopically defined labelled amino acids (SILAC) which results in fixed mass shift (e.g., +4 Dalton mass shift), metabolic labelling using growth substrates or nutrients leads to dynamic and unpredictable mass shifts in the MS spectrum. In environmental studies, protein-SIP incorporation is often difficult due to the low intense and complex MS spectra, thereby making the data processing time-consuming and demanding. The process in automatic evaluation tools increased the feasibility of protein-SIP applications. Exemplarily, Pan et al. (2011) developed the Sipros algorithm (open-source and available http://code.goo gle.com/p/sipros) to identify peptide sequences and quantify their ¹⁵N atom% composition. The abundance ratio between two isotopologues (heavy and light) of a protein was estimated in combination with *ProRata* (http://code.google.com/p/ prorata/). Sachsenberg et al. (2015) developed MetaProSIP that calculates peptide relative isotope abundance for (i) ¹³C, ¹⁵N, deuterium (²H), and oxygen (¹⁸O), (ii) the labelling ratio (LR) between old and new synthesized proteins, and (iii) the shape of the isotopic distribution. Therefore, *MetaProSIP* provides high reliability and reproducibility which is combined with a quality reporting option (www. openms.de/MetaProSIP) (Sachsenberg et al. 2015). The MetaProSIP node was further implemented into Galaxy (homepage: https://galaxyproject.org, main public server: https://usegalaxy.org) which is a web-based scientific analysis platform to analyze genomics, proteomics, metabolomics, or imaging datasets (bioinformatics workflow in Galaxy to calculate incorporation Fig. 1) (Afgan et al. 2018). This allows a worldwide accessibility that will certainly encourage more groups to use labelled substrates to elucidate the functional behavior of microbial communities.



Fig. 1 Customized MetaProSIP workflow Galaxy that can be applied for the calculation of stable isotope incorporation into peptides/proteins

1.3 Protein-SIP Applications

There are several studies published that use protein-SIP in microbial ecology approaches. Exemplarily, we reviewed three applications that benchmark the field of protein-SIP, (i) a time-resolved protein-SIP, (ii) in situ protein-SIP studies, and (iii) labelled water to track general microbial activity.

A sulfate-reducing enrichment culture originating from a benzene-contaminated aquifer was investigated using time-resolved protein-SIP (Taubert et al. 2012). Benzene is a major contaminant in this aquifer, and the initial mechanisms behind its biodegradation under strictly anoxic conditions were not yet entirely clear. The carbon fluxes within the microbial community were investigated by addition of either ¹³C-benzene or ¹³C-carbonate. The utilization of the initial carbon source and the metabolic intermediates was relatively quantified, and the functional groups were affiliated to *Clostridiales, Deltaproteobacteria,* and *Bacteroidetes/Chlorobi*. Taubert et al. further observed that the *Clostridiales*-related organisms were involved in benzene degradation putatively by fermentation. This study revealed that protein-SIP can be applied in a time-dependent manner to obtain temporal and taxonomic information within a microbial community.

Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) degrading bacteria often rely on laboratory enrichments and isolations. Herbst et al. performed the first in situ microcosms with ¹³C-naphthalene (BACTRAP(R)s) in which the BACTRAPs were exposed to a PAH-contaminated aquifer (Herbst et al. 2013). Briefly, BACTRAPs are in situ microcosms that consist of perforated Teflon tubes of 5 cm length and 1 cm diameter with a perforation of 1 mm which are filled with 1 g of preheated (4 h at 300 °C) activated carbon pellets (Biocoal, Silcarbon Aktivkohle GmbH, Kirchhundem, Germany).

Following sterilization and hydration of the BACTRAPs by autoclaving at 121 °C, the BACTRAPs were each loaded with 25 mg [$^{13}C_6$]-naphthalene by dropping the compounds diluted in 1 mL *n*-hexane on the activated carbon pellets. As main result of this experiment, *Burkholderiales*, *Actinomycetales*, and *Rhizobiales* were the most active microorganisms in the groundwater communities; and the naphthalene degradation pathway showed high ¹³C incorporation (about 50 atom%). This study convincingly demonstrated that a combination of in situ microcosms with protein-SIP is a suitable tool for the identification of metabolic key players as well as degradation pathways.

In another approach, the microbial processes in constructed wetlands (CWs) under controlled conditions were investigated. CWs are well-established treatment systems for the bioremediation of contaminated waste- and groundwaters (Schroder et al. 2007). While the systems provide high removal efficiencies for numerous organic contaminants, the microbial processes are not vet well known. Plant roots stimulate the microbial degradation activity within the CW by the exudation of organic compounds as well as oxygen (Lagos et al. 2015). Detailed knowledge about the microbial key players and degradation pathways can aid the design of CWs for improved and stable performances. A planted fixed bed reactor (PFR) was designed and operated in a greenhouse (Kappelmeyer et al. 2002). Toluene was added to the inflow to investigate the respective degradation processes. The microbial community composition was assessed by 16S rRNA gene sequencing and protein-SIP by pulsed addition of ¹³C-labelled toluene and revealed fast degradation during 40 h inside the PFR (Lünsmann et al. 2015). After 20 h the ¹³C label was detected in bacterial proteins; almost all labelled proteins could be assigned to the order of Burkholderiales, which constituted to only about 20% of the microbial community (Lünsmann et al. 2015). Among them, two bacterial families showed different proportions of ¹³C-incorporation (RIA) in their proteins, leading to the conclusion that Burkholderiaceae derived more biomass from toluene (73% RIA), than the Comamonadaceae (64% RIA) (Lünsmann et al. 2015). The complete pathway of toluene degradation was retrieved by protein-SIP which demonstrated that toluene degradation was initiated by a monooxygenase yielding p-cresol, followed by a phenol hydroxylase introducing a second hydroxyl functionality group. It became evident that toluene-derived carbon might be fully oxidized via the citric acid cycle or could be stored by the microbes anabolically as polyhydroxyalkanoate (PHA) granules (Lünsmann et al. 2015, 2016). Toluene degradation is not limited by oxygen availability despite the applied concentrations in the PFR, and Burkholderiales may serve as indicators for effective hydrocarbon removal at low oxygen concentrations.

Micro-pollutants [herbicides, pesticides, and pharmaceuticals present in the environment at very low concentrations $(ng-\mu g/L)$] have emerged as an important topic in the field of environmental microbiology (Luo et al. 2014). The most important consequence of the low concentration is that these compounds are often co-metabolized (Fischer and Majewsky 2014; Kjeldal et al. 2016). By designing a protein-SIP experiment, the used concentration has to be remarkably exceeding the environmentally relevant concentration to obtain adequate stable isotope incorporation. If the

compounds are only co-metabolically transformed, the incorporation into the biomass of the microorganisms will not be enough, and a protein-SIP experiment using the labelled micro-pollutant is not suitable. Still, using labelled water as substrateindependent compound may be a promising approach.

Hydrogen has the highest abundance in proteins, but its application was limited due to a fast H/D-exchange, which will occur in living cells and during sample preparation. In addition, deuterium at high concentrations inhibits enzymes due to kinetic isotope effects. Furthermore, the chromatographic properties of deuterated compounds that originate from the higher hydrophilicity of CD-bonds compared to CH-bonds (Boersema et al. 2009), cause significant changes in the retention time (Zhang et al. 2002). However, the usage of heavy water, labelled with either deuterium or 18oxygen, has advances and is promising as it assesses the global activity regardless of the used substrate. Some applications successfully demonstrated using D₂O in acid mine drainage biofilms (Justice et al. 2014) and soil communities using $H_2^{18}O$ in DNA (Blazewicz and Schwartz 2011; Schwartz 2009; Schwartz 2007) and RNA (Angel and Conrad 2013; Rettedal and Brozel 2015). Protein-SIP was applied to track the usage of 15 NH₄ or deuterium oxide for different members of the community (Justice et al. 2014). There were relatively few ¹⁵N-enriched archaeal proteins, and all showed low atom percent enrichment consistent with Archaea synthesizing protein using the predominantly ¹⁴N biomass derived from recycled biomolecules (Justice et al. 2014). Deuterium oxide was used to detect general microbial activity in the samples. Interestingly, bacterial species showed only little protein synthesis using deuterium oxide which reflects that the exclusive ability of Archaea to synthesize proteins using ²H₂O perhaps due to archaeal heterotrophy (Justice et al. 2014). In a combined Raman microspectroscopy, metaproteomics, and protein-SIP approach, the complex metabolic response using D₂O labelling allowed the monitoring of metabolic activity combined with a functional characterization of active populations isolates from groundwater (Taubert et al. 2018). In particular, 18-oxygen seems more promising than deuterium as the abiotic HD exchange of acidic hydrogens could cause a dilution of the label once the proteins are in contact with unlabelled water (Englander and Kallenbach 1983).

2 Conclusions

Metaproteomics of environmental samples is generally limited by three factors: first, the extraction of proteomes (with various biomass availabilities) from samples with background substances; second, the low genetic coverage in protein-coding databases; and third, the high complexity of the microbial community. For the last factor, protein-SIP contributes to an increase of the coverage because it points directly toward the detection of the active members within a community in respect to a specific substrate. Since the introduction of protein-SIP in 2008, all isotopes present in proteins have been used for studies. Thereby, a broad variety of studies based on energy flux (carbon), nitrogen utilization (nitrogen), or markers of general metabolic activity (deuterium and sulfur) have been performed. The latter examples underline the unique potential of protein-SIP for analyzing microbial communities in situ in
soil, sediments, aquifers, water bodies, and higher organisms. Still, one of the urgent needs is the development of new de novo approaches where the natural peptide information is not necessary. The identification of the amino acid composition from metabolically labelled isotopes in the MS spectra is generally performed by matching theoretical MS spectra to protein-coding sequence databases. Bioinformatics algorithms rely on monoisotopic precursor mass (natural abundance) for identification; likewise, *MetaProSIP* relies on the natural abundance precursor for identification and calculation of the dynamic mass shift starting from that.

References

- Afgan E, Baker D, Batut B, van den Beek M, Bouvier D, Cech M, Chilton J, Clements D, Coraor N, Gruning BA, Guerler A, Hillman-Jackson J, Hiltemann S, Jalili V, Rasche H, Soranzo N, Goecks J, Taylor J, Nekrutenko A, Blankenberg D (2018) The galaxy platform for accessible, reproducible and collaborative biomedical analyses: 2018 update. Nucleic Acids Res 46(W1): W537–W544
- Angel R, Conrad R (2013) Elucidating the microbial resuscitation cascade in biological soil crusts following a simulated rain event. Environ Microbiol 15(10):2799–2815
- Bastida F, Jehmlich N, Lima K, Morris BE, Richnow HH, Hernandez T, von Bergen M, Garcia C (2015) The ecological and physiological responses of the microbial community from a semiarid soil to hydrocarbon contamination and its bioremediation using compost amendment. J Proteome 135:162–169
- Blazewicz SJ, Schwartz E (2011) Dynamics of (1)(8)O incorporation from H(2) (1)(8)O into soil microbial DNA. Microb Ecol 61(4):911–916
- Boersema PJ, Raijmakers R, Lemeer S, Mohammed S, Heck AJ (2009) Multiplex peptide stable isotope dimethyl labeling for quantitative proteomics. Nat Protoc 4(4):484–494
- Chen X, Wei S, Ji Y, Guo X, Yang F (2015) Quantitative proteomics using SILAC: principles, applications, and developments. Proteomics 15(18):3175–3192
- Englander SW, Kallenbach NR (1983) Hydrogen exchange and structural dynamics of proteins and nucleic acids. Q Rev Biophys 16(4):521–655
- Fischer K, Majewsky M (2014) Cometabolic degradation of organic wastewater micropollutants by activated sludge and sludge-inherent microorganisms. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 98(15):6583–6597
- Grob C, Taubert M, Howat AM, Burns OJ, Dixon JL, Richnow HH, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Chen Y, Murrell JC (2015) Combining metagenomics with metaproteomics and stable isotope probing reveals metabolic pathways used by a naturally occurring marine methylotroph. Environ Microbiol 17(10):4007–4018
- Herbst FA, Bahr A, Duarte M, Pieper DH, Richnow HH, von Bergen M, Seifert J, Bombach P (2013) Elucidation of in situ polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation by functional metaproteomics (protein-SIP). Proteomics 13(18–19):2910–2920
- Herbst FA, Lunsmann V, Kjeldal H, Jehmlich N, Tholey A, von Bergen M, Nielsen JL, Hettich RL, Seifert J, Nielsen PH (2015) Enhancing metaproteomics – the value of models and defined environmental microbial systems. Proteomics 16(5):783–798
- Jehmlich N, Schmidt F, Hartwich M, von Bergen M, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2008a) Incorporation of carbon and nitrogen atoms into proteins measured by protein-based stable isotope probing (protein-SIP). Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22(18):2889–2897
- Jehmlich N, Schmidt F, von Bergen M, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2008b) Protein-based stable isotope probing (protein-SIP) reveals active species within anoxic mixed cultures. ISME J 2 (11):1122–1133
- Jehmlich N, Vogt C, Lunsmann V, Richnow HH, von Bergen M (2016) Protein-SIP in environmental studies. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:26–33

- Justice NB, Li Z, Wang Y, Spaudling SE, Mosier AC, Hettich RL, Pan C, Banfield JF (2014) (15)Nand (2)H proteomic stable isotope probing links nitrogen flow to archaeal heterotrophic activity. Environ Microbiol 16(10):3224–3237
- Kappelmeyer U, Wießner A, Kuschk P, Kästner M (2002) Operation of a universal test unit for planted soil filters – planted fixed bed reactor. Eng Life Sci 2(10):311–315
- Kjeldal H, Zhou NA, Wissenbach DK, von Bergen M, Gough HL, Nielsen JL (2016) Genomic, proteomic, and metabolite characterization of gemfibrozil-degrading organism Bacillus sp. GeD10. Environ Sci Technol 50(2):744–755
- Lagos L, Maruyama F, Nannipieri P, Mora M, Ogram A, Jorquera M (2015) Current overview on the study of bacteria in the rhizosphere by modern molecular techniques: a mini–review. J Soil Sci Plant Nutr 15(2):504–523
- Lünsmann V, Kappelmeyer U, Benndorf R, Martinez-Lavanchy PM, Taubert A, Adrian L, Duarte M, Pieper DH, von Bergen M, Muller JA, Heipieper HJ, Jehmlich N (2015) In-situ protein-SIP highlights Burkholderiaceae as key players degrading toluene by para ring hydroxylation in a constructed wetland model. Environ Microbiol 18(4):1176–1186
- Lünsmann V, Kappelmeyer U, Taubert A, Nijenhuis I, von Bergen M, Heipieper HJ, Muller JA, Jehmlich N (2016) Aerobic toluene degraders in the rhizosphere of a constructed wetland model show diurnal polyhydroxyalkanoate metabolism. Appl Environ Microbiol 82(14):4126–4132
- Luo Y, Guo W, Ngo HH, Nghiem LD, Hai FI, Zhang J, Liang S, Wang XC (2014) A review on the occurrence of micropollutants in the aquatic environment and their fate and removal during wastewater treatment. Sci Total Environ 473-474:619–641
- Pan C, Fischer CR, Hyatt D, Bowen BP, Hettich RL, Banfield JF (2011) Quantitative tracking of isotope flows in proteomes of microbial communities. Mol Cell Proteomics 10(4):M110 006049
- Rettedal EA, Brozel VS (2015) Characterizing the diversity of active bacteria in soil by comprehensive stable isotope probing of DNA and RNA with H218 O. Microbiology 4(2):208–219
- Sachsenberg T, Herbst FA, Taubert M, Kermer R, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Seifert J, Kohlbacher O (2015) MetaProSIP: automated inference of stable isotope incorporation rates in proteins for functional metaproteomics. J Proteome Res 14(2):619–627
- Schroder P, Navarro-Avino J, Azaizeh H, Goldhirsh AG, DiGregorio S, Komives T, Langergraber G, Lenz A, Maestri E, Memon AR, Ranalli A, Sebastiani L, Smrcek S, Vanek T, Vuilleumier S, Wissing F (2007) Using phytoremediation technologies to upgrade waste water treatment in Europe. Environ Sci Pollut Res Int 14(7):490–497
- Schwartz E (2007) Characterization of growing microorganisms in soil by stable isotope probing with (H2O)-O-18. Appl Environ Microbiol 73(8):2541–2546
- Schwartz E (2009) Analyzing microorganisms in environmental samples using stable isotope probing with H2(18)O. Cold Spring Harb Protoc 2009(12):pdbprot5341
- Taubert M, Jehmlich N, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Schmidt F, von Bergen M, Seifert J (2011) Time resolved protein-based stable isotope probing (protein-SIP) analysis allows quantification of induced proteins in substrate shift experiments. Proteomics 11(11):2265–2274
- Taubert M, Vogt C, Wubet T, Kleinsteuber S, Tarkka MT, Harms H, Buscot F, Richnow HH, von Bergen M, Seifert J (2012) Protein-SIP enables time-resolved analysis of the carbon flux in a sulfate-reducing, benzene-degrading microbial consortium. ISME J 6(12):2291–2301
- Taubert M, Stockel S, Geesink P, Girnus S, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Rosch P, Popp J, Kusel K (2018) Tracking active groundwater microbes with D2 O labelling to understand their ecosystem function. Environ Microbiol 20(1):369–384
- von Bergen M, Jehmlich N, Taubert M, Vogt C, Bastida F, Herbst FA, Schmidt F, Richnow HH, Seifert J (2013) Insights from quantitative metaproteomics and protein-stable isotope probing into microbial ecology. ISME J 7(10):1877–1885
- Zhang R, Sioma CS, Thompson RA, Xiong L, Regnier FE (2002) Controlling deuterium isotope effects in comparative proteomics. Anal Chem 74(15):3662–3669



Compound-Specific Isotope Analysis for Studying the Biological Degradation of Hydrocarbons

Carsten Vogt, Florin Musat, and Hans-Hermann Richnow

Contents

1	Intro	duction	286
	1.1	Biogeochemistry and Abundance of Hydrocarbons	286
	1.2	Stable Isotopes of Carbon and Hydrogen	287
	1.3	Characterization and Quantification of Isotope Fractionation	287
	1.4	Compound-Specific Isotope Analysis (CSIA)	293
	1.5	Isotope Fractionation Studies for Monitoring In Situ Degradation	
		of Hydrocarbons	293
	1.6	Hydrocarbon Transformation Reactions	294
2	Reac	tions and Fractionation Factors	295
	2.1	Aerobic Reactions	295
	2.2	Anaerobic Reactions	309
3	Conc	clusions and Research Needs	313
Re	ferenc	es	315

Abstract

Compound-specific isotope fractionation analysis (CSIA) has become a promising approach for studying biological degradation of hydrocarbons in the environment. The approach makes use of isotope fractionation processes taking place during enzymatic cleavage of carbon and hydrogen bonds formed by isotopologues due to rate limitations upon the first irreversible step of the reaction mechanism. The magnitude of isotope fractionation is usually expressed by the isotope enrichment factor ε for carbon (ε_C) and/or hydrogen (ε_H) using the Rayleigh equation, correlating isotope fractionation with concentration changes of the residual fraction of the substrate. For evaluating the magnitude of biodegradation at environmental sites, ε_C and/or ε_H determined from model cultures expressing known biochemical

C. Vogt (🖂) · F. Musat · H.-H. Richnow

Department of Isotope Biogeochemistry, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany

e-mail: carsten.vogt@ufz.de; florin.musat@ufz.de; hans.richnow@ufz.de

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2 18

degradation pathways are used. By correlating the magnitude of carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation (dual or multi-element compound-specific stable isotope analysis (ME-CSIA), resulting in lambda (Λ) values: $\Lambda = \Delta(\delta^2 H)/\Delta(\delta^{13}C) \approx \epsilon_H/\epsilon_C$), distinct (bio)chemical reactions of degradation pathways can be further identified. In this review, we summarize ϵ_C , ϵ_H , and Λ values of currently known initial enzymatic reaction steps of aerobic and anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation pathways (dioxygenation, monooxygenation, hydroxylation with water, carboxylation, fumarate addition, and reactions by coenzyme M reductase) and discuss the opportunities for using them to identify degradation pathways and to quantify hydrocarbon degradation in environmental studies.

1 Introduction

1.1 Biogeochemistry and Abundance of Hydrocarbons

Hydrocarbons are organic compounds consisting entirely of carbon and hydrogen, exhibiting two stable isotopes with a natural abundance of 0.9893 and 0.0107 of the mole fraction of ${}^{12}C/{}^{13}C$ and 0.999885 and 0.000115 of the mole fraction of ${}^{1}H/{}^{2}H$, respectively (Audi et al. 2003).

The bulk hydrocarbons on Earth occur naturally as crude oils and natural gas. These consist predominantly of saturated hydrocarbons. Furthermore, plants synthesize large quantities of mostly unsaturated hydrocarbons, e.g., waxes, terpenes, caoutchouc, or carotenoids. Hydrocarbons can be also associated as minor compounds with kerogen of sediments and coals of different maturity and used as fossil fuel biomarkers for biogeochemical processes and origin and biodegradation of organic matter (Peters et al. 2007b). Petroleum-derived hydrocarbons are the most frequent environmental contaminants through spills, fossil fuel production, and processing. Non-methane hydrocarbons are furthermore dispersed in the environment as airborne solid and liquid particulates or gases often in association with soot from combustion processes.

Crude oils consist mostly of saturated (aliphatic) and unsaturated (aromatic) hydrocarbons (Tissot and Welte 1984). Saturated hydrocarbons (alkanes) contain exclusively single (sigma) bonds. Methane, the simplest and chemically most stable alkane, is the main constituent of natural gas. The most general form of saturated hydrocarbons is $C_nH_{2n+2(1-r)}$, where r is the number of rings forming the cycloalkanes. The carbon atoms in alkanes are sp³ hybridized meaning the valence electrons are located in four equivalent orbitals derived from the combination of the 2s orbital and the three 2p orbitals. The C-H bonds are formed by the overlap of a carbon sp³ orbital with the hydrogen 1s orbital, and the C-C single bonds are formed by the overlap of two sp³ orbitals.

Unsaturated hydrocarbons contain one or more double (alkenes) or triple bonds (alkynes) between carbon atoms. Alkenes with one double bond have the formula C_nH_{2n} . A carbon double bond consists of one σ bond and one π bond. Alkynes containing triple bonds have one sigma bond and two π bond and the general formula C_nH_{2n-2} .

Aromatic hydrocarbons contain one or more aromatic rings; benzene is the simplest monocyclic compound. A single aromatic ring consists of six carbon atoms with σ bonds and delocalized π electrons between carbon atoms. Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) consist of fused aromatic rings; the simplest PAH is naphthalene with two fused rings. Aromatic hydrocarbons can be substituted by alkyl and allyl side chains or phenyl substituents leading to a large structural diversity. Aromatic hydrocarbons formed during geochemical processes are major constituents of oil, coal, and tars. Pyrolysis of organic material at elevated temperatures in the absence of oxygen typically forms aromatic hydrocarbons. They are also formed as by-products of incomplete combustion of fossil fuels or biomass.

Biodegradation is considered to be the main sink of hydrocarbons in the environment. Hydrocarbons are degradable under oxic and anoxic conditions (see below), but proving biodegradation in the environment is challenging due to several interfering physicochemical factors, e.g., dilution, volatilization, or sorption. Compound-specific stable isotope analysis (CSIA) is a relatively new concept for the analysis of hydrocarbon degradation (and other compounds) in the environment (Elsner et al. 2005). Hydrocarbon degradation pathways always start by an activation reaction of a C-H or C-C bond which is often associated with substantial carbon or hydrogen isotope fractionation, which will be described in the following. The mode of bond cleavage leading to isotope fractionation and the magnitude of isotope fractionation has the potential to detect and characterize the biodegradation reaction.

1.2 Stable Isotopes of Carbon and Hydrogen

The carbon and hydrogen isotopic compositions are typically reported as δ values (e.g., δ^2 H and δ^{13} C) in parts per thousand (‰) relative to international standards (Pee Dee Belemnite (PDB) and Standard Mean Ocean Water (SMOW) for carbon and hydrogen, respectively) according to Eq. (1), where δ E indicates the ²H or ¹³C isotope composition and R indicates the isotope ratio of ²H/¹H or ¹³C/¹²C (Coplen 2011).

$$\left[\delta E_{\text{sample}}\right] = R_{\text{sample}}/R_{\text{standard}} - 1 \tag{1}$$

The stable isotope ratio (R) for hydrogen and carbon are calculated from the molar fractions (for H, ¹H 99.985, ²H 0.015; for C, ¹²C 98.88, ¹³C 1.12), respectively. According to Eq. (1), the standards SMOW (hydrogen) and VPDB (carbon) have each a value of 0‰.

1.3 Characterization and Quantification of Isotope Fractionation

Biogeochemical processes in the environment can be associated with kinetic or equilibrium stable isotope fractionation. Equilibrium isotope fractionation is due to the partial separation of isotopologues of a substance at the chemical equilibrium in two phases, for example, gas/liquid, dissolved/adsorbed, or dissolved/enzyme bound. Equilibrium isotope fractionation is mass- and temperature-dependent and usually increases at low temperatures (Swiderek and Paneth 2013). The extent of equilibrium isotope fractionation in an exchange reaction can be expressed as fractionation factor (α): α is the ratio of heavy isotopologues (subscript _h) to light isotopologues (subscript _l) and the concentration C and the isotope ratio R at the chemical equilibrium in phase A and B.

$$\alpha = C_R / C_R = \left[C_{h/l} \right] A / \left[C_{h/l} \right] B$$
(2)

Kinetic stable isotope fractionation is a fractionation process by which stable isotopologues are separated by their mass during unidirectional (bio)chemical reactions. Most biological, enzyme-catalyzed reactions such as hydrocarbon degradation are unidirectional with a kinetic component leading to kinetic isotope fractionation. The isotope fractionation due to bond changes in (bio)chemical unidirectional reactions can be described as kinetic isotope effect (KIE) (Bigeleisen and Wolfsberg 1958; Simon and Palm 1966; Van Hook 2011). KIEs depend on rate differences for the cleavage of chemical bonds formed by light (e.g., ¹H, ¹²C) or heavy isotopes (e.g., ²H, ¹³C) of elements. Similarly, the isotope fractionation factor α has been introduced as the inverse of the KIE:

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{\text{KIE}} = \frac{\frac{\text{heavy}r}{\text{heavy}C}}{\frac{\text{light}r}{\text{light}C}}$$
(3)

where r and C are the reaction rates and concentrations of reactants containing the light or the heavy isotope. For the simplified case of first-order reaction kinetics, α and KIE can be expressed as:

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{\text{KIE}} = \frac{\text{heavy}k}{\text{light}k} \tag{4}$$

with k as the first-order rate parameters for the light and the heavy isotope fraction.

1.3.1 Calculation of Isotope Enrichment Factors

Stable isotope fractionation is quantified by the Rayleigh equation by which the changes in isotope composition and concentration occurring during a process are correlated (Eq. 5). Isotope fractionation factors describing the correlation between changes in concentration and isotope composition can be assessed applying the simplified Rayleigh equation for calculating the isotope enrichment factor ($\varepsilon_{\text{bulk}}$).

$$\frac{R_t}{R_0} = \frac{C_t^{\epsilon_{bulk}}}{C_0} = f^{\epsilon_{bulk}}$$
(5)

 R_t and R_0 are the stable isotope ratios at time t and time 0, C is the concentration of the target compound at time t and time 0, the ratio is defined as the reaction

progress f, and ε is the enrichment factor, correlating changes in concentration to changes in the isotope composition (Dorer et al. 2014b). The isotope composition δ determined is used for calculation of the bulk isotope fractionation factor (ε) considering all atoms of an element (bulk) of a substrate:

$$\ln\left(\frac{\delta_{t}+1}{\delta_{0}+1}\right) = \varepsilon_{\text{bulk}} * \ln\left(\frac{C_{t}}{C_{0}}\right) \tag{6}$$

 δ represents the measured isotope ratio in & and C the concentration of a substrate at the starting time of the degradation measurement (subscript 0) and at the following measuring points at time t (subscript t). In Box 1 is summarized how carbon and hydrogen enrichment factors and lambda plots (see Sect. 1.3.3) are calculated.

Box1: Calculation of C and H stable isotope fractionation and lambda (Λ) plots Stable isotope fractionation is described by the Rayleigh equation:

$$\left(\frac{R_t}{R_0}\right) = \left(\frac{\frac{C_t}{C_0}}{\frac{R_t+1}{R_0+1}}\right)^{\varepsilon}$$
(11)

For low-abundance heavy stable isotopes is $R_t + 1 \sim 1$, therefore:

$$\left(\frac{R_t}{R_0}\right) = \left(\frac{C_t}{C_0}\right)^{\varepsilon} \tag{12}$$

Using the delta notation, the Rayleigh equation forms to:

$$\frac{(\delta_t + 1)}{(\delta_0 + 1)} = \left(\frac{C_t}{C_0}\right)^{\varepsilon}$$
(13)

Bulk enrichment factors (ε_{bulk}) are calculated by:

$$\ln\frac{(\delta_t + 1)}{(\delta_0 + 1)} = \varepsilon_{bulk} \ln\left(\frac{C_t}{C_0}\right) \tag{14}$$

and can be obtained by plotting $\ln(R_t/R_0)$ versus $\ln(C_t/C_0)$ shown in (B) for carbon and (C) for hydrogen.

In dual isotope analysis, the changes of carbon $(\Delta \delta^{13}C)$ versus hydrogen $(\Delta \delta^{2}H)$ isotope values are plotted resulting in the lambda (Λ) value as shown in (D).

(continued)

Box1: Calculation of C and H stable isotope fractionation and lambda (Λ) plots (continued)

$$\Lambda_{\text{bulk}} = \frac{\Delta \delta^2 H}{\Delta \delta^{13} C} \approx \frac{\varepsilon H}{\varepsilon C}$$
(15)

Exemplary data are shown for methane oxidation by *Methylocystis parvus* (modified from Feisthauer et al., 2011). The time course of methane oxidation is shown in (A).

Modified from Musat et al. (2016).



1.3.2 Calculation of the Apparent Kinetic Isotope Effect (AKIE)

For a mechanistic interpretation of isotope discrimination per reacting position, the enrichment factors have to be converted to apparent kinetic isotope effects (AKIEs) by which isotope effects of bond cleavage reactions can be compared. In a first step, the enrichment factor of the bond change at the reactive position is calculated (ε_{rp}). For normalizing the fractionation to bond changes at the reactive position, a correction for the total number of atoms (n) in nonreactive positions of an element is included assuming that these atoms do not change the isotope composition. x is the total number of atoms of an element in the reactive position.

$$\ln\left(\frac{\left(\delta_{0} + \frac{n}{x}(\delta_{t} - \delta_{0}) + 1\right)}{\delta_{0} + 1}\right) = \varepsilon_{rp} * \ln\left(\frac{C_{t}}{C_{0}}\right)$$
(7)

 δ_0 is the isotope ratio in ‰ and C_0 the concentration of the target compound at the beginning of the measurement of the degradation process. δ_t and C_t describe the isotope ratio and the concentrations at certain time points during the reaction. ε_{rp} gives the enrichment factor at the reactive position. Whereas the KIE quantifies the intrinsic isotope effects of bond change reactions, the AKIE is calculated from experimental data and resembles the transition state of the first isotopically sensitive reaction step. Notably, AKIEs can be influenced by the rate limitation of preceding steps typical for biological reaction (see below). The AKIE is calculated using the ε_{rp} normalized for the number of atoms (z) of an element in identical reactive positions (Elsner et al. 2005):

$$AKIE = \frac{1}{z * \varepsilon_{rp} + 1}$$
(8)

1.3.3 Calculation of Lambda (Λ)

The factor Λ is calculated by correlating the magnitude of carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation; Λ is used diagnostically for characterizing the mechanism of C-H bond cleavage in the initial step of the hydrocarbon degradation pathway (Fischer et al. 2008; Fischer et al. 2007). Λ can be calculated via the slope of the linear correlation when plotting $\Delta\delta^2$ H versus $\Delta\delta^{13}$ C isotope values

$$\Lambda = \frac{\Delta(\delta^2 \mathbf{H})}{\Delta(\delta^{13} \mathbf{C})} = \frac{\left(\delta_t^2 \mathbf{H} - \delta_0^2 \mathbf{H}\right)}{\left(\delta_t^{13} \mathbf{C} - \delta_0^{13} \mathbf{C}\right)} \tag{9}$$

or approximated by calculating the ratio of the isotope enrichment factors ε_H and ε_C (Eq. 10).

$$\Lambda \approx \frac{\varepsilon_{\text{bulk},\text{H}}}{\varepsilon_{\text{bulk},\text{C}}} \tag{10}$$

In the case of high magnitudes of isotope fractionation, which is often observed for hydrogen isotopes, Eqs. 9 and 10 should be regarded with caution. Recently, a concept was introduced for the calculation of hydrogen isotope fractionation factors and Λ values in case of very strong hydrogen isotope fractionation (Dorer et al. 2014a).

1.3.4 Definitions and Interpretation of Isotope Effects in Biological Reactions

The definition of isotope effects and the theory of isotope fractionation in biological reactions have been summarized elsewhere (Swiderek and Paneth 2013). As discussed above, the KIE describes the differences in kinetic rates of bond changes of a chemical bond formed by isotopologues in an unidirectional reaction, thus characterizing the relative stability of bonds formed by heavy stable isotopes compared to light stable isotopes. The primary KIE is defined as the rate limitation of bond change of the cleavage or formation of an isotopologue substituted chemical

bond (Melander and Saunders 1980; Wolfsberg et al. 2009). A primary KIE can be substantial. Regarding the cleavage of C-H bonds in hydrocarbons, much higher KIEs can be reached for stable hydrogen isotopes $(^{2}H/^{1}H)$ compared to stable carbon isotopes $(^{13}C/^{12}C)$ due to the considerable larger mass difference of hydrogen vs. carbon isotopes (Elsner et al. 2005).

Secondary KIEs are observed when an adjacent bond to the atom of bond change is isotopically substituted and affects the rate of bond change in the rate-determining step of a reaction; the isotopic substitution is however not directly involved in bond change (Westaway 2006). Secondary KIEs are usually much smaller than primary KIEs except for hydrogen for which larger secondary KIEs effects can be observed due to the large mass difference between hydrogen and deuterium as discussed above (Elsner et al. 2005).

The concept for mechanistic interpretations of isotope effects in biological reactions was established making use of the transition state theory and considerations for rate limitations in biological reactions (Northrop 1981). The experimentally determined AKIEs in biological systems are considered to contain information regarding the isotope-sensitive mode of bond cleavage and all steps prior to commitment of catalysis which need to be taken into account when interpreting isotope fractionation pattern of biological reactions (Scheme 1).

In homogeneous chemical reactions, the AKIE characterizes the mode of bond change in the transition state. If kinetic rate limitation of preceding steps prior to the reaction can be neglected, the AKIE is similar to the KIE; in this case, the cleavage of the chemical bond is solely rate-limiting, and the stability of the isotopologue-substituted bond species determines the magnitude of rate limitation. In contrast, in complex biological systems, the AKIE can be affected by rate limitations prior to enzymatic catalysis, resulting in masking of the KIE and thus lowering of the AKIE (Northrop 1981). Rate-limiting steps can be uptake into the cell, transport within the cell, or binding to the enzyme (Scheme 1) (Nijenhuis and Richnow 2016). Hence, in a simplified model for biological reactions, the last step is the isotope-sensitive bond change after which the reaction becomes irreversible (commitment to catalysis), and all rate limitations of previous reaction steps modify (mostly lower) the KIE of the bond change. However, biological reactions may not always be completely



Scheme 1 Model for kinetic steps governing rate limitations in biological reactions. S_{out} substrate concentration outside the cell, S_{in} substrate concentration inside the cell, *E* enzyme, *P* product, *BIE* binding isotope effect, *KIE* kinetic isotope effect, *AKIE* apparent kinetic isotope effect. (Taken from Nijenhuis and Richnow 2016)

unidirectional in a strict sense (Northrop 1981). Reversal reactions are promoting a certain isotope equilibrium between chemical species of the forward and back reaction leading to an equilibrium isotope effect (EIE). EIEs are produced by physical processes or chemical reactions that reach an equilibrium. The EIE describes the equilibrium constants for isotopologues present in two phases, for example, the reversible binding of a ligand to a receptor (Swiderek and Paneth 2013), and could be thus relevant in reactions in which a ligand binds to the binding pocket of an enzyme. This isotope effect in enzyme reactions has been termed binding isotope effects (BIE) (Swiderek and Paneth 2013).

1.4 Compound-Specific Isotope Analysis (CSIA)

A GC connected to an isotope mass spectrometer via an interface for oxidation to CO_2 or thermal conversion to H_2 is typically used for CSIA for the analysis of ²H and ¹³C isotope composition of hydrocarbons in mixtures. For carbon isotope analysis, the interface consists of an oven in which the bound carbon is completely oxidized to CO_2 ; subsequently, the mass spectrometer monitors the isotope composition of the produced CO_2 . The analytical methods for compound-specific ²H and ¹³C isotope analysis have been summarized elsewhere (Elsner et al. 2012). The sensitivity of modern CSIA is limited to about 30 nmol H and 0.8 nmol C for reliable isotope values. Compounds present in a mixture need to be separated before analysis, typically achieved by a baseline separation in a GC system. The compounds need to be completely oxidized to CO_2 , and the oxidation reaction requires being free of any isotope fractionation. For carbon isotope analysis, the oxidation to CO_2 is achieved in a combustion interface typically consisting of a ceramic reactor tube filled with oxidized copper as oxygen source and/or nickel metal wires or platinum wires as catalyzer.

For hydrogen isotope analysis, hydrocarbons are converted to H_2 gas by high temperature conversion (1400–1450 °C) (Brenna et al. 1997). The interface for high temperature conversion consists of an empty ceramic tube or a ceramic tube filled with elementary chromium to support reduction. Chromium is sometimes used for reduction of compounds to release H_2 and to bind oxygen, sulfur, or halogens if present in mixtures containing the analyte (Gehre et al. 2015; Renpenning et al. 2015). Hydrogen is the only product leaving the chromium reactor; carbon is bound as elementary carbon or chromium carbides. For ²H analysis of hydrocarbons, the conversion at high temperature is sufficient for determining reliable ²H values even when low-concentrated hydrogen-containing side products are formed.

1.5 Isotope Fractionation Studies for Monitoring In Situ Degradation of Hydrocarbons

In the last decade, CSIA has been established as a crucial method for confirming and monitoring of hydrocarbon biodegradation at contaminated sites, due to the growing acceptance of monitored natural attenuation (MNA) and enhanced natural attenuation (ENA) as remediation technologies for the management of point pollutions (US-EPA 2008; Vogt and Richnow 2014; Wiedemeier et al. 1999). MNA and ENA require the prediction of biodegradation over long time periods; thus the assessment of factors governing biodegradation is essential. Hydrocarbons present in surface water bodies, sediments, soils, or aquifers are affected by biochemical transformation processes (biodegradation) as well as physicochemical dispersal processes, e.g., dilution, sorption, or volatilization; the latter are generally not accompanied by the cleavage of chemical bonds and thus do not cause considerable isotope effects (Hunkeler and Elsner 2010; Kopinke et al. 2017; Kopinke et al. 2005). The carbon-hydrogen bond is relatively inert to purely chemical reactions (although advanced in situ oxidation techniques employing persulfate or OH radical reactions can also lead to destruction of hydrocarbons, resulting in isotope fractionation). Therefore, the magnitude of isotope fractionation can be usually used as a proxy for biodegradation. Recent reviews describe in detail the application of CSIA with regard to MNA and ENA, explaining the detection of distinct degradation pathways by multi-element compound-specific stable isotope analysis (ME-CSIA) (Vogt et al. 2016) or other stable isotope-based tools (Fischer et al. 2016), the quantification of in situ biodegradation of organic pollutants in contaminated aquifers using the Rayleigh equation (Thullner et al. 2012), and the effects of mass transfer-related processes on the bioavailability of hydrocarbons and thus on the rate of hydrocarbon degradation and magnitude of isotope fractionation (Thullner et al. 2013).

1.6 Hydrocarbon Transformation Reactions

Several different enzymatic reactions acting on hydrocarbons as substrates have been described. Most reactions include a cleavage of a C-H bond which is usually characterized by high bond dissociation energies (Blanksby and Ellison 2003). In case of a cleavage of a C-H bond, four different principal reaction mechanisms can be differentiated (Lewis et al. 2011): electrophilic aromatic substitution, electron abstraction followed by radical coupling, hydrogen abstraction followed by radical recombination, and hydrogen abstraction followed by radical reaction. For accomplishing these reactions, the responsible enzymes generally contain cofactors. The reactions take place either by using O_2 as co-substrate (aerobic reactions) or without involvement of O_2 (anaerobic reactions).

Aerobic degradation of hydrocarbons is known for more than a century (Söhngen 1913). Hydroxylation of aliphatic and aromatic hydrocarbons is carried out by intracellular mono- or dioxygenases introducing one or two hydroxyl groups to the hydrocarbon molecule, respectively (Fig. 1). Most oxygenases use O₂ as a source for substrate hydroxylation (Ullrich and Hofrichter 2007). Until the beginning of 1980, anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons was regarded as negligible (Atlas 1981). Nowadays, four principally different hydrocarbon transformation reactions have been identified, acting either at aromatic or aliphatic hydrocarbons: carboxylation, fumarate addition, hydroxylation with water, and reactions with heterodisulfide (Fig. 2).

The reactions listed in Table 1 are the initial steps of different degradation pathways resulting in carbon assimilation or mineralization of hydrocarbons. As



Fig. 1 Initial reactions for activation of hydrocarbons under aerobic conditions. (a) Monohydroxylations are catalyzed by monooxygenases incorporating dioxygen (O_2) into the substrate, acting on the aromatic ring, alkyl groups of aromatics, or alkanes of various chain lengths, predominantly at C1 or C2 position; examples are shown for toluene and butane as substrates. (b) Dihydroxylation of aromatic rings are catalyzed by dioxygenases leading to catechols as products; an example is shown for toluene

CSIA in environmental studies usually targets the isotope pattern of the residual hydrocarbon substrate, the isotope fractionation associated with these reactions is playing the crucial role for assessing the potential of CSIA to detect and quantify biodegradation as well as to identify specific biodegradation pathways (see Vogt et al. 2016 for a review). In the following chapters, the characteristics of the different reaction mechanisms are briefly described, and the corresponding carbon and hydrogen isotope enrichment factors and lambda values determined so far are given (Table 1).

2 Reactions and Fractionation Factors

2.1 Aerobic Reactions

Classifying aerobic transformation reactions of hydrocarbons is not straightforward as oxygenases are classified in several enzyme families due to the variety of reaction mechanisms and involved cofactors, prosthetic groups, and metal ions (Lewis et al. 2011; Ullrich and Hofrichter 2007). In this review, we discuss oxygenases according to the number of hydroxyl groups introduced, thus monooxygenases (introduction of a single hydroxyl group by O₂) and dioxygenases (introduction of two hydroxyl group by O₂).



Fig. 2 Initial reactions for activation of hydrocarbons under anoxic conditions. (**a**) Fumarate addition is catalyzed by various sulfate reducers or syntrophic fermenters containing different fumarate-adding enzymes (FAEs) acting on alkylated aromatics (Heider et al. 2016a) or alkanes of various chain lengths (Heider et al. 2016a; Wilkes et al. 2016), predominantly at subterminal C2 position (Wilkes et al. 2016); examples are shown for toluene and butane as substrates. (**b**) Carboxylation of naphthalene has been biochemically verified for the sulfate-reducing strain N47 (Mouttaki et al. 2012). Metabolite studies indicate that phenanthrene is as well activated under sulfate-reducing conditions by carboxylation (Davidova et al. 2007; Zhang and Young 1997). (**c**) Hydroxylation of the ethyl side chain of ethylbenzene catalyzed by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase. (**d**) Activation of methane by reversed methanogenesis (Thauer and Shima 2008)

	Reference for isotope	Fischer et al. (2008)	Fischer et al. (2008)	Vogt et al. (2008)	Morasch et al. (2002)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	2 Kümmel et al. (2016)	Morasch et al. (2002)	Kümmel et al. (2016)	5 Kümmel et al. (2016)	(continued)
	Lambda	± 5	1 2	1 ± 2	n.d. ^b	-7±3	-18 ±	n.d. ^b	9 ± 1	-30 ±	
	AKIE _H	0.985-1.015	0.985-1.015	1.011 ± 0.032	1.029 ± 0.01	1.0	0.699–0.832 ^d		0.859-0.924°	0.541–0.702°	
	€ bulkH	.h.n	.h.n	-2 ± 5	-28 ± 10^{a}	4 ± 3	54 ± 4	-65 ± 13^{a}	21 ± 3	71 ± 6	
	AKIEc	1.004	1.002	1.006	1.001	1.002	1.004–1.008 ^d		1.007–1.014°	1.011–1.022 ^c	
	<pre> & pulkC </pre>	-1.3 ± 0.2	-0.7 ± 0.1	-1.8 ± 0.3	-0.4 ± 0.3	-0.5 ± 0.1	-0.8 ± 0.1	-0.1 ± 0.2	-1.6 ± 0.2	-1.3 ± 0.2	
	Substrate and electron acceptor conditions	Benzene, aerobic	Benzene, aerobic	Toluene, aerobic	Toluene, aerobic	Ethylbenzene, aerobic	Naphthalene, aerobic	Naphthalene, aerobic	Naphthalene, aerobic	2-Methylnaphthalene, aerobic	
reactions	Reference for enzymatic reaction	Na et al. (2005)	Axcell and Geary (1975)	Na et al. (2005)	Yeh et al. (1977)	Gibson et al. (1973)	Jeffrey et al. (1973)		Jeffrey et al. 1973	Resnick et al. (1996)	
hydrocarbon activation	Enzyme (organism)	Dioxygenase (Rhodococcus opacus B-4)	Dioxygenase (Pseudomonas putida ML2)	Dioxygenase (Rhodococcus opacus B-4)	Dioxygenase (Pseudomonas putida F1)	Dioxygenase (Pseudomonas putida F1) ^c	Naphthalene dioxygenase	(Pseudomonas putida NCIB 9816)	Naphthalene dioxygenase (Pseudomonas fluorescens ATCC 17483)	Naphthalene dioxygenase (Pseudomonas putida NCIB 9816)	
bulkC) for different	Reaction	Dihydroxylation of the aromatic ring									

Table 1 Overview of carbon (ϵ_{bulkC}) and hydrogen (ϵ_{bulkH}) enrichment factors, apparent kinetic isotope effects (AKIE_{C, H}), and lambda values ($\Lambda \approx \epsilon_{bulkH} / \epsilon_{bulkC}$)

D afananaa for	isotope values	Kümmel et al. (2016)	Pati et al. (2016)	Fischer et al. (2008)	Morasch et al. (2002)	Fischer et al. (2008)	Fischer et al. (2008)	Fischer et al. (2008)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Dorer et al. (2014b)
	Lambda (A)	-15 ± 1	40 ± 28	3 ± 1	n.d. ^b	11 ± 6	5 ± 2	10 ± 4	5 ± 6	9 ± 3
	AKIE _H	0.813-0.897°	1.12	1.036–1.071°	1.016	1.057–1.114 ^d	1.053–1.106 ^d	1.061 ± 1.121^{b}	1.0	1.1
	€bulkH	15 ± 2	-15 ± 1	-11 土 4	-16 ± 5^{a}	-17 ± 11	-16 ± 4	-18 ± 6	-2 ± 3	-6 ± 1
	AKIE _c	1.007–1.014°	1.004	1.005-1.01 [°]	1.008	1.013–1.026 ^d	1.008–1.016 ^d	1.005 to 1.009 ^b	1.003	1.005
	EbulkC	-1.2 ± 0.2	-0.4 ± 0.3	-1.7 ± 0.2	-1.1 ± 0.2	-4.3 ± 0.4	-2.6 ± 0.8	-1.5 ± 0.5	-0.4 ± 0.1	-0.6 ± 0.1
	Substrate and electron acceptor conditions	2-Methylnaphthalene, aerobic	Naphthalene, aerobic	Benzene, aerobic	Toluene, aerobic	Benzene, aerobic	Benzene, aerobic	Benzene, chlorate- reducing (intra-aerobic)	Ethylbenzene, aerobic	Ethylbenzene, aerobic
D afaranga for	enzymatic reaction	Lessner et al. (2002)		Tao et al. (2004)		Fischer et al. (2008)	Weelink et al. (2008)	Weelink et al. (2008)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Dorer et al. (2014b)
	Enzyme (organism)	Naphthalene dioxygenase (Pseudomonas fluorescens ATCC 17483)	Nitrobenzene dioxygenase (from <i>Comamonas sp.</i> JS765 expressed in <i>E. coli</i> , Pati et al. (2016))	Toluene 3- monooxygenase	(Ralstonia pickettii PKO1, di-iron hydroxylase)	Monooxygenase (Cupriavidus necator ATCC 17697)	Benzene monooxygenase (Alicycliphilus denitrificans BC)	Benzene monooxygenase (Alicycliphilus denitrificans BC)	Monooxygenase (enrichment culture ^c)	Monooxygenase (Pseudomonas fluorescens SK1 ^c)
	Reaction			Monohydroxylation of the aromatic ring						

(continued)
Table 1

Wei et al. (2016)	Wei et al. (2016)	5 Vogt et al. (2008)	4 to Mancini et al.	(0007)	Morasch et al. (2002)	Morasch et al. (2002)	Morasch et al. (2002)	6 Vogt et al. (2008)	: 0.8 Feisthauer et al. (2011)	: 0.4 Feisthauer et al. (2011)	± 0.5 Feisthauer et al. (2011)).3Feisthauer et al. (2011)	: 0.3 Feisthauer et al. (2011)	Rasigraf et al. (2012)
1	1	53 ±	54 ±	H 80	n.d. ^b	1	1	16 土	8.7 ±	7.7 ±	10.5	8 ± 0	7.3 ±	9.8
n.a.	n.a.	6.5	n.a.		10.5–27.7	n.a.	n.a.	1.026	13.5	2.2	3.1	10.2	1.8	
n.a.	n.a.	-140 ± 8	-97 ± 5 to	. II ± 601-	-905 to -956^{a}	n.a.	n.a.	-8.6 ± 3.7	-232 ± 30	-137 ± 20	-168 ± 9	-226 ± 18	-110 ± 12	-227.6 ± 13.5
1.009	1.01	1.02	1.013-1.018 ^e		1.024	1.014	1.019	1.0004	1.029	1.019	1.019	1.028	1.015	
-1.5 ± 0.1	-1.4 ± 0.1	-2.8 ± 0.2	-1.8 ± 0.2	$\frac{10}{-2.5 \pm 0.3^{e}}$	-3.3 ± 0.3	-1.7 ± 0.04	-2.3 ± 0.3	-0.4 ± 0.2	-27.9 ± 1.7	-18.8 ± 1.4	-19.1 ± 1	-27.7 ± 2.3	-14.8 ± 0.9	-29.2 ± 2.6
Phenol, aerobic	p-Cresol, aerobic	Toluene, aerobic	Toluene, aerobic		Toluene, aerobic	<i>m</i> -Xylene, aerobic	<i>p</i> -Xylene, aerobic	Toluene, aerobic	Methane, aerobic	Methane, aerobic	Methane, aerobic	Methane, aerobic	Methane, aerobic	Methane, nitrate- reducing (intra-aerobic)
Harayama et al. (1989)								Luykx et al. (2003)	Zahn and DiSpirito (1996)	Pilkington and Dalton (1991)	Murrell et al. (2000)	Colby et al. (1975)	Bodrossy et al. (1997)	Welte et al. (2016)
Phenol hydroxylase (Acinetobacter	calcoaceticus NCIMB 8250)	Xylene monooxygenase (Pseudomonas putida mt-	2, di-iron hydroxylase)					Toluene monooxygenase (Cladosporium sphaerospermum T0, cytochrome P450)	Particulate methane monooxygenase, pMMO (Methylococcus capsulatus Bath)	pMMO (Methylosinus sporium 5)	pMMO (Methylocystis parvus OBBP)	pMMO (Methylomonas methanica S1)	pMMO (Methylocaldum gracile 14L)	pMMO (Candidatus Methylomirabilis oxyfera
Monohydroxylation of the alkyl group	(reaction with molecular oxygen)							<u>.</u>						

Reference for isotope		Feisthauer et al. (2011)	Feisthauer et al. (2011)	Dorer et al. (2014a, b)	Dorer et al. (2016)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Dorer et al. (2016)	Dorer et al. (2016)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Dorer et al. (2016)	Wei et al.	(9107)	Wei et al. (2016)
T ambda (A)		9.3 ± 0.5	9.5 ± 0.7	19.1 ± 1^{f}	23 ± 1^{f}	$18 \pm 1^{\rm f}$	22 ± 2^{f}	$23 \pm 1^{\rm f}$	22 ± 1^{f}	$31 \pm 9^{\mathrm{f}}$	1	1	n.a.
AK1E	Harver	4.3	3.7	3.9	1.6	4.4	1.6	2	4.2	1.5	n.a.		n.a.
ŭ	c bulkH	-192 ± 29	-183 ± 24	-111 土 7	-50 ± 4	-111 ± 12	-53 ± 10	-65 ± 13	-112 ± 6	-78 ± 10	n.a.		n.a.
AKIF	DALL'S	1.023	1.022	1.03	1.013	1.033	1.013	1.02	1.029	1.01	1.016		1.026
(: :	cbulkC	-22.9 ± 3.2	-21.5 ± 2.7	-3.8 ± 0.1	-1.6 ± 0.1	-4.1 ± 0.2	-1.7 ± 0.2	-2.4 ± 0.2	-3.7 ± 0.1	-1.3 ± 0.4	-2.3 ± 0.2		-3.6 ± 0.4
Substrate and electron		Methane, aerobic	Methane, aerobic	Ethylbenzene, nitrate- reducing	Ethylbenzene, manganese-reducing	Ethylbenzene, nitrate- reducing	Ethylbenzene, manganese-reducing	Ethylbenzene, iron- reducing	Ethylbenzene, nitrate- reducing	Ethylbenzene, manganese-reducing	p-Cresol, aerobic		<i>p</i> -Cresol, nitrate- reducing
Reference for enzymatic	IVAVUUI	Colby and Dalton (1978)	Pilkington and Dalton (1991)	Kniemeyer and Heider (2001)		Dorer et al. (2014b)			Dorer et al. (2014b)		Hopper and	(c/91) role1	Peters et al. (2007a)
Enzyme (organism)	Luzy IIIC (Vigamani)	Soluble methane monooxygenase, sMMO (Methylococcus	sMMO (Methylosinus sporium 5)	Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase	(Aromatoleum aromaticum EbN1)	Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase	(Georgfuchsia toluolica G5G6)		Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase	(enrichment culture dominated by Azoarcus)	<i>p</i> -Cresol methyl	hydroxylase (Pseudomonas pseudoalcaligenes NCIMB 9867)	p-Cresol methyl hydroxylase (<i>Geobacter</i> <i>metallireducens</i> GS-15)
Reaction	INCOLUTI			Hydroxylation with water at the alkyl	dnoıb								

Table 1 (continued)

Vogt et al. (2008)	Meckenstock et al. 1999	Kümmel et al. (2013)	Vogt et al. (2008)	Kümmel et al. (2013)	Vogt et al. (2008)	Meckenstock et al. (1999)	Tobler et al. (2007)	Tobler et al. (2008)	Kümmel et al. (2013)	Vogt et al. (2008)	Morasch et al. (2001)	Vogt et al. (2008)	Meckenstock et al. (1999)	(continued)
11 ± 5	n.a.	11 ± 3	$11 \pm 3 \text{ to}$ 15 ± 2	15 ± 2	$\begin{array}{c} 14 \pm 1 \text{ to} \\ 14 \pm 4 \end{array}$	n.a.	n.a.	26.6–28.6 ^h	-26 ± 3	$\begin{array}{c} 28 \pm 4 \text{ to} \\ 30 \pm 2 \end{array}$	n.a.	31 ± 11	n.a.	
1.4	n.a.	1.39	2.2-2.4	1.44	1.5–1.8	n.a.	n.a.	1.35–1.96 ^g		1.9–2.3	n.a.	1.8	n.a.	
-35 ± 14	n.a.	-35 ± 11	-78 ± 12 to -79 ± 21	-38 ± 5	$-45 \pm 15 \text{ to} -58 \pm 10$	n.a.	n.a.	-35 ± 0.9 to -98 ± 3^{g}	-55 ± 8	$-68 \pm 5 \text{ to}$ -80 ± 14	n.a.	-66 ± 19	n.a.	
1.019	1.012	1.021	1.038–1.044	1.02	1.02 to 1.027	1.013	1.007	1.009–1.025 ^g	1.013	1.016-1.018	1.016	1.014	1.012	
-2.7 ± 0.1	-1.7 ± 0.1	-2.9 ± 0.4	-5.6 ± 0.3 to -6.2 ± 1.1	-2.8 ± 0.7	-2.9 ± 0.2 to 3.8 ± 0.5	-1.8 ± 0.3	-1 ± 0.1	-1.3 ± 0.1 to -3.6 ± 0.7^{g}	-1.8 ± 0.4	-2.3 ± 0.2 to -2.6 ± 0.2	-2.2	-2 ± 0.2	-1.7	
Toluene, nitrate- reducing		Toluene, enzyme assay	Toluene, nitrate- reducing	Toluene, enzyme assay	Toluene, nitrate- reducing	Toluene, iron-reducing			Toluene, enzyme assay	Toluene, sulfate- reducing		Toluene, sulfate- reducing		
Biegert et al. (1996)		Biegert et al. (1996)	Beller and Spormann (1997)	Beller and Spormann (1997)	Rabus and Heider (1998)	Kane et al. (2002)			Kane et al. (2002)	Morasch et al. (2001)		Heider et al. (2016a)		
Benzylsuccinate synthase, BSS (Thauera aromatica	DSM 6984)	BSS (crude cell extract from Thauera aromatica DSM 6984)	BSS (Azoarcus sp. T	BSS (crude cell extract from Azoarcus sp. T)	BSS (Aromatoleum aromaticum EbN1)	BSS (Geobacter metallireducens GS-15)			BSS (crude cell extract from <i>Geobacter</i> <i>metallireducens</i> DSM 7210)	BSS (Desulfosarcina cetonica DSM 7267)		BSS (Strain TRM1)		
Fumarate addition														

		Reference for							Reference for
		enzymatic	Substrate and electron					•	isotope
Reaction	Enzyme (organism)	reaction	acceptor conditions	€bulkC	AKIE _e	€bulkH	AKIE _H	Lambda (A)	values
	Putative BSS (Desulfosarcina ovata)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	Toluene, sulfate- reducing	-2.5 ± 0.5	1.017	-107 ± 23	3.4	41 ± 8	Herrmann et al. (2009)
	Putative BSS (enrichment culture)	Vogt et al. (2008)	Toluene, sulfate- reducing	-2.8 ± 0.1	1.019	-87 ± 6	3.1	28 ± 2	Vogt et al. (2008)
	BSS (enrichment culture)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	Toluene, sulfate- reducing	-6.7 ± 0.4	1.046	-126 ± 9	4.7	20 ± 2	Herrmann et al. (2009)
	Putative BSS (enrichment culture)	Ahad et al. (2000)	Toluene, sulfate- reducing	-0.8	1.006	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Ahad et al. (2000)
	Putative BSS (soil column)	Richnow et al. (2003)	Toluene, sulfate- reducing	-1.5	1.011	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Richnow et al. (2003)
	BSS (enrichment culture)	Beller and Edwards (2000)	Toluene, methanogenic	-0.5	1.004	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Ahad et al. (2000)
	BSS (Blastochloris sulfoviridis)	Zengler et al. (1999)	Toluene, phototrophic	-4 ± 0.5	1.029	-58 ± 14	1.2	4 ± 3	Vogt et al. (2008)
	BSS (Azoarcus sp. T)	Beller and Spormann (1997)	<i>m</i> -Xylene, nitrate- reducing	-2.3 ± 0.1	1.018	-50 ± 6	1.93	21 ± 2	Herrmann et al. (2009)
	Fumarate-adding enzyme, FAE (enrichment culture)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	<i>m</i> -Xylene, sulfate- reducing	-2.7 ± 0.2	1.022	-48 ± 5	1.84	16 ± 2	Herrmann et al. (2009)
	FAE (strain OX39)	Morasch et al. (2004)	m-Xylene, sulfate- reducing	-1.8	1.015	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Morasch et al. (2004)
	Putative FAE (Desulfosarcina ovata)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	<i>o</i> -Xylene, sulfate- reducing	-2.3 ± 0.4	1.018	-41 ± 9	1.65	15 ± 4	Herrmann et al. (2009)
	FAE (enrichment culture)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	o-Xylene, sulfate- reducing	-0.7 ± 0.1	1.006	-25 ± 3	1.32	29 ± 5	Herrmann et al. (2009)

$\overline{0}$
ຄັ
ž
ē
÷Ξ
7
ō
~
0
9
9
-
e 1 (
le 1 (0
ble 1 (o
able 1 (c

 \sim

Morasch et al. (2004)	Richnow et al. (2003)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Morasch et al. (2004)	Wei et al. (2016)	Morasch et al. (2004)	Wei et al. (2016)	Griebler et al. (2004)	Jaekel et al. (2014)	Jaekel et al. (2014)	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)	Jaekel et al. (2014)	Jaekel et al. 2014	Kniemeyer et al. 2007	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)	(continued)
n.a.	n.a.	12 ± 4	168 ± 19	278 ± 123	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	6.3 ± 0.9^{i}	11.9 ± 0.2^{j}	n.a.	7.9 ± 0.6^{i}	10 ± 0.4^{j}	n.a.	n.a.	
n.a.	n.a.	1.23	1.8	1.8	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	1.14 ⁱ	2.14 ^j	n.a.	1.22 ⁱ	1.35 ^j	n.a.	n.a.	
1.a.	1.a.	-19 ± 3	-96 ± 7	-76 ± 16	1.a.	1.a.	1.a.	1.a.	1.a.	-16 ± 4^{i}	-92 ± 6^{j}	1.a.	-24 ± 4^{i}	-36 ± 4^{j}	1.a.	1.a.	
I.012 I	т 6009	- 101	- 900.1	- 5005	1.028 I	1.016 r	r.011	1.014 r	r.01		l.026 ^j	1.016 ^k r	- 1009 ⁱ	- i1011	1.018 ^k r	1.018 ^k r	
-1.5	-1.1	-1.2 ± 0.3	-0.7 ± 0.3	-0.6 ± 0.1	-3.9	-2.2 ± 0.3	-1.6	-1.9 ± 0.2	-0.9 ± 0.1	-2.6 ± 0.6^{i}	-8.7 ± 1.1^{j}	-5.2 ^k	-3.1 ± 0.4^{i}	$-3.7\pm0.5^{ m j}$	-5.9 ^k	-5.9 ^k	
o-Xylene, sulfate- reducing	o-Xylene, sulfate- reducing	<i>p</i> -Xylene, sulfate- reducing	Ethylbenzene, sulfate- reducing	Ethylbenzene, anoxic	<i>m</i> -Cresol, sulfate- reducing	<i>m</i> -Cresol, sulfate- reducing	<i>p</i> -Cresol, sulfate- reducing	<i>p</i> -Cresol, sulfate- reducing	2-Methylnaphthalene, sulfate-reducing	Propane, sulfate- reducing	1	1	Propane, sulfate- reducing	1	1	Propane, sulfate- reducing	
Morasch et al. (2004)	Richnow et al. (2003)	Herrmann et al. (2009)	Dorer et al. (2014b)	Dorer et al. 2014b	Müller et al. 1999	Müller et al. (1999)	Müller et al. (2001)	Müller et al. (2001)	Griebler et al. (2004)	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)			Jaekel et al. (2014)			Kniemeyer et al. (2007)	
FAE (strain OX39)	Putative FAE (soil column)	FAE (enrichment culture)	Putative FAE (enrichment culture)	Putative FAE (enrichment culture)	FAE (Desulfosarcina cetonica DSM 7267)	FAE (strain N47)	FAE (strain BuS5)			FAE (enrichment culture)			FAE (enrichment culture)				

Table 1 (continu	ed)								
Reaction	Enzyme (organism)	Reference for enzymatic reaction	Substrate and electron acceptor conditions	EbulkC	AKIE _c	€bulkH	AKIE _H	Lambda (A)	Reference for isotope values
	FAE (strain BuS5)	Jaekel et al. (2014)	<i>n</i> -Butane, sulfate- reducing	$1.8\pm0.3^{ m i}$	1.007 ⁱ	-9 ± 2^{i}	1.09 ⁱ	4.9 ± 1.2	Jackel et al. (2014)
			1	$-5\pm0.7^{ m j}$	1.02 ^j	-32 ± 10^{j}	1.42 ^j	$6.9 \pm 1.2^{ m j}$	Jaekel et al. (2014)
				-1.6 ^k	1.006^{k}	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)
	FAE (enrichment culture)	Jaekel et al. (2014)	<i>n</i> -Butane, sulfate- reducing	-2 ± 0.5^{i}	1.008 ⁱ	-11 ± 4^{i}	1.13 ⁱ	$5.9\pm0.9^{ m i}$	Jackel et al. (2014)
				$-5.6\pm0.5^{\mathrm{j}}$	1.023 ^j	-47 ± 5^{j}	1.78 ^j	$8.7\pm0.4^{ m j}$	Jaekel et al. (2014)
				-1.6 ^k	1.006^{k}	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Kniemeyer et al. (2007)
	FAE (enrichment culture)	Jaekel et al. (2014)	<i>n</i> -Butane, sulfate- reducing	0.8 ± 0.3^{i}	1.003 ⁱ	-5 ± 2^{i}	1.05 ⁱ	5.3 ± 2.4^{i}	Jaekel et al. (2014)
				$-1.5\pm0.4^{ m j}$	1.006	-12 ± 2^{j}	1.13 ^j	$7.7 \pm 0.8^{\mathrm{j}}$	Jaekel et al. (2014)
	FAE (strain HxN1)	Rabus et al. (2001)	<i>n</i> -Hexane, nitrate- reducing	-2.3	1.014	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.	Vieth and Wilkes (2006)
Carboxylation	Carboxylase (enrichment culture N47)	Mouttaki et al. (2012)	Naphthalene, sulfate- reducing	-0.3 ± 0.1	1.003	-59 ± 8	1.67	29 ± 8	Bergmann et al. (2011)
	Putative carboxylase (strain NaphS2)	Musat et al. (2009)	Naphthalene, sulfate- reducing	-2 ± 0.4	1.02	-43 ± 6	1.41	107 ± 45	Bergmann et al. (2011)
	Putative carboxylase (strain NaphS6)	Musat et al. (2009)	Naphthalene, sulfate- reducing	-0.4 ± 0.3	n.d.	$\begin{array}{c} -11 \pm 2 \text{ to} \\ -47 \pm 4 \end{array}$	1.1–1.57	n.d.	Kümmel et al. (2016)
	Putative carboxylase (enrichment culture)	Abu Laban et al. (2010)	Benzene, iron-reducing	-3 ± 0.5	1.018	-56 ± 8	1.51	17 ± 1	Bergmann et al. (2011)
	Putative carboxylase (enrichment culture)	Luo et al. (2014)	Benzene, nitrate- reducing	-2.8 ± 0.6	1.017	-47 ± 4	1.39	16 ± 2	Mancini et al. (2008)

304

Wei et al. (2016)	Wei et al. (2016)	Holler et al. (2009) and Feisthauer et al. (2011)	Holler et al. (2009) and Feisthauer et al. (2011)	Holler et al. (2009) and Feisthauer et al. (2011)
n.a.	n.a.	9.3 ± 0.2	7.7 ± 2.3	8.1 ± 0.6
n.a.	n.a.	1.7	2.3	12.2
n.a.	n.a.	-100.7 ± 1.7	-139.4 ± 9.4	-229.6 ± 7.1
1.004	0.998	1.012	1.021	1.037
-0.7 ± 0.1	0.4 ± 0.1	-11.9 ± 0	-20.6 ± 1.3	-35.7 ± 1.3
Phenol, nitrate- reducing	Phenol, sulfate- reducing	Methane, sulfate- reducing	Methane, sulfate- reducing	Methane, sulfate- reducing
Schuhle and Fuchs (2004)	Wei et al. (2016)	Nauhaus et al. (2002)	Nauhaus et al. (2002)	Nauhaus et al. (2002)
Phenylphosphate carboxylase (<i>Thauera</i> <i>aromatica</i> DSM 6984)	Putative phenylphosphate carboxylase (Desulfosarcina cetonica DSM 7267)	Reversed methanogenesis (enrichment culture)	Reversed methanogenesis (enrichment culture)	Reversed methanogenesis (enrichment culture)
		Activation by coenzyme M		

n.a. not analyzed

^aHydrogen isotope fractionation with mixtures (50:50) of per-deuterated and non-labeled substrate ^bn.d. = not determined; due to the use of per-deuterated substrates

°Minor site reactions cannot be excluded (Dorer et al. 2014b)

^dDepending on the reaction mechanism (stepwise or concerted) ^eDepending on the concentration of iron ions in the growth medium (Mancini et al. 2006)

f calculated according to Dorer et al. (2014a)

 $^{\rm g}$ depending on the source of Fe(III) $^{\rm h}$ calculated by robler et al. (2008)

without agitation

^jcontinuous agitation ^kdiscontinuous agitation

The carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation patterns differ between the two groups. Besides the classical aerobic degradation pathways, "intra-aerobic" degradation pathways have been recently reported to be active under nitrate-reducing or chlorate-reducing conditions, e.g., for the oxidation of methane (Ettwig et al. 2010; Welte et al. 2016), longer alkanes (Zedelius et al. 2011), or benzene (Weelink et al. 2008). "Intra-aerobic" means that molecular oxygen is produced by disproportionation of inorganic nitrate or chlorate species to form O_2 which is subsequently used for hydrocarbon activation. Intra-aerobic pathways are poorly investigated yet but might be of environmental relevance as a recent study suggests (Zhu et al. 2017).

2.1.1 Monooxygenation of Hydrocarbon Aromatics

Monooxygenases acting on aromatic compounds have been divided in four different types (Ullrich and Hofrichter 2007): heme-containing cytochrome P450 enzymes, di-iron hydroxylases, pterin-dependent monooxygenases, and metal-free flavin monooxygenases. The di-iron hydroxylases and the heme-containing cytochrome P450 enzymes are most relevant for the aerobic activation of aromatic hydrocarbons. Several heme-containing cytochrome P450 enzymes have been described; besides using aromatic hydrocarbons as substrates, these enzymes catalyze hydroxylations or epoxidations of a wide range of other substrates (Ullrich and Hofrichter 2007). The heme cofactor consists of a protoporphyrin IX-bound iron atom that binds and activates dioxygen which subsequently reacts with the substrate (Ullrich and Hofrichter 2007). Di-iron hydroxylases are bacterial multicomponent monooxygenases consisting of a hydroxylase, a NADH reductase, a small regulatory protein, and sometimes a Rieske-type ferredoxin protein (Lewis et al. 2011). The hydroxylase component contains the carboxylate-bridged di-iron site by which dioxygen is activated and subsequently inserted into a C-H bond of the hydrocarbon substrate (Ullrich and Hofrichter 2007). Principally, monooxygenases can hydroxylate aromatic rings or alkyl side chains.

For a number of ring-hydroxylating monooxygenases, carbon and hydrogen enrichment factors were determined. Carbon enrichment factors ranged considerably from $-0.4 \pm 0.1\%$ to $-4.3 \pm 0.4\%$, whereas hydrogen enrichment factors were rather small, ranging from $-2 \pm 3\%$ to $-18 \pm 6\%$ for toluene, benzene, ethylbenzene, phenol, or *p*-cresol as substrates (Table 1; Dorer et al. 2014b; Fischer et al. 2008; Morasch et al. 2002; Vogt et al. 2008; Wei et al. 2016). The wide range of carbon enrichment factors is probably due to the diversity of monooxygenases used in the fractionation experiments; they likely have different reaction mechanisms, resulting in either small or large carbon isotope fractionation upon the insertion of a C-OH bond into the aromatic ring system. However, the data indicate that the abstraction of the H atom during hydroxylation of the aromatic ring is only partially rate-determining due to the small hydrogen isotope effects observed (AKIE_H \leq 1.12). Thus, lambda values of monooxygenation reactions at the aromatic ring were generally low, ranging between 3 ± 1 and 11 ± 6 (Table 1). In contrast, monohydroxylation of the methyl group of toluene by xylene monooxygenase, a multicomponent di-iron hydroxylase, resulted in strong carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation (AKIE_H up to 27.7; Mancini et al. 2006; Morasch et al. 2002;

Vogt et al. 2008) leading to significant higher lambda values. This indicates that the cleavage of the C-H bond upon methyl group hydroxylation is indeed the ratedetermining step of the reaction. Additional studies are needed to confirm whether this strong isotope effect is typical for alkyl group-hydroxylating monooxygenases of the di-iron Rieske-type. Methyl group hydroxylation of toluene by the fungal enzyme toluene monooxygenase, which is a cytochrome P450 enzyme (Luykx et al. 2003), was associated with much lower carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation (Table 1, Vogt et al. 2008), indicating considerable masking of isotope fractionation.

2.1.2 Monooxygenation of Alkanes

Alkanes are hydroxylated by different monooxgygenases depending on their chain length. Methane, but also alkanes containing more than one carbon atom, are oxidized by methane monooxygenase (MMO) (Rojo 2009; van Beilen and Funhoff 2007). Two types of MMOs are known: a soluble methane monooxygenase (sMMO) expressed at low copper concentrations and a particulate membrane-bound methane monooxygenase (pMMO) more widely distributed (Hakemian and Rosenzweig 2007). sMMO belongs to the di-iron hydroxylases, whereas pMMO essentially contains mononuclear and dinuclear copper which explains the expression of sMMO under copper limitation. Carbon and hydrogen isotope enrichment factors were determined for several taxonomically different methanotrophic bacteria showing pMMOs or sMMO activity (Table 1; Feisthauer et al. 2011; Rasigraf et al. 2012); enrichment factors ranged from -14.8% to -29.2% for carbon and from -110% to -231.5% for hydrogen. Notably, lambda values were almost similar ranging between 7.3 and 10.5, indicating that methane oxidation catalyzed by sMMO and pMMO proceeds by a similar C-H bond cleavage mechanism. Thus, the ²H and ¹³C isotope fractionation patterns principally enable to identify and characterize methane biodegradation in aerobic environments by dual isotope analysis.

Other enzymes acting on short-chain alkanes (ethane, propane, butane) are similar to sMMO and pMMO (Rojo 2009; van Beilen and Funhoff 2007), e.g., butane monooxygenase of Thauera butanivorans (formerly Pseudomonas butanovora). Three types of enzymes have been described yet catalyzing the monooxygenation of alkanes containing 5-24 carbon atoms: cytochrome P450 alkane hydroxylases (Rojo 2009; van Beilen and Funhoff 2007), particulate non-heme diiron monooxygenases termed AlkB (Rojo 2009; van Beilen and Funhoff 2007), and a Rieske-type monooxygenase (Li et al. 2013). The Alk system of *Pseudomonas putida* GPo1 catalyzing the oxidation of alkanes containing 5–12 carbon atoms is well-characterized: it consists of an alkane hydroxylase (AlkB), a membrane protein catalyzing the substrate oxidation, rubredoxin (AlkG), and rubredoxin reductase (AlkT) (Ji et al. 2013). The enzymes using alkanes of longer chain lengths (C₂₄ to C₃₀ and longer) as substrates are less good characterized; they are probably not related to the alkane hydroxylases mentioned above (Wang and Shao 2013). Generally, alkanes are oxidized either in terminal or subterminal position, leading to primary or secondary alcohols as reaction products (Rojo 2009). Remarkably, none of the mentioned alkane hydroxylase reactions have been investigated yet for carbon or hydrogen isotope fractionation. All carbon and hydrogen isotope

fractionation factors determined so far for aerobic alkane degradation have been done with microbial cultures in which the initial step of alkane degradation was not further characterized (Vogt et al. 2016). These results obtained with uncharacterized cultures demonstrate, however, that aerobic alkane degradation – probably generally initiated by monohydroxylation as discussed above – is principally linked to carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation. Notably, the magnitude of carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation of alkanes was considerably decreasing in these former studies as a function of chain length, indicating strong isotope masking effects for alkanes with increasing number of carbon atoms (Bouchard et al. 2008), possibly due to uptake of alkanes by the cell.

2.1.3 Dioxygenation of Hydrocarbon Aromatics

Dioxygenases introducing two hydroxyl groups in aromatic rings are named Rieske non-heme iron oxygenases and further classified by the names of the substrates degraded by specific organisms, e.g., the toluene/biphenyl family or the naphthalene family (Gibson and Parales 2000). A well-investigated model enzyme for Rieske non-heme iron oxygenases is naphthalene dioxygenase (NDO) containing a NADH oxidoreductase, a ferredoxin, and an oxygenase (termed NDO) comprising the active center. The active site contains a Rieske [2Fe–2S] center and a mononuclear nonheme iron attached which binds and activates molecular oxygen for subsequent naphthalene dihydroxylation. Oxygen is attracted by the π electrons of the aromatic ring resulting in the formation of cis-dihydrodiol; as this step is not associated with a σ bond cleavage or formation and also thought to be rate-limiting, dioxygenase reactions are generally not expected to be accompanied by considerable isotope fractionation.

Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation factors linked to the reactions of dioxygenases using benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, naphthalene, or 2-methylnaphthalene as substrates are listed in Table 1. Carbon enrichment factors were low to moderate, ranging from insignificant ($-0.1 \pm 0.2\%$) to $-1.8 \pm 0.3\%$. Small carbon enrichment factors were also reported for dioxygenation of substituted benzenes, e.g., chlorobenzene by different dioxygenases $(-0.1 \pm 0.1\%)$ to -0.4 ± 0.1 %, Kaschl et al. 2005) or nitrobenzenes by 2-nitrotoluene dioxygenase $(-0.1 \pm 0.1\%$ to $-0.8 \pm 0.2\%$, Pati et al. 2016). Notably, carbon isotope enrichment factors during ring dioxygenation of nitrobenzene and different nitrotoluenes by another enzyme, nitrobenzene dioxygenase, varied considerably, showing values of $-0.4 \pm 0.2\%$ to $-1.4 \pm 0.4\%$ for nitrotoluenes and $-3.7 \pm 0.2\%$ for nitrobenzene, respectively (Pati et al. 2016). The same trend was observed for hydrogen isotope fractionation (despite low magnitudes), resulting in similar lambda values and suggesting a common mechanism for dioxygenation of nitrobenzene and nitrotoluenes (Pati et al. 2016). The authors assume that isotope fractionation was controlled by the rate of enzymatic oxygen activation by which carbon (and hydrogen) isotope fractionation was masked. This type of isotope masking may be relevant also for other oxygenases and substrates. Low carbon and no or inverse hydrogen fractionation were observed for benzene derivatives which were attacked chemically by OH radicals at the ring (Zhang et al. 2016). This was also interpreted

as masking effect caused by pre-equilibrium between the substrate and OH radical preceding the rate-limiting step leading to reduced isotope fractionation.

Partly inconsistent results were observed for hydrogen isotope fractionation upon aromatics hydrocarbon dioxygenation (Table 1). In a number of studies, no hydrogen isotope fractionation was determined for different organisms and enzymes (Dorer et al. 2014b; Fischer et al. 2008; Vogt et al. 2008). Naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene dihydroxylation by naphthalene dioxygenase (Kümmel et al. 2016) and dihydroxylation of ethylbenzene (Dorer et al. 2014b) produced however an inverse hydrogen isotope effect, explicable by an inverse secondary stable hydrogen effect due to the conversion of a sp²-hybridized π C-C bond into a sp²-hybridized σ C-C bond (Kümmel et al. 2016). In one study, normal hydrogen isotope effects were observed for toluene and naphthalene dioxygenation (Morasch et al. 2002); the latter result is contradictory to the data observed by Kümmel et al. (2016) and might be related to the use of per-deuterated naphthalene by Morasch et al. (2002) (see also discussion in Kümmel et al. 2016).

2.1.4 Dioxygenation of Alkanes

Dihydroxylation of alkanes of the chain lengths C_{10} to C_{30} by an alkane dioxygenase was only reported for *Acinetobacter sp.* strain M-1 (Maeng et al. 1996); this reaction is probably not as usual as monooxygenase-catalyzed alkane hydroxylation. Carbon or hydrogen isotope fractionation factors have not been yet determined for alkane dihydroxylation.

2.2 Anaerobic Reactions

2.2.1 Anaerobic Hydroxylation of Aromatic Hydrocarbons

Oxygen-independent hydroxylation reactions were mainly reported for the hydroxylation of alkyl side chains of aromatics; two enzyme families can be differentiated. Flavocytochrome c hydroxylases have been described to hydroxylate the alkyl group of phenolic compounds; they are periplasmic or membrane-bound and contain a covalently bound flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) and an electron-transferring cytochrome c subunit (Boll et al. 2014). Due to the higher C-H bond dissociation hydrocarbons lacking electronegative energy of aromatic substituents, flavocytochrome c hydroxylases cannot catalyze hydroxylation reactions at the alkyl side chain of aromatic hydrocarbons (Boll et al. 2014). Instead, these reactions are catalyzed by hydroxylases containing a molybdenum cofactor, belonging to the DMSO reductase family (Boll et al. 2014). A well-investigated enzyme of this type is ethylbenzene dehydrogenase detected in nitrate-reducing strains (Johnson et al. 2001; Kniemeyer and Heider 2001). Besides a subunit containing the molybdenum cofactor and a [4Fe-4S] cluster, the enzyme consists of two electron-transferring subunits containing FeS centers and heme b, respectively (Boll et al. 2014). It was demonstrated that the hydroxyl group is generated from water. Other reported substrates for this type of enzyme are steroids (Dermer and Fuchs 2012) and p-cymene (Strijkstra et al. 2014).

Anaerobic hydroxylation of benzene resulting in phenol was reported for *Geobacter metallireducens* under iron-reducing conditions (Zhang et al. 2013), but an enzyme catalyzing this reaction has not been characterized yet.

Recently, carbon fractionation factors for the anaerobic hydroxylation of *p*-cresol by nitrate-reducing model strains containing flavocytochrome c hydroxylases were shown to be substantial (Table 1; Wei et al. 2016) and in the same range observed for methyl group oxidation by a monooxygenase (Table 1; Mancini et al. 2006; Morasch et al. 2002; Vogt et al. 2008). Unfortunately, hydrogen isotope analysis for anaerobic p-cresol hydroxylation could not be determined yet due to analytical constraints (Wei et al. 2016). Similar carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation factors were detected in microbial cultures hydroxylating the ethyl side chain of ethylbenzene by ethylbenzene dehydrogenase. Under nitrate-reducing conditions, carbon and hydrogen fractionation factors were extraordinarily high (Table 1; Dorer et al. 2014a, b), demonstrating that the cleavage of the C-H bond is the rate-limiting step of the reaction mechanism. Notably, carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation factors were considerably lower if nitrate was replaced by manganese or iron as electron acceptor in the same microbial cultures (Dorer et al. 2016). The lambda values were however similar for all conditions, a result which can be explained by considerable masking of isotope fractionation by diffusion-controlled, rate-limiting ethylbenzene availability due to the use of solid manganese (IV) or ferric iron (III) particles as electron acceptors, leading to attachment of cells, biofilm formation, and decreased ethylbenzene degradation rates (Dorer et al. 2016).

2.2.2 Anaerobic Hydroxylation of Alkanes

Anaerobic hydroxylation of alkanes at the subterminal position was also suggested for the sulfate-reducer *Desulfococcus oleovorans* Hdx3 using a molybdenum-comprising enzyme similar to ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (Heider et al. 2016b). Isotope fractionation factors for this reaction have not been determined yet.

2.2.3 Addition of Alkyl-Aromatic Hydrocarbons to Fumarate

The addition of alkyl-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons or of alkanes to fumarate yielding alkylaryl- or alkylsuccinates is a key reaction of anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders. A high number of substrates were reported to be activated by this reaction (Heider et al. 2016a). The reaction is catalyzed by glycyl-radical enzymes of the pyruvate formate lyase family (Leuthner et al. 1998). The reaction was discovered in toluene-degrading nitrate-reducing strains (Beller and Spormann 1997; Biegert et al. 1996); the enzyme catalyzing the activation of toluene to benzylsuccinate, benzylsuccinate synthase, is composed of a large, glycyl-radical-containing subunit (bearing the active center of the enzyme) and two smaller FeS cluster-containing subunits (Boll et al. 2014). This structure is unique for all fumarate-adding enzymes detected so far (Heider et al. 2016a), although sequence variations of the large subunit indicate that several isoenzymes exist (von Netzer et al. 2016). Besides toluene, a large number of aromatic hydrocarbons with alkyl side chains were shown to be activated by addition to fumarate, e.g., xylenes, ethylbenzene, or 2-methylnaphthalene (Heider et al. 2016a).

Several carbon and hydrogen enrichment factors for fumarate addition of alkylated aromatics have been determined up to now (Table 1). For all cultures and substrates investigated, carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation were observed, suggesting that the homolytic cleavage of the C-H bond is a rate-determining step of the reaction mechanism. Enrichment factors differed however up to an order of magnitude (AKIE_C ranging from 1.004 to 1.046, AKIE_H ranging from 1.2 to 4.7, Table 1). Notably, these differences cannot be solely caused by simple masking of carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation, as lambda values differed also considerably, e.g., for toluene from 4 ± 3 to 41 ± 8 (Table 1). Thus, the considerably different lambda values were interpreted as variations of the reaction mechanisms of benzylsuccinate synthase due to isoenzymes occurring in distinct ecophysiological groups of bacteria, e.g., nitrate-reducing Betaproteobacteria and sulfate-reducing or iron-reducing Deltaproteobacteria (Dorer et al. 2016; Kümmel et al. 2013; Vogt et al. 2008). Such variability in isotope fractionation of enzymes catalyzing the same reaction may complicate the interpretation of in situ isotope effects in hydrocarbon-contaminated environments but offers also the chance to detect distinct isoenzymes (Vogt et al. 2008).

2.2.4 Addition to Fumarate of Alkanes

In addition to alkylated aromatics, several alkanes were shown to be activated by addition to fumarate; in most cases, fumarate was added in subterminal position (C2), but also additions at C1 (terminal) or C3 position were observed as side reactions (Callaghan 2013). Fractionation factors were determined for fumarate addition to propane, *n*-butane, and *n*-hexane (Table 1; Jaekel et al. 2014; Vieth and Wilkes 2006). Similar to fumarate addition to alkyl side chains of aromatics, addition of alkanes to fumarate was linked to carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation – but the magnitude differed considerably (AKIE_C ranging from 1.003 to 1.026, AKIE_H ranging from 1.05 to 2.14). Since the corresponding lambda values were roughly similar (4.9 ± 1.2 to 11.9 ± 0.2), this variety in isotope fractionation was interpreted as an effect of cultivation conditions (static or mixed cultures); hence the physicochemical transfer of the short-chain alkanes from the gas phase to the liquid phase was shown to be partially rate-determining, masking carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation considerably (Table 1; Jaekel et al. 2014).

2.2.5 Carboxylation

Carboxylation of the aromatic ring under anoxic conditions was demonstrated for phenolic compounds and naphthalene and proposed for benzene. Phenylphosphate carboxylase (Ppc) of the nitrate-reducing strain *Thauera aromatica* involved in anaerobic phenol degradation is well investigated. Firstly, phenylphosphate is formed from phenol by an ATP-dependent phenylphosphate synthase (Pps), followed by carboxylation to 4-hydroxybenzoate (Boll et al. 2014). Ppc consists of four subunits related to UbiD-like decarboxylases (Boll et al. 2014). Pps and Ppc were detected in the phenol-degrading iron-reducer *Geobacter metallireducens* GS-15, too, although the Ppc was shown to be of different architecture than the

enzyme in *Thauera aromatica* (Schleinitz et al. 2009). The same phenol degradation pathway was found to be active also in a sulfate-reducing strain (Ahn et al. 2009).

Carbon isotope fractionation of the Pps/Ppc activation system was determined for *Thauera aromatica* (Table 1; Wei et al. 2016). The intermediary dephosphorylation of phenylphosphate to a phenolate anion is proposed to be the rate-determining step of the reaction sequence from phenol to 4-hydroxybenzoate (Schmeling et al. 2004), a reaction in which no C bonds are actually cleaved, explaining the small carbon enrichment factor observed ($-0.7 \pm 0.1\%$). Even a slight inverse carbon enrichment factor was determined during phenol degradation by the sulfate-reducer *Desulfosarcina cetonica* (Table 1; Wei et al. 2016) for which the phenol degradation pathway has not been determined yet; due to the missing primary carbon isotope effect, *D. cetonica* may also use the pathway initiated by Pps and Ppc, as shown for a strain of *Desulfobacterium anilii* (Ahn et al. 2009).

Similar to the carboxylation of phenylphosphate, a UbiD-like carboxylase was tentatively identified to catalyze the carboxylation of naphthalene by the sulfate-reducing freshwater enrichment culture N47 (Meckenstock et al. 2016; Mouttaki et al. 2012), a reaction suggested also for naphthalene-degrading, marine sulfate reducers (Musat et al. 2009). Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation of the freshwater enrichment culture N47 and the marine strain NaphS6 were in a similar range – very low carbon and considerable hydrogen isotope fractionation (Table 1; Bergmann et al. 2011; Kümmel et al. 2016) – indicating naphthalene carboxylation by similar enzymes. Notably, carbon isotope fractionation of strain NaphS2 was of significantly higher magnitude (whereas hydrogen isotope fractionation was in the range observed for the other two tested cultures) (Bergmann et al. 2011). This could be explained by slight variations of the reaction mechanism of the putative UbiD-like carboxylases.

Carboxylation of benzene by UbiD-like carboxylases has been also proposed for iron- and nitrate-reducing enrichment cultures, although the reaction could not be confirmed biochemically in enzyme assays (Abu Laban et al. 2010; Luo et al. 2014). These two cultures showed identical isotope enrichment factors: strong carbon and considerable hydrogen isotope fractionation, leading to highly similar lambda values of 17 ± 1 and 16 ± 2 , respectively (Table 1; Bergmann et al. 2011; Mancini et al. 2008). This indicated mechanistically similar enzymes and that cleavage of benzene C-H bonds is the rate-determining step upon catalysis. Lambda values for other nitrate-reducing benzene-degrading enrichment cultures are in the same range $(8 \pm 2 \text{ to } 19 \pm 3, \text{ Mancini et al. } 2008)$, suggesting similar carboxylating enzymes in nitrate and iron reducers. It would have been important to determine isotope fractionation of benzene degradation by the iron-reducer Geobacter metallireducens GS-15 for which an initial hydroxylation step was proposed (Zhang et al. 2013); possibly, benzene hydroxylation shows a different fractionation pattern. Notably, carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation factors of sulfate-reducing and methanogenic benzene-degrading cultures (for which the activation mechanism has not been determined yet) are always higher than those of nitrate- and ironreducing cultures (22 \pm 3% to 39 \pm 5%, Fischer et al. 2008, 2009; Mancini et al. 2003, 2008). This leaves open the possibility of distinct activation mechanisms in facultative vs. strictly anaerobic microorganisms.

Anaerobic oxidation of methane (AOM) is a major global methane sink, most frequently observed in marine sediments in the sulfate-methane transition zone (Reeburgh 2007) but also occurring with nitrate, nitrite, iron, or manganese as electron acceptors (Callaghan 2013; Ettwig et al. 2016; Welte et al. 2016). AOM with sulfate as terminal electron acceptor is performed by specific anaerobic methanotrophic archaea (ANME) (Knittel and Boetius 2009). AOM under sulfatereducing conditions proceeds by reversed methanogenesis, i.e., the reversal of the biochemical reactions by which carbon dioxide is reduced to methane; thus, the initial step of methane oxidation is catalyzed by a nickel-containing methyl-coenzyme M reductase (MCR) (Fig. 2; Ettwig et al. 2016; Thauer and Shima 2008; Welte et al. 2016). The MCR-catalyzing methane oxidation differs from the methanereleasing enzyme by a modified F430 cofactor and a cysteine-rich region (Krüger et al. 2003; Shima et al. 2012). Sulfate-dependent AOM was shown to be associated with strong carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation (Table 1; Holler et al. 2009) which in principle allows detecting this reaction in the environment by CSIA. However, due to similar isotope fractionation with aerobic methane oxidation by MMO, it is difficult to differentiate aerobic and anaerobic methane oxidation by CSIA alone, without analyzing additional biogeochemical parameters (Feisthauer et al. 2011).

Recently, marine thermophilic archaea were shown to activate butane to butylcoenzyme M (Laso-Perez et al. 2016), demonstrating that the methyl-coenzyme Mcatalyzed reaction is not restricted to methane as substrate. Considering the strong isotope effects linked to AOM, it can be expected that also the activation of shortchain alkanes by methyl-coenzyme M reductase is associated with strong isotope fractionation. Whether these patterns are different from those determined for the activation of short-chain alkanes by addition to fumarate (Jaekel et al. 2014) needs to be investigated.

3 Conclusions and Research Needs

In the last 15 years, the known aerobic and anaerobic enzymatic hydrocarbon activation steps have been characterized by CSIA. Especially anaerobic reactions were shown to be linked to considerable carbon and/or hydrogen isotope fractionation (Table 1). Since anaerobic biodegradation is thought to be the main driver of natural attenuation at hydrocarbon-polluted sites, e.g., contaminated aquifers (Aronson and Howard 1997), the data strongly indicate that in situ biodegradation can be principally proven by CSIA; some reactions may be even identified and/or quantified. The strength of the CSIA concept can be exemplified by benzene as model compound. Benzene is a widespread and toxic hydrocarbon; its anaerobic degradation is often slow (Vogt et al. 2011). At a benzene-contaminated site in Zeitz, Eastern Germany, biodegradation of benzene under strictly anoxic conditions has been proven and quantified by CSIA in samples containing different benzene concentrations along the groundwater flow path (Fischer et al. 2007). Benzene isotope enrichment factors determined in situ were considerably lower compared to laboratory experiments (Fischer et al. 2009), indicating masking of isotope fractionation in the field. Such masking effects can be due to partially rate-limiting mass transfer processes at different scales (Thullner et al. 2012; Thullner et al. 2013; Vogt et al. 2016). Other constraints potentially negatively influencing the in situ application of CSIA are related to the heterogeneity of the environmental system (e.g., complex hydrogeological conditions or multiple hydrocarbon sources). As discussed above, a few hydrocarbon activation mechanisms are also characterized by rather small carbon and/or hydrogen isotope fractionation or variable lambda values, hampering the application of CSIA for its identification. Simultaneously expressed different degradation pathways may complicate the interpretation of isotope signals, too. Currently, only a few hydrocarbons contaminated sites were investigated by carbon and hydrogen isotope analysis (Vogt et al. 2016); hence more field data are needed to assess the strengths and weaknesses of CSIA from a practical point of view. Besides applying CSIA for monitoring biodegradation at spill sites, the concept may work also to monitor hydrocarbon degradation reactions upon underground gas storage, oil reservoirs, deep geological sections, or during hydraulic fracturing ("fracking") operations.

Future research may focus also on studying reaction mechanisms on a molecular scale by CSIA. The AKIE_{C H} determined in degradation experiments can be used for the analysis of kinetic rate limitations prior to catalysis and bond cleavage (Northrop 1981; Swiderek and Paneth 2013). The analysis of binding isotope effects (BIE) offers opportunities to study the binding of a substrate to the active center of the enzyme, and the quantification of equilibrium isotope effects (EIE) enables to study enzymatic reaction mechanisms with complex reaction coordinates (Swiderek and Paneth 2013) typical for hydrocarbon activation reactions. The use of stable isotope fractionation concepts for studying enzymatic hydrocarbon transformation reaction mechanisms on a molecular level is still in its infancy. There is potential to characterize various reaction steps of C-H bond cleavage mechanism combining ²H and ¹³C fractionation pattern. Multi-element stable isotope fractionation analysis is suitable to indicate bond cleavage mechanisms by cancelling out rate limitations prior to catalysis (Elsner 2010) if these rate limitations are not isotope sensitive. A promising concept for mechanistic analysis of enzymatic reactions might be stable isotope fractionation studies with pure enzymes. Multi-isotope fractionation pattern could be used to investigate the molecular mechanism of binding and complex transition stages by interpreting BIE, EIE, and KIE, respectively (Swiderek and Paneth 2013). Comparing isotope effects gained from experimental studies and KIEs calculated by quantum mechanical/molecular mechanical models (QM/MM) may allow precisely characterizing the mechanism of bond cleavage and transition stages of the whole reaction (Swiderek and Paneth 2013). In a further step, OM/MM modeling of enzyme reactions may be applied for elucidating the chemical nature of bond cleavage when the crystal structure of the enzyme is available.

Acknowledgments We acknowledge the support by the Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, the Max Planck Institute for Marine Microbiology, and the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) within the framework of the Priority Programme 1319 "Biological transformations of hydrocarbons without oxygen: from the molecular to the global scale," grants MU 2950/1-1 to F. Musat and RI 903/4-1 & 2 to H.H. Richnow and C. Vogt.

References

- Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796
- Ahad JME, Lollar BS, Edwards EA, Slater GF, Sleep BE (2000) Carbon isotope fractionation during anaerobic biodegradation of toluene: Implications for intrinsic bioremediation. Environ Sci Technol 34:892–896
- Ahn YB, Chae JC, Zylstra GJ, Haggblom MM (2009) Degradation of phenol via phenylphosphate and carboxylation to 4-hydroxybenzoate by a newly isolated strain of the sulfate-reducing bacterium *Desulfobacterium anilini*. Appl Environ Microb 75:4248–4253
- Aronson D, Howard PH (1997) Anaerobic biodegradation of organic chemicals in groundwater: a summary of field and laboratory studies. Environmental Science Center, Syracuse Research Corporation, North Syracuse
- Atlas RM (1981) Microbial degradation of petroleum hydrocarbons an environmental perspective. Microbiol Rev 45:180–209
- Audi G, Bersillon O, Blachot J, Wapstra AH (2003) The NUBASE evaluation of nuclear and decay properties. Nucl Phys A 729:3–128
- Axcell BC, Geary PJ (1975) Purification and some properties of a soluble benzene-oxidizing system from a strain of pseudomonas. Biochem J 146:173–183
- van Beilen JB, Funhoff EG (2007) Alkane hydroxylases involved in microbial alkane degradation. Appl Microbiol Biot 74:13–21
- Beller HR, Edwards EA (2000) Anaerobic toluene activation by benzylsuccinate synthase in a highly enriched methanogenic culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5503–5505
- Beller HR, Spormann AM (1997) Anaerobic activation of toluene and o-xylene by addition to fumarate in denitrifying strain T. J Bacteriol 179:670–676
- Bergmann FD, Abu Laban NMFH, Meyer AH, Elsner M, Meckenstock RU (2011) Dual (C, H) isotope fractionation in anaerobic low molecular weight (poly)aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) degradation: potential for field studies and mechanistic implications. Environ Sci Technol 45:6947–6953
- Biegert T, Fuchs G, Heider F (1996) Evidence that anaerobic oxidation of toluene in the denitrifying bacterium Thauera aromatica is initiated by formation of benzylsuccinate from toluene and fumarate. Eur J Biochem 238:661–668
- Bigeleisen J, Wolfsberg M (1958) Theoretical and experimental aspects of isotope effects in chemical kinetics. Adv Chem Phys 1:15–76
- Blanksby SJ, Ellison GB (2003) Bond dissociation energies of organic molecules. Acc Chem Res 36:255–263
- Bodrossy L, Holmes EM, Holmes AJ, Kovacs KL, Murrell JC (1997) Analysis of 16S rRNA and methane monooxygenase gene sequences reveals a novel group of thermotolerant and thermophilic methanotrophs, *Methylocaldum* gen. nov. Arch Microbiol 168:493–503
- Boll M, Loffler C, Morris BEL, Kung JW (2014) Anaerobic degradation of homocyclic aromatic compounds via arylcarboxyl-coenzyme A esters: organisms, strategies and key enzymes. Environ Microbiol 16:612–627
- Bouchard D, Hunkeler D, Hohener P (2008) Carbon isotope fractionation during aerobic biodegradation of n-alkanes and aromatic compounds in unsaturated sand. Org Geochem 39:23–33
- Brenna JT, Corso TN, Tobias HJ, Caimi RJ (1997) High-precision continuous-flow isotope ratio mass spectrometry. Mass Spectrom Rev 16:227–258
- Callaghan AV (2013) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic oxidation of n-alkanes: from methane to long-chain paraffins. Front Microbiol 4:9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00089
- Colby J, Dalton H (1978) Resolution of methane mono-oxygenase of *Methylococcus capsulatus* Bath into 3 components – purification and properties of component c, a flavoprotein. Biochem J 171:461–468
- Colby J, Dalton H, Whittenbury R (1975) An improved assay for bacterial methane mono-oxygenase: some properties of the enzyme from *Methylomonas methanica*. Biochem J 151:459–462

- Coplen TB (2011) Guidelines and recommended terms for expression of stable-isotope-ratio and gas-ratio measurement results. Rapid Commun Mass Sp 25:2538–2560
- Davidova IA, Gieg LM, Duncan KE, Suflita JM (2007) Anaerobic phenanthrene mineralization by a carboxylating sulfate-reducing bacterial enrichment. ISME:436–442
- Dermer J, Fuchs G (2012) Molybdoenzyme that catalyzes the anaerobic hydroxylation of a tertiary carbon atom in the side chain of cholesterol. J Biol Chem 287:36905–36916
- Dorer C, Hohener P, Hedwig N, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2014a) Rayleigh-based concept to tackle strong hydrogen fractionation in dual isotope analysis-the example of ethylbenzene degradation by *Aromatoleum aromaticum*. Environ Sci Technol 48:5788–5797
- Dorer C, Vogt C, Kleinsteuber S, Stams AJM, Richnow HH (2014b) Compound-specific isotope analysis as a tool to characterize biodegradation of ethylbenzene. Environ Sci Technol 48:9122–9132
- Dorer C, Vogt C, Neu TR, Stryhanyuk H, Richnow HH (2016) Characterization of toluene and ethylbenzene biodegradation under nitrate-, iron(III)- and manganese(IV)-reducing conditions by compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Pollut 211:271–281
- Elsner M (2010) Stable isotope fractionation to investigate natural transformation mechanisms of organic contaminants: principles, prospects and limitations. J Environ Monit 12:2005–2031
- Elsner M, Zwank L, Hunkeler D, Schwarzenbach RP (2005) A new concept linking observable stable isotope fractionation to transformation pathways of organic pollutants. Environ Sci Technol 39:6896–6916
- Elsner M, Jochmann MA, Hofstetter TB, Hunkeler D, Bernstein A, Schmidt TC, Schimmelmann A (2012) Current challenges in compound-specific stable isotope analysis of environmental organic contaminants. Anal Bioanal Chem 403:2471–2491
- Ettwig KF, Butler MK, Le Paslier D, Pelletier E, Mangenot S, Kuypers MMM, Schreiber F, Dutilh BE, Zedelius J, de Beer D, Gloerich J, Wessels H, van Alen T, Luesken F, Wu ML, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, den Camp H, Janssen-Megens EM, Francoijs KJ, Stunnenberg H, Weissenbach J, Jetten MSM, Strous M (2010) Nitrite-driven anaerobic methane oxidation by oxygenic bacteria. Nature 464:543–548
- Ettwig KF, Zhu BL, Speth D, Keltjens JT, Jetten MSM, Kartal B (2016) Archaea catalyze irondependent anaerobic oxidation of methane. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 113:12792–12796
- Feisthauer S, Vogt C, Modrzynski J, Szlenkier M, Kruger M, Siegert M, Richnow HH (2011) Different types of methane monooxygenases produce similar carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation patterns during methane oxidation. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 75:1173–1184
- Fischer A, Theuerkorn K, Stelzer N, Gehre M, Thullner M, Richnow HH (2007) Applicability of stable isotope fractionation analysis for the characterization of benzene biodegradation in a BTEX-contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 41:3689–3696
- Fischer A, Herklotz I, Herrmann S, Thullner M, Weelink SAB, Stams AJM, Schlomann M, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2008) Combined carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation investigations for elucidating benzene biodegradation pathways. Environ Sci Technol 42:4356–4363
- Fischer A, Gehre M, Breitfeld J, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2009) Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation of benzene during biodegradation under sulfate-reducing conditions: a laboratory to field site approach. Rapid Comm Mass Spec 23:2439–2447
- Fischer A, Manefield M, Bombach P (2016) Application of stable isotope tools for evaluating natural and stimulated biodegradation of organic pollutants in field studies. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:99–107
- Gehre M, Renpenning J, Gilevska T, Qi HP, Coplen TB, Meijer HAJ, Brand WA, Schimmelmann A (2015) On-line hydrogen-isotope measurements of organic samples using elemental chromium: an extension for high temperature elemental-analyzer techniques. Anal Chem 87:5198–5205
- Gibson DT, Parales RE (2000) Aromatic hydrocarbon dioxygenases in environmental biotechnology. Curr Opin Biotechnol 11:236–243
- Gibson DT, Gschwendt B, Yeh WK, Kobal VM (1973) Initial reactions in the oxidation of ethylbenzene by *Pseudomonas putida*. Biochemistry 12:1520–1528
- Griebler C, Safinowski M, Vieth A, Richnow HH, Meckenstock RU (2004) Combined application of stable carbon isotope analysis and specific metabolites determination for assessing in situ degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 38:617–631

- Hakemian AS, Rosenzweig AC (2007) The biochemistry of methane oxidation. Annu Rev Biochem 76:223–241
- Harayama S, Rekik M, Wubbolts M, Rose K, Leppik RA, Timmis KN (1989) Characterization of 5 genes in the upper pathway operon of Tol plasmid PWWO from *Pseudomonas putida* and identification of the gene products. J Bacteriol 171:5048–5055
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Martins BM, Seyhan D, Buckel W, Golding BT (2016a) Structure and function of benzylsuccinate synthase and related fumarate-adding glycyl radical enzymes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:29–44
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sunwoldt K, Boll M (2016b) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62
- Herrmann S, Vogt C, Fischer A, Kuppardt A, Richnow HH (2009) Characterization of anaerobic xylene biodegradation by two-dimensional isotope fractionation analysis. Environ Microbiol Rep 1:535–544
- Holler T, Wegener G, Knittel K, Boetius A, Brunner B, Kuypers MMM, Widdel F (2009) Substantial ¹³C/¹²C and D/H fractionation during anaerobic oxidation of methane by marine consortia enriched in vitro. Environ Microbiol Rep 1:370–376
- Hopper DJ, Taylor DG (1975) Pathways for the degradation of m-cresol and p-cresol by Pseudomonas putida. J Bacteriol 122:1–6
- Hunkeler D, Elsner M (2010) Principles and Mechanisms of Isotope Fractionation. In: Aelion CM, Höhener P, Hunkeler D, Aravena R (eds) Environmental isotopes in biodegradation and bioremediation. CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group, Boca Raton, pp 43–78
- Jaekel U, Vogt C, Fischer A, Richnow HH, Musat F (2014) Carbon and hydrogen stable isotope fractionation associated with the anaerobic degradation of propane and butane by marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 16:130–140
- Jeffrey AM, Yeh HJC, Jerina DM, Patel DR, Davey JF, Gibson DT (1973) Initial reactions in the oxidation of naphthalene by *Pseudomonas putida*. Biochemistry 14:575–584
- Ji YR, Mao GN, Wang YY, Bartlam M (2013) Structural insights into diversity and n-alkane biodegradation mechanisms of alkane hydroxylases. Front Microbiol 4:13. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fmicb.2013.00058
- Johnson HA, Pelletier DA, Spormann AM (2001) Isolation and characterization of anaerobic ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel Mo-Fe-S enzyme. J Bacteriol 183:4536–4542
- Kane SR, Beller HR, Legler TC, Anderson RT (2002) Biochemical and genetic evidence of benzylsuccinate synthase in toluene-degrading, ferric iron-reducing *Geobacter metallireducens*. Biodegradation 13:149–154
- Kaschl A, Vogt C, Uhlig S, Nijenhuis I, Weiss H, Kastner M, Richnow HH (2005) Isotopic fractionation indicates anaerobic monochlorobenzene biodegradation. Environ Toxicol Chem 24:1315–1324
- Kniemeyer O, Heider J (2001) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase, a novel hydrocarbon-oxidizing molybdenum/iron-sulfur/heme enzyme. J Biol Chem 276:21381–21386
- Kniemeyer O, Musat F, Sievert SM, Knittel K, Wilkes H, Blumenberg M, Michaelis W, Classen A, Bolm C, Joye SB, Widdel F (2007) Anaerobic oxidation of short-chain hydrocarbons by marine sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nature 449:898–901
- Knittel K, Boetius A (2009) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: progress with an unknown process annual review of microbiology. Annu Rev Microbiol 63:311–334
- Kopinke FD, Georgi A, Voskamp M, Richnow HH (2005) Carbon isotope fractionation of organic contaminants due to retardation on humic substances: Implications for natural attenuation studies in aquifers. Environ Sci Technol 39:6052–6062
- Kopinke FD, Georgi A, Imfeld G, Richnow HH (2017) Isotope fractionation of benzene during partitioning – revisited. Chemosphere 168:508–513
- Krüger M, Meyerdierks A, Glöckner FO, Amann R, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Kahnt J, Böcher R, Thauer RK, Shima S (2003) A conspicuous nickel protein in microbial mats that oxidize methane anaerobically. Nature 426:878–881
- Kümmel S, Kuntze K, Vogt C, Boll M, Heider J, Richnow HH (2013) Evidence for benzylsuccinate synthase subtypes obtained by using stable isotope tools. J Bacteriol 195:4660–4667

- Kümmel S, Starke R, Chen G, Musat F, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2016) Hydrogen isotope fractionation as a tool to identify aerobic and anaerobic PAH biodegradation. Environ Sci Technol 50:3091–3100
- Laso-Perez R, Wegener G, Knittel K, Widdel F, Harding KJ, Krukenberg V, Meier DV, Richter M, Tegetmeyer HE, Riedel D, Richnow HH, Adrian L, Reemtsma T, Lechtenfeld OJ, Musat F (2016) Thermophilic archaea activate butane via alkyl-coenzyme M formation. Nature 539:396–401
- Lessner DJ, Johnson GR, Parales RE, Spain JC, Gibson DT (2002) Molecular characterization and substrate specificity of nitrobenzene dioxygenase from *Comamonas sp.* strain JS765. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:634–641
- Leuthner B, Leutwein C, Schulz H, Horth P, Haehnel W, Schiltz E, Schagger H, Heider J (1998) Biochemical and genetic characterization of benzylsuccinate synthase from Thauera aromatica: a new glycyl radical enzyme catalysing the first step in anaerobic toluene metabolism. Mol Microbiol 28:615–628
- Lewis JC, Coelho PS, Arnold FH (2011) Enzymatic functionalization of carbon-hydrogen bonds. Chem Soc Rev 40:2003–2021
- Li P, Wang L, Feng L (2013) Characterization of a novel Rieske-type alkane monooxygenase system in *Pusillimonas sp.* strain T7-7. J Bacteriol 195:1892–1901
- Luo F, Gitiafroz R, Devine CE, Gong YC, Hug LA, Raskin L, Edwards EA (2014) Metatranscriptome of an anaerobic benzene-degrading, nitrate-reducing enrichment culture reveals involvement of carboxylation in benzene ring activation. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:4095–4107
- Luykx D, Prenafeta-Boldu FX, de Bont JAM (2003) Toluene monooxygenase from the fungus *Cladosporium sphaerospermum*. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 312(2):373–379
- Maeng JH, Sakai Y, Tani Y, Kato N (1996) Isolation and characterization of a novel oxygenase that catalyzes the first step of n-alkane oxidation in *Acinetobacter sp.* strain M-1. J Bacteriol 178:3695–3700
- Mancini SA, Ulrich AC, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Sleep B, Edwards EA, Lollar BS (2003) Carbon and hydrogen isotopic fractionation during anaerobic biodegradation of benzene. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:191–198
- Mancini SA, Hirschorn SK, Elsner M, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Sleep BE, Edwards EA, Lollar BS (2006) Effects of trace element concentration on enzyme controlled stable isotope fractionation during aerobic biodegradation of toluene. Environ Sci Technol 40:7675–7681
- Mancini SA, Devine CE, Elsner M, Nandi ME, Ulrich AC, Edwards EA, Lollar BS (2008) Isotopic evidence suggests different initial reaction mechanisms for anaerobic benzene biodegradation. Environ Sci Technol 42:8290–8296
- Meckenstock RU, Morasch B, Warthmann R, Schink B, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Richnow HH (1999) C-13/C-12 isotope fractionation of aromatic hydrocarbons during microbial degradation. Environ Microbiol 1:409–414
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Koelschbach JS, Tarouco PC, Weyrauch P, Dong XY, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118
- Melander L, Saunders WH (1980) Reaction rates of isotopic molecules. Wiley, New York
- Morasch B, Richnow HH, Schink B, Meckenstock RU (2001) Stable hydrogen and carbon isotope fractionation during microbial toluene degradation: Mechanistic and environmental aspects. Appl Environ Microbiol 67:4842–4849
- Morasch B, Richnow HH, Schink B, Vieth A, Meckenstock RU (2002) Carbon and hydrogen stable isotope fractionation during aerobic bacterial degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:5191–5194
- Morasch B, Richnow HH, Vieth A, Schink B, Meckenstock RU (2004) Stable isotope fractionation caused by glycyl radical enzymes during bacterial degradation of aromatic compounds. Appl Environ Microbiol 70:2935–2940
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774
- Müller JA, Galushko AS, Kappler A, Schink B (1999) Anaerobic degradation of m-cresol by Desulfobacterium cetonicum is initiated by formation of 3-hydroxybenzylsuccinate. Arch Microbiol 172:287–294
- Müller JA, Galushko AS, Kappler A, Schink B (2001) Initiation of anaerobic degradation of p-cresol by formation of 4-hydroxybenzylsuccinate in *Desulfobacterium cetonicum*. J Bacteriol 183:752–757
- Murrell JC, McDonald IR, Gilbert B (2000) Regulation of expression of methane monooxygenases by copper ions. Trends Microbiol 8:221–225
- Musat F, Galushko A, Jacob J, Widdel F, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Wilkes H, Schink B, Rabus R (2009) Anaerobic degradation of naphthalene and 2-methylnaphthalene by strains of marine sulfate-reducing bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:209–219
- Na KS, Kuroda A, Takiguchi N, Ikeda T, Ohtake H, Kato J (2005) Isolation and characterization of benzene-tolerant *Rhodococcus opacus* strains. J Biosci Bioeng 99:378–382
- Nauhaus K, Boetius A, Krüger M, Widdel F (2002) In vitro demonstration of anaerobic oxidation of methane coupled to sulphate reduction in sediment from a marine gas hydrate area. Environ Microbiol 4:296–305
- von Netzer F, Kuntze K, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Boll M, Lueders T (2016) Functional gene markers for fumarate-adding and dearomatizing key enzymes in anaerobic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation in terrestrial environments. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:180–194
- Nijenhuis I, Richnow HH (2016) Stable isotope fractionation concepts for characterizing biotransformation of organohalides. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:108–113
- Northrop DB (1981) The expression of isotope effects on enzyme-catalyzed reactions. Annu Rev Biochem 50:103–131
- Pati SG, Kohler HPE, Pabis A, Paneth P, Parales RE, Hofstetter TB (2016) Substrate and enzyme specificity of the kinetic isotope effects associated with the dioxygenation of nitroaromatic contaminants. Environ Sci Technol 50:6708–6716
- Peters F, Heintz D, Johannes J, van Dorsselaer A, Boll M (2007a) Genes, enzymes, and regulation of para-cresol metabolism in Geobacter metallireducens. J Bacteriol 189:4729–4738
- Peters KE, Walters CC, Moldowan JM (2007b) The biomarker guide, vol 2, 2nd edn. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge
- Pilkington SJ, Dalton H (1991) Purification and characterization of the soluble methane monooxygenase from *Methylosinus sporium*-5 demonstrates the highly conserved nature of this enzyme in methanotrophs. FEMS Microbiol Lett 78:103–108
- Rabus R, Heider J (1998) Initial reactions of anaerobic metabolism of alkylbenzenes in denitrifying and sulfate reducing bacteria. Arch Microbiol 170:377–384
- Rabus R, Wilkes H, Behrends A, Armstroff A, Fischer T, Pierik AJ, Widdel F (2001) Anaerobic initial reaction of n-alkanes in a denitrifying bacterium: evidence for (1-methylpentyl)succinate as initial product and for involvement of an organic radical in n-hexane metabolism. J Bacteriol 183:1707–1715
- Rasigraf O, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Jetten MSM, Ettwig KF (2012) Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation during nitrite-dependent anaerobic methane oxidation by *Methylomirabilis* oxyfera. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 89:256–264
- Reeburgh WS (2007) Oceanic methane biogeochemistry. Chem Rev 107:486-513
- Renpenning J, Kummel S, Hitzfeld KL, Schimmelmann A, Gehre M (2015) Compound-specific hydrogen isotope analysis of heteroatom-bearing compounds via gas chromatography-chromium-based high-temperature conversion (Cr/HTC)-isotope ratio mass spectrometry. Anal Chem 87:9443–9450
- Resnick SM, Lee K, Gibson DT (1996) Diverse reactions catalyzed by naphthalene dioxygenase from *Pseudomonas sp.* strain NCIB 9816. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol 17:438–457
- Richnow HH, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2003) Microbial in situ degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in a contaminated aquifer monitored by carbon isotope fractionation. J Contam Hydrol 65:101–120
- Rojo F (2009) Degradation of alkanes by bacteria. Environ Microbiol 11:2477-2490

- Schleinitz KM, Schmeling S, Jehmlich N, von Bergen M, Harms H, Kleinsteuber S, Vogt C, Fuchs G (2009) Phenol degradation in the strictly anaerobic iron-reducing bacterium *Geobacter metallireducens* GS-15. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:3912–3919
- Schmeling S, Narmandakh A, Schmitt O, Gad'on N, Schuhle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate synthase: a new phosphotransferase catalyzing the first step in anaerobic phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:8044–8057
- Schuhle K, Fuchs G (2004) Phenylphosphate carboxylase: a new C-C lyase involved in anaerobic in phenol metabolism in *Thauera aromatica*. J Bacteriol 186:4556–4567
- Shima S, Krueger M, Weinert T, Demmer U, Kahnt J, Thauer RK, Ermler U (2012) Structure of a methyl-coenzyme M reductase from Black Sea mats that oxidize methane anaerobically. Nature 481:98–101
- Simon H, Palm D (1966) Isotope effects in organic chemistry and biochemistry. Angew Chem-Int Edit 5:920–933
- Söhngen NL (1913) Benzin, Petroleum, Paraffinol und Paraffin als Kohlenstoff- und Energiequellen für Mikroben. Centralblatt für Bakteriologie, Parasitenkunde und Infektionskrankheiten, Abteilung II 37:595–609
- Strijkstra A, Trautwein K, Jarling R, Wohlbrand L, Dorries M, Reinhardt R, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Wilkes H, Rabus R (2014) Anaerobic activation of *p*-cymene in denitrifying betaproteobacteria: methyl group hydroxylation versus addition to fumarate. Appl Environ Microbiol 80:7592–7603
- Swiderek K, Paneth P (2013) Binding isotope effects. Chem Rev 113:7851-7879
- Tao Y, Fishman A, Bentley WE, Wood TK (2004) Oxidation of benzene to phenol, catechol, and 1,2,3-trihydroxybenzene by toluene 4-monooxygenase of *Pseudomonas mendocina* KR1 and toluene 3-monooxygenase of *Ralstonia pickettii* PKO1. Appl Environ Microbiol 70:3814–3820
- Thauer RK, Shima S (2008) Methane as fuel for anaerobic microorganisms. In: Wiegel J, Maier RJ, Adams MWW (eds) Incredible anaerobes: from physiology to genomics to fuels. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, vol 1125. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford, pp 158–170
- Thullner M, Centler F, Richnow HH, Fischer A (2012) Quantification of organic pollutant degradation in contaminated aquifers using compound specific stable isotope analysis – review of recent developments. Org Geochem 42:1440–1460
- Thullner M, Fischer A, Richnow HH, Wick LY (2013) Influence of mass transfer on stable isotope fractionation. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 97:441–452
- Tissot BP, Welte DH (1984) Petroleum formation and occurrence, 2nd edn. Springer, Berlin
- Tobler NB, Hofstetter TB, Schwarzenbach RP (2007) Assessing iron-mediated oxidation of toluene and reduction of nitroaromatic contaminants in anoxic environments using compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 41:7773–7780
- Tobler NB, Hofstetter TB, Schwarzenbach RP (2008) Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation during anaerobic toluene oxidation by *Geobacter metallireducens* with different Fe(III) phases as terminal electron acceptors. Environ Sci Technol 42:7786–7792
- Ullrich R, Hofrichter M (2007) Enzymatic hydroxylation of aromatic compounds. Cell Mol Life Sci 64:271–293
- US-EPA (2008) A guide for assessing biodegradation and source identification of organic ground water contaminants using compound specific isotope analysis (CSIA). Office of Research and Development, Oklahoma
- Van Hook WA (2011) Isotope effects in chemistry. Nukleonika 56:217-240
- Vieth A, Wilkes H (2006) Deciphering biodegradation effects on light hydrocarbons in crude oils using their stable carbon isotopic composition: a case study from the Gullfaks oil field, offshore Norway. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 70:651–665
- Vogt C, Richnow HH (2014) Bioremediation via in situ microbial degradation of organic pollutants. In: Schippers A, Glombitza F, Sand W (eds) Geobiotechnology II: energy resources, subsurface technologies, organic pollutants and mining legal principles. Advances in biochemical engineering-biotechnology, vol 142. Springer-Verlag Berlin, Berlin, pp 123–146

- Vogt C, Cyrus E, Herklotz I, Schlosser D, Bahr A, Herrmann S, Richnow HH, Fischer A (2008) Evaluation of toluene degradation pathways by two-dimensional stable isotope fractionation. Environ Sci Technol 42:7793–7800
- Vogt C, Kleinsteuber S, Richnow HH (2011) Anaerobic benzene degradation by bacteria. Microb Biotechnol 4:710–724
- Vogt C, Dorer C, Musat F, Richnow HH (2016) Multi-element isotope fractionation concepts to characterize the biodegradation of hydrocarbons – from enzymes to the environment. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:90–98
- Wang WP, Shao ZZ (2013) Enzymes and genes involved in aerobic alkane degradation. Front Microbiol 4:7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00116
- Weelink SAB, Tan NCG, ten Broeke H, van den Kieboom C, van Doesburg W, Langenhoff AAM, Gerritse J, Junca H, Stams AJM (2008) Isolation and characterization of *Alicycliphilus denitrificans* strain BC, which grows on benzene with chlorate as the electron acceptor. Appl Environ Microbiol 74:6672–6681
- Wei X, Gilevska T, Wetzig F, Dorer C, Richnow HH, Vogt C (2016) Characterization of phenol and cresol biodegradation by compound-specific stable isotope analysis. Environ Pollut 210:166–173
- Welte CU, Rasigraf O, Vaksmaa A, Versantvoort W, Arshad A, Op den Camp HJM, Jetten MSM, Luke C, Reimann J (2016) Nitrate- and nitrite-dependent anaerobic oxidation of methane. Env Microbiol Rep 8:941–955
- Westaway KC (2006) Using kinetic isotope effects to determine the structure of the transition states of S(N)2 reactions. In: Advances in physical organic chemistry, vol 41. Academic Press Ltd-Elsevier Science Ltd, London, pp 217–273
- Wiedemeier TH, Rifai HS, Newell CJ, Wilson JT (1999) Natural attenuation of fuels and chlorinated solvents in the subsurface, 1st edn. Wiley, New York
- Wilkes H, Buckel W, Golding BT, Rabus R (2016) Metabolism of hydrocarbons in *n*-alkaneutilizing anaerobic bacteria. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:138–151
- Wolfsberg M, Van Hook WA, Paneth P, Rebelo LPN (2009) Isotope effects in the chemical, geological, and bio sciences. Springer, Dordrecht
- Yeh WK, Gibson DT, Liu TN (1977) Toluene dioxygenase multicomponent enzyme-system. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 78:401–410
- Zahn JA, DiSpirito AA (1996) Membrane-associated methane monooxygenase from *Methylococcus capsulatus* (Bath). J Bacteriol 178:1018–1029
- Zedelius J, Rabus R, Grundmann O, Werner I, Brodkorb D, Schreiber F, Ehrenreich P, Behrends A, Wilkes H, Kube M, Reinhardt R, Widdel F (2011) Alkane degradation under anoxic conditions by a nitrate-reducing bacterium with possible involvement of the electron acceptor in substrate activation. Env Microbiol Rep 3:125–135
- Zengler K, Heider J, Rossello-Mora R, Widdel F (1999) Phototrophic utilization of toluene under anoxic conditions by a new strain of Blastochloris sulfoviridis. Arch Microbiol 172:204–212
- Zhang XM, Young LY (1997) Carboxylation as an initial reaction in the anaerobic metabolism of naphthalene and phenanthrene by sulfidogenic consortia. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:4759–4764
- Zhang T, Tremblay PL, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2013) Anaerobic benzene oxidation via phenol in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:7800–7806
- Zhang N, Geronimo I, Paneth P, Schindelka J, Schaefer T, Herrmann H, Vogt C, Richnow HH (2016) Analyzing sites of OH radical attack (ring vs. side chain) in oxidation of substituted benzenes via dual stable isotope analysis (delta(13)C and delta(2)H). Sci Total Environ 542:484–494
- Zhu B, Bradford L, Huang S, Szalay A, Leix C, Weissbach M, Tancsics A, Drewes JE, Lueders T (2017) Unexpected diversity and high abundance of putative nitric oxide dismutase (Nod) genes in contaminated aquifers and wastewater treatment systems. Appl Environ Microbiol 83: e02750-16



Compound-Specific Stable Isotope Analysis **15** (CSIA) for Evaluating Degradation of Organic Pollutants: An Overview of Field Case Studies

Kevin Kuntze, Heinrich Eisenmann, Hans-Hermann Richnow, and Anko Fischer

Contents

1	Introduction	324
2	Analytical Basics of CSIA	326
3	Isotope Fractionation and Interpretation of Isotope Data	328
4	Impact of Physical Processes on Evaluation of Degradation Using CSIA	330
5	Multielement CSIA for Differentiation of Degradation Pathways	332
6	Quantification of Pollutant Degradation	333
7	CSIA Field Studies	336
8	Conclusions	341
9	Research Needs	341
Re	ferences	342

Abstract

Compound-specific stable isotope analysis (CSIA) is an advanced monitoring tool for evaluating natural and stimulated degradation of organic pollutants at contaminated field sites. CSIA enables the decipherment and quantification of degradation processes and the assignment of organic pollutant sources and polluters, respectively. Since the end of 1990s, around 200 field studies on CSIA as well as over 40 reviews on its basics have been published illustrating the wide range of application and reliability of this monitoring tool. Increasingly, multielement CSIA (ME-CSIA) is applied, which allows the differentiation of degradation pathways. For most organic pollutants, anaerobic biodegradation can be distinguished from aerobic biodegradation and abiotic transformation using

K. Kuntze · H. Eisenmann · A. Fischer (🖂)

Isodetect GmbH, Leipzig, Germany

e-mail: kuntze@isodetect.de; eisenmann@isodetect.de; fischer@isodetect.de

H.-H. Richnow

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

Department of Isotope Biogeochemistry, Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ, Leipzig, Germany e-mail: hans.richnow@ufz.de

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2 23

ME-CSIA. CSIA is often the key monitoring tool for multiple-line-of-evidence approaches (MLEA) allowing a comprehensive evaluation of degradation processes of organic pollutants, which is required for most effective remediation strategies. Due its advantages, CSIA is recommended in numerous guidelines and directives from environmental agencies and associations. However, there is still a need for implementation of CSIA within the contaminated site management in order to increase the benefits of this method for a thorough development of conceptual site models and success control of natural and stimulated degradation of organic pollutants. This chapter provides an overview and recent developments on CSIA applied for the assessment of pollutant degradation at field sites including an extensive review of literature.

1 Introduction

In subsurface environments, biodegradation is the main process for a sustainable removal of organic pollutants. Since the supply of oxygen in soil, groundwater systems, and sediments is often limited, these compartments predominantly exhibit anoxic conditions. Thus, anaerobic biodegradation is the key removal process of organic pollutants and needs to be included in the fate and risk assessment of contaminants. In order to prove and quantify anaerobic pollutant biodegradation as well as to distinguish it from other decomposition processes (such as aerobic biodegradation, chemical transformation) or physical attenuation (e.g., sorption, dilution, dispersion, volatilization), appropriate monitoring tools are required. In combination with conventional methods (e.g., determination of pollutant concentration and redox parameters), advanced monitoring tools should be applied for the evaluation of pollutant biodegradation (Bombach et al. 2010; Fischer et al. 2016; Wittebol and Dinkla 2017; Bouchard et al. 2018a). Especially, compound-specific stable isotope analysis (CSIA) becomes increasingly popular for assessing pollutant degradation at contaminated field sites. The state of the art and future trends about CSIA of organic pollutants have been described in more than 40 review articles (Table 1) and even textbooks (Aelion et al. 2010; Jochmann and Schmidt 2012). CSIA is a well-accepted monitoring tool and recommended by several environmental authorities and associations for the implementation and success control of innovative management and remediation concepts, like Monitored Natural Attenuation (MNA) and Enhanced Natural Attenuation (ENA) (e.g., Beck and Mann 2010; EA-UK 2010; UBA 2011; NJDEP 2012; ITCR 2013; US-EPA 2013; Adamson and Newell 2014; ASTM 2015; Döberl et al. 2016). Moreover, fact sheets or guidelines on CSIA have been published by environmental agencies or associations (US-EPA 2008; ITCR 2011; Haderlein and Buchner 2015; Watzinger and Leitner 2015).

This chapter provides an overview and recent developments on CSIA applied for the assessment of natural and stimulated degradation of organic pollutants. The main focus is on field studies illustrating the practical application of CSIA in order to highlight options to stakeholders (e.g., practitioners, consultants, field site owners,

CSIA review	Main topic
Slater 2003	Source apportionment and evaluation of volatile organic compound (VOC) degradation
Meckenstock et al. 2004	Evaluation of degradation
Schmidt et al. 2004	Analytical basics, source apportionment, and evaluation of degradation
Elsner et al. 2005	Deciphering of degradation pathways
Aranami et al. 2006	Source apportionment and evaluation of organochlorine degradation
Miljevic and Golobocanin 2007	Analytical basics, source apportionment, and evaluation of degradation
Philp 2007	Source apportionment and evaluation of degradation
Philp et al. 2007	Evaluation of degradation
Rosell et al. 2007	Evaluation of fuel oxygenate degradation
Blessing et al. 2008	Analytical basics
Hofstetter et al. 2008	Deciphering of degradation pathways
Hunkeler 2008	Evaluation of degradation with strong focus on quantification
Kuder and Philp 2008	Evaluation MTBE and TBA biodegradation
Thullner et al. 2009	Evaluation of degradation with strong focus on quantification
Elsner 2010	Deciphering of degradation pathways
Meckenstock and Richnow 2010	Evaluation of hydrocarbon degradation
Hofstetter and Berg 2011	Deciphering of degradation pathways
Braeckevelt et al. 2012	Applicability for field studies
Cincinelli et al. 2012	Analytical basics of ³⁷ Cl/ ³⁵ Cl and ⁸¹ Br/ ⁷⁹ Br for organohalogen compounds
Elsner et al. 2012	Analytical basics and need for further developments
Négrel et al. 2012	Source apportionment
Schmidt and Jochmann 2012	Analytical basics, source apportionment, and evaluation of degradation
Thullner et al. 2012	Quantification of in situ pollutant degradation
Buczynska et al. 2013	Analytical basics of ¹³ C/ ¹² C for polyaromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs)
Hatzinger et al. 2013	Applicability for field studies
Thullner et al. 2013	Influence of mass transfer processes
Bernstein et al. 2014	Evaluation of explosive degradation
Elsner et al. 2014	Deciphering of degradation pathways
Hofstetter et al. 2014	Deciphering of degradation pathways
Badea and Danet 2015	Basics of enantioselective stable isotope analysis (ESIA)
Elsner and Imfeld 2016	Evaluation of micropollutant degradation
Fischer et al. 2016	Applicability for field studies
Gauchotte-Lindsay and	Analytical basics on carbon position-specific stable isotope
Turnbull 2016	analysis
Hunkeler 2016	Source apportionment and evaluation of organochlorine degradation

Table 1 Review articles on CSIA of organic pollutants and their main topics

(continued)

CSIA review	Main topic
Musat et al. 2016	Deciphering of degradation pathways for saturated and alkylated aromatic hydrocarbons
Nijenhuis and Richnow 2016	Deciphering of degradation pathways for halogenated pollutants
Nijenhuis et al. 2016	Analytical basics for multielement CSIA of organohalogen compounds
Renpenning and Nijenhuis 2016	Evaluation of reductive dehalogenation
Schwarzenbach et al. 2016	Evaluation of degradation
Vogt et al. 2016	Deciphering of degradation pathways for hydrocarbons
Kohli et al. 2017	Evaluation of hexachlorocyclohexane (HCH) degradation
Pati et al. 2017	Deciphering of enzymatic oxygenation reactions
Gao et al. 2018	Source apportionment of PAHs
Teixeira and de Abreu 2018	Source apportionment of VOC
Vogt et al. 2018	Evaluation of hydrocarbon degradation
Wanner and Hunkeler 2019	Isotope fractionation due to aqueous phase diffusion

Table 1 (continued)

authority representatives) for their usage with the implementation, conception, and success control of MNA (Thornton and Rivett 2008; Beck and Mann 2011) and remediation of contaminated field sites (EA-UK 2010; US-EPA 2013).

2 Analytical Basics of CSIA

Different isotopes of an element have the same number of protons but vary in the number of neutrons, and therefore they have different masses (Fig. 1). Organic pollutants mainly consist of carbon and hydrogen and can additionally contain chlorine, bromine, oxygen, sulfur, and nitrogen in their functional groups. All these elements exhibit at least two stable isotopes.

The quotient between the heavy and the light isotope is called isotope ratio or isotope signature (e.g., ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$, ${}^{2}H/{}^{1}H$), which is expressed as delta notation (δ_{sample}) relative to an international standard according to Eq. 1 (Coplen 2011).

$$\delta_{\text{sample}} = \frac{R_{\text{sample}}}{R_{\text{standard}}} - 1 \tag{1}$$

 R_{sample} and $R_{standard}$ are the isotope ratios of the sample and an international standard, respectively. For example, the delta notation of the carbon isotope ratio (${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$) is given as $\delta^{13}C$ -value with regard to the international standard V-PDB (Vienna-Pee Dee Belemnite, ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C = 0.0111802$) (Fig. 2). Because variations in natural isotope abundance are typically small, δ -values are mostly reported in per mil (‰) or milli-Urey (mUr) (Brand and Coplen 2012).



Fig. 1 Overview on isotopes of chemical elements ranging from hydrogen to oxygen. The enlarged excerpt shows a simple atomic model of the two stable carbon isotopes with the derivation of their atomic masses based on the different numbers of neutrons. P, protons; N, neutrons. (Reproduced from Fischer et al. 2019 with permission from DBFZ)



Fig. 2 Illustration of the delta scale for stable carbon isotope ratios (${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$) as an excerpt ranging from -30 to +30 ‰. The anchor of the $\delta^{13}C$ -scale is V-PDB (Vienna-Pee Dee Belemnite, ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C = 0.0111802$). (Reproduced from Fischer et al. 2019 with permission from DBFZ)

CSIA of organic pollutants in environmental samples (e.g., groundwater, soil) mainly relies on gas chromatography-isotope ratio mass spectrometry (GC-IRMS) (Blessing et al. 2008; Elsner et al. 2012; Schmidt and Jochmann 2012). CSIA of carbon is well-established for VOC (e.g., benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, xylenes, BTEX; chlorinated ethenes, ethanes, and methanes) as well as fuel oxygenates (e.g., methyl *tert*-butyl ether, MTBE; ethyl *tert*-butyl ether, ETBE) using purge and trap (P&T) as extraction and pre-concentration technique (Zwank et al. 2003; Meyer et al. 2017). The P&T method is also state of the art for CSIA of hydrogen for volatile hydrocarbons (e.g., BTEX) and fuel oxygenates (e.g., MTBE) (Kujawinski et al. 2010; Bouchard et al. 2018b). Due to the limitations of

GC-IRMS for polar organic pollutants, recent developments have focused on the application of liquid chromatography-isotope ratio mass spectrometry (LC-IRMS) (Kujawinski et al. 2013; Gilevska et al. 2014; Mogusu et al. 2015; Melsbach et al. 2019) or derivatization techniques allowing CSIA of polar pollutants by GC-IRMS (Spahr et al. 2013; Maier et al. 2014; Mogusu et al. 2015; Melsbach et al. 2019). Recent optimization of CSIA for chlorine, bromine, and hydrogen of halogenated pollutants (Gelman and Halicz 2010; Kuder and Philp 2013; Renpenning et al. 2015a, b, 2017, 2018; Zakon et al. 2016; Heckel et al. 2017; Horst et al. 2017) will increase their applications for the assessment of pollutant degradation and source identification at contaminated field sites. Since the sensitivity of CSIA is often significantly lower compared to concentration analysis, novel sampling, pre-concentration, and cleanup techniques have been developed in order to reach better performance for CSIA of organic pollutants in environmental samples (e.g., Schreglmann et al. 2013; Ivdra et al. 2014; Passeport et al. 2014; Bakkour et al. 2018; Torrentó et al. 2019).

3 Isotope Fractionation and Interpretation of Isotope Data

(Bio)chemical reactions lead to a fractionation of stable isotopes, i.e., a change in δ -values. This isotope fractionation is caused by a kinetic isotope effect (KIE) (for review, see Elsner 2010). KIEs depend on rate differences for the cleavage of chemical bonds substituted by compounds only consisting of light isotopes (e.g., ¹²C, ¹H) or bearing a heavy isotope (e.g., ¹³C, ²H). Due to the preferential transformation of the lighter isotope species, compounds bearing a heavy isotope especially in the reactive position accumulate in the residual fraction of the reactant (*normal isotope effect*). Thus, KIEs result in an enrichment of heavy isotopes (e.g., ¹³C, ²H) in the non-degraded residual fraction of the pollutant leading to changes in the isotope ratio toward more positive δ -values (Fig. 3). In few cases, degradation of pollutants leads to an enrichment of light isotopes (e.g., ¹²C, ¹H) in the non-degraded residual fraction of nitrogen-bearing pollutants (Meyer et al. 2009; Pati et al. 2012) as well as hydrogen isotope fractionation during dihydroxylation of aromatic hydrocarbons (Kümmel et al. 2016).

For conventional GC- and LC-IRMS analysis, organic compounds are converted to a measuring gas, for which the isotope ratio is determined (e.g., CO_2 for CSIA of carbon, H₂ for CSIA of hydrogen). Due to the total conversion to a measuring gas, position-specific changes in the isotope composition of a target compound cannot be ascertain. Therefore, the extent of stable isotope fractionation decreases with an increasing number of atoms of this element located in nonreactive entities of a molecule as illustrated by the carbon isotope fractionation during biodegradation of chlorinated alkanes with increasing number of carbon atoms (Abe et al. 2009a). For example, carbon isotope fractionation due to degradation is not detectable by conventional CSIA of carbon for organic pollutants with a carbon number >12. Future developments in position-specific stable isotope



Fig. 3 Evolution of stable carbon isotope ratios during (**a**) degradation with negligible accumulation of transformation products (e.g., mineralization of toluene to CO_2) and (**b**) transformation chain: degradation with significant accumulation of transformation products (e.g., reductive dechlorination of TCE to ethene). (Reproduced from Fischer et al. 2016 with permission from Elsevier)

analysis (PSIA) may enable the evaluation of degradation for molecules with a high carbon number (Gauchotte-Lindsay and Turnbull 2016).

The interpretation of field isotope data is based on the comparison of δ -values and thus on their distinctness. For the appraisement of field isotope data, US-EPA recommended that the difference of δ -values should be more than four times larger than the analytical uncertainty in order to minimize the possibility of an erroneous interpretation (US-EPA 2008). For example, taking into account general uncertainty of ± 0.5 % for δ^{13} C-values of organic pollutants, the evaluation of carbon isotope data can be accomplished as follows:

- Changes in δ^{13} C-values of > +2 ‰ along a groundwater flow path between two sampling points provide evidence of pollutant degradation, if the influence of a secondary contaminant source with a more positive isotope signature can be excluded. Smaller changes in δ^{13} C-values (> +1 to ≤ +2 ‰) can be interpreted as indication for pollutant degradation.
- Primary carbon isotope signatures of organic contaminants are mostly more negative than -22 % (Thullner et al. 2012). Hence, δ^{13} C-values that are more positive than -20 % can be explained by degradation.

These criteria can be adapted to the assessment of field isotope data for other elements taking into account their uncertainty of the corresponding CSIA method or the primary isotope signatures of organic contaminants.

4 Impact of Physical Processes on Evaluation of Degradation Using CSIA

In order to assess pollutant degradation at contaminated field sites, isotope fractionation due to processes other than degradation should be negligible; otherwise, changes in isotope ratios of pollutants may be misinterpreted. In most of the cases, isotope fractionation due to degradation is larger than for physical processes like sorption (Schüth et al. 2003; Kopinke et al. 2005; Höhener and Yu 2012; Imfeld et al. 2014; Liu et al. 2016; Kopinke et al. 2017; Wanner et al. 2017), water-air partitioning (Kuder et al. 2009; Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2012, Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2013; Julien et al. 2015; Horst et al. 2016; Julien et al. 2006; Horst and Lacrampe-Couloume 2018), and diffusion in water (LaBolle et al. 2008; Jin et al. 2014; Wanner and Hunkeler 2015; Xu et al. 2016; Rolle and Jin 2017; Wanner et al. 2017; Xu et al. 2017; Kopinke et al. 2009; Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2019) and in gas phase (Bouchard et al. 2008a; Kuder et al. 2009; Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2012; Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2013; Liang et al. 2017; Khan et al. 2018), respectively. These findings do not a priori imply that physical processes cause only negligible changes in isotope ratios at a contaminated site.

If contaminants are subjected to sorption in an aquifer, the degree of isotope fractionation due to sorption is predicted to be generally small and possibly insignificant within a stationary contaminant plume (Kopinke et al. 2005). It is expected that sorption might lead to relevant carbon isotope fractionation for BTEX at the front of an expanding contaminant plume or of a breakthrough curve of a contamination pulse (Kopinke et al. 2005; van Breukelen and Prommer 2008; Höhener and Atteia 2010), while for MTBE carbon isotope fractionation by sorption is predicted to be insignificant (Kopinke et al. 2005). The higher the retardation is, the stronger the sorption-induced isotope fractionation becomes (van Breukelen and Prommer 2008). It was shown that retardation factors of BTEX derived from field tracer tests may be generally lower and lie close to 1 (Thierrin et al. 1995, Fischer et al. 2006) as retardation factors calculated by the organic carbon-water partitioning coefficient (K_{OC}) and typical organic matter content of aquifer sediments. If so, sorption would not lead to significant isotope fractionation (Höhener and Atteia 2010). Recently, changes in δ^{13} C-values of toluene were observed for a transient pulse experiment in a mesoscale tank (Qiu et al. 2013, Eckert et al. 2013). Enrichment of ¹³C in the front of the toluene breakthrough curve was partly referred to carbon isotope fractionation by sorption. Since toluene was also influenced by biodegradation under the oxic conditions and thus subjected to carbon isotope fractionation, direct evidence for sorption-induced carbon isotope fractionation could not be derived; particularly aerobic toluene degradation might yield variable carbon isotope fractionation due to different reaction mechanisms (Vogt et al. 2008). For achieving a more clear indication of carbon isotope fractionation by sorption, it would have been better to choose a more persistent compound for the transient pulse experiment. Finally, sorption-induced isotope fractionation of organic pollutants seems to be negligible at most of the contaminated field sites.

Besides sorption, water-air partitioning may cause significant changes in concentrations of organic pollutants within contaminated aquifers. As investigated in column experiments, advective and diffusive volatilization of MTBE lead to negligible to small ¹³C-enrichment as well as small to moderate ²H-enrichment within the aqueous phase, while air sparging seems to cause higher ²H-enrichment (Kuder et al. 2009). Both column experiments and aquifer investigations have revealed that water-air partitioning of chlorinated ethenes lead to negligible to small changes in carbon and chlorine isotope ratios for steady-state conditions (Hunkeler et al. 2011a; Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2012; Jeannottat and Hunkeler 2013). Hence, water-air partitioning seems to lead only to minor or negligible changes in isotope ratios of organic pollutants in the water-saturated zone.

The spreading of pollutants within aquifers exhibiting a very low groundwater flow velocity is dominated by diffusion. At slow but realistic groundwater velocities, the contribution of effective molecular diffusion to transverse dispersion cannot be neglected (Cirpka et al. 2006). Laboratory studies revealed fractionation for non- and perdeuterated isotopologues of organic pollutants. Aqueous diffusion coefficients were determined for the different deuterated isotopologues based on kinetic "square root" relation or an empirical correlation from Worch (1993), in order to describe the fractionation behavior (LaBolle et al. 2008; Rolle et al. 2010). The concepts derived for diffusion-induced fractionation of different deuterated isotopologues were transferred to isotope effects for pollutants with natural isotope abundance, and the impact of diffusion and of transverse dispersion, respectively, on stable isotope ratios of organic pollutants were modelled for various scenarios of groundwater contamination (LaBolle et al. 2008; Rolle et al. 2010; Eckert et al. 2012; Van Breukelen and Rolle 2012; Centler et al. 2013). It was hypothesized that significant changes in the isotope ratios may occur due to diffusion-induced isotope fractionation. Recent laboratory studies have shown a significant lower isotope fractionation by diffusion for organic pollutants with natural isotope abundance in comparison to theoretical concepts (Jin et al. 2014; Wanner and Hunkeler 2015; Wanner et al. 2017). Therefore, previous modelling studies based on kinetic "square root" relation or the empirical correlation have overestimated isotope effects during diffusive transport of organic compounds in water-saturated systems (Wanner and Hunkeler 2015; Wanner et al. 2017; Xu et al. 2017; Wanner and Hunkeler 2019). Moreover, diffusive fractionation of deuterated isotopologues obtained from previous lab experiments (LaBolle et al. 2008; Rolle et al. 2010) could not be confirmed by a recent study (Kopinke et al. 2018). Simulations indicated that diffusion-induced isotope fractionation in water-saturated sediment with low permeability only impairs the identification of pollutant degradation using CSIA during short diffusion periods, in which the diffusion-rated isotope shifts are largest and isotope fractionation related to degradation might still be small (Wanner and Hunkeler 2015). Anyway, diffusion-induced isotope fractionation of organic pollutants seems to be negligible at most of the contaminated field sites. Carbon and chlorine isotope fractionation of 1,2-dichloroethane (1,2-DCA) and carbon isotope fractionation of dichloromethane (DCM) due to diffusion and sorption were investigated at a field site within water-saturated, low permeability sediments below two DNAPL sources (Wanner et al. 2017). The observed shifts of carbon isotope ratios due to the physical processes were in the range of the threshold value of +2 ‰, which is often used for identifying degradation (US-EPA 2008). Thus, minor changes in carbon isotope ratios toward more positive δ^{13} C-values of 1,2-DCA and DCM can be expected at field sites, at which the contaminant transport through the water-saturated zone is dominated by diffusion and sorption. In contrast to the δ^{13} C-values, Wanner et al. 2017 observed more negative δ^{37} Cl-values of 1,2-DCA moving away from the DNAPL. Thus, the influence of diffusion and sorption on carbon isotope ratios seems to be indicated by CSIA of chlorine.

Compared to the water-saturated zone, gas diffusion is expected to cause more significant changes in the isotope ratios of organic pollutants within the unsaturated zone. It seems to be more pronounced for petroleum hydrocarbons than for chlorinated ethenes (Bouchard et al. 2008b; Hunkeler et al. 2011a). This suggests that, in the water-unsaturated zone, the interpretation of degradation of petroleum hydrocarbons using isotope data should be based on a model combining gas-phase diffusion and degradation (Bouchard et al. 2011; Khan et al. 2018).

In conclusion, the impact of physical processes is minor or negligible for the assessment of pollutant degradation based on CSIA in most of the cases. For field sites that are strongly influenced by water-air partitioning, sorption, and diffusion, it is recommended to verify the findings on pollutant degradation derived by CSIA using other monitoring tools.

5 Multielement CSIA for Differentiation of Degradation Pathways

The correlation of isotope fractionation for two or more elements is a valuable tool for deciphering degradation pathways (Musat et al. 2016; Nijenhuis and Richnow 2016; Vogt et al. 2016). Therefore, multielement CSIA (ME-CSIA) has a great potential for differentiation of anaerobic biodegradation from aerobic biodegradation and abiotic transformation, respectively. CSIA for carbon and hydrogen (2D-CSIA) has been employed for characterizing predominant degradation pathways for fuel additives (MTBE, ETBE) and BTEX in contaminated aquifers or constructed wetlands (Kuder et al. 2005; Zwank et al. 2005; Fischer et al. 2007; Fischer et al. 2009; Kujawinski et al. 2010; Jechalke et al. 2011; Rakoczy et al. 2011; Fayolle-Guichard et al. 2012; Feisthauer et al. 2012; Van Keer et al. 2012; Xiong et al. 2012; Bombach et al. 2015; Wei et al. 2015; Bouchard et al. 2018b; Shayan et al. 2018). CSIA for carbon and chlorine has been used for the evaluation of predominant reaction mechanisms of degradation for chlorinated hydrocarbons (Hunkeler et al. 2011b; Lojkasek-Lima et al. 2012a; Lojkasek-Lima et al. 2012b; Wiegert et al. 2012; Palau et al. 2014; Badin et al. 2016; Kaown et al. 2016; Palau et al. 2016; Clark et al. 2017; Doğan-Subaşı et al. 2017; Rodríguez-Fernández et al. 2018; Schiefler et al. 2018; Segal et al. 2018). Abiotic and biotic degradation processes of chlorinated ethenes have been distinguished within a contaminated aquifer with a Fe(0) barrier using CSIA for carbon, chlorine, and hydrogen (3D-CSIA) (Audí-Miró et al. 2015). 3D-CSIA was also applied for source identification and deciphering of degradation processes for chlorinated ethenes within two contaminated aquifers located at disposal sites of by-products from the chloro-chemical industry (Filippini et al. 2018). Degradation pathways of nitroaromatic explosives at a contaminated field site were assessed using 3D-CSIA for carbon, nitrogen, and hydrogen (Fig. 4) (Wijker et al. 2013). Latest attempts for evaluating degradation processes at contaminated field sites using ME-CSIA have focused on pesticides (Alvarez-Zaldívar et al. 2018; Wu et al. 2018) and flame retardants (Balaban et al. 2016). Recently, Ojeda et al. 2019 provided recommendations for standardizing, calculating, and interpreting dual-isotope data. Modelling approaches have been developed to estimate individual contributions of different pathways to the overall degradation based on ME-CSIA (van Breukelen 2007; Centler et al. 2013; Jin and Rolle 2014).

6 Quantification of Pollutant Degradation

Using the Rayleigh-equation approach, pollutant degradation (B[%]) within groundwater systems can be estimated by changes in isotope ratios (Thullner et al. 2012) according to Eq. 2:

$$B[\%] = \left(1 - \frac{C_{Bx}}{C_0}\right) \cdot 100 = \left[1 - \left(\frac{\delta_x + 1}{\delta_0 + 1}\right)^{\left(\frac{1}{e}\right)}\right] \cdot 100$$
(2)

in which δ_0 is the initial isotope ratio of the contaminant in time or space (e.g., source zone), δ_x is the isotope ratio of a contaminant at a certain time or space (groundwater well downgradient of a source zone), C_{Bx}/C_0 is the fraction of substrate remaining during degradation at a certain time or space, and ε is the isotope enrichment factor correlating changes in concentrations and isotope ratios. Moreover, distance-dependent in situ first-order degradation rate constants (λ_s) can be estimated by changes in isotope ratios over the distance between the initial and observation points (s) using the Rayleigh-equation approach according to Eq. 3 (Hunkeler 2008).

$$\lambda_{\rm s} = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon \cdot {\rm s}} \ln \left(\frac{\delta_{\rm x} + 1}{\delta_0 + 1} \right) \tag{3}$$

Time-dependent in situ first-order degradation rate constants (λ_t) can be determined taking into account the travel time of the pollutants along the groundwater flow path according to Eq. 4:

$$\lambda_{t} = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon \cdot s} \operatorname{In}\left(\frac{\delta_{x} + 1}{\delta_{0} + 1}\right) \tag{4}$$



Fig. 4 δ^{13} C- vs. δ^{15} N-values of 2,4-DNT (circles), 2,6-DNT (triangles), and TNT (squares) as well as δ^{13} C- vs. δ^{2} H-values of 2,4-DNT (circles) and 2,6-DNT (triangles) from different depths of a subsurface profile (in m below surface) at a former explosives production site. Black lines indicate regression lines for field isotope data. The red, blue, and green dashed lines indicate trends of carbon vs. nitrogen as well as of carbon vs. hydrogen isotope fractionation for different biodegradation pathways of the investigated explosives obtained from laboratory reference experiments: 2,4-DNT dioxygenation (red circles/regression line), 4-NT reduction (blue diamonds/regression line), and CH₃-group oxidation of 4-NT (green diamonds/regression line). Dashed lines are 95% confidence intervals of regression lines (not shown for dioxygenation). Initial values for surface isotope signature (black markers) represent samples taken in a former storage room. Orange markers are isotope signatures of 2,4-DNT and TNT measured from solid TNT and DNT found in 1.5 m depth. The yellow marker stands for the isotope signature of 2,4-DNT from a sampling point in 100 m distance of the subsurface profile. (Reproduced from Wijker et al. 2013 with permission from American Chemical Society)

in which the travel time (t) can be approximated using the groundwater flow velocity (v) and the distance between the initial and observation points (s) according to Eq. 5:

$$t \approx \frac{s}{v}$$
 (5)

For a proper quantification of pollutant degradation, appropriate source isotope signatures (δ_0) and isotope enrichment factors (ϵ) have to be selected because δ_0 -values can vary due to multiple pollutant sources (Van Keer et al. 2012) and the choice of the ε -value can be limited by a wide range of values (Cichocka et al. 2008). In principle, a conservative estimation is obtained by using the isotope enrichment factor exhibiting the highest isotope fractionation and the source isotope signature with the most positive δ_0 -value. Furthermore, the higher the observed changes in isotope ratios along groundwater flow paths are, the smaller are the differences for calculated degradation obtained from different constellations of isotope enrichment factors and source isotope signatures (Thullner et al. 2012). Uncertainties due to multiple source isotope signatures can be reduced by a proper source zone identification using hydrological and/or historical information, as well as by knowledge of the pollutant patterns and the distribution of the contaminant plume. Recently, a model was developed, which enables the quantification of the extent of degradation when it follows instantaneous mixing of two sources (Lutz and Van Breukelen 2014a, b). For the selection of appropriate ε -values, the following recommendations should be considered (Thullner et al. 2012):

- The dependency of isotope enrichment factors on reaction mechanisms requires knowledge of dominating degradation processes. For many pollutants, degradation pathways are linked to specific redox conditions. Therefore, the evaluation of hydrogeochemical data (e.g., concentrations of various electron acceptors and their reduced redox equivalents) can provide information for confining the range of possible ε-values for quantification using the Rayleigh-equation approach.
- The detection of metabolites or transformation products that are specific for a degradation pathway can help to determine appropriate ε-values.
- Information on pollutant degrading microorganisms might also be helpful for the proper selection of specific ε-values.
- ME-CSIA is a valuable tool for determining degradation pathways and hence could help to select appropriate ε-values.

When degradation of a pollutant is accomplished by several pathways and those exhibit different isotope fractionation, extended Rayleigh-type equations taking into account multiple competing degradation pathways with varying ε -values can be applied for a proper quantification (van Breukelen 2007; Centler et al. 2013).

The Rayleigh-equation approach has also been applied for quantifying degradation of transformation chains, for which carbon isotope ratios can be measured for a primary pollutant and its transformation products (Eq. 6), e.g., reductive dechlorination of chlorinated ethenes or benzenes (Stelzer et al. 2009; Aeppli et al. 2010).

$$\sum_{x}^{13} C_{x} [\%] = \frac{\sum (C_{i} * \delta^{13} C_{i})}{C_{x}}$$
(6)

According to Eq. 6, the sum carbon isotope signature ($\Sigma^{13}C_x$ -value) is calculated by summation of the primary pollutant and all transformation products gained from their molar concentrations (C_i) and their respective carbon isotope ratios ($\delta^{13}C_i$) and dividing it by the total molar concentration of all compounds included in the transformation chain (C_x). However, the selection of an appropriate ε -value for the transformation chain is challenging. Recently, improved constraints have been provided for the derivation of proper ε -values for the quantification of pollutant degradation of transformation chains (Höhener et al. 2015).

When mass transfer processes (e.g., transverse mixing, diffusion, dissolution, retardation, cell membrane passage) act as the rate-limiting step in the overall contaminant removal, the Rayleigh-equation approach results in an underestimation of degradation (Aeppli et al. 2009; Eckert et al. 2012; Thullner et al. 2013; Ehrl et al. 2019). Several studies provide recommendation and extensions of the conventional Rayleigh-equation approach in order to deal with aquifer heterogeneities due to mass transfer limitations, variable degradation kinetics, nonaqueous phase liquid (NAPL) presence, or dispersion (Mak et al. 2006; Abe and Hunkeler 2006; Fischer et al. 2007; van Breukelen and Prommer 2008; Höhener and Atteia 2010; Thullner et al. 2012; Hwang et al. 2013; Heße et al. 2014; Höyng et al. 2015; Zhou et al. 2017; Thouement et al. 2019).

7 CSIA Field Studies

The first field applications of CSIA for assessing degradation of organic pollutants at contaminated field sites were carried out in the end of the 1990s (Kelley et al. 1997; Sturchio et al. 1998; Hunkeler et al. 1999; Miyares et al. 1999; Richnow and Meckenstock 1999; Stehmeier et al. 1999a, b) (Table 2). Subsequently, changes in stable isotope ratios of contaminants were applied for the quantification of in situ pollutant degradation (Richnow et al. 2000; Sherwood-Lollar et al. 2001; Richnow et al. 2002) as well as ME-CSIA for deciphering degradation pathways (Kuder et al. 2005; Zwank et al. 2005; Fischer et al. 2007; Hunkeler et al. 2011b). Since then, CSIA has gained increasing interest in the evaluation of pollutant degradation at contaminated sites as indicated by around 200 research articles on CSIA field studies (Table 2). The majority of CSIA field studies focused on the most abundant groundwater pollutants: chlorinated aliphatic hydrocarbons (Hunkeler 2016; Nijenhuis and Richnow 2016; Nijenhuis et al. 2016; Renpenning and Nijenhuis 2016), BTEX (Meckenstock and Richnow 2010; Musat et al. 2016; Vogt et al. 2016; Vogt et al. 2018), and fuel oxygenates (Rosell et al. 2007; Kuder and Philp 2008). In these studies, CSIA has been established as widely used monitoring tool. CSIA has also been applied for chlorinated benzenes (Alberti et al. 2017) PAHs (Buczynska et al. 2013; Gao et al. 2018) and nitroaromatic explosives (Bernstein et al. 2014). Moreover, recent studies revealed the applicability of CSIA for assessing degradation of

Table 2 Applications of (CSIA for evaluating sources and	sinks of organic pollutants at cont	taminated field sites	
	Identification/differentiation	Assessment of degradation		
Compound class	of pollutant sources	Qualitative	Quantitative	ME-CSIA
Volatile chlorinated aliphatics (mainly chlorinated ethenes and ethanes)	රථරථ දි due to degradation Beneteau et al. 1999; Hunkeler et al. 2004; Eberts et al. 2008; Blessing et al. 2009; Wang and Smith 2010; Hunkeler et al. 2011; McHugh et al. 2011; Nijenhuis et al. 2013; Wang 2013; Kaown et al. 2014; Badin et al. 2015; Beckley et al. 2016; Filippini et al. 2018	مَحْحَحَ Sturchio et al. 1998; Hunkeler et al. 1999; Song et al. 2002; Kirtland et al. 2003; Kirchholtes et al. 2004; VanStone et al. 2007; Martac et al. 2007; McKelvie et al. 2007a; Nijenhuis et al. 2007; Imfeld et al. 2008; Carreon- Diazconti et al. 2009; Kuhn et al. 2009; Morrill et al. 2009; Courbet et al. 2011; Mundle et al. 2012; Damagaard et al. 2013; McLoughlin et al. 2014; Révész et al. 2014; Lee et al. 2015; Filippini et al. 2014; Révész et al. 2014; Lee et al. 2017; Sonne et al. 2017; Sonne et al. 2017; Pierce et al. 2016; Atashgahi et al. 2017; Sonne et al. 2017; Pierce et al. 2016; Atashgahi et al. 2017; Renne et al. 2017; Pierce et al. 2016; Atashgahi et al. 2017; Buchner et al. 2019; Richards et al. 2019; Wilkin et al. 2019; Buchner et al. 2019; Richards et al. 2019; Richards	$\delta \phi \delta \phi$ Sherwood-Lollar et al. 2001; Hunkeler et al. 2003; Vieth et al. 2003; Chartrand et al. 2005; Hunkeler et al. 2005; Morrill et al. 2005; Martin et al. 2006; Hirschom et al. 2007; Abe et al. 2009; Pooley et al. 2009; Aeppli et al. 2010; Elsner et al. 2010; Aeppli et al. 2011; Amaral et al. 2011; Hamonts et al. 2012; Wiegert et al. 2012; Patterson et al. 2013; Broholm et al. 2014; Torrentò et al. 2014; Hermon et al. 2018; Schaefer et al. 2018b; Wanner et al. 2018	محمحه Hunkeler et al. 2011b; Lojkasek-Lima et al. 2012a; Lojkasek-Lima et al. 2012b; Wiegert et al. 2012; Petitta et al. 2013; Palau et al. 2014; Audi-Miró et al. 2015; Badin et al. 2016; Kaown et al. 2016; Palau et al. 2016; Clark et al. 2017; Filippini et al. 2018; Rodríguez-Fernández et al. 2018; Schiefler et al. 2018; Segal et al. 2018
				(continued)

	Identification/differentiation	Assessment of degradation		
Compound class	of pollutant sources	Qualitative	Quantitative	ME-CSIA
BTEX	5555	5555	3333	<i>2<i>443</i></i>
		Richnow and Meckenstock	Richnow et al. 2000; Vieth et	Mancini et al. 2002;
	Kelley et al. 1997; Mancini	1999; Stehmeier et al. 1999a;	al. 2001; Mancini et al. 2002;	Steinbach et al., 2004;
	et al. 2008; Lutz and Van	Stehmeier et al. 1999b;	Meckenstock et al. 2002;	McKelvie et al. 2005; Fischer
	Breukelen 2014b; Beckley	Bugna et al. 2004, 2005;	Richnow et al. 2002;	et al. 2007; Fischer et al.
	et al. 2016	Micic et al. 2007; Beller et al.	Richnow et al. 2003a;	2009; Rakoczy et al. 2011 ^a ;
		2008; Gelman and Binstock	Richnow et al. 2003b; Fischer	Feisthauer et al. 2012; Van
		2008; Berghoff et al. 2014;	et al. 2004; Griebler et al.	Keer et al. 2012; Xiong et al.
		Kolhatkar and Schnobrich	2004; Peter et al. 2004;	2012; Wei et al. 2015 ^a ;
		2017; Moshkovich et al.	Steinbach et al. 2004; Vieth et	Bouchard et al. 2018b;
		2018; BenIsrael et al. 2019	al. 2005; Fischer et al. 2006;	Shayan et al. 2018; Wei et al.
			Mak et al. 2006; Stelzer et al.	2018; Wanner et al. 2019
			2006; Fischer et al. 2007;	
			Bouchard et al. 2008b;	
			Batlle-Aguilar et al. 2009;	
			Blum et al. 2009; Mäurer et	
			al. 2009; Prommer et al.	
			2009; De Biase et al. 2011;	
			Morasch et al. 2011; Rakoczy	
			et al. 2011 ^a ; Van Keer et al.	
			2012; Batlle-Aguilar et al.	
			2014; Lutz and Van	
			Breukelen 2014a,b; Ponsin et	
			al. 2015; Gilevska et al. 2019	

Table 2 (continued)

uel oxygenates nainly MTBE)	ବ∂ due to degradation Oudijk 2008	۵۵۵۵ Day et al. 2002; Kolhatkar et al. 2002; Day and Gulliver 2003; Spence et al. 2005; McKelvie et al. 2007a; Gelman and Binstock 2008; De Biase et al. 2011 ^a ; Thornton et al. 2011; Lu et al. 2016; Moshkovich et al. 2018; Van der Waals et al. 2018	රර්ථර Kuder et al. 2005; Wilson et al. 2005; Zwank et al. 2005; McKelvie et al. 2007b; Gafni et al. 2016	محمحه Berg et al. 2005; Kuder et al. 2005; Zwank et al. 2005; Lesser et al. 2008; Kujawinski et al. 2010; Jechalke et al. 2011 ^a , Fayolle- Guichard et al. 2012; Bombach et al. 2015
H	ර්ථර් O'Malley et al. 1996; Hammer et al. 1998; McRae et al. 2000; Fabbri et al. 2003; Walker et al. 2005; Saber et al. 2006; Bosch et al. 2015		∂∂ Griebler et al. 2004; Blum et al. 2009	රය Steinbach et al. 2004
erocyclic apounds	る や due to degradation	& G Griebler et al. 2004; Steinbach et al. 2004; Gedalanga et al. 2016	Ŷ	ර් Wang 2016
lorinated benzenes	රර්ර 9 due to degradation Mancini et al. 2008; Alberti et al. 2017	රර්ථ Kaschl et al. 2005; Braeckevelt et al. 2007a ^a ; Stelzer et al. 2009; Passeport et al. 2016; Alberti et al. 2017	රර්ර Braeckevelt et al. 2007b ^a ; Gilevska et al. 2019	₹ 2
olosives	∂∂ ♀ due to degradation Coffin et al. 2001	රයය Amaral et al. 2009	ර්ථර Bernstein et al. 2010; Sagi- Ben Moshe et al. 2010; Wijker et al. 2013; Hatzinger et al. 2019	ර්ථර Miyares et al. 1999; Pennington et al. 2001; Wijker et al. 2013; Hatzinger et al. 2018
				(continued)

	Identification/differentiation	Assessment of degradation		
Compound class	of pollutant sources	Qualitative	Quantitative	ME-CSIA
Pesticides	ර්ථ ප්රාප to deoradation	33 HCHs.	さる HCHs・	∂∂ (S)-Metolachlor:
	HCHs:	Chartrand et al., 2015; Liu et	Bashir et al. 2015	Alvarez-Zaldívar et al. 2018
	Badea et al. 2011; Bashir et	al. 2017; Wu et al. 2019	(S)-Metolachlor:	Atrazine: Schreglmann et al.
	al. 2015; Chartrand et al.,	Dichlorprop:	Alvarez-Zaldívar et al. 2018	2013
	Diazinon:	Metolachlor/acetochlor/	Wu et al. 2018	dichlorobenzamide (BAM):
	Kawashima and Katayama	alachlor:		Schürner et al. 2016^{a}
	2010	Elsayed et al. 2014 ^a		Parathion:
		DDT:		Wu et al. 2018
		Niu et al. 2016		
		Chlorpyrifos:		
		Tang et al. 2017^{a}		
Polychlorinated	23	66 6	\$	\$
biphenyls	(\heartsuit due to degradation)	Zeng et al. 2013		
	Zeng et al. 2013			
Flame retardants	53	55	\$	33
		Zeng et al. 2013; Huang et al.		Balaban et al. 2016
	Zeng et al. 2013	2019		
Pharmaceuticals	Ŷ	<i>44</i>	Ş	∂∂ Diclofenac/ibuprofen: Schürner et al. 2016 ^a

Table 2 (continued)

222 - Well-established

ර්ථර – Approved ර්ර – Preliminary studies available

 δ – Analytical methods and/or laboratory studies available, but field study missing ϕ – Limitations possible or not applicable a^a – (model) wetland or mesocosm study

K. Kuntze et al.

micropollutants (such as pesticides, pharmaceuticals) at contaminated field sites (Elsner and Imfeld 2016; Kohli et al. 2017). A multitude of man-made chemicals are chiral and exhibit enantioselectivity due to biodegradation. Thus, enzymatic processes often prefer one enantiomer against the other. Badea et al. 2011 firstly introduced the concept of enantiomer-specific stable carbon isotope analysis (ESIA) for evaluating the biodegradation of chiral pollutants. Recently, the applicability of ESIA has been illustrated in field studies (Milosevic et al. 2013; Liu et al. 2017).

8 Conclusions

The reliability of CSIA for evaluating degradation as well as identifying sources of organic pollutants at contaminated sites is highlighted in around 200 field studies (Table 2). Besides the assessment of natural degradation, CSIA is increasingly applied in order to ascertain pollutant removal during in situ biological or chemical remediation measures. There are also increasing applications for the usage of ME-CSIA for deciphering degradation pathways. In most of the studies, anaerobic biodegradation could be distinguished from aerobic biodegradation or abiotic transformation. CSIA is one of the few methods allowing quantification of in situ pollutant degradation, which is essential for reliable risk assessment and site-specific MNA as well as success control of remediation measures. CSIA has been applied within multiple-line-of-evidence approaches (MLEA), mostly even as the key monitoring tool. Therefore, it has been recommended as a promising technique to quantify degradation at the field scale (Fischer et al. 2016; Eisenmann and Fischer 2018a, b; Ottosen et al. 2019). Moreover, it can be applied for forensic investigations to distinguish contamination events and identify liable polluters (Philp 2007; Négrel et al. 2012; Gao et al. 2018; Teixeira and de Abreu 2018; McLoughlin 2019).

Due to the advantages of CSIA, it has already been recommended by environmental authorities and associations as an appropriate monitoring tool for the implementation and success control of innovative management and remediation concepts of contaminated field sites. However, CSIA is still not routinely applied in the context of contaminated site management; it is an "add-on tool" in most of the cases. The main reason seems to be the limited knowledge on the advantages and the extent of applications of CSIA for a large part of authorities, consultancies, and field site owners. In order to overcome this obstacle, CSIA needs to be further explained and discussed in concrete instructions for handling by environmental authorities. Moreover, the CSIA guideline by the US-EPA from 2008 should be updated, and other countries ought to establish CSIA guidelines. A European guideline or directive on CSIA is long overdue.

9 Research Needs

Especially for micropollutants (e.g., pesticides, pharmaceuticals, healthcare products, perfluorinated tensides), appropriate methods for ME-CSIA need to be established and isotope enrichment factors be determined for quantification of degradation and differentiation of reaction mechanisms (Elsner and Imfeld 2016). In order to improve the accuracy and interlaboratory conformity of CSIA for organic pollutants, future efforts should focus on the establishment of certified, compound-, or at least compound-class-specific standards with known isotope ratios and of internationally standardized guidelines for calibration of GC- and LC-IRMS, respectively (Elsner et al. 2012). Moreover, future developments should rely on the establishment of pollutant-class- and subsurface-compartment-specific MLEAs including CSIA that are optimized regarding the compatibility and synergistic effects of single monitoring methods. This would support cost-efficient and reliable assessment of pollutant degradation and, thus, increase the attention of stakeholders dealing with the management and redevelopment of contaminated field sites.

Acknowledgment This work was financially supported by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF) for the projects ContaSorb (03XP0090D) and IsoAqua (02WQ1481A).

References

- Abe Y, Hunkeler D (2006) Does the Rayleigh equation apply to evaluate field isotope data in contaminant hydrogeology?. Enviro Sci Technol 40:1588–1596
- Abe Y, Zopfi J, Hunkeler D (2009a) Effect of molecule size on carbon isotope fractionation during biodegradation of chlorinated alkanes by Xanthobacter autotrophicus GJ10. Isot Environ Health Stud 45:18–26
- Abe Y, Aravena R, Zopfi J, Parker B, Hunkeler D (2009b) Evaluating the fate of chlorinated ethenes in streambed sediments by combining stable isotope, geochemical and microbial methods. J Contam Hydrol 107:10–21
- Adamson DT, Newell CJ (2014) Frequently asked questions about monitored natural attenuation in groundwater. ESTCP project ER-201211. Environmental Security and Technology Certification Program, Arlington
- Aelion CM, Höhener P, Hunkler D, Aravena R (2010) Environmental isotopes in biodegradation and bioremediation. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Aeppli C, Berg M, Cirpka OA, Holliger C, Schwarzenbach RP, Hofstetter TB (2009) Influence of mass-transfer limitations on carbon isotope fractionation during microbial dechlorination of trichloroethene. Environ Sci Technol 43:8813–8820
- Aeppli C, Hofstetter TB, Amaral HIF, Kipfer R, Schwarzenbach RP, Berg M (2010) Quantifying in situ transformation rates of chlorinated ethenes by combining compound-specific stable isotope analysis, groundwater dating, and carbon isotope mass balances. Environ Sci Technol 44:3705–3711
- Aeppli C, Amaral HIF, Wermeille C, Wenger C, Kipfer R, Berg M (2011) Beurteilung des Abbauverhaltens von CKWs an Altlastenstandorten mittels Einzelstoff-Isotopenanalyse (CSIA) und Grundwasserdatierung Teil 2: Fallstudien. altlasten spektrum 4:161–171
- Alberti L, Marchesi M, Trefiletti P, Aravena R (2017) Compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) application for source apportionment and natural attenuation assessment of chlorinated benzenes. Water 9:872
- Alvarez-Zaldívar P, Payraudeau S, Meite F, Masbou J, Imfeld G (2018) Pesticide degradation and export losses at the catchment scale: insights from compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA). Water Res 139:198–207
- Amaral HIF, Fernandes J, Berg M, Schwarzenbach RP, Kipfer R (2009) Assessing TNT and DNT groundwater contamination by compound-specific isotope analysis and H-3-He-3 groundwater dating: a case study in Portugal. Chemosphere 77:805–812

- Amaral HIF, Aeppli C, Kipfer R, Berg M (2011) Assessing the transformation of chlorinated ethenes in aquifers with limited potential for natural attenuation: added values of compoundspecific carbon isotope analysis and groundwater dating. Chemosphere 85:774–781
- Aranami K, Rowland SJ, Readman JW (2006) Discriminating biogenic and anthropogenic chlorinated organic compounds using multi-isotope analyses of individual compounds. In: Povinec PP, Sanchez-Cabeza JA (eds) Radionuclides in the environment, vol 8. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 24–38
- ASTM (2015) Standard guide for remediation of ground water by Natural Attenuation at petroleum release sites. E1943 98
- Atashgahi S, Lu Y, Zheng Y, Saccenti E, Suarez-Diez M, Ramiro-Garcia J, Eisenmann H, Elsner M, Stams AJM, Springael D, Dejonghe W, Smidt H (2017) Geochemical and microbial community determinants of reductive dechlorination at a site biostimulated with glycerol. Environ Microbiol 19:968–981
- Audí-Miró C, Cretnik S, Torrentó C, Rosell M, Shouakar-Stash O, Otero N, Palau J, Elsner M, Soler A (2015) C, Cl and H compound-specific isotope analysis to assess natural versus Fe(0) barrier-induced degradation of chlorinated ethenes at a contaminated site. J Hazard Mater 299:747–754
- Badea SL, Danet AF (2015) Enantioselective stable isotope analysis (ESIA) a new concept to evaluate the environmental fate of chiral organic contaminants. Sci Total Environ 514:459–466
- Badea SL, Vogt C, Gehre M, Fischer A, Danet AF, Richnow H-H (2011) Development of an enantiomer-specific stable carbon isotope analysis (ESIA) method for assessing the fate of α -hexachlorocyclohexane in the environment. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 25:1363–1372
- Badin A, Schirmer M, Wermeille C, Hunkeler D (2015) Perchlorethen-Quellendifferenzierung mittels Kohlenstoff-Chlor-Isotopenanalyse: Felduntersuchungen zur Beurteilung der Variabilität der Isotopensignatur. Grundwasser 20:263–270
- Badin A, Broholm MM, Jacobsen CS, Palau J, Dennis P, Hunkeler D (2016) Identification of abiotic and biotic reductive dechlorination in a chlorinated ethene plume after thermal source remediation by means of isotopic and molecular biology tools. J Contam Hydrol 192:1–19
- Bakkour R, Bolotin J, Sellergren B, Hofstetter TB (2018) Molecularly imprinted polymers for compound-specific isotope analysis of polar organic micropollutants in aquatic environments. Anal Chem 90:7292–7301
- Balaban N, Bernstein A, Gelman F, Ronen Z (2016) Microbial degradation of the brominated flame retardant TBNPA by groundwater bacteria: laboratory and field study. Chemosphere 156:367–373
- Bashir S, Hitzfeld KL, Gehre M, Richnow H-H, Fischer A (2015) Evaluating degradation of hexachlorocyclohexane (HCH) isomers within a contaminated aquifer using compound-specific stable carbon isotope analysis (CSIA). Water Res 71:187–196
- Batlle-Aguilar J, Brouyere S, Dassargues A, Morasch B, Hunkeler D, Höhener P, Diels L, Vanbroekhoven K, Seuntjens P, Halen H (2009) Benzene dispersion and natural attenuation in an alluvial aquifer with strong interactions with surface water. J Hydrol 369:305–317
- Batlle-Aguilar J, Morasch B, Hunkeler D, Brouyere S (2014) Benzene dynamics and biodegradation in alluvial aquifers affected by river fluctuations. Ground Water 52:388–398
- Beck P, Mann B (2010) A technical guide for demonstrating monitored natural attenuation of petroleum hydrocarbons in groundwater. CRC CARE technical report no. 15, Adelaide
- Beck P, Mann B (2011) Use of monitored natural attenuation in management of risk from petroleum hydrocarbons to human and environmental receptors. Pedologist 54:257–277
- Beckley L, McHugh T, Philp P (2016) Utility of compound-specific isotope analysis for vapor intrusion investigations. Ground Water Monit Remediat 36:31–40
- Beller HR, Kane SR, Legler TC, McKelvie JR, Sherwood-Lollar B, Pearson F, Balser L, MacKay DM (2008) Comparative assessments of benzene, toluene, and xylene natural attenuation by quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis of a catabolic gene, signature metabolites, and compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 42:6065–6072
- Beneteau KM, Aravena R, Frape SK (1999) Isotopic characterization of chlorinated solventslaboratory and field results. Org Geochem 30:739–753

- BenIsrael M, Wanner P, Aravena R, Parker BL, Haack EA, Tsao DT, Dunfield KE (2019) Toluene biodegradation in the vadose zone of a poplar phytoremediation system identified using metagenomics and toluene-specific stable carbon isotope analysis. Int J Phytoremediation 21:60–69
- Berg M, Zwank L, Bolotin J, Aeppli C, Häner A, Möller M, Munz C, Ziegler U (2005) Einzelstoff-Isotopenanalyse zur Beurteilung des Abbauverhaltens von Methyl- tert-butylether (MTBE) an einem Altlastenstandort. altlasten spektrum 1:20–26
- Berghoff A, Berning A, Wortmann C, Möller A, Mahro B (2014) Comparative assessment of laboratory and field-based methods to monitor natural attenuation processes in the contaminated groundwater of a former coking plant site. Environ Eng Manag J 13:583–596
- Bernstein A, Adar E, Ronen Z, Lowag H, Stichler W, Meckenstock RU (2010) Quantifying RDX biodegradation in groundwater using delta N-15 isotope analysis. J Contam Hydrol 111:25–35
- Bernstein A, Gelman F, Ronen Z (2014) Stable isotope tools for tracking in situ degradation processes of military energetic compounds. In: Sing SN (ed) Biological remediation of explosive residues. Springer, Cham, pp 259–284
- Blázquez-Pallí N, Rosell M, Varias J, Bosch M, Soler A, Vicent T, Marco-Urrea E (2019) Multi-method assessment of the intrinsic biodegradation potential of an aquifer contaminated with chlorinated ethenes at an industrial area in Barcelona (Spain). Environ Pollut 244:165–173
- Blessing M, Jochmann MA, Schmidt TC (2008) Pitfalls in compound-specific isotope analysis of environmental samples. Anal Bioanal Chem 390:591–603
- Blessing M, Schmidt TC, Dinkel R, Haderlein SB (2009) Delineation of multiple chlorinated ethene sources in an industrialized area – a forensic field study using compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 43:2701–2707
- Blum P, Hunkeler D, Weede M, Beyer C, Grathwohl P, Morasch B (2009) Quantification of biodegradation for o-xylene and naphthalene using first order decay models, Michaelis-Menten kinetics and stable carbon isotopes. J Contam Hydrol 105:118–130
- Bombach P, Richnow H-H, Kästner M, Fischer A (2010) Current approaches for the assessment of in situ biodegradation. Anal Bioanal Chem 86:839–852
- Bombach P, Nägele N, Rosell M, Richnow H-H, Fischer A (2015) Evaluation of ethyl tert-butyl ether biodegradation in a contaminated aquifer by compound-specific isotope analysis and in situ microcosms. J Hazard Mater 286:100–106
- Bosch C, Andersson A, Kruså M, Bandh C, Hovorková I, Klánová J, Knowles TD, Pancost RD, Evershed RP, Gustafsson Ö (2015) Source apportionment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in central european soils with compound-specific triple isotopes (δ(13)C, Δ(14)C, and δ(2)H). Environ Sci Technol 49:7657–7665
- Bouchard D, Höhener P, Hunkeler D (2008a) Carbon isotope fractionation during volatilization of petroleum hydrocarbons and diffusion across a porous medium: a column experiment. Environ Sci Technol 42:7801–7806
- Bouchard D, Hunkeler D, Gaganis P, Aravena R, Höhener P, Broholm MM, Kjeldsen P (2008b) Carbon isotope fractionation during diffusion and biodegradation of petroleum hydrocarbons in the unsaturated zone: field experiment at Vaerlose airbase, Denmark, and modeling. Environ Sci Technol 42:596–601
- Bouchard D, Cornaton F, Höhener P, Hunkeler D (2011) Analytical modelling of stable isotope fractionation of volatile organic compounds in the unsaturated zone. J Contam Hydrol 119:44–54
- Bouchard D, Hunkeler D, Madsen EL, Buscheck T, Daniels EJ, Kolhatkar R, DeRito CM, Aravena R, Thomson NR (2018a) Application of diagnostic tools to evaluate remediation performance at petroleum hydrocarbon-impacted sites. Ground Water Monit Remediat 38:88–98
- Bouchard D, Marchesi M, Madsen EL, DeRito CM, Thomson NR, Aravena R, Barker JF, Buscheck T, Kolhatkar R, Daniels EJ, Hunkeler D (2018b) Diagnostic tools to assess mass removal processes during pulsed air sparging of a petroleum hydrocarbon source zone. Ground Water Monit Remediat 38:29–44
- Braeckevelt M, Rokadia H, Mirschel G, Weber S, Imfeld G, Stelzer N, Kuschk P, Kästner M, Richnow H-H (2007a) Biodegradation of chlorobenzene in a constructed wetland treating contaminated groundwater. Water Sci Technol 56:57–62

- Braeckevelt M, Rokadia H, Imfeld G, Stelzer N, Paschke H, Kuschk P, Kästner M, Richnow H-H, Weber S (2007b) Assessment of in situ biodegradation of monochlorobenzene in contaminated groundwater treated in a constructed wetland. Environ Pollut 148:428–437
- Braeckevelt M, Fischer A, Kästner M (2012) Field applicability of compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) for characterization and quantification of in situ degradation in contaminated aquifers. Anal Bioanal Chem 94:1401–1421
- Brand WA, Coplen TB (2012) Stable isotope deltas: tiny, yet robust signatures in nature. Isot Environ Health Stud 48:393–409
- Broholm MM, Hunkeler D, Tuxen N, Jeannottat S, Scheutz C (2014) Stable carbon isotope analysis to distinguish biotic and abiotic degradation of 1,1,1-trichloroethane in groundwater sediments. Chemosphere 108:265–273
- Buchner D, Schweikhart M, Behrens S, Schöndorf T, Laskov C, Haderlein SB (2019) Sanierung eines PCE-Schadens in einem makroskopisch oxischen Grundwasserleiter durch Stimulation anaerober dehalogenierender Bakterien. Grundwasser 24:51–63
- Buczynska AJ, Geypens B, Van Grieken R, De Wael K (2013) Stable carbon isotopic ratio measurement of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons as a tool for source identification and apportionment a review of analytical methodologies. Talanta 105:435–450
- Bugna GC, Chanton JP, Kelley CA, Stauffer TB, MacIntyre WG, Libelo EL (2004) A field test of δ^{13} C as a tracer of aerobic hydrocarbon degradation. Org Geochem 35:123–135
- Bugna GC, Chanton JP, Stauffer TB, MacIntyre WG, Libelo EL (2005) Partitioning microbial respiration between jet fuel and native organic matter in an organic-rich long time-contaminated aquifer. Chemosphere 60:177–187
- Carreon-Diazconti C, Santamaria J, Berkompas J, Field JA, Brusseau ML (2009) Assessment of in situ reductive dechlorination using compound-specific stable isotopes, functional gene PCR, and geochemical data. Environ Sci Technol 43:4301–4307
- Centler F, Heße F, Thullner M (2013) Estimating pathway-specific contributions to biodegradation in aquifers based on dual isotope analysis: theoretical analysis and reactive transport simulations. J Contam Hydrol 152:97–116
- Chapman SW, Parker BL, Cherry JA, Aravena R, Hunkeler D (2007) Groundwater-surface water interaction and its role on TCE groundwater plume attenuation. J Contam Hydrol 91:203–232
- Chartrand MMG, Morrill PL, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Sherwood-Lollar B (2005) Stable isotope evidence for biodegradation of chlorinated ethenes at a fractured bedrock site. Environ Sci Technol 39:4848–4856
- Chartrand MMG, Passeport E, Rose C, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Bidleman TF, Jantunen LM, Sherwood-Lollar B (2015) Compound specific isotope analysis of hexachlorocyclohexane isomers: a method for source fingerprinting and field investigation of in situ biodegradation. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 29:505–514
- Cichocka D, Imfeld G, Richnow H-H, Nijenhuis I (2008) Variability in microbial carbon isotope fractionation of tetra- and trichloroethene upon reductive dechlorination. Chemosphere 71:639–648
- Cincinelli A, Pieri F, Zhang Y, Seed M, Jones KC (2012) Compound specific isotope analysis (CSIA) for chlorine and bromine: a review of techniques and applications to elucidate environmental sources and processes. Environ Pollut 169:112–127
- Cirpka OA, Olsson A, Ju Q, Rahman MA, Grathwohl P (2006) Determination of transverse dispersion coefficients from reactive plume lengths. Ground Water 44:212–221
- Clark JA, Stotler RL, Frape SK, Illman WA (2017) Compound-specific isotope analyses to assess TCE biodegradation in a fractured dolomitic aquifer. Ground Water 55:88–99
- Coffin RB, Miyares PH, Kelley CA, Cifuentes LA, Reynolds CM (2001) Stable carbon and nitrogen isotope analysis of TNT: two-dimensional source identification. Environ Toxicol Chem 20:2676–2680
- Coplen TB (2011) Guidelines and recommended terms for expression of stable-isotope-ratio and gas-ratio measurement results. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 25:2538–2560
- Courbet C, Rivire AS, Jeannottat S, Rinaldi S, Hunkeler D, Bendjoudi H, de Marsily G (2011) Complementing approaches to demonstrate chlorinated solvent biodegradation in a complex

pollution plume: mass balance, PCR and compound-specific stable isotope analysis. J Contam Hydrol 126:315–329

- Damagaard I, Bjerg P, Baelum J, Scheutz C, Hunkeler D, Jacobsen C, Tuxen N, Broholm M (2013) Identification of chlorinated solvents degradation zones in clay till by high resolution chemical, microbial, and compound specific isotope analysis. J Contam Hydrol 146:37–50
- Day M, Aravena R, Hunkeler D, Gulliver T (2002) Application of carbon isotopes to document biodegradation of t-butyl alcohol under field conditions. Contam Soil Sediment Water July/ Aug.: 88–92
- Day M, Gulliver T (2003) Rate of natural attenuation of tert-butyl alcohol at a chemical plant. Soil Sediment Contam 12:119–138
- De Biase C, Reger D, Schmidt A, Jechalke S, Reiche N, Martinez-Lavanchy PM, Rosell M, Van Afferden M, Maier U, Oswald SE, Thullner M (2011) Treatment of volatile organic contaminants in a vertical flow filter: relevance of different removal processes. Ecol Eng 37:1292–1303
- Döberl G, Dörrie T, Müller-Grabherr D, Weisgram M (2016) Quickscan Erkundungs- und Monitoringtechnologien Quickscan über erfolgversprechende Verfahren zur Erkundung von kontaminierten Standorten. REP-0570, Umweltbundesamt, Wien
- Doğan-Subaşı E, Elsner M, Qiu S, Cretnik S, Atashgahi S, Shouakar-Stash O, Boon N, Dejonghe W, Bastiaens L (2017) Contrasting dual (C, Cl) isotope fractionation offers potential to distinguish reductive chloroethene transformation from breakdown by permanganate. Sci Total Environ 596-597:169–177
- EA-UK (2010) Verification of remediation of land contamination. Report: SC030114/R1, Bristol
- Eberts SM, Braun C, Jones S (2008) Compound-specific isotope analysis: questioning the origins of a trichloroethene plume. Environ Forensic 9:85–95
- Eckert D, Rolle M, Cirpka OA (2012) Numerical simulation of isotope fractionation in steady-state bioreactive transport controlled by transverse mixing. J Contam Hydrol 140-141:95–106
- Eckert D, Qiu S, Elsner M, Cirpka OA (2013) Model complexity needed for quantitative analysis of high resolution isotope and concentration data from a toluene-pulse experiment. Environ Sci Technol 47:6900–6907
- Ehrl BN, Kundu K, Gharasoo M, Marozava S, Elsner M (2019) Rate-limiting mass transfer in micropollutant degradation revealed by isotope fractionation in chemostat. Environ Sci Technol 53:1197–1205
- Eisenmann H, Fischer A (2018a) Natural Attenuation Monitoringverfahren und Sanierungskonzepte – ein Fortschrittbericht (Teil 1). altlasten spektrum 2:45–57
- Eisenmann H, Fischer A (2018b) Natural Attenuation Monitoringverfahren und Sanierungskonzepte – ein Fortschrittbericht (Teil 2). altlasten spektrum 3:85–95
- Elsayed OF, Maillard E, Vuilleumier S, Nijenhuis I, Richnow H-H, Imfeld G (2014) Using compound-specific isotope analysis to assess the degradation of chloroacetanilide herbicides in lab-scale wetlands. Chemosphere 99:89–95
- Elsner M (2010) Stable isotope fractionation to investigate natural transformation mechanisms of organic contaminants: principles, prospects and limitations. J Environ Monit 12:2005–2031
- Elsner M, Imfeld G (2016) Compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) of micropollutants in the environment current developments and future challenges. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:60–72
- Elsner M, Zwank L, Hunkeler D, Schwarzenbach RP (2005) A new concept linking observable stable isotope fractionation to transformation pathways of organic pollutants. Environ Sci Technol 39:6896–6916
- Elsner M, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Mancini S, Burns L, Sherwood-Lollar B (2010) Carbon isotope analysis to evaluate nanoscale Fe(O) treatment at a chlorohydrocarbon contaminated site. Ground Water Monit Remediat 30:79–95
- Elsner M, Jochmann MA, Hofstetter TB, Hunkeler D, Bernstein A, Schmidt TC, Schimmelmann A (2012) Current challenges in compound-specific stable isotope analysis of environmental organic contaminants. Anal Bioanal Chem 403:2471–2491
- Elsner M, Griebler C, Lueders T, Meckenstock RU (2014) Assessing microbial activity and degradation pathways by measuring naturally occurring stable isotopes in organic compounds.

In: Skovhus TL, Caffrey SM, Hubert CRJ (eds) Applications of molecular microbiological methods. Caister Academic Press, Norfolk, pp 141–152

- Fabbri D, Vassura I, Sun C-G, Snape CE, McRae C, Fallick AE (2003) Source apportionment of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in a coastal lagoon by molecular and isotopic characterization. Mar Chem 84:123–135
- Fayolle-Guichard F, Durand J, Cheucle M, Rosell M, Michelland RJ, Tracol JP, Le Roux F, Grundman G, Atteia O, Richnow H-H, Dumestre A, Benoit Y (2012) Study of an aquifer contaminated by ethyl tert-butyl ether (ETBE): site characterization and on-site bioremediation. J Hazard Mater 201:236–243
- Feisthauer S, Seidel M, Bombach P, Traube S, Knöller K, Wange M, Fachmann S, Richnow H-H (2012) Characterization of the relationship between microbial degradation processes at a hydrocarbon contaminated site using isotopic methods. J Contam Hydrol 133:17–29
- Filippini M, Amorosi A, Campo B, Herrero-Martin S, Nijenhuis I, Parker B, Gargini A (2016) Origin of VC-only plumes from naturally enhanced dechlorination in a peat-rich hydrogeologic setting. J Contam Hydrol 192:129–139
- Filippini M, Nijenhuis I, Kümmel S, Chiarini V, Crosta G, Richnow H-H, Gargini A (2018) Multi-element compound specific stable isotope analysis of chlorinated aliphatic contaminants derived from chlorinated pitches. Sci Total Environ 640–641:153–162
- Fischer A, Vieth A, Knöller K, Wachter T, Dahmke A, Richnow H-H (2004) Charakterisierung des mikrobiellen Schadstoffabbaus mithilfe von isotopenchemischen Methoden. Grundwasser 9:159–172
- Fischer A, Bauer J, Meckenstock RU, Stichler W, Griebler C, Maloszewski P, Kästner M, Richnow H-H (2006) A multitracer test proving the reliability of stable isotope fractionation analysis for assessing anaerobic degradation in a BTEX contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 40:4245–4252
- Fischer A, Theuerkorn K, Stelzer N, Gehre M, Thullner M, Richnow H-H (2007) Applicability of stable isotope fractionation analysis for the characterization of benzene biodegradation in a BTEX contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 41:3689–3696
- Fischer A, Gehre M, Breitfeld J, Richnow H-H, Vogt C (2009) Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation of benzene during biodegradation under sulfate-reducing conditions: a laboratory to field site approach. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 23:2439–2447
- Fischer A, Manefield M, Bombach P (2016) Application of stable isotope tools for evaluating natural and stimulated biodegradation of organic pollutants in field studies. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:99–107
- Fischer A, Kuntze K, Müller L, Richnow H-H, Nikolausz M (2019) Differentiation of methanogenic pathways in biogas plants using compound-specific stable isotope analysis. In: Liebetrau J, Pfeiffer D (eds) Collection of measurement methods for biogas – methods to determine parameters for analysis purposes and parameters that describe processes in the biogas sector, Series of the funding programme "Biomass energy use", 2nd edn., DBFZ, Leipzig, 7:252–262
- Gafni A, Rosenzweig R, Gelman F, Ronen Z (2016) Anaerobic biodegradation of MTBE in a field site above the Israeli coastal aquifer: evidence from δ13C compound-specific isotope analysis. J Chem Technol Biotechnol 91:1638–1645
- Gao P, Li H, Wilson CP, Townsend TG, Xiang P, Liu Y, Ma LQ (2018) Source identification of PAHs in soils based on stable carbon isotopic signatures. Crit Rev Environ Sci Technol 48:923–948
- Gauchotte-Lindsay C, Turnbull SM (2016) On-line high-precision carbon position-specific stable isotope analysis a review. Trends Anal Chem 76:115–125
- Gedalanga P, Madison A, Miao YR, Richards T, Hatton J, DiGuiseppi WH, Wilson J, Mahendra S (2016) A Multiple lines of evidence framework to evaluate intrinsic biodegradation of 1,4-dioxane. Remediat J 27:93–114
- Gelman F, Binstock R (2008) Natural attenuation of MTBE and BTEX compounds in a petroleum contaminated shallow coastal aquifer. Environ Chem Lett 6:259–262

- Gelman F, Halicz L (2010) High precision determination of bromine isotope ratio by GC-MC-ICPMS. Int J Mass Spectrom 289:167–169
- Gilevska T, Gehre M, Richnow H-H (2014) Performance of the wet oxidation unit of the HPLC isotope ratio mass spectrometry system for halogenated compounds. Anal Chem 86:7252–7257
- Gilevska T, Passeport E, Shayan M, Seger E, Lutz EJ, West KA, Morgan SA, Mack EE, Sherwood-Lollar B (2019) Determination of in situ biodegradation rates via a novel high resolution isotopic approach in contaminated sediments. Water Res 149:632–639
- Griebler C, Safinowski M, Vieth A, Richnow H-H, Meckenstock RU (2004) Combined application of stable carbon isotope analysis and specific metabolites determination for assessing in situ degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 38:617–631
- Haderlein S, Buchner D (2015) Leitfaden zur Ermittlung und Interpretation isotopischer Fingerabdrücke. Amt für Umweltschutz, Stuttgart
- Hammer BT, Kelley CA, Coffin RB, Cifuentes LA, Mueller JG (1998) delta C-13 values of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons collected from two creosote-contaminated sites. Chem Geol 152:43–58
- Hamonts K, Kuhn T, Vos J, Maesen M, Kalka H, Smidt H, Springael D, Meckenstock RU, Dejonghe W (2012) Temporal variations in natural attenuation of chlorinated aliphatic hydrocarbons in eutrophic river sediments impacted by a contaminated groundwater plume. Water Res 46:1873–1888
- Hatzinger PB, Böhlke JK, Sturchio NC (2013) Application of stable isotope ratio analysis for biodegradation monitoring in groundwater. Curr Opin Biotechnol 24:542–549
- Hatzinger PB, Fuller M, Sturchio NC, Böhlke JK (2018) Validation of stable isotope ratio analysis to document the biodegradation and natural attenuation of RDX. ESTCP roject ER-201208. Environmental Security Technology Certification Program, Alexandria
- Hatzinger PB, Fuller M, Sturchio NC, Böhlke JK (2019) Guidance for using compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) to document the biodegradation and natural attenuation of RDX. ESTCP roject ER-201208. Environmental Security Technology Certification Program, Alexandria
- Heckel B, Rodríguez-Fernández D, Torrentó C, Meyer A, Palau J, Domènech C, Rosell M, Soler A, Hunkeler D, Elsner M (2017) Compound-specific chlorine isotope analysis of tetrachloromethane and trichloromethane by gas chromatography-isotope ratio mass spectrometry vs. gas chromatography-quadrupole mass spectrometry: method development and evaluation of precision and trueness. Anal Chem 89:3411–3420
- Hermon L, Denonfoux J, Hellal J, Joulian C, Ferreira S, Vuilleumier S, Imfeld G (2018) Dichloromethane biodegradation in multi-contaminated groundwater: insights from biomolecular and compound-specific isotope analyses. Water Res 142:217–226
- Heße F, Prykhodko V, Attinger S, Thullner M (2014) Assessment of the impact of pore-scale masstransfer restrictions on microbially-induced stable-isotope fractionation. Adv Water Resour 74:79–90
- Hirschorn SK, Grostern A, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Elizabeth AEB, MacKinnon L, Repta C, Major DW, Sherwood-Lollar B (2007) Quantification of biotransformation of chlorinated hydrocarbons in a biostimulation study: added value via stable carbon isotope analysis. J Contam Hydrol 94:249–260
- Hofstetter TB, Berg M (2011) Assessing transformation processes of organic contaminants by compound-specific stable isotope analysis. Trends Anal Chem 30:618–627
- Hofstetter TB, Schwarzenbach RP, Bernasconi SM (2008) Assessing transformation processes of organic compounds using stable isotope fractionation. Environ Sci Technol 42:7737–7743
- Hofstetter TB, Bolotin J, Pati SG, Skarpeli-Liati M, Spahr S, Wijker RS (2014) Isotope effects as new proxies for organic pollutant transformation. Chimia 68:788–792
- Höhener P, Atteia O (2010) Multidimensional analytical models for isotope ratios in groundwater pollutant plumes of organic contaminants undergoing different biodegradation kinetics. Adv Water Resour 33:740–751
- Höhener P, Yu XJ (2012) Stable carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation of dissolved organic groundwater pollutants by equilibrium sorption. J Contam Hydrol 129:54–61

- Höhener P, Eisenmann H, Elsner M, Atteia O (2015) Improved constraints on in situ rates and on quantification of complete chloroethene degradation from stable carbon isotope mass balances in groundwater plumes. J Contam Hydrol 182:173–182
- Horst A, Lacrampe-Couloume G (2018) Volatilization, dissolution and equilibrium isotope effects (2H, 13C, 37Cl) of trichloromethane, trichloroethene and methanol dissolved in water. ChemRxiv Preprint. https://doi.org/10.26434/chemrxiv.7150013
- Horst A, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Sherwood-Lollar B (2016) Vapor pressure isotope effects in halogenated organic compounds and alcohols dissolved in water. Anal Chem 88:12066–12071
- Horst A, Renpenning J, Richnow H-H, Gehre M (2017) Compound specific stable chlorine isotopic analysis of volatile aliphatic compounds using gas chromatography hyphenated with multiple collector inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Anal Chem 89:9131–9138
- Höyng D, Prommer H, Blum P, Grathwohl P, D'Affonseca FM (2015) Evolution of carbon isotope signatures during reactive transport of hydrocarbons in heterogeneous aquifers. J Contam Hydrol 174:10–27
- Huang C, Zeng Y, Luo X, Ren Z, Tang B, Lu Q, Gao S, Wang S, Mai B (2019) In situ microbial degradation of PBDEs in sediments from an e-waste site as revealed by positive matrix factorization and compound-specific stable carbon isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 53:1928–1936
- Hunkeler D (2008) Strategies to quantify contaminant degradation in groundwater using stable isotope data. In: Candela L, Vadillo I, Elorza FJ (eds) Advances in subsurface pollution of porous media: indicators, processes and modelling. CRC Press/Taylor & Francis Group, London, pp 31–44
- Hunkeler D (2016) Use of compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) to assess the origin and fate of chlorinated hydrocarbons. In: Adrian L, Löffler F (eds) Organohalide-respiring bacteria. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 587–617
- Hunkeler D, Aravena R, Butler BJ (1999) Monitoring microbial dechlorination of tetrachloroethene (PCE) in groundwater using compound-specific stable carbon isotope ratios: microcosm and field studies. Environ Sci Technol 33:2733–2738
- Hunkeler D, Aravena R, Parker BL, Cherry JA, Diao X (2003) Monitoring oxidation of chlorinated ethenes by permanganate in groundwater using stable isotopes: laboratory and field studies. Environ Sci Technol 37:798–804
- Hunkeler D, Chollet N, Pittet X, Aravena R, Cherry JA, Parker BL (2004) Effect of source variability and transport processes on carbon isotope ratios of TCE and PCE in two sandy aquifers. J Contam Hydrol 74:265–282
- Hunkeler D, Aravena R, Berry-Spark K, Cox E (2005) Assessment of degradation pathways in an aquifer with mixed chlorinated hydrocarbon contamination using stable isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 39:5975–5981
- Hunkeler D, Aravena R, Shouakar-Stash O, Weisbrod N, Nasser A, Netzer L, Ronen D (2011a) Carbon and chlorine isotope ratios of chlorinated ethenes migrating through a thick unsaturated zone of a sandy aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 45:8247–8253
- Hunkeler D, Abe Y, Broholm MM, Jeannottat S, Westergaard C, Jacobsen CS, Aravena R, Bjerg PL (2011b) Assessing chlorinated ethene degradation in a large scale contaminant plume by dual carbon-chlorine isotope analysis and quantitative PCR. J Contam Hydrol 119:69–79
- Hwang H-T, Park Y-J, Sudicky EA, Unger AJA, Illman WA, Frape SK, Shouakar-Stash O (2013) A multiphase flow and multispecies reactive transport model for DNAPL-involved compound specific isotope analysis. Adv Water Resour 59:111–122
- Imfeld G, Nijenhuis I, Nikolausz M, Zeiger S, Paschke H, Drangmeister J, Grossmann J, Richnow H-H, Weber S (2008) Assessment of in situ degradation of chlorinated ethenes and bacterial community structure in a complex contaminated groundwater system. Water Res 42:871–882
- Imfeld G, Kopinke FD, Fischer A, Richnow H-H (2014) Carbon and hydrogen isotope fractionation of benzene and toluene during hydrophobic sorption in multistep batch experiments. Chemosphere 107:454–461

- ITCR (2011) Compound specific isotope analysis EMD team fact sheet. The Interstate Technology & Regulatory Council (ITRC), Washington, DC
- ITCR (2013) Environmental molecular diagnostics new site characterization and remediation enhancement tools. EMD-1, The Interstate Technology & Regulatory Council (ITRC), Washington, DC
- Ivdra N, Herrero-Martín S, Fischer A (2014) Validation of user- and environmentally friendly extraction and clean-up methods for compound-specific stable carbon isotope analysis of organochlorine pesticides and their metabolites in soils. J Chromatogr A 1355:36–45
- Jeannottat S, Hunkeler D (2012) Chlorine and carbon isotopes fractionation during volatilization and diffusive transport of trichloroethene in the unsaturated zone. Environ Sci Technol 46:3169–3176
- Jeannottat S, Hunkeler D (2013) Can soil gas VOCs be related to groundwater plumes based on their isotope signature? Environ Sci Technol 47:12115–12122
- Jechalke S, Rosell M, Martinez-Lavanchy PM, Perez-Leiva P, Rohwerder T, Vogt C, Richnow H-H (2011) Linking low-level stable isotope fractionation to expression of the cytochrome P450 monooxygenase-encoding ethB Gene for elucidation of methyl tert-butyl ether biodegradation in aerated treatment pond systems. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:1086–1096
- Jin B, Rolle M (2014) Mechanistic approach to multi-element isotope modeling of organic contaminant degradation. Chemosphere 95:131–139
- Jin B, Rolle M, Li T, Haderlein SB (2014) Diffusive fractionation of BTEX and chlorinated ethenes in aqueous solution: quantification of spatial isotope gradients. Environ Sci Technol 48:6141–6150
- Jochmann MA, Schmidt TC (2012) Compound-specific stable isotope analysis. Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge
- Julien M, Parinet J, Nun P, Bayle K, Höhener P, Robins RJ, Remaud GS (2015) Fractionation in position-specific isotope composition during vaporization of environmental pollutants measured with isotope ratio monitoring by 13C nuclear magnetic resonance spectrometry. Environ Pollut 205:299–306
- Julien M, Nun P, Robins RJ, Remaud GS, Parinet J, Höhener P (2016) Insights into mechanistic models for evaporation of organic liquids in the environment obtained by position-specific carbon isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 49:12782–12788
- Kaown D, Shouakar-Stash O, Yang J, Hyun Y, Lee K-K (2014) Identification of multiple sources of groundwater contamination by dual isotopes. Ground Water 52:875–885
- Kaown D, Jun S-C, Kim R-H, Woosik S, Lee K-K (2016) Characterization of a site contaminated by chlorinated ethenes and ethanes using multi-analysis. Environ Earth Sci 75:745
- Kaschl A, Vogt C, Uhlig S, Nijenhuis I, Weiss H, Kästner M, Richnow H-H (2005) Isotopic fractionation indicates anaerobic monochlorobenzene biodegradation. Environ Toxicol Chem 24:1315–1324
- Kawashima H, Katayama Y (2010) Source evaluation of diazinon using stable carbon isotope ratio. Environ Forensic 11:363–371
- Kelley CA, Hammer BT, Coffin RB (1997) Concentrations and stable isotope values of BTEX in gasoline-contaminated groundwater. Environ Sci Technol 31:2469–2472
- Khan AM, Wick LY, Thullner M (2018) Applying the Rayleigh approach for stable isotope-based analysis of VOC biodegradation in diffusion-dominated systems. Environ Sci Technol 52:7785–7795
- Kirchholtes HJ, Bauer M, Schollenberger U, Spitzberg S, Ufrecht W (2004) Untersuchung eines LHKW-Schadens im Festgestein unter Berücksichtigung von Natural Attenuation – Ergebnisse und Folgerungen aus einer Feldstudie. Grundwasser 9:119–126
- Kirtland BC, Aelion CM, Stone PA, Hunkeler D (2003) Isotopic and geochemical assessment of in situ biodegradation of chlorinated hydrocarbons. Environ Sci Technol 37:4205–4212
- Kohli P, Richnow H-H, Lal R (2017) Compound-specific stable isotope analysis: implications in hexachlorocyclohexane in-vitro and field assessment. Indian J Microbiol 57:11–22
- Kolhatkar R, Schnobrich M (2017) Land application of sulfate salts for enhanced natural attenuation of benzene in groundwater: a case study. Ground Water Monit Remediat 37:43–57

- Kolhatkar R, Kuder T, Philp P, Allen J, Wilson JT (2002) Use of compound-specific stable carbon isotope analyses to demonstrate anaerobic biodegradation of MTBE in groundwater at a gasoline release site. Environ Sci Technol 36:5139–5146
- Kopinke FD, Georgi A, Voskamp M, Richnow H-H (2005) Carbon isotope fractionation of organic contaminants due to retardation on humic substances: implications for natural attenuation studies in aquifers. Environ Sci Technol 39:6052–6062
- Kopinke FD, Georgi A, Imfeld M, Richnow H-H (2017) Isotope fractionation of benzene during partitioning – revisited. Chemosphere 168:508–513
- Kopinke FD, Georgi A, Roland U (2018) Isotope fractionation in phase-transfer processes under thermodynamic and kinetic control – implications for diffusive fractionation in aqueous solution. Sci Total Environ 610–611:495–502
- Kuder T, Philp P (2008) Modern geochemical and molecular tools for monitoring in-situ biodegradation of MTBE and TBA. Rev Environ Sci Biotechnol 7:79–91
- Kuder T, Philp P (2013) Demonstration of compound-specific isotope analysis of hydrogen isotope ratios in chlorinated ethenes. Environ Sci Technol 47:1461–1467
- Kuder T, Wilson JT, Kaiser P, Kolhatkar R, Philp P, Allen J (2005) Enrichment of stable carbon and hydrogen isotopes during anaerobic biodegradation of MTBE: microcosm and field evidence. Environ Sci Technol 39:213–220
- Kuder T, Philp P, Allen J (2009) Effects of volatilization on carbon and hydrogen isotope ratios of MTBE. Environ Sci Technol 43:1763–1768
- Kuhn TK, Hamonts K, Dijk JA, Kalka H, Stichler W, Springael D, Dejonghe W, Meckenstock RU (2009) Assessment of the intrinsic bioremediation capacity of an eutrophic river sediment polluted by discharging chlorinated aliphatic hydrocarbons: a compound-specific isotope approach. Environ Sci Technol 43:5263–5269
- Kujawinski DM, Stephan M, Jochmann MA, Krajenke K, Haas J, Schmidt TC (2010) Stable carbon and hydrogen isotope analysis of methyl tert-butyl ether and tert-amyl methyl ether by purge and trap-gas chromatography-isotope ratio mass spectrometry: method evaluation and application. J Environ Monit 12:347–354
- Kujawinski DM, Wolbert J-B, Zhang L, Jochmann M, Widory D, Baran N, Schmidt TC (2013) Carbon isotope ratio measurements of glyphosate and AMPA by liquid chromatography coupled to isotope ratio mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 405:2869–2878
- Kümmel S, Starke R, Chen G, Musat F, Richnow H-H, Vogt C (2016) Hydrogen isotope fractionation as a tool to identify aerobic and anaerobic PAH biodegradation. Environ Sci Technol 50:3091–3100
- LaBolle EM, Fogg GE, Eweis JB, Gravner J, Leaist DG (2008) Isotopic fractionation by diffusion in groundwater. Water Resour Res 44:W07405
- Lee S, Kaown D, Lee K (2015) Evaluation of the fate and transport of chlorinated ethenes in a complex groundwater system discharging to a stream in Wonju, Korea. J Contam Hydrol 182:231–243
- Lesser LE, Johnson PC, Aravena R, Spinnler GE, Bruce CL, Salanitro JP (2008) An evaluation of compound-specific isotope analyses for assessing the biodegradation of MTBE at Port Hueneme, CA. Environ Sci Technol 42:6637–6643
- Liang Q-Y, Xiong Q-Y, Zhao J, Fang C-C, Li Y (2017) Carbon isotopic fractionation during vaporization of low molecular weight hydrocarbons (C6–C12). Pet Sci 14:302–314
- Liu H, Li YX, He X, Sissou Z, Tong L, Yarnes C, Huang X (2016) Compound-specific carbon isotopic fractionation during transport of phthalate esters in sandy aquifer. Chemosphere 144:1831–1836
- Liu Y, Bashir S, Stollberg R, Trabitzsch R, Weiß H, Paschke H, Nijenhuis I, Richnow H-H (2017) Compound specific and enantioselective stable isotope analysis as tools to monitor transformation of hexachlorocyclohexane (HCH) in a complex aquifer system. Environ Sci Technol 51:8909–8916
- Lojkasek-Lima P, Aravena R, Parker BL, Cherry JA (2012a) Fingerprinting TCE in a bedrock aquifer using compound-specific isotope analysis. Ground Water 50:754–764

- Lojkasek-Lima P, Aravena R, Shouakar-Stash O, Frape SK, Marchesi M, Fiorenza S, Vogan J (2012b) Evaluating TCE abiotic and biotic degradation pathways in a permeable reactive barrier using compound specific isotope analysis. Ground Water Monit Remediat 32:53–62
- Lu J, Muramoto F, Philp P, Kuder T (2016) Monitoring in situ biodegradation of MTBE using multiple rounds of compound-specific stable carbon isotope analysis. Ground Water Monit Remediat 36:62–70
- Lutz SR, Van Breukelen BM (2014a) Combined source apportionment and degradation quantification of organic pollutants with CSIA: 1. Model derivation. Environ Sci Technol 48:6220–6228
- Lutz SR, Van Breukelen BM (2014b) Combined source apportionment and degradation quantification of organic pollutants with CSIA: 2. Model validation and application. Environ Sci Technol 48:6229–6236
- Maier MP, De Corte S, Nitsche S, Spaett T, Boon N, Elsner M (2014) C & N isotope analysis of diclofenac to distinguish oxidative and reductive transformation and to track commercial products. Environ Sci Technol 48:2312–2320
- Mak KS, Griebler C, Meckenstock RU, Liedl R, Peter A (2006) Combined application of conservative transport modelling and compound-specific carbon isotope analyses to assess in situ attenuation of benzene, toluene, and o-xylene. J Contam Hydrol 88:306–320
- Mancini SA, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Jonker H, Van Breukelen BM, Groen J, Volkering F, Sherwood-Lollar B (2002) Hydrogen isotopic enrichment: an indicator of biodegradation at a petroleum hydrocarbon contaminated field site. Environ Sci Technol 36:2464–2470
- Mancini SA, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Sherwood-Lollar B (2008) Source differentiation for benzene and chlorobenzene groundwater contamination: a field application of stable carbon and hydrogen isotope analyses. Environ Forensic 9:177–186
- Martac E, Zamfirescu D, Teutsch G, Blessing M, Schmidt TC, Preuß E, Tschauder G, Meyer J, Peter G (2007) Altstandort Chemische Reinigung Rosengarten-Ehestorf. TerraTech 11–12:9–11
- Martin H, Heidinger M, Ertl S, Eichinger L, Tiehm A, Schmidt K, Karch U, Leve J (2006) 13C-Isotopenuntersuchungen zur Bestimmung von Natural Attenuation – Abgrenzung und Charakterisierung eines CKW-Schadens am Standort Frankenthal. TerraTech 3–4:14–17
- Mäurer D, Stupp HD, Heinrichs D, Haupt T, Eisenmann H (2009) Strategien zur Behandlung des CKW-BTEX-Grundwasserschadens Deponie Rondenbarg. altlasten spektrum 5: 225–232
- McHugh T, Kuder T, Fiorenza S, Gorder K, Dettenmaier E, Philp P (2011) Application of CSIA to distinguish between vapor intrusion and indoor sources of VOCs. Environ Sci Technol 45:5952–5958
- McKelvie JR, Lindstrom JE, Beller HR, Richmond SA, Sherwood-Lollar B (2005) Analysis of anaerobic BTX biodegradation in a subarctic aquifer using isotopes and benzylsuccinates. J Contam Hydrol 81:167–186
- McKelvie JR, Hirschorn SK, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Lindstrom J, Braddock J, Finneran K, Trego D, Sherwood-Lollar B (2007a) Evaluation of TCE and MTBE in situ biodegradation: integrating stable isotope, metabolic intermediate and microbial lines of evidence. Ground Water Monit Remediat 27:63–73
- McKelvie JR, Mackay DM, de Sieyes NR, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Sherwood-Lollar B (2007b) Quantifying MTBE biodegradation in the Vandenberg Air Force Base ethanol release study using stable carbon isotopes. J Contam Hydrol 94:157–165
- McLoughlin P (2019) Protocol for using compound-specific isotope analysis in environmental forensics. Remediat J 25:11–21
- McLoughlin P, Peacock AD, Pirkle RJ, Wilson JT, McCracken RW (2014) CSIA of TCE and daughter products with multiple sources, multiple attenuation mechanisms, and low ethene. Remediat J 29:45–52
- McRae C, Snape CE, Sun C-G, Fabbri D, Tartari D, Trombini C, Fallick AE (2000) Use of compound-specific stable isotope analysis to source anthropogenic natural gas-derived polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in a lagoon sediment. Environ Sci Technol 34:4684–4686
- Meckenstock RU, Richnow H-H (2010) Natural stable isotope fractionation for the assessment of hydrocarbon degradation. In: Timmis KN (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 3603–3611

- Meckenstock RU, Morasch B, Kästner M, Vieth A, Richnow H-H (2002) Assessment of bacterial degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in the environment by analysis of stable carbon isotope fractionation. Water Air Soil Pollut Focus 2:141–152
- Meckenstock RU, Morasch B, Griebler C, Richnow H-H (2004) Stable isotope fractionation analysis as a tool to monitor biodegradation in contaminated aquifers. J Contam Hydrol 75:215–255
- Melsbach A, Ponsin V, Torrentó C, Lihl C, Hofstetter TB, Hunkeler D, Elsner M (2019) 13C- and 15N-isotope analysis of desphenylchloridazon by liquid chromatography-isotope-ratio mass spectrometry and derivatization gas chromatography-isotope-ratio mass spectrometry. Anal Chem 91:3412–3420
- Meyer AH, Penning H, Elsner M (2009) C and N isotope fractionation suggests similar mechanisms of microbial atrazine transformation despite involvement of different enzymes (AtzA and TrzN). Environ Sci Technol 43:8079–8085
- Meyer AH, Maier MP, Elsner M (2017) Protocol to investigate volatile aromatic hydrocarbon degradation with purge and trap coupled to a gas chromatograph/isotope ratio mass spectrometer. In: TJ MG et al (eds) Hydrocarbon and lipid Microbiology protocols, Springer protocols handbooks. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 259–288
- Micic V, Straub KL, Blum P, Kappler A (2007) Natural attenuation of naphthalene and benzene at a former gasworks site. Water Sci Technol 7:145–153
- Miljevic N, Golobocanin D (2007) Potential use of environmental isotopes in pollutant migration studies. Arh Hig Rada Toksikol 58:251–262
- Milosevic N, Qiu S, Elsner M, Einsiedl F, Maier MP, Bensch HKV, Albrechtsen HJ, Bjerg PL (2013) Combined isotope and enantiomer analysis to assess the fate of phenoxy acids in a heterogeneous geologic setting at an old landfill. Water Res 47:637–649
- Miyares PH, Reynolds M, Pennington JC, Coffin RB, Jenkins TF, Cifuentes L (1999) Using stable isotopes of carbon and nitrogen as in situ tracers for monitoring the natural attenuation of explosives. USACE, CRREL special report 99-18, Hannover, USA
- Mogusu EO, Wolbert JB, Kujawinski DM, Jochmann MA, Elsner M (2015) Dual element ((15)N/ (14)N, (13)C/(12)C) isotope analysis of glyphosate and AMPA by derivatization-gas chromatography isotope ratio mass spectrometry (GC/IRMS) combined with LC/IRMS. Anal Bioanal Chem 407:5249–5260
- Morasch B, Hunkeler D, Zopfi J, Temime B, Höhener P (2011) Intrinsic biodegradation potential of aromatic hydrocarbons in an alluvial aquifer – potentials and limits of signature metabolite analysis and two stable isotope-based techniques. Water Res 45:4459–4469
- Morrill PL, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Slater GF, Sleep BE, Edwards EA, McMaster ML, Major DW, Sherwood-Lollar B (2005) Quantifying chlorinated ethene degradation during reductive dechlorination at Kelly AFB using stable carbon isotopes. J Contam Hydrol 76:279–293
- Morrill PL, Sleep BE, Seepersad DJ, McMaster ML, Hood ED, LeBron C, Major DW, Edwards EA, Sherwood-Lollar B (2009) Variations in expression of carbon isotope fractionation of chlorinated ethenes during biologically enhanced PCE dissolution close to a source zone. J Contam Hydrol 110:60–71
- Moshkovich E, Ronen Z, Gelman F, Dahan O (2018) In situ bioremediation of a gasolinecontaminated vadose zone: implications from direct observations. Vadose Zone J 17:170153
- Mundle SOC, Johnson T, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Perez-de-Mora A, Duhamel M, Edwards EA, McMaster ML, Cox E, Révész KM, Sherwood-Lollar B (2012) Monitoring biodegradation of ethene and bioremediation of chlorinated ethenes at a contaminated site. Environ Sci Technol 46:1731–1738
- Musat F, Vogt C, Richnow H-H (2016) Carbon and hydrogen stable isotope fractionation associated with the aerobic and anaerobic degradation of saturated and alkylated aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:211–226
- Négrel P, Blessing M, Millot R, Petelet-Giraud E, Innocent C (2012) Isotopic methods give clues about the origins of trace metals and organic pollutants in the environment. Trends Anal Chem 38:143–153
- Nijenhuis I, Richnow H-H (2016) Stable isotope fractionation concepts for characterizing biotransformation of organohalides. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:108–113

- Nijenhuis I, Nikolausz M, Köth A, Felfoldi T, Weiss H, Drangmeister J, Grossmann J, Kästner M, Richnow H-H (2007) Assessment of the natural attenuation of chlorinated ethenes in an anaerobic contaminated aquifer in the Bitterfeld/Wolfen area using stable isotope techniques, microcosm studies and molecular biomarkers. Chemosphere 67:300–311
- Nijenhuis I, Schmidt M, Pellegatti E, Paramatti E, Richnow H-H, Gargini A (2013) A stable isotope approach for source apportionment of chlorinated ethene plumes at a complex multi-contamination events urban site. J Contam Hydrol 153:92–105
- Nijenhuis I, Renpenning J, Kümmel S, Richnow H-H, Gehre M (2016) Recent advances in multielement compound-specific stable isotope analysis of organohalides: achievements, challenges and prospects for assessing environmental sources and transformation. Trends Environ Anal Chem 11:1–8
- Niu L, Xu C, Zhu S, Bao H, Xu Y, Li H, Zhang Z, Zhang X, Qiu J, Liu W (2016) Enantiomer signature and carbon isotope evidence for the migration and transformation of DDTs in arable soils across China. Sci Rep 6:38475
- NJDEP New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (2012) Monitored natural attenuation technical guidance. Site Remediation Program
- Ojeda AS, Phillips E, Mancini SA, Sherwood-Lollar B (2019) Sources of uncertainty in biotransformation mechanistic interpretations and remediation studies using CSIA. Anal Chem 91:9147–9153
- O'Malley VP, Abrajano TA, Hellou J (1996) Stable carbon isotopic apportionment of individual polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in St. John's Harbour, Newfoundland. Environ Sci Technol 30:634–639
- Ottosen CB, Murray AM, Broholm MM, Bjerg PL (2019) In situ quantification of degradation is needed for reliable risk assessments and site-specific monitored natural attenuation. Environ Sci Technol 53:1–3
- Oudijk G (2008) Compound-specific stable carbon isotope analysis of MTBE in groundwater contamination fingerprinting studies: the use of hydrogeologic principles to assess its validity. Environ Forensic 9:40–54
- Palau J, Marchesi M, Chambon JCC, Aravena R, Canals A, Binning PJ, Bjerg PL, Otero N, Soler A (2014) Multi-isotope (carbon and chlorine) analysis for fingerprinting and site characterization at a fractured bedrock aquifer contaminated by chlorinated ethenes. Sci Total Environ 475:61–70
- Palau J, Jamin P, Badin A, Vanhecke N, Haerens B, Brouyère S, Hunkeler D (2016) Use of dual carbon-chlorine isotope analysis to assess the degradation pathways of 1,1,1-trichloroethane in groundwater. Water Res 92:235–243
- Passeport E, Landis R, Mundle SOC, Chu K, Mack EE, Lutz EJ, Sherwood-Lollar B (2014) Diffusion sampler for compound specific carbon isotope analysis of dissolved hydrocarbon contaminants. Environ Sci Technol 48:9582–9590
- Passeport E, Landis R, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Lutz EJ, Mack EE, West K, Morgan S, Sherwood-Lollar B (2016) Sediment monitored natural recovery evidenced by compound specific isotope analysis and high-resolution pore water sampling. Environ Sci Technol 50:12197–12204
- Pati SG, Shin K, Skarpeli-Liati M, Bolotin J, Eustis SN, Spain JC, Hofstetter TB (2012) Carbon and nitrogen isotope effects associated with the dioxygenation of aniline and diphenylamine. Environ Sci Technol 46:11844–11853
- Pati SG, Kohler HE, Hofstetter TB (2017) Characterization of substrate, cosubstrate, and product isotope effects associated with enzymatic oxygenations of organic compounds based on compound-specific isotope analysis. Methods Enzymol 596:291–329
- Patterson BM, Aravena R, Davis GB, Furness AJ, Bastow TP, Bouchard D (2013) Multiple lines of evidence to demonstrate vinyl chloride aerobic biodegradation in the vadose zone, and factors controlling rates. J Contam Hydrol 153:69–77
- Pennington JC, Brannon JM, Gunnison D, Harrelson DW, Zakikhani M, Miyares P, Jenkins TM, Clarke J, Hayes C, Ringleberg D, Perkins E, Fredrickson H (2001) Monitored natural attenuation of explosives. Soil Sediment Contam 10:45–70

- Peter A, Steinbach A, Liedl R, Ptak T, Michaelis W, Teutsch G (2004) Assessing microbial degradation of o-xylene at field-scale from the reduction in mass flow rate combined with compound-specific isotope analyses. J Contam Hydrol 71:127–154
- Petitta M, Pacioni E, Sbarbati C, Corvatta G, Fanelli M, Aravena R (2013) Hydrodynamic and isotopic characterization of a site contaminated by chlorinated solvents: Chienti River Valley, Central Italy. Appl Geochem 32:164–174
- Philp RP (2007) The emergence of stable isotopes in environmental and forensic geochemistry studies: a review. Environ Chem Lett 5:57–66
- Philp RP, Pirkle RJ, McLoughlin PW, Peacock AD, Yang X (2007) Monitored natural attenuation forum: the use of carbon isotope analysis at MNA sites. Remediat J 17:127–137
- Pierce AA, Chapman SW, Zimmerman LK, Hurley JC, Aravena R, Cherry JA, Parker BL (2018) DFN-M field characterization of sandstone for a process-based site conceptual model and numerical simulations of TCE transport with degradation. J Contam Hydrol 212:96–114
- Ponsin V, Maier J, Guelorget Y, Hunkeler D, Bouchard D, Villavicencio H, Höhener P (2015) Documentation of time-scales for onset of natural attenuation in an aquifer treated by a crude-oil recovery system. Sci Total Environ 512–513:62–73
- Pooley KE, Blessing M, Schmidt TC, Haderlein SB, Macquarrie KTB, Prommer H (2009) Aerobic biodegradation of chlorinated ethenes in a fractured bedrock aquifer: quantitative assessment by compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) and reactive transport modeling. Environ Sci Technol 43:7458–7464
- Prommer H, Anneser B, Rolle M, Einsiedl F, Griebler C (2009) Biogeochemical and isotopic gradients in a BTEX/PAH contaminant plume: model-based interpretation of a high-resolution field data set. Environ Sci Technol 43:8206–8212
- Puigserver D, Herrero J, Torres M, Cortés A, Nijenhuis I, Kuntze K, Parker BL, Carmona JM (2016) Reductive dechlorination in recalcitrant sources of chloroethenes in the transition zone between aquifers and aquitards. Environ Sci Pollut Res Int 23:18724–18741
- Qiu S, Eckert D, Cirpka OA, Huenniger M, Knappett P, Maloszewski P, Meckenstock RU, Griebler C, Elsner M (2013) Direct experimental evidence of non-first order degradation kinetics and sorption-induced isotopic fractionation in a mesoscale aquifer: 13C/12C analysis of a transient toluene pulse. Environ Sci Technol 47:6892–6899
- Rakoczy J, Remy B, Vogt C, Richnow H-H (2011) A bench-scale constructed wetland as a model to characterize benzene biodegradation processes in freshwater wetlands. Environ Sci Technol 45:10036–10044
- Renpenning J, Nijenhuis I (2016) Evaluation of the microbial reductive dehalogenation reaction using compound-specific stable isotope analysis (CSIA). In: Adrian L, Löffler F (eds) Organohalide-respiring bacteria. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 429–453
- Renpenning J, Hitzfeld KL, Gilevska T, Nijenhuis I, Gehre M, Richnow H-H (2015a) Development and validation of an universal interface for compound-specific stable isotope analysis of chlorine (37Cl/35Cl) by GC-high-temperature conversion (HTC)-MS/IRMS. Anal Chem 87:2832–2839
- Renpenning J, Kümmel S, Hitzfeld KL, Schimmelmann A, Gehre M (2015b) Compound-specific hydrogen isotope analysis of heteroatom-bearing compounds via gas chromatography-chromium-based high-temperature conversion (Cr/HTC)-isotope ratio mass spectrometry. Anal Chem 87:9443–9450
- Renpenning J, Schimmelmann A, Gehre M (2017) Compound-specific hydrogen isotope analysis of fluorine-, chlorine-, bromine- and iodine-bearing organics using gas chromatography-chromiumbased high-temperature conversion (Cr/HTC) isotope ratio mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 31:1095–1102
- Renpenning J, Horst A, Schmidt M, Gehre M (2018) Online isotope analysis of 37Cl/35Cl universally applied for semi-volatile organic compounds using GC-MC-ICPMS. J Anal At Spectrom 33:314–321
- Révész KM, Sherwood-Lollar B, Kirshtein JD, Tiedeman CR, Imbrigiotta TE, Goode DJ, Shapiro AM, Voytek MA, Lacombe PJ, Busenberg E (2014) Integration of stable carbon isotope, microbial community, dissolved hydrogen gas, and ²HH₂O tracer data to assess
bioaugmentation for chlorinated ethene degradation in fractured rocks. J Contam Hydrol 156:62-77

- Richards PM, Liang Y, Johnson RL, Mattes TE (2019) Cryogenic soil coring reveals coexistence of aerobic and anaerobic vinyl chloride degrading bacteria in a chlorinated ethene contaminated aquifer. Water Res 157:281–291
- Richnow H-H, Meckenstock RU (1999) Isotopen-geochemisches Konzept zur In-situ Erfassung des biologischen Abbaus in kontaminiertem Grundwasser. TerraTech 8:38–41
- Richnow H-H, Gehre M, Kästner M, Morasch B, Meckenstock RU (2000) Isotope fractionation of aromatic hydrocarbons a perspective to characterise microbial in-situ degradation. Isot Environ Health Stud 36:383–384
- Richnow H-H, Vieth A, Kästner M, Gehre M, Meckenstock RU (2002) Isotope fractionation of toluene: a perspective to characterise microbial in situ degradation. Sci World J 2:1227–1234
- Richnow H-H, Meckenstock RU, Reitzel LA, Baun A, Ledin A, Christensen TH (2003a) In situ biodegradation determined by carbon isotope fractionation of aromatic hydrocarbons in an anaerobic landfill leachate plume (Vejen, Denmark). J Contam Hydrol 64:59–72
- Richnow H-H, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2003b) Microbial in situ degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in a contaminated aquifer monitored by carbon isotope fractionation. J Contam Hydrol 65:101–120
- Rodríguez-Fernández D, Torrentó C, Palau J, Marchesi M, Soler A, Hunkeler D, Domènech C, Rosell M (2018) Unravelling long-term source removal effects and chlorinated methanes natural attenuation processes by C and Cl stable isotopic patterns at a complex field site. Sci Total Environ 645:286–296
- Rolle M, Jin B (2017) Normal and Inverse diffusive isotope fractionation of deuterated toluene and benzene in aqueous systems. Environ Sci Technol Lett 4:298–304
- Rolle M, Chiogna G, Bauer R, Griebler C, Grathwohl P (2010) Isotopic fractionation by transverse dispersion: flow-through microcosms and reactive transport modeling study. Environ Sci Technol 44:6167–6173
- Rosell M, Häggblom MM, Richnow H-H (2007) Compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA) to characterise degradation pathways and to quantify in-situ degradation of fuel oxygenates and other fuel-derived contaminants. In: Barceló D (ed) Fuel oxygenates. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 99–119
- Saber D, Mauro D, Sirivedhin T (2006) Environmental forensics investigation in sediments near a former manufactured gas plant site. Environ Forensic 7:65–75
- Sagi-Ben Moshe S, Ronen Z, Dahan O, Bernstein A, Weisbrod N, Gelman F, Adar E (2010) Isotopic evidence and quantification assessment of in situ RDX biodegradation in the deep unsaturated zone. Soil Biol Biochem 42:1253–1262
- Schaefer CE, Lippincott DR, Klammler H, Hatfield K (2018a) Evidence of rock matrix backdiffusion and abiotic dechlorination using a field testing approach. J Contam Hydrol 209:33–41
- Schaefer CE, Lavorgna GM, Haluska AA, Annable MD (2018b) Long-term impacts on groundwater and reductive dechlorination following bioremediation in a highly characterized trichloroethene DNAPL source area. Ground Water Monit Remediat 38:65–74
- Schiefler AA, Tobler DJ, Overheu ND, Tuxen N (2018) Extent of natural attenuation of chlorinated ethenes at a contaminated site in Denmark. Energy Procedia 146:188–193
- Schmidt TC, Jochmann MA (2012) Origin and fate of organic compounds in water: characterization by compound-specific stable isotope analysis. Annu Rev Anal Chem 5:133–155
- Schmidt TC, Zwank L, Elsner M, Berg M, Meckenstock RU, Haderlein SB (2004) Compoundspecific stable isotope analysis of organic contaminants in natural environments: a critical review of the state of the art, prospects, and future challenges. Anal Bioanal Chem 378:283–300
- Schreglmann K, Hoeche M, Steinbeiss S, Reinnicke S, Elsner M (2013) Carbon and nitrogen isotope analysis of atrazine and desethylatrazine at sub-microgram per liter concentrations in groundwater. Anal Bioanal Chem 405:2857–2867
- Schürner HK, Maier MP, Eckert D, Brejcha R, Neumann CC, Stumpp C, Cirpka OA, Elsner M (2016) Compound-specific stable isotope fractionation of pesticides and pharmaceuticals in a mesoscale aquifer model. Environ Sci Technol 50:5729–5739

- Schüth C, Taubald H, Bolano N, Maciejczyk K (2003) Carbon and hydrogen isotope effects during sorption of organic contaminants on carbonaceous materials. J Contam Hydrol 64:269–281
- Schwarzenbach RP, Gschwend PM, Imboden DM (2016) Chapter 27: assessing transformation processes using compound-specific isotope analysis (CSIA). In: Environmental organic chemistry, 3rd edn. Wiley, New York, pp 897–944
- Segal DC, Kuder T, Kolhatkar R (2018) Assessment of anaerobic biodegradation of bis(2chloroethyl) ether in groundwater using carbon and chlorine compound-specific isotope analysis. Sci Total Environ 625:696–705
- Shayan M, Thomson NR, Aravena R, Barker JF, Madsen EL, Marchesi M, DeRito CM, Bouchard D, Buscheck T, Kolhatkar R, Daniels EJ (2018) Integrated plume treatment using persulfate coupled with microbial sulfate reduction. Ground Water Monit Remediat 38:45–61
- Sherwood-Lollar B, Slater GF, Sleep B, Witt M, Klecka GM, Harkness M, Spivack J (2001) Stable carbon isotope evidence for intrinsic bioremediation of tetrachloroethene and trichloroethene at area 6, Dover Air Force Base. Environ Sci Technol 35:261–269
- Slater GF (2003) Stable isotope forensics when isotopes work. Environ Forensic 4:13-23
- Song DL, Conrad ME, Sorenson KS, Alvarez-Cohen L (2002) Stable carbon isotope fractionation during enhanced in situ bioremediation of trichloroethene. Environ Sci Technol 36:2262–2268
- Sonne AT, McKnight US, Rønde V, Bjerg PL (2017) Assessing the chemical contamination dynamics in a mixed land use stream system. Water Res 125:141–151
- Spahr S, Huntscha S, Bolotin J, Maier MP, Elsner M, Hollender J, Hofstetter TB (2013) Compoundspecific isotope analysis of benzotriazole and its derivatives. Anal Bioanal Chem 405:2843–2856
- Spence MJ, Bottrell SH, Thornton SF, Richnow H-H, Spence KH (2005) Hydrochemical and isotopic effects associated with petroleum fuel biodegradation pathways in a chalk aquifer. J Contam Hydrol 79:67–88
- Stehmeier LG, Diegor EJM, Francis MM, Winsor L, Abrajano TA (1999a) Use of isotope fractionation in residual hydrocarbons for monitoring bioremediation. In: Alleman BC, Leeson A (eds) Natural attenuation of chlorinated solvents, petroleum hydrocarbons, and other organic compounds. Battelle Press, Columbus, pp 207–212
- Stehmeier LG, Francis MM, Jack TR, Diegor E, Winsor L, Abrajano TA (1999b) Field and in vitro evidence for in-situ bioremediation using compound-specific C-13/C-12 ratio monitoring. Org Geochem 30:821–833
- Steinbach A, Seifert R, Annweiler E, Michaelis W (2004) Hydrogen and carbon isotope fractionation during anaerobic biodegradation of aromatic hydrocarbons – a field study. Environ Sci Technol 38:609–616
- Stelzer N, Fischer A, Kästner M, Richnow H-H (2006) Analyse des anaeroben Benzolabbaus: Vergleich von In-situ-Mikrokosmen, Elektronenakzeptorbilanzen und Isotopenfraktionierungsprozessen. Grundwasser 11:247–258
- Stelzer N, Imfeld G, Thullner M, Lehmann J, Poser A, Richnow H-H, Nijenhuis I (2009) Integrative approach to delineate natural attenuation of chlorinated benzenes in anoxic aquifers. Environ Pollut 157:1800–1806
- Sturchio NC, Clausen JL, Heraty LJ, Huang L, Holt BD, Abrajano TA (1998) Chlorine isotope investigation of natural attenuation of trichloroethene in an aerobic aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 32:3037–3042
- Tang X, Yang Y, Huang W, McBride MB, Guo J, Tao R, Dai Y (2017) Transformation of chlorpyrifos in integrated recirculating constructed wetlands (IRCWs) as revealed by compound-specific stable isotope (CSIA) and microbial community structure analysis. Bioresour Technol 233:264–270
- Teixeira LGP, de Abreu AES (2018) Aplicação da análise isotópica de composto específico (técnica CSIA) emperícias ambientais para distinguir diferentes fontes de contaminação. Revista do Instituto Geológico 39:31–41
- Thierrin J, Davis GB, Barber C (1995) A ground-water tracer test with deuterated compounds for monitoring in situ biodegradation and retardation of aromatic hydrocarbons. Ground Water 33:469–475

- Thornton SF, Rivett MO (2008) Monitored natural attenuation of organic contaminants in groundwater: principles and application. Proc Inst Civ Eng Water Manage 161:381–392
- Thornton SF, Bottrell SH, Spence KH, Pickup R, Spence MJ, Shah N, Mallinson HEH, Richnow H-H (2011) Assessment of MTBE biodegradation in contaminated groundwater using C-13 and C-14 analysis: field and laboratory microcosm studies. Appl Geochem 26:828–837
- Thouement HAA, Kuder T, Heimovaara TJ, van Breukelen BM (2019) Do CSIA data from aquifers inform on natural degradation of chlorinated ethenes in aquitards?. J Contam Hydrol 226:103520
- Thullner M, Richnow H-H, Fischer A (2009) Characterization and quantification of in situ biodegradation of groundwater contaminants using stable isotope fractionation analysis: advantages and limitations. In: Gallo D, Mancini R (eds) Environmental and regional air pollution: air, water and soil pollution science and technology. Nova Science Publishers, New York, pp 41–81
- Thullner M, Centler F, Richnow H-H, Fischer A (2012) Quantification of organic pollutant degradation in contaminated aquifers using compound specific stable isotope analysis review of recent developments. Org Geochem 42:1440–1460
- Thullner M, Fischer A, Richnow H-H, Wick LY (2013) Influence of mass transfer on stable isotope fractionation. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 97:441–452
- Torrentó C, Audí-Miró C, Bordeleau G, Marchesi M, Rosell M, Otero N, Soler A (2014) The use of alkaline hydrolysis as a novel strategy for chloroform remediation: The feasibility of using construction wastes and evaluation of carbon isotopic fractionation. Environ Sci Technol 48:1869–1877
- Torrentó C, Bakkour R, Glauser G, Melsbach A, Ponsin V, Hofstetter TB, Elsner M, Hunkeler D (2019) Solid-phase extraction method for stable isotope analysis of pesticides from large volume environmental water samples. Analyst 144:2898–2908
- UBA German Federal Environment Agency (2011) Consideration of natural attenuation in remediating contaminated sites. Position paper OF 10/12/2009, Dessau-Roßlau
- US-EPA (2008) A Guide for assessing biodegradation and source identification of organic ground water contaminants using compound specific isotope analysis (CSIA). EPA-600/R-08/148, Ada
- US-EPA (2013) Introduction to in situ bioremediation of groundwater. EPA-542-R-13-018
- Van Breukelen BM (2007) Extending the Rayleigh Equation to allow competing isotope fractionating pathways to improve quantification of biodegradation. Environ Sci Technol 41:4004–4010
- Van Breukelen BM, Prommer H (2008) Beyond the Rayleigh equation: reactive transport modeling of isotope fractionation effects to improve quantification of biodegradation. Environ Sci Technol 42:2457–2463
- Van Breukelen BM, Rolle M (2012) Transverse hydrodynamic dispersion effects on isotope signals in groundwater chlorinated solvents' plumes. Environ Sci Technol 46:7700–7708
- Van der Waals MJ, Pijls C, Sinke AJC, Langenhoff AAM, Smidt H, Gerritse J (2018) Anaerobic degradation of a mixture of MtBE, EtBE, TBA, and benzene under different redox conditions. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 102:3387–3397
- Van Keer I, Bronders J, Verhack J, Schwarzbauer J, Swennen R (2012) Limitations in the use of compound-specific stable isotope analysis to understand the behaviour of a complex BTEX groundwater contamination near Brussels (Belgium). Environ Earth Sci 66:457–470
- VanStone N, Przepiora A, Vogan J, Lacrampe-Couloume G, Powers B, Perez E, Mabury S, Sherwood-Lollar B (2005) Monitoring trichloroethene remediation at an iron permeable reactive barrier using stable carbon isotopic analysis. J Contam Hydrol 78:313–325
- Velimirovic M, Tosco T, Uyttebroek M, Luna M, Gastone F, De Boer C, Klaas N, Sapion H, Eisenmann H, Larsson PO, Braun J, Sethi R, Bastiaens L (2014) Field assessment of guar gum stabilized microscale zerovalent iron particles for in-situ remediation of 1,1,1-trichloroethane. J Contam Hydrol 164:88–99
- Vieth A, Morasch B, Meckenstock RU, Richnow H-H (2001) Charakterisierung des biologischen Abbaus von BTEX im Grundwasser über Isotopenfraktionierung – Feldstudien. TerraTech 5:37–41
- Vieth A, Müller J, Strauch G, Kästner M, Gehre M, Meckenstock RU, Richnow H-H (2003) In-situ biodegradation of tetrachloroethene and trichloroethene in contaminated aquifers monitored by stable isotope fractionation. Isot Environ Health Stud 39:113–124

- Vieth A, Kästner M, Schirmer M, Weiss H, Gödeke S, Meckenstock RU, Richnow H-H (2005) Monitoring in situ biodegradation of benzene and toluene by stable carbon isotope fractionation. Environ Toxicol Chem 24:51–60
- Vogel M, Nijenhuis I, Lloyd J, Boothman C, Pöritz M, Mackenzie K (2018) Combined chemical and microbiological degradation of tetrachloroethene during the application of Carbo-Iron at a contaminated field site. Sci Total Environ 628–629:1027–1036
- Vogt C, Cyrus E, Herklotz I, Schlosser D, Bahr A, Herrmann S, Richnow H-H, Fischer A (2008) Evaluation of toluene degradation pathways by two-dimensional stable isotope fractionation. Environ Sci Technol 42:7793–7800
- Vogt C, Dorer C, Musat F, Richnow H-H (2016) Multi isotope fractionation concepts to characterize the degradation of hydrocarbons – from enzymes to the environment. Curr Opin Biotechnol 41:90–98
- Vogt C, Musat F, Richnow H-H (2018) Compound-specific isotope analysis for studying the biological degradation of hydrocarbons. In: Boll M (ed) Anaerobic utilization of hydrocarbons, oils, and lipids, Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Cham
- Walker SE, Dickhut RM, Chisholm-Brause C, Sylva S, Reddy CM (2005) Molecular and isotopic identification of PAH sources in a highly industrialized urban estuary. Org Geochem 36:619–632
- Wang Y (2013) Chlorinated hydrocarbon contaminated site investigation with optimized 3D-CSIA approach. Remediat J 23:111–120
- Wang Y (2016) Breakthrough in 2D-CSIA technology for 1,4-Dioxane. Remediat J 27:61-70
- Wang Y, Smith GJ (2010) Advanced site diagnostic tool 3D-CSIA for in situ remediation. Remediat J 21:79–86
- Wanner P, Aravena R, Fernandes J, BenIsrael M, Haack EA, Tsao DT, Dunfield KE, Parker BL (2019) Assessing toluene biodegradation under temporally varying redox conditions in a fractured bedrock aquifer using stable isotope methods. Water Res 165:114986
- Wanner P, Hunkeler D (2015) Carbon and chlorine isotopologue fractionation of chlorinated hydrocarbons during diffusion in water and low permeability sediments. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 157:198–212
- Wanner P, Hunkeler D (2019) Isotope fractionation due to aqueous phase diffusion what do diffusion models and experiments tell? – a review. Chemosphere 219:1032–1043
- Wanner P, Parker PL, Chapman SW, Aravena R, Hunkeler D (2017) Does sorption influence isotope ratios of chlorinated hydrocarbons under field conditions? Appl Geochem 84:348–359
- Wanner P, Parker BL, Chapman SW, Lima G, Gilmore A, Mack EE, Aravena R (2018) Identification of degradation pathways of chlorohydrocarbons in saturated low-permeability sediments using compound-specific isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 52:7296–7306
- Watzinger A, Leitner S (2015) Altlastenerkundung mit Hilfe von komponentenspezifischer Isotopenuntersuchung (CSIA). ÖVA-Erkundungstechnologiereport, ER 001
- Wei M, Rakoczy J, Vogt C, Harnisch F, Schumann R, Richnow H-H (2015) Enhancement and monitoring of pollutant removal in a constructed wetland by microbial electrochemical technology. Bioresour Technol 196:490–499
- Wei Y, Thomson NR, Aravena R, Marchesi M, Barker JF, Madsen EL, Kolhatkar R, Buscheck T, Hunkeler D, DeRito CM (2018) Infiltration of sulfate to enhance sulfate-reducing biodegradation of petroleum hydrocarbons. Ground Water Monit Remed 38:73–87
- Wiegert C, Aeppli C, Knowles T, Holmstrand H, Evershed R, Pancost RD, Machackova J, Gustafsson Ö (2012) Dual carbon-chlorine stable isotope investigation of sources and fate of chlorinated ethenes in contaminated groundwater. Environ Sci Technol 46:10918–10925
- Wijker RS, Bolotin J, Nishino SF, Spain JC, Hofstetter TB (2013) Using compound-specific isotope analysis to assess biodegradation of nitroaromatic explosives in the subsurface. Environ Sci Technol 47:6872–6883
- Wilkin RT, Lee TR, Sexton MR, Acree SD, Puls RW, Blowes DW, Kalinowski C, Tilton JM, Woods LL (2019) Geochemical and isotope study of trichloroethene degradation in a zerovalent iron permeable reactive barrier: a twenty-two-year performance evaluation. Environ Sci Technol 53:296–306
- Wilson JT, Kolhatkar R, Kuder T, Philp P, Daugherty SJ (2005) Stable isotope analysis of MTBE to evaluate the source of TBA in ground water. Ground Water Monit Remed 25:108–116

- Wittebol J, Dinkla I (2017) The use of multiple lines of evidence to substantiate anaerobic BTEX degradation in groundwater. In: McGenity TJ, Timmis KN, Nogales B (eds) Hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology protocols. Pollution mitigation and waste treatment applications. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp 117–130
- Worch E (1993) A new equation for the calculation of diffusion coefficients for dissolved substances. Vom Wasser 81:289–297
- Wu L, Liu Y, Xiao Liu, Bajaj A, Sharma M, Lal R, Richnow H-H (2019) Isotope fractionation approach to characterize the reactive transport processes governing the fate of hexachlorocyclohexanes at a contaminated site in India. Environ Int 132:105036
- Wu L, Verma D, Bondgaard M, Melvej A, Vogt C, Subudhi S, Richnow H-H (2018) Carbon and hydrogen isotope analysis of parathion for characterizing its natural attenuation by hydrolysis at a contaminated site. Water Res 143:146–154
- Xiong WH, Mathies C, Bradshaw K, Carlson T, Tang K, Wang Y (2012) Benzene removal by a novel modification of enhanced anaerobic biostimulation. Water Res 46:4721–4731
- Xu S, Sherwood-Lollar B, Passeport E, Sleep BE (2016) Diffusion related isotopic fractionation effects with one-dimensional advective-dispersive transport. Sci Total Environ 550:200–208
- Xu S, Sherwood-Lollar B, Sleep BE (2017) Rethinking aqueous phase diffusion related isotope fractionation: contrasting theoretical effects with observations at the field scale. Sci Total Environ 607–608:1085–1095
- Zakon Y, Halicz L, Lev O, Gelman F (2016) Compound-specific bromine isotope ratio analysis using gas chromatography/quadrupole mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 30:1951–1956
- Zeng YH, Luo XJ, Yu LH, Chen HS, Wu JP, Chen SJ, Mai BX (2013) Using compound-specific stable carbon isotope analysis to trace metabolism and trophic transfer of PCBs and PBDEs in fish from an e-waste site, South China. Environ Sci Technol 47:4062–4068
- Zhou Z, Cui Z, Xu S (2017) Impact of soil heterogeneity and NAPL presence on stable carbon isotope signature distribution during reactive transport. Water Air Soil Pollut 228:408
- Zwank L, Berg M, Schmidt TC, Haderlein SB (2003) Compound-specific carbon isotope analysis of volatile organic compounds in the low-microgram per liter range. Anal Chem 75:5575–5583
- Zwank L, Berg M, Elsner M, Schmidt TC, Schwarzenbach RP, Haderlein SB (2005) New evaluation scheme for two-dimensional isotope analysis to decipher biodegradation processes: application to groundwater contamination by MTBE. Environ Sci Technol 39:1018–1029



Signature Metabolite Analysis to Determine 16 In Situ Anaerobic Hydrocarbon Biodegradation

Lisa M. Gieg and Courtney R. A. Toth

Contents

1	Introduction	362
2	Pathways of Anaerobic Hydrocarbon Biodegradation	363
3	Initial Activation Mechanisms	363
4	Pathways Following Initial Activation	368
5	Assessing In Situ Hydrocarbon Biodegradation Using Signature Metabolites	369
6	Detection of Fumarate Addition Metabolites In Situ	369
7	Detection of Other Metabolites In Situ	373
8	Methods of Hydrocarbon Metabolite Analysis	379
9	In Situ Concentrations of Hydrocarbon Metabolites	381
10	Limitations of the Metabolite Approach	382
11	Research Needs	383
Refe	erences	383

Abstract

Anaerobic hydrocarbon-biodegrading microorganisms can contribute substantially to the remediation of hydrocarbon-contaminated sites such as groundwater aquifers. However, documenting that such in situ degradation actually occurs can be challenging. Identifying metabolites diagnostic for the anaerobic biodegradation of specific hydrocarbons within contaminant plumes is an approach that can be used to provide strong evidence for in situ anaerobic hydrocarbon bioremediation. Here, we overview the key mechanisms of hydrocarbon metabolism under anoxic conditions, describe how metabolites identified in these pathways can be used to determine

L. M. Gieg (🖂) · C. R. A. Toth

Department of Biological Sciences, University of Calgary, Calgary, AB, Canada, e-mail: lmgieg@ucalgary.ca; ctot@ucalgary.ca; mailto:ctod@ucalgary.ca; mailto:ctod@ucalgary.ca; ctod@ucalgary.ca; ctod@ucalgary.ca; ctod@ucalgary.ca; mailto:ctod@ucalgary.ca; mailto:ctod@ucalgary.ca; <a href="mailto:ctod@uc

[©] Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_19

whether in situ biodegradation is occurring within hydrocarbon-containing environments, and summarize the reports documenting the successful use of diagnostic hydrocarbon metabolites to garner evidence in support of in situ bioremediation.

1 Introduction

The widespread use of petroleum to fulfill our energy and feedstock needs within the last century has led to contamination of hundreds of thousands of environmental sites across the globe with various fuel components. These include crude oil itself, and a variety of refined mixtures (such as gasoline, diesel, condensate, naphtha, creosote, tar oil, etc.). Fuel mixtures are mainly comprised of hydrocarbons, which in the strictest sense are defined as molecules that contain only C and H atoms, and can be classified as aromatic (monoaromatic and polycyclic aromatic), aliphatic (linear or branched alkanes), or alicyclic (cyclic alkanes). Many fuel mixtures also contain molecules harboring N, S, and/or O atoms (e.g., heterocyclic compounds, naphthenic acids, resins/asphaltenes). The majority of components within fuel mixtures are associated with some degree of toxicity, mutagenicity, and/or carcinogenicity to human and other life forms (Webb et al. 2014; Achten and Andersson 2015); thus, there is a great need to remediate fuel-contaminated environments (US EPA 2016; EEA 2016).

Bioremediation is one approach that can be used to treat fuel-contaminated environments, relying on the abilities of naturally occurring microorganisms to metabolize fuel components (Meckenstock et al. 2015). Decades of research have clearly demonstrated that hydrocarbons are readily biodegraded aerobically (wherein O_2 serves as both a strong oxidant and a terminal electron acceptor) (e.g., Gibson and Parales 2000). However, fuel-contaminated sites such as groundwater aquifers typically become depleted of dissolved O_2 due to the response of aerobic hydrocarbon-degrading microorganisms. Perhaps partly driven by this observation, hundreds of investigations in the last 30 years have now shown that hydrocarbons can be biodegraded in the absence of O_2 (for reviews see Foght 2008; Widdel and Musat 2010; Widdel et al. 2010; Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011, Heider and Schühle 2013; Callaghan 2013a; Musat 2015; Rabus et al. 2016a). Thus, hydrocarbon-degrading anaerobic microbial communities indigenous to the subsurface can also contribute to fuel-contaminated site remediation (Meckenstock et al. 2015).

This chapter focuses on the use of signature metabolites of anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation pathways to determine whether in situ biodegradation is occurring at a contaminated site and builds on other recent reviews on this topic (Gieg and Suflita 2005; Martus and Schaal 2010; Bombach et al. 2010; Callaghan 2013b; Agrawal and Gieg 2013). As knowledge in this field has progressed, other hydrocarbon-containing environments such as crude oil reservoirs, coal seams, and contaminated marine sediments have also been interrogated for evidence of in situ biodegradation using a signature metabolite approach; thus, these environments are considered here as well. A brief overview of anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolic pathways is presented as an introduction to the types of metabolites that can be sought in hydrocarbon environments. This is followed by a description of the rationale for utilizing signature metabolites, details about how metabolites can be detected, and presents a summary of the studies that have to date reported on the identification of signature metabolites in hydrocarbon-containing environments.

2 Pathways of Anaerobic Hydrocarbon Biodegradation

While scientists in the 1940s and 1950s demonstrated that hydrocarbons could serve as carbon sources under various anoxic conditions (e.g., Zobell 1946; Muller 1957), it was not until the late 1980s/early 1990s that research investigating the anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons came into the forefront as more reports on this kind of metabolism emerged (e.g., Grbić-Galić and Vogel 1987; Dolfing et al. 1990; Evans et al. 1991; Beller et al. 1992; Edwards et al. 1992). Since then, it has been demonstrated that various classes of hydrocarbons (aromatic and saturated hydrocarbons) can be metabolized via the reduction of nitrate, Fe(III), sulfate, and/or via methane production. Studies using pure cultures or highly enriched consortia not only revealed that substrate loss could be coupled with these electron-accepting processes, but led to the discovery of novel biochemical mechanisms and metabolic pathways. Within the last decade, several detailed reviews have described pathways for the metabolism of different classes of hydrocarbons (e.g., Foght 2008; Widdel and Musat 2010; Widdel et al. 2010; Meckenstock and Mouttaki 2011, Heider and Schühle 2013; Callaghan 2013a; Musat 2015; Rabus et al. 2016a and references therein). Thus, this section only briefly overviews the key mechanisms and metabolic pathways currently known or reported for anoxic hydrocarbon biodegradation. The biodegradation pathways for the fuel components most well studied to date are shown for monoaromatic hydrocarbons, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, and saturates in Figs. 1-3, respectively. It should be noted that a detailed understanding of the enzymes and genes associated with many of the biotransformation steps are known and a diagnostic biodegradative gene approach is also used to interrogate hydrocarbon-containing environments. As here we focus on a chemical approach for metabolite detection, the reader is referred to recent papers or reviews describing the use of diagnostic biodegradative genes to assess environmental samples for biodegradation potential (Callaghan et al. 2010; Callaghan 2013b; von Netzer et al. 2013; Johnson et al. 2015; Stagars et al. 2016; von Netzer et al. 2016).

3 Initial Activation Mechanisms

Under anoxic conditions, it has now been shown that (1) fumarate addition, (2) carboxylation, (3) hydroxylation, and (4) methylation are different mechanisms by which microorganisms may initially activate hydrocarbons in the absence of O_2 . Of these, fumarate addition (also referred to as "addition to fumarate") is the most



Fig. 1 (continued)

widely reported mechanism used by diverse anaerobic taxa to activate alkylbranched aromatic compounds (alkylbenzenes, methylnaphthalenes, etc.) or alkanes (linear and cyclic) (Heider and Schühle 2013). For a methyl-substituted aromatic hydrocarbon such as toluene or 2-methylnaphthalene, the methyl group is added via a glycyl-radical-driven C–C addition reaction to the double bond of fumarate, forming benzylsuccinic acid or naphthyl-2-methylsuccinic acid (e.g., Biegert et al. 1996; Beller and Spormann 1997; Achong et al. 2001; Kane et al. 2002; Annweiler et al. 2000; Beller and Edwards 2000; Figs. 1a and 2a). For xylenes, the corresponding methylbenzylsuccinic acids are formed (Krieger et al. 1999; Achong et al. 2001), while for ethylbenzene (under sulfate-reducing conditions), the methylene group reacts with fumarate to form (1-phenylethyl)succinic acid (Elshahed et al. 2001a; Kniemeyer et al. 2003) (Fig. 1a). In the case of *n*-alkanes, fumarate addition typically occurs at the subterminal C_2 position yielding the corresponding (1-methylalkyl)succinate (we use the more simple term "alkylsuccinate" here; Kropp et al. 2000; Rabus et al. 2001; Cravo-Laureau et al. 2005; Callaghan et al. 2006) (Fig. 3a). Furnarate addition may also occur to a lesser extent at C_3 (Rabus et al. 2001), and for the gaseous alkane *n*-propane, fumarate addition occurs at the C_2 or terminal position (Fig. 3c; Kniemeyer et al. 2007; Savage et al. 2010; Musat 2015). Iso-alkanes have also been reported to undergo fumarate addition reactions (Abu Laban et al. 2015). During the anaerobic metabolism of the cyclic alkanes studied to cyclohexane, methylcyclopentane, date (cyclopentane, methylcyclohexane, ethycyclopentane), fumarate addition products have also been reported (Rios-Hernandez et al. 2003; Wilkes et al. 2003; Gieg et al. 2009; Musat et al. 2010; Jaekel et al. 2015; Jarling et al. 2015; Tan et al. 2015) (Fig. 3b, c).

Hydroxylation as an activation mechanism has been most well characterized for ethylbenzene metabolism under nitrate-reducing conditions (Ball et al. 1996; Heider et al. 2016). Here, the O atom arises from water, and the metabolism proceeds through a variety of reactions yielding benzoate (benzoyl-CoA) (Fig. 1). Hydroxyl-ation has also been suggested for the activation of benzene to phenol (Caldwell and Suflita 2000) (Fig. 1b). While this metabolism was recently confirmed for benzene degradation by the Fe(III)-reducer *Geobacter metallireducens* using isotopically heavy water and genetic analysis (Zhang et al. 2013), other reports attributed phenol formation to abiotic reactions (Kunapuli et al. 2008; Abu Laban et al. 2010).

Fig. 1 Anaerobic biodegradation pathways of (a) model alkylbenzenes (b) proposed activation and subsequent degradation pathways for benzene. Metabolites are shown as free acids. Signature metabolites believed to be exclusively anaerobic are marked with an asterisk; theoretical metabolites are marked in brackets. Multiple arrows represent more than one enzymatic step; *dashed arrows* represent an unknown reaction. *Structure nomenclature*: 1, toluene; 2, benzylsuccinate; 3, *E*-phenylitaconate; 4, 2-[hydroxy(phenyl)methyl]succinate; 5, benzoylsuccinate; 6, xylene; 7, methylbenzylsuccinate; 8, *E*-methylphenylitaconate; 9, toluate; 10, ethylbenzene; 11; 1-phenylethanol; 12, acetophenone; 13, benzoylacetate; 14, (1-phenylethyl) succinate; 15, (2-phenylpropyl)malonate; 16, 4-phenylpentanoate; 17, 2-phenylpropanoate; 18, benzoate; 19; cyclohex-1, 5-diene-1-carboxylate; 20, cyclohex-1-ene-1-carboxylate; 21, pimelate; 22, glutarate; 23, acetate; 24; benzene; and 25, phenol



Fig. 2 Proposed anaerobic biodegradation pathways of (a) naphthalene/2-methylnaphthalene and (b) other PAHs. Metabolites are shown as free acids. Signature metabolites believed to be exclusively anaerobic are marked with an asterisk; theoretical metabolites are marked in brackets. Multiple arrows represent more than one enzymatic step. "Cometabolic" refers to metabolites observed under cometabolic conditions with naphthalene and/or 2-methylnaphthalene serving as main substrates (Safinowski et al. 2006). Structure nomenclature: 1, naphthalene; 2, 2-methylnaphthalene; 3, naphthyl-2-methylsuccinate; 4, naphthyl-2-methylenesuccinate; 5, naphthyl-2-hydroxymethylsuccinate; 6, naphthyl-2-oxomethylsuccinate; 2-naphthoate; 7. 8, 5,6-dihydro-2-naphthoate; 9, 5,6,7,8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoate; 10, 1,2,3,4-tetrahydro-2naphthoate; 11; hexahydro-2-naphthoate (4 isomers possible); 12, 1-hydroxy-octahydro-2naphthoate; 13, cis-2-carboxylcyclohexylacetate; 14, decahydro-2-naphthoate; 15, glutarate; 16, phenanthrene; 17, phenanthrene carboxylate; 18, biphenyl; 19, biphenylcarboxylate; 20, indane; 21, indanoate; 22, indene; 23, indenoate; 24, acenaphthylene; 25, acenaphthylenoate; 26, acenaphthene; 27, acenaphthenoate; and 28, acenaphthylmethylsuccinate

For other benzene-degrading cultures (Phelps et al. 2001; Musat and Widdel 2008; Abu Laban et al. 2010; Holmes et al. 2011) as well as for nonsubstituted polycyclic aromatics (Mouttaki et al. 2012; Davidova et al. 2007; Zhang and Young 1997), carboxylation has been reported to be the primary mechanism of activation, giving rise to benzoate from benzene (Fig. 1b), 2-naphthoic acid from naphthalene (Fig. 2a), or phenanthrene carboxylic acid from phenanthrene (Fig. 2b). A study examining the cometabolism of other PAHs by a highly enriched 2-methylnaphthalene-degrading sulfate-reducing culture (N47) also revealed a variety of carboxylic acid metabolites from indane, indene, acenaphthene, and acenaphthylene, which may have arisen from carboxylation (Safinowski et al. 2006) (Fig. 2b). It was also reported that a hexadecane-degrading sulfate reducer (*Desulfococcus*)



Fig. 3 Proposed anaerobic biodegradation pathways of (a) *n*-alkanes and (b) cyclohexane, and (c) fumarate addition of other cycloalkanes and propane. Metabolites are shown as free acids. Signature metabolites believed to be exclusively anaerobic are marked with an asterisk; theoretical metabolites are marked in brackets. Multiple arrows represent more than one enzymatic step. *Structure nomenclature*: 1, *n*-alkane; 2, (2-methyl)alkylsuccinate; 3, (2-methylalkyl)malonate; 4, 4-methylalkanoate; 5, 2-alkylmalonate; 6, cyclohexane; 7, cyclohexylsuccinate; 8, (cyclohexylpropanoate; 10, cyclohexanecarboxylate; 11; methylcyclohexane; 12, methylcyclohexylsuccinate; 13, cyclopentane; 14, cyclopentylsuccinate; 15, methylcyclopentylsuccinate; 17, ethylcyclopentane; 18, ethylcyclopentylsuccinate; 19; propane; 20, isopropylsuccinate; and 21, *n*-propylsuccinate

oleovorans Hxd3) carboxylates the alkane molecule at the C_3 position, followed by a two-carbon removal ("de-ethylation") rather than degrading this alkane by fumarate addition (So et al. 2003); studies with a C_{16} -degrading nitrate-reducing culture also suggested this mechanism (Callaghan et al. 2009). Details behind this mechanism remain outstanding and may instead involve an alternate reaction (Callaghan 2013a).

A final mechanism (the least reported or understood) is that of methylation, which has been suggested to occur for the activation of benzene (wherein labeled toluene was detected from studies with labeled benzene; Ulrich et al. 2005, Fig. 1b), and naphthalene (wherein naphthyl-2-methyl-succinate was detected, presumably

following methylation to 2-methylnaphthalene; Safinowski and Meckenstock 2006, Fig. 2a). In cometabolic studies using the N47 culture, fumarate addition metabolites of the heterocycles benzothiophene, benzofuran, and indole were detected, also suggesting their formation following a methylation reaction (Safinowski et al. 2006). To date, though, a gene responsible for the expression of a methylating enzyme has not been described. Further, subsequent studies with the N47 culture and naphthalene demonstrated that carboxylation, rather than methylation, was the mechanism of naphthalene activation by this culture (Mouttaki et al. 2012).

4 Pathways Following Initial Activation

Following the addition of fumarate to toluene, benzylsuccinate is activated to benzylsuccinyl-CoA that is then degraded via modified β-oxidation reactions leading to the formation of benzoyl-CoA (Fig. 1a; e.g., Leutwein and Heider 1999, 2001, 2002), a key central metabolite in anaerobic aromatic hydrocarbon metabolism. Benzovl-CoA subsequently undergoes a series of ring reduction reactions, starting with the conversion to cyclic 1,5-dienoyl-CoA by an ATP-dependent or independent reaction (Fuchs et al. 2011; Boll et al. 2014). Here, the pathway can diverge depending on the microorganism, ultimately leading to ring opening (Harwood et al. 1999; Fuchs et al. 2011). For the xylene isomers, analogous pathways from the methylbenzylsuccinates presumably occur, leading to the formation of toluates (Krieger et al. 1999; Elshahed et al. 2001a; Morasch et al. 2004). Detailed studies with *p*-toluic acid (4-methylbenzoate) have revealed that ring reduction and cleavage occurs in a manner that parallels that of benzoyl-CoA, with some small differences (Lahme et al. 2012; Rabus et al. 2016b). For 2-methylnaphthalene degradation, naphthyl-2-methylsuccinic acid is also activated to its CoA derivative and undergoes similar reactions to that of the toluene pathway leading to 2-naphthoyl-CoA; naphthalene biodegradation by carboxylation converges at 2-naphthoyl-CoA as well (Annweiler et al. 2000, 2002; Meckenstock et al. 2016). One ring of 2-naphthoyl-CoA then undergoes a step-wise series of recently characterized ring reduction reactions (Eberlein et al. 2013; Estelmann et al. 2015), which are presumably followed by as-of-yet uncharacterized ring opening reactions (Annweiler et al. 2002) (Fig. 2a).

For subsequent alkane degradation reactions, the formed alkylsuccinates are also presumably activated to their CoA esters (Wilkes et al. 2002). It has been postulated that this molecule then undergoes a carbon skeleton rearrangement, followed by a decarboxylation step, yielding 4-methyl-branched fatty acids that have been detected as metabolites in C₃–C₁₆ alkane-amended cultures (Wilkes et al. 2002; Wilkes et al. 2003; Kniemeyer et al. 2003; Cravo-Laureau et al. 2005; Callaghan et al. 2006). These fatty acids then undergo β -oxidation to central metabolic intermediates. Interestingly, following the formation of (1-methylphenyl)succinate, ethylbenzene metabolism under sulfate-reducing conditions was hypothesized to occur in the same manner as for *n*-alkanes (rather than via the known toluene pathway) as the identified intermediate 4-phenylpentanoate (–CoA) was positively identified (Kniemeyer et al. 2003). It is unclear whether benzoate (benzoyl-CoA) is subsequently formed from ethylbenzene as a central metabolic intermediate under sulfate-reducing conditions, although Elshahed et al. (2001a) detected benzoate in ethylbenzene-amended sulfate-reducing aquifer sediment enrichments. Following the hydroxylation of ethylbenzene to 1-phenylethanol under nitrate-reducing conditions, further metabolism leads to the generation of acetophenone, benzoylacetate, and the central metabolic intermediate benzoate (Ball et al. 1996; Heider et al. 2016).

5 Assessing In Situ Hydrocarbon Biodegradation Using Signature Metabolites

Relying on the biodegradative abilities of naturally occurring microorganisms within hydrocarbon-contaminated environments is the cornerstone of most bioremediation technologies (with the exception of bioaugmentation, wherein microbes with known biodegradative abilities are added to enhance biodegradation). When fuel mixtures are released into the subsurface (e.g., via a leaking underground storage tank), dissolved oxygen is usually rapidly consumed, resulting in anoxic environments. As discussed above, while it is now known that microorganisms can biodegrade many different hydrocarbon classes under diverse anaerobic electron-accepting processes, demonstrating or "proving" that biodegradation processes are actually occurring within a given contaminated site is crucial if a bioremediation approach is to be accepted by regulators as a feasible site clean-up strategy (NRC 1993; US EPA 2016). Bombach et al. (2010) reviewed the various approaches that have been developed in recent years to assess in situ anaerobic hydrocarbon biodegradation. These approaches have included monitoring for components indicative of electronaccepting processes (geochemical monitoring), compound-specific isotope analysis, microbial analysis, biodegradative gene analysis, the use of in situ microcosms, and via the use of signature hydrocarbon metabolites. The latter will be the focus here. When assessing a site for evidence of in situ biodegradation, it is critical that several different approaches are used to provide multiple lines of evidence, as each approach has inherent limitations that can be overcome by using different approaches (NRC 1993; Gieg et al. 1999; Weiss and Cozzarelli 2008; Beller 2000; Bombach et al. 2010; US EPA 2016). Further, measurements must be made with respect to corresponding uncontaminated areas so that any observed changes can be clearly attributed to microbial activities in response to the contamination.

6 Detection of Fumarate Addition Metabolites In Situ

A handful of landmark studies in the 1980s and early 1990s initially reported on the detection of potential hydrocarbon biodegradation products in the anoxic zones of hydrocarbon-impacted groundwaters (Reinhard et al. 1984; Cozzarelli et al. 1990; Wilson et al. 1990; Schmitt et al. 1996). These products, including aromatic acids (such as benzoate, toluate, tolylacetate, phenylacetate), along with alicyclic and

aliphatic acids, were not present in uncontaminated areas. With the discovery of fumarate addition as a novel mechanism of anaerobic activation for toluene and xylenes and the detection of these metabolites in a field site, Beller and colleagues proposed that these new metabolites (designated here as "benzylsuccinates") could serve as unique or signature metabolites indicative of in situ anaerobic hydrocarbon biodegradation (Beller et al. 1992; Beller et al. 1995). These metabolites were deemed ideal because they (1) have an unequivocal relationship to their parent hydrocarbon, (2) are not known to be present in hydrocarbon mixtures themselves/ have no industrial sources, (3) are reasonably stable so they can be detected in a groundwater sample, and yet (4) are transient metabolites so they would not be expected to accumulate in the environment (NRC 1993; Beller 2000). A later independent study examining the prospects for intrinsic bioremedation (natural attenuation) in a gas condensate-contaminated aquifer substantiated the proposal put forth by Beller et al. (1995), as fumarate addition metabolites from *m*-xylene, pxylene, and ethylbenzene could also be detected in contaminated groundwater samples (Elshahed et al. 2001a). By coupling the metabolite results with several other monitoring approaches, these findings indeed provided strong evidence that the site was undergoing in situ alkylbenzene biodegradation (Gieg et al. 1999; Elshahed et al. 2001a). Subsequently, many field studies have shown that such benzylsuccinates can be detected in anoxic hydrocarbon-contaminated groundwater (Table 1). It should be noted that in addition to detecting the diagnostic benzylsuccinates from toluene, xylene, and ethylbenzene, some studies have also reported fumarate addition products arising from trimethylbenzene and even more highly alkylated benzenes in contaminated groundwaters (Martus and Püttmann 2003; Gieg et al. 2009; Parisi et al. 2009).

Following the discovery that *n*-alkanes could also be activated via fumarate addition reactions (Kropp et al. 2000; Rabus et al. 2001), alkylsuccinates (including those arising from cyclic alkanes) were also sought and were detected at the same gas condensate-contaminated aquifer and at other hydrocarbon-impacted sites (Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi et al. 2009) (Table 2). Similarly, once it was discovered that polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) such as 2-methylnaphthalene were also biodegraded via fumarate addition (Annweiler et al. 2000), the corresponding naphthylmethylsuccinates were sought and detected at contaminated sites (Griebler et al. 2004; Safinowski et al. 2006; Morasch et al. 2011; Jobelius et al. 2011). Putative fumarate addition metabolites of other PAH (from acenaphthene, dimethylnaphthalene) have also been detected in fuel-contaminated sites (Morasch et al. 2011; Jobelius et al. 2011) (Table 3). Collectively, these studies have expanded the detection of diagnostic "succinates" in groundwater environments to other classes of hydrocarbons. Notably, benzylsuccinates and/or alkylsuccinates have also been detected in produced fluids from crude oil reservoirs (Duncan et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2010; Agrawal and Gieg 2013; Bian et al. 2015) and coal seams (Wawrik et al. 2012), as well as in oil-contaminated marine sediments (Kimes et al. 2013), extending their usefulness to pinpoint anaerobic biodegradation across a variety of hydrocarbon-laden anoxic ecosystems. Tables 1-3 list the various field studies wherein metabolites from all of these classes of hydrocarbons have been detected.

		Diagnostic ions (m/	z)	
			(Di)trimethylsilyl	
hydrocarbon	metabolite	(D1)methyl ester (MS reference) ^a	(MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
Initial activation/	early reaction, uniqu	ely anaerobic		
Toluene	Benzylsuccinate	236 (M), 205, 176, 163, 145, 131, 117, 91 (Beller et al. 1992)	352 (M), 337 (M-15), 235, 221, 205, 190, 147, 145, 132, 73 (Gieg et al. 2009)	Beller et al. 1995, 2008; Beller 2000, 2002; Reusser et al. 2003; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Ledin et al. 2004; Ledin et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2009; Jobelius et al. 2011; Morasch et al. 2011; Wawrik et al. 2012; Jobelius et al. 2014; Bian et al. 2015
	E- phenylitaconate	234 (M), 202, 174, 115 (Beller et al. 1995)	350 (M), 335 (M-15), 305, 291, 229, 217, 147, 73	Beller et al. 1995
Xylene	Methylbenzyl- succinate	250 (M), 219, 190, 177, 159, 145, 131, 105, 91 (Krieger et al. 1999) 248 (M),	366 (M), 351 (M-15), 248, 235, 204, 159, 145, 105, 73	Beller et al. 1995, 2008; Gieg et al. 1999; Beller 2000, 2002; Elshahed et al. 2001a; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Gieg et al. 2009; Reusser et al. 2009; Reusser et al. 2002; Martus and Püttmann 2003; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Ledin et al. 2005; Young and Phelps 2005; Jobelius et al. 2011; Wawrik et al. 2012 Beller et al. 1995
	phenylitaconate	216, 188, 129 (Krieger et al. 1999)		
Ethylbenzene ^b	(1-phenylethyl)- succinate	250 (M), 231 (M-31), 190, 177 (M-73), 145, 131, 105 (Kniemeyer et al. 2003)	366 (M), 351 (M-15), 248, 235, 204, 145, 105, 73 (Elshahed et al. 2001a)	Elshahed et al. 2001a; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Gieg et al. 2009; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Parisi et al. 2009; Wawrik et al. 2012

Table 1 Mass spectral features (GC-MS, as methyl- or trimethylsilyl esters) of key metabolites associated with the anaerobic biodegradation of monoaromatic hydrocarbons, and instances where they have been detected in hydrocarbon-impacted sites

(continued)

		Diagnostic ions (m/		
			(Di)trimethylsilyl	
Parent	Signature	(Di)methyl ester	ester	
hydrocarbon	metabolite	(MS reference) ^a	(MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
Trimethyl- benzene ^c	Dimethyl- benzylsuccinate	264 (M), 233 (M-31), 204, 191 (M-73), 159, 145, 119 (Martus and Püttmann 2003)	380 (M), 365 (M-15), 262, 249, 233, 218, 173, 159, 73 (Gieg	Martus and Püttmann 2003; Parisi et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2009; Kimes et al. 2013
Downstroom pro	ducts and/or not unic	1 utunann 2003)	ct al. 2009)	
Downstream pro	aucts and/or not unic		200.0.0	D 1 1 1 1
Xylene	Methylbenzoate (Toluate)	150 (M), 119, 91, 65	208 (M), 193 (M-15), 149, 119, 91	Reinhard et al. 1984; Wilson et al. 1990; Cozzarelli et al. 1990, 1994; Beller et al. 1995; Levine et al. 1997; Gieg et al. 1999, 2009; Beller 2000; Annweiler et al. 2001; Elshahed et al. 2001a; Martus and Püttmann 2003; Griebler et al. 2004; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Parisi et al. 2009; Wawrik et al. 2012
Benzene	Phenol	108 (M), 93, 78, 65	166 (M), 151 (M-15), 91, 77 (Caldwell and Suflita 2000)	Reinhard et al. 1984; Wilson et al. 1990; Cozzarelli et al. 1990, 1994; Baun et al. 2003; Gieg et al. 2010; Wawrik et al. 2012
Toluene, benzene, xylene, ethylbenzene	Benzoate	136 (M), 105 (M-31), 77, 51 (Beller 2000)	194 (M), 179 (M-15), 135, 105, 73	Reinhard et al. 1984; Cozzarelli et al. 1990, 1994; Wilson et al. 1990; Schmitt et al. 1990; Gieg et al. 1999, 2009, 2010; Beller 2000; Annweiler et al. 2001; Griebler et al. 2004; Alumbaugh et al. 2005; Wawrik et al. 2012; Kimes et al. 2013

Table 1 (continued)

(continued)

		Diagnostic ions (m		
Parent hydrocarbon	Signature metabolite	(Di)methyl ester (MS reference) ^a	(Di)trimethylsilyl ester (MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
	Cyclohex-1-ene- 1-carboxylate	No MS data	198 (M), 183 (M-15), 156, 139, 108, 75, 73 (Elshahed et al. 2001b)	Wawrik et al. 2012
	Pimelate	188 (M), 157, 128, 125, 115, 83, 74	304 (M), 289 (M-15), 245, 217, 186, 173, 155, 125, 117, 97, 73 (Elshahed et al. 2001b)	Gieg et al. 2010, Wawrik et al. 2012
	Glutarate	160 (M) 129, 100, 87, 59	276 (M), 261 (M-15), 233, 204, 186, 158, 147, 129, 97, 73 (Elshahed et al. 2001b)	Gieg et al. 2010, Wawrik et al. 2012

Table 1 (continued)
-----------	------------

^aCitation for mass spectrum figure is provided (if published).

^bEthylbenzene metabolism under sulfate-reducing conditions; products from nitrate reduction not detected in any field studies (known to date).

^cMartus and Püttmann (2003) and Kimes et al. (2013) also detected more alkylated benzylsuccinates.

7 Detection of Other Metabolites In Situ

Metabolites resulting from fumarate addition reactions can be considered as the best diagnostic indicators of anaerobic in situ hydrocarbon metabolism because they are only produced in the absence of O_2 and in general have a clear relationship to their parent hydrocarbon (with a couple of exceptions for alkylsuccinates wherein cometabolism may confound their link with the parent alkane; Jarling et al. 2015). However, as described above, this reaction is not known to occur for unsubstituted aromatic hydrocarbons like benzene, naphthalene, or other unsubstituted PAHs and heterocycles whose in situ biodegradation is also of concern. Unfortunately, some products from these activation reactions (such as phenol or benzoate from benzene, naphthoic acid from naphthalene), and many intermediates resulting from reactions downstream of fumarate addition (such as fatty acids) are not uniquely anaerobic, nor exclusively related to their parent hydrocarbon. Diagnosing in situ anaerobic benzene biodegradation using metabolites is the most difficult task of all the hydrocarbons, since both known anaerobic activation metabolites (phenol or benzoate) are also known aerobic metabolites (Assinder and Williams 1990), and benzoate is a common central metabolic intermediate resulting from the

	Diagnostic fragment ic	_	
Parent n-	(Di)methyl ester	(Di)trimethylsilyl ester	
alkane	(MS reference) ^a	(MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
Methane ^b (C_1)	160 (M), 129 (M-31), 101, 87 (M-73), 69, 59	276 (M), 261 (M-15), 217, 147, 73 (Duncan et al. 2009)	Duncan et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2010; Wawrik et al. 2012; Bian et al. 2015 ^c
Ethane (C ₂)	174 (M), 143 (M-31), 101 (M-73), 146, 114	290 (M), 275 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Duncan et al. 2009)	Duncan et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2010; Wawrik et al. 2012; Bian et al. 2015
Propane (C ₃)	188 (M), 157 (M-31), 115 (M-73), 146, 114 (Kniemeyer et al. 2007)	304 (M), 289 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Duncan et al. 2009)	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Duncan et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2010; Wawrik et al. 2012; Bian et al. 2015
Butane (C ₄)	202 (M), 171 (M-31), 129 (M-73), 146, 114 (Wilkes et al. 2003)	318 (M), 303 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Duncan et al. 2009)	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Duncan et al. 2009; Bian et al. 2015
Pentane (C ₅)	216 (M), 185 (M-31), 143 (M-73), 146, 114 (Wilkes et al. 2003)	332 (M), 317 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Berdugo-Clavijo and Gieg 2014)	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi et al. 2009; Bian et al. 2015
Hexane (C ₆)	230 (M), 199 (M-31), 157 (M-73), 146, 114 (Wilkes et al. 2003)	346 (M), 331 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Gieg and Suflita 2002)	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2009; Bian et al. 2015
Heptane (C ₇)	244 (M), 213 (M-31), 171 (M-73), 146, 114 (Wilkes et al. 2003)	360 (M), 345 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi et al. 2009; Wawrik et al. 2012; Bian et al. 2015
Octane (C ₈)	258 (M), 227 (M-31), 185 (M-73), 146, 114 (Wilkes et al. 2003)	374 (M), 359 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Gieg and Suflita 2002)	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi et al. 2009; Wawrik et al. 2012; Bian et al. 2015
Nonane (C ₉)	272 (M), 241 (M-31), 199 (M-73), 146, 114	388 (M), 373 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73	Gieg and Suflita 2002
Decane (C ₁₀)	286 (M), 255 (M-31), 213 (M-73), 146, 114	402 (M), 387 (M-15), 262, 217, 172, 147, 73 (Gieg and Suflita 2002)	Gieg and Suflita 2002

Table 2 Mass spectral features (GC-MS, as methyl- or trimethylsilyl esters) of key metabolites associated with the anaerobic biodegradation of linear or cyclic alkanes, and instances where they have been detected in hydrocarbon-impacted sites

(continued)

	Diagnostic fragment id		
Parent n-	(Di)methyl ester	(Di)trimethylsilyl ester	
alkane	(MS reference) ^a	(MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
Undecane	300 (M),	416 (M), 401 (M-15),	Gieg and Suflita 2002
(C ₁₁)	269 (M-31),	262, 217, 172, 147, 73	
	227 (M-73),		
	146, 114		
Parent cyclic alk	ane		
Cyclopentane	214 (M),	330 (M), 315 (M-15),	Parisi et al. 2009
	183 (M-31),	262, 217, 172, 147, 73	
	141 (M-73),		
	146, 114 (Wilkes		
	et al. 2003)		
Cyclohexane	228 (M),	344 (M), 329 (M-15),	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi
(or other	197 (M-31),	262, 217, 172, 147,	et al. 2009
cyclic C_6)	155 (M-73),	73 (Gieg and Suflita	
	146, 114 (Musat	2002)	
	et al. 2010)		
Ethyl-	242 (M),	358 (M), 343 (M-15),	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Rios-
cyclopentane	211 (M-31),	262, 217, 172, 147,	Hernandez et al. 2003; Parisi
(or other	169 (M-73),	73 (Rios-Hernandez	et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2009;
cyclic C ₇)	146, 114	et al. 2003)	Wawrik et al. 2012
Cyclic C ₈	256 (M),	372 (M), 357 (M-15),	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi
	225 (M-31),	262, 217, 172, 147,	et al. 2009; Wawrik et al.
	183 (M-73),	73 (Gieg and Suflita	2012
	146, 114	2002)	
Cyclic C ₉	270 (M),	386 (M), 371 (M-15),	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Parisi
	239 (M-31),	262, 217, 172, 147, 73	et al. 2009
	183 (M-73),		
	146, 114		

Table 2 (continued)

^aCitation for mass spectrum figure is provided (if published).

^bMethylsuccinate may or may not be a fumarate addition metabolite of CH_4 (Duncan et al. 2009; Jarling et al. 2015).

^cBian et al. (2015) showed metabolites detected as *ethyl* esters in oilfield produced waters, but shown here since detected in field samples.

anaerobic decay of numerous aromatic substrates (Fuchs et al. 2011). Toluic acids (downstream products following fumarate addition to xylenes) while related to their parent hydrocarbon (*o*-, *m*-, or *p*-xylene) can also be produced via aerobic pathways (Assinder and Williams 1990). Similarly, 2-naphthoic acid (resulting from naphthalene carboxylation or as a downstream metabolite following fumarate addition from 2-methylnaphthalene; Fig. 3a) can form aerobically (Mahajan et al. 1994). Fatty acids resulting from subsequent biodegradation of alkylsuccinates can also be difficult to definitively attribute to in situ anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolism because these kinds of compounds are commonly found in sediment organic matter and are constituents of cell biomass. Despite these limitations, seeking these other metabolites can still be useful in documenting in situ hydrocarbon metabolism,

Diagnostic fragment ions (m/z)				
Parent hydrocarbon	Signature metabolite	(Di)methyl ester (MS reference) ^a	(Di) trimethylsilyl ester (MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
Naphthalene or 2-methyl- naphthalene	Naphthyl-2-methyl- succinate	286 (M), 226, 195, 167, 141, 115 (Annweiler et al. 2000)	No MS data	Ohlenbusch et al. 2002; Griebler et al. 2004; Jobelius et al. 2011; Morasch et al. 2011; Jobelius et al. 2014
	Naphthyl-2-methylene- succinate	284 (M), 252, 224, 165 (Annweiler et al. 2000)	No MS data	Jobelius et al. 2011
	Naphthoate ^b	186 (M), 155, 127 (Meckenstock et al. 2000)	244 (M), 229 (M-15), 201, 185, 155, 127 (Gieg and Suflita 2002)	Annweiler et al. 2001, Phelps et al. 2002; Ohlenbusch et al. 2002; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Griebler et al. 2004; Young and Phelps 2005; Parisi et al. 2009; Gieg et al. 2010; Jobelius et al. 2011; Morasch et al. 2011; Wawrik et al. 2012; Jobelius et al. 2014; Bian et al. 2015

Table 3 Mass spectral features (GC-MS, as methyl- or trimethylsilyl esters) of key metabolites associated with the anaerobic biodegradation of PAHs and heterocycles, and instances where they have been detected in hydrocarbon-impacted sites

(continued)

		Diagnostic fragme	ent ions (m/z)	
Parent hydrocarbon	Signature metabolite	(Di)methyl ester (MS reference) ^a	(Di) trimethylsilyl ester (MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
	5, 6, 7, 8-Tetrahydro-2- naphthoate	190 (M), 159, 131 (Meckenstock et al. 2000)	248 (M), 233, 189, 159, 131, 115 (Phelps et al. 2002)	Bian et al. 2015, Gieg and Suflita 2002, Gieg et al. 2010, Griebler et al. 2004, Parisi et al. 2009, Phelps et al. 2002, Wawrik et al. 2012
	1, 2, 3, 4-Tetrahydro- naphthoate	190 (M), 158, 130 (Meckenstock et al. 2000)	248 (M), 233 (M-15), 158, 130	Gieg and Suflita 2002; Griebler et al. 2004; Wawrik et al. 2012
	Hexahydro-2- naphthoate	No MS data	250 (M), 235 (M-15), 191, 161, 115 (Phelps et al. 2002)	Phelps et al. 2002
Dimethyl- naphthalene	Methylnaphthyl- 2-methyl-succinate	300 (M), 240, 226, 21, 195, 181, 167, 153, 141 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Morasch et al. 2011
	Methylnaphthoate	200 (M), 69, 141, 115 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	258 (M), 243 (M-15), 199, 169, 141, 115 (Phelps et al. 2002)	Gieg and Suflita 2002, 2010; Phelps et al. 2002; Safinowski et al. 2006; Parisi et al. 2009; Jobelius et al. 2011; Morasch et al. 2011; Wawrik et al. 2012

Table 3 (continued)

(continued)

		Diagnostic fragm	ent ions (m/z)	
Parent hydrocarbon	Signature metabolite	(Di)methyl ester (MS reference) ^a	(Di) trimethylsilyl ester (MS reference) ^a	Detected in situ
Acenaphthene	Acenaphthyl methylsuccinate	312 (M), 253, 239, 221, 207, 193, 178, 165, 152, 133, 109 (Morasch et al. 2011)	No MS data	Jobelius et al. 2011; Morasch et al. 2011
	Acenaphthenoate	212 (M), 181, 153 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Safinowski et al. 2006; Jobelius et al. 2011
Acenaphthylene	Acenaphthylenoate	210 (M), 179, 151 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Safinowski et al. 2006
Biphenyl	Biphenylcarboxylate	212 (M), 153, 152, 181 (Morasch et al. 2011)	No MS data	Morasch et al. 2011
Indane	Indanoate	176 (M), 145, 117 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Annweiler et al. 2001; Safinowski et al. 2006; Morasch et al. 2011; Jobelius et al. 2014
Indene	Indenoate	174 (M) 143, 129, 115 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Safinowski et al. 2006; Morasch et al. 2011
Benzothiophene	Carboxybenzothiophene	192 (M), 161, 133, 89 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Annweiler et al. 2001; Safinowski et al. 2006
Benzofuran	Benzofuranoate	176 (M), 145, 118, 89 (Safinowski et al. 2006)	No MS data	Safinowski et al. 2006; Morasch et al. 2011

Table 3 (continued)

378

^aCitation for mass spectrum figure is provided (if published). ^bMay be formed aerobically, therefore not uniquely anaerobic.

especially when other field evidence clearly indicates that a site is anoxic due to microbial activity, and when these metabolites are only found in contaminated areas. As such, less diagnostic metabolites such as benzoate, toluates, naphthoates, benzoate degradation products (Tables 1 and 3), and fatty acids (Duncan et al. 2009; Bian et al. 2015) have been detected in many anoxic hydrocarbon-contaminated groundwaters or fossil energy reservoir fluids, suggesting in situ anaerobic BTEX (mixture of benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylenes), PAH, and/or biodegradation. Some downstream metabolites of naphthalene alkane or 2-methylnaphthalene such as partly reduced 2-naphthoic acids (e.g., 5, 6, 7, 8-tetrahydro-2-naphthoic acid) and carboxylated heterocycles or PAHs (from benzothiophene, benzofuran, acenaphthene, acenaphthylene, indane, indene) are only known to be produced anaerobically, thus can serve as signature anaerobic metabolites for these compounds (Table 3).

8 Methods of Hydrocarbon Metabolite Analysis

The detection of anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolites typically requires the use of analytical instrumentation such as a gas chromatograph (GC) or a liquid chromatograph (LC) coupled with a mass spectrometer (MS; low or high resolution). To date, low-resolution GC-MS has been most widely used to detect metabolites diagnostic of anaerobic hydrocarbon biodegradation. Here, samples (usually water samples) from the field (groundwater or produced water from oilfields, minimum of 1-L recommended) are acidified to at least pH 2 (to preserve the water samples and to protonate carboxylic acid and alcohol groups), extracted with an organic solvent (such as ether, ethylacetate, or dichloromethane), concentrated to a small volume, derivatized (using methyl esterification or silvlation), and analyzed on a low-resolution GC-MS, usually using a capillary column designed for nonpolar analytes (e.g., Beller et al. 1995; Reinhard et al. 1997; Elshahed et al. 2001a; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Griebler et al. 2004). In lieu of organic solvent extraction, others have processed samples using solid-phase extraction prior to derivatization and low-resolution GC-MS analysis (Reusser et al. 2002; Ledin et al. 2005). Using low-resolution GC-MS analysis, diagnostic fragment ions specific to metabolites analyzed as their trimethylsilyl or methyl esters have been reported in numerous studies, and these can be used to identify the metabolites within environmental samples. The major diagnostic GC-MS-derived fragment ions reported for metabolites of anaerobic saturate and aromatic hydrocarbon biodegradation that can be used as a reference to interrogate field samples for their presence are shown in Tables 1-3. Recently, a high-resolution GCxGC approach has been used to examine samples for signature metabolites and/or other components that may be important in contaminated groundwater plumes (e.g., dissolved organic matter components; Mohler et al. 2013; O'Reilly et al. 2015) or biodegraded crude oil samples (West et al. 2014). This technique uses GC columns linked in tandem for improved resolution of complex mixtures, followed by detection using a high-resolution time-of-flight mass spectrometer (TOF-MS) that allows for exact mass determination (West et al. 2014).

While the use of GC-MS-based approaches can readily identify the presence of signature hydrocarbon metabolites, sample preparation is laborious and time consuming. An alternate method that requires comparatively little sample preparation is through the use of an LC coupled with a tandem MS operated in the electrospray ion mode (LC-ESI-MS-MS) or with a quadrupole time-of-flight mass spectrometer (LC-ESI-O-TOF-MS). Among these, LC-MS-MS approaches were initially used for anaerobic metabolite analysis wherein samples were injected directly (Beller 2002; Ohlenbusch et al. 2002), or were analyzed following a preconcentration step using solid-phase extraction (SPE) (Alumbaugh et al. 2004). Direct injection methods can achieve detection limits as low as $0.2 \,\mu\text{g/L}$, while pretreatment of the sample with SPE allowed for the detection of metabolite concentrations approximately one order of magnitude less (e.g., 0.01 µg/L). More recently, Jobelius et al. (2011) used both LC-MS-MS and LC-ESI-O-TOF to analyze for a variety of signature metabolites in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. While LC-MS-MS can readily identify signature metabolites based on a parent-todaughter ion transition (Beller 2000; Alumbaugh et al. 2004), the use of a Q-TOF-MS allows for exact mass determination (Jobelius et al. 2011). Table 4 shows the mass

	Parent	Daughter	
Metabolite	ion (m/z)	ion (m/z)	References
Monoaromatic hydrocarbons			
Benzylsuccinate	207	163 or 189	Beller 2000; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Jobelius et al. 2011
Methylbenzylsuccinate, (1-Phenylethyl)succinic acid	221	177 or 203	Beller 2000; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Jobelius et al. 2011
Toluate	135	91	Alumbaugh et al. 2004
Benzoate	121	77	Alumbaugh et al. 2004
Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons			
Naphthyl-2-methylsuccinate	257	169 or 213	Ohlenbusch et al. 2002; Jobelius et al. 2011
Naphthyl-2-methylene- succinate	255	211	Jobelius et al. 2011
Methylnaphthyl-2- methylsuccinate	271	227	Jobelius et al. 2011
2-Naphthoic acid	171	127	Ohlenbusch et al. 2002; Jobelius et al. 2011
Methylnaphthoic acid	185	141	Jobelius et al. 2011
Acenaphthene-5-carboxylic acid	197	153	Jobelius et al. 2011
Heterocyclic compounds			
Benzothiophenemethylsuccinate	263	219	Jobelius et al. 2011
2-Carboxybenzothiophene	177	133	Jobelius et al. 2011
Methyl-2-	191	147	Jobelius et al. 2011
carboxybenzothiophene			
Benzofuranmethylsuccinate	247	203	Jobelius et al. 2011
2-Carboxybenzofuran	161	117	Jobelius et al. 2011

Table 4 Mass spectral monitoring ions for LC-MS-MS analysis of aromatic hydrocarbon metabolites in field samples

transitions that can be used to identify various hydrocarbon metabolites by LC-MS-MS. For these various approaches, metabolite identification is generally made by comparison with authentic standards, or by comparison with mass spectral databases.

In addition to the use of GC or LC coupled with MS, variations on these approaches or different approaches altogether have been used to examine contaminant plumes for a broader range of potential metabolites (targeted analysis) and/or to identify components of dissolved organic matter (DOM) associated with contaminant plumes (e.g., nontargeted analysis; see below). For example, Jobelius et al. (2014) used a neutral loss scanning (NLS) approach in their LC-ESI-QTOF-MS analysis to specifically screen for acidic metabolites (based on the detection of mass signals associated with carboxylic and succinic acid moieties) of aromatic and heterocyclic compounds in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. Dvorski et al. (2016) used high-resolution FT-ICR-MS (Fourier transform ion cyclotron resonance mass spectrometry, operated in both ESI and APPI [atmospheric pressure photoionization] modes), NMR (nuclear magnetic resonance) spectroscopy, and EEM (excitation emission matrix) fluorescence spectroscopy to examine the relationships between natural DOM and biodegradation processes in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. Aside from helping to characterize DOM components at the site, these combined approaches revealed that natural DOM within the contaminant plume contained a strong sulfur signature, suggesting that the sulfate reduction reactions driving hydrocarbon biodegradation at the site were influencing the composition of organic matter (Dvorski et al. 2016).

9 In Situ Concentrations of Hydrocarbon Metabolites

Many of the various hydrocarbon metabolites detected in samples retrieved from different contaminated sites (Tables 1–3) have been quantified. Diagnostic fumarate addition metabolites of monoaromatic hydrocarbons (benzylsuccinates) have been detected in concentrations ranging from 0.1 to 220 µg/L (Beller 2000; Elshahed et al. 2001b; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Martus and Püttmann 2003; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Ledin et al. 2005; Jobelius et al. 2011), from saturates (alkylsuccinates) ranging from 2 to 40 μ g/L (Gieg and Suflita 2002) and from PAHs (e.g., naphthyl-2-methylsuccinic acid) ranging from 13 to 206 µg/L (Ohlenbusch et al. 2002; Griebler et al. 2004; Jobelius et al. 2011). Downstream metabolites such as benzoate and toluates can be detected at comparatively higher and wide-ranging concentrations. For example, in situ benzoate concentrations have been detected from as low as 3 µg/L (Annweiler et al. 2001) to as high as 6.5 mg/L (Cozzarelli et al. 1994). Toluate concentrations have been detected ranging from $<1 \mu g/L$ to over 1 mg/L (Cozzarelli et al. 1994; Beller 2000; Elshahed et al. 2001a; Annweiler et al. 2001; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Griebler et al. 2004; Alumbaugh et al. 2004). Naphthoic acids (from naphthalene or methylnaphthalene metabolism) have been detected at concentrations ranging from ~ 0.4 to 150 μg/L (Annweiler et al. 2001; Ohlenbusch et al. 2002; Gieg and Suflita 2002; Young and Phelps 2005; Jobelius et al. 2011) while further degradation products such as tetrahydronaphthoic acids were comparatively lower (1–2 μ g/L; Gieg and Suflita 2002). Carboxylic acid metabolites from other hydrocarbons and heterocycles were detected at a former gasworks site at concentrations up to ~700 μ g/L (Safinowski et al. 2006; Jobelius et al. 2011). Some studies reported that the concentrations of anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolites detected in field studies were 2–4 orders of magnitude lower than the concentrations of hydrocarbons themselves (Elshahed et al. 2001a; Martus and Püttmann 2003; Griebler et al. 2004). However, Jobelius et al. (2011) performed a ratio comparison of the molar concentrations of several parent hydrocarbons and their diagnostic metabolites in a tar oil-contaminated site and found the results to be so highly variable that no quantitative trends among the parent hydrocarbons and their daughter metabolites could be made. Thus, while in situ concentrations of metabolites can be determined, these cannot be used to directly calculate the concentrations of parent hydrocarbons consumed.

10 Limitations of the Metabolite Approach

As described herein, the detection of known metabolites of different classes of hydrocarbons can be a very useful tool for documenting in situ anaerobic biodegradation, especially those compounds that are only known to be formed anaerobically and have a distinct relationship to a particular parent hydrocarbon (fumarate addition metabolites, reduced ring metabolites for (methyl)naphthalene metabolism). However, there are some limitations in the use of this approach. One limitation is that one needs to know *a priori* which metabolites should be sought in field samples; that is, hydrocarbon metabolic pathways must first be elucidated, which under anoxic conditions is a relatively lengthy process. Another limitation is that the positive identification of the various metabolites relies on the use of comparisons with authentic standards (e.g., metabolites detected using any technique described above can only unequivocally be verified via matching chromatographic retention times and mass spectral profiles with authentic standards). Unfortunately, only some authentic standards are commercially available (e.g., benzylsuccinic acid can be purchased, but not the methylated analogs). Many researchers have chemically synthesized some metabolites of interest (e.g., methylbenzylsuccinates - Elshahed et al. 2001a; alkylsuccinates – Rabus et al. 2001; Wilkes et al. 2003; Gieg et al. 2009; Bian et al. 2014; Jarling et al. 2015; naphthyl-2-methyl/methylenesuccinates -Annweiler et al. 2000; carboxylated metabolites - Annweiler et al. 2001; Davidova et al. 2007) but many of these syntheses can be challenging (especially in the absence of proper chemistry lab facilities). An additional caveat in the use of metabolites is that the lack of their detection in situ does not necessarily indicate a lack of in situ hydrocarbon biodegradation, especially when other indicators (e.g., garnered using other approaches such as compound-specific isotope analysis) suggest that biodegradation is occurring; it is always possible that a lack of metabolite detection is due to analytical limitations. As was mentioned above, it is important that metabolite analyses are conducted along with other methods (such as assessing site biogeochemistry, performing compound-specific isotope analysis, biodegradative gene analysis, among others) (Weiss and Cozzarelli 2008; Bombach et al. 2010; Morasch et al. 2011). As all field measurement approaches will similarly

11 Research Needs

Compared to earlier reviews on use of signature metabolite analysis to demonstrate in situ hydrocarbon bioremediation (Beller 2000; Gieg and Suflita 2005), the list of metabolites that can be sought at field sites has expanded, largely in parallel with the increasing knowledge of anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolism. However, while many hydrocarbon metabolic pathways for some alkylbenzenes, *n*-alkanes (by fumarate addition), and (methyl)naphthalene have at least partly been elucidated, much remains to be learned about the pathways for cyclic alkanes, iso-alkanes, other PAHs, and for heterocyclic compounds that are also important compounds within many fuel mixtures. Thus, there is still a great research need for understanding metabolic pathways by which diverse hydrocarbons can be degraded under all anoxic electron-accepting conditions. Further, while some studies have quantified the in situ rates of metabolite formation as a way to determine rates of in situ hydrocarbon biodegradation (e.g., by using push-pull tests; Reusser et al. 2002; Alumbaugh et al. 2004; Gieg et al. 2009), more studies of this nature are needed to get a better understanding of how fast contaminants within plumes can be biologically remediated under anoxic conditions; this information could help support the use of natural attenuation as a clean-up strategy to regulators. Lastly, going beyond just looking for metabolites specific to particular hydrocarbons as evidence for in situ bioremediation is another consideration for future research. As such, understanding and/or quantifying the broader composition of "dissolved organic carbon (DOC)/ DOM" has recently been put forth as an important consideration for site remediation as there is concern about the lingering toxicity of (currently undefined) polar petroleum metabolites in general (Mohler et al. 2013; Jobelius et al. 2014; O'Reilly et al. 2015; Dvorski et al. 2016; Bekins et al. 2016; Zemo et al. 2016; California Water Boards 2016). Long-term studies on contaminant plumes, for example, have found that the concentrations of polar or nonvolatile DOC exceed the concentrations of hydrocarbon contaminants by 2–10 times (Bekins et al. 2016), but the impact of this DOC on environmental receptors is unclear. Going forward, targeted and nontargeted analyses of signature metabolites and DOC, respectively, will allow for a deeper understanding of the roles that microorganisms play in restoring contaminated sites.

References

Abu Laban N, Selesi D, Rattei T, Tischler P, Meckenstock RU (2010) Identification of enzymes involved in anaerobic benzene degradation by a strictly anaerobic iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 12:2783–2796

- Abu Laban N, Dao A, Semple K, Foght J (2015) Biodegradation of C₇ and C₈ iso-alkanes under methanogenic conditions. Environ Microbiol 17:4898–4915
- Achong GR, Rodriguez AM, Spormann AM (2001) Benzylsuccinate synthase of *Azoarcus* sp. strain T: cloning, sequencing, transcriptional organization, and its role in anaerobic toluene and *m*-xylene mineralization. J Bacteriol 183:6763–6770
- Achten C, Andersson JT (2015) Overview of polycyclic aromatic compounds (PAC). Polycycl Aromat Compd 35:177–186
- Agrawal A, Gieg LM (2013) *In situ* detection of anaerobic alkane metabolites in subsurface environments. Front Microbiol 4:140. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00140
- Alumbaugh RE, Gieg LM, Field JA (2004) Determination of alkylbenzene metabolites in groundwater by solid-phase extraction and liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. J Chromatog A 1042:89–97
- Annweiler E, Materna A, Safinowski M, Kappler A, Richnow HH, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2000) Anaerobic degradation of 2-methylnaphthalene by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5329–5333
- Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2001) Anaerobic cometabolic conversion of benzothiophene by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture and in a tar-oil-contaminated aquifer. Appl Environ Microbiol 67:5077–5083
- Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Meckenstock RU (2002) Identical ring cleavage products during anaerobic degradation of naphthalene, 2-methylnaphthalene, and tetralin indicate a new metabolic pathway. Appl Environ Microbiol 68:852–858
- Assinder SJ, Williams PA (1990) The TOL plasmids: determinants of the catabolism of toluene and the xylenes. Adv Microb Physiol 31:1–69
- Ball HA, Johnson HA, Reinhard M, Spormann AM (1996) Initial reactions in anaerobic ethylbenzene oxidation by a denitrifying bacterium, strain EB1. J Bacteriol 178:5755–5761
- Baun A, Reitzel LA, Ledin A, Christensen TH, Bjerg PL (2003) Natural attenuation of xenobiotic organic compounds in a landfill leachate plume (Vejen, Denmark). J Contam Hydrol 65:269–291
- Bekins BA, Cozzarelli IM, Erickson ML, Steenson RA, Thorn KA (2016) Crude oil metabolites in groundwater at two spill sites. Ground Water 54:681–691
- Beller HR (2000) Metabolic indicators for detecting *in situ* anaerobic alkylbenzene degradation. Biodegradation 11:125–139
- Beller HR (2002) Analysis of benzylsuccinates in groundwater by liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry and its use for monitoring in situ BTEX biodegradation. Environ Sci Technol 36:2724–2728
- Beller HR, Edwards EA (2000) Anaerobic toluene activation by benzylsuccinate synthase in a highly enriched methanogenic culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5503–5505
- Beller HR, Spormann AM (1997) Anaerobic activation of toluene and *o*-xylene by addition to fumarate in denitrifying strain T. J Bacteriol 179:670–676
- Beller HR, Reinhard M, Grbić-Galić D (1992) Metabolic by-products of anaerobic toluene degradation by sulfate-reducing enrichment cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 58:3192–3195
- Beller HR, Ding WH, Reinhard M (1995) Byproducts of anaerobic alkylbenzene metabolism useful as indicators of *in situ* bioremediation. Environ Sci Technol 29:2864–2870
- Beller HR, Kane SR, Legler TC, McKelvie JR, Lollar BS, Pearson F, Balser L, Mackay DM (2008) Comparative assessments of benzene, toluene, and xylene natural attenuation by quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis of a catabolic gene, signature metabolites, and compoundspecific isotope analysis. Environ Sci Technol 42:6065–6072
- Berdugo-Clavijo C, Gieg LM (2014) Conversion of crude oil to methane by a microbial consortium enriched from oil reservoir production waters. Front Microbiol 5:197. https://doi. org/10.3389/fmicb.2014.00197
- Bian XY, Mbadinga SM, Yang SZ, Gu JD, Ye RQ, Mu BZ (2014) Synthesis of anaerobic degradation biomarkers alkyl-, aryl- and cycloalkylsuccinic acids and their mass spectral characteristics. Eur J Mass Spectrom (Chichester) 20:287–297

- Bian XY, Mbadinga SM, Liu YF, Yang SZ, Liu JF, Ye RQ, Gu JD, Mu BZ (2015) Insights into the anaerobic biodegradation pathway of *n*-alkanes in oil reservoirs by detection of signature metabolites. Sci Rep 5:9801. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep09801
- Biegert T, Fuchs G, Heider J (1996) Evidence that anaerobic oxidation of toluene in the denitrifying bacterium *Thauera aromatica* is initiated by formation of benzylsuccinate from toluene and fumarate. Eur J Biochem 238:661–668
- Boll M, Löffler C, Morris BE, Kung JW (2014) Anaerobic degradation of homocyclic aromatic compounds via arylcarboxyl-coenzyme A esters: organisms, strategies and key enzymes. Environ Microbiol 16:612–627
- Bombach P, Richnow HH, Kästner M, Fischer A (2010) Current approaches for the assessment of *in situ* biodegradation. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 86:839–852
- Caldwell ME, Suffita JM (2000) Detection of phenol and benzoate as intermediates of anaerobic benzene biodegradation under different terminal electron-accepting conditions. Environ Sci Technol 34:1216–1220
- California Water Boards (2016) Petroleum metabolites literature review and assessment framework. Technical Resource Document, San Francisco Bay Water Quality Control Board
- Callaghan AV (2013a) Enzymes involved in the anaerobic oxidation of *n*-alkanes: from methane to long-chain paraffins. Front Microbiol 4:89. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00089
- Callaghan AV (2013b) Metabolomic investigations of anaerobic hydrocarbon-impacted environments. Curr Opin Biotechnol 24:506–515
- Callaghan AV, Gieg LM, Kropp KG, Suflita JM, Young LY (2006) Comparison of mechanisms of alkane metabolism under sulfate-reducing conditions among two bacterial isolates and a bacterial consortium. Appl Environ Microbiol 72:4274–4278
- Callaghan AV, Tierney M, Phelps CD, Young LY (2009) Anaerobic biodegradation of *n*-hexadecane by a nitrate-reducing consortium. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:1339–1344
- Callaghan AV, Davidova IA, Savage-Ashlock K, Parisi VA, Gieg LM, Suflita JM, Kukor JJ, Wawrik B (2010) Diversity of benzyl- and alkylsuccinate synthase genes in hydrocarbonimpacted environments and enrichment cultures. Environ Sci Technol 44:7287–7294
- Cozzarelli IM, Eganhouse RP, Baedecker MJ (1990) Transformation of monoaromatic compounds to organic acids in anoxic groundwater environment. Environ Geol Water Sci 16:135–141
- Cozzarelli IM, Eganhouse RP, Baedecker MJ, Goerlitz DF (1994) The geochemical evolution of low-molecular-weight organic acids derived from the degradation of petroleum contaminants in groundwater. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 58:863–877
- Cravo-Laureau C, Grossi V, Raphel D, Matheron R, Hirschler-Réa A (2005) Anaerobic *n*alkane metabolism by a sulfate-reducing bacterium, *Desulfatibacillum aliphaticivorans* strain CV2803T. Appl Environ Microbiol 71:3458–3467
- Davidova IA, Gieg LM, Duncan KE, Suflita JM (2007) Anaerobic phenanthrene mineralization by a carboxylating sulfate-reducing bacterial enrichment. ISME J 1:436–442
- Dolfing J, Zeyer J, Binder-Eicher P, Schwarzenbach RP (1990) Isolation and characterization of a bacterium that mineralizes toluene in the absence of molecular oxygen. Arch Microbiol 154:336–341
- Duncan KE, Gieg LM, Parisi VA, Tanner RS, Tringe SG, Bristow J, Suflita JM (2009) Biocorrosive thermophilic microbial communities in Alaskan North Slope oil facilities. Environ Sci Technol 43:7977–7984
- Dvorski SE, Gonsior M, Hertkorn N, Uhl J, Müller H, Griebler C, Schmitt-Kopplin P (2016) Geochemistry of dissolved organic matter in a spatially highly resolved groundwater petroleum hydrocarbon plume cross-section. Environ Sci Technol 50:5536–5546
- Eberlein C, Estelmann S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Müller M, Meckenstock RU, Boll M (2013) Identification and characterization of 2-naphthoyl-coenzyme A reductase, the prototype of a novel class of dearomatizing reductases. Mol Microbiol 88:1032–1039
- Edwards EA, Wills LE, Reinhard M, Grbić-Galić D (1992) Anaerobic degradation of toluene and xylene by aquifer microorganisms under sulfate-reducing conditions. Appl Environ Microbiol 58:794–800

- Elshahed MA, Gieg LM, McInerney MJ, Suflita JM (2001a) Signature metabolites attesting to the *in situ* attenuation of alkylbenzenes in anaerobic environments. Environ Sci Technol 35:682–689
- Elshahed MS, Bhupathiraju VK, Wofford NQ, Nanny MA, McInerney MJ (2001b) Metabolism of benzoate, cyclohex-1-ene carboxylate, and cyclohexane carboxylate by "*Syntrophus aciditrophicus*" strain SB in syntrophic association with H₂-using microorganisms. Appl Environ Microbiol 67:1728–1738
- Estelmann S, Blank I, Feldmann A, Boll M (2015) Two distinct old yellow enzymes are involved in naphthyl ring reduction during anaerobic naphthalene degradation. Mol Microbiol 95:162–172 European Environmental Agency (EEA) (2016) http://www.eea.europa.eu/
- Evans PJ, Mang DT, Young LY (1991) Degradation of toluene and *m*-xylene and transformation of *o*-xylene by denitrifying enrichment cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 57:450–454
- Foght J (2008) Anaerobic biodegradation of aromatic hydrocarbons: pathways and prospects. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 15:93–120
- Fuchs G, Boll M, Heider J (2011) Microbial degradation of aromatic compounds from one strategy to four. Nat Rev Microbiol 9:803–816
- Gibson DT, Parales RE (2000) Aromatic hydrocarbon dioxygenases in environmental biotechnology. Curr Opin Biotechnol 11:236–243
- Gieg LM, Suflita JM (2002) Detection of anaerobic metabolites of saturated and aromatic hydrocarbons in petroleum-contaminated aquifers. Environ Sci Technol 36:3755–3762
- Gieg LM, Suflita JM (2005) Metabolic indicators of anaerobic hydrocarbon biodegradation in petroleum-laden environments. In: Ollivier B, Magot M (eds) Petroleum Microbiology. ASM Press, Washington, DC, pp 337–356
- Gieg LM, Kolhatkar RV, McInerney MJ, Tanner RS, Harris SH, Sublette KL, Suflita JM (1999) Evidence for intrinsic bioremediation in a gas condensate-contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 33:2550–2560
- Gieg LM, Alumbaugh RE, Field J, Jones J, Istok JD, Suflita JM (2009) Assessing *in situ* rates of anaerobic hydrocarbon bioremediation. Microb Biotechnol 2:222–233
- Gieg LM, Davidova IA, Duncan KE, Suffita JM (2010) Methanogenesis, sulfate reduction and crude oil biodegradation in hot Alaskan oilfields. Environ Microbiol 12:3074–3086
- Grbić-Galić D, Vogel TM (1987) Transformation of toluene and benzene by mixed methanogenic cultures. Appl Environ Microbiol 53:254–260
- Griebler C, Safinowski M, Vieth A, Richnow HH, Meckenstock RU (2004) Combined application of stable carbon isotope analysis and specific metabolites determination for assessing in situ degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons in a tar oil-contaminated aquifer. Environ Sci Technol 38:617–631
- Harwood CS, Burchhardt G, Herrmann H, Fuchs G (1999) Anaerobic metabolism of aromatic compounds via the benzoyl-CoA pathway. FEMS Microbiol Rev 22:439–458
- Heider J, Schühle K (2013) Anaerobic biodegradation of hydrocarbons including methane. In: Rosenburg E (ed) The prokaryotes – prokaryotic physiology and biochemistry. Springer, Berlin, pp 605–634
- Heider J, Szaleniec M, Sünwoldt K, Boll M (2016) Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase and related molybdenum enzymes involved in oxygen-independent alkyl chain hydroxylation. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:45–62
- Holmes DE, Risso C, Smith JA, Lovley DR (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of benzene by the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Ferroglobus placidus*. Appl Environ Microbiol 77:5926–5933
- Jaekel U, Zedelius J, Wilkes H, Musat F (2015) Anaerobic degradation of cyclohexane by sulfatereducing bacteria from hydrocarbon-contaminated marine sediments. Front Microbiol 6:116. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00116
- Jarling R, Kühner S, Basílio Janke E, Gruner A, Drozdowska M, Golding BT, Rabus R, Wilkes H (2015) Versatile transformations of hydrocarbons in anaerobic bacteria: substrate ranges and regio- and stereo-chemistry of activation reactions. Front Microbiol 6:880. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.00880

- Jobelius C, Ruth B, Griebler C, Meckenstock RU, Hollender J, Reineke A, Frimmel FH, Zwiener C (2011) Metabolites indicate hot spots of biodegradation and biogeochemical gradients in a highresolution monitoring well. Environ Sci Technol 45:474–481
- Jobelius C, Frimmel FH, Zwiener C (2014) Mass spectrometric screening and identification of acidic metabolites in fulvic acid fractions of contaminated groundwater. Anal Bioanal Chem 406:3415–3429
- Johnson JM, Wawrik B, Isom C, Boling WB, Callaghan AV (2015) Interrogation of Chesapeake Bay sediment microbial communities for intrinsic alkane-utilizing potential under anaerobic conditions. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 91:114
- Kane SR, Beller HR, Legler TC, Anderson RT (2002) Biochemical and genetic evidence of benzylsuccinate synthase in toluene-degrading, ferric iron-reducing *Geobacter metallireducens*. Biodegradation 13:149–154
- Kimes NE, Callaghan AV, Aktas DF, Smith WL, Sunner J, Golding B, Drozdowska M, Hazen TC, Suffita JM, Morris PJ (2013) Metagenomic analysis and metabolite profiling of deep-sea sediments from the Gulf of Mexico following the Deepwater Horizon oil spill. Front Microbiol 4:50. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2013.00050
- Kniemeyer O, Fischer T, Wilkes H, Glöckner FO, Widdel F (2003) Anaerobic degradation of ethylbenzene by a new type of marine sulfate-reducing bacterium. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:760–768
- Kniemeyer O, Musat F, Sievert SM, Knittel K, Wilkes H, Blumenberg M, Michaelis W, Classen A, Bolm C, Joye SB, Widdel F (2007) Anaerobic oxidation of short-chain hydrocarbons by marine sulphate-reducing bacteria. Nature 449:898–901
- Krieger CJ, Beller HR, Reinhard M, Spormann AM (1999) Initial reactions in anaerobic oxidation of *m*-xylene by the denitrifying bacterium *Azoarcus* sp. strain T. J Bacteriol 181:6403–6410
- Kropp KG, Davidova IA, Suflita JM (2000) Anaerobic oxidation of *n*-dodecane by an addition reaction in a sulfate-reducing bacterial enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:5393–5398
- Kunapuli U, Griebler C, Beller HR, Meckenstock RU (2008) Identification of intermediates formed during anaerobic benzene degradation by an iron-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 10:1703–1712
- Lahme S, Eberlein C, Jarling R, Kube M, Boll M, Wilkes H, Reinhardt R, Rabus R (2012) Anaerobic degradation of 4-methylbenzoate via a specific 4-methylbenzoyl-CoA pathway. Environ Microbiol 14:1118–1132
- Ledin A, Reitzel LA, Bjerg PL (2005) Quantitative determination of toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylene degradation products in contaminated groundwater by solid-phase extraction and in-vial derivatization. Int J Environ Anal Chem 85:1075–1087
- Leutwein C, Heider J (1999) Anaerobic toluene-catabolic pathway in denitrifying *Thauera aromatica*: activation and β -oxidation of the first intermediate, (*R*)-(+)-benzylsuccinate. Microbiology 145:3265–3271
- Leutwein C, Heider J (2001) Succinyl-CoA:(*R*)-benzylsuccinate Co-A transferase: an enzyme of the anaerobic toluene catabolic pathway in denitrifying bacteria. J Bacteriol 183:4288–4295
- Leutwein C, Heider J (2002) (*R*)-Benzylsuccinyl-CoA dehydrogenase of *Thauera aromatica*, an enzyme of the anaerobic toluene catabolic pathway. Arch Microbiol 178:517–524
- Levine AD, Libelo EL, Bugna G, Shelley T, Mayfield H, Stauffer TB (1997) Biogeochemical assessment of natural attenuation of JP-4 contaminated groundwater in the presence of fluorinated surfactants. Sci Total Environ 208:179–195
- Mahajan MC, Phale PS, Vaidyanathan CS (1994) Evidence for the involvement of multiple pathways in the biodegradation of 1- and 2-methylnaphthalene by *Pseudomonas putida* CSV86. Arch Microbiol 161:425–433
- Martus P, Püttmann W (2003) Formation of alkylated aromatic acids in groundwater by anaerobic degradation of alkylbenzenes. Sci Total Environ 307:19–33
- Martus P, Schaal W (2010) Metabolite analysis as direct proof of biodegradation: experience from monitored natural attenuation (MNA) projects. Environ Forensic 11:94–101

- Meckenstock RU, Mouttaki H (2011) Anaerobic degradation of non-substituted hydrocarbons. Curr Opin Biotechnol 22:406–414
- Meckenstock RU, Annweiler E, Michaelis W, Richnow HH, Schink B (2000) Anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Appl Environ Microbiol 66:2743–2747
- Meckenstock RU, Elsner M, Griebler C, Lueders T, Stumpp C, Aamand J, Agathos SN, Albrechtsen HJ, Bastiaens L, Bjerg PL, Boon N, Dejonghe W, Huang WE, Schmidt SI, Smolders E, Sørensen SR, Springael D, van Breukelen BM (2015) Biodegradation: updating the concepts of control for microbial cleanup in contaminated aquifers. Environ Sci Technol 49:7073–7081
- Meckenstock RU, Boll M, Mouttaki H, Koelschbach JS, Cunha Tarouco P, Weyrauch P, Dong X, Himmelberg AM (2016) Anaerobic degradation of benzene and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:92–118
- Mohler RE, O'Reilly KT, Zemo DA, Tiwary AK, Magaw RI, Synowiec KA (2013) Non-targeted analysis of petroleum metabolites in groundwater using GC×GC-TOFMS. Environ Sci Technol 47:10471–10476
- Morasch B, Schink B, Tebbe CC, Meckenstock RU (2004) Degradation of o-xylene and m-xylene by a novel sulfate-reducer belonging to the genus *Desulfotomaculum*. Arch Microbiol 181:407–417
- Morasch B, Hunkeler D, Zopfi J, Temime B, Höhener P (2011) Intrinsic biodegradation potential of aromatic hydrocarbons in an alluvial aquifer potentials and limits of signature metabolite analysis and two stable isotope-based techniques. Water Res 45:4459–4469
- Mouttaki H, Johannes J, Meckenstock RU (2012) Identification of naphthalene carboxylase as a prototype for the anaerobic activation of non-substituted aromatic hydrocarbons. Environ Microbiol 14:2770–2774
- Muller FM (1957) On methane fermentation of higher alkanes. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 23:369-384
- Musat F (2015) The anaerobic degradation of gaseous, nonmethane alkanes from *in situ* processes to microorganisms. Comput Struct Biotechnol J 13:222–228
- Musat F, Widdel F (2008) Anaerobic degradation of benzene by a marine sulfate-reducing enrichment culture, and cell hybridization of the dominant phylotype. Environ Microbiol 10:10–19
- Musat F, Wilkes H, Behrends A, Woebken D, Widdel F (2010) Microbial nitrate-dependent cyclohexane degradation coupled with anaerobic ammonium oxidation. ISME J 4:1290–1301
- National Research Council (NRC) (1993) In situ bioremediation: when does it work? National Academy Press, Washington, DC
- von Netzer F, Pilloni G, Kleindienst S, Krüger M, Knittel K, Gründger F, Lueders T (2013) Enhanced gene detection assays for fumarate-adding enzymes allow uncovering of anaerobic hydrocarbon degraders in terrestrial and marine systems. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:543–552
- von Netzer F, Kuntze K, Vogt C, Richnow HH, Boll M, Lueders T (2016) Functional gene markers for fumarate-adding and dearomatizing key enzymes in anaerobic aromatic hydrocarbon degradation in terrestrial environments. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:180–194
- Ohlenbusch G, Zwiener C, Meckenstock RU, Frimmel FH (2002) Identification and quantification of polar naphthalene derivatives in contaminated groundwater of a former gas plant site by liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr A 967:201–207
- O'Reilly KT, Mohler RE, Zemo DA, Ahn S, Tiwary AK, Magaw RI, Devine CE, Synowiec KA (2015) Identification of ester metabolites from petroleum hydrocarbon biodegradation in groundwater using GC×GC-TOFMS. Environ Toxicol Chem 34:1959–1961
- Parisi VA, Brubaker GR, Zenker MJ, Prince RC, Gieg LM, Da Silva ML, Alvarez PJ, Suflita JM (2009) Field metabolomics and laboratory assessments of anaerobic intrinsic bioremediation of hydrocarbons at a petroleum-contaminated site. Microb Biotechnol 2:202–212
- Phelps CD, Zhang X, Young LY (2001) Use of stable isotopes to identify benzoate as a metabolite of benzene degradation in a sulphidogenic consortium. Environ Microbiol 3:600–603
- Phelps CD, Battistelli J, Young LY (2002) Metabolic biomarkers for monitoring anaerobic naphthalene biodegradation in situ. Environ Microbiol 4:532–537
- Rabus R, Wilkes H, Behrends A, Armstroff A, Fischer T, Pierik AJ, Widdel F (2001) Anaerobic initial reaction of *n*-alkanes in a denitrifying bacterium: evidence for (1-methylpentyl)succinate

as initial product and for involvement of an organic radical in *n*-hexane metabolism. J Bacteriol 183:1707–1715

- Rabus R, Boll M, Heider J, Meckenstock RU, Buckel W, Einsle O, Ermler U, Golding BT, Gunsalus RP, Kroneck PM, Krüger M, Lueders T, Martins BM, Musat F, Richnow HH, Schink B, Seifert J, Szaleniec M, Treude T, Ullmann GM, Vogt C, von Bergen M, Wilkes H (2016a) Anaerobic microbial degradation of hydrocarbons: from enzymatic reactions to the environment. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:5–28
- Rabus R, Boll M, Golding B, Wilkes H (2016b) Anaerobic degradation of *p*-alkylated benzoates and toluenes. J Mol Microbiol Biotechnol 26:63–75
- Reinhard M, Goodman NL, Barker JF (1984) Occurrence and distribution of organic chemicals in two landfill leachate plumes. Environ Sci Technol 18:953–961
- Reinhard M, Shang S, Kitanidis PK, Orwin E, Hopkins GD, Lebron CA (1997) In situ BTEX biotransformation under enhanced nitrate- and sulfate-reducing conditions. Environ Sci Technol 31:28–36
- Reusser DE, Istok JD, Beller HR, Field JA (2002) *In situ* transformation of deuterated toluene and xylene to benzylsuccinic acid analogues in BTEX-contaminated aquifers. Environ Sci Technol 36:4127–4134
- Rios-Hernandez LA, Gieg LM, Suflita JM (2003) Biodegradation of an alicyclic hydrocarbon by a sulfate-reducing enrichment from a gas condensate-contaminated aquifer. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:434–443
- Safinowski M, Meckenstock RU (2006) Methylation is the initial reaction in anaerobic naphthalene degradation by a sulfate-reducing enrichment culture. Environ Microbiol 8:347–352
- Safinowski M, Griebler C, Meckenstock RU (2006) Anaerobic cometabolic transformation of polycyclic and heterocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons: evidence from laboratory and field studies. Environ Sci Technol 40:4165–4173
- Savage KN, Krumholz LR, Gieg LM, Parisi VA, Suflita JM, Allen J, Philp RP, Elshahed MS (2010) Biodegradation of low-molecular-weight alkanes under mesophilic, sulfate-reducing conditions: metabolic intermediates and community patterns. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 72:485–495
- Schmitt R, Langguth HR, Püttmann W, Rohns HP, Eckert P, Schubert J (1996) Biodegradation of aromatic hydrocarbons under anoxic conditions in a shallow sand and gravel aquifer of the Lower Rhine Valley, Germany. Org Geochem 25:41–50
- So CM, Phelps CD, Young LY (2003) Anaerobic transformation of alkanes to fatty acids by a sulfate-reducing bacterium, strain Hxd3. Appl Environ Microbiol 69:3892–3900
- Stagars MH, Ruff SE, Amann R, Knittel K (2016) High diversity of anaerobic alkane-degrading microbial communities in marine seep sediments based on (1-methylalkyl)succinate synthase genes. Front Microbiol 6:1511. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2015.01511
- Tan B, Semple K, Foght J (2015) Anaerobic alkane biodegradation by cultures enriched from oil sands tailings ponds involves multiple species capable of fumarate addition. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 91:5. https://doi.org/10.1093/femsec/fiv042
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA) (2016) Office of Underground Storage Tank Web Site. https://www.epa.gov/ust
- Ulrich AC, Beller HR, Edwards EA (2005) Metabolites detected during biodegradation of ${}^{13}C_{6}$ -benzene in nitrate-reducing and methanogenic enrichment cultures. Environ Sci Technol 39:6681–6691
- Wawrik B, Mendivelso M, Parisi VA, Suflita JM, Davidova IA, Marks CR, Van Nostrand JD, Liang Y, Zhou J, Huizinga BJ, Strąpoć D, Callaghan AV (2012) Field and laboratory studies on the bioconversion of coal to methane in the San Juan Basin. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 81:26–42
- Webb E, Bushkin-Bedient S, Cheng A, Kassotis CD, Balise V, Nagel SC (2014) Developmental and reproductive effects of chemicals associated with unconventional oil and natural gas operations. Rev Environ Health 29:307–318
- Weiss JV, Cozzarelli IM (2008) Biodegradation in contaminated aquifers: incorporating microbial/ molecular methods. Ground Water 46:305–322
- West CE, Pureveen J, Scarlett AG, Lengger SK, Wilde MJ, Korndorffer F, Tegelaar EW, Rowland SJ (2014) Can two-dimensional gas chromatography/mass spectrometric identification

of bicyclic aromatic acids in petroleum fractions help to reveal further details of aromatic hydrocarbon biotransformation pathways? Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 28:1023–1032

- Widdel F, Musat F (2010) Diversity and common principles in enzymatic activation of hydrocarbons. In: Timmis K (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Berlin, pp 983–1009
- Widdel F, Knittel K, Galusko A (2010) Anaerobic hydrocarbon-degrading organisms: an overview. In: Timmis K (ed) Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. Springer, Berlin, pp 1997–2021
- Wilkes H, Rabus R, Fischer T, Armstroff A, Behrends A, Widdel F (2002) Anaerobic degradation of *n*-hexane in a denitrifying bacterium: further degradation of the initial intermediate (1-methypentyl)succinate via skeletal rearrangement. Arch Microbiol 177:235–243
- Wilkes H, Kuhner S, Bolm C, Fischer T, Classen A, Widdel F, Rabus R (2003) Formation of *n*-alkane- and cycloalkane-derived organic acids during anaerobic growth of a denitrifying bacterium with crude oil. Org Geochem 34:1313–1323
- Wilson BH, Wilson JT, Kampbell DH, Bledsoe BE, Armstrong JM (1990) Biotransformation of monoaromatic and chlorinated hydrocarbons at an aviation gasoline spill site. Geomicrobiol J 8:225–240
- Young LY, Phelps CD (2005) Metabolic biomarkers for monitoring *in situ* anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation. Environ Health Perspect 113:62–77
- Zemo DA, O'Reilly KT, Mohler RE, Magaw RI, Espino Devine C, Ahn S, Tiwary AK (2016) Life cycle of petroleum biodegradation metabolite plumes, and implications for risk management at fuel release sites. Integr Environ Assess Manag. https://doi.org/10.1002/ieam.1848. [Epub ahead of print]
- Zhang X, Young LY (1997) Carboxylation as an initial reaction in the anaerobic metabolism of naphthalene and phenanthrene by sulfidogenic consortia. Appl Environ Microbiol 63:4759–4764
- Zhang T, Tremblay P-L, Chaurasia AK, Smith JA, Bain TS, Lovley DR (2013) Anaerobic benzene oxidation via phenol in *Geobacter metallireducens*. Appl Environ Microbiol 79:7800–7806
- ZoBell CE (1946) Action of microorganisms on hydrocarbons. Bacteriol Rev 10:1-49



Anaerobic Methane Oxidation in Freshwater Environments

Jörg Stefan Deutzmann

Contents

2 Electron Acceptors for AMO in Freshwater Habitats 39. 3 Organisms Involved in AMO in Freshwater 39. 3.1 Organisms Coupling AMO to Denitrification (N-DAMO) 39. 3.2 Organisms Coupling AMO to Sulfate Reduction (S-DAMO) 39. 3.3 Organisms Coupling Anaerobic Methane Oxidation to Metal Reduction (M-DAMO) 39. 4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats 39. 4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39. 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39. 5.1 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 39. 5.1 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400. 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400. 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400. 8 Research Needs 40.	1	Introduction	392
3 Organisms Involved in AMO in Freshwater	2	Electron Acceptors for AMO in Freshwater Habitats	393
3.1 Organisms Coupling AMO to Denitrification (N-DAMO) 394 3.2 Organisms Coupling AMO to Sulfate Reduction (S-DAMO) 395 3.3 Organisms Coupling Anaerobic Methane Oxidation to Metal Reduction (M-DAMO) 399 4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats 394 4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 394 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 394 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 394 5.1 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 394 5.1 Estimation of S-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 394 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400	3	Organisms Involved in AMO in Freshwater	394
3.2 Organisms Coupling AMO to Sulfate Reduction (S-DAMO) 39: 3.3 Organisms Coupling Anaerobic Methane Oxidation to Metal Reduction (M-DAMO) 39: 4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats 39: 4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39: 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39: 5.1 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 39: 5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 39: 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 40		3.1 Organisms Coupling AMO to Denitrification (N-DAMO)	394
3.3 Organisms Coupling Anaerobic Methane Oxidation to Metal Reduction (M-DAMO) 399 4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats 399 4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 399 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 399 5 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 399 5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 399 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 References 400		3.2 Organisms Coupling AMO to Sulfate Reduction (S-DAMO)	395
Reduction (M-DAMO) 39: 4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats 39: 4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39: 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39: 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39: 5 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 39: 5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 39: 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 References 400		3.3 Organisms Coupling Anaerobic Methane Oxidation to Metal	
4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats 394 4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 394 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 394 5.2 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 394 5.1 Estimation of S-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 395 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 8 References 400		Reduction (M-DAMO)	395
4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation 394 4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 397 5 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 397 5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 397 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 8 References 400	4	AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats	396
4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation 39' 5 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 39' 5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 39' 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400' 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400' 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 40' 8 Research Needs 40' 7 References 40'		4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation	396
5 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data 394 5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance 394 5.1 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 8 References 400		4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation	397
5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance of <i>M. oxyfera</i> -Like Bacteria 399 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 8 References 400	5	Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data	398
of M. oxyfera-Like Bacteria 393 5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 References 400		5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance	
5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments 400 6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 References 400		of <i>M. oxyfera</i> -Like Bacteria	398
6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO 400 7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 400 8 Research Needs 400 References 400		5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments	400
7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments 40 8 Research Needs 40 References 40	6	Environmental Factors Influencing AMO	400
8 Research Needs	7	Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments	401
References	8	Research Needs	401
	Re	ferences	402

Abstract

Anaerobic methane oxidation was long thought to be limited to marine environments. Meanwhile, anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to denitrification, carried out by *Candidatus* "Methylomirabilis oxyfera"-like bacteria and *Candidatus* "Methanoperedens nitroreducens"-like archaea, has been discovered in various freshwater environments. Furthermore, this process even has been identified as the major methane sink in some environments such as lakes and peatlands.

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020

J. S. Deutzmann (🖂)

The Spormann Laboratory, Stanford University, Stanford, CA, USA e-mail: jdeutzma@stanford.edu

M. Boll (ed.), Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2_21
Anaerobic methane oxidation with sulfate or with oxidized iron and manganese species might also take place in freshwater environments, but the organisms mediating these reactions are unknown, and data on these processes at low salinities are scarce. In addition, a clear distinction between sulfate- and metal-dependent anaerobic methane oxidation has not been possible in most environments. In general, there is not much data available on the importance of anaerobic methane oxidation in freshwater habitats, but the available studies – in concert with molecular detection and quantification of anaerobic methane oxidizing organisms in a variety of freshwater habitats – indicate that anaerobic methane oxidation in freshwater environments could be a globally important methane sink.

1 Introduction

To understand the global methane cycle and the factors enabling or impeding oxidation of this effective greenhouse gas, it is essential to obtain accurate estimates of the individual sources of methane and to factor in the interplay of methane production and methane oxidation in different environments. The contribution of wetlands to global methane emissions and the share of different types of freshwater habitats in the global methane flux is a matter of ongoing investigation but has been summarized in detail by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) (Ciais et al. 2013) and by the Global Carbon Project (Saunois et al. 2016). Overall, freshwater environments are a major source of atmospheric methane and, thus, contribute significantly to the global warming potential of methane (Saunois et al. 2016). Currently, methane emitted from natural wetlands is the largest methane source on a global scale with estimates between 100 and 260 Tg CH_4 year⁻¹ (Ciais et al. 2013). Global methane emission from rice fields, natural freshwater aquatic systems, and other natural wetlands was shown to be about 50, 100, and 160 Tg CH_4 year⁻¹, respectively (Bridgham et al. 2013). In contrast, methane emissions from oceans covering more than 70% of earth's surface is estimated to range between 4 and 15 Tg CH_4 vear⁻¹ (Ciais et al. 2013). These studies showed that some environments, such as wetlands and rice fields, emit methane at orders of magnitude higher areal rates than oceans. The amount of methane released from an environment depends on the balance of methane formation and methane oxidation. Most methane is formed from organic substrates in anoxic environments, when external electron acceptors are missing (Thauer 2010). In stably structured environments where diffusive transport processes predominate, such as sediments and waterlogged soils, methane is then diffusing through an electron acceptor-rich zone before escaping into the atmosphere. Whenever methane and suitable electron acceptors are present, methane oxidation can take place and mitigate methane emissions. While aerobic methane oxidation was long thought to be the only methane sink in freshwater habitats, anaerobic oxidation of methane with a variety of electron acceptors has only been described recently. In this chapter, the impact of anaerobic methane oxidation (AMO) on methane cycling and global methane emissions will be discussed.

2 Electron Acceptors for AMO in Freshwater Habitats

Methane oxidation was long thought to be a purely aerobic process. However, based on thermodynamic considerations, methane oxidation is feasible with several electron acceptors including nitrate, nitrite, some oxidized metals (including Fe(III) and Mn(IV) minerals), and sulfate (Table 1). Indeed, anaerobic methane oxidation (AMO) has been postulated to occur with sulfate, nitrate, nitrite, iron, manganese, and humic substances as terminal electron acceptor to date. Which electron acceptor is used for AMO in each freshwater environment strongly depends on its availability, and concentrations of different electron acceptors vary strongly among different environments.

Nitrate concentrations, for example, vary greatly between different freshwater habitats. In pristine lake ecosystems or in rivers, nitrate concentrations are usually low with less than 30 μ M (EPA 2009; Turner et al. 2003). However, nitrate concentrations of several mM can be present in areas affected by agricultural runoff or untreated sewage. In Europe, more than 50% of all groundwater sources contain more than 400 μ M nitrate and more than 35% of all surface water bodies contain more than 160 μ M nitrate (European Commission Report 2013).

Nitrite is likely available in environments where nitrate is available as it can be regenerated at high rates by microbial nitrate reduction and ammonium oxidation. Indeed, concentrations of nitrite are usually very low in freshwater habitats ($<5 \mu$ M) but can reach hundreds of μ M in nitrate-rich habitats (Georgieva et al. 2013). However, AMO with nitrite as electron acceptor is a highly exergonic process and is therefore favorable even at low nitrite concentrations.

In contrast to marine settings, where sulfate-dependent methane oxidation is widespread (Cui et al. 2015) and sulfate concentrations are usually 28 mM, sulfate concentrations in freshwater habitats are usually between 10 and 500 μ M (Holmer and Storkholm 2001). Thus, given its low Gibbs free energy, AMO with sulfate

Educts		Products	$\Delta G^{\circ \prime}$ [kJ mol ⁻¹ CH ₄]
$\mathrm{CH}_4 + 4\mathrm{NO}_3^-$	\rightarrow	$\mathrm{CO}_2 + 4\mathrm{NO}_2^- + 2\mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O}$	-503 ^a
$3\mathrm{CH}_4 + 8\mathrm{NO}_2^- + 8\mathrm{H}^+$	\rightarrow	3 CO ₂ + 4 N ₂ + 10 H ₂ O	-928 ^a
$CH_4 + 8 Fe(OH)_3 + 15 H^+$	\rightarrow	$HCO_{3}^{-} + Fe^{2+} + 21H_{2}O$	-572 ^{b,c}
$CH_4 + 4 MnO_2 + 7 H^+$	\rightarrow	$HCO_{3}^{-} + 4Mn^{2+} + 5H_{2}O$	-789 ^{b,c}
$\mathrm{CH}_4 + \mathrm{SO}_4^{2-}$	\rightarrow	$\mathrm{HCO}_{3}^{-} + \mathrm{HS}^{-} + \mathrm{H}_{2}\mathrm{O}$	-16.6 ^d

Table 1 Equations of described AMO reactions and associated Gibbs free energies

^aFrom Raghoebarsing et al. (2006)

^bFrom Crowe et al. (2011)

^cIn situ values for M-DAMO can be much more positive because of the insolubility of most oxidized metal minerals; e.g., M-DAMO with birnessite (simplified to MnO₂) yields $\Delta G = -556$ kJ mol⁻¹ and M-DAMO with ferrihydrite (simplified as Fe(OH)₃) $\Delta G = -270.3$ kJ mol⁻¹ (Beal et al. 2009)

^dFrom Cui et al. (2015)

approaches the thermodynamic minimum for biological energy conservation, especially at low substrate concentrations (Schink 2006).

Oxidized metals, in particular Fe(III) and Mn(III) and Mn(IV), are ubiquitous in freshwater environments (Thamdrup 2000). However, the oxidized forms of these metals are virtually insoluble in water and mainly present as particulates. Thus, microorganisms using these oxidized metals as electron acceptor for AMO have to access these insoluble substrates. The thermodynamics of metal-dependent methane oxidation are highly favorable (Table 1), but due to the low solubility of some oxidized metal species, such as Fe(III) minerals, the in situ energetics of Fe(III) reduction coupled to methane oxidation are far less favorable.

3 Organisms Involved in AMO in Freshwater

3.1 Organisms Coupling AMO to Denitrification (N-DAMO)

Anaerobic oxidation of methane coupled to denitrification reactions (called N-DAMO for nitrate-/nitrite-dependent anaerobic methane oxidation, Jetten 2008) has been found in many freshwater environments. N-DAMO can be carried out by two different groups of organisms with different niches: Candidatus "Methanoperedens nitroreducens"-like archaea (ANME 2d) (Haroon et al. 2013) and Candidatus "Methylomirabilis oxyfera"-like bacteria (Ettwig et al. 2008) (Table 2). Both were first enriched in a mixed culture coupling AMO to denitrification (Raghoebarsing et al. 2006). The archaeal population was lost after prolonged incubation when nitrite as electron acceptor was preferred over nitrate and AMO was attributed solely to the so called "phylum NC10 bacterium" Candidatus "Methylomirabilis oxyfera" (Ettwig et al. 2008, 2009). M. oxyfera reduces nitrite to nitric oxide which is disproportionated to molecular nitrogen and oxygen (Ettwig et al. 2010). The intracellularly produced oxygen is subsequently used for methane activation and for respiration (Ettwig et al. 2010). Thus, the gene for the β -subunit of the particulate methane monooxygenase, pmoA, can be used as a functional marker for M. oxyfera-like bacteria. Sequences of M. oxyfera-like pmoA genes can be assigned to a phylogenetic cluster distinct from the sequences of classical aerobic methanogens that also use particulate methane monooxygenase to activate methane with molecular oxygen (Luesken et al. 2011).

Candidatus "Methanoperedens nitroreducens" belongs to the ANME 2d archaea. It is related to classical ANME archaea known to oxidize methane in a syntrophic relationship with sulfate-reducing bacteria. This organism couples AMO to nitrate reduction and probably relies on nitrite-reducing organisms to remove this toxic intermediate (Haroon et al. 2013). *M. nitroreducens* has been enriched together with *M. oxyfera*-like NC10 bacteria and ANAMMOX bacteria indicating that these organisms might act as syntrophic partners (Ding et al. 2014; Haroon et al. 2013). *M. nitroreducens* uses a reverse methanogenesis pathway, and the gene for the key enzyme of methanogenesis, methyl-coenzyme M reductase *mcrA*, is used as a functional marker gene (Haroon et al. 2013).

3.2 Organisms Coupling AMO to Sulfate Reduction (S-DAMO)

Sulfate-dependent methane oxidation (also abbreviated as S-DAMO, Cui et al. 2015) is carried out by different classes of ANME archaea (ANME 1a and 1b, ANME 2a-2d, and ANME 3) (Table 2), often in syntrophic association with sulfatereducing bacteria, and has been reviewed extensively (Cui et al. 2015; Knittel and Boetius 2009). Based on the energy yield of sulfate-dependent AMO $(\Delta G^{\circ\prime} = -16.6 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1} \text{ CH}_4)$, there is still some debate if this process can be carried out by an obligate syntrophic consortium in typical freshwater environments. Because of the low concentrations of methane and sulfate in freshwater settings, S-DAMO will yield less than $-16.6 \text{ kJ mol}^{-1} \text{ CH}_4$, which is not sufficient to sustain two organisms with a minimum energy requirement of -10 kJ mol^{-1} for biological energy conservation (Schink 2006). However, ANME 2 have been reported to use a direct electron transfer mechanism to transfer the electrons derived from methane oxidation to the syntrophic partner organism (McGlynn et al. 2015). It has been shown that ANME archaea can be decoupled from their syntrophic partner when soluble electron shuttles such as AODS, Fe(III)-citrate, or humic acids were added to the culture (Scheller et al. 2016). ANME have also been described to produce S(0) as an intermediate in AMO, which might enable AMO without a syntrophic partner organism (Milucka et al. 2012). These findings indicate that S-DAMO might be carried out by single ANME archaea in freshwater environments.

3.3 Organisms Coupling Anaerobic Methane Oxidation to Metal Reduction (M-DAMO)

To date, no organism has been identified to directly couple Fe or Mn reduction to AMO (Table 2), but indirect reduction of metals via a cryptic sulfur cycle has been

Process	Electron acceptor	Organism	Phylogenetic group	Marker gene (representative accession no.)
N-DAMO	Nitrite	Methylomirabilis	NC10 phylum	pmoA, 16S rRNA
		oxyfera-like bacteria		(Genome: FP565575.1)
N-DAMO Nitrate	Nitrate	Methanoperedens nitroreducens-like archaea	ANME 2d, AAA	mcrA, 16S rRNA
			GoM-Arc1 group	(Genome: NZ_JMIY0000000)
			Methanosarcinales	
S-DAMO Sulfate	Sulfate	ANME 1, 2, 3,	ANME 1	mcrA, 16S rRNA
		AOM-associated archaea (AAA)?	Methanosarcinales	(ANME 2a genome project: PRJNA219628)
M-DAMO	Fe(III), Mn (III + IV)	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown

 Table 2
 Overview of the different AMO processes

proposed (Beal et al. 2009; Norði et al. 2013). In addition, mediators such as humic substances could indirectly couple methane oxidation to metal reduction (Kappler et al. 2004; Smemo and Yavitt 2011). However, ANME archaea have been shown to reduce chelated Fe(III) recently (Scheller et al. 2016). Thus, metal-dependent methane oxidation (also abbreviated as M-DAMO, Cui et al. 2015) could be carried out directly by ANME archaea, if the proposed direct electron transport can be coupled directly to the reduction of insoluble metal species or mediated by soluble electron shuttles such as humic substances (Scheller et al. 2016). In addition, there is the possibility that a syntrophic partnership exists of ANME archaea and metal-reducing organisms performing direct electron transfer, such as *Geobacter* or *Shewanella*. In fact, a co-culture of N-DAMO organisms and *Shewanella oneidensis* MR-1 has been shown to couple methane oxidation to iron reduction (Fu et al. 2016).

4 AMO Rates in Freshwater Habitats

Direct measurement of AMO rates in freshwater habitats is a challenge in its own. In many freshwater habitats, different potential electron acceptors are present in close proximity due to the steep redox gradients in typical freshwater environments (Deutzmann et al. 2014). Consequently, standard sampling might encompass a wide range of redox species, redox processes, and the associated microbial communities. Therefore, high-resolution measurements and sampling strategies are needed. In addition, concentrations of possible electron acceptors are low in situ (<1 mM), which requires replenishment or fast recycling of the electron acceptor to sustain high microbial activities. This cannot be easily mimicked in standard batch incubations in the laboratory, and dynamics between the mixed microbial communities likely differ drastically from in situ conditions. A convenient and elegant way to measure AMO in these systems is tracer studies with labeled methane. However, the low cellular turnover rates during AMO require tracer studies to be conducted carefully over an extended period of time (days to weeks or even months), and appropriate controls are needed to correct for the label exchange during methanogenesis, called trace methane oxidation. To facilitate the identification of the main process and the organisms involved, many studies on freshwater AMO were conducted in settings where one possible electron acceptor is abundant while others are not (Schubert et al. 2011; Hu et al. 2014; Timmers et al. 2016).

4.1 Rates of Nitrate-/Nitrite-Dependent Methane Oxidation

N-DAMO has been reported in sewage treatment reactors and has also been proposed to occur in ground water years before the discovery of the responsible microorganisms (Smith et al. 1991). In Lake Constance, a deep nitrate-rich (~80 μ M) lake, high potential N-DAMO rates were measured via radiotracer incubations only with nitrate as electron acceptor and only in profundal (80 m water depth) sediment slurries (Deutzmann and Schink 2011). In contrast, littoral samples

showed no substantial N-DAMO activity. In a second study, intact profundal sediment cores were investigated and high-resolution profiles of oxygen, nitrate, nitrite, and methane were recorded under in situ temperature. N-DAMO rates of $31-437 \text{ }\mu\text{mol} \text{ }m^{-2} \text{ }d^{-1}$ were inferred from high-resolution methane profiles and the abundance of M. oxyfera-like bacteria peaked at 1-10% of the total microbial community in the 1-2 cm wide zone where AMO took place. AMO rates were sufficient to oxidize all the methane flux from deeper sediment layers rendering N-DAMO the major methane sink in profundal Lake Constance sediments (Deutzmann et al. 2014). However, Lake Constance also harbors a diverse community of aerobic methanotrophs in profundal sediments which is more than able to completely oxidize the entire methane formed deeper in the sediments. The interplay of aerobic and anaerobic methane oxidation requires further research to explain the high abundance of aerobic methanotrophs despite the fact that AMO has been shown to oxidize up to 100% of the methane flux before it reached the oxic zone. In agreement with these findings, it has also been shown in a freshwater pond that N-DAMO consumed a substantial part of the methane in intact sediment cores after enrichment with 1–2 mM nitrate over 16 months (Norði and Thamdrup 2014).

N-DAMO was also shown to be the dominant methane sink in a minerotrophic peatland (Zhu et al. 2012). This peatland is fed by nitrate-rich groundwater (0.4–0.6 mM nitrate) which is overflowing the sampling site. In this environment, gradients of nitrate and methane stretched across more than 40 cm soil depth and clearly indicated N-DAMO and complete oxidation of methane in the anoxic zone. In addition, the abundance of *M. oxyfera*-like bacteria peaked where high N-DAMO rates were recorded.

In three different Chinese wetlands, N-DAMO activity was measured with stable isotope tracer experiments and nitrite as electron acceptor. Rates were in the range of 0.31-5.43 nmol of CO₂ g_{dw}⁻¹ soil d⁻¹ and highest rates have been found in deeper soil layers between 50 and 100 cm depth (Hu et al. 2014). Consistently, highest AMO rates were measured in soil depths below 50 cm in Xiazhuhu wetland (Shen et al. 2015a). AMO rates measured in ¹³C tracer experiments in nitrite-amended soil slurries were translated to N-DAMO rates of 51–137 µmol m⁻² d⁻¹ and amounted to the oxidation of 2.7–4.3% of the methane flux in this wetland (Shen et al. 2015a).

Very recently, N-DAMO carried out by *M. nitroreducens*-like archaea has been reported for the first time in an environmental sample. In slurry incubations of soil from a paddy field, 80 nmol $g_{dw}^{-1} d^{-1}$ were consumed by N-DAMO (Vaksmaa et al. 2016).

This indicates that N-DAMO plays an important role in mitigating methane emissions, especially in nitrate-rich environments.

4.2 Rates of Sulfate- and Metal-Dependent Methane Oxidation

Both, S-DAMO and M-DAMO have been reported for freshwater habitats, but a cryptic sulfur cycle cannot be excluded in M-DAMO (Norði et al. 2013). Thus, both processes will be discussed together in this paragraph. Very recently, it has been shown for the first time that sulfate-dependent AMO mediated by ANME archaea

takes place in a low salinity freshwater environment (Timmers et al. 2016). In this study, long-term ¹³C tracer incubations (>168 days) of water and sediment from a freshwater gas source clearly showed a sulfate dependency of net AMO. Trace methane oxidation as result of net methanogenesis has been found without sulfate addition. However, no in situ rates have been determined in this study. Reports on AMO are also available for surface water environments. S-DAMO has been reported in sulfate-rich lakes, e.g., Lago di Cadagno (Schubert et al. 2011) and Lake Plußsee (Eller et al. 2005), but no in situ rates have been reported in these studies. In wetlands, S-DAMO has been found to greatly reduce methane emissions with an absolute amount of 200 Tg y^{-1} or 50% of their potential methane emissions (Segarra et al. 2015). However, not only sulfate but potentially also oxidized metals were available in the investigated soils and could contribute to AMO in these environments. Iron-dependent methane oxidation has also been reported to take place deep in sediment cores, below the zone of methanogenesis. in Lake Kinneret (Sivan et al. 2011). In Lake Ørn, 90% of the diffusive methane flux was oxidized in the absence of oxygen or nitrate in a sulfate- and iron-rich zone in the sediment (Norði et al. 2013), while in Lake Matano, methane is presumably oxidized at the pycnocline with Fe(III) as electron acceptor at rates of 0.5 μ mol L⁻¹ d⁻¹ (Crowe et al. 2011).

5 Estimation of AMO Potential from Molecular Abundance Data

Another approach to investigate AMO in various freshwater habitats is molecular detection of the microorganisms that perform AMO. However, it is important to keep in mind that the detection of an organism's DNA does not reflect activity of this organism at the time of sampling. Although marker-based estimations of abundance and distribution of key organisms cannot be used to infer in situ AMO rates, these data can be used to estimate potential AMO rates and, to a certain degree, to generalize findings inferred from studies that accurately measured rates and the abundance of the respective organisms in similar habitats. The most common markers used in AMO research are generally the 16S rRNA gene as universal marker and *pmoA* as functional marker for *M. oxyfera*-like bacteria or *mcrA* as functional marker for ANME archaea.

5.1 Estimation of N-DAMO Potential Based on Abundance of *M. oxyfera*-Like Bacteria

Most molecular studies on N-DAMO targeted the NC10 bacterial group related to *M. oxyfera*, mainly due to early availability of suitable sequence information enabling detection of this group's 16S rRNA and *pmoA* gene levels (Deutzmann and Schink 2011; Ettwig et al. 2009; Luesken et al. 2011). In the meantime, numerous studies have detected these organisms in various freshwater environments

(Shen et al. 2015b; Zhu et al. 2015). However, only a small subset quantified the abundance of organisms catalyzing AMO which can be used to estimate potential AMO rates. To allow comparisons of potential N-DAMO rates across studies, 16S rRNA gene copy numbers or *pmoA* gene copy numbers are multiplied here by the most conservative estimate of cellular N-DAMO rates of 0.09 fmol $CH_4 \text{ day}^{-1} \text{ cell}^{-1}$ (Ettwig et al. 2009).

In a natural environment, M. oxyfera-like bacteria were first detected in Lake Constance by molecular methods where M. oxyfera-like bacteria were quantified based on pmoA as well as 16S rRNA gene abundances (Deutzmann et al. 2014). Based on gene copy numbers, potential N-DAMO rates of 660–4890 μ mol m⁻² d⁻¹ were estimated to be roughly one order of magnitude higher than rates obtained by gradient measurements (Deutzmann et al. 2014). Interestingly, qPCR also revealed that in littoral, shallow water sites, abundances were low (ca. $10^5 - 10^6$ cells ml⁻¹). Only at a water depth of more than 20 m N-DAMO bacteria constituted a significant fraction of the total bacterial community and could efficiently mitigate methane emissions. A similar pattern has been observed in Lake Biwa: M. oxyfera-like bacteria have been detected only at profundal sites, although at abundances of 10^6 cells per ml sediment, resulting in a potential methane oxidation capacity of 5 µmol $m^{-2} d^{-1}$ (Kojima et al. 2012). In the water level fluctuation zone of the Three Gorges Dam, N-DAMO abundances increased from about 1×10^3 to up to 5×10^4 copies per g sediment after 6 months of continuous flooding, translating to a potential methane oxidation capacity of up to 0.5 μ mol m⁻² d⁻¹ (Wang et al. 2016). Together, these results indicate that in lakes stable environmental conditions benefit the N-DAMO process.

M. oxyfera-like bacteria have also been detected in a variety of other freshwater habitats (Cui et al. 2015; Shen et al. 2015b). One of the most extensive studies on the distribution of M. oxyfera-like bacteria encompassed 25 freshwater environments in China including rivers, lakes, littoral and riparian zones, groundwater, estuaries, reservoirs, swamps, and wetlands (Zhu et al. 2015). This study found widely varying abundances of NC10 bacteria in the different samples with 10^3 – 10^7 copies g_{dw}^{-1} . In lakes, a canal, groundwater, and constructed wetland M. oxyfera-like bacteria constituted up to 0.4% of the total bacterial community, indicating a more important role of N-DAMO in these habitats than in others. However, no statistically significant differences have been found between different types of ecosystems, because variability within each ecosystem type was large. In Xiazhuhu wetland, the vertical distribution showed highest abundances of *M. oxyfera*-like bacteria (up to $5 \times 10^7 \text{ g}_{\text{dw}}^{-1}$) corresponding to a potential methane oxidation rate of up to 170 μ mol m⁻² d⁻¹ in a soil layer of 10 cm. Considering the distribution of M. oxyfera-like bacteria over several 10 cm soil depth in this study (quantitative data are missing for some soil horizons), the potential rates derived from qPCR data are several times higher than rates measured in slurry incubations (Shen et al. 2015a). High abundances of *M. oxyfera*-like bacteria have also been found in rice fields with up to 10^8 16S copies g_{dw}^{-1} , corresponding to up to 4% of the total bacterial community (Zhou et al. 2014). Taken together, these data indicate a great potential role for N-DAMO in mitigating methane emissions from a variety of freshwater habitats.

5.2 Estimation of S-DAMO and M-DAMO Potential in Freshwater Environments

S-DAMO was thought to be a purely marine process, and unequivocal evidence for the involvement of ANME archaea in freshwater AMO was lacking until very recently (Timmers et al. 2016). Consequently, only few studies quantified ANME in freshwater habitats (Schubert et al. 2011; Eller et al. 2005 #44). In addition, with the current lack of knowledge about the physiology of sulfate- or metalreducing freshwater ANME, it is impossible to derive potential methane oxidation rates from DNA copy numbers or cell counts. It is not even possible to reliably determine the potential electron acceptor for AMO from phylogenetic information. For example, the ANME 2d/AOM-associated archaea have been shown to mediate N-DAMO in enrichment cultures (Haroon et al. 2013) and in paddy soil (Vaksmaa et al. 2016), but they have also been implicated also in S-DAMO in Lago di Cadagno (Schubert et al. 2011) and in a freshwater gas source (Timmers et al. 2016). Furthermore, it is unclear which ANME are responsible for M-DAMO (Beal et al. 2009). Thus, more data on the abundance of the different groups of ANME and on their metabolism are required to estimate their impact on methane emissions from freshwater habitats.

6 Environmental Factors Influencing AMO

All microbial processes are strongly influenced by environmental parameters, because the environmental parameters create the niches the organisms live in. To understand the adaptations of the different anaerobic methanotrophs to the niches they occupy, careful measurements of the environmental parameters are needed. This has to be combined with laboratory experiments determining the range of environmental parameters strains can thrive in. To date, environmental parameters limiting N-DAMO activity in the environment are still largely unknown. In addition, virtually nothing is known about S-DAMO or M-DAMO in freshwater environments due to the uncertainty as to which organisms perform this activity in freshwater environments. The following factors are known to influence N-DAMO: Oxygen should be absent or present in only very low concentrations (Luesken et al. 2012), temperatures between 30 and 4 °C are suitable for active N-DAMO (Deutzmann et al. 2014; Ettwig et al. 2008), freshwater adapted strains do not tolerate high salinity, and abundance of M. oxyfera-like bacteria correlates with the concentration of their electron acceptor in the environment (Shen et al. 2015b). In addition, stable environments seem to benefit N-DAMO, likely because the generation times of M. oxyfera-like bacteria are in the range of weeks to months and populations would need a long time to recover from events that kill off a large number of cells (e.g., sediment resuspension, bioturbation, drying out). Environmental factors enabling or limiting S-DAMO or M-DAMO are basically unknown and require extensive research.

7 Impact of AMO on Methane Emissions from Freshwater Environments

Anaerobic methane oxidation is the dominant methane sink in some freshwater environments (Deutzmann et al. 2014; Segarra et al. 2015; Zhu et al. 2012), but only marginally reduces emissions of this greenhouse gas in others (Shen et al. 2015a). In some wetlands, N-DAMO is the dominant methane sink (Zhu et al. 2012), in others S-DAMO (Segarra et al. 2015). These two examples already show clearly that the current understanding of AMO in freshwater habitats is not sufficient to allow conclusions on the impact of AMO on methane emission on a global scale. However, it becomes increasingly evident that AMO is indeed a major methane sink in some environments. In addition, DNA-based studies find sequences related to *M. oxyfera*, *M nitroreducens*, and other AMO-related organisms in different environments and often at considerable abundances. Thus, AMO could play a role in mitigating methane emissions on a larger scale, but additional research is needed to obtain a clearer picture of AMO and its impact on methane emissions from freshwater environments.

8 Research Needs

Due to the large quantity of recent findings, AMO in freshwater environments certainly is a highly interesting and dynamic field of microbial ecology that needs extensive research. While the number of studies on AMO in freshwater habitats steadily increases and the potential impact of AMO in freshwater environments is being established, several key questions remain unanswered.

- 1. The physiology of S-DAMO and M-DAMO organisms is unclear, and even their phylogenetic identity is largely unknown. Recent data suggests that direct electron transfer might play a role in AMO by ANME archaea (McGlynn et al. 2015; Scheller et al. 2016). If direct electron transfer turns out to be the active mechanism, AMO by one organism might not be tightly coupled to one specific electron acceptor: Anaerobic methanotrophs could donate "free" electrons to soluble electron acceptor. Studies that unequivocally link specific strains or phylogenetic groups to S-DAMO and to M-DAMO are required before molecular studies can be employed to detect these organisms in the environment. In addition, comprehensive data on their physiology is needed to predict the niches of these organisms in their natural habitats and to predict or model their response to environmental parameters.
- To unravel the importance of each process in mitigating methane emissions from freshwater habitats, studies combining the commonly used molecular tools for community analysis (PCR, qPCR, NGS) with accurate measurements of AMO activities are needed. In addition, fine-scale resolution of the respective organisms

and of all redox species involved is required in some environments, preferably in situ. Only these activity and distribution measurements in concert with the growing number of marker gene sequences deposited in the databases (with accompanying metadata) will allow a more accurate assessment of the importance of this process. Furthermore, these studies could be complemented by tracer experiments not only measuring AMO rates but also incorporation of the tracer into biomass to identify the key players in methane turnover. In addition, most studies focused on the NC10 bacterial "*M. oxyfera*-like" bacteria, and more studies on the environmental distribution and activity of *M. nitroreducens*-like archaea are needed.

3. To better understand methane dynamics in the diverse habitats, it might prove necessary to study not AMO as a single process but in concert with methanogenesis and aerobic methane oxidation. Lake Constance, for example, harbors a diverse community of aerobic methanotrophs in profundal sediments. This community is more than able to completely oxidize the entire methane formed deeper in the sediment despite the fact that AMO has been shown to oxidize up to 100% of the methane flux before it reaches the oxic zone. Investigation of the entire methane cycle, including methane formation rates, methane fluxes and distribution, and methane oxidation rates with different electron acceptors, would be needed to understand the dynamics of this ecosystem.

References

- Beal EJ, House CH, Orphan VJ (2009) Manganese- and iron-dependent marine methane oxidation. Science 325(5937):184–187
- Bridgham SD, Cadillo-Quiroz H, Keller JK, Zhuang Q (2013) Methane emissions from wetlands: biogeochemical, microbial, and modeling perspectives from local to global scales. Glob Chang Biol 19(5):1325–1346
- Ciais P, Sabine C, Bala G, Bopp L, Brovkin V, Canadell J, Chhabra A, DeFries R, Galloway J, Heimann M, Jones C, Le Quéré C, Myneni RB, Piao S, Thornton P (2013) In: Stocker TF, Qin D, Plattner G-K, Tignor M, Allen SK, Boschung J, Nauels A, Xia Y, Bex V, Midgley PM (eds) Carbon and Other Biogeochemical Cycles. Climate Change 2013: The physical science basis. Contribution of working group I to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK and New York, NY, USA
- Crowe SA, Katsev S, Leslie K, Sturm A, Magen C, Nomosatryo S, Pack MA, Kessler JD, Reeburgh WS, Roberts JA, GonzÁLez L et al (2011) The methane cycle in ferruginous Lake Matano. Geobiology 9(1):61–78
- Cui M, Ma A, Qi H, Zhuang X, Zhuang G (2015) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: an "active" microbial process. Microbiol Open 4(1):1–11
- Deutzmann JS, Schink B (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of methane in sediments of Lake Constance, an oligotrophic freshwater lake. Appl Environ Microbiol 77(13):4429–4436
- Deutzmann JS, Stief P, Brandes J, Schink B (2014) Anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to denitrification is the dominant methane sink in a deep lake. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111 (51):18273–18278
- Ding Z-W, Ding J, Fu L, Zhang F, Zeng RJ (2014) Simultaneous enrichment of denitrifying methanotrophs and anammox bacteria. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 98(24):10211–10221
- Eller G, Känel L, Krüger M (2005) Cooccurrence of aerobic and anaerobic methane oxidation in the water column of Lake Plußsee. Appl Environ Microbiol 71(12):8925–8928

- EPA US (2009) National lakes assessment: a collaborative survey of the nation's lakes. Office of Water and Office of Research and Development, Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC
- Ettwig KF, Shima S, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Kahnt J, Medema MH, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Strous M (2008) Denitrifying bacteria anaerobically oxidize methane in the absence of archaea. Environ Microbiol 10(11):3164–3173
- Ettwig KF, van Alen T, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Jetten MS, Strous M (2009) Enrichment and molecular detection of denitrifying methanotrophic bacteria of the NC10 phylum. Appl Environ Microbiol 75(11):3656–3662
- Ettwig KF, Butler MK, Le Paslier D, Pelletier E, Mangenot S, Kuypers MM, Schreiber F, Dutilh BE, Zedelius J, de Beer D, Gloerich J et al (2010) Nitrite-driven anaerobic methane oxidation by oxygenic bacteria. Nature 464(7288):543–548
- European Commission Report (2013). Report from the Commission to the Council and the European parliament on the implementation of council directive 91/676/EEC concerning the protection of waters against pollution caused by nitrates from agricultural sources based on Member State reports for the period 2008–2011
- Fu L, Li S-W, Ding Z-W, Ding J, Lu Y-Z, Zeng RJ (2016) Iron reduction in the DAMO/Shewanella oneidensis MR-1 coculture system and the fate of Fe(II). Water Res 88:808–815
- Georgieva N, Yaneva Z, Kostadinova G (2013) Analyses and assessment of the spatial and temporal distribution of nitrogen compounds in surface waters. Water Environ J 27(2):187–196
- Haroon MF, Hu S, Shi Y, Imelfort M, Keller J, Hugenholtz P, Yuan Z, Tyson GW (2013) Anaerobic oxidation of methane coupled to nitrate reduction in a novel archaeal lineage. Nature 500 (7464):567–570
- Holmer M, Storkholm P (2001) Sulphate reduction and sulphur cycling in lake sediments: a review. Freshw Biol 46(4):431–451
- Hu BL, Shen LD, Lian X, Zhu Q, Liu S, Huang Q, He ZF, Geng S, Cheng DQ, Lou LP, Xu XY et al (2014) Evidence for nitrite-dependent anaerobic methane oxidation as a previously overlooked microbial methane sink in wetlands. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111(12):4495–4500
- Jetten MSM (2008) The microbial nitrogen cycle. Environ Microbiol 10:2903-2909
- Kappler A, Benz M, Schink B, Brune A (2004) Electron shuttling via humic acids in microbial iron (III) reduction in a freshwater sediment. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 47(1):85–92
- Knittel K, Boetius A (2009) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: progress with an unknown process. Annu Rev Microbiol 63(1):311–334
- Kojima H, Tsutsumi M, Ishikawa K, Iwata T, Mußmann M, Fukui M (2012) Distribution of putative denitrifying methane oxidizing bacteria in sediment of a freshwater lake, Lake Biwa. Syst Appl Microbiol 35(4):233–238
- Luesken FA, Zhu B, van Alen TA, Butler MK, Diaz MR, Song B, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Ettwig KF (2011) pmoA primers for detection of anaerobic methanotrophs. Appl Environ Microbiol 77(11):3877–3880
- Luesken FA, Wu ML, Op den Camp HJM, Keltjens JT, Stunnenberg H, Francoijs K-J, Strous M, Jetten MSM (2012) Effect of oxygen on the anaerobic methanotroph 'Candidatus Methylomirabilis oxyfera': kinetic and transcriptional analysis. Environ Microbiol 14(4):1024–1034
- McGlynn SE, Chadwick GL, Kempes CP, Orphan VJ (2015) Single cell activity reveals direct electron transfer in methanotrophic consortia. Nature 526(7574):531–535
- Milucka J, Ferdelman TG, Polerecky L, Franzke D, Wegener G, Schmid M, Lieberwirth I, Wagner M, Widdel F, Kuypers MMM (2012) Zero-valent sulphur is a key intermediate in marine methane oxidation. Nature 491(7425):541–546
- Norði K á, Thamdrup B (2014) Nitrate-dependent anaerobic methane oxidation in a freshwater sediment. Geochim Cosmochim Acta 132:141–150
- Norði K à, Thamdrup B, Schubert CJ (2013) Anaerobic oxidation of methane in an iron-rich Danish freshwater lake sediment. Limnol Oceanogr 58(2):546–554
- Raghoebarsing AA, Pol A, van de Pas-Schoonen KT, Smolders AJ, Ettwig KF, Rijpstra WI, Schouten S, Damste JS, Op den Camp HJ, Jetten MS, Strous M (2006) A microbial consortium couples anaerobic methane oxidation to denitrification. Nature 440(7086):918–921

- Saunois M, Bousquet P, Poulter B, Peregon A, Ciais P, Canadell JG, Dlugokencky EJ, Etiope G, Bastviken D, Houweling S, Janssens-Maenhout G et al (2016) The global methane budget: 2000–2012. Earth Syst Sci Data Discuss. https://doi.org/10.5194/essd-2016-5125
- Scheller S, Yu H, Chadwick GL, McGlynn SE, Orphan VJ (2016) Artificial electron acceptors decouple archaeal methane oxidation from sulfate reduction. Science 351(6274):703–707
- Schink B (2006) In: Overmann J (ed) Syntrophic associations in methanogenic degradation, Molecular Basis of Symbiosis. Springer, Berlin, pp 1–19
- Schubert CJ, Vazquez F, Lösekann-Behrens T, Knittel K, Tonolla M, Boetius A (2011) Evidence for anaerobic oxidation of methane in sediments of a freshwater system (Lago di Cadagno). FEMS Microbiol Ecol 76(1):26–38
- Segarra KEA, Schubotz F, Samarkin V, Yoshinaga MY, Hinrichs KU, Joye SB (2015) High rates of anaerobic methane oxidation in freshwater wetlands reduce potential atmospheric methane emissions. Nat Commun 6
- Shen LD, Huang Q, He ZF, Lian X, Liu S, He YF, Lou LP, Xu XY, Zheng P, Hu BL (2015a) Vertical distribution of nitrite-dependent anaerobic methane-oxidising bacteria in natural freshwater wetland soils. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 99(1):349–357
- Shen LD, Wu HS, Gao ZQ (2015b) Distribution and environmental significance of nitrite-dependent anaerobic methane-oxidising bacteria in natural ecosystems. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 99 (1):133–142
- Sivan O, Adler M, Pearson A, Gelman F, Bar-Or I, John SG, Eckert W (2011) Geochemical evidence for iron-mediated anaerobic oxidation of methane. Limnol Oceanogr 56(4):1536–1544
- Smemo KA, Yavitt JB (2011) Anaerobic oxidation of methane: an underappreciated aspect of methane cycling in peatland ecosystems? Biogeosciences 8(3):779–793
- Smith RL, Howes BL, Garabedian SP (1991) In situ measurement of methane oxidation in groundwater by using natural-gradient tracer tests. Appl Environ Microbiol 57(7):1997–2004
- Thamdrup B (2000) In: Schink B (ed) Bacterial manganese and Iron reduction in aquatic sediments, Advances in Microbial Ecology. Springer, Boston, pp 41–84
- Thauer RK (2010) Functionalization of methane in anaerobic microorganisms. Angew Chem Int Ed 49(38):6712–6713
- Timmers PHA, Suarez-Zuluaga DA, van Rossem M, Diender M, Stams AJM, Plugge CM (2016) Anaerobic oxidation of methane associated with sulfate reduction in a natural freshwater gas source. ISME J 10(6):1400–1412
- Turner RE, Rabalais NN, Justic' D, Dortch Q (2003) Global patterns of dissolved N, P and Si in large rivers. Biogeochemistry 64(3):297–317
- Vaksmaa A, Lüke C, van Alen T, Valè G, Lupotto E, Jetten M, Ettwig K (2016) Distribution and activity of the anaerobic methanotrophic community in a nitrogen-fertilized Italian paddy soil. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 92(12)
- Wang Y, Huang P, Ye F, Jiang Y, Song L, Op den Camp HJM, Zhu G, Wu S (2016) Nitritedependent anaerobic methane oxidizing bacteria along the water level fluctuation zone of the Three Gorges Reservoir. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 100(4):1977–1986
- Zhou L, Wang Y, Long X-E, Guo J, Zhu G (2014) High abundance and diversity of nitritedependent anaerobic methane-oxidizing bacteria in a paddy field profile. FEMS Microbiol Lett 360(1):33–41
- Zhu B, van Dijk G, Fritz C, Smolders AJ, Pol A, Jetten MS, Ettwig KF (2012) Anaerobic oxidization of methane in a minerotrophic peatland: enrichment of nitrite-dependent methaneoxidizing bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol 78(24):8657–8665
- Zhu GB, Zhou LL, Wang Y, Wang SY, Guo JH, Long XE, Sun XB, Jiang B, Hou QY, Jetten MSM, Yin CQ (2015) Biogeographical distribution of denitrifying anaerobic methane oxidizing bacteria in Chinese wetland ecosystems. Environ Microbiol Rep 7(1):128–138

Index

A

Acetophenone carboxylase, 107 Acetylene, 6, 7, 8, 18, 19 Acetylene hydratase (ACH), 18, 19 Actinobacteria, 170, 173 Activity, 278, 279, 280, 281, 282 Acyclic terpene utilization, 157-159 Aerobic reactions, 295 Alcaligenes, 152 Aldehyde dehydrogenase, 157 Alicycliphilus denitrificans, 184 Alkanes addition to fumarate, 311 monooxgygenases, 307 n-Alkanes, 365 Alkenes, 17-19 Alkylbenzenes fumarate addition to toluene, 104-106 hydroxylation of ethylbenzene/ propylbenzene by water, 106-107 Alkylsuccinates, 368, 370 Alkynes, 17-19 Alpha-phellandrene, 152 Anaerobic benzene activation, 109 Anaerobic degradation of aromatic compounds, 217 of aromatic hydrocarbons, 204, 205 of benzene, 15, 16 of benzoate, 213 of ethylbenzene, 206 of 3-methylbenzoate, 212, 213 of o-phthalate, 209 of p-cymene, 212 of p-ethylphenol, 208, 209 of phenol, 216 Anaerobic degradation pathways, of petroleum hydrocarbons, 259-261 Anaerobic dehalogenation of haloaromatics, 98 Anaerobic hydrocarbon degradation, 362 Anaerobic hydroxylation, 8, 179 of alkanes, 310 of aromatic hydrocarbons, 309 Anaerobic MAC degradation pathways, see Monocyclic aromatic compound (MAC) degradation pathways Anaerobic methane oxidation (AMO), 392 electron acceptors for, 393-394 environmental factors influencing, 400 on methane emissions, 401 from molecular abundance data, 398-400 organisms involved in, 394-396 rates, 396-398 Anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to metal reduction (M-DAMO), 395, 398 Anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to nitrate/nitrite reduction (N-DAMO), 394 Anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to sulfate reduction (S-DAMO), 395 Anaerobic oxidation of long-chain alkanes, 41 Anaerobic oxidation of methane (AOM), 32, 313 Anaerobic PAH degradation initiation of 2-methylnaphthalene, 140 initiation of naphthalene, 138-139 metabolite analyses of, 137-138 organisms for studying, 137 Androgens, 182, 186 degradation, 174 ANME archaea, 32, 34, 400 Anthranilate, 109 Anthraquinone-disulfonate (AQDS), 38 Aqueous solubility, 166 Aromatic compounds, 204 Aromatoleum aromaticum, 10, 11, 205, 211 Azoarcus anaerobius, 215

© Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2020 M. Boll (ed.), *Anaerobic Utilization of Hydrocarbons, Oils, and Lipids*, Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-50391-2 *Azoarcus* sp. strain CIB, 212 *Azoarcus* sp. strain PA01, 214 *Azoarcus toluclasticus*, 184

B

BamBCDEFGHI, 91, 93 Benzene, 6, 7, 8, 15, 16, 17, 21, 107, 236, 365 carboxylase, 17, 238 hydroxylation, 238 Benzene-contaminated aquifer, 280 Benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, xylenes (BTEX), 86, 88, 379 Benzoate, 369 Benzoyl-CoA, 89, 242, 368 alkylbenzenes (see Alkylbenzenes) benzene, 107-109 class I BCRs, 89-92, 98-99 class II BCRs, 92-93 decarboxylation of phthalates, 100-101 fermentative formation of toluene, p-cresol/skatole, 104 general degradation pathway, 88-90 meta-substituted, 112 ortho-substituted, 109 para-substituted, 116 phenolic compounds, 93-98 phenylalanine, tyrosine, phenylacetates and phenylpropionates, 101-104 Benzoyl-CoA reductases (BCRs), 140 class I, 89, 98, 242 class II, 93, 242 Benzylsuccinate, 12, 13, 21, 370 Benzylsuccinate synthase (BSS), 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 105, 111, 239, 259, 262 Betaproteobacteria, 187, 188 Bile salts, 174 Bio-catalytic conversion, 54 Biodegradation, 369 Bioinformatics, 278, 279 Bioremediation, 170, 362 Biosurfactants, 178 Birch-like mechanism, 91, 92 Brassinosteroids, 168 bss and bbs operons, 105, 106 Butadiene, 154 bzd operon, 212

С

¹³C, 279
 Carboxylation, 15, 137, 238, 311–312, 366
 Castellaniella defragrans, 11, 18, 152

Catabolic network, 208 Catalysis, 47 Catalytic efficiency, 50 Catalytic mechanism, 45 Catechol. 216 C-H-bond dissociation energies, 5, 7 Chemostats, 211 Cholest-4-en-3-one, 176, 178 Cholest-4-en-3-one- Δ^1 -dehydrogenase, 181 Cholesterol, 152, 173 dehydrogenase/isomerase, 178 reductase, 170 Cholesterol-C25-hydroxylase, 9 Cholic acid, 166 ¹³C-kinetic isotope effect, 47 Class I benzovl-CoA reductase, 89, 98, 242 Class II benzoyl-CoA reductase, 91, 93, 242 Class III aryl-CoA reductases, 141 Coal seams, 370 CoA-thioester, 176, 180 Comamonas, 170 C. testosteroni, 174 Compound-specific isotope fractionation analysis (CSIA) aerobic vs. anaerobic methane oxidation, 313 analytical methods, 293 concept, 287 in environmental studies, 295 hydrocarbon biodegradation, 293 Compound-specific stable isotope analysis (CSIA) analytical basics, 326-328 applications, 337-338-340-341 field studies, 336-341 pathway differntiation, 332-333 physical processes impact, 330-332 pollutant degradation quantification, 333-336 state-of-the-art and future trends, 324, 341 - 342Comproportionation of nitrite and ammonium, 36 Conformational change of protein, 45, 49 Constructed wetlands (CWs), 281 Coordination sites, 47 Coprostanol, 170 o-Cresol, 112 p-Cresol, 7, 8, 10, 11, 12, 208 p-Cresol methyl-hydroxylase, 10, 95, 96, 98 Crude oil reservoirs, 370 Crystal structure, 43 Cyclic alkanes, 365

Cyclic diguanosine monophosphate (c-di-GMP), 214 Cycloalkanes, 76–77 Cyclohexa-1,5-diene-1-carboxyl-CoA (1,5-dienoyl-CoA), 88, 89 *p*-Cymene, 6, 8, 9, 10, 118

D

Dearomatization, 227 Dearomatizing reductases, 144 Dearomatizing ring reductases, 87 Deconjugation of bile acids, 171 Degrader communities, 261, 264, 265, 270 Denitratisoma oestradiolicum, 172, 184 Denitrifying bacteria, 201, 205 Desulfobacula toluolica Tol2 addition to fumarate, 227 dearomatization, 227 non-oxidative deamination, 227 Desulfobacula toluolica TS, 227 Desulfococcus multivorans, 228 Desulfotomaculum gibsoniae Groll^T, 229 DFT calculation, 47 Diauxic growth, 210 Dienovl-CoA, 140 2,4-Dienoyl reductase, 161 5.6-Dihvdro-2-naphthovl-CoA reductase (DHNCR), 141, 247 Dihydroxylation, of alkanes, 309 Dioxygenases, of hydrocarbon aromatics, 308 Direct interspecies electron transfer (DIET), 38 Dissimilatory metal-reducing microbes, 234 Dissolved organic carbon (DOC), 383 Dissolved organic matter (DOM), 381 DMSO reductase, 180 Downstream metabolites, 381

Е

Electrical conductance, 38 Electricity, 54 Electric power generation, 53 Electrobioremediation, 247 Electrodes, 53 Electron acceptors, 33 Electron bifurcation, 143 Electron confurcation, 51 Electron-hopping mechanism, 38 Electron transferring flavoprotein (ETF), 140 Electron transport route, 247 Endocrine disruptors, 168 Energy conservation mechanism, 41, 247 Enhanced Natural Attenuation (ENA), 324 Enrichment culture N47, 228 Escherichia coli, 138 17β-Estradiol, 169 Estrogens, 169, 176, 184, 186 Ethylbenzene, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 15, 21, 106, 206, 239 Ethylbenzene dehydrogenase (EBDH), 8, 9, 10, 106, 107, 180, 239 EBDH-like molybdenum enzymes, 9 p-ethylphenol, 208 4-Ethylphenol, 96, 97 Extracellular electron transfer, 40

F

F430, 43, 44 FAE gene amplicons from flingern sediments, 267-270 methodology, 266-267 4-F-benzoyl-CoA, 98, 99, 111, 117 4Fe-4S clusters, 52 Fe(III)-reducing microorganisms, 235 Ferredoxins, 41, 160 Ferroglobus placidus, 236 Flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD), 143, 309 Flavin-based electron bifurcation, 91, 93, 125 Flavin mononucleotide (FMN), 138, 142 Fluorescence-in-situ-hybridization, 36 4-Fluorotoluene, 216 FLX+ pyrosequencing, 265, 266, 267, 270, 271 Fossil molecules, 182 Fuel-contaminated site, 362 Fumarate-adding enzymes (FAE), 12, 14, 15, 259, 262-263 Fumarate addition, 12, 104, 363 metabolites, 381 Functional marker genes, NGS approaches for, 264–266

G

Galaxy, 279, 280 Gallate, 123 Gammaproteobacteria, 188 Gas channel, 45 GC-MS analysis, 379 GCxGC approach, 379 Genome sequencing technologies, 199 *Geobacteraceae*, 235 Geraniol, 152, 154 dehydrogenase, 157 isomerase, 155 Glucocorticoids, 169 Glutaryl-CoA dehydrogenase, 213–214 Glycyl-radical enzymes (GRE), 12, 13, 14, 105, 123, 140 Greenhouse gas, 32 Groundwater, 370

H

Halobenzoates, 98, 99, 100 Heterocycles, 368 Heterodisulfide reductase (Hdr), 34 Hexahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA (HHNCoA), 141.146 Hexane, 6, 15 Homologues of methanogenic enzymes, 40 Humic acids, 40 Hydration, of alkenes and alkynes, 17 Hydrocarbon(s) n-Alkanes, 68-75 alkenes and alkynes, hydration of, 17-19 anaerobic hydroxylation, 8-11 biodegradation, 293 branched alkanes, 75-76 carboxylation, 15-17 characteristics, 62 C-H bonds, 5-8 cycloalkanes, 76 definition, 62 fumarate addition, 12-14 occurrence of, 63 reverse methanogenesis, 19-21 transformation reactions, 294-295 Hydrocarbon aromatics dioxygenation of, 308-309 monooxygenation of, 306 Hydrocarbon-impacted groundwaters, 369 Hydrogen, 282 atom abstraction, 48 Hydrolytic ring cleavage, 145 3-Hydroxybenzoate, 112, 114, 116 3-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA dearomatization, 114 4-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA dehydroxylation, 97 4-Hydroxybenzoyl-CoA reductase, 97, 112 4-Hydroxybenzylsuccinate, 96 3-Hydroxycyclohexanone dehydrogenase, 182 Hydroxyhydroquinone, 120, 121, 122-123 Hydroxylation, 365 17-Hydroxy-1-oxo-2,3-seco-androstan-3-oic acid, 181 4-Hydroxyphenylacetate, 98, 104 decarboxylase, 104

3-Hydroxypimeloyl-CoA, 245

I

ICE_{*XTD*} element, 214 Indoleacetate, 111, 209 *In situ* biodegradation, 362, 369 *In situ* concentrations of metabolites, 382 Integrative and conjugative elements (ICEs), 214 Intrinsic bioremedation, 370 *Iso*-alkanes, 365 Isoenzymes, 50, 52 Isoprenoids, 152 Isopropylbenzyl alcohol, 157 Isotope fractionation, 137, 328

K

3-Ketosteroid- Δ^1 -dehydrogenase, 181 Kinetic studies, 50 Klemperer rosette, 155 Kolbe-Schmitt process, 95

L

Labelling ratio (LR), 279 LC-ESI-QTOF-MS, 381 LC-MS-MS analysis, 380 Limonene, dehydrogenase, 160 Linalool dehydratase/isomerase (LDI), 18, 154–155 Linalool isomerase (Lis), 155–156 Lipopolysaccharide, 178 Long-chain alkene degradation, 19 Lyotropic salts, 52

М

Magnetospirillum pMbN1, 118, 119, 215 Maintenance energy, 211 Manganese, 235 Mass spectrometry (MS), 278, 279, 283 mbd operons, 213 MCD spectroscopy, 48 Menthene, 152 Metabolic function, 278 Metabolic incorporation, 278 Metabolic protein labelling, 279 Metabolism, 234 Metabolite analyses, 137–138 Metal-dependent AMO (M-DAMO), 396, 397 Metal-reducing bacteria, 201

Meta-OMICs approaches, 278 MetaProSIP, 279, 280, 283 Metaproteomics, 278, 282 Meta-substituted benzoyl-CoAs, 112-114 3-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA, 114-116 3-methylbenzoyl-CoA, 112-115 Methane, 6, 7, 8, 12, 17, 19, 20, 21, 33 activation, 41 cycle, 33 emissions, 392 oxidation, 33 Methanogenesis, 34 Methanoperedens nitroreducens, 394 Methanophenazin, 51 3-Methlybenzoate, 112 Methylation, 367 4-Methylbenzoate, 118 p-Methylbenzoate, 215 4-Methylbenzoyl-CoA reductase, 117, 118 Methylbenzylsuccinates, 111, 368 Methylcitrate cycle, 161 Methyl-coenzyme M reductase (MCR), 20, 34, 313, 394 1-Methylnaphthalene, 246 2-Methylnaphthalene, 7, 8, 15, 16, 246, 365 Methylnapthalene, 136 Methylomirabilis oxyfera, 394 Methyl-S-CoM, 34 Microautoradiography-fluorescence in situ hybridization (MAR-FISH), 187 Microbial diversity, 50 Microbial processes in constructed wetlands, 281 Micro-pollutants, 281, 282, 341 Microscopic reversibility, 47 Mo-bis-MGD cofactor, 106 Molybdenum, 52 Molybdenum-bis-molybdopterin guanine dinucleotide (MGD) cofactor, 9 Molybdoenzymes, 180 Monitored Natural Attenuation (MNA), 324 Monoaromatic hydrocarbons, 363 Monocyclic aromatic compound (MAC) degradation pathways benzoyl-CoA, 88-109 di- and trihydroxybenzenes, 118-124 meta-substituted benzoyl-CoAs, 112-116 ortho-substituted benzoyl-CoAs, 109-113 para-substituted benzoyl-CoA derivatives, 116-118 Monocyclic aromatic degradation, 2-naphthoyl-CoA, 140 Monocyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, 234

Monooxygenases, 174 Monooxygenation of alkanes, 307–308 of hydrocarbon aromatics, 306–307 Monoterpene, 153, 156, 159, 161, 162 Multi-heme *c*-type cytochromes, 38 Multiple-line-of-evidence-approach, 324, 341, 383 Mycobacterium tuberculosis, 170, 173

N

¹⁵N, 279 N47 enrichment culture, 137 N49 enrichment culture, 137 NADH, ferredoxin oxidoreductase, 160 n-Alkanes addition to fumarate, 68 anaerobic, 72 catabolic pathway, 72 dehydrogenation/anaerobic hydroxylation, 73 enzymatic addition, 71 "intra aerobic" oxidation, 74-75 transformation to alkyl-coenzyme M, 73, 74 Nanowires, 38 NaphS2 pure culture, 137 Naphthalene, 6, 7, 8, 15, 16, 17, 21, 136, 245, 366 carboxylase, 17, 138, 246 degradation pathway, 137, 139 initiation of, 138 2-Naphthoic acid, 137 2-Naphthoyl-CoA degradation, 140–141 2-Naphthoyl-CoA reductase, 143, 246 2-Naphthoyl-coenzyme A (NCoA), 139 Naphthylmethylsuccinates, 370 Napthalene dioxygenase (NDO), 308 Natural gas, 53 NCoA reductase (NCR), 141–144 Niche differentiation, 53 Nickel, 34 Nitrate/Nitrite-dependent AMO (N-DAMO), 394 Nitrate reduction, 35-36

0

¹⁸O, 279
Obligate anaerobe, 34
Oil-contaminated marine sediments, 370
Old yellow enzyme (OYE), 141
Organometallic chemistry, 41

Ortho-substituted benzoyl-CoAs, 109-110 indoleacetate, anthranoyl-CoA, 111-113 o-xylene, 2-methyl-, and 2-fluorobenzoate, 111 salicylate and anthranilate, 109-111 β-Oxidation, 145, 180 Oxidative addition, 48 Oxygenase-independent pathway, 176

р

PAH, see Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH) Para-substituted benzoyl-CoA derivatives, 116-117 p-cymene, 118-120 4-methylbenzoate degradation, 118-119 Particulate methane monooxygenase, 394 Pelobacter acetylenicus, 18 Perillic acid, 159 Perillyl alcohol, 157, 159, 160 Petroleum, 362 Petroleum hydrocarbons, 234 anaerobic degradation pathways of, 259 Phellandrene, 159 Phenanthrene, 136, 147, 366 carboxylic acid, 147 Phenol carboxylation, 93 Phenolic compounds 4-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA dehydroxylation, 96-97 para-cresol hydroxylation with water, 95-96 para-hydroxylated compounds, 97–98 phenol carboxylation, 93-95 Phenylacetate, 98, 102, 104 Phenylalanine, 209 Phenylphosphate carboxylase, 93, 94, 100, 138 Phenylphosphate synthase, 93, 94 Phenylpropanoids, 209 Phloroglucinol, 120, 121, 123-124 Phloroglucinol reductase, 123 o-Phthalate, 209 Phthalates, 100 Phthaloyl-CoA decarboxylase, 100, 101 Phylotypes, 37 Phytosterols, 186 Pinene, 152 Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon (PAH), 136, 280, 363, 379 enzymes, 136 Polycyclic hydrocarbons, 234 Post-translational modifications, 44, 49

Prenylated FMN-cofactor, 100, 101 Progestagens, 176 Propylbenzene, 106 ProRata, 279 Protein-based stable isotope probing (protein-SIP) hydrogen, 282 labelling ratio, 279 metabolic incorporation, 278 metabolic protein labelling, 279 MetaProSIP. 279 and metaproteomics, 282 microbial processes in constructed wetlands, 281 micro-pollutants, 281 polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon, 280 pulsed addition of ¹³C-labelled toluene, 281 relative isotope abundance, 279 time-resolved, 280 Proteobacteria, 170 Proteogenomics, 200 Proteomics, 200 Protocatechuate, 116 Pseudomonas aeruginosa, 163 Pulsed addition of ¹³C-labelled toluene, 281 Pyrogallol, 123, 124 Pyrogallol transhydroxylase, 123

R

Radical mechanism, 47 Rate-determining step, 49 Redox-cofactors, 41 Regulatory capacities, 207 Relative isotope abundance (RIA), 279 Repression, 211 Re-routing, 210 Resorcinol reductase, 120, 122 α-Resorcylate, 216 Reverse methanogenesis, 19, 34

S ^{34/36}S, 279 Salicylate, 109 SAR86, 170 Saturates, 363 S-DAMO, see Anaerobic methane oxidation coupled to sulfate reduction (S-DAMO) Secondary bile acids, 171 Secondary-ion-mass-spectrometry, 38 9,10-seco pathway, 174 2,3-seco pathway, 182, 187

Secosteroid, 174 Signature hydrocarbon metabolites, 369 Signature metabolites, 187, 362 Sipros algorithm, 279 Sodium ion influx, 41 Solvent stress, 210 tolerance, 214 Stable isotope ratios, 326 Sterane, 168, 181 Steroid, 188 biotransformation, 170 C25 dehydrogenase, 180, 184 drugs, 170 hormones, 166, 168 Steroid-degrading bacteria, 170 Steroidobacter, 173, 182 Sterolibacterium, 172 S. denitrificans, 176, 178 Sterols, 166, 168 Stickland fermentation, 101, 103 Strain NaphS2, 227 Structural diversity, 44 Substrate analogues, 45 Substrate assimilation, 279 Substrate channel, 45 Substrate inhibitors, 45 Sulfate-dependent AMO (S-DAMO), 395 Sulfate-reducing bacteria (SRB), 201 characteristics, 226 electron donor, 226 metallic iron, 226 Sulfur half reactions, 38 Syntrophic partnership, 40

Т

Testosterone, 174 1-Testosterone hydratase/dehydrogenase, 182, 187 5,6,7,8-Tetrahydro-2-naphthoyl-CoA reductase, 141, 145 Tetrapyrrole, 43 Thauera, 187 T. aromatica, 12 T. aromatica K172, 215 T. chlorobenzoica, 215 T. linaloolentis, 155 T. terpenica, 173, 184 Thauera sp. strain pCyN2, 211 Thioglycine, 50 Thiyl radical, 48 THNCoA reductase (THNCR), 144 thn operon, 145, 146 Time-of-flight mass spectrometer (TOF-MS), 379 Time-resolved protein-SIP, 280 Toluene, 6, 8, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 104, 106, 206, 239, 365 Toluic acid, 368 Transcriptional control, 212 Tungsten, 52 Tungsten-cofactor, 18

U

UbiD-family of decarboxylases, 100 UbiD-family of enzymes, 17 UbiD-like-carboxylases, 139 decarboxylases, 101 UbiD-like enzymes, 101, 107, 125 UbiD/UbiX family of carboxylases/ decarboxylases, 95 ubiX-like genes, 101

W

W-bis-tungstopterin (bisWPT)-cofactor, 92

Х

m-Xylene degradation, 105, 112 *o*-Xylene oxidation, 239 *p*-Xylene degradation, 117